• THE LEGEND OF SIGMAR •
Graham McNeill
Book One: HELDENHAMMER
Book Two: EMPIRE
Book Three: GOD KING

• THE RISE OF NAGASH •
Mike Lee
Book One: NAGASH THE SORCERER
Book Two: NAGASH THE UNBROKEN
Book Three: NAGASH IMMORTAL

• VAMPIRE WARS: THE VON CARSTEIN TRILOGY •
Steven Savile
Book One: INHERITANCE
Book Two: DOMINION
Book Three: RETRIBUTION

• THE SUNDERING •
Gav Thorpe
Book One: MALEKITH
Book Two: SHADOW KING
Book Three: CALEDOR

• CHAMPIONS OF CHAOS •
Darius Hinks, S P Cawkwell & Ben Counter
Book One: SIGVALD
Book Two: VALKIA THE BLOODY
Book Three: VAN HORSTMANN

• THE WAR OF VENGEANCE •
Nick Kyme, Chris Wraight & C L Werner
Book One: THE GREAT BETRAYAL
Book Two: MASTER OF DRAGONS
Book Three: THE CURSE OF THE PHOENIX CROWN

• MATHIAS THULMANN: WITCH HUNTER •
C L Werner
Book One: WITCH HUNTER
Book Two: WITCH FINDER
Book Three: WITCH KILLER

• ULRIKA THE VAMPIRE •
Nathan Long
Book One: BLOODBORN
Book Two: BLOODFORGED
Book Three: BLOODSWORN

• MASTERS OF STONE AND STEEL •
Gav Thorpe and Nick Kyme
Book One: THE DOOM OF DRAGONBACK
Book Two: GRUDGE BEARER
Book Three: OATHBREAKER
Book Four: HONOURKEEPER

• THE TYRION & TECLIS OMNIBUS •
William King
Book One: BLOOD OF AENARION
Book Two: SWORD OF CALDOR
Book Three: BANE OF MALEKITH

• WARRIORS OF THE CHAOS WASTES •
C L Werner
Book One: WULFRIK
Book Two: PALACE OF THE PLAGUE LORD
Book Three: BLOOD FOR THE BLOOD GOD

• KNIGHTS OF THE EMPIRE •
Various Authors
Book One: HAMMERS OF ULRIC
Book Two: REIKSGUARD
Book Three: KNIGHT OF THE BLAZING SUN

• WARLORDS OF KARAK EIGHT PEAKS •
Guy Haley & David Guymer
Book One: SKARSNIK
Book Two: HEADTAKER
Book Three: THORGRIM

• SKAVEN WARS: THE BLACK PLAGUE TRILOGY •
C L Werner
Book One: DEAD WINTER
Book Two: BLIGHTED EMPIRE
Book Three: WOLF OF SIGMAR

• THE ORION TRILOGY •
Darius Hinks
Book One: THE VAULTS OF WINTER
Book Two: TEARS OF ISHA
Book Three: THE COUNCIL OF BEASTS

• BRUNNER THE BOUNTY HUNTER •
C L Werner
Book One: BLOOD MONEY
Book Two: BLOOD & STEEL
Book Three: BLOOD OF THE DRAGON

• THANQUOL AND BONERIPPER •
C L Werner
Book One: GREY SEER
Book Two: TEMPLE OF THE SERPENT
Book Three: THANQUOL’S DOOM

• HEROES OF THE EMPIRE •
Chris Wraight
Book One: SWORD OF JUSTICE
Book Two: SWORD OF VENGEANCE
Book Three: LUTHOR HUSS

• ELVES: THE OMNIBUS •
Graham McNeill
Book One: DEFENDERS OF ULTHUAN
Book Two: SONS OF ELLYRION
Book Three: GUARDIANS OF THE FOREST

• GOTREK & FELIX THE FIRST OMNIBUS •
William King
Book One: TROLLSLAYER
Book Two: SKAVENSLAYER
Book Three: DAEMONSLAYER

• GOTREK & FELIX THE SECOND OMNIBUS •
William King
Book One: DRAGONSLAYER
Book Two: BEASTSLAYER
Book Three: VAMPIRESLAYER

• GOTREK & FELIX THE THIRD OMNIBUS •
William King & Nathan Long
Book One: GIANTSLAYER
Book Two: ORCSLAYER
Book Three: MANSLAYER

• GOTREK & FELIX THE FOURTH OMNIBUS •
Nathan Long
Book One: ELFSLAYER
Book Two: SHAMANSLAYER
Book Three: ZOMBIESLAYER

• GOTREK & FELIX THE FIFTH OMNIBUS •
Josh Reynolds
Book One: ROAD OF SKULLS
Book Two: THE SERPENT QUEEN
Book Three: LOST TALES

THE REALMGATE WARS: VOLUME 1
An omnibus by various authors

THE REALMGATE WARS: VOLUME 2
An omnibus by various authors

LEGENDS OF THE AGE OF SIGMAR
Includes the novels Fyreslayers, Skaven Pestilens and Sylvaneth
Various authors

RULERS OF THE DEAD
Josh Reynolds & David Annandale

WARCRY
Various authors

CHAMPIONS OF THE MORTAL REALMS
Various authors

TRIALS OF THE MORTAL REALMS
(Coming Soon)
Various authors

GODS & MORTALS
Various authors

MYTHS & REVENANTS
Various authors

OATHS AND CONQUESTS
Various authors

SACROSANCT & OTHER STORIES
Various authors

~ NOVELS ~

• HALLOWED KNIGHTS •
Josh Reynolds
Book One: PLAGUE GARDEN
Book Two: BLACK PYRAMID

EIGHT LAMENTATIONS: SPEAR OF SHADOWS
An Age of Sigmar novel

• KHARADRON OVERLORDS •
C L Werner
Book One: OVERLORDS OF THE IRON DRAGON
Book Two: PROFIT’S RUIN

SOUL WARS
Josh Reynolds

CALLIS & TOLL: THE SILVER SHARD
Nick Horth

THE TAINTED HEART
C L Werner

SHADESPIRE: THE MIRRORED CITY
Josh Reynolds

BLACKTALON: FIRST MARK
Andy Clark

HAMILCAR: CHAMPION OF THE GODS
David Guymer

SCOURGE OF FATE
Robbie MacNiven

THE RED FEAST
Gav Thorpe

GLOOMSPITE
Andy Clark

BEASTGRAVE
C L Werner

NEFERATA: THE DOMINION OF BONES
David Annandale

THE COURT OF THE BLIND KING
David Guymer

LADY OF SORROWS
C L Werner

REALM-LORDS
Dale Lucas

WARCRY: CATACOMBS
Richard Strachan

COVENS OF BLOOD
Anna Stephens, Liane Merciel & Jamie Crisalli

STORMVAULT
Andy Clark

THE END OF ENLIGHTENMENT
Richard Strachan

CURSED CITY
C L Werner

• GOTREK GURNISSON •
Darius Hinks
Book One: GHOULSLAYER
Book Two: GITSLAYER

~ NOVELLAS ~

CITY OF SECRETS
Nick Horth

BONEREAPERS
David Guymer

~ AUDIO DRAMAS ~

• REALMSLAYER: A GOTREK GURNISSON SERIES •
David Guymer
Boxed Set One: REALMSLAYER
Boxed Set Two: BLOOD OF THE OLD WORLD

THE BEASTS OF CARTHA
David Guymer

FIST OF MORK, FIST OF GORK
David Guymer

GREAT RED
David Guymer

ONLY THE FAITHFUL
David Guymer

THE PRISONER OF THE BLACK SUN
Josh Reynolds

SANDS OF BLOOD
Josh Reynolds

THE LORDS OF HELSTONE
Josh Reynolds

THE BRIDGE OF SEVEN SORROWS
Josh Reynolds

WAR-CLAW
Josh Reynolds

SHADESPIRE: THE DARKNESS IN THE GLASS
Various authors

THE IMPRECATIONS OF DAEMONS
Nick Kyme

THE PALACE OF MEMORY AND OTHER STORIES
Various authors

SONS OF BEHEMAT
Graeme Lyon

HEIRS OF GRIMNIR
David Guymer

Contents

Cover

Backlist

Title Page

Warhammer Chronicles

Map

THE RED DUKE

Prologue

Chapter I

Chapter II

Chapter III

Chapter IV

Chapter V

Chapter VI

Chapter VII

Chapter VIII

Chapter IX

Chapter X

Chapter XI

Chapter XII

Chapter XIII

Chapter XIV

Chapter XV

Chapter XVI

Chapter XVII

Chapter XVIII

Chapter XIX

Epilogue

ANCIENT BLOOD

Chapter One

Chapter Two

Chapter Three

Chapter Four

Chapter Five

Chapter Six

Chapter Seven

Chapter Eight

Chapter Nine

Chapter Ten

Chapter Eleven

Chapter Twelve

Chapter Thirteen

Chapter Fourteen

Chapter Fifteen

Chapter Sixteen

Chapter Seventeen

Chapter Eighteen

Chapter Nineteen

Chapter Twenty

Epilogue

CURSE OF THE NECRARCH

Chapter One

Chapter Two

Chapter Three

Chapter Four

Chapter Five

Chapter Six

Chapter Seven

Chapter Eight

Chapter Nine

Chapter Ten

Chapter Eleven

Chapter Twelve

Chapter Thirteen

Chapter Fourteen

Chapter Fifteen

Chapter Sixteen

Chapter Seventeen

Chapter Eighteen

Chapter Nineteen

Chapter Twenty

Chapter Twenty-one

Chapter Twenty-two

Chapter Twenty-three

Chapter Twenty-four

Chapter Twenty-five

PORTRAIT OF MY UNDYING LADY

THE VAMPIRE HUNTERS

THREE KNIGHTS

About the Author

An Extract from ‘Cursed City’

A Black Library Publication

eBook license

This is a dark age, a bloody age, an age of daemons and of sorcery. It is an age of battle and death, and of the world’s ending. Amidst all of the fire, flame and fury it is a time, too, of mighty heroes, of bold deeds and great courage.

At the heart of the Old World sprawls the Empire, the largest and most powerful of the human realms. Known for its engineers, sorcerers, traders and soldiers, it is a land of great mountains, mighty rivers, dark forests and vast cities. And from his throne in Altdorf reigns the Emperor Karl Franz, sacred descendant of the founder of these lands, Sigmar, and wielder of his magical warhammer.

But these are far from civilised times. Across the length and breadth of the Old World, from the knightly palaces of Bretonnia to ice-bound Kislev in the far north, come rumblings of war. In the towering Worlds Edge Mountains, the orc tribes are gathering for another assault. Bandits and renegades harry the wild southern lands of the Border Princes. There are rumours of rat-things, the skaven, emerging from the sewers and swamps across the land. And from the northern wildernesses there is the ever-present threat of Chaos, of daemons and beastmen corrupted by the foul powers of the Dark Gods. As the time of battle draws ever nearer, the Empire needs heroes like never before.

THE RED DUKE

C L Werner

PROLOGUE

The clamour of the battlefield roared like thunder across the plain, the pounding of hooves, the crash of blades, the screams of the dying and the ghastly croaking of the eager vultures circling overhead melded into a single diabolic din. The sky was black, choked with dark clouds, the sun hiding its face from the carnage below. Fields that had been green the day before were now a crimson morass of blood and mud, a bone yard of mutilated bodies, the carcasses of the dead and the twice-dead littering the landscape as far as the eye could see.

The strength of the two armies was not yet spent, though battle had raged since the early hours of morning. The pride of Bretonnia made their stand against the debased horrors of a blighted realm, the unliving legions of the vampire, the beast they had ridden to war against.

The Red Duke.

Isabeau the prophetess had warned King Louis that he must face the vampire in the clean light of day, that he must force the fiend to fight him in the sun when the Red Duke’s profane powers would be at their weakest. The king had heeded her advice, avoiding contact with the undead legions until he could be sure of the time and place when battle would be joined. Ceren Field offered open ground over which his knights could charge the rotting warriors that marched under the Red Duke’s tattered banner. A bright dawn had heralded the day, as though the Lady herself were smiling down from the heavens and encouraging the king’s attack.

What horror did the king feel when the dawn faded into blackness, smothered behind dark clouds that grew from nothingness in the empty sky. In a matter of minutes, the bright new day had become as black as midnight. Across the field came the marching skeletons and shambling zombies of the Red Duke’s horde. King Louis knew that if he allowed his army to retreat now he would never regain their confidence, not after holding them back for so long, forcing them to watch as the Red Duke ravaged the land.

Into glory or disaster, the king knew he must lead his army now or never. Praying to the Lady that his decision was bold, not foolish, he brandished his lance, letting the royal pennant snap taut in the wind. As he lowered the lance again, he spurred his steed forwards. The earth shook as two thousand knights followed their liege into battle.

Any mortal army would have reeled from the impact of that charge. Hundreds of the enemy were shattered as the knights drove their attack home, skewered upon the lances or crushed beneath the iron-shod hooves of warhorses. But the silent legions that served the Red Duke had no souls to stir with fear, no hearts to quiver with sympathy for their fallen comrades. The undead simply closed ranks about the embattled knights, heedlessly marching over the smashed bodies of their fallen. It was then that the real fighting began.

The king fought alongside his knights, smashing rotted faces with his lance, breaking fleshless bones with his armoured boots and the flailing hooves of his steed. For hours he fought beside his men until a fresh surge of undead warriors swept him away. Like a mariner cast adrift, he struggled to win his way free from the hostile waves that engulfed him. For each wight he cut down, three seemed to take its place; for every skeletal spearman he broke, a dozen stabbed at him. Against such numbers, the king’s courage began to break.

It was in his moment of doubt, the instant when his deathless foes looked certain to overwhelm him, that King Louis was granted a respite. As though all their vicious energies had been spent, the wights and zombies fell still. Lifeless eyes stared at the king as fleshless arms lowered rusty swords and splintered spears.

A flicker of hope swelled in the king’s heart, but was quickly stifled as a cold horror crawled across his skin. The king could feel the vampire’s presence before he could see the Red Duke galloping through the putrid ranks of his ghoulish army. The vampire wore heavy armour of steel stained to the colour of blood. The steed that bore him was a spectral thing of bone and witch fire, its corruption swathed in a black caparison. As the vampire advanced, the undead warriors parted before him, opening a path between the Red Duke and the king.

Vampire and king stared at one another across the battlefield. Infernal hatred, pitiless and cruel, blazed in the eyes of the Red Duke. Those of the king became solemn and sad.

‘You could not content yourself to be king,’ the vampire spoke, his voice low and venomous. ‘You had to be Duke of Aquitaine as well.’ The Red Duke’s face pulled back in a feral snarl, exposing his sharp fangs. ‘Now you will be neither.’

The king drew no terror from the Red Duke’s words. Tears were in his eyes as he gazed upon the monster. ‘The man I knew is dead. It is time he found peace.’

The Red Duke’s face contorted in a sneer. ‘I will make you immortal, Louis, so that I may torture you and kill you every hour of every day. Then you may speak to me of death and peace!’

Even in that moment, the king felt neither fear nor hate for this thing that had once been his friend. Sombrely, he lowered his lance and spurred his horse towards the Red Duke. The vampire bared his fangs in a vicious grin, gripping his own lance, a barbed thorn of steel already caked in the blood of a dozen knights. With a wolfish howl, he charged his spectral steed at the king.

In that moment, as man and monster bore down upon one another, the evil darkness the Red Duke had conjured to cloak his army faltered. A single shaft of daylight shot down from the black sky, enveloping the king. The king’s silvered armour shimmered with sunlight, casting a wondrous glamour into the vampire’s hideous countenance. The Red Duke reeled back in the saddle, throwing his arms before his stinging eyes.

An instant, the Red Duke was blinded, but it was enough. The king’s lance crunched through the vampire’s blood-red breastplate, tearing through steel plate as though it were parchment. The Red Duke was lifted clear from his saddle, writhing upon the end of the king’s lance like a bug upon a pin.

King Louis held the struggling vampire aloft, the tip of his lance transfixing the Red Duke’s heart. Furiously, the undead fiend tried to cling to life, tried to force his unclean body off the spike that held him. The king felt his arms weaken, the weight of the vampire and his struggles taxing his strength. But he drew deep from his own resolve, forced his fatigued arms to maintain their burden. Sternly, he forced himself to watch the vampire perish. The fiend’s pallid flesh began to darken and shrivel, pressing close against the bones beneath his desiccated skin. The Red Duke’s eyes became pools of blood, sanguine tears streaming down his ghoulish face. From the vampire’s mouth, a grisly moan arose, a sound at once pitiable and menacing.

‘Not to destroy the monster,’ the king murmured to himself whenever he felt his strength waning. ‘Not to destroy the monster, but to redeem the man.’

‘…for such is the sad and lamentable story of the Red Duke. A song of tragedy and terror that must stir even the tears of the fey by its mournful dirge. Beware, you sons of Bretonnia! Beware the forces of darkness that lie in wait to tempt and trap even the strongest soul! Beware the sad end of that heroic knight, that defender of chivalry and crown! Beware, you children of Aquitaine, lest your wickedness draw down upon you the foul curse of the Red Duke!’

The troubadour doffed his feathered cap, sweeping it across the floor as he bowed to his audience. Hearty applause filled the inn, the floorboards groaning as dozens of feet stamped in approval of the singer’s ballad. Jacques le Thorand had recited the epic at the courts of barons and dukes; once he had even performed before King Louen Leoncoeur himself. He certainly found nothing about his current surroundings either opulent or regal. The little timber-walled inn was no different than a thousand others littering the road between Aquitaine and Couronne, a humble place where merchants and messengers could brush the dust of their travels from their boots, where peasants and woodsmen could go to ease the pains of their toils with a swallow of wine.

Jacques had performed the Last Lamentation of the Red Duke hundreds of times over the years, expanding upon the ballads of earlier minstrels, combining different versions of the tale until he composed what many Bretonnians lauded as the definitive telling of the tale. The troubadour was proud of his composition, the sort of pride shown by any craftsman who has produced a work he knows is of quality. Jacques, like any true artist, did not measure his success in wealth or privilege, but in the accolades of his audience. It did not matter to him if the applause came from the royal court or from a rabble of grubby peasants. To him, it was all the same.

Even so, Jacques felt an especial sense of satisfaction as he looked out across the crowded common room of the Tipsy Squire. This audience wasn’t simply any gathering of Bretonnians. These people weren’t Carcassonnian shepherds or Bordelen vintners. These were Aquitainians. They had been raised upon the tales of the Red Duke and the heroes who had stood against him and laid his evil to rest. All the troubadour had to do was step outside the inn’s door and turn his gaze northward and he should see the dark shadows of the Forest of Châlons, the place where superstitious peasants insisted the vampire lurked to this day, plotting his revenge upon Bretonnia and dreaming his black dreams of building an empire of blood.

To Jacques, the praise of these people was a coin richer than gold. It was easy to forget his critics, to forget the scornful disdain of crusty historians like Allan Anneau of Couronne. The applause of these humble people, reared upon the legends of their land, was the true vindication of Jacques’s talent. Let the historians spew their bitter poison; it was in the hearts of the people that Jacques’s ballads would endure.

The hour was late when the crowd finally began to steal away from the inn’s warm hearth. They withdrew into the night by threes and fours, some brandishing heavy walking sticks, others nervously fingering little wooden images of Shallya as they went out into the darkness. Jacques smiled at the simple fears of these simple people. Among the lands of Bretonnia, Aquitaine was the most peaceful. The beasts of the forest seldom strayed north, the orcs of the mountains were rarely numerous enough to fight their way across Quenelles and into the meadows of Aquitaine. Even bandits were uncommon, brigands quickly finding themselves beset by Aquitainian knights with no more worthy foes to taste their steel.

It was the grim song of the troubadour that made the peasants nervous as they went out into the night. Jacques had evoked the heroism and tragedy of Aquitaine’s rich past, but so too had he conjured up the dark horror of those times. The Red Duke was a name every Aquitainian learned before he left the cradle, a bogeyman called up by mothers and nursemaids to frighten naughty children. Through his ballad, Jacques had made that frightful phantom live again in the minds of the peasant folk. As they left the inn, each one of them imagined the vampire lurking in the shadows, his steely fangs waiting to savage their throats and damn them to join him in his empire of blood.

Jacques shook his head at such credulous beliefs. The Red Duke was gone, destroyed by King Louis the Righteous upon Ceren Field over a thousand years past. True, there had been a second vampire calling itself the Red Duke who had threatened Aquitaine four hundred years later, but Jacques did not accept that this creature had in fact been the same monster. Evil, once vanquished by a King of Bretonnia, did not stir from its grave.

‘It is a silvered tongue you have,’ chuckled Entoine, the rotund proprietor of the Tipsy Squire. His smiling face shifted between shadow and light as he manoeuvred among the rude tables and timber benches scattered about the room. At each table he paused, inspecting the wooden cups and clay pots his patrons had left behind. Those that had not quite been drained of their contents were carefully emptied into a wooden cask tucked under the innkeeper’s arm. Jacques silently reminded himself not to buy the cheapest grade of wine on Entoine’s menu.

‘Seldom it is that I’ve seen them linger so late,’ Entoine explained, scowling as he noted a long crack in one of the drinking vessels. ‘Baron de Lanis isn’t the sort to forget when his peasants should be out in the fields. There’ll be many a sore head cursing the dawn, I should say.’

Jacques waved the tin tankard he held, an extravagance Entoine normally reserved only for those rare instances when a wandering knight patronized his inn. ‘They looked as though they might welcome some sun when they left here. However early the baron wants them working, they weren’t too happy to go out into the dark.’

Entoine laughed at the troubadour’s words, but the merriment didn’t reach his eyes. Jacques had not imbibed enough of the inn’s wine to be oblivious to his host’s discomfort. ‘Come now!’ he admonished. ‘There can’t be any rational reason for them to be afraid. If the farthest one of them has to walk to get home is more than a mile, then I’ll accept that you put no water in your wine!’ The troubadour took a swallow from his tankard, wiping the sleeve of his frilled shirt across his mouth. ‘You’d think my song had called up the Red Duke from his tomb!’

The innkeeper shuddered at the last remark and turned away from Jacques. ‘As you say, there’s no good reason for them to be afraid of anything.’

‘By the Lady!’ Jacques exclaimed, slapping his knee. ‘That’s what you really are afraid of!’ He shook his head in disbelief. ‘I admit my ballad is exceptional, but you can’t lose your grip on reality.’

‘It was a tale finely sung and none of those people will regret having heard it,’ Entoine told the troubadour. ‘But you are a stranger to these parts. You do not understand the old fears your tale has reawakened.’

Jacques walked towards Entoine, sipping from his tankard. ‘Nursery stories and fairy tales spun to keep unruly children in line,’ he said, punctuating his declaration by pouring the last mouthful of wine from his cup into the innkeeper’s keg.

The innkeeper set down the keg and glared defiantly at Jacques. ‘Is it a nursery story when a shepherdess goes missing, only to be found weeks later drained of blood?’ He pressed a calloused finger against the troubadour’s chest. ‘Is it a child’s imagining when a knight rides through the village, intent on challenging the evil lurking in the forest, only for his bloodless corpse to be found floating in the River Morceaux?’

‘Beastmen,’ Jacques said.

Entoine snickered at the suggestion. ‘There haven’t been beastmen in these parts since anyone can remember. And who ever heard of beastmen leaving meat on the bones of their victims? There’s only one thing that drinks the blood from a man’s veins and leaves his pallid corpse behind.’

Jacques grimaced, shaking his head at the innkeeper’s logic. He had spent years reading every story about the Red Duke’s reign of terror, listening to every ballad composed about the vampire and his doom. They were things that belonged to the past. Even if the creature that had threatened Aquitaine six hundred years ago had been the real Red Duke, that monster too had been laid to rest at Ceren Field by Duke Gilon.

Entoine only smiled when Jacques tried to explain all of this to him. It was the sad smile of a man who knows he is right, but wishes with all his heart he was wrong. ‘You have your beliefs,’ he told the troubadour. ‘But what I know, I know. You say the Red Duke died at Ceren Field. I say the vampire still lives, biding his time somewhere in the Forest of Châlons.’

For a moment, Jacques was silent, his eyes roving the deep shadows of a room that suddenly seemed foreboding. It took him some time to free himself from the irrational sense of uneasiness that gripped him. He forced some broken laughter and clapped a hand on Entoine’s shoulder. ‘You should have been a storyteller,’ Jacques said.

With all the dignified bravado he could command, Jacques made his way from the Tipsy Squire’s common room and mounted the timber stairway leading up to the building’s private rooms. Entoine had given his talented guest the best room in the house. Situated at the very top of the inn, the room, like the tin tankard, was usually reserved for wandering knights and other rare guests of noble breeding. The room was uncommonly spacious, its splintered floor concealed beneath an assortment of animal skins and threadbare rugs. The furnishings were heavily varnished to preserve them against the slow decay claiming the rest of the inn, including a bed that seemed large enough for both a knight and his horse. Jacques smiled as he ran his hand across the rough wool blankets and felt the lumpy pillows stuffed with chicken feathers. There was something almost amusingly pathetic about the feeble attempt to recreate the luxury a nobleman might expect.

Jacques sat himself at the edge of the bed and began pulling off his boots. Lumpy and rough though the bed was, he would still welcome Entoine’s effort at luxury.

The smile died on the troubadour’s face as a clammy chill gripped him. A shudder passed through Jacques’s body, a pulse of raw, unreasoning fear that had him back on his feet before he realised it. He licked his lips nervously, his fingers crushing the velveteen surface of his boot as he drew it off the floor, hefting it like a club.

Jacques’s eyes peered into the darkness as his breath grew still more rapid. As a child, he had once been trapped in a salt pit with a hungry weasel, forced to spend the entire night with the predator circling him in the dark, waiting for its chance to strike. The memory of that old fear returned to him now, crushing his heart in an icy embrace, sending tendrils of pure terror crawling through his body.

He couldn’t see anything in the dark room, but like the peasants who had ventured out into the night, he knew there was something there. He didn’t need to see it or hear it to know it was there. He could feel it, feel its menacing presence, sense its lurking evil.

At that moment, silvery moonlight filtered down into Jacques’s room. A further indulgence for visiting nobility, the only window with glass in the entire inn stared out from this chamber. The sudden illumination made Jacques turn his head, made his eyes stare out into the night. He could see the shadowy bulks of the thatch huts of the village and the shimmering waters of the River Morceaux beyond. More, he could see the black, forbidding outline of the Forest of Châlons stretching across the river’s far bank, a sinister wall of darkness, a barrier between the realms of men and the domain of Old Night.

Jacques shuddered again and turned away from the nightscape, trying to banish the frightful imaginings it conjured in his mind. As he returned his attention to the room around him, all the colour drained from his face. A dark shape stood in the far corner of the room, a tall shadow that he would have sworn had not been there before.

Jacques tried to look away, tried to tell himself that there was nothing there. He had the urge to dive beneath the woollen blankets, to hide his face and hope the apparition would go away. Stubbornly he tried to cling to reason, to tell himself that there could be nothing there. Yet, the longer he stared at the corner, the more feeble the effort to deny his fear became. With each passing breath, Jacques imagined more detail in the shape. He fancied he saw a head and shoulders covered by a long black cloak. He saw fierce red eyes staring at him from the darkness where a face should be.

Desperately, the troubadour tried to convince himself it was his imagination when the shadow began to stalk outwards from its corner. He choked as the stink of rotting flesh assailed his senses, shivered as he heard the rattle of armoured boots striding across the floorboards. Tears of terror coursed down his face as Jacques cringed away from the ghastly figure. Now he could see the richly engraved armour the apparition wore, archaic in its style, hoary with age. He could see the enormous falchion, its pommel crafted in the shape of a skull, swinging at the figure’s side. A face, pale and lean, began to emerge from the darkness, red eyes still trained upon the cowering troubadour.

A cruel grin twisted that inhuman countenance, withered lips retreating from wolfish fangs.

Mercifully, the moon retreated back behind its clouds, plunging the room once more into darkness before Jacques could see anything more. The apparition’s red eyes continued to burn in the darkness.

A voice, thin and vicious as the scratch of rat claws upon a casket, rasped from the darkness. ‘Be unafraid,’ the voice said. ‘Sit and be content. This night, at least, you are safer than any soul in all the kingdom.’

Somehow, Jacques managed to find the edge of his bed and seat himself upon it. There was something compelling about that sinister voice, an imperious quality that brooked no defiance. Jacques knew he could no more resist obeying than an ant could resist an ox’s hoof.

‘I have journeyed far to hear your ballad,’ the thing in the darkness said. ‘Had it offended me, I should have draped your entrails from the Massif Orcal to the Silent Isle.’

As the voice made this threat, it lowered into an almost animalistic snarl. Not for an instant did Jacques doubt the creature was capable of visiting such a horror upon him. He had learned enough to know what the thing was and what powers a vampire had at its command.

The vampire let the menacing words linger, seeming to savour the troubadour’s fear. After what seemed to Jacques an eternity, the creature spoke again. ‘The tale was well told,’ the vampire conceded. ‘I listened to you from the eaves. Even this dead heart was moved by your words.’

Jacques tried to stammer out words of gratitude, anything that might appeal to whatever humanity the vampire might yet possess. A dry croak was the only sound that managed to fight its way up the troubadour’s paralysed throat. His visitor ignored the futile attempt to speak. It had not come for conversation.

‘There were many things wrong with your ballad,’ the vampire hissed. ‘The dead have their pride. I will point out your missteps so that you will correct them. When next I hear you sing this tale, I may take some pride in its accuracy.

‘To start, Louis Kinslayer did not finish the Red Duke at Ceren Field,’ the vampire said, its voice seething with hate. ‘That battle was not the end of the Red Duke. Indeed it was, perhaps, only the end of the beginning for him…’

CHAPTER I

The troubadour’s song rose above the happy murmur of the crowd, ringing out with its merry cadence, the melody of his lute acting as a serene landscape to his words. Young couples swirled about the green meadow, the rich dresses of the ladies whipping about them as they danced with their noble companions, laughing as they kept time to the minstrel’s song. Older lords and ladies stood aside, too sensible to lose themselves in such vigorous celebration, too happy not to join in the laughter.

The marble chapel stood at the centre of the meadow, its plaster ornaments gleaming in the sun. The stone sarcophagus of the knight who had built the chapel seemed to smile down upon the celebrants, his feet buried beneath bouquets of primroses and snapdragons. Garlands of daisies were strung about the walls of the chapel, swaying in the gentle breeze, casting their fragrance across the gathering.

An old man, his raiment richer and finer than those around him, stood at the doorway of the chapel, his wrinkled face pulled back in a broad grin, his eyes misty with tears. He beamed down upon one of the dancing couples, a dark-haired youth dressed in black tunic and hose, his rich raiment edged in golden thread. In his arms he held an auburn-headed woman more beautiful than any frolicking about the meadow. She wore a flowing gown of white, a veil of flowers threaded into her hair.

Only an hour ago she had been the Lady Melisenda. Now she was the Viscountess Melisenda du Marcil, wife of the Viscount Brandin du Marcil and daughter by marriage to the Margrave du Marcil. The old margrave smiled on his new daughter even more than he did his son. He had begun to despair of ever seeing this day, when the bold young knight would set aside his reckless ways and settle down to the more important duty of perpetuating the bloodline. There was a time and place for gallivanting across the realm slaying monsters and rescuing damsels, but it was a pastime that was unbecoming the only son of an ancient and historied name.

The margrave chuckled as he watched the graceful figure of Melisenda glide about the meadow in his son’s arms. There would be small need to worry about the du Marcil name now. Unless Brandin had ice water running in his veins, he’d be working on perpetuating the family name as soon as the wedding celebration broke up.

The smile flickered and died on the margrave’s face as a sudden chill coursed through his old bones. He cast his eyes skyward, noting the sudden darkening of the sun as stormy clouds swept across the heavens. Aquitaine had been plagued by these sudden storms for months, as though the very elements conspired to cast the land under a pall of perpetual gloom. It was but one of many complaints that afflicted the realm. Peasants spoke of great wolves prowling the countryside, taking whom they would with uncommon boldness. There were whispers of ghouls haunting the old graveyards, rumours of unquiet ghosts abroad in the night.

The ugliest tales revolved around the duke himself. It was said the duke had never really recovered from the wounds he had suffered fighting the sultan in Araby. It was said the duke’s mind was broken, that he was a maddened beast. His court had removed itself from Castle Aquin to a castle at the edge of the Forest of Châlons in order to hide the madness of the duke from his people. Even so, the duke continued to issue edicts that affected every nobleman in Aquitaine. He had instituted a blood tax, requiring each house to send a tithe of knights to the duke’s castle. The blood tax fed into another hideous rumour about the duke – that he was going to make war against King Louis!

Margrave du Marcil shook his head and tried to banish the forbidding thoughts from his mind. He looked again upon Brandin and his bride. This was a day of celebration, to look forward to a bright tomorrow beyond the darkness of today.

The troubadour’s voice cracked, his fingers strumming a false note upon his lute. The gaiety and festiveness of the crowd collapsed, replaced by drawn countenances and grim whispers. A pall had fallen upon the celebration, a sense of doom that none was capable of dismissing. Brandin gripped his bride, holding her tight as he turned to cast a worried look towards his father.

The margrave could only shake his head and stare at the darkening sky. There could have been no more ominous time for the weather to take such a capricious turn. The mood in Aquitaine was one of uncertainty and fear, fertile for all manner of superstition. Even the nobility were ready to see omens at every turn.

Margrave du Marcil opened his mouth to compose some amusing words that would dispel the distemper of the wedding guests. ‘My friends…’

The margrave’s speech went no further. A clamour of hooves thundered across the meadow as a dozen horsemen emerged from the woods, galloping straight towards the shrine. All of the riders were garbed in black – black armour, black cloak, black steed. Only the foremost of the riders broke the sombre appearance of the group, for his armour was a bright crimson, as was the billowing cape flowing from his shoulders and the caparison that covered the huge destrier he rode. Margrave du Marcil recognized the lean, drawn features of the crimson knight. He was the Duke of Aquitaine.

The Red Duke.

The riders brought their steeds to a canter a dozen yards from the shrine and the terrified wedding guests. None of the guests dared to retreat before the advance of the liege to whom they had sworn oaths of loyalty and service, though the heart of each quailed at his approach. There was an aura of power that exuded from the Red Duke, a brooding intensity that made even the bravest knight tremble like a lamb before a wolf.

The Red Duke reined his horse before the congregation. The black knights, silent within their armour, walked their steeds slowly around the celebrants, closing them inside a circle of steel. The duke’s pale, stern face swept across the crowd, his intense gaze transfixing each of them in turn.

‘A wedding,’ the Red Duke observed. ‘A festival of which I was not informed.’ His voice dropped into a low hiss. ‘And to which I was not invited.’

Margrave du Marcil bowed contritely before his lord. ‘Only my son and… and… I did not think… to impose… disturb your grace…’

The Red Duke turned his gaze full upon the young Viscount du Marcil. ‘Your son should be fulfilling his duty in my army,’ he said. ‘He should be defending Aquitaine against the traitors and enemies who would destroy her. Instead,’ the Red Duke made a dismissive motion with his gloved hand, ‘I find him here.’

Brandin stared defiantly at the imposing lord. ‘I am the last of the House of du Marcil,’ he stated. ‘It is my duty to secure the line. I have exclusion from the blood tax.’

The Red Duke leaned back in his saddle, a thin smile upon his gaunt face. ‘No one in Aquitaine is excluded from the blood tax,’ was his retort. Suddenly he turned his eyes from the defiant viscount to the woman beside him. A hungry quality crept into his gaze that made Melisenda gasp in fright. Brandin put a protective arm around his bride, pushing her behind him.

‘It is an old law you have evoked to escape your duty in my army,’ the Red Duke told Brandin. ‘I shall evoke an even older one.’ He lifted his hand and pointed at the viscount’s bride. ‘ I claim droit du seigneur.’

Horror flashed across Brandin’s face, quickly replaced by disgust. He glared at the smiling lord. ‘The stories are true,’ the young knight spat. ‘You are mad.’

Margrave du Marcil rushed down from the steps of the shrine, interposing himself between his son and the Red Duke. ‘My son… means no… offence. Invoking the old right… it has surprised him. Please, forgive him… your grace.’

Brandin shoved his father aside. ‘I can speak my own words. And I say you are mad if you think I’ll let you touch Melisenda!’ In his fury, the knight reached for the sword at his belt. Instantly the silent companions of the Red Duke edged their steeds towards the outraged youth. A gesture from their master made the grim riders stay back.

Slowly, the Red Duke dismounted, an expression of prideful malignance twisting his features. His cape flowed behind him as he stalked towards Brandin and his bride. ‘First you deny me the blood tax, now you deny my right to… examine… the noble qualities of your charming lady. I wonder if you understand who here is lord, and who is vassal.’

Brandin drew his sword from its scabbard, glowering at his arrogant liege. ‘Take one more step towards my wife and it will be your last.’

The Red Duke paused. His lips pulled back in a murderous grin, exposing a mouthful of sharpened fangs. The lord’s hand closed about the hilt of his own sword. In a single, smooth motion, he drew the blade. Merciless eyes bore into those of the young viscount.

‘Prove it,’ the vampire sneered.

Sir Armand du Maisne stared up at the massive portrait that dominated Castle Aquin’s grand hall. Poised above the yawning mouth of the immense fireplace, anchored into the stone wall by steel hooks, the painting was a masterpiece in the heroic style of Anatoli Bernardo Corbetta, Tilea’s most famed portraitist of the sixth century. The subject of the painting was such that was made for the Tilean’s brush. King Louis the Righteous, Duke of Aquitaine, seated upon his snowy destrier, Chevauchée, riding through the broken walls of Lasheik to rout the hosts of the Sultan Jaffar. King and warhorse were depicted life-size, a nimbus of light surrounding the sovereign’s head and drawn sword. Before him, the swarthy Arabyans cringed in terror, behind him the face of every Bretonnian in his army was filled with awe.

Even now, over four hundred years since Corbetta had captured the magnificence of the king upon canvas, the portrait exerted an aura of magnificence that thrilled Sir Armand’s heart.

‘It is impressive, is it not?’

Sir Armand only half-turned from the portrait as he heard the question, reluctant to let his eyes leave the radiant figure of King Louis in his moment of triumph. ‘It is inspiring,’ he said, his voice quivering with emotion. The knight’s expression darkened as he remembered who it was he addressed. Hastily he turned away from the hearth and the huge painting, directing his attention completely upon the nobleman who stood beside him.

The other Bretonnian was a stark contrast to Sir Armand. Where Armand was still a youth, the other man was well into his middle age. His hair was dark where that of the knight was fair, his face lined with the stress of power and responsibility where Armand’s was marred by the scars won in battle. Dressed in velvet doublet and hosen, the knight’s frame still suggested a brooding strength, waiting to be unleashed. Wrapped in the heavy folds of a thick fur cloak, Armand’s host moved with the lethargy of an invalid, a man of waning vitality. In the eyes of the two men, however, there was a resemblance, a keenness of mind and temperament.

‘Forgive such familiarity, your grace,’ Sir Armand said, dropping to one knee. ‘I forgot myself.’

Duke Gilon of Aquitaine chuckled at the knight’s severe contrition. ‘Things are not so grave,’ he assured Armand. ‘The presence of King Louis the Righteous was such that he inspired men to feats of heroism as have not been seen since the days of Gilles le Breton himself. It is only natural that his influence should still inspire boldness in the hearts of the brave.’ Duke Gilon gestured with a beringed hand at the portrait, drawing Armand’s attention back to it. ‘Whenever my heart despairs, I come here to gaze upon the visage of the king and I am filled with a renewed sense of purpose and duty. King Louis was a true grail knight and never faltered in his quest to defend all things good and honourable. Whether leading a crusade against a foreign tyrant or riding to save this very dukedom from the rule of a usurping monster, the valour of King Louis was never found wanting.’

The duke took a step closer to the portrait, smiling as he admired the work of the famed Tilean painter. ‘This was painted shortly before the death of the king, upon his own command. He wanted to leave something for his descendants to remember him, as though his great deeds would not resound down through the centuries.’

‘It was King Louis who built this castle, was it not?’ Sir Armand asked.

His smile faded as Duke Gilon’s gaze lingered upon a space just behind the fetlock of Chevauchée. Here, a hand far less skilled than that of Corbetta had inserted the hindquarters of another warhorse, almost completely obscuring one of the knights behind King Louis, leaving only a single boot and stirrup visible. There was no clue to who the censored knight was, though he had apparently been included at the king’s command and then removed at a later time. But Duke Gilon could guess who it had been and why the knight had been erased from the painting.

‘This castle stands exactly twelve miles from where the old Castle Aquitaine once stood,’ Duke Gilon said. ‘The old castle had been foully used by the Red Duke, defiled until its very stones were corrupted with the vampire’s evil. After the monster was vanquished upon Ceren Field, King Louis ordered the old castle razed and a new castle built far from where the Red Duke had perpetrated his evil.’

‘The Red Duke left many scars upon the land,’ Armand said gravely. ‘The peasants of my father’s fief to this day whisper the most horrible stories about those times. They have a custom that each Witching Night they procure a dead raven and send a delegation to the cemetery on Ceren Field to entreat the god Morr to keep the Red Duke in his grave.’

Duke Gilon nodded as he heard Sir Armand relate the morbid tradition. ‘There are many such customs in Aquitaine, and not all of them are practised by peasants.’ The nobleman sighed deeply. Directing a last look at the portrait, he withdrew from the hearth and seated himself in a high-backed chair at the centre of the room. Armand followed his lord, taking one of the smaller chairs arrayed in a semi-circle about the duke’s seat. A liveried steward hastened away from his post beside a mahogany and brass cellaret, bearing a bottle of dark wine and a pair of silver goblets upon a silver tray.

The two noblemen accepted the refreshments. Duke Gilon waited for his servant to withdraw before resuming his conversation with Sir Armand. ‘I did not summon you here only to show you the portrait of King Louis or to share this excellent vintage, though I think you will agree that either would be sufficient excuse to bring a knight to Castle Aquin.’ The old nobleman’s expression grew sombre. ‘It is a more serious problem I need to discuss with you. A delicate matter that concerns Count Ergon’s offer to instruct my son in the finer aspects of swordsmanship.’

Duke Gilon raised his hand to forestall any objection from Sir Armand. ‘I know that you are renowned as the finest blade in all Aquitaine. The graveyards of one particular fief can attest to your skill and prowess. I do not think your father had any untoward motive when he made his gracious offer. At the same time, I do not think he appreciates the consequences of merely making such an offer might have.’

‘I know that I am young,’ Sir Armand said, ‘but Sir Richemont is a fair-minded man…’

‘It is not your age that is at issue,’ Duke Gilon said. ‘I have taught Richemont to respect ability wherever he finds it. He will be Duke of Aquitaine one day. Any ruler who will not acknowledge the skill of those he rules will not rule long. No, your youth is not at fault. It is your name. It is all those graves your tremendous ability with sword has filled. It is because if I allowed a du Maisne to instruct my son in anything I would lose the loyalty of the d’Elbiqs.’

Armand scowled as he heard the duke mention the long and vicious feud between his family and that of Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq. A feud that had caused Armand to personally take the lives of sixteen men.

‘I see you appreciate the situation,’ Duke Gilon said. ‘I will spare your father any embarrassment. Sir Richemont has left Aquitaine to go on a pilgrimage to Couronne. While he is away, he will receive instruction from the king’s own fencing-masters. When he returns, there will be no need for Count Ergon to renew his offer.’ The old nobleman frowned as he saw the disappointment on Sir Armand’s face. ‘I am sorry, but it is the only way to proceed without slighting either the du Maisnes or the d’Elbiqs. If your two families would only end their feud…’

‘Earl Gaubert would never let it go,’ Armand stated, bitterness in his voice. ‘He has already lost too much. Pride will not allow him to set his hate aside. My father is the same way. All he can think of are my uncle and my grandfather slain by d’Elbiq swordsmen. The feud perpetuates itself, generation upon generation, like two snakes trying to swallow each other’s tail. I don’t know if anyone even remembers what started the feud. It is simply something they have grown up with and are too headstrong to set aside.’

‘You speak as though you would set it aside,’ Duke Gilon said, approval in his voice.

Sir Armand shook his head. ‘What I want doesn’t matter. I obey my father. That is a son’s duty.’

The great iron-banded double doors that fronted the hall abruptly were drawn open. A liveried servant accompanied by a steel-clad man-at-arms strode into the hall, bowing as they approached Duke Gilon. Behind them, flanked by two more men-at-arms, marched a young knight in plate armour, his surcoat dusty from travel, his face flush from too many hours beneath the unforgiving sun.

‘An emissary from Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq,’ the servant announced. The functionary gestured with a gloved hand at the travel-stained knight. ‘He says that he brings most urgent tidings.’

While he was being presented to his lord, the dark-haired knight kept his eyes fixed upon Sir Armand. There was unmistakable, murderous hate in the knight’s gaze. His fingers flexed about the hilt of his sword, his thumb drumming against the gilded pommel.

‘I compliment Earl Gaubert upon his sources of information,’ Duke Gilon told the dark-haired knight, his tone cold and disapproving. ‘Sir Armand arrived here only a few hours ago. From the look of you, the earl must have dispatched you as soon as the news reached him. He should not have bothered. This is a private audience and does not concern the d’Elbiqs.’ In his anger, Duke Gilon no longer cared if the d’Elbiqs felt slighted. It would remind them of their place.

The knight shifted his gaze away from Sir Armand and bowed deeply before Duke Gilon. ‘Forgive me, your grace, but Earl Gaubert wanted to inform you that the Argonian boar he purchased is ready to be hunted. He seeks your permission to conduct the hunt at the end of the month and begs your grace and Sir Richemont to consider being his guests and participating in the chase.’

Duke Gilon’s smile was thin, not a trace of credulence in his voice when he spoke. ‘Earl Gaubert has been toying with that brute for an entire season. Many in my court thought he was going to make a pet of it. Now, suddenly, he decides to host a hunt.’ He turned his head and stared at Armand, noticing the tight set of the man’s jaw, the intense look of his expression. Turning back, he caught the hostile glower of the other knight, noted the thumb tapping impatiently upon the knight’s sword.

‘You have delivered the earl’s message,’ Duke Gilon told the knight. ‘I will send one of my yeomen with an answer.’ The old nobleman grimaced when the dark-haired knight made no move to quit the hall, instead glaring at Sir Armand. Irritably, the duke motioned for his men-at-arms to remove the impertinent knight.

Armand saw the soldiers closing upon the messenger. It was he who asked Duke Gilon to call them back. ‘Your grace does not recognize the messenger Earl Gaubert has sent to find me. This man is the earl’s youngest son, Sir Girars d’Elbiq.’

‘His only son,’ Sir Girars retorted acidly. ‘My brothers lie buried in the family tomb, alongside their cousins and all the others who have been butchered by your sword.’

Duke Gilon rose to his feet, clenching his fist before him. ‘I will have no bloodshed here!’ the nobleman swore. ‘I don’t care who started this feud, but I promise if one of you draws a blade here, I will hang victor and victim both!’

Armand shook his head, the look he directed upon Girars was sympathetic. ‘We have all lost much in the name of family pride.’

‘The du Maisnes have not lost enough,’ Girars snarled. ‘You’ve carved a reputation from the corpses of the d’Elbiqs. I am here to balance that debt!’

Armand sighed, feeling as though a great weight were pressing down upon him. ‘Yes, I’ve killed many men, good men. Whatever your father says, they died fairly and in open combat. Think about that for a moment. Think about your brothers and their skill at arms. Think about how strong their swords were. Then remember that they could not vanquish me.’ Armand’s tone became almost pleading. ‘You’ve only just won your spurs. Don’t throw your life away on a fight you cannot win.’

Girars scowled at his enemy’s display of emotion. Coldly he drew off the gauntlet from his left hand and cast it down at Armand’s feet.

‘I will hang you for that,’ Duke Gilon cursed. ‘I have told you there will be no fighting in this castle.’

‘Then we shall take our duel somewhere else,’ Girars said. ‘That is, if this cur has enough honour in him to take up my challenge.’

Solemnly, Armand bent down and retrieved the gauntlet from the floor. He stared into Girars eyes and nodded his head slowly. ‘Name the place and choose your second,’ he told the knight.

‘Then think about what you will say to your brothers.’

Sir Armand du Maisne reached down from the saddle of his destrier and took the heavy kite shield his squire lifted up to him, the unicorn and grail heraldry of the du Maisnes displayed prominently upon a field of blue. The knight waited patiently as the squire circled the warhorse and lifted the massive lance to Armand. He nodded grimly as he received the weapon, its painted shaft, gaudily daubed in a swirl of red and yellow stripes, incongruous with the vicious steel head.

Across the plain, Armand watched as Sir Girars took up his own arms. The boar and crescent heraldry of the d’Elbiqs marked his green shield, his lance painted in a pattern of blue and black checks that matched the caparison of his steed. Before Girars lowered the visor of his helm, Armand could see his enemy’s eyes glaring at him, the extreme passion of his hatred making his cheeks tremble. Seldom had Armand seen such determination, such unwavering commitment to bloodshed. Never had he seen such emotion upon the visage of one so young.

A crowd had gathered upon the grassy plain above the village of Aquitaine, some few miles from the grey walls of Castle Aquin. Word of the duel had passed through the court of Duke Gilon, filtering down even to the peasants in the fields and vineyards. Before the two combatants had even arrived, a festival-like atmosphere had descended upon the designated battleground. Nobles from the duke’s court – their lord notable by his absence – sat comfortably in the shade of hastily assembled pavilions while a great mob of peasants sat in the grass and watched the proceedings with an ignorant kind of excitement. Unfamiliar with the nuances of custom and honour, the peasants observed every motion of the knights and their attendants with rapt fascination.

Sir Armand looked to his second, a knight from his father’s court named Ranulf. ‘If I fall here,’ he told the knight, ‘I order you to make no action against Sir Girars.’

Ranulf grimaced at Armand’s admonishment. ‘There would be no question if you had chosen to face him across swords,’ the knight growled. ‘This d’Elbiq scum would be dead and there’d be one less of the bastards stinking up the dukedom. Why, by the Lady, do you choose to fight him with a lance instead of a sword…’

‘Because that is my decision,’ Armand said firmly. He looked across the field, watching as Girars had final words with his own second. There was a definite resemblance between them, though Girars’s second was a few years older. A cousin, perhaps. Certainly one who had d’Elbiq blood flowing through his veins.

‘Count Ergon will not forgive me if I let some slinking d’Elbiq kill his son,’ Ranulf cursed.

Armand shook his head. ‘If this man kills me, then it is no murder, but the result of a fair duel. If there is any justice in my father’s heart, he will understand.’ Armand lowered the visor of his helm, cutting off any further protest from Ranulf. He fixed his gaze across the grassy plain, watching Girars as d’Elbiq’s warhorse trotted away from the tangle of squires and attendants that surrounded him. Armand prodded the side of his own mount and made his way onto the field.

For all of his bravado, Armand was disturbed by Ranulf’s words. The knight was right, there was a wide gulf between Armand’s renowned skill with the sword and his ability with the lance. Was it chivalry or pity that had moved Armand to choose the lesser weapon? As the party offended by Girars’s challenge, the choice had been his. Indeed, even Girars had been surprised when Armand had shunned the sword and chosen the lance.

Perhaps it was as simple as an abiding sense of fair-play. Armand knew there was no man in Aquitaine who could match blades with him. Sir Girars was no more than a knight errant, still learning the discipline of a warrior. Crossing swords with Girars would be a despicable act, unbecoming any man of honour and decency. The feud between the du Maisnes and d’Elbiqs had already taken much from both sides, but Armand would not let his personal honour become a casualty of the conflict. If he had to die upon Girars’s lance to keep his integrity, then that was in the Lady’s hands.

Sir Girars spurred his horse into a gallop, charging down the field towards Armand, his lance lowered, its steel point gleaming in the sun like a daemon’s fang. Armand urged his own steed down the field, fixing his gaze upon the armoured figure of his foe.

The sound of iron-shod hooves pounded across the field, clumps of grass and dirt flying as the two knights hurtled towards one another. Even the watching nobles held their breath as the two combatants came crashing together.

Girars’s lance failed to pierce Armand’s shield, or the man behind it. Instead the steel tip of his weapon was deflected downwards, glancing off the side of the thick steel champron that encased the head of Armand’s horse.

Armand’s weapon struck the top of his foe’s shield with such force that the arm holding it was snapped like a twig. Girars’s now useless arm flopped against his side, the smashed rim of the shield folded against the pauldron protecting his shoulder.

The violent impact and red rush of pain that followed sent Girars reeling. His warhorse wheeled about in response to his erratic leg movements, spilling its crippled master from the saddle. Girars crashed hard against the ground, clutching his broken arm against his chest.

Sir Armand turned his steed around and advanced upon the fallen Girars. The enemy knight slowly regained his feet, watching in brooding silence as Armand came towards him. The fallen knight held his ground as Armand pointed the tip of his lance at him.

‘Honour is satisfied,’ Armand told his opponent. ‘Yield and I will spare your life.’

Expectant silence held the crowd. Noblemen leaned forwards in their seats, straining to hear every word. A few bold peasants crept out upon the field, their eyes locked upon both men: victor and vanquished.

Girars sagged before Armand’s threat, all the strength seeming to wither inside him. He lifted his head slowly, reluctantly, and stared at his enemy.

‘A d’Elbiq yield to a du Maisne?’ Girars hissed. ‘Never!’

The unhorsed knight suddenly surged forwards, hurling himself beneath Armand’s lance. Acting against all the rules of chivalry, Girars drove the mangled mess of armour and shield locked about his left shoulder into the throat of Armand’s horse. The surprised animal reared back onto its hind legs, kicking its forelegs through the air. Girars ducked beneath the flailing hooves, beating his gauntlet against his breastplate and shouting at the animal, oblivious to the jeers and boos of the spectators.

Armand was able to stay mounted the first three times his destrier reared. After that, he lost his grip and was thrown to the ground, crashing to earth in a clatter of armour and bruises. The padding beneath the knight’s armour absorbed most of the impact, leaving him merely winded from the brutal fall. Quickly he heaved himself up from the grass, swinging about as his enemy came at him.

Girars’s sword slashed down at Armand as he rose, narrowly missing the join between gorget and helm. The crippled knight vengefully kicked at Armand’s knee, trying to drive him back to the ground for an easy kill. Armand brought his fist smashing into the younger knight’s injured shoulder, pounding against the top of the crumpled shield. Girars screamed as the impact drove a sliver of his splintered shield through his torn forearm.

Armand staggered away, using the momentary distraction of Girars to draw his own sword. He paused as he started to slide the blade from its scabbard. Even now, even after Girars’s dishonourable conduct, he felt reluctance to cross swords with a foe whose skill was so far beneath his own.

‘Coward!’ Girars hissed as he noted Armand’s hesitance. ‘Don’t you dare give me quarter!’

The incensed knight lunged at Armand, stabbing at the join between breastplate and cuirass, trying to sink his steel in his enemy’s belly. Armand spun with Girars’s attack, instincts honed upon years of duels and battles becoming master of his body, overwhelming the mind that would restrain them. Before Armand was consciously aware of what he had done, Girars was lying at his feet, Armand’s blade thrust into the armpit beneath the young knight’s right shoulder.

Armand watched as his stricken foe’s body shivered and fell still. Coldly, he knelt beside the dead knight and wrenched his sword free. Rising, he turned towards Girars’s second. Cold wrath filled Armand’s voice as he addressed the remaining d’Elbiq, wrath that drew its fuel not from an ancient feud but from what that feud had made him do this day.

‘Put him beside his brothers,’ Armand said, his voice trembling with rage. ‘But when you commend his spirit to the Lady, do not name me as his killer. This boy should never have crossed swords with me. Not until he was man enough to win such a fight.’ Armand slammed his blade back into its sheath.

‘I did not kill this boy,’ he repeated. ‘His killer is the man who made him ride out to be butchered. His killer sits in the Chateau d’Elbiq. When you see Earl Gaubert, tell him what I’ve said! Tell him to waste no more of my time with challengers that are beneath me! Tell him to murder his own children from this day on!’

CHAPTER II

The Bretonnian’s sword flashed beneath the desert sun, carving a scarlet swathe through the dusky raider, slashing through the raider’s flowing black bisht and tearing into the quilted armour beneath. The swarthy man cried out in agony, dropping his scimitar as he tried to press his cut belly back together.

Ruthlessly, the Bretonnian drove the pommel of his sword into the maimed Arabyan’s face, breaking his nose and knocking the spiked helmet from his head. The nomad toppled, crashing face-first into the sand, a cloud of grey dust ballooning around his body.

The Duke of Aquitaine shook the blood from his sword and glared at his remaining foes. Like a pack of jackals, the black-garbed Arabyans circled him, fingering the curved blades of their scimitars, curses and maledictions rattling off their tongues. The duke was thankful he did not understand the Arabyan dialect so well as his sovereign, King Louis. If he did, he might take umbrage from the words these heathen killers hurled upon him.

El Syf ash-Shml, the Arabyans had named him in the crude patois of the bedouin. ‘the North Sword’, often shorted simply to ‘El Syf’, the sword. It was a title the duke had earned through a year of bloody fighting to liberate the kingdoms of Estalia from the Sultan Jaffar. It was a name the Arabyans had come to whisper in terror after the Bretonnian armies came to the deserts of Araby to take the crusade into the sultan’s own lands.

El Syf made for a grim sight, surrounded by the barren sand dunes the raiders had chosen to hide their ambush. The knight was encased in full battledress, every inch of him sheathed in steel armour, bare now that an Arabyan’s blade had slashed his surcoat. The platemail was rendered in the finest Bretonnian fashion, each piece of armour richly engraved, the edges gilded. El Syf had always maintained that death should be grandly appointed when it came for a man, and he ensured that those who fell in battle against him would know their slayer was no simple yeoman or knight of the realm.

The finery of the Bretonnian’s armour was now caked in the filth of battle. Blood dripped down the breastplate, blood from the knight’s own steed. El Morzillo, the brave warhorse gifted upon the duke by the King of Magritta, had died nobly, refusing to fall while it still had the strength to shield its master with its body. An Arabyan arrow in its neck had not been enough to finish the horse, it had taken the sharp edge of a tulwar ripping across its throat to make its courage falter.

El Syf felt the loss of his powerful steed as keenly as he would the amputation of his arm. The death of such a noble animal moved him to a cold fury that sowed fear in the hearts of his foes. There had been over a dozen Arabyans when they had set upon him. Now six of them lay at his feet and the others faltered in their attack.

It was, perhaps, in their minds to retreat, to find easier prey to fall upon. Certainly the black-robed leaders of the ambush were sore-pressed to maintain command over the nomads. El Syf listened to them as the two cloaked Arabyans argued with each other, each with his own idea about how to still claim victory from catastrophe. The duke turned his head, studying the positions of the other raiders in the brief respite their broken courage had offered.

As he did so, the duke felt his eyes drawn to the crest of a distant sand dune. A lone rider stood atop the dune, watching the battle play out. From so great a distance, El Syf did not recognize the rider, though he could tell from the style of his armour that he was no nomad, but a knight. A chill ran through the Bretonnian’s body as he stared at the distant figure. Veteran of a hundred battles, hero of the Siege of Lashiek, slayer of the wyrm Nerluc, the duke had never felt such a sense of doom and fear as when he gazed upon the sinister knight.

The duke turned his eyes from the strange spectator, forcing his attention back to the Arabyans around him. ‘Sufficient for the moment were the evils thereof’ was an old piece of peasant wisdom that had somehow impressed itself upon the nobleman’s mind. Whatever menace there was in the black-armoured knight on the dunes, whatever was the cause of the evil the duke had sensed, it was of little concern to him if he was to die upon the blades of his present enemies.

The two Arabyan leaders continued their argument, each trying to shout down the other. The other nomads cast anxious glances over their shoulders at the two chieftains, unsure which of them would prevail, reluctant to press the attack upon El Syf until they were given the order.

El Syf regarded the violent tones of the chieftains. There was certainly no love between the two. They seemed a pair of bandits who had temporarily united their gangs and were now having a falling out because of the toll the knight had taken on their followers. That thought faded as he noted a familiar quality about the voice of one of the cloaked nomads. A familiarity that brought the duke’s blood to a boil.

At least one of the Arabyans was no Arabyan at all!

The duke’s mouth opened in an inarticulate roar of rage. Every virtue he held as a knight was repulsed by the treachery he now suspected, his stomach clenched in a tight knot of sickness. Clenching his blade in his fist, ignoring the slight wounds his dead foes had managed to inflict upon him, El Syf hurdled the dead carcass of El Morzillo and rushed the startled circle of his enemies.

The Arabyans were unprepared for the sudden attack, surprised like hunters whose prey suddenly turns upon them. One of the raiders fell with a shattered collarbone, another crumpled in a screaming heap, his arm shorn off at the elbow. Before any others could move to intercept him, Elf Syf was running along the side of one of the dunes, maintaining his footing despite the sand shifting beneath his boots.

The duke’s enemies cried out in panic, thinking the Bretonnian meant to escape them. They scattered, racing to encircle the armoured knight. But flight was the furthest thing from El Syf’s mind. As soon as he was certain the nomads had accepted his feint, the duke turned, charging straight at the two leaders. He prayed to the Lady, begging her to let him visit justice upon the traitor whose voice he had heard.

The two leaders staggered back in alarm when they saw their victim turning towards them. One of the black-robed men drew a curved scimitar from the sash girding his waist. The other, the man who was the focus of El Syf’s outrage, slid a very different sort of weapon from the scabbard hidden beneath his bisht. It was the straight blade of a Bretonnian knight. It was natural that the man should have such a sword. When, in the emotion of his argument with the Arabyan chieftain, the man had slipped and started speaking Breton, there had been an Aquitainian accent about his voice.

El Syf came upon the two conspirators with the marauding strength of a lion. The genuine Arabyan moved to confront him first, striking at him with a lightning-fast flourish of his scimitar. The duke matched each stroke, parrying the curved blade from his sword, biding his time until the sheik made a mistake. When that fraction of an instant came, the duke was ready. A mistaken twist of the sheik’s hand, a poor angle of his blade, and the duke’s sword was past his guard, stabbing into the Arabyan’s chest.

El Syf pushed the dying sheik from his sword and spun to meet the blade of the other conspirator. The Bretonnian traitor had lingered back during the duke’s duel with the sheik. There was a look of terror on what little of the man’s face could be seen through the folds of his cheche. To the Arabyans, El Syf was a warrior of mythical status, endowed with all manner of mystical abilities. The Bretonnian knew the Duke of Aquitaine better. He knew there was nothing mystical about his skill with the sword, but he also knew better than the Arabyans how great that skill truly was.

The duke met the traitor’s attack, catching the conspirator’s sword upon the guard of his own, twisting it aside with a practised roll of his own weapon, then following through with a thrust that skewered the renegade knight’s throat. The sword fell from the stricken man’s hand, his body slumping to its knees. El Syf reached forwards, tearing the cheche from about the knight’s face. He glared into features he recognized, those of Sir Bertric.

The duke stood silent a moment, stunned by the discovery. Sir Bertric was the vassal of Baron Gui de Gavaudan, father of Queen Aregund! A servant of the queen’s father engaged in conspiracy with Arabyan brigands, a conspiracy that could only have been intent upon the duke’s murder! But who would dare order such villainy? With King Louis upon the throne, who would dare strike in such a fashion? And why?

In the grip of his horror, the duke did not notice the stricken sheik crawling painfully towards him across the sand. He was still staring into the lifeless face of Sir Bertric when the Arabyan’s knife stabbed out, piercing him in the back of the knee. El Syf swung around, kicking the dying sheik with his armoured boot, shattering his face. This time, the duke made certain of his enemy, stabbing the point of his sword through the Arabyan’s heart.

Even as he struck, the duke swooned. The wound the sheik had visited upon him was minor, the poison edging the Arabyan’s dagger was not. He found that he lacked the strength to withdraw his sword from the sheik’s breast. A moment later and he could no longer stay on his feet, but crashed to the sand. His breath came only with effort, his blood seemed to grow sluggish in his veins. It was with bleary vision that he saw the other nomads circling him, wary of him even as death reached out to snatch him into its talons.

The duke could see the sand dunes in the distance. As his vision began to darken, he noted that the sinister rider was gone.

Perhaps that figure had been an apparition after all, the duke thought. An omen of his doom.

The tension in the salle haute was like a living thing, predatory and lurking, waiting to pounce upon its prey. Even the lavish appointments, the marble caryatids which flanked the immense hearth, the long mahogany tables polished to a mirrored sheen, the colourful tapestries cloaking the walls and the stained glass window that reached from floor to roof behind the laird’s seat and allowed the noonday sun to stream into the hall in a brilliant rainbow, could not mask the intense emotion slowly building to a boil.

Upon his high-backed chair of oak trimmed in ivory, his hands clenched about the clawed armrests of his throne, Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq stared in silence at the body laid out upon the floor before him. The old nobleman’s cheeks trembled, his eyes were moist, his right leg twitched as though from an ague. None of the servants, none of the knights and courtiers dared intrude upon their lord’s sorrow, standing as still and silent as statues throughout the high room of the Chateau d’Elbiq.

For the better part of an hour, Earl Gaubert looked down at the body of his son, Sir Girars. His eyes never shut, never so much as blinked, as though he were trying to burn the image of his slain son upon his brain. He had reacted similarly to the death of each of his sons, but this time was different. This time, he looked upon the last of them. As a father, Earl Gaubert wanted nothing but to die and still the misery he felt, the unendurable horror of seeing all of his children dead.

As head of the House d’Elbiq, another purpose gripped the nobleman’s heart, a purpose that at last caused him to raise his eyes from the body of his son and fix his gaze upon Sir Leuthere d’Elbiq, eldest son of his brother, the Comte d’Elbiq.

‘My son was murdered by Sir Armand du Maisne,’ Earl Gaubert’s voice was little more than a dry croak as he spoke. ‘How is it that you return to me and allow my son’s murderer to walk free?’

Sir Leuthere could not hold the vicious gaze of Earl Gaubert, lowering his eyes and staring at the floor as he addressed his uncle.

‘It was not murder,’ the knight said, his voice low but firm. A murmur of astonished disbelief rippled among the earl’s courtiers. ‘Sir Girars fought Sir Armand in a fair duel.’

Earl Gaubert’s lip quivered with rage. ‘Liar! Coward!’ he snarled.

‘Sir Girars fell in open battle,’ Leuthere persisted. ‘He was killed fighting his opponent in a just duel. He showed boldness and courage the equal of any knight of Bretonnia, never showing fear before his enemy, never faltering in his purpose, however great his injuries.’

‘My son was murdered!’ Earl Gaubert roared.

Resentment filled Leuthere’s heart, giving him the courage to raise his face and meet the irate gaze of his lord. ‘Sir Girars died the death of a knight,’ he said, his voice stern. ‘Unhorsed, his arm broken, his enemy offering him quarter, Sir Girars refused to yield. He fought to the last with valour. If heart and conviction alone were enough to win a battle, he would stand before you now.’ The knight’s voice became solemn. ‘But his enemy was better than he with lance and sword. There is no shame in falling before a worthy foe.’

Earl Gaubert sank back into his throne, his face livid. ‘A worthy foe? The du Maisnes are the scum of the earth! Ratfolk! Vermin! The lowest bitch in my kennel is more honourable than Count Ergon’s daemon-spawned assassin!’

Leuthere listened to the hate in the earl’s voice, saw the mindless fury that set upon his lord. The mania of the feud was strong upon him, causing the nerves in his maimed arm to writhe like the coils of a serpent.

‘Have we not lost enough already fighting this senseless war?’ Leuthere dared to ask. ‘Your father dead beneath the hooves of a du Maisne stallion, my father crushed by a du Maisne mace. Your sons and all the others dead upon du Maisne swords. Yourself crippled by a du Maisne lance. By the Lady, where will it end?’

Earl Gaubert’s mouth split in a hateful smile. ‘Where it must end!’ he spat. ‘With the taint of du Maisne blood scoured from the realm or the last of the d’Elbiq line fallen in the attempt!’ The nobleman lifted himself from his seat and pointed a trembling finger at Leuthere. ‘You should not have come back! You should have avenged my son! You should have returned with Armand’s head on a spike!’ Furiously, the earl swept his hand through the air. ‘Be gone from my sight! Let me not see you again until the villain be slain!’

‘I have seen Sir Armand fight,’ Leuthere said. ‘My skill with the sword isn’t enough to overcome his. You send me to my death, my lord.’

A cold fanatical gleam entered Earl Gaubert’s eyes, a cunning curl twisted his smile. ‘If you are afraid, fall upon him in the night. Cut him down when he is asleep, strike at him from a dark alley, set upon him when he is bowed before a shrine. I care not how you do it, but bring me the swine’s head!’

Leuthere staggered back as though from a physical blow when he heard his uncle’s frenzied rant. He cast his eyes across the hall and saw that, noble and peasant alike, all within the high room were shocked by their lord’s scurrilous words. ‘I am a knight, not a murderer,’ Leuthere protested.

Earl Gaubert slumped back into the chair, for the first time appreciating the magnitude of his outburst. ‘Leave me,’ he sighed, sorrow beginning to rout fury from his face. ‘Leave me alone with my son.’

Leuthere led the exodus of servants and courtiers from the high room, leaving their lord alone with his grief. The knight lingered in the hallway beyond, casting one last look at the solemn earl before servants drew the heavy oak doors shut.

Mixed among the muffled sobs rising from Earl Gaubert, Leuthere thought he heard a word woven amid the weeping, a word that was spat out as though it were the most poisonous curse.

Not a word, a name.

Du Maisne.

A cool breeze rustled through the long grass, making the plain below the hill resemble a strange sea of green waves. The peasants of Aquitaine held that the ground of Ceren Field was tainted, cursed by the monstrous things that had spilled their rancid blood there. No lord had ever been able to get a peasant to work the land or bring his herds to pasture there. Even the tomb of Duke Galand, Aquitaine’s greatest hero, a knight who had sipped from the grail, failed to quiet the superstitions. Duke Galand’s tomb had been built that his holy spirit might watch over Ceren Field and sanctify it against any lingering evil.

Sir Armand saw nothing to be afraid of, felt only a sense of serenity and peace as he stared down at Duke Galand’s tomb from the larger cemetery atop the little hill. It was a broad mausoleum, its walls of white marble rising into a sharp archway above the heavy stone doors which sealed the entrance into the crypt within. Walls and doors alike were richly ornamented with carvings of the grail and the fleur-de-lys, sacred symbols to the knights of Bretonnia. Strands of ivy crawled across the tomb, their red flowers and green leaves forming a stark contrast to the cold, pristine stone. The knight could sense an aura of peace emanating from the hero’s grave, a comforting impression that seemed to tease the tension from his mind. He did not understand the peasant fears, finding the old battlefield a place of quiet solitude where a man could be alone with his thoughts and forget for a few hours the onerous burden of position, honour and family.

Armand sat upon one of the graves, listening to the wind writhing through the overgrown weeds. If Ceren Field was shunned, then the cemetery on the hill was absolutely forsaken. The narrow ranks of graves, the cromlechs of knights who had fallen in battle against the Red Duke, had been abandoned. No comforting hand had tended the graves, only the cruel attentions of wind and rain. Most of the headstones were just disfigured lumps of rock, any names upon them consigned to oblivion by the elements. Larger monuments had toppled, lying sprawled among the weeds like broken giants, whatever grace and beauty had once been theirs lost to history. Sometimes, the whirl of a fleur-de-lys or the cracked stem of a stone grail might be recognized upon the weather-beaten stones, stubbornly defying the corrosion that sought to destroy them.

One monument alone had withstood the ravages of time. A great column of white marble that towered above the graveyard. At its top was a bronze statue of a knight upon a rearing horse, the stallion’s long tail acting as a third support for the massive statue. The style of the knight’s armour was ornate and somewhat archaic, the visor of his helm lowered, obscuring his face. The knight’s right arm was raised high, a bare sword gripped in the statue’s hand. His other arm was locked about a huge kite shield. The shield was without device, instead bearing the names of battles, among them Lasheik and Magritta. The last battle written upon the shield was Ceren Field.

There was some enchantment upon the monument, some magic woven into its construction that allowed it to withstand the caprices of the elements. Armand could feel the strange vibrations exuding from the monument like a dull hum at the back of his head, an icy finger poking against his chest. It was a magic unlike the serenity of Duke Galand’s tomb, but it was magic of kindred purpose – to soothe and ease the tranquil repose of the dead.

Armand had first started coming to the cemetery when he was a young lad, hiding among the gravestones as he and his cousins played at war. The strange power of the place had impressed him then; it impressed him now. He had been given to forgetting his games and just sitting and staring at the marble monument for hours. It was a habit he still found himself susceptible to.

Who was the knight honoured with such a monument? That was a question Armand had often wondered. There was no inscription upon the column to give the statue a name, only a stylised sword carved into the face of the pillar itself. Sometimes Armand wondered if the statue represented anyone at all, perhaps being nothing more than an abstract creation of the sculptor.

Somehow, Armand could not shake the conviction that the statue had a living source. Gazing up at the bronze figure on his stocky warhorse, Armand could almost see the knight leaping forwards into battle, bringing righteous death to the enemies of Bretonnia. Some fanciful creation of a sculptor couldn’t have such a semblance of life about it. There had been a man, once, who had fought in all those battles, making war against the despotic Sultan Jaffar and the armies of Araby. He had continued to serve King Louis the Righteous when he returned from the crusades, riding with the king’s armies against the monstrous Red Duke. The last battle inscribed upon the shield made it clear that Ceren Field had been the knight’s last battle. Whoever he had been, he had not survived the destruction of the vampire.

Armand felt the old childish curiosity upon him again. He rose from his seat and walked to the column, pressing his hands against the cold marble. He smiled and shook his head as he started to lean forwards. When he had been a child, he had sometimes been convinced he could hear sounds when he pressed his ear to the column. Sometimes he had whispered questions to the statue, pressing his ear against the stone, hoping to hear an answer.

The sound of an armoured boot clicking against one of the gravestones made Armand spin away from the column. The bloody feud against the d’Elbiqs fresh in his thoughts, Armand’s hand instinctively closed about the hilt of his sword. Having left his retainers behind at Count Ergon’s castle, he appreciated how tempting a target he would make for any killers Earl Gaubert had dispatched.

A single knight stood among the graves, a knight in black armour and grey surcoat. He carried no shield, though a massive iron club was tethered to his belt. The visor on the knight’s great helm was lowered, hiding his features. Indeed, the only identifying feature on the knight was the black raven embroidered upon his surcoat. There was an aura of brooding power that exuded from the black knight as he slowly approached Armand. It was a strange sort of sensation, at once comforting and sinister. Armand kept a ready hand upon his sword.

‘Forgive the intrusion,’ the black knight’s deep voice rumbled. He gestured with an armoured hand at the plain below. ‘I was praying before the crypt of Duke Galand when I thought I saw someone moving among the graves on the hill. I was fearful some grave robber or ghoul was disturbing the dead. I do not take such things lightly.’

‘You need not have feared, sir knight,’ Armand replied, suspicion yet in his voice. ‘I came here only to enjoy the solitude of this place. I meant no disrespect to the dead.’

The black knight bowed his head in apology. ‘I meant no offence, Sir Armand du Maisne. Once I saw who was among the graves, I realized my mistake.’

Armand took a step back, his eyes glancing at his surroundings, wary of enemies who might have remained hidden while the black knight held his attention. ‘You know who I am?’ Armand challenged the stranger.

‘Indeed, and you know me, though it has been many years since you last set eyes upon me. I am Sir Maraulf.’

‘Sir Maraulf?’ Armand nodded as he dredged his memory for the name. Recollection was slow in coming, but he did finally remember a marquis of that name. His fief had been devastated by a plague long ago, when Armand was still in swaddling. The plague had killed the marquis’s entire household. The marquis himself had been one of the few to survive. In the aftermath of the tragedy, he had set aside his title and his lands to take up the grail quest. Armand had not heard that Sir Maraulf had returned to Aquitaine.

‘It is a long time since you were in these lands,’ Armand observed.

‘Not so long as you might believe,’ Maraulf said. ‘I have made my abode in the village of Mercal these past ten winters.’

Again, Armand nodded. He had heard there was a strange hermit knight dwelling with the peasants and tending the grail chapel of Mercal. He feared the impertinence of his next question, but no knight of Bretonnia could restrain his curiosity when meeting a man who had taken up the search for the grail. ‘Your quest, it was successful, Sir Maraulf? You have seen the grail?’

The black knight touched his hand to his chest, his steel fingers brushing the embroidered raven. ‘I found what the gods deemed me worthy to find,’ he answered. ‘What of you, Sir Armand? What is it that you seek here among the dead?’ He nodded his head, indicating the marble monument. ‘I was watching you for some time. It seemed to me you would have made obeisance to that shrine. Why?’

Armand suddenly felt very ashamed at the childish compulsion that had come upon him, doubly embarrassed by the importance Sir Maraulf placed upon such a whimsical impulse. ‘It was nothing,’ he assured Maraulf. ‘Only a foolishness from my childhood. I was going to ask the spirit of the knight a question. When I was a child, I would press my ear to the stone and sometimes, I imagined, I could hear a ghost whispering to me.’

Sir Maraulf’s attitude became stern. ‘One should be wary of asking things of the dead and even more cautious of such answers as they might give. Do you know whose monument that is? It honours a noble knight of Aquitaine who fought alongside King Louis the Righteous in the crusades. When he returned to Aquitaine, many great deeds were attached to his name and he had earned the title “El Syf”, which in the tongue of the Arabyans means “the Sword”.’

‘He sounds like a formidable warrior,’ Armand commented. ‘If his ghost could speak to me, then it would surely tell me what I wished to know.’

‘And what was that?’ Maraulf asked, a note of demand in his tone.

Armand’s pride bristled at the interrogatory tone with which Maraulf addressed him. At the same time, he felt an unaccountable eagerness to unburden himself to a listener who was made of flesh and bone rather than marble and bronze.

‘Three days ago, I killed a man,’ Armand said. His face became pale and he shook his head violently. ‘No,’ he hissed. ‘I give myself too much credit. I killed a boy, a fresh-faced youth still earning his spurs. Oh, it was a fair fight and I offered the boy every quarter possible. But in the end, my sword was sheathed in his flesh and he was as dead just the same.

‘I had no good reason to kill that boy,’ Armand told Maraulf. ‘Only the excuses of family honour and family pride. That is a feeble reason to kill a knight so far beneath my own station. Another martyr to a feud so old none really remembers how it started. I have killed and killed again in the name of ancestors who are nothing to me but glowering faces in old portraits and names on plaques.’

Armand turned and stared up at the bronze statue. ‘I spoke to my father about my feelings, my desire to see an end to the feud. Count Ergon is a proud man, and in him the hate has taken root too deeply to listen to reason. He could not sympathize with my guilt, trying to console me by saying the boy had been only a d’Elbiq. When I would not be comforted by the reasoning of hate, my father berated me as a coward, a traitor to the family name. His curses drove me from the chateau, drove me to the only place I have ever known where the burden of feud did not rest upon my heart.’

Slowly, Maraulf advanced to Armand, placing his gauntlet upon the younger knight’s shoulder. ‘What was it you thought to ask your ghost?’

‘I would have asked him how to make the faces of the men I have killed fade from my dreams,’ Armand said. ‘I would have asked how to make the guilt and shame I feel go away. It is one thing to slay a foe who is your equal in a fairly fought contest, but how can any man of conscience live knowing he has done little more than murder upon a boy who didn’t have a chance?’

‘El Syf was a renowned swordsman in his day,’ Maraulf said, lifting his helm to join Armand in staring up at the statue. ‘No blade in all Bretonnia could match his. He made it a practice that any man of any station, noble or peasant, might cross swords with him at any hour. If they could but scratch him, a purse of gold would belong to the challenger. Many came to test El Syf, but when he departed Aquitaine to make war against Araby, the purse of gold still sat unclaimed in his castle.’ The black knight crossed his hands, making the fingers resemble the wings of a bird. It was a custom Armand had seen peasants perform when consigning their dead to the grim god Morr.

‘I think I know what El Syf would say,’ Maraulf told Armand as he turned away from the monument. ‘He would say “kill without regret and ask no quarter from your foe”. For it is by such words he lived… and died.’

‘If I could do the same…’

‘Regret and guilt serve to remind a man that he is a man,’ Maraulf cautioned. ‘Without these to bring pain to his memories, a man becomes a monster.’ The black knight began to make his way back among the graves. ‘If you ever feel the need to ask a question of El Syf again, perhaps you should ask him which side he died fighting for at Ceren Field.’

Armand’s mind was troubled by Maraulf’s last words. He would have pursued the black knight, to ask him the meaning of that enigmatic advice, but the sound of hooves on the field below arrested his attention. He turned his head to observe Count Ergon and five of his attendants galloping across the field towards the hill. The visor on Count Ergon’s helm was raised and there was such a look of anguished concern written across his features that Armand immediately forgave his father for the harsh words that had driven him from the castle.

Before making his way down the hill to join his father, Armand looked for Sir Maraulf to thank him for his advice and for listening to his troubles. But there was no trace of the black knight, only the wind rustling among the weeds.

‘My lord?’

Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq lifted his head and squinted in the darkness of the high room. Night had fallen and no servants had come to light the torches, obeying the desolate man’s order for solitude. Upon the floor, at the foot of the throne, he could still see the pallid, lifeless features of his son’s face, though it had been a day and better since Sir Girars’s body had been removed to prepare for burial.

‘My lord?’ the feeble, nasally voice asked again. This time, when the earl peered into the darkness, he could see a crouched figure standing to one side of his seat. Earl Gaubert recognized the broken posture of Vigor, one of his footmen. Vigor had once been the earl’s stable master until a horse had kicked him and broken his back. It was a sense of charity that made the earl keep him on despite the way the crippled peasant depressed his spirits and reminded him of his own infirmity.

‘What do you want, slinking about in the dark like a hunchbacked cat?’ Earl Gaubert demanded, hurling a goblet of wine at Vigor’s head.

Vigor tried to duck, but his broken body wasn’t equal to such agility. The peasant whined as the goblet smacked against his skull. ‘I meant no disrespect, my lord,’ the cringing man pleaded.

‘Then explain yourself and be quick about it,’ the nobleman snapped.

Bowing, scraping the floor with his grimy hands, the crooked footman presented himself before the throne. ‘The servants have been speaking… about what you said to Sir Leuthere.’

‘I have forbidden that coward’s name to be spoken within these walls,’ Earl Gaubert snarled. ‘He is afraid of that du Maisne scum that killed my son. I am not. If I was whole, I would take up my own sword against him! I would make Count Ergon mourn for his child as I have mourned for mine!’

A sympathetic smile was on Vigor’s face as he heard his lord’s pained fury. ‘That is what they said,’ he continued, nodding his head eagerly. ‘They said you wanted Sir Girars’s killer slain and did not care how.’

Earl Gaubert scowled at the peasant. ‘What are you about?’ he asked. ‘You think that you can kill a knight! Even when you weren’t a crook-back, Sir Armand would have flayed you alive without breaking a sweat.’

Vigor bowed his head still lower, wincing at his master’s scorn. ‘I did not mean to suggest that I…’

‘Then what did you mean to suggest?’ Earl Gaubert growled, quickly losing patience with the peasant’s timidity.

‘Magic, my lord,’ Vigor said, his voice lowered to a whisper. ‘Use magic to avenge Sir Girars.’

Earl Gaubert shook his head and chuckled. ‘Magic? Witchcraft? That is your advice?’

‘Jacquetta could do it…’

The nobleman snorted derisively. ‘That witch kill a knight? Her spells are fine for hexing crops and spoiling milk, maybe drying out a field or two! But kill a knight? The hag wouldn’t know how and wouldn’t dare even if she did.’

Vigor nodded his head, but his words were not quite in agreement with those of his lord. ‘Jacquetta has worked only small magic for you because you only offered her small things,’ Vigor said. ‘If you promised her more, she would be able to make better spells.’

‘It is too bad you did not have enough to offer her to fix your back,’ Earl Gaubert scoffed, but the mockery rang a bit hollow. There was something to consider in the peasant’s suggestion. Though it offended every knightly virtue he possessed, Earl Gaubert wondered if magic might prevail where cold steel had failed him.

‘Go and find the witch,’ Earl Gaubert told Vigor. ‘Tell her I want to meet with her.’

CHAPTER III

Baron Gui de Gavaudan paced anxiously along the battlements of Castle Aquin. Sometimes the baron would pause, looking out across the night sky, staring at the stars and the sleeping landscape they shone upon. The green pastures and lush fields of Aquitaine, the finest vineyards in all Bretonnia, these were things worth fighting to protect. Worth killing to keep.

Why wouldn’t the fool just die already? If he recovered, the king would restore the dukedom to the sickly wretch, forsaking the title in favour of the great El Syf!

He should be dead, how the old duke had managed to cling to life these many months was a mystery to Baron de Gavaudan. Any other man with the poison of the Arabyan Deathstalker in his veins would have perished in a few minutes. The Arabyans had practically deified a janissary who had lasted a fortnight after being stung by one of the scorpions. Yet here was the Duke of Aquitaine, El Syf, still refusing to let the poison finish him eight months later!

The baron fingered the pectoral about his neck, the silver talisman that marked him as the king’s steward. De Gavaudan was effectively master of the dukedom while King Louis was away at the royal court in Couronne. It was more power than the baron had ever known, certainly more than he could claim as father-in-law to the king.

But it was not for himself that he had taken such chances, that he had fouled his honour with murder and poison. It was to secure the position of his line, to make certain the position of his descendents. The title of King of Bretonnia would not pass on to the sons of King Louis and Queen Aregund. When King Louis died a new king would be crowned by the Fay Enchantress, chosen from those who had sipped from the grail.

The Dukedom of Aquitaine, however, was another matter. That title would pass to de Gavaudan’s grandchildren, ensuring the power and prestige of his line. His grandson would lord over the most prosperous dukedom in the realm, inherit wealth and power second only to that of the royal throne itself. What greater honour could the baron claim than making such a future possible for his descendents?

There was only one thing standing in his way: the sickly mass of broken humanity that had finally been brought back to Aquitaine from the wastes of Araby. El Syf was already more than half dead when he was brought within the halls of Castle Aquin by his retainers.

Half dead wasn’t quite dead enough to ease the baron’s mind. A man who had survived the poison of the Deathstalker for such a long time might manage a recovery. That was something the baron couldn’t allow to happen.

He didn’t like what circumstances had compelled him to do, but the baron was a practical man. His enemy was in his grasp, lying sick and helpless in one of the castle’s chambers. He did not think the Lady would lower herself to smiling upon this enterprise, but certainly the gods could not have made a neater gift of El Syf.

No, the baron thought, a cruel smile twisting his face, the old duke will not recover.

The assassin he had sent to visit the sick man would see to that.

What troubled the baron was the time it was taking his killer to do the job. He had ordered all attendants away from the duke’s room, leaving the way open for the assassin. The victim himself was already at death’s door, helpless to defend himself. All his man had to do was place a pillow over the duke’s face, hold it there for a few minutes, and the deed would be done.

Why was it taking the assassin so long to return and report that El Syf was dead?

Baron de Gavaudan stalked along the battlements for another hour, his unease growing with every step. Somehow something had gone wrong. It was a conclusion he didn’t want to make but it was the only reason why the murderer didn’t come back to let him know the task was finished.

Unable to wait any longer, the baron made his way back through one of the castle’s watchtowers, descending into the tapestry-lined gallery that opened upon the guest chamber he had designated as the duke’s sick room. He would see for himself why his assassin had failed to return. Had the fool faltered at the last? Some pang of guilt or conscience kept him from doing his duty? If such were the case, the baron intended to have the knave quartered and his innards fed to the crows!

A single candle burned in the musty room, an icy draught rushing through it from the broken window set high upon its outer wall. A shapeless heap of unused furniture cloaked against the dust and damp huddled against the inner wall. The only other appointment in the room was a large four-poster bed, a thin sheet hanging from the engraved tester suspended above the mattress. The baron could see the figure of his enemy through the almost transparent curtain, a black huddle sprawled across the few blankets de Gavaudan had allowed for the sick man’s comfort.

For a long moment, the baron stood at the threshold of the room. As much as he had been infuriated by the thought that his assassin had faltered in his purpose because of conscience, de Gavaudan found his stomach turning at the prospect of doing the deed himself. He cursed himself for such cowardice, such weakness. Had he not killed a hundred of the heathen at the Siege of Lashiek? Was it not his sword that had cut down Mustafa Amar, the castellan of Magritta before the eyes of the Arabyan’s pleading wives and children? Why should one more death weigh any heavier upon his conscience?

Steeled to his purpose, reminding himself that what he did was not for himself but for the future of his family, Baron de Gavaudan crept towards the sick bed. He paused again beside the ominously silent bed. He wondered if perhaps the deed was not already done. The killer might have gone to dull his conscience with wine after finishing the job, too wracked with guilt to remember to report back to his master. Or, maybe, the duke had already been dead when the assassin had entered the room, succumbing at last to his fever.

Cautiously, Baron de Gavaudan reached out and drew back the thin curtain masking the bed. He stared in shock at what he saw.

The body lying upon the bed was not that of El Syf, it was that of the baron’s assassin! The killer had himself been slain, slaughtered in a most brutal fashion, his neck snapped with such force that the man’s chin rested upon his spine.

Baron Gui de Gavaudan stumbled away from the gruesome scene, his mind reeling with horror. How could such a thing happen? Who had done it? And most importantly, where was the Duke of Aquitaine?

A crawling terror rippled through the baron’s flesh. The stink of death struck his senses, the cold chill of the grave closed upon his heart. Slowly, tremulously, he turned away from his murdered assassin. His eyes went wide with terror as he saw a shape standing between himself and the door.

The apparition wore the semblance of El Syf, but the once handsome features were pale and drawn, sharp and cruel as the edge of a dagger. The figure’s eyes were like pits of darkness, smouldering embers of hate and hunger burning in their depths.

The baron did not have the chance to scream before the deathly figure fell upon him, its mouth open, its sharp fangs tearing into his throat. He flailed against his attacker, trying desperately to free himself from the vampire’s clutch, but he was like a lamb in the jaws of a wolf.

Baron Gui de Gavaudan was a long time in dying.

Sir Leuthere d’Elbiq walked his horse slowly down the grassy slope towards the crystal waters of the isolated lake. Lake Tranquil, the site had been named, and a more appropriate name the knight found impossible to imagine. Everything about the lake and its environs conspired to create an impression of peace and beauty, from the way the oaks and willows leaned out over the waters to the manner in which languid waves rolled across the surface. Legend held that the Lady herself had risen from the waters of Lake Tranquil, appearing to Duke Galand and allowing the valiant knight to sip from the grail. Leuthere was inclined to believe the legend. The atmosphere around the lake was such that he could easily imagine the lingering touch of the divine.

Leuthere left his horse to crop the grass around the lake and advanced to the edge of the water. Carefully he dipped one hand into the crystal mere, drawing a few drops from the lake and making the sign of the grail with his dampened hand. The waters of Lake Tranquil were held to be sacred because of the Lady’s manifestation. Even the noblest traveller was forbidden to drink from the lake without first paying honour to the Lady and begging her indulgence. It was a capital offence to fish the waters of Lake Tranquil; many a reckless peasant had ended his life upon a rope for daring such sacrilege.

The knight bowed beside the lake, waiting for some sign from the Lady that she would indulge his thirst. For many minutes, Leuthere listened to the waves lapping against the shore, the dryness of his mouth increasing with every passing moment. The temptation to rise and slake his thirst nagged at him, but the knight maintained his humble pose, refusing to falter in his faith.

A sharp cry sounded overhead, drawing Leuthere’s gaze skyward. He watched a large hawk with brilliant golden plumage wheeling through the azure heavens. As he looked, the bird suddenly swooped downwards, landing upon the shore a hundred yards from Leuthere. The hawk cocked its head at him, blinking its eyes in curiosity. Then, with stately stride, the bird marched to the lake, dipped its beak into the clear waters and took several quick sips. The hawk turned its head back towards Leuthere and then leapt back into the air, its powerful wings bearing it once more into the cloudless sky.

Leuthere bowed his head and closed his eyes, thanking the Lady for this sign of her largesse. When he finished his devotions, the knight cupped his hand and drew a mouthful of water from the lake, feeling the cool purity of its taste flow down his parched throat and course through his body. Leuthere could liken the sensation only to the soothing flush of a fine wine, but even this comparison seemed crude and improper.

Again, the knight thanked the Lady for her beneficence. He turned away from the lake, sitting down upon the soft grass of the slope. He stared out across Lake Tranquil, watching the wind swaying through the trees that clothed its far shore, observing the smoke rising from peasant villages hidden among those same trees. He saw, perched atop a hill overlooking the lake, the tall spire of the Tower of Wizardry, its tile roof and marble gargoyles gleaming in the sunlight.

Leuthere had never been to the tower. Few men had, for it was a holy place where the idle did not tarry. He was uncertain why it was called the Tower of Wizardry, unless in some time lost to legend a wizard had dwelt there. Now it was a shrine to the Lady; for centuries it had been the home of her prophetesses, holy damsels gifted with the ability to pierce the veil of time and gaze at things yet to pass.

He would have given much to have the mystical power of a prophetess just now. The altercation with his uncle weighed heavily upon Leuthere’s soul. In his grief, Earl Gaubert had exposed the ugly malignance that festered in his heart. For sake of the feud, Earl Gaubert had sacrificed everything; now he pursued his hate of the du Maisnes not out of family pride or duty, but for spite’s sake. His hate had made him blind to both honour and reason. Leuthere did not like to think how far his uncle would go to have his revenge. He did not know where his own duty lay. Should he follow his uncle, his lord and liege, no matter where that path would take him, or must he remain true to the oaths of chivalry and honour? Where did his obligation to lord and family stop and his duty to himself begin?

If he could but peer for a moment into the future and see the road ahead, Leuthere would know which way he must turn. To help his uncle find revenge or force him to make peace with his enemies for the good of the dwindling d’Elbiqs.

Leuthere returned his gaze to the Tower of Wizardry, staring at the grey granite edifice and its lofty spire. He might seek an audience with the current prophetess, a damsel named Iselda. She might be able to answer his questions.

As if bidden by his thoughts, a tiny figure appeared upon the small balcony near the roof of the tower. From this distance, Leuthere could make out little more than a tall, slender shape in a flowing blue gown and wearing a long, conical hat. He watched the distant woman for a moment, then saw her suddenly stare across the lake. Though there was no way he could be certain, Leuthere could not help the impression that the woman was looking directly at him.

Iselda, Twelfth Prophetess of the Tower of Wizardry and Guardian of the Lake, strode out onto the tile floor of her balcony, watching as the sun began its slow decline towards the west. The damsel studied the celestial flame for a moment, monitoring its progress, watching for the moment when it would be time to perform the ritual. The simple folk of Aquitaine believed that the mystical properties of Lake Tranquil had been endowed upon it by the manifestation of the Lady in its waters long ago. Even if they were told, they would little understand the real power that coursed through those still waters and which was in turn harnessed by the tower. They would not understand the careful rituals and spells needed to maintain the enchantment, the aethyric mechanism that allowed the tower to act as a focal point for the unseen magical energies flowing across Aquitaine.

The dark wizard who had built the tower would have understood, but he’d been driven into exile, banished to the Grey Mountains, by the Fay Enchantress long ago. Under his terrible influence, the tower had been a thing of evil, but the Fay Enchantress had redeemed it, sanctified it with the light of the Athel Loren. She had reclaimed it for the forces of good and entrusted its powers to her wisest students, those whose talent for magic had allowed them to tap into that most sacred of powers, the power of prophecy.

Iselda’s delicate lips drew back in a bitter smile. Prophecy. It was as much a curse as a gift. To know when calamity would strike, to see it as plainly as the tiles beneath her shoes, and unable to prevent its coming. Sometimes, even a warning did no good, for there were some catastrophes from which there was no escape.

Even more troubling than clear visions were the many presentiments that insinuated themselves upon the mind of a prophetess. Far more nebulous in nature, these impressions, good and ill, were as elusive as phantoms, as intangible as the wind. They would burn brightly within the mind of the prophetess, blazing with the glamour of the brightest star, then fade into nothingness before the prophetess could even be certain of what she had seen. All that was left behind was an emotion, a feeling of excited anticipation or a cloud of despairing dread.

Fate had chosen Iselda for the role she bore, marked her from birth to the service of the Lady. It was the only life she had ever known, but even she appreciated the strangeness of it. Sometimes she admired the humble peasants with their simple ways and their simple beliefs. Sometimes she pitied them that they could not see the world as it really was, that they would never know the magic that flowed through their land. More often, she felt a tinge of envy that they could exist in their world of ignorance, fearing the future but unable to see what there was to fear.

For many months, Iselda had been troubled by presentiments of doom. Nightmares had wracked her sleep, visions of burning villages and crumbling castles, a forest of impaled bodies stretching from mountain to sea, the soil of Aquitaine churned into a crimson mire of blood. At the very edge of her nightmares, in that elusive borderland where dream collapses into wakefulness, she sensed an ancient evil stirring, mocking her with its venomous voice. However hard she concentrated, it eluded her, always keeping to the shadows of her mind.

In all the decades since she had become Prophetess of the Tower, Iselda had never been so disturbed by her gift. She feared to stare into the tower’s reflecting pool, was reluctant to gaze at the stars and read the portents written in the heavens. Perhaps it was her fear that kept her blinded to whatever menace threatened Aquitaine, or maybe the evil she feared was subtle enough to hide from a direct confrontation. But there was no denying that the evil was there, lurking and waiting to strike. Iselda knew a ghastly doom threatened the dukedom. Unfortunately, she knew nothing more than the fact that it existed.

The prophetess suddenly felt a compulsion to turn away from the purification ritual she was just beginning to perform. A chill crept down her spine as she turned away from the sun and cast her gaze across the calm waters of Lake Tranquil. Her sorcery allowed her to see the knight watching her from across the lake as clearly as if he stood beside her. He was a young, good-looking man, a storybook image of a Bretonnian knight. She did not sense any evil in him, yet there was something about him that caused her face to turn pale with dread.

Iselda quickly turned her face from the young knight and withdrew back behind the walls of the tower. She felt her body shivering with fear, nausea boiling in her stomach. It was as though some unseen fiend had torn open the door between worlds and allowed her a glimpse of the daemonic realms.

Whatever was threatening Aquitaine, it was drawing nearer and the young knight was associated with it somehow. In some way he was connected with the doom Iselda had sensed hovering over her.

The prophetess struggled to compose herself. Whatever her fear, she was not one of the peasants. She could not afford the luxury of ignorance. She had to face this evil and unmask it while there was still time.

Iselda rushed back onto the balcony, intending to beckon the young knight to come to the tower. Talking to him would be a quicker and more direct way of learning who he was and where he had come from than relying upon her magic. If she knew more about the man, she might learn something about the evil she had sensed.

When Iselda looked back across the lake, however, the young knight was already gone, riding off into a twilight that seemed darker than any the prophetess had seen before.

Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq scowled in disgust at the squalid mess around him. The cave was bad enough, dank and dreary, its ceiling so low in places that a man was forced to crawl to make any progress through its narrow tunnels. Dirty liquid that was more mineral than water dripped from the walls, each drop echoing wildly as it splashed into the stagnant pools that pitted the floor. Rats and pallid cave frogs scampered about the nobleman’s feet, deranged bats flittered through his hair, cobwebs clutched at his face and the tiny bones of vermin crunched beneath his boots.

Yes, the cave was bad enough on its own, but the noxious accoutrements collected by the witch were worse. Heaps of dried stinkweed, strands of mouldering hensbane and poison oak, the rotting carcasses of birds and beasts strung up by their heels. Skulls, human and animal, arranged in little piles throughout the hideous maze. A grotesque idol that looked like it was made of swamp moss and smelled like cattle manure squatted at the centre of the witch’s lair, welcoming the earl with a smile made from eggshells and eyes crafted from the fangs of panthers.

The earl glared at the offensive sculpture, crushing a pomander against his nose to fend off the smell. One of the knights he had brought with him stomped forwards to pull down the hideous thing. Vigor moved to stop him, but quickly remembered his place, instead muttering fearfully to himself, terrified of what the witch would do if the earl’s man touched her god.

A sharp cackle arrested the knight as he reached to grab the idol. The startled knight looked around in surprise. Finding no one, he angrily returned his attention to the grotesque statue. This time, however, he noticed something different about the thing. A long black tongue had appeared between the idol’s teeth, a black ribbon of scaly flesh that stared at him with beady eyes and hissed as his fingers came near it.

Cursing loudly, the knight leapt back, recoiling from the odious serpent that had so suddenly materialised.

‘Your man is wise to keep his distance.’

Earl Gaubert and his attendants turned at the sound of the voice. They watched as a woman entered the cavern, stepping out from a tunnel each of them would have sworn hadn’t been there but a moment before. Despite the uncouth surroundings, she presented a striking figure, every graceful curve of her nubile body exposed by her scanty raiment. A black skirt slit to the waist, a black bandeaux about her breasts, a tangle of necklaces about her throat and a set of bone sandals upon her feet composed the entirety of her costume. Her hair was a sombre mane framing her face with wild confusion. There was a cruel beauty about the witch’s face, a glamour that at once aroused and repulsed.

‘That is a Moussillon marsh adder,’ the witch informed her guests. ‘Had it devoted its attentions to your man, he would have died a most excruciating death.’ Jacquetta swept her defiant gaze across each of the visitors, baring her teeth in a cold smile. ‘You all would have. My pet has made its nest somewhere inside Onogal’s head.’

‘I did not come here to play with snakes or stare at strumpets,’ Earl Gaubert snarled. He pointed his fist at the witch. ‘The only reason I suffer you and your filthy cult, Jacquetta, is because you are useful to me. Stop being useful, and I’ll see every last one of you burn.’

Hisses sounded from every corner of the cave. The earl turned about as he heard the angry sounds, watching as a motley variety of scruffy figures emerged from the shadows. Some wore filthy cloaks and hoods, looking as though they had come fresh from the fields. Others were naked as babes, their skin pale beneath the layers of dirt that were caked onto their bodies. Many of these troglodyte creatures bore the stigma of mutation upon them, their faces twisted by bestial snouts, their hands disfigured by feline claws and bovine hooves. The knights drew their swords as Jacquetta’s followers surrounded them.

‘I will forgive this rudeness because I know you are distressed by your recent loss,’ Jacquetta told the earl.

‘How dare you, a peasant, speak to me in such fashion!’ Earl Gaubert roared.

Jacquetta smiled at him coldly. ‘I dare because I know why you have come here. I dare because I can give you what you want.’

Earl Gaubert held the witch’s gaze for a moment, then scowled at his attendants. ‘Lower your swords,’ he told them. If it would help him be avenged upon the du Maisnes, then he would suffer the witch’s impertinence.

‘A wise choice, my lord,’ Jacquetta cooed, not bothering to hide the mockery in her voice.

‘Do not toy with me,’ Earl Gaubert warned. ‘You say you know what I want and that you can help me.’

Jacquetta strolled casually across the cave, her movements as lithe and sinuous as those of the marsh adder, each provocative swing of her hips drawing the gaze of Earl Gaubert’s knights. ‘You want Sir Armand du Maisne. You want him dead, but not simply dead. You want him humbled, humiliated upon the field of honour. You want his reputation as the finest swordsman in Aquitaine cast into the dirt alongside his bones. You want to destroy more than just a man, you want to destroy his very name.’

‘Yes!’ Earl Gaubert gasped. All thoughts of position and propriety were gone now. The nobleman struggled to maintain the scepticism he had felt when crawling through the tunnels, but Jacquetta’s words had so fully expressed his desire that he felt his very soul trapped by her voice. ‘That is what I want!’

‘There is a price,’ Jacquetta told him. ‘Are you willing to pay it?’

‘Anything,’ Earl Gaubert answered, not even bothering to consider what such an agreement might mean.

Jacquetta smiled at the nobleman’s reckless offer. She stepped over to the smelly idol of Onogal, holding her hand to its mouth and letting the snake slither across her fingers, careless of the death that lurked in its fangs. ‘Anything,’ she mused. ‘Very well. I and my followers are not without our sensibilities. We tire of lurking in the shadows, hiding in filthy caves and deserted hovels. We desire a certain… respectability, accommodation more befitting our hedonistic proclivities. We want to leave the shadows behind us and step out into the light. To do that, we would need your protection, Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq.’

The price was one that made even Earl Gaubert hesitate. It was scandalous enough to have dealings with the witch and her cult in the dead of night where no one could see them. But to have the witch operate out in the open, and with his protection, to allow her to worship her obscene gods and spread her foul beliefs among his peasants…

‘You shall have everything you ask,’ Earl Gaubert said, deaf to the shocked protests of his knights. ‘When Sir Armand du Maisne has been ruined and destroyed more thoroughly than any knight of the realm, then shall I order a great temple built for yourself and your followers.’

The witch nodded her head, pleased that the earl’s hate had been great enough to forego any quibbling over her price. ‘I know that the word of a nobleman is the one thing he will not violate. But know that there are powers I serve who will visit untold horrors upon you should you break faith with me.’

To illustrate her point, Jacquetta lifted her hand. The serpent twined about her fingers suddenly became rigid. With a violent motion she dashed the adder to the floor, its petrified body shattering like a clay vessel.

Earl Gaubert went pale at the cruel display of the witch’s power, intimidated by forces he did not understand and which he had been taught from the cradle to loathe and despise. At the same time, the display of black magic crushed the last of his reticence. However mighty Sir Armand’s skill with the blade, it could not defy such sorcery.

‘How will you destroy him?’ the earl asked, staring down at the broken snake.

Jacquetta came closer to the nobleman, her soft hand caressing the maimed lump of his arm. For an instant, Earl Gaubert felt strength flow through him once more. Then the witch withdrew her touch and he was a cripple once more.

‘Living in the shadows, I know others who have hidden themselves from the prying eyes of the ignorant and the blind. There is a man I know of who has some talent for evoking the spirits of the dead. My followers have helped him collect… materials… for his researches. More importantly, he knows and fears my powers. He will help us achieve your purpose, Earl Gaubert.’ A cold light crept into Jacquetta’s gaze. ‘Your enemy is reckoned the greatest living swordsman in all Aquitaine. With magic, we shall evoke the spirit of the greatest swordsman Aquitaine has ever known!’

CHAPTER IV

King Louis stared out across the bloody battlefield, watching as peasants armed with torches drove off the hungry crows and vultures. The carnage was unspeakable, the noble dead of Bretonnia laid out in ghastly rows, their lifeless eyes gazing up at the uncaring sky. Smoke rose from the great bonfires where the corpses of the Red Duke’s vanquished army were being consigned to the flames. This odious chore had fallen to the few living knights who had served the vampire and survived the battle. King Louis was at a loss what to do with these men. Part of him wanted to simply exile them from the kingdom, allow them at least the chance to redeem their honour in some foreign land. Then, as he considered the horrors the vampire had visited upon Aquitaine, the king found himself wanting to cast these men into the flames alongside the husks of zombies and wights.

So much misery. It would be generations before Aquitaine could recover from this carnage, be more than a shadow of the land King Louis had known and loved. History would say he had won a great victory upon Ceren Field, but he did not feel like a conqueror. All he felt was tired and old, his heart filled with a sadness that tore at his soul. So much had been lost at Ceren Field, things that no victory could restore. The Aquitaine he had known was gone, as dead as the knights of Cuileux and the dragons of Tarasq.

The king lowered his eyes and looked upon the body laid out at his feet. The crimson armour shone like a mantle of rubies in the blazing sun, the jewelled necklace about the corpse’s throat was like a burning star. There was no cruelty or malice in the lean face of the dead man, only an expression of peaceful repose. How hard had that face fought to have that look upon it, all down the Estalian peninsula and out across the sea to the desolate shores of Araby and the thorny walls of Lashiek. The dead knight had fought so terribly hard to find peace. In the end, it had taken the king’s lance to bring it to him.

‘Sire, it is time.’ The words were spoken with reluctance by the armoured knight standing beside the king. Sir Thierbalt was one of the king’s generals, a knight who had drunk from the grail and who had campaigned alongside his king in the lands of the heathen. Sir Thierbalt found his current duty the most onerous of all the trials he had ever endured.

King Louis stared at his old friend, a blank expression in his eyes. Sir Thierbalt felt tempted to turn away, to leave his king alone with his sorrow. The knight knew he couldn’t. Sometimes even a king needed to be reminded where his own duty lay.

‘Sire, he must be burned with the rest,’ Sir Thierbalt said.

King Louis turned away, watching as the rotting carcasses of the Red Duke’s army were tossed into the bonfires. The sickening stink of burning flesh and the putrid juices of mortification struck the king’s senses. He cringed at the obscene sound of bones cracking in the flames. Even in the worst years of the crusades, he had never seen such a ghastly sight.

‘No,’ the king said, his voice low but firm. ‘He will not burn like a piece of rubbish.’

‘The Red Duke must be destroyed,’ Sir Thierbalt repeated. ‘The Prophetess Isabeau has warned that every trace of the vampire must be annihilated.’

King Louis stared down at the body, studying the peaceful expression on the corpse’s face. ‘The Red Duke has been destroyed. There is nothing left of the monster, only the man remains.’ The king quickly wiped his eyes. ‘I will not see the Duke of Aquitaine burn with the rest of the vampire’s carrion! He shall lie with our own dead. I will build a monument to the heroic deeds of the man and shall forget the horrors of the monster!’ King Louis saw the uncertainty on Sir Thierbalt’s face. ‘This is my decree,’ he said sternly. ‘Not the prophetess, not the Lady herself shall make me alter my decision.’

The king’s will was law. The body of the Red Duke was not consigned to the flames, as Isabeau had ordered, but was instead borne from the field of battle. A great column of marble was erected upon the hill overlooking Ceren Field and into this pillar the vampire’s body was placed. A bronze statue depicting the Duke of Aquitaine at the height of his heroic glory was set atop the pillar and rich engravings chronicled the life of the noble warrior before he had descended into darkness.

The Prophetess Isabeau warned against honouring a thing that had turned to evil and visited such wickedness upon the land, but her words fell upon unheeding ears. The king’s grief was great; only by paying tribute to his dead enemy could he ease the burden of his heart.

Isabeau did prevail upon the king to allow her to place enchantments upon the monument, spells that would protect the tomb and hold it inviolate against all manner of evil. King Louis never recognised the import behind her magic, never suspected that Isabeau’s purposes were other than those she had professed to her king. So certain was he that death had cleansed the body of the Red Duke’s evil that he would have resented it had Isabeau confessed her fears to him.

The damsel’s spells would protect the tomb from the ravages of wind and rain, but they would also protect the land from that which lay within the tomb. For in the vampire’s body, Isabeau sensed a seed of evil, an evil that must never be allowed to rise again.

In the darkness of the first night after Isabeau’s spells sealed the tomb, something stirred within the marble pillar. Something engorged by the darkest of magic. Something that ripped the broken lance from its heart. Something that sneered at the foolish compassion that had prevented King Louis from destroying its body. The king would suffer for his mistake. All Bretonnia would suffer.

Then the vampire attempted to leave his tomb. The unseen power of Isabeau’s wards drove him back. The vampire found it impossible to even approach the walls of his crypt, repulsed by the enchantments that saturated the marble column. The Red Duke could only turn within the small interior of his prison and curse at the walls that confined him, the walls he couldn’t even touch.

Alone in the eternal darkness of his own tomb, the Red Duke passed the long years, tormented by the bloodlust that consumed his corrupt body. Hour by hour, his ravenous hunger swelled, torturing him with pangs of longing he was powerless to satisfy. Vainly he cast his thoughts upon the past, trying to forget his hunger by reflecting upon his deeds, losing himself in moments heroic and infamous with equal abandon.

Once, twenty years after being imprisoned in his tomb, the Red Duke heard banging sounds against the walls. Desperately he cried out, little caring if those who assailed the marble walls brought rescue or destruction with them. The louder he cried, the faster the banging sounds came. For the better part of a day, the vampire listened to the walls of his prison being struck by hammer and chisel. But never did the enchantments which held him falter, never did a single ray of light or wisp of new air creep into the darkness.

The vampire could not know that King Louis was dead and that with his death, Isabeau had ordered workmen to visit the Red Duke’s tomb and efface it of all trace of the vampire’s name lest it become a shrine to his evil. Only one mark did the workmen forget to remove before they left, a single stylised sword, a tribute to the knight whom the Arabyans had named ‘El Syf’.

When the workmen left, the vampire was abandoned once more to the silence and the darkness. His only companions though the years his haunted memories and his eternal hunger.

Sometimes, the Red Duke would imagine he heard again the sound of hammers cracking against the walls of his prison, shrieking out in desperation to these mocking phantoms of memory, begging them for the release that would end his hunger.

An icy night wind slithered through the weeds, making it sound as though a phantom army was marching through the cemetery. It was an impression Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq found particularly disturbing. With only the feeble light of Morrslieb, the sickly Chaos moon, shining down upon the hilltop, any number of goblins and ghouls might be hidden among the gravestones.

Strangely, it was the thought that human eyes might be observing him from the darkness that worried Earl Gaubert the most. Ghosts and fiends could only kill him. A man could do much worse to him. If word reached Duke Gilon and his fellow lords about this midnight excursion to Ceren Field, far worse would befall Earl Gaubert than mere death. He would be disgraced, condemned for consorting with followers of the Dark Gods. His lands would be stripped from him, his house abolished. He would be executed with a noose, killed like a peasant, denied the headsman’s axe which was the proper death for a nobleman condemned by his lord.

Earl Gaubert cast a defiant scowl across the long shadows of the graveyard. He was willing to risk even such disgrace and ruin in order to avenge himself upon Count Ergon and the cursed du Maisnes. What tortures could Duke Gilon visit upon him that were worse than the pain of burying his sons, of watching their murderer roam free?

The earl pulled his bearskin cloak tighter about his body, fending off the chill of the night. He nodded to his companions, Sir Aldric and Sir Jehan, two of his most valiant and loyal knights. Men who could be trusted to obey his every order without question and who would keep their mouths shut about anything they saw or heard. Slowly, the three men made their way through the maze-like confusion of headstones and crypts, the overgrown weeds clutching at them as they forced their way among the tombs.

After a few yards, a grey mist began to rise from the earth, clinging to the headstones like ghostly cobwebs. The deeper the men penetrated into the cemetery, the thicker the mist became, at last becoming a smothering blanket of fog. Natural fogs seldom penetrated so far inland as Aquitaine, and Earl Gaubert knew this cloud did not belong to the natural world. It was some magical veil conjured up by Jacquetta to cloak her activities in the graveyard. The witch was nothing if not cautious. It was one of the reasons Earl Gaubert had tolerated her foul little cult for so long. It was easy to harbour evil in one’s fief if the evil in question was discreet.

A green light suddenly shone within the fog, beckoning Earl Gaubert and his knights onwards. The nobleman motioned for his men to precede him and advised them to keep their swords drawn. The witch might be their partner in this enterprise, but it was imprudent to trust her too far. Whatever her occult powers, she was still only a peasant and therefore a creature without any understanding of honour.

Through the grey veil, the three men marched, following the witch light as it manoeuvred among the tombs. Earl Gaubert lost count of the twists and turns the beckoning light demanded of them, certainly it was impossible to tell where in the cemetery they were. With the stars and moon hidden behind the fog, there was no way to determine even which direction they were moving. The nobleman accepted the annoyance of this circuitous journey with a grudging tolerance. Jacquetta was being careful, leading her lord on such a confusing path in the event that there had been spies lurking in wait. There wasn’t a man born who could make sense of the route Earl Gaubert and his knights had taken. Even one of the fay would have been lost in the witch’s fog.

When the witch light finally flickered and died, Earl Gaubert proceeded towards its last position. The fog began to grow thin, the night sky once again stretched across the heavens, and the nobles could once more see the dark bulks of crypts and tombs looming all around them. Their course had led them to the centre of the graveyard, to a spot where a great column of marble thrust upwards from the ground. The earl could feel the soft, subtly disturbing aura of the column, a feeling somehow owing some kinship to the divine atmosphere of a grail chapel where the relics of those who had seen the Lady were enshrined. It was not quite the same though. Where a grail chapel evoked a sense of peace and purpose, what Earl Gaubert felt emanating from the column was more visceral, more aggressive. There was a sense of alarm, of warning attached to the enchantment.

Almost, Earl Gaubert allowed the ancient magic to sway him, to make him forget the sinister purpose that had brought him to the graveyard in the dead of night. Then the earl saw the laughing faces of Count Ergon and Sir Armand flash before his eyes. Hate swelled his heart, stifling the fear that had moved him. The du Maisnes would pay and the spells of a long-dead damsel were not going to keep him from his revenge.

Black candles were arrayed about the base of the column, their flame writhing in the darkness like a living thing. Before the candles stood a grisly altar, its surface cloaked in the flayed skin of a woman, and upon this unspeakable symbols had been written in blood. Tiny grinning skulls, the fleshless heads of murdered children, rested in each corner of the altar, their empty sockets staring accusingly at the three noblemen. Sir Jehan, offended beyond endurance by the sight of the obscene altar, began to draw his sword. Only the reprimanding hiss of Earl Gaubert restrained the knight from casting down the loathsome tabernacle. He shared his knight’s disgust, but unlike Jehan, he understood the necessity behind the abomination.

From the shadows, cloaked figures shuffled into view, the diseased shapes of Jacquetta’s cult. The witch herself emerged from behind a headstone, smirking at Earl Gaubert’s disgust. She caressed one of her long, sinuous legs as she stepped into the light.

‘You came,’ Jacquetta said. ‘I half imagined you would be too timid. Knights seldom have the stomach for sorcery.’

Earl Gaubert scowled at her. ‘Do not mock me, you peasant trash,’ he hissed. ‘Witch or whore, I’ll see you quartered if you trifle with me!’

Jacquetta shrugged, the gesture causing her black cloak to slip and expose a milky white shoulder. ‘You need my magic to have your revenge, my lord. It would be wise not to forget that.’

‘You spoke of some other warlock whose magic we also needed,’ Earl Gaubert reminded her. ‘I trust you have found him?’

The witch nodded, gesturing with her hand towards one of the tombs. From the recessed doorway, a tall, cadaverously thin man stepped into view. He wore a long black coat, bone buttons running down its front in double rows. A battered, almost shapeless hat was crushed about his greying hair. The man’s face was gaunt, with a wide forehead and a square jaw. There was a sneaky, calculating quality about his eyes that reminded Earl Gaubert of a rat or a goblin.

‘You are the warlock?’ Earl Gaubert asked.

The man in the black coat bowed at the waist. ‘Renar of Gisoreux, your subject, my lord,’ he said, his voice surprisingly stentorian and with a cultured inflection about it. It still bore the accent of a peasant, but a peasant who had come from a more affluent setting than some rural village.

Renar did not wait for the earl to acknowledge him, but instead pointed to the grisly altar. ‘You have brought the goblets, my lord?’ He nodded as he watched one of the knights remove three silver cups from a bag tied to his belt. ‘Place them upon the altar,’ he said, walking towards the monument as the knight moved to carry out his command.

Renar rounded the altar, studying the three goblets. After a time, he nodded once more and drew a small leather pouch from one of the pockets of his coat. Even Earl Gaubert cringed at the suggestive shape of the thing and tried to tell himself the pouch had been crafted from the paw of a monkey. Renar opened the bag where it had once been attached to a wrist. Carefully he poured a dark powder from the pouch, dumping an equal measure of the substance into each of the cups.

When he was finished, Renar drew a curved dagger from beneath his coat. Setting the edge of the blade against his palm, he directed his gaze at Earl Gaubert. ‘Do you understand the purpose of this ritual?’ he asked, a note of demand in his tone.

‘I understand it will avenge my sons,’ Earl Gaubert growled back. ‘Now be about your spell, warlock!’

‘This is the tomb of the Red Duke,’ Renar told Earl Gaubert. ‘The greatest monster and the greatest swordsman to ever spill blood upon the soil of Aquitaine.’ He smiled as he saw that revelation unsettle the arrogant nobleman. Like all knights, Earl Gaubert understood nothing of magic and had never imagined he would be brought to the resting place of the spirit he would have invoked. ‘This monument was erected to imprison the Red Duke’s spirit, enchanted by the magic of the prophetess. For nearly five hundred years the old magic has kept the essence of the Red Duke trapped inside this pillar of marble. That is the power we have set ourselves against, the power of the grail. It is what stands between you, my lord, and your vengeance.’

Earl Gaubert looked at the ground, shame filling his heart. Renar had driven his words like a dagger into the earl’s heart, cutting to the last of his pretensions. If the nobleman thought he could call upon the black arts and remain true to his beliefs, remain a respectable knight of Bretonnia, Renar left him with no room for doubt. What he was calling upon were the forces of evil, the powers against which the Lady and the knights who served her were opposed.

Even now, Earl Gaubert knew he could still turn back. He saw the entreaty on the faces of his companions, begging him to break faith with these villainous wretches and return to the chateau while they still had something left of their honour. Then the old hate came crawling back into his mind, the bitter spite that would be satisfied only with bloodshed.

No need to fear the misgivings of his men. They were loyal knights who would die before defying the lord they had sworn their oaths to.

‘If the Lady will not grant me revenge,’ Earl Gaubert said in a low voice, ‘then I shall treat with those gods who will.’

Jacquetta smiled at the nobleman’s words. Renar greeted them with a grim nod.

‘Jacquetta’s magic will undo the wards placed upon the tomb,’ Renar said. ‘Then I shall evoke the spirit of the Red Duke. His skill with the sword shall be drawn out, channelled into the receptacles prepared to receive such power.’ Renar winced as he brought the blade of his dagger slicing across his palm. Blood dripped from his injured hand, trickling down his wrist. Cautiously, he held his hand above the silver goblets, allowing a few drops of his blood to fall upon the dark powder.

Immediately, the powder began to boil as the blood struck it, bubbling and foaming with almost volcanic violence. The goblets began to fill with a stagnant crimson liquid, the magical fusion of Renar’s blood and the dark powder.

‘Evil begets evil,’ Renar pronounced. ‘The blood of a necromancer and the ashes of a sorcerer. United they form a compact with the forces of Old Night and the Lord of the Black Pyramid. Through this tether to the netherworld, the power you seek will flow. Your bodies are weak, inured upon virtues and morality repugnant to the dark powers.’ Renar tapped the blade of his dagger against the silver goblets. ‘This potion will rectify the balance and prepare you to receive the strength of the Red Duke.’

Slowly, reluctantly, the three knights approached the altar. The symbolism of this profane rite was not lost upon them. It was a blasphemous mockery of the ultimate ambition of any knight, a foul parody of the grail quest. They stared in undisguised horror at the crimson filth slopping over the lip of each cup.

‘Drink,’ Renar told them. The necromancer’s eyes narrowed with scorn as he saw them hesitate. ‘Drink,’ he repeated, his voice a commanding snarl.

Earl Gaubert seized his cup, bolting its obscene contents. The nobleman staggered back, struggling not to gag upon the vile stuff. One after the other, his companions followed his example, choking and coughing as the potion slithered down their throats.

Jacquetta laughed openly as the last of the knights drank from the cups. She clapped her hands and her cloaked cult gathered about the altar, each taking a black candle into his left hand. The cultists began to chant, their voices raised in a repugnant cadence of obscenity and blasphemy.

The witch herself took Renar’s place behind the altar, the necromancer retreating once again into the shadows. Cackling, she cast aside her cloak, exposing the pallid nakedness of her body. With an almost boneless sinuosity, she swayed before the monument, her voice raised in a semi-human howl.

‘I call upon the Fly Lord, Grandfather Nurgle of the Ten Thousand Poxes, raise forth your leprous hand!

‘I cry out to the Blood God, Great Khorne of the Ten Thousand Terrors, raise forth your bloody axe!

‘I implore the Wise Raven, Mighty Tzeentch of the Ten Thousand Lies, raise forth your feathered talon!

‘I beseech the Dark Serpent, Prince Slaanesh of the Ten Thousand Torments, raise forth your burning lash!

‘I command all the nameless powers and principalities, cast down this holy place! Rebuke the old enchantments and break the ancient wards! Erase the sacred signs and open the door that was shut!

‘By Zuvassin and Necoho and fiery Phraz-Etar do I compel the daemons of sky, earth and flame to heed my bidding! By the black name of Be’lakor do I command the ruin of this sacred place!’

As Jacquetta’s voice rose to a shriek, a deep rumbling sounded within the hill. Headstones trembled, tombs shivered, the witch’s cultists were thrown to the ground. A peal of thunder crackled across the night sky, its echoes booming across the land.

Earl Gaubert expected to see the marble column burst apart, to be cast down like a fallen tree. Instead, the monument stood as proud and tall as ever, defying the black magic that had been unleashed upon it. The nobleman cursed, his hand dropping to his sword. He had risked so much, made so many sacrifices, even suffered the indignity of drinking the necromancer’s abominable potion – all for nothing!

As the earl drew his blade and stalked towards the shrieking witch, he did not notice the gilded sword fixed to the face of the column suddenly crack apart and crumble into the weeds.

Sometimes, he would imagine he heard again the sound of hammers cracking against the walls of his prison, shrieking out in desperation to these mocking phantoms of memory, begging them for the release that would end his hunger.

Then, into the eternal darkness there came light, a light black and terrible. He could feel the unholy energies rippling through the air, scorching him with daemonic claws, tearing at him with phantom knives. The pain was intoxicating, luxurious, invigorating. After the long centuries alone, his only sensation the insatiable hunger burning through his veins, even the agonies of hell were a pleasant respite.

Slowly, he felt another change in the air. He could feel the ancient wards shattering beneath the hammers, evaporating into nothingness. The marble walls had become simply things of stone. The magic of Isabeau was gone.

Iselda awoke with a start, her hand clutching at her heart. Sweat drenched her body, her bed sheets coiled about her legs in a tight knot from the violent uneasiness of her slumber. She stared at the darkness of her room, almost afraid of what she might see staring back at her. The certainty that something evil and obscene was lying in wait became unbearable. Firmly she collected her thoughts, exerted her will and evoked a nimbus of icy blue light into being above her bed. The faerie light drove back the shadows, illuminating the wood-panel walls and richly tiled floor of the room. Nothing more menacing than her wardrobe and a heavy chair stood exposed by the light.

Still, Iselda could not shrug off the sinister feeling that oppressed her. She felt like a doe that hears the unseen wolf stalking her through the forest. A terrible danger hung over Aquitaine, her premonitions had warned her of the lurking malignance. Now, however, her nightmares had become even more intense. She had seen a black crypt standing open and empty, the casket inside ripped open. She had watched a red shadow rise from the tomb and stretch its hand across the land. Whatever the shadow touched withered and died, only to rise again as a decaying husk.

She had seen the shadow grow more distinct, transforming into the figure of a pale man dressed in red armour. She had gazed upon the man’s face, seen the evil etched upon his features, the madness burning in his eyes. Then the man had seemed to notice her. His pale lips pulled back in a smile, exposing his sharp fangs…

Iselda kicked her way free from the sheets and rose from her bed. She hurried across the cold floor, snatching a fur-trimmed gown from her wardrobe and tossing it about her shoulders. This was no hour to be tended by servants, even if Iselda was of a mind to tarry. The last of her dreams had possessed a sense of immediacy that brooked no delay. Something monstrous had happened, something that announced the beginning of the calamity she had been sensing for so long.

The prophetess hurried along the dark halls of the tower, gliding along the galleries with all the noise of a ghost. She wanted to consult the reflecting pool, that basin of enchanted waters drawn from the Crystal Mere deep within the forest of the fay. The future could be seen within those waters, if one had the sight to see.

The oracle chamber was situated at the very heart of the tower, many levels below that of Iselda’s private rooms, yet she reached the chamber in only a few minutes. The sense of immediacy she felt caused her to regret every second wasted hurtling down stairs or racing along halls. Every passing moment brought the menace nearer, she could feel that fact in her very bones.

When she stepped into the oracle chamber, Iselda immediately shuddered. The room was absolutely frigid, so cold her breath turned to mist before her. Even in the dead of winter, the room could not be cold. Only the taint of black magic could leave such a chill in the air. Whispering a quiet invocation to the Lady, asking for her protection, Iselda cautiously approached the reflecting pool.

What she saw made her cringe away in revulsion. The basin, shaped in the semblance of the grail, was cracked, the floor around it drenched. But it was not the enchanted waters of the Crystal Mere that stained the floor. By some occult force, the waters had become viscous and thick, darkening to the colour of blood. Despite the gory puddle around the basin, there was still enough within the pool to fill it nearly to the brim.

Iselda could see things writhing in that basin of blood, maggot shapes that crawled and slithered with mindless life. There was something more though, something within the very depths of the pool. Only by ignoring the revulsion that wracked her body and the fear that clawed at her heart was she able to gaze down into the pool, to peer into its depths.

She saw an image staring back at her, the hideous countenance from her dreams.

Iselda knew now the menace she had sensed for so long. She knew the evil that loomed over Aquitaine, the evil that would besiege the Tower of Wizardry as it had once before.

What the Prophetess Isabeau had feared throughout her long life, the dire warning she had passed down to her successors, had come to pass.

The Red Duke was free!

The face of the column split open, ancient masonry crashing to the ground. Earl Gaubert and the cultists watched in amazement as the crack spread, entire blocks of stone falling away from the monument, smashing to the ground with such violence that clouds of dust rose into the air. Jacquetta’s incantation trailed off, ending on a note of uncertainty. The witch backed away from the damaged column, crossing her arms defensively over her chest, fear beginning to crawl across her face.

A jagged opening gradually appeared where the marble had broken away, exposing a black hollow within the monument. A stagnant gust of wind billowed from the lightless depths, its smell rank with the stench of death. Weeds turned yellow and brittle, withering before the stunned eyes of the onlookers. Jacquetta’s cult backed away from the monument, their twisted faces trembling with fear. Earl Gaubert made the sign of the grail as a feeling of unspeakable dread came over him.

A tense silence settled upon the graveyard as the last of the crumbling blocks fell from the fissure. It was a menacing silence, pregnant with the promise of horror.

The silence was broken as a gangling shadow burst from the hollow column, flinging itself upon Jacquetta with inhuman speed. The witch’s soft flesh was savaged by steely claws, her body trapped by the shrivelled arms that encircled her. She cried out as the withered, skull-like face of her attacker leered at her, desiccated lips pulling back to expose long sharp fangs.

The vampire’s head darted forwards, his jaws locking about Jacquetta’s throat, worrying her flesh with the savagery of a starving dog. Bright blood streamed from the wound, coursing down the witch’s breast, staining her milky skin with the colour of death. She struggled to scream as the fangs slashed her veins, but all that escaped was a croaking whimper.

The cultists took up Jacquetta’s scream, giving voice to the terror she could not express. The black-robed peasants and mutants scattered, fleeing in every direction, retreating into the labyrinthine darkness of the graveyard. Jacquetta reached out to them, imploring her faithless cult for help.

The sight of a helpless woman begging an uncaring mob for aid was too much for Jehan. He had set aside many of his vows and virtues for the sake of his lord, but the knight would not ignore the obligations of chivalry. Grimly, he gripped his sword and lunged at the creature savaging Jacquetta.

The vampire noted the knight’s approach, tearing his mouth from the wound on Jacquetta’s neck. The creature hissed wrathfully at the man, his face shrivelled and pale where it was not smeared with the witch’s blood. Angrily, he threw the dying witch aside, flinging her across the altar with such force that her spine broke upon impact with the stone obstruction.

Jehan received a good look at his foe for the first time. The vampire’s body was withered, but from its desiccated husk there was fastened the armour of a Bretonnian lord, armour stained as red as the blood smearing the creature’s fangs. A thick-bladed sword hung from a chain about the vampire’s waist, the golden pommel cast in the semblance of a grinning skull.

In a blur of steel, the vampire drew his blade, springing towards the knight with bestial fury. Contemptuously, he swatted aside Jehan’s guard, crumpling the edge of the man’s blade with the superhuman power of his blow. Jehan reeled, staggered by the violence and suddenness of the attack. The monster allowed him no quarter. The serrated blade he held licked out, smashing through the knight’s arm, slashing the chainmail as though it were cheesecloth. Blood bubbled up from the mangled flesh beneath the armour.

Snarling, howling like a beast of the wilds, the Red Duke fell upon the wounded Jehan. The powerful warrior was crushed by the vampire’s clutch, held as helpless as the witch had been while undead fangs tore at his mangled arm. Struggling, kicking, screaming for help, the knight could do nothing as the vampire engorged himself upon the man’s lifeblood.

It was a drained, lifeless husk the Red Duke let fall to the ground minutes later. He wiped the back of his hand across his mouth, licking the blood from his fingers, savouring the intoxicating tang of fear trapped within the sanguine liquid. After so many centuries, there was nothing like the taste.

He would never suffer such privation again, the vampire promised himself. He would gorge himself, fatten himself, stuff himself until the hunger was sated, until he was acquitted of the long centuries of starvation and torment.

The Red Duke bared his fangs in a ravenous snarl. There was more blood nearby, he could smell it coursing through terrified hearts, thundering through shivering veins.

All of it would be his, a feast of blood to drown the years of deprivation and agony. Not a man, not a woman, not a child would leave the graveyard. Peasant or noble, they were people no longer, but cattle to be tracked down and slaughtered. Fodder for their dread liege, the Red Duke, rightful master of Aquitaine.

Earl Gaubert had fled along with the rest, dragging Aldric with him. The nobleman’s heart pounded with terror as he blundered through the maze-like darkness, uncaring of direction so long as his steps took him away from the monument and the monster his madness had set free.

Yes, the earl admitted, it was his fault, the responsibility was his alone. In his insane lust for revenge he had allowed himself to treat with the forces of darkness and the unholy powers had betrayed him. Instead of evoking the Red Duke’s spirit, instead of stealing from that spectre its skill with the blade, Jacquetta and Renar had resurrected the vampire himself in all his terrible glory. Earl Gaubert felt his skin crawl as he remembered the sight of the undead gorging himself upon Jacquetta’s blood, of the vampire tossing about one of his bravest and boldest knights as though he were a child.

‘My lord, we must hurry,’ Aldric advised him when the crippled nobleman’s endurance faltered and he leaned upon the cold back of a headstone. There was fear upon the knight’s face, only his sense of duty and obligation kept him by the old man’s side.

Screams rippled through the night, obscene cries of agony that pierced the very stars with their horror. The vampire was hunting the members of Jacquetta’s cult, stalking them among the tombs, battening upon their diseased blood.

Earl Gaubert crumpled beside the headstone, the strength deserting his legs. He covered his face with his hand, tears falling from his eyes. What had he done? What kind of monster had he set loose? The enormity of his shame turned his stomach and he retched into the weeds.

‘My lord,’ Aldric grabbed his master’s shoulder and shook the sick nobleman. ‘That thing is still out there, killing everyone it can find! We have to get out of here before it finds us!’

The earl turned bitter eyes on his vassal. ‘I deserve to die,’ he said. ‘For hate’s sake, I sent my sons to their deaths. For hate’s sake I spat upon my oaths to the Lady and the blessings of the grail. I have committed an unforgivable sin. Without the promise of my protection, the witch and the necromancer would never have dared such an outrage. I am the guilty one. I am ready to pay for my crime.’ Earl Gaubert smiled weakly at the knight. ‘You have been loyal to the last, Sir Aldric. Run now, escape while you can. Consider your oaths fulfilled and leave an old man to meet the doom he has brought upon himself.’

Aldric shook his head. ‘It would be the craven act of a knave to abandon my lord.’ The knight helped Earl Gaubert back to his feet. ‘We will return to the chateau and muster your knights. Even the Red Duke does not have the power to stand alone against the might of your soldiers.’

His knight’s words of martial pride stirred some hope in Earl Gaubert’s heart. There was still a chance to undo the evil he had unleashed. They could return with a company of cavalry and scour the graveyard until they brought the vampire to ground. They would destroy the monster and hide the shame Earl Gaubert had brought upon the name d’Elbiq.

A sudden chill gripped the nobleman. He watched as the weeds around the headstone began to wilt. Turning his head, he gasped as he saw a grisly shape standing atop one of the tombs. It was just a dark silhouette, a shadow framed by the sickly light of Morrslieb, but Earl Gaubert could feel the creature’s malignant gaze fixed upon him.

‘Behind me, my lord!’ Aldric shouted, pushing his master around the back of the headstone. The knight brandished his sword, shaking it at the watching shadow. ‘Hold your ground, fiend! Sup upon the peasants, but think not to touch my master or I shall send your rotting carcass back to its grave!’

No sound came from the menacing shadow, the creature seeming content to crouch and watch the two Bretonnian nobles. Then with the speed and abruptness of a lightning bolt, the vampire leapt upon his prey, lunging at Aldric with the ferocity of a pouncing lion. The knight’s sword was knocked from his grasp as the vampire’s shrivelled body smashed into him, the force of the undead monster’s impact bearing him to the ground.

The Red Duke’s claws gripped either side of Aldric’s head. With a single twisting motion, the vampire broke the man’s neck. A hiss of satisfaction slithered through the Red Duke’s fangs as he rose from the twitching corpse and fixed his fiery gaze upon the cowering figure of Earl Gaubert.

Frantically, the earl tried to draw his sword, in his terror he forgot the infirmity of his crippled arm and tried to grip his weapon as he had before his fateful duel with Count Ergon du Maisne. The palsied fingers refused to close around the sword, the trembling arm refused to draw the blade from its scabbard.

In two steps, the Red Duke reached the pathetic cripple. A sweep of his hand ripped the sword from Earl Gaubert’s feeble clutch. The nobleman screamed, stumbling across the graves, trying to keep a line of headstones between himself and the vampire.

Before he had gone twenty feet, the earl collapsed, grabbing at his chest, trying to ease the burning pain that pounded through his body. An old, sickly man, he was not equal to the ordeal he had been put through. Now the earl’s terrorized flesh failed him, his weak heart sending waves of pain and weakness through his body.

The Red Duke stared down at the panting, wretched figure of Earl Gaubert. There was no pity in the vampire’s eyes, only the merciless hunger of the damned.

CHAPTER V

Screams intruded upon the duke’s unquiet sleep, the shrieks of dead and dying men mingling with the fevered nightmares that tormented his mind. El Syf concentrated upon the anguished voices. He used their horror to draw him out from the black borderland of fever, the poisoned world of weakness and slumber that had held him for so long.

By Herculean effort, the knight opened his eyes, blinking as the dim light of his surroundings stung his eyes. He could see the canvas walls of a large pavilion, could smell the wood burning in the belly of a bronze brazier. He was laid out upon a richly appointed bed, thick furs wrapped about his weakened body. The air was hot and arid, yet lacked the fiery malignance of the Arabyan desert. Could it be that he was back in Estalia?

Screams continued to rise from beyond the walls of his tent, mingling with the clash of steel and bestial, chittering cries. The knight recognized the sounds of battle when he heard them, though who or what was fighting, and why, he had no idea. Whatever the nature of the conflict, though, it was not the way of a knight of Bretonnia to sit idly by while there was need of his sword.

El Syf struggled to raise himself from his bed, but even the act of moving his arms from where they were folded across his chest was beyond him. He sagged wearily against his pillow, tears of frustration rolling from his eyes. He tried to focus upon what had happened to him, remembering the poisoned dagger the sheik had stabbed him with, remembering the sinister knight with the dead face who had loomed over him as he lay stricken upon the sand.

Memory was banished from his mind as the duke became aware that he was not alone in his tent. A furtive rustling sound arrested his attention. Wincing against the strain, he managed to tilt his head enough to gain a view of the boxes of supplies stacked in one corner of the tent. Two repulsive figures were crouched over the boxes, their scrawny bodies draped in ragged cloaks, their furry hands rummaging through the contents of each chest as they forced it open.

One of the creatures lifted its head, listening attentively to the screams and sounds of battle raging outside. The cloaked shape turned, cackling to its comrade in a thin, snivelling voice. As it turned, the duke could see its monstrous countenance, the verminous visage of an enormous rat!

The other ratman chittered with amusement as it heard the words of its comrade, then the sharp ears on either side of its head tilted back, flattening against the sides of its skull. The ratman spun about, its beady eyes fixing upon the prostrate figure of El Syf. Black lips pulled away from chisel-like fangs as the skaven hissed angrily. Its furry hand dropped to its waist, pulling a rusty dagger from its belt.

El Syf fought again to move his leaden limbs, his mind screaming as the two ratmen warily crept towards him, blades in their clawed hands. To fall victim to such abominations was enough of an indignity but to lie helpless before them, to be slaughtered like a pig…

The duke struggled to turn his gaze away from the murderous ratmen. He saw the flap of his tent open. His heart swelled with relief as he watched Marquis Galafre d’Elbiq slip inside the tent. The nobleman’s armour was stained with the black blood of skaven; fur and gore caked the sword gripped in his mailed fist. A look of loathing coloured the handsome features of the young marquis as he noticed the skaven creeping towards his prostrate lord.

The duke could have wept with joy as he saw his vassal steal towards the monstrous ratmen. Hope filled the nobleman’s breast as he saw his rescue near.

Horror gripped the duke as a change suddenly came over the expression on his vassal’s face. From loathing, the face of the marquis fell into an attitude of miserable sorrow. He turned his gaze from the ratmen to the sick bed of his lord. There was pain in the marquis’s eyes as he met the duke’s imploring stare.

Silently, before the ratmen were aware of his presence, Marquis Galafre d’Elbiq withdrew. He cast one guilty look at the duke before retreating from the tent.

The duke’s final hope had been dashed. The man who should have been his rescuer had abandoned him.

Abandoned him to the skaven!

The Red Duke stood before the shattered ruin of his monument, staring up at the bronze statue atop the column. Hate shone in the vampire’s gaze, a cruel smile spreading across his face. Engorged upon the blood of his victims, the vampire’s body was no longer shrivelled and leprous, but flush with the ruddy glow of the life he had drawn from his victims’ veins.

The vampire paced back and forth, admiring his handiwork.

Upon the column, the crippled body of Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq twitched and shuddered, the last of the nobleman’s life dripping into the weeds below. Impaled upon the statue’s raised sword, Earl Gaubert had taken a surprisingly long time to die. Long enough to satisfy even a vampire’s vengeance.

The Red Duke sipped from one of the silver goblets scattered before his tomb and enjoyed the macabre spectacle of the impaled man. Even five hundred years had not been enough to erase the familial resemblance between Earl Gaubert and the man who had betrayed the Red Duke so long ago. The vampire had vowed to scour Aquitaine of the d’Elbiqs, root and branch. Now he was one small step closer to achieving that purpose.

A sudden sound trespassed upon the deathly silence of the graveyard. In a blurring flash of movement, the Red Duke leapt across the grisly altar and the broken husk of Jacquetta, his sword in hand before his feet again touched the earth. The vampire’s fangs glistened in the sickly light of Morrslieb as his fiery gaze swept across the tombs.

A man stepped from the shadows, cadaverous in build, the stamp of peasant ugliness about his features. The Red Duke knew this intruder was something more than a humble peasant, however. Only magic could have hidden the mortal from his sight for so long. Only magic could have kept the man safe while the starving vampire had feasted upon the witch and her cult.

‘Halt!’ the peasant said, his voice deep but betrayed by a tone of trepidation. ‘You will do my bidding.’ The man raised a grisly talisman, a candle crafted from the hand of a murderer, each of its fingers bursting into light as he evoked its power. ‘I, Renar, master of the dark arts command you in the name of Nagash himself…’ The necromancer hesitated as the Red Duke’s malignant stare transfixed him. He raised the corpse-candle higher, almost as though to hide behind its feeble light. ‘In the name of the Supreme Lord of the Damned…’ Renar began again.

The Red Duke threw his head back and laughed, a sound that more resembled the hungry howl of a wolf than anything human. There was no merriment in the vampire’s laugh, only malevolence and pitiless hate. Renar cringed as the terrible laughter swept over him.

‘Master of the dark arts indeed!’ the Red Duke scoffed. With a gesture, he drew upon his own occult powers. The fingers of Renar’s corpse candle flickered and died one by one, snuffed out by a spectral wind. The necromancer gasped in terror, recoiling into the doorway of the tomb behind him. The vampire felt a surge of contempt for this craven mortal, this slinking peasant who had the audacity to think he could command the Duke of Aquitaine! For such temerity, the cur should be torn limb from limb! His blood should sate the hunger that yet raged through the vampire’s veins!

The Red Duke waved his hand, motioning for his black knights to seize the impudent wretch. He glanced aside, puzzled when his warriors did not answer his command. He raised a hand to his breast, feeling the jagged rent in his armour where the lance of King Louis had pierced his heart. His knights were gone, destroyed upon Ceren Field. The Red Duke fixed his mind upon that fact, trying to dredge it up from the confusion that afflicted his brain.

Only he had survived the battle, and then only because of the foolish sentiment of the king and the occult power of the jewel he wore about his throat. The vampire’s hand closed about that jewel, a blood-red stone that had been wrested from the bony fingers of a liche. Its power had sustained the undead horse lords in their barrow mound for a thousand years. Now that power served the Red Duke alone.

The vampire’s grim gaze considered the terrified necromancer grovelling before him. The Red Duke’s Kingdom of Blood had been shattered, but he would rebuild it. To do that, he would need slaves, even such slaves as this cringing peasant. After all, Renar’s magic had played a part in destroying the enchantments that imprisoned him. That spoke well of the necromancer’s abilities, if not his good judgement. A true master of the black arts never summoned anything he could not control.

No, the Red Duke decided. It would be rash to kill the peasant out of hand. He could prove useful while the vampire regained his strength.

Renar noted the vampire’s indecision and he began to hope that the monster might grant him a reprieve. ‘I… I freed you,’ Renar said, tossing aside the useless corpse-candle. ‘My… it was my magic… that called you back…’

The Red Duke sneered in contempt at the necromancer. ‘Your magic? No, mortal, all your magic did was to break the seals that bound me! Know this; for five-hundred years I have endured my prison. Locked inside my own tomb. Unable to escape. Unable to die. Unable to feed!’

‘Then… then you must… be grateful…’ Renar stammered.

‘Perhaps, a few centuries ago,’ the Red Duke considered. ‘Now I only wonder why a man of your talents did not come sooner to free me.’ The vampire’s hand clenched about the sword he held, a mad gleam in his eyes.

‘I… we… did not know!’ Renar insisted. ‘Everyone… they said… the king destroyed you!’

The Red Duke advanced towards the necromancer. ‘Then why did you disturb my tomb?’ he demanded.

Renar blanched at the question, but knew only the truth would possibly save him. ‘Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq!’ he shouted. ‘It was the earl! He sought revenge upon Count Ergon du Maisne! His sons have all been killed by Sir Armand du Maisne, the finest swordsman in Aquitaine. The earl thought that by evoking your spirit, one of his knights might gain the skill to defeat Sir Armand.’

The vampire laughed again. He glanced up at the now still body impaled upon the statue’s sword. The Red Duke mockingly saluted the dead Earl Gaubert.

‘It would be ungracious of me to ignore my benefactor,’ the vampire said. ‘And I have my own debt to repay. The d’Elbiqs for trying to kill me. The du Maisnes for letting me live.’

‘But Count Ergon has an entire army!’ Renar protested. ‘He would have accepted a challenge from d’Elbiq, but no knight in all Bretonnia would trifle with the Red Duke! If you show yourself at the Chateau du Maisne, they will send to Duke Gilon for every soldier in Aquitaine!’

The Red Duke scowled at mention of another duke, another pretender to the title that was rightfully his. ‘You are right, peasant,’ the vampire snarled. ‘I shall need an army to do what I must do.’ The vampire sheathed his sword and stretched forth his hand. Renar could see the dark energies gathering about the Red Duke as he drew upon the black arts at his command.

‘I shall have my army,’ the Red Duke hissed. Renar could see the body of Earl Gaubert’s dead knight shiver, the crushed head lolling upon its broken neck as the corpse began to rise. Empty, staring eyes gaped in the knight’s bloodless face as he shuffled across the graves. Stiffly, with awkward motions, the zombie bowed before its master.

Other shapes moved among the tombs now, blundering through the graveyard, drawn by the inviolable summons of the vampire’s sorcery. The broken, pallid shells of Jacquetta’s cult stumbled out from the darkness, their ragged cloaks draped about their bodies like burial shrouds. Last of all came Sir Aldric, his head draped against his shoulder, his eyes unfocused and glazed.

The Red Duke watched the zombies assemble before him. His powers had grown weak after so many centuries of inactivity, sufficient at the moment only to raise the freshly dead. But his strength would return, restored by the blood of innocents. Then, even the ancient dead entombed in the barrows of the horse lords would not be beyond his ability to summon and command.

Renar shook his head as he moved among the zombies. ‘We will need more than these,’ the necromancer advised. ‘Many more.’

‘There will be more,’ the Red Duke said. An angry look crossed his face and he turned from the necromancer, stalking back towards the monument that had imprisoned him for so long. He glared down at Jacquetta’s shattered corpse. Fury twisted the vampire’s face out of all human semblance.

‘Attend me!’ the Red Duke snarled at the lifeless body, enraged that Jacquetta had not risen with the others. ‘I am your lord and master! You will attend me!’ he clenched his fists above the woman’s body, focusing his hideous will upon the defiant corpse.

Dark magic saturated the witch’s body, causing it to writhe and jump. A cold light began to shine from the pores of her skin, a spectral luminance that caused the soil around her to blacken. Renar gasped as he watched the furious vampire direct still more power into the corpse, horrified by the amount of magical energy infusing Jacquetta’s body. He expected the entire cemetery to be reduced to ash by the forces the Red Duke was drawing upon, both awed and horrified by the magnitude of the vampire’s power.

The cold light began to seer away the flesh from Jacquetta’s body, exposing the bones within. Even these began to shrivel and blacken, reduced to reeking mush by the arcane forces that engulfed them.

From this liquefied mess, a radiant figure slowly took shape. It was as ethereal as a moonbeam, too fluid and graceful to share the crude stuff of flesh and bone. Renar thought of the Lady venerated by the nobles of Bretonnia and of the mysterious fay who haunted the forest of Athel Loren. But where such visitations had always been described in terms of beauty and warmth, the apparition he gazed upon was hideous and terrible. It was the withered ghost of a woman, her face a leering skull, her black hair flowing behind her like a nest of oily serpents. A nimbus of spectral malignity clung to the phantom, an aura of murderous envy towards the living.

Jacquetta’s ghost stared at Renar and her mouth opened in a keening wail. The necromancer screamed as the sound pierced his brain. He could feel the unholy power of that screech draining his vitality, siphoning years from his soul with each passing heartbeat. Hairs fell from Renar’s head, wrinkles crawled across his hands as the banshee’s wail savaged him.

‘Enough!’ the Red Duke snarled. At his command, the banshee fell silent, ending its magical assault upon Renar. The necromancer breathed uneasily, horrified by the nearness of his escape. Jacquetta had been a capricious, dangerous woman in life. In death, she had become a baneful harbinger of doom.

The Red Duke stared at his new minion, curious that the witch’s spirit had been strong enough to use his magic to restore itself in such a formidable fashion. But her will was not her own. Like the zombies, she would obey without question the commands of her master.

Obedience was the duty of a peasant, whether living or dead.

The head of every patron inside the Broken Plough turned as the tavern’s ramshackle door was kicked open, several planks being knocked free from their fastenings. They quickly lost interest in the violence of the intruder’s entrance when they saw that he was a knight. Nothing good came of inquiring into the business of the nobles and it was the smart man who kept his curiosity tempered by a pot of ale or jug of wine.

The taverner wrung his hands at the damage done to his door, but didn’t even think about raising his voice to the armoured warrior who stood in the doorway. Instead he rounded the log he used for a bar and hurried to place himself at the service of his noble guest.

‘Sir Leuthere d’Elbiq!’ the taverner exclaimed with more exuberance than he felt. ‘It is indeed an honour for so noble a personage to visit my humble establishment!’ The fat little man tried to be discreet as he wiped his sweaty palms on his apron, mentally calculating just how much money he would owe Earl Gaubert if his lordship had learned how large the tavern’s real revenue for the past year had been.

The knight didn’t take any notice of the taverner, sweeping his gaze across the common room, studying the peasants huddled on their benches. None of the commoners cared to meet Sir Leuthere’s inspection, being careful to keep their faces focused on their drinks. Their attitude didn’t bother the knight. He could find the man he was looking for without needing to see his face.

‘I fear my humble establishment is too humble to have the fine provision to which you are accustomed, my lord,’ the taverner continued to sputter. ‘But if you will allow…’

Sir Leuthere marched past the proprietor, leaving him to blink in confusion as the knight made for one of the rear tables. A peasant wearing a grubby cloak that looked to have been cut from a horse blanket was huddled over a clay pot of brackish-tasting wine. He didn’t look up until the knight set his hand upon the man’s crooked back.

The peasant flinched away from Leuthere’s touch, a curse snapping from his lips. The oath died half-finished when he saw that the man accosting him was a knight. His face turning pale, the peasant shrank away until his crooked back was pressed against the wall.

‘The kitchen staff told me I might find you here, Vigor,’ Leuthere said. ‘They also said that five days ago Earl Gaubert left the castle with you and two of his knights. My uncle and his bodyguards haven’t been seen since. Where did they go, Vigor?’

Vigor winced at the question. He reached for the pot of cheap wine on the table. Leuthere’s armoured hand slapped the cup from the peasant’s trembling fingers, dashing it against the wall.

‘Where is he, damn you!’ Leuthere snarled.

‘I didn’t go with him!’ Vigor insisted. Seeing his words increase the anger on the knight’s face, he quickly abandoned the pretext of ignorance. Vigor glanced across the tavern and lowered his voice. ‘I took him to see Jacquetta the wise woman,’ he said in a low whisper.

‘You mean the witch?’ Leuthere gasped, shocked that a lord of Aquitaine would treat with such a vile creature.

Vigor nodded his head. ‘I didn’t know what Earl Gaubert wanted from her. By the Lady, I swear I didn’t! When I found out… I left him… I slipped away when his lordship wasn’t looking…’

The knight’s face became livid. Turning away from the trembling Vigor, he fixed his furious gaze upon the taverner. ‘Your establishment is now closed, Pierre! Clear every filthy peasant from this pig-sty, and that includes you and your staff! I want to speak to this worm alone.’

Ashen-faced, the peasants did not need Pierre’s encouragement to vacate the Broken Plough, fairly falling over one another as they quit the premises. Soon, Leuthere had the solitude he had demanded. Discussing the dishonour of his uncle was not the sort of subject for prying ears… even those of mere peasants.

Leuthere grabbed the front of Vigor’s tunic, pulling the blubbering man to his feet. ‘A peasant can be hanged for abandoning his lord!’ he snarled.

‘Mercy!’ Vigor cried, grovelling at the knight’s feet. ‘I did not want to abandon his lordship! If I had known why he wanted to see her… why he needed the witch…’

‘Why did Earl Gaubert go to see Jacquetta?’ Leuthere asked, inwardly dreading the answer he might hear. For a knight of Bretonnia to stoop so low as to employ black magic to avenge himself upon his enemy was a stain that would impinge not only the earl’s honour but that of the entire d’Elbiq line. Leuthere considered that his uncle must be mad to set upon so infamous a path.

Vigor shook his head, an inarticulate moan rising from his trembling body. ‘I cannot tell you! I cannot tell anyone! Do not make me, my lord!’

Leuthere jerked the peasant back to his feet, glaring into Vigor’s face. ‘You’ll tell me if I have to drag you to the dungeons of the chateau!’ He felt a tinge of sympathy when he saw the effect mention of the castle’s torture chamber had upon Vigor. It was almost as if the man’s twisted body were already stretched out upon the rack.

‘No! No! I’ll talk, my lord!’ Vigor whined. ‘Hang me, take my head, but don’t send me to the Black Room!’ The peasant glanced guiltily about the tavern. He didn’t want to betray the confidence of Earl Gaubert. He had enough loyalty to his lord to spare Earl Gaubert that indignity if he could.

Vigor’s voice dropped to a feeble whisper, forcing Leuthere to strain to catch every word. When he heard what the peasant had to say, the knight understood the reason for Vigor’s hushed tones.

‘Earl Gaubert seeks the tomb of the Red Duke,’ Vigor said. ‘He hopes to use the Red Duke’s power against the du Maisnes.’

Leuthere released his grip on the peasant’s tunic. Icy horror ran down his spine. First a witch, now a vampire! The thirst for revenge had driven his uncle insane!

‘The Red Duke was destroyed by King Louis the Righteous,’ Leuthere stated. ‘The vampire burned with the rest of his unholy army.’

Vigor shook his head, staring guiltily at the floor. ‘Jacquetta said that a monument was built to the Red Duke, a place to trap his spirit. That is where she took Earl Gaubert.’

The knight glared down at the crook-backed peasant. ‘Then that is where you are going to take me,’ he told Vigor. Inwardly, Leuthere prayed to the Lady, prayed that he would be in time to stop his uncle.

After five days, however, he knew he would be too late. Barring a miracle, whatever evil could come from Earl Gaubert’s madness had already been set into motion.

The afternoon sun did not brighten the gloomy atmosphere of the graveyard overlooking Ceren Field. Sir Leuthere could feel the clammy fetor of the place oozing through his armour, seeping through his skin and into his very bones. The feeling sickened him, made his flesh crawl in a way he hadn’t felt since he was a headstrong knight errant scouring abandoned villages for ghouls and dereliches. The sensation of inhuman evil and dark magic was something a man did not forget.

Leuthere glanced back down the grassy slope of the hill to the old tree where they had tethered their mounts. The animals had refused to be led any closer to the graveyard, forcing Leuthere and Vigor to hike up the side of the hill. Such timidity from Vigor’s burro wasn’t especially surprising. Like the peasant, a burro was not endowed with a sense of courage and valour. But for Leuthere’s magnificent destrier Gaignun to show fear was something that shocked the knight. Gaignun had been his steed for five years, had fought with him against orcs and beastmen many times and never shown a moment’s hesitation when charging headlong into the enemy.

The mounts were not the only animals repulsed by the unnatural taint surrounding the graveyard. Entire stretches of the hillside were black with crows, the scavenger birds drawn to the cemetery by the stench of death but too frightened to descend upon the tombs. It was an eerie sight that did nothing to ease Leuthere’s nerves or quell his fears for his uncle. Whatever doubts he had that Jacquetta had really led Earl Gaubert to the secret grave of the Red Duke were quickly fading away.

The two men marched into the sinister silence of the graveyard, the last warmth of the afternoon sun abandoning them as they moved among the graves. Leuthere felt his pulse quicken as he noticed a dark splotch splashed across one of the headstones. Vigor hurried to the grave, setting his hand against the discoloured stone. He rubbed his fingers as a crusty substance adhered to his skin. His face was grim when he announced his discovery.

‘Blood, my lord,’ Vigor said. ‘About three, maybe four days old,’ he added as he considered how dry the material was. Before his injury, Vigor had been one of Earl Gaubert’s most trusted servants and had often been called upon to attend the nobleman on his hunts. Leuthere was ready to trust Vigor’s estimate regarding time.

The knight looked hard at the graves around him. All of them seemed somehow too ignominious to be the tomb of the Red Duke. He didn’t know what to expect the secret grave of a vampire to look like, but somehow he felt he would know it if he saw it.

‘Let’s press on,’ Leuthere said, pointing deeper into the maze of tombs. Vigor blanched at his words, but the peasant’s contrition was genuine. He did regret setting Earl Gaubert upon this path and would make amends if he could. If that meant following Sir Leuthere straight into a vampire’s lair, then so be it.

The sun was just beginning its descent when the two men finally reached the marble column at the heart of the graveyard. Throughout the afternoon, they had followed a winding course among the graves, sometimes finding more evidence of old violence, sometimes even discovering a discarded sword or broken dagger. Vigor had identified one of the knives as belonging to a man named Perren, one of Jacquetta’s followers.

As soon as he set eyes upon the column, Leuthere knew they had found what they were looking for. Intuition, foreboding, whatever strange humour worked upon his mind, the knight knew that it was here the vampire had been entombed. It was here that Earl Gaubert had come to seek vengeance upon Count Ergon and Sir Armand. It was here that the honour of the d’Elbiqs had been shattered. As shattered as the broken face of the column.

‘Shallya’s mercy!’ exclaimed Vigor, pointing in horror at the statue atop the monument. Leuthere followed the peasant’s gesture and felt his blood grow cold. There was a body impaled upon the statue’s upthrust sword, a body that he recognized only too well.

Earl Gaubert had found what he had sought, and it had destroyed him. Leuthere, like all the children of Aquitaine, had been reared on tales of the Red Duke’s evil. He could still remember accounts of the forest the vampire had erected around Castle Aquin, a forest made from the impaled bodies of those who had resisted his murderous rule. Five hundred years in the grave had not lessened the vampire’s appetite for horror.

‘I have to get him down,’ Leuthere said, his voice a sullen growl. Whatever his uncle’s crimes, it offended his very soul to see the earl’s body treated with such disrespect. Leuthere knelt before the column, beginning to remove his armour so that he might climb the monument more easily.

‘It would be wiser to leave him where he is,’ a sepulchral voice intoned from among the graves.

Leuthere swung about, his sword at the ready. Vigor worked a dagger from his belt and positioned himself where he might guard the knight’s flank. Both men glared defiantly at the dark figure standing between two granite tombs. How long the other man had been standing there, neither of them could guess.

The stranger strode out from the shadows, revealing himself to be a powerfully built man dressed in black armour, a dark surcoat marked with the figure of a raven billowing about him in the breeze. Both Leuthere and Vigor breathed a sigh of relief when they saw the knight was dressed in black and grey. They had feared the stranger would be clad in crimson.

‘That is my uncle up there,’ Leuthere challenged the black knight. ‘Spitted like a snail upon a stick!’

‘Kin or liege, you would do well to leave him up there,’ the black knight warned. To illustrate his point, the knight reached down and grabbed a rock. He cast the stone at the monument, striking the leg of the impaled corpse. Earl Gaubert’s body thrashed into motion, pawing and scrabbling wildly.

For an instant Leuthere believed his uncle might still be alive, but the ghastly way in which Earl Gaubert’s body had been mutilated and the even more horrible way in which he now moved made the knight realise the hideous truth. His uncle was dead, and his body had been abused in a manner more foul than Leuthere could have imagined.

‘If you will leave him until midnight, I shall bring him down myself,’ the black knight offered. ‘I know a ritual that will banish the corruption that infests your uncle’s remains. Then, perhaps, his spirit can know some peace.’

‘You would have my gratitude, if you can do what you say,’ Leuthere told the strange knight.

‘I can. I am Sir Maraulf, Custodian of the Chapel Sereine,’ the knight said, bowing to Leuthere. ‘The dead have few secrets I do not know.’

Sir Leuthere shook his head. He had heard dim rumours of a knight who had taken residence in a village called Mercal, but he had never given them much credit. ‘If you know so much, then perhaps you can tell me what did this to Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq?’ he demanded.

‘You already know what did this,’ Sir Maraulf said. ‘By accident or design, your uncle has unleashed an evil that has not been seen in these lands for centuries. That evil has gone, for now, vanished into the darkness to bide its time and gather its strength. In the past months, I have come often to this graveyard, drawn by a fear I could not place. But at the last, I was too late to prevent the doom I feared.’

Sir Maraulf fixed his stern gaze upon Leuthere. ‘Three nights ago, my premonition grew too great to ignore. I rode here from Mercal in the dead of night, but I was too late. The evil had already been unleashed. All that I could do was remain and bring peace to the poor soul who had been left behind by the monster he had released.’

Leuthere replaced his sword in its sheath, casting a forlorn glance at the scrabbling thing atop the monument. ‘On behalf of my lord, I thank you for your vigil,’ Leuthere said. ‘But would it not be better to track down the thing that did this?’

‘The “thing” you speak of has a name, though now you fear to use it,’ Maraulf said. ‘There are any number of shadowy places to which the Red Duke may have gone. Too many for one, or even two knights to search. And there is no guarantee that the knights would succeed in their quest. Few things are more dangerous than a vampire fighting on its own ground.’

Leuthere clenched his fist. ‘Then we just allow the Red Duke to escape?’

Maraulf shook his head. ‘That would be an evil even greater than releasing him. No, we prepare ourselves. The Red Duke will not hide for long. He will strike when his hate and his madness grow too strong to deny.’ The black knight pointed at Leuthere. ‘You must ride to Duke Gilon and warn him of the menace that is abroad in his lands. It will be hard to convince the duke that this evil has returned to again plague Aquitaine, but you must prevail.’

Leuthere nodded in agreement. ‘I will seek an audience with Duke Gilon, but what will you do?’

‘I will return to Mercal,’ the black knight stated. ‘I will return to the Chapel Sereine and prepare it to withstand the Red Duke’s attack.’

‘How can you be so certain the Red Duke will come to you?’ objected Vigor, his doubt causing him to forget his place and trespass upon the conversation between the knights.

Maraulf fixed his cold gaze on the peasant. ‘The Red Duke will come to Mercal,’ he said. ‘He will come because he left something there five hundred years ago.’

CHAPTER VI

It sat upon a lone hill at the edge of the Forest of Châlons. The River Morceaux knifed its way around the western approach to the hill, ripping a deep fissure through the limestone, a great canyon hundreds of feet deep. The river curled away to the north, continuing its winding course to its headwaters high in the Massif Orcal.

The hill was a rocky, lifeless mound of stone, its soil swept away into the river by the merciless violence of wind and rain. Even the most desperate shepherd could find no pasture for his flock upon the barren hill. Only vultures and panthers made their lairs among the dead rock, using the higher vantage point to sniff out prey in the valley below.

If not for the accident of its location, the dead hill would have been left to crumble into the river roaring at its feet. However, the hill presented too valuable a position to be ignored. The vantage it offered was something valuable to more than vultures and panthers. From the hill, sentinels could observe the high passes within the Massif Orcal and watch the borders of the sinister Forest of Châlons. A vigil maintained upon the hill could pass warning quickly to Aquitaine about enemies mustering to raid into the pastures and vineyards of the dukedom. The threat of goblins and orcs descending from the mountains was an ever present one and the presence of beastmen deep in the interior of the forest was not to be discounted.

So it was, in the earliest days of the dukedom that a stone tower had been erected upon the hill, entrusted to a margrave whose fief was close to the site. For many generations, the tower was maintained, but as years passed without the feared incursion of marauding monsters, the margraves began to neglect their duty. From a garrison of knights and archers, the tower’s defences dwindled to a single man-at-arms whose chief duty was to collect tolls from peasants seeking to shelter from storms within the decaying fort.

Looking upon the hill from the plain below, the Red Duke did not see its crumbling walls and broken gate. He saw what the old dukes of Aquitaine had seen: a position that could be fortified and held against almost any army. Bordered on two sides by a sheer precipice and the River Morceaux, an attacking army would find its options for siege limited. Anyone doing so would be forced to put his back to the Massif Orcal and the danger of having a horde of greenskins set upon him from the rear. The longer such a siege went on, the greater the likelihood of drawing out the goblins and orcs who infested the mountains. A prepared defender could do more than withstand his enemy here. He could break them.

The vampire smiled, running his armoured hand along the fleshless neck of his steed, forgetting that El Morzillo no longer had a mane to stroke. The Estalian warhorse had died in Araby, his bones bleaching under the desert sun. It was the phantom of his faithful steed that served him now, conjured from the shadow world beyond death by the ghastly powers now at the vampire’s command. El Morzillo had answered his master’s call, returning to the Red Duke as a grisly nightmare of bone and sinew, balefire burning in the depths of its skull, smoke flaring from its jaws.

The Red Duke turned in his saddle, glaring at those who followed him. The mortals trembled as his gaze fell upon them. The undead simply stared back at him with their lifeless eyes, waiting for their master’s command.

The vampire’s eyes lingered upon the twisted face of Baron de Gavaudan. The baron had been the first victim of the Red Duke’s bite – the assassin sent to kill the rightful Duke of Aquitaine had been fortunate to have his life choked out of him. The Red Duke had not intended Baron de Gavaudan to rise as a vampire. Perhaps that explained the grotesque results of the baron’s resurrection. The baron’s skin was split and decayed, looking as though it had been six weeks in the grave. His arm was a shrivelled lump cradled against his chest, one of his legs as immobile as a lump of steel. One side of the baron’s face was paralysed, a stream of treacle dripping constantly from his slackened mouth. When the baron looked at something, only one eye moved, the other frozen into a vulturine stare.

Moreover, Baron de Gavaudan sported another debility. He was utterly without a will of his own, a thrall completely dominated by the demands the Red Duke made upon him. The Red Duke had exploited the baron’s unresisting nature, at least when he had tired of torturing the wretch. Under interrogation, the thrall had eagerly confessed the plot against the man who had been El Syf – at least as much of it as the baron’s broken mind could remember.

‘Bring the cattle forward,’ the Red Duke snarled at his drooling lieutenant. The lesser vampire giggled inanely as he set spurs into the decayed sides of his undead steed and moved back down the trail.

The Red Duke regarded Baron de Gavaudan for a few seconds, then turned to face one of his mortal retainers. Many knights had flocked to the Red Duke’s banner, drawn by tales of his martial prowess and the cowardly attempt to usurp his domain from him. The vampire was more than willing to make use of such men, but he knew the strict codes they lived by. Whatever oaths they swore to him, there were other vows that might make them falter in his service. Fortunately, he had found other servants who were not so strict about matters of honour.

Sir Corbinian was such a man, a refugee from the dukedom of Moussillon. He was a wanted man, declared outlaw by his own father for an outrage perpetrated against a Shallyan priestess. Corbinian had escaped custody, killing his brother in the process and fleeing to Aquitaine. Whatever chivalry the knight had ever possessed had died inside him long ago, replaced with a brutal sadism that made him a perfect vassal for a vampire.

The Red Duke addressed the grim-faced knight. ‘You will take your men-at-arms and surround the hill. Let the scum know that if so much as one worker leaves the site, I will send ten of them to take their place.’ The vampire glanced back at the hill, noting the sharp precipice that bordered it on two sides. ‘If any of the workers want to leave, they are free to choose the river.’

Wailing cries and the sharp snap of whips heralded the return of Baron de Gavaudan. The vampiric thrall led a motley crowd of terrified Aquitainians flanked by decayed zombies and grinning skeletons. There were several hundred people in the column, the ragged tatters of their clothes ranging from the shawls of farmers to the cloaks of vintners and the bright tunics of merchants. Even the royal colours of the nobility could be seen clinging to the shivering bodies of several of the Red Duke’s ‘cattle’. As the crowd marched, half-drunk mercenaries urged them forwards with vicious snaps of cow-hide whips.

The Red Duke raised his hand and the column came to a stop. He closed his eyes, savouring the stench of fear and despair that rose from the wretched throng. His mind revelled in the sobs of the women and the cries of the children. It was right that these vermin should suffer, it was right that they should know the pain and hopelessness that burned in his breast. These scum had stood aside and allowed Baron de Gavaudan’s plot to unfold, believing his lies and supporting the king’s claim upon Aquitaine.

How many of them had watched his wife fling herself from the parapets of Castle Aquin? How many of them had seen her broken body lying sprawled upon the flagstones? How many of them had listened to her wailing in despair night after night, weeping for the husband liars had told her was dead?

The vampire’s hand clenched about the hilt of his sword. He could cut them down, all of them. He could butcher them as he had butchered the Arabyans at the Battle of Magritta. He could leave their carcasses strewn across Aquitaine, fodder for the wolves and ravens. Yes, he could kill them all, but then their suffering would be over.

And for these vermin, their ordeal had only begun.

‘There is an old quarry at the base of the mountain,’ the Red Duke stated, pointing at the craggy feet of the Massif Orcal. ‘First you will tear down the ruin standing on this hill. Then you will bring stone from the mountain and build a new castle for your rightful lord. Day and night, fair weather and foul, you will work and you will build my castle. Forget the gods and the Lady, their words mean nothing to you now. The only words you will listen to now are the directions of my engineers and architects. Fail them, and discover what suffering really is.’

Murmurs of horror swept through the crowd, wails of anguish rose from the women, the elderly fell to their knees and began to pray. One of the slaves, the rags of a nobleman’s tunic draped about his shoulders, pushed his way forwards.

‘Please, your grace, we beg you for mercy,’ the man sobbed. ‘We have given you no offence, your grace. We will serve you loyally, as loyally as we did when…’ The spokesman caught himself.

‘When I was alive?’ the vampire asked, finishing the nobleman’s thought. There was no forgiveness in the Red Duke’s eyes.

The spokesman turned, clutching at the stirrup of Baron de Gavaudan’s decayed steed. ‘At least spare the children and the women!’ he begged. ‘Show them some pity!’

The baron’s reply was another mad giggle. The half of his mouth that worked pulled back to expose a gleaming fang. The vampire reached down to seize the impertinent slave.

‘No,’ the Red Duke’s stern voice froze his thrall, allowing the spokesman to scramble away from the baron. ‘This man does not deserve the mercy of a quick death. He will stay here and be spared the labour of his friends and neighbours. He will watch them slave to build my castle, will watch as they die one by one. And when the last stone has been laid and the castle is complete, he will be tied to a horse and sent into the mountains for the goblins to make sport of.’

The vampire’s pallid face spread in a malignant grin. ‘Before death finds you, you will wish I had let you build my castle.’

The Crac de Sang still stood upon its hill overlooking the River Morceaux and the Forest of Châlons. Time had eroded the cliffs, casting some of the old hill down into the precipice. The castle itself had fallen into ruin, razed by the victorious armies of King Louis after the Battle of Ceren Field, looted by orcs and goblins after the Bretonnian army rode away.

The vampire stared up at the spiked battlements of his castle, the thick walls of granite, the soaring towers riddled with arrow slits, the thick gates of oak banded in steel. The road leading up to the hill was paved in the bones of those who defied him, flanked to either side by the twitching husks of his enemies impaled upon tall stakes. At night, the husks would be soaked in pitch and set alight, an avenue of corpse-candles to light the Red Duke’s domain.

King Louis would never break him, not in a thousand years. The Red Duke would defy the treacherous usurper. He would not rest until he had broken the hypocrite, until he had brought ruin upon all the realm. The king would live only long enough to see Bretonnia become the Red Duke’s Kingdom of Blood. Louis would know the price of evil then, the wage paid by all those who betrayed the blood.

Renar stared anxiously at the vampire upon his spectral steed, unnerved by the strange way the Red Duke stared at the ruins upon the hill. There was an almost fanatical intensity in the vampire’s gaze. Renar quietly shifted away from his gruesome master, watching him carefully as he made his retreat.

‘Go to the castle and announce me,’ the Red Duke declared, waving his hand through the air.

Renar glanced at the hill and the pile of collapsed walls and broken towers. Nervously he looked about him. The animated bodies of Earl Gaubert’s bodyguards and Jacquetta’s dark cult stood in a double file behind the Red Duke’s horse. The zombies made no motion to obey the vampire. Renar cast a hopeful eye towards Jacquetta, but the ghostly banshee continued to flit aimlessly along the path, muttering to itself. That was when his heart sank, because he knew the Red Duke intended his command for the only living thing among his grisly retinue.

‘My lord,’ Renar said, bowing before the vampire. ‘The castle is in ruin. There is nothing but rats and spiders living up there now.’

The Red Duke glared at the necromancer, his fingers closing about the hilt of his sword. ‘Do as you are told, peasant,’ the vampire snarled. ‘Sir Corbinian will be eager to receive me.’

Renar scratched his head as he studied the wrecked fortress. One look at the Red Duke convinced him that whatever his opinion of this fool’s errand, there would be decidedly unpleasant consequences if he delayed any longer. Unless Sir Corbinian was a rock lizard, Renar didn’t think the vampire was going to find anyone waiting for him.

The necromancer sighed and began the long march across the rubble-strewn path that climbed up from the valley to the top of the hill. With every step, with each desolate pile of broken masonry he passed, Renar felt more perturbed. Surely the Red Duke understood there was nothing here.

Halfway to the shattered castle gates, Renar heard a scuttling sound rising from the darkened halls of the fortress. He hesitated, feeling his skin crawl as he felt unseen eyes watching him. Nervously, the necromancer looked over his shoulder and cast an imploring gaze towards the Red Duke. The vampire was unmoved by Renar’s anxiety, waving his hand impatiently, gesturing for the man to hurry about his errand.

A low hoot echoed from the ruins, followed by more scuttling footsteps and the clatter of falling stone. Renar licked his lips, his mind turning over the spells he’d spent his life learning and considering which of these magics would be the most beneficial should something suddenly lunge at him from the darkness.

Renar was still trying to remember the full incantation that would cause a man’s skin to blacken and shrivel when something suddenly lunged at him from the darkness.

A charnel stink struck the necromancer first, a stench so foul that even the grave-robbing sorcerer was sickened by it. Then a wiry body smashed into him, pitching him to the earth. Renar landed hard, his bony arse slashed by a sharp piece of stone. He yelped as the rock cut him, but the exclamation was quickly stifled when a set of fangs snapped at his face. Renar quickly forgot about his bruised backside.

The necromancer crossed his arms and tried to push away the slavering thing that crouched atop him. Its build was thin and emaciated, even more so than the necromancer’s sickly frame, but there was a ghastly strength in the creature’s limbs, more than enough to defy Renar’s efforts to shove it off of him.

Other creatures came scuttling out from the shadows, some loping on all fours like starveling jackals, others creeping about in a hunched, manlike fashion. The things were hairless and naked, their pasty skin blotched with sores and scabs, their faces pinched and distorted. Their hands ended in long black claws, the teeth in their mouths were sharpened like fangs. There was little in the way of intelligence in the beady, hungry eyes that fixed upon Renar’s struggling frame.

The necromancer recognized the creatures in an instant. Many times he had encountered their like, slinking about graveyards, trying to gorge themselves upon freshly interred bodies. They were ghouls, debased men whose bodies and souls had been corrupted by the hideous provender they had gorged themselves upon. Renar had driven their like from a dozen cemeteries, routing the cowardly ghouls with a display of magic, driving them back into the shadows and leaving the necromancer free to conduct his own morbid researches in peace.

This was different, however. The necromancer had done more than disturb these ghouls at their dinner. He had trespassed into their lair, the decaying ruin they called home. There was just enough of a man lurking within their diseased brains that the ghouls would fight for their home.

With a moment to prepare himself, Renar might have driven the ghouls back, but the necromancer had been taken by surprise, his thoughts on the distemper of the Red Duke rather than the ruins and what might be hiding within. That was a mistake that had left the Bretonnian helpless before his feral attackers.

The ghoul atop his chest snarled something that sounded horribly like the word ‘Supper’ in a glottal sort of debased Breton. The cannibal’s mouth spread impossibly wide, displaying the rows of sharpened teeth. A string of drool spattered onto Renar’s cheek as the ghoul leaned over him.

Suddenly, the ghoul’s hideous face was wrenched away, the creature’s hungry leer dissolving into an expression of shock. Renar could hear the other ghouls wailing and shrieking as they scurried back into the darkness, abandoning their fellow to the malignant force that had seized him.

El Morzillo’s spectral hoofs clattered about the broken tiles of the courtyard, the skeletal warhorse cantering in a wide circle through the ruins. Upon the horse’s back, the Red Duke towered, his right hand closed about the scruff of the ghoul’s neck, effortlessly holding the struggling cannibal off the ground. The vampire scowled at the rancid creature, his face pulled back in an attitude of noble disdain.

‘You dare foul this place with your filth?’ the Red Duke hissed. ‘The Crac de Sang is my refuge, my bastion against traitors and usurpers! By what right do peasants trespass in my domain!’

The ghoul continued to flail about in the vampire’s grip. The Red Duke dashed the creature to the paving stones, its skull cracking open as it struck the ground. A pool of blood began to form around the ghoul’s twitching body.

The Red Duke dropped from his saddle in a fluid dismount any knight of Bretonnia would envy. Instantly the vampire marched towards the dead ghoul. His breath was ragged, at once violent and excited. He paced towards the pool of blood, his eyes staring longingly at the crimson liquid pouring from the corpse. The Red Duke’s face crinkled in disgust and he turned his back to the vile carcass. He started to walk away, then turned back towards the gory scene. Three steps towards the pool of blood and the vampire reasserted control over himself. Angrily he turned away from the ghoul’s body.

‘De Gavaudan!’ the Red Duke bellowed. ‘The stupid peasant bitch has spilled the wine!’ The vampire’s words boomed through the ruined courtyard. ‘Pull the fingers from her hand one by one and feed them to her!’ The vampire glared up at crumbled walls and broken battlements. ‘De Gavaudan! Attend me you faithless coward!’

Renar rose from the ground and watched as the Red Duke roared at the ruins, his fury mounting with each moment. A horrible thought occurred to the necromancer: if the vampire did not find the men he was calling for, then he might direct his rage towards the only person around.

Discreetly, Renar crept away from the courtyard and back down the winding path. He’d decided it might be safer to wait in the valley below with Jacquetta and the zombies.

The Red Duke prowled through the corridors of his castle, feeling the rich carpet sink beneath his armoured feet. His long crimson cape billowed out behind him, brushing against the bare stone walls at either side of the hall, sometimes upsetting the vibrant portraits and rich tapestries adorning them. The vampire had liberated these heirlooms of his ancient family from the galleries of Castle Aquin where they had hung undisturbed for generations. He had brought them to Crac de Sang not simply as plunder or for the greedy pleasure of hoarded wealth. He had kept them with him because they were a link to his past, something that allowed him to remember who his family was.

Who he was.

Daily, the Red Duke could feel the hungry darkness inside him growing, devouring his identity with cancerous persistence. The hate within his heart remained strong, but the sorrow that had fed that hate was fading away, vanishing a little more with each dawn. It was an effort now for the vampire to recall the smell of his wife’s hair, the feel of her fingers clasped in his. The thought that one day he would lose even the memory of her voice tormented him like a hot iron pressed against his skin.

The Red Duke’s sweeping march down the corridor came to a stop. He turned and faced the wall, his eyes staring keenly at a pair of portraits hanging above a cherrywood table. The portrait on the right was that of a stern young knight, proud and bold in his expression. There had been a time when the vampire had seen this face looking back at him from any mirror he held. Now there was only a grisly shadow that glared back at him from the single looking glass he had allowed to remain within his castle.

Swiftly the vampire turned his face from his painting, his eager eyes racing to the canvas upon which the smiling face of his wife would beam down upon him, shining some light into the darkness that had become his soul.

The Red Duke’s armoured hands reached towards a pile of rubble, passing through the empty space where had once hung the most precious treasure in all Crac de Sang. His desperate eyes scoured the desolation, fighting to deny the terror that threatened to crush the vampire’s shrivelled heart.

An anguished howl echoed through the ruins of the vampire’s castle. The Red Duke fell to his knees beside the collapsed wall, his fingers clawing at the ground, gouging furrows in the flagstones. Tears fell from the monster’s eyes as he raised his face and stared desolately at the emptiness where once had hung the portrait of Duchess Martinga. Another pained wail sounded from the vampire as he pressed his clenched fists to his eyes.

The face of his wife was gone, lost to the shadows that had devoured his soul. The Red Duke had needed her portrait to anchor her image in his mind, to make her something more than a cold dead memory. As the vampire’s tormented cries scattered into the darkness, he knew it was not the woman he mourned, but rather the emotion that time and the curse of the undead had stolen from him. He could remember his love for her, the pain of her loss, the fury of his revenge, but he could not feel them now. The last fragile link between the man and the monster had been lost.

The Red Duke rose from the dusty floor, rage replacing sorrow upon his drawn features. His armoured fist cracked against one of the standing walls, dislodging a stream of debris and causing a ten foot section to crash to the ground. The vampire stalked away from the cloud of dust that rose from the wreckage, his wrath growing with each step. All of his treasures and riches were gone, his great fortress cast into ruin. Those responsible for such destruction would rue the day of their birth and beg for the mercy of death before the vampire was done with them.

The great hall stretched before him, its marble floor carpeted in the bloodied tabards and surcoats of fallen knights. A line of tall columns flanked the room; upon each face of each pillar was chained the dead and dying wreckage of those who had dared to oppose him. Rats gnawed at the captives, worms writhed in their open wounds. The despairing moans of the wretched shuddered through the hall. Some called out to the Lady for mercy, others cursed their oaths and tried to swear allegiance to their captor. One knight, more stalwart than most, had tried to end his suffering by swallowing his own tongue. He had been caught before he could die, restored to life by the vampire’s dark arts. Now the knight could only cough curses on the Red Duke with the ragged stump of tongue left to him.

The vampire found the glottal noise soothing as he sat at his table and supped among the dying. It was a particular delight to bring the daughters of his enemies to his table, to fete the ladies with a sumptuous feast before the famished eyes of their tortured sires. Those who had been the Red Duke’s prisoner long knew how the dinner would end, watching with mounting horror as the vampire spurned all meat and wine placed upon the table. The Red Duke would watch them as he leaned back in his claw-footed throne, savouring every exquisite twinge of despair on the faces of his prisoners.

In the end, the vampire would tire of his entertainment. Then he would slake his hunger. A clap of his hands would bring the decayed husks of his servants lumbering into the great hall. The zombies in their immaculate livery would attend the Red Duke’s table. First they would seize his dinner guest, stripping from her whatever rich gown the vampire had drawn from his wife’s wardrobe to accentuate the appearance of his victim. There would be a moment of shocked horror when the zombies seized the girl, followed by the impotent threats and pleas of the knightly prisoners. Then a moment of outraged disbelief as the clumsy cadavers ripped the clothing from the struggling girl’s body.

Trembling and naked, the Red Duke’s guest would be laid upon the table. Tethers would bind her flailing hands, chains would be locked about her kicking feet. A living servant would attach the chain to the hook hanging inconspicuously from the ceiling while a brawny zombie worked the wheel set into the rear wall. The girl would be pulled upwards, her terror mounting with each shuddering creak of the wheel. Inch by inch, she would be pulled towards the ceiling, but only far enough to suit the Red Duke’s needs.

With a grandiose flourish of his cape, the Red Duke would rise from his seat and draw a steel dagger from his belt. He would never use the edge against his victim, instead employing the sharp point to stab a delicate-seeming cut in the side of her neck. The cut would just penetrate the artery beneath the sobbing girl’s smooth skin, allowing blood to flow freely and copiously from the wound.

The Red Duke always used a crystal goblet to catch the dripping blood, and always remembered to toast his captive audience as he drank his late dinner guest dry.

The Red Duke shook his head to clear his thoughts, staring in confusion at the empty hand that a moment before had held a goblet of blood. He cast his gaze across the sad wreck of his great hall. The pillars had been cast down, the long table and claw-footed throne rotted away into ruin. He could see the iron wheel set into the back wall, now corroded into a lump of crumbling rust.

Crac de Sang had been destroyed. The vampire remembered that now. An enemy had breeched the walls, sacked and plundered his mighty fortress. The question remained. Who had done this, and how? When he had departed to drive the usurper’s army from Aquitaine, the Red Duke had entrusted the safeguarding of his castle to Sir Corbinian.

‘Have mercy, my lord!’ Corbinian’s shout echoed through the damp confines of the dungeon.

The Red Duke turned away from the sinister device he had been hovering over. It resembled a long wooden table, its surface covered by barbed hooks. At either end of the table, a great winch was fastened. Dried blood coated the table and the floor beneath it. The flickering torches set into the walls of the dungeon illuminated every ghastly inch of the rack, the device its sadistic Arabyan creator had named ‘the fingers of hell’.

The vampire approached the wall to which his errant vassal had been chained. He paused just beyond reach of the imprisoned knight. Corbinian knew it was useless to try to reach his tormentor, but that did not stop him from trying. The Red Duke sneered at the man’s futile effort to push his body away from the wall and get his hands around the vampire’s throat.

‘I am the one who disobeyed you!’ Corbinian pleaded. ‘She’s done nothing to you! Let her go!’

For a moment, the Red Duke smiled at Corbinian, almost as though considering the knight’s entreaty. Then the vampire’s lips parted, exposing his cruel fangs. ‘The wench was marked to die the moment I took her from her father’s castle. You knew that, yet you chose to defy me.’

‘Please, your grace, spare her!’

The Red Duke scowled at his captive. ‘Love is a poor thing to own,’ the vampire hissed. He gestured with one of his gloved hands. Henchmen shuffled out from the darkness, their faces hidden beneath leather hoods. Between them, the torturers held the limp body of a young woman. The Red Duke watched his men lead their prisoner towards the table, then turned to glare at Corbinian. ‘Everything a man loves dies,’ the vampire said. ‘Everything he values must turn to dust. It is only the things inside a man that he can keep with him always. Things like loyalty and honour.’

‘I admit I broke faith with you!’ wailed Corbinian. ‘I know I have wronged you! But punish me, not her!’

The vampire turned away again to watch as the torturers lifted the unconscious woman onto the table. Her body flinched as the barbed hooks jabbed into her skin. The men had been quite thorough in their earlier attentions to her, but she would regain consciousness soon enough. The fingers of hell would see to that.

‘Do you know this device?’ the Red Duke asked Corbinian. ‘It is an Arabyan invention, used to punish those who violate the harem of a Caliph. The offender is placed upon the table, the hooks latch themselves upon her skin. Then her arms are tied to the pulley at the head of the table. As the winch turns, she is dragged across the hooks and the skin is flayed from her body. It takes a long time. Sometimes the Arabyans will pardon the offender if they endure the pain well enough. But I think I shall ignore that tradition.’

Corbinian lunged at the vampire again, his chains rattling as they wrenched him back against the wall. ‘I will kill you!’ the knight swore. ‘If I have to claw my way back from the pits of Morr, I will kill you!’

The Red Duke smiled at the knight. ‘Pay particular attention to her suffering, because you will be next. And after you die, I shall help you claw your way back from the pits of Morr. I think you will serve me much more faithfully once you are beyond the distractions of the flesh.’

‘Corbinian!’ the Red Duke shouted, his commanding voice booming from the shattered halls of his castle. Bats fluttered from the broken windows of the remaining tower, frightened by his voice. A scrawny wolf loped away from a pile of masonry, a whining pup clenched in its jaws. ‘Corbinian!’ the vampire shouted again.

The clatter of disturbed rubble was the only sound to rise from the ruins. As the Red Duke’s attention was drawn to the rubble, his supernatural senses told him he had located the long-dead knight. With a hurried stride, the vampire marched to the pile of debris. He could see the outline of steps protruding from under the rubble. Once, this stairway had connected to the dungeons beneath the castle. The irony that Corbinian had been imprisoned in those dungeons a second time was not lost upon the vampire.

‘Corbinian!’ the Red Duke hissed. ‘Attend your master! This I command!’

The rubble continued to shift. Soon stone blocks were tumbling from the pile of debris, clattering about the flagstones at the vampire’s feet. After many minutes, a tunnel-like opening was exposed. A dark, spindly shape lurched out from the hole, its face a fleshless skull with green witchlights burning in the depths of its eye sockets. A rusty, bat-winged helm encased the skull and about the skeletal body decaying strips of armour were draped.

The wight stared silently at the Red Duke. Its bony hands closed about the sword sheathed at its side. Without a sound, the wight drew its blade.

The Red Duke regarded the skeletal horror with a cold gaze, making no move to defend himself against the wight’s sword. The vampire knew that there was no independent will left to the undead creature. If there had, it would have dug its way free long ago.

Still without making a sound, the wight stabbed the blade of its sword into the ground and sank to one knee, bowing its head before its ancient master.

Five hundred years had not been enough to free Sir Corbinian from the grip of his monstrous master.

CHAPTER VII

From the hilltop, the Bretonnian commanders watched the relief column march across the open desert. Despite the blazing Arabyan sun, the knights shivered with dread as they saw the seemingly endless tide of men and beasts advancing across the burning sands. The steel of their spears and spiked helmets glittered in the sun, making the entire procession resemble a winding river, an elemental force ripping its way through the wastes.

Instinctively, the knights looked to their leader, wondering if the indomitable Duke of Aquitaine had finally found something even he could not fail to fear. The duke’s face was grave as he squinted through the strange bronze cylinder and swept its glass eye across the Arabyan army. It was many minutes before he lowered the device from his eye and nodded grimly.

‘A remarkable invention,’ the duke said, handing the telescope back to Baron Wolff, one of the knights from the Empire who had ridden to join the Bretonnians in their crusade against Sultan Jaffar. ‘The craftsmen of your country are talented indeed to create such a wondrous device.’

The Imperial knight bowed his head as the telescope was returned to him. Most of the men from the Empire who had joined the crusade showed little deference to the Bretonnian nobility, whatever their rank. The Duke of Aquitaine, however, was one Bretonnian who had earned the respect of every man in the crusade.

‘It is of dwarf make,’ Baron Wolff confessed. ‘The engineers of the Empire have not learned the precision to recreate them for ourselves.’ The baron’s voice grew firm. ‘But we will,’ he vowed.

‘What did you see through the glass, your grace?’ asked a tall Aquitainian knight with mouse-coloured hair.

The duke turned and raised his voice so that all could hear him. ‘The enemy is led by Mehmed-bey. They march under the standard of the Black Lizard.’ His statement brought anxious murmurs from the gathered knights. Mehmed-bey was one of Sultan Jaffar’s most efficient and brutal generals. He had earned the sobriquet of ‘Mehmed the Butcher’ after the Battle of the Nine Jackals. A crusader force had been sent to capture the Oasis of Gazi. Mehmed had allowed the knights to seize the oasis, but only after the magic of his fakirs had changed the water into wine. Despairing of thirst, the knights had been forced to fend off the repeated assaults of Mehmed’s akincis, fast nomad lancers and horse archers. Wearing down their resolve, the Arabyans forced the crusaders to drink the magic wine – a liquor of such potency that neither man nor horse could withstand its properties.

With the crusaders now helpless, Mehmed-bey attacked the oasis one last time, employing his armoured sipahis to massacre the defenceless Bretonnians. The Arabyan knights took the oasis without a casualty. Those crusaders he captured alive Mehmed ordered hung by their feet from the palm trees, their mouths filled with salt and their lips sewn tight with twine. One man alone did the brutal general spare, allowing him to ride away and bear the tale to his countrymen, and this messenger Mehmed ensured would never bear arms against the sultan again by chopping off his hands before setting him on his horse.

‘Leave my land now, or stay forever in your graves.’ Such had been the fearsome warning sent by Mehmed-bey to the invaders of Araby.

There was no general among Sultan Jaffar’s armies whose mere name could have intimidated the crusaders as that of Mehmed the Butcher. However, the Arabyan’s villainous reputation could be used against him. Once battle was joined, the crusaders would fight to the last man, only too aware their horrible fate if they should fall alive into Mehmed’s hands.

It was the Duke of Aquitaine’s responsibility to see that when the fighting started, it was fought upon ground that favoured the Bretonnians, not their enemy.

‘Mehmed-bey has roused the whole of the western caliphates,’ the duke told his knights. ‘This army numbers in the tens of thousands, more than enough to break the siege at El Haikk if it is allowed to reach the corsair city. Much of the Butcher’s army is mameluk slave-soldiers, but armoured janissaries and sun-blackened dervishes march under the Black Lizard as well. Nomad riders guard the flanks and sipahis on strong desert horses make up the vanguard. Through the Imperial glass, I have counted no less than fifty war elephants.’ The duke swept his gaze across the ranks of his followers. ‘There can be no question. Mehmed-bey means to smash through the forces of King Louis and rescue his villainous master from El Haikk. If he succeeds, the crusade is over. Jaffar will be free to continue his reign of evil. Our own army will be broken, the survivors cast into slavery or forced to slink back to their homelands in shame.’

The duke saw the doubt and fear on the faces of his men. It was the emotion he had wanted to provoke. The best way to instil courage in a man’s heart was to draw out his worst fears and force him to confront them. He gazed out across the band of warriors, knights from royal Couronne and fey-haunted Quenelles, from the mountain reaches of Montfort and the wind-swept coast of Lyonesse, from the dark forests of Artois and the verdant plains of his own Aquitaine. Foreign knights from every corner of the Empire looked upon the Bretonnian duke with the same expectant, longing expression as the men of his own land. Even the dusky Tilean mercenaries, sell-sword adventurers who had joined the crusade not to free Estalia and Araby from a wicked tyrant but from the promise of plunder, even these honourless soldiers looked to the duke for hope and guidance.

The duke smiled. These men expected him to lead them to victory. They might doubt their ability to stop Mehmed-bey and his vast army, but they did not for an instant question the duke’s command. Such unwavering trust, even in the face of their fear stirred the duke’s heart with pride. With men such as these, he would break Mehmed-bey.

‘To us has been entrusted the greatest honour. To us has been given the hour of glory. Before us marches the enemy, wicked and abominable, arrogant in his strength, proud of his tyranny and evil. In the mind of the heathen, the war is already over. With a host of slaves who have never known any life but war, the Butcher would break our righteous cause. He would save the corrupt throne of Jaffar and extend to the lands of Bretonnia and Estalia and Tilea and the Empire the same cruel chains that imprison the men of Araby. He would make of our sons and daughters, of the sons and daughters of all free men, a legion of slaves to feed the cruelty of his sultan.’

The Red Duke’s pallid face pulled back in an expression of pitiless hate. ‘All that stands between Mehmed-bey and his victory is us, this small company of knights and yeomen, this small gathering of free men who will not submit humbly to the chains of a foreign despot, who will not meekly cast aside their freedom and end their days as a mameluk slave-soldier!’

The vampire’s hand clenched into a fist of steel. ‘We noble few, who stand against the tide of oppression and tyranny this day, to us belongs the greatest glory the gods have seen fit to bestow upon mortals! We will not step aside and allow the enemy to continue his cruelty! We will not let fear make us forget duty and honour! We will stand and we will fight!’ The Red Duke threw his armoured fist into the air. ‘And we will be victorious!’

Fleshless skulls stared back at the vampire with their empty sockets, the Red Duke’s words failing to stir the blood of the dead as they had once fired the hearts of the living. The ranks of the decayed skeletons in their rusty armour and tattered surcoats stood in mute silence as their master addressed them. The rotting bodies of the Red Duke’s more recent victims maintained the same unmoving formation, the dead minds of the zombies unable to draw emotion from the vampire’s speech. Only the slavering ghouls, drawn from their holes by the vampire’s aura of sinister power, reacted to his words, howling like beasts and beating their feet against the flagstones.

One other reacted to the Red Duke’s words. The peasant necromancer Renar. The thin man grimaced as he listened to the vampire address the grisly host assembled in the crumbling courtyard of Crac de Sang.

‘Your grace,’ the necromancer said, coughing as a fit of nervousness held him. ‘Mehmed-bey was killed five hundred years…’

The vampire spun about, glaring at Renar. The Red Duke blinked in confusion as he continued to stare at the man. It took a moment before he remembered who the peasant was, another moment to recognize the spectral figure of Jacquetta and the bony husk of Sir Corbinian. His face twisted in a pained snarl, his clenched fist smacking against Renar’s jaw, knocking the necromancer to the ground.

‘Do not be impudent, peasant,’ the Red Duke hissed. ‘I know who I march against. Du Maisne will pay for his sins… and those of his fathers.’ The vampire gestured at the decaying undead mustered in the courtyard. ‘It is a poor general who does not inspire the hearts of his men with a few stirring words. If those words are drawn from the past, of what consequence is it to soldiers such as these?’

Renar dabbed at his split lip with the cuff of his coat, nodding his head in servile agreement. The necromancer, however, was anything but reassured.

If the Red Duke noted Renar’s misgivings, he gave no sign. The vampire swept his cloak about his powerful frame and stalked through the shattered gates of his fortress.

‘We march upon the Chateau du Maisne!’ the vampire growled.

The night ride from Ceren Field to Castle Aquitaine was one that would have daunted even the best horseman in all Bretonnia. Sir Leuthere could only credit the grace of the Lady and the enormous import of his errand for keeping him in the saddle and not lying beside the road with a broken neck. The knight did not feel much concern over the danger of his reckless ride, only the danger that he would be unable to warn Duke Gilon made his heart tremble with fear. A hideous evil had been set loose upon Aquitaine. It was vital that Duke Gilon be made aware of the threat so that he could muster the knights of Aquitaine to stop the monster Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq had unleashed from its tomb. If they acted quickly, there might still be time to stop the Red Duke before the vampire had the chance to regather his terrible strength.

Sir Leuthere reached Castle Aquitaine sagging against the neck of a shuddering steed, its muzzle flecked with foam. The knight nearly fell from his saddle when grooms and servants came to attend the nocturnal visitor who had so dramatically and alarmingly raced across the castle’s drawbridge. In any other dukedom, Sir Leuthere’s feat would have been impossible, for the other provinces of Bretonnia were under constant threat from orcs, beastmen and marauders from the sea. But Aquitaine was a largely peaceful land south of the River Morceaux and its lords, secure in their sense of safety, often left the gates of their castles lowered and unbarred at night.

Leuthere gave praise to this uniquely Aquitainian custom, thankful for the time it saved him. With each passing moment, he felt a growing anxiety that his warning would be given too late, that already the Red Duke was calling a new army to him, an army resurrected from restless graves.

The risks he had taken and the mounting sense of urgency he felt made the interminable delays that followed tortuous to Leuthere. In spite of his insistence, none of the castle servants would awaken their lord at such an unseemly hour, and as Leuthere’s pleas became more demanding the night steward threatened to have the knight confined. Leuthere subsided, contenting himself to wait in a draughty parlour until he was allowed an audience with Duke Gilon.

It was well into the morning, after Duke Gilon’s ablutions and breakfast, before the frustrated young knight was presented to the ruler of Aquitaine.

Duke Gilon sat at the head of a long table in the castle’s dining hall, his closest advisors, retainers and relations flanking him along the table’s wings. An empty seat to Duke Gilon’s right denoted the continued absence of his son Sir Richemont, but otherwise the hall was filled to capacity. It was the duke’s habit to confer with his advisors after breakfast and many of the courtiers resented the interruption of this meeting by a brash young knight, the dust of the road still soiling his armour, the stink of horse still clinging to his clothes.

Duke Gilon turned a stern eye towards Leuthere, studying the man as he was conducted into the hall. He remembered Leuthere as the knight who had acted as second to Sir Girars d’Elbiq. The memory of that ugly event was not one to leave a favourable impression.

‘My steward tells me you have ridden all night to bear me news of dire importance to my domain,’ Duke Gilon said.

Leuthere wisely decided not to mention the many hours he had awaited Duke Gilon’s convenience. ‘That is so, your grace,’ the knight said, bowing before his lord. ‘I have come from the cemetery at Ceren Field. I bring horrendous news. The Red Duke has risen from his grave. He has returned to once more ravage Aquitaine!’

Gasps of alarm spread through the hall as the councillors and retainers reacted to Leuthere’s words. The emotional response quickly collapsed into incredulous sneers as the assembled noblemen considered the likelihood of Leuthere’s claim.

‘King Louis the Righteous slew the vampire almost five hundred years ago,’ one balding councillor objected.

‘The Red Duke was destroyed at the Battle of Ceren Field,’ grizzled old Sir Roget, captain of the Castle Guard, declared. ‘It can’t have risen from its grave, because it was never given one!’

‘That’s right!’ chimed in a third retainer. ‘They burned the vampire to ash along with his army! If he’s come back as anything, it is as soil for our vineyards!’

Leuthere’s face turned crimson as he listened to the jeers of the retainers. They had quite overcome their initial horror at the suggestion that the Red Duke had returned. Now they found the subject a thing of absurdity to be mocked and scoffed at.

Only Duke Gilon remained objective. He lifted his silver flagon and brought its base cracking against the tabletop, the loud report of metal against wood ringing through the hall. The councillors grew quiet as their lord motioned them to silence. The duke’s gaze was piercing as he focused on Leuthere.

‘It is a bold claim you bring before me,’ Duke Gilon stated. ‘Some might go so far as to call it audacious.’

‘On my honour, what I have told you is the truth,’ Leuthere replied. ‘The Red Duke has returned.’

‘You have seen him?’ Duke Gilon asked.

Leuthere shook his head. ‘No, but I have seen the Red Duke’s sign. A coven of witches violated Ceren Field and through their dark arts restored the vampire to the world of the living.’ The knight hesitated, unwilling even now to admit the shameful truth behind the cult’s actions. ‘My uncle, Earl Gaubert d’Elbiq, learned of what the witches intended. He… tried to stop them, but it was too late. The witches succeeded in their profane purpose. My uncle was slain by the Red Duke, his body impaled upon the crusader monument overlooking Ceren Field. Through the foulest sorcery, the illusion of life was returned to Earl Gaubert’s corpse. When I found him, my uncle’s body was writhing like a bug stuck upon a pin.’

This elaboration upon his report made more than a few of the retainers reconsider their mockery. There was a hideous veracity about Leuthere’s words.

Again, Duke Gilon remained unemotional, weighing the young knight’s account against the history handed down by tradition and the songs of the troubadours. Was it possible the Red Duke’s body had somehow escaped destruction at Ceren Field? Was it really possible the vampire lived again? The possibility was too dire to dismiss out of hand. At the same time, it was too calamitous to accept blindly.

‘Did the Red Duke remain at Ceren Field?’ Duke Gilon asked.

‘No, your grace,’ Leuthere answered. ‘It was evident that the vampire had left sometime before I discovered my uncle’s body.’

‘Then where do you think he has gone?’ the duke’s words were spoken in a strangely soft voice.

‘I do not know,’ Leuthere confessed. ‘Someplace to gather his strength and marshal his forces. But I think I know where he will strike first when he does start his attack.’

‘And where would that be?’ Duke Gilon wore a thin smile as he thrust the question at Leuthere.

The knight was oblivious to the baiting words. ‘I think the Red Duke will attack the Chateau du Maisne.’

Duke Gilon’s face grew red with anger. ‘If he does, then I swear by the Lady that the d’Elbiq’s will be stripped of title and lands! Does Earl Gaubert honestly believe I am such a fool that I would accept this nonsense! He plots a massed attack against the du Maisnes to avenge the death of his last son. Then he concocts this absurd story about the Red Duke rising from his grave in an attempt to cover the dastardly massacre he intends!’

Leuthere could not hold the duke’s gaze, his suspicions uncomfortably close to the truth of what Earl Gaubert had planned to do. The knight could only hang his head in shame as he considered the dishonourable wickedness his uncle had sanctioned in the name of feud.

Duke Gilon took Leuthere’s silence for an admission of guilt. ‘Sir Roget, remove this lying cur from my sight,’ the duke rapped at the captain of his guards.

The grizzled Roget rose from the table, marching solemnly towards Leuthere. One of the old knight’s hands was coiled around the hilt of the dagger hanging from his belt. From the expression on Roget’s gruff face, it seemed he wanted nothing more than an excuse to draw his weapon.

‘I have told you the truth,’ Leuthere insisted, but his words sounded feeble even to himself. ‘The Red Duke is free! He has returned!’

Roget’s fist cracked against Leuthere’s chin, sending the knight staggering back. ‘Hold your lying tongue or I’ll cut it out and feed it to the hogs!’ the old warrior snarled. He nodded his head and a pair of men-at-arms seized Leuthere by the shoulders, dragging him from the hall.

‘Next time Earl Gaubert wants to try something, tell the varlet to think up a better lie!’ Sir Roget warned as the doors closed behind Leuthere’s departure.

The afternoon sun found a disconsolate Sir Leuthere sitting beneath a cherry tree a league from the outskirts of the village surrounding Castle Aquitaine. The warmth of the sun did nothing to ease the cold, deathly dread that coursed through Leuthere’s veins. He could only think of the awful doom that threatened the dukedom, the horror his own uncle had unleashed upon the land. Sir Maraulf had entrusted him with the duty of warning Duke Gilon and mobilising the knights of Aquitaine against the Red Duke before the vampire grew too powerful to stop.

Shame at his abject failure to convince Duke Gilon that the warning he had brought was genuine stung Leuthere like the burning kiss of a viper. The insane, generations-old feud between d’Elbiq and du Maisne had done more than twist the minds and souls of the two families. Like a pestilent infection, it had polluted the attitudes of everyone in Aquitaine, making them believe the two houses had no thought beyond perpetuating their ancient hate. It was a burden every d’Elbiq and du Maisne carried with him, whether he was aware of it or not. Leuthere had seen today a dramatic example of the prejudice hundreds of years of strife and hate had left behind. Even Duke Gilon saw only treachery and feud when a d’Elbiq spoke of a du Maisne.

What would he do now? Leuthere agonized over this question. He could ride back to the Chateau d’Elbiq, marshal the knights of his house and ride for the Chateau du Maisne. He smiled sadly at the image. No, he was even more likely to be greeted with hostility by Count Ergon than Duke Gilon. Count Ergon would never believe him if he claimed he had gathered an army in order to protect the lands of his ancient enemies. There would be fighting, and whichever side prevailed they would be easy pickings for the vampire when he came.

Perhaps he should seek out Sir Maraulf, try to use the strange hermit-knight to track the Red Duke to whatever lair the vampire had hidden himself? Leuthere was under no delusion that such an effort had any great chance of success, but if he died in such an attempt, at least he could die with honour, trying to atone for the evil his uncle’s madness had loosed upon the world.

Leuthere stirred from his repose beneath the tree, watching a lone rider galloping down the road to Aquitaine Village. The knight recognized the dappled pony and the cloaked rider. Vigor had tried to match Leuthere’s pace during the night, but neither peasant nor steed were equal to the knight’s determination. Somewhere along the way, Vigor had fallen behind. Now, it seemed, the peasant was desperately trying to rejoin the knight.

At almost the same moment that Leuthere saw him, Vigor turned in his saddle and waved at the knight. With a sharp pull on the reins, he turned his pony towards the cherry tree.

‘Your loyalty is appreciated,’ Leuthere greeted Vigor, ‘but I fear your effort has been wasted. Duke Gilon will not listen to me. No one in the court will believe the Red Duke has returned.’

Strangely, the peasant only gave the slightest of nods when he heard Leuthere’s dire news. ‘She said that they would not listen,’ Vigor said, his voice solemn and not without a trace of awe.

Leuthere stared hard at Vigor, puzzled by the peasant’s tone and demeanour. ‘Who told you they would not listen?’

‘After I lost all hope of catching up to you, I set my pony to a less gruelling pace,’ Vigor explained. ‘I saw no purpose in breaking the animal’s leg or my neck, so I just walked along the road, thinking to join you once the sun was up and I could see where I was going. It was thirsty work walking a pony all through the night, so when dawn came, I went looking for a stream.’ The peasant’s expression became even graver and he repressed a slight shudder. ‘What I found was a little pond of the clearest, bluest water I have ever seen. As I knelt down and cupped my hand to draw water from the pond, I became aware of another reflection beside my own gazing up at me from the pool.’

A thrill of wonder coursed through Leuthere’s body. ‘You don’t mean to say… You don’t mean you… A simple peasant… You’re telling me you’ve seen… the Lady!’

Vigor shook his head. ‘At first I thought she was the Lady, my lord, for she was so young and beautiful and wondrous. But as I grovelled in the mud and apologised to her for setting my common eyes upon her face, the vision in the water told me to rise. She said that she was not the Lady, merely one who served the Lady. She knew the errand you had set yourself, my lord, and she said that it would be for naught. She said that Duke Gilon would not believe you.’

Leuthere felt the religious fervour drain from his heart when Vigor confessed that the vision had not been the Lady herself, though he knew he should feel honoured that one of the Lady’s servants had shown interest in his quest. ‘What else did she say to you?’ the knight asked.

‘She said I was to find you and bring you back to the pond as quickly as I could,’ Vigor said.

Leuthere nodded. The knight walked to where his horse grazed and pulled himself into the saddle. ‘Let us be off then,’ he said. ‘Perhaps there is still hope that we can undo this evil before it grows too strong to stop.’

Sir Leuthere did not need Vigor to tell him when they reached the pond. The knight could feel the change in the air, the tingle of magic flowing against his skin, prickling the hairs on the back of his neck. For the first time since he’d brought the body of his cousin back to Earl Gaubert, a sense of peace filled him. Despite Vigor’s insistence that the vision he’d encountered wasn’t the goddess, Leuthere found a thrill of expectation surge through him. Would the Lady reveal her true self before a mere peasant? No, she would not. That was an honour reserved only for the knights who devoted their lives to defending the realm.

As they dismounted and walked their horses towards the pond, Leuthere found the sense of tranquillity grow, dulling the immediacy of his fears, clearing his thoughts of the doubt and guilt that tormented him. No longer did he agonize over what he could have done to stop his uncle from conceiving such a dastardly plot. No longer did he torture himself with the question of how he, alone, could stop the monster who had nearly destroyed all of Aquitaine. It was enough that he was here, now, in the presence of the divine.

The little pond was just as Vigor had described it – clear and pure, unmarred by reeds and slimy growths. Gazing upon the surface of the pond was like staring at a silver mirror. No natural water could possess such purity. Leuthere felt his pulse quicken. He turned, motioning for Vigor to stay back, resentful that he should share this experience with a mere peasant, the treacherous rat who had helped Earl Gaubert dishonour himself.

Vigor kept his distance, holding the reins of the horses while his master walked to the edge of the pond.

Leuthere leaned over the water, staring down at his own reflection. He was at once reminded of the placid waters of Lake Tranquil, though he could not say exactly why. Perhaps all places touched by the presence of the Lady shared a certain kinship to one another.

A moment more, and the memory of Lake Tranquil was thrust even more forcefully into the knight’s mind. Another reflection appeared in the water beside Leuthere. It was the image of a beautiful young woman dressed in a rich gown of sapphire, her golden tresses wound inside a casque of silvery wire. With a start, Leuthere realized he recognized the woman. Though he had never seen her so close, he knew he gazed upon the image of the Prophetess Iselda, Guardian of the Tower of Wizardry.

‘Do not be saddened that I am not the Lady,’ the image in the water told Leuthere, guessing immediately the thoughts churning within the knight’s head. ‘It is her power which flows through me, her magic which allows me to speak with you. Your cause is known to me and I have made it my own. Through me, you may know that the Lady favours your quest.’

Leuthere bowed his head in contrition. ‘Forgive my audacity, prophetess. It was not my intention to offend one of the Lady’s grail damsels.’

The reflection of Iselda smiled benignly at the young knight. ‘There is no offence to be forgiven,’ she assured him. ‘It is I who should apologize for not reaching you sooner. Time grows short for Aquitaine and I fear the delay has already cost us dearly.’

‘Duke Gilon would not credit my warning,’ Leuthere said. ‘His advisors would not believe me when I told them the Red Duke had returned.’

‘They will not listen to you,’ Iselda said. ‘There is only one voice who will make them listen. You must ride to the Chateau du Maisne and warn Count Ergon of his peril. Earl Gaubert evoked the power of the Red Duke to strike down the du Maisnes and it is the vampire’s intention to honour that compact. Count Ergon must be warned. Duke Gilon will listen when he hears the same tale from both a d’Elbiq and a du Maisne.’

Leuthere shook his head. ‘I do not know that I can make Count Ergon listen. The feud burns as strongly in his heart as it did in my uncle’s. If I ride to the Chateau du Maisne, I am likely to find only death there.’

Iselda’s image nodded sadly. ‘You must both overcome your hate if the Red Duke is to be stopped. This I have seen within my mirrors of prophecy. Unless d’Elbiq and du Maisne stand together, the vampire will complete the circle of blood and Aquitaine will become a land of the living dead.’

‘Then I shall ride to the chateau,’ Leuthere said. ‘Perhaps I can make Count Ergon listen before his retainers hang me.’

‘You must ride quickly,’ Iselda urged. ‘The Red Duke’s power clouds my mirrors, I can see the strand of his fate only when it touches upon those of others. It is difficult to foretell the vampire’s actions, only his intentions. He will march upon the Chateau du Maisne, but I cannot predict when and how. Even now, the Red Duke’s creatures may be closing upon the castle.’

‘I will ride as though the Green Knight himself were hot upon my heels,’ Leuthere vowed. ‘If it is within my power, I will reach Count Ergon and warn him of his peril.’

Iselda’s reflection smiled at Leuthere’s vow. Slowly the image began to fade, the pond losing its mirrored sheen. Weeds and scum again clouded the surface, frogs and dragonflies haunting its banks. The sense of peace evaporated from Leuthere’s breast, urgency and fear flooding back into his heart.

The knight turned and dashed back to where Vigor stood with the horses.

‘You saw her?’ Vigor asked as he helped Leuthere mount his horse.

The knight nodded. ‘She says I must ride to the Chateau du Maisne and warn Count Ergon that he will be the first target of the Red Duke’s wrath. I can only pray to the Lady that he will hear me out before ordering my execution.’

Vigor shook his head and mounted his pony. Leuthere stared at the peasant in surprise.

‘You need not accompany me,’ the knight said. ‘It is likely I ride to my death.’

Vigor’s face was solemn as he regarded the knight. ‘It was because of me that Earl Gaubert consulted Jacquetta,’ he said, his voice heavy with guilt. ‘If not for that, none of this would have happened. I am only a peasant, but I must make amends for what I have done. If that means I will end my life hanging from a rope, then I am willing to accept that as the price I must pay.’

‘Mayhaps you shall get your wish,’ Leuthere said, turning his horse back towards the road and digging his spurs into its flanks. It was many leagues to Count Ergon’s lands and Iselda’s warning was still ringing in the knight’s ears. Time was the enemy now.

If it wasn’t already too late.

CHAPTER VIII

Horror filled El Syf’s poisoned heart. There was a venom flowing through his body that made the Arabyan poison seem a plaything for children. He could taste the filth on his lips, feel it burning in his throat.

The Duke of Aquitaine had been a fighter all his life. It had been expected of the man who would one day rule the most beautiful dukedom in all Bretonnia. His father had pushed him hard, even more so than his younger brother. As the heir, it had been El Syf’s duty to prove his courage and worthiness to rule. Across Aquitaine and far into the hinterlands of Bretonnia, the young El Syf had searched out monsters to slay and wrongs to right. Always he…

No, those days were past now. There was only death’s cold embrace to succour him in this time of terror. Yet even death was no easy thing for El Syf to seek out. He could not simply lie in the sand and allow his life to wither away. Every breath, every moment he had to fight to die, fight against the corruption polluting him. As he had struggled to resist the fiery pain of the Arabyan poison, now he bent his will to helping it kill him. If the poison could only work fast enough, there was a chance he could claim a clean death.

Even the thing that had put this curse upon him had told the duke as much.

Bit by bit, the duke could feel himself dying. He longed for the strength to reach out and seize the curved dagger clutched in the sheik’s dead hand, but the power to move even a single finger was beyond him. It was a tortuous ordeal simply to blink his eyes, an effort that El Syf found more arduous than his fiercest battles. He could see the vultures circling overhead, drawn by the stink of carrion. Inwardly, he begged the scavengers to descend, to set upon him with beak and talon, to tear from his flesh the taint of the undead.

The first vultures swooped down upon the body of the sheik. Others landed upon the butchered Bedouins. One scraggly bird with grey feathers and a white ruff about the base of its leathery neck came hopping towards El Syf, croaking hungrily as it closed upon him.

Suddenly all of the scavenger birds took wing, squawking angrily as they fled back into the desert sky. The poisoned knight groaned as he watched the vultures flee. The sound of pounding hooves and rattling armour crashed down around him. The duke could not turn his head to see the riders as they hastened to the battlefield, but he could tell from their frantic voices that they were Bretonnians.

Armour clattered around him as knights rushed to his aide. El Syf could hear the frantic voice of Marquis Galafre d’Elbiq. The marquis had ridden hard for the crusader encampment to bring back help after the ambush. Unfortunately, that help had come much too late.

The weather-beaten face of Earl Durand du Maisne filled the duke’s vision, staring down at him. Earl Durand had been his vassal for decades, but the duke had never seen a look of such grave concern upon the knight’s face before. Earl Durand bent over the duke’s body, pressing his ear against El Syf’s chest. For many minutes, he listened, straining to hear the sluggish pulse of the duke’s heart.

All the torments of hell ravaged El Syf’s body as he forced a whisper to wheeze through his paralysed lips. ‘Leave me,’ the duke commanded his vassal. ‘I am already dead.’

Earl Durand rose and stared down at the duke, an expression of shock on his face now. El Syf was certain the knight had heard his plea. He blinked his eyes, trying to reaffirm his command.

Earl Durand turned away quickly. For a moment, he stood there, his back to his dying lord. Then he began shouting orders to the other crusaders who had ridden to rescue the embattled Duke of Aquitaine.

‘He is still alive!’ Earl Durand cried, relief and triumph in his tone. ‘We must get him back to camp and allow the king’s physicians to attend his wounds!’

Tears rose up in the duke’s eyes, a silent scream howled through his mind.

‘Let me die,’ El Syf struggled to shout to his men, but not even the faintest moan sounded from his lifeless lips.

‘Your children will beg for death, Durand, and I shall not listen.’

The Red Duke sat astride his spectral horse, glaring at the walls of the Chateau du Maisne. He watched the flicker of firelight playing at the castle windows, listened to the sounds of laughter and revelry seeping from the fortress, intruding upon the night.

‘My lord.’ Renar flinched as the vampire stared down at him, eyes red with anger. ‘Your grace,’ the necromancer hurriedly corrected himself. ‘Is it wise to attack the castle now? Surely we do not have enough men to mount a siege…’

The Red Duke scowled at the gaunt man, exposing his gleaming fangs. ‘I do not lead men,’ the vampire growled. ‘Those days are past,’ he added with bitterness in his voice. ‘What is left to me are carrion and scavengers.’ He extended his armoured hand, indicating the silent ranks mustered in the woods behind him, the grisly formations of bleached skeletons called up from the crypts beneath Crac de Sang and the degenerate ghouls that had infested the vampire’s castle.

‘We will never get past the walls,’ protested Renar. ‘We need trebuchets and siege towers, the troops to crew them. It would take an army of thousands to besiege the castle and breach its walls. We have only two hundred.’ Renar cringed as he brought his last point up. The way the vampire’s mind wandered, it was possible the Red Duke wasn’t even aware of the size of his force, believing himself at the fore of a crusader army of a thousand knights ready to break the sultan’s army at Lashiek.

Instead of flying into a rage, the Red Duke smiled indulgently at the necromancer. ‘I do not need an army to breach the walls of Durand’s castle. I need only one slave to penetrate the castle and open its gates for us. Then we shall test the quality of this Count Ergon’s steel.’

Unlike many of the castles peppered among the green fields and lush vineyards of Aquitaine, the gates of the Chateau du Maisne were kept closed at night. Guards patrolled the battlements day and night, ever on the watch for enemies. The du Maisnes did not need orcs and beastmen to threaten their lives. For their family had the ancient hate of the d’Elbiq’s to menace them.

The men-at-arms who patrolled the walls of the castle had served the du Maisne family all their lives, peasants who had been elevated from working in the fields to protecting the lives and property of their noble lords. It was about as prestigious a position as a common-born peasant could aspire to and the gratitude of the soldiers towards their patrons engendered in them a loyalty gold could not buy.

Gaspard was such a man, the son of a swineherd in the village of Bezonvaux. His brawn had drawn the attention of the Reeve of Bezonvaux – a life spent hefting the hogs his father kept had made the young Gaspard the strongest man in the village by the time he was sixteen. Eager to please his lord, the reeve had dispatched Gaspard to the Chateau du Maisne to answer a call for more soldiers. Gaspard had never been back to Bezonvaux and never regretted the life he had left behind. He was content in his new life as a soldier in service to Count Ergon du Maisne, despite the dangers it entailed. He’d been wounded once by a d’Elbiq archer during a skirmish between the feuding families and come close to losing an arm from the injury. It was as close to death as he had ever come.

At least, until the moment Gaspard turned the corner of the castle gatehouse and found himself confronted by a strange figure. The figure was that of a shapely young woman, her voluptuous body scarcely concealed by a diaphanous robe that danced about her body in the cool night breeze. Long locks of coal-black hair waved in the wind, seeming almost to reach out to him.

The guard’s first reaction was one of amorous curiosity regarding who the woman was and why she was prowling the battlements at night in such attire. Gaspard’s thoughts instantly turned toward fright. There was something unnatural about the woman, her entire body, even her long black hair possessing a luminous quality that made her almost appear to glow against the backdrop of grey stone crenellations and the black night sky. Goosebumps pimpled the sentry’s arms as a chill of terror crawled through his body.

The woman turned towards Gaspard, her face beautiful and lascivious. Then the face collapsed, washed away like a footprint on a beach. Gaspard opened his mouth to scream as he found himself staring into a ghostly skull, but no sound rose from his paralysed throat.

Crippling pain stabbed through the guard’s brain as the keening wail of the banshee burned into him, a spectral shriek only the ears of Jacquetta’s victim could hear. Gaspard fell to his knees, his halberd falling from his hands. He tore the iron kettle helm from his head, struggled to remove the mail coif beneath. Blood streamed from the sides of his head, dripped from his nose. Crimson tears stained his cheeks as vessels in his eyes burst.

The banshee regarded her victim with the hateful envy of the undead towards the living. She waited until the man’s armoured boots thrashed against the parapet, watching as the final death spasm shivered through the rest of his body. Then the spiteful apparition continued on her way towards the gatehouse, flitting along the wall like a scrap of linen caught by a gust of wind.

There would be more guards inside the gatehouse. Jacquetta could feel the warmth of their life-force even through the thick stone walls. The windlass that raised and lowered the castle’s portcullis would be there too. One of those guards would raise the gate for her.

Before he died.

‘By the Lady!’ cursed Sir Folcard as he emerged from the castle stables. His prize destrier had been feeling sickly and the knight had taken it upon himself to supervise the ministrations of the stable master and the farriers. He might trust a mere peasant to treat his wife for stomach pains, but he’d be damned if he was going to trust his horse to some low-born wastrel.

The object of the knight’s ire was the yawning space below the castle’s gatehouse. For some reason, the portcullis had been raised – in direct violation of Count Ergon’s orders. With the recent death of Earl Gaubert’s last son, the count had imposed strict measure to protect against any vengeful measures initiated by the d’Elbiqs. Foremost among these was keeping the castle gates closed after dark.

Some peasant-soldier was going to be flogged for this oversight, that was the thought smouldering in Sir Folcard’s mind as he stormed across the courtyard towards the gatehouse. He started to shout obscenities at the men-at-arms stationed in the gatehouse, his annoyance rising when no one appeared at the narrow windows in response to his tirade.

Then the knight noticed movement in the dark, tunnel-like corridor beneath the gatehouse. He stood for a moment, an unaccountable fear running down his spine as he watched the motion resolve itself into the shape of a rider. As the intruder emerged into the courtyard, Sir Folcard’s blood turned to ice. The rider bore only a twisted resemblance to humanity, his feature sharp and hungry, his skin as pale and lifeless as that of a corpse. Red armour enclosed his monstrous frame, a black cape billowing about his shoulders. Beneath him, the steed he rode was a thing of glowing bone and rusted armour, witchfires smoking in the pits of its skull.

The Red Duke smiled at the frightened knight. Slowly the vampire raised his finger and pointed at Sir Folcard. A pack of slavering things rushed out from the darkness of the gateway, falling upon the knight before he could take more than a few frantic steps back towards the stables. The ghouls bore the man to the ground, rending his body with their sharpened fangs and poisoned claws.

Sir Folcard’s screams brought startled men rushing to the doors and windows of the castle. They stared down in stunned horror as the ghouls feasted upon the shrieking man. Cries of alarm, shouts of terror spread through the castle, replacing the merriment that had so lately echoed into the night.

The Red Duke waved his armoured fist, motioning the silent ranks behind him towards the castle keep. The du Maisnes would be there, at the heart of the castle. They would try to make a stand, to defend their home against the undead invaders. That would be their mistake.

‘Take the zombies and secure the postern,’ the Red Duke snarled at Renar. ‘If any make it past you, I can promise you will envy the dead before I am through with you.’

The necromancer bowed his head in reluctant obeisance. Renar was no warrior, no battlefield commander. He was an evil wizard who tried to steal the secret of immortality from the dead. He knew nothing of war and command. But he did know it was unwise to question the draconian edicts of the Red Duke. Reluctantly, Renar led the decaying ranks of his troops towards the postern gate.

‘Sir Corbinian,’ the Red Duke hissed. ‘Take your men and hold the escape tunnel.’ The vampire closed his eyes, recalling the details of the Chateau du Maisne when his vassal Earl Durand had given him a tour of the fortress. ‘You will find the entrance beneath the blacksmith’s forge,’ the Red Duke said.

The fleshless wight raised its sword in salute and marched away, its skeleton warriors following after it with almost mechanical precision. With the departure of the wight and Renar, the Red Duke was left with the ghouls and fifty skeleton warriors.

The vampire felt a rush of contempt for his enemies as he watched them close the keep’s great doors, barricading them against the Red Duke’s attack. Even when he was mortal, such a feeble defence wouldn’t have held him back. But now, with the powers of darkness at his command, the efforts of the defenders only filled the vampire’s heart with contempt. These men were already dead, they just didn’t know it.

Arrows stabbed down from the windows and hoardings of the keep, skewering several ghouls on their barbed heads. The remaining cannibals scattered, fleeing back into the darkness, abandoning their own dead and wounded. The archers at the windows cheered as the ghouls fled, for the moment forgetting the imposing figure in red armour seated upon his skeletal steed.

It was their last mistake.

The Red Duke drew the fell energies of Old Night from the air around him, weaving the raw essence of dark magic with an instinctual facility beyond the ability of all but the most powerful sorcerers. His black soul bound the power to his indomitable will, enslaving it to his command. He stretched forth his hand, clawed fingers reaching into the night sky, and with a piercing howl the Red Duke unleashed his spell.

The bestial roar thundered across the courtyard, snapping the archers from their premature celebration. Instantly the dreadful sound became the focus for the keep’s defenders, the fearful note shivering through their flesh. Trembling, the bowmen trained their weapons upon the Red Duke, thirty-six Bretonnian longbows with arrows nocked took aim.

Before the bowmen could loose their deadly arrows, a cacophony of shrill shrieks descended upon the keep. The archers retreated as a flood of fluttering wings and verminous fangs filled each window, as a seemingly endless wave of chittering bodies dove upon them. The bowmen were forced to cast aside their weapons, to shield their faces from the slapping wings and slicing teeth of a living storm. Bats, summoned down from the sky in their multitudes by the dark magic of the Red Duke, converged upon the keep by the thousands.

The Red Duke watched as the bats swept the archers from the parapets. Boldly, the vampire spurred his horse forwards, slowly marching his steed towards the oaken doors that barred the gateway into the keep. Skeleton warriors followed obediently in their master’s wake. A dozen of them bore a stout log between them, moving with an almost mechanical precision beneath the ponderous weight of their burden.

‘Open the way,’ the vampire ordered his undead soldiers. The skeletons did not hesitate, but simply shifted their hold upon the log and charged the thick oak doors. The crude ram slammed into the portal with a violent impact, jarring the skeletons with the force of the blow. The skeletons instantly recovered, having neither mind or flesh to be stunned by the attack. They drew away from the doors and, with the same mechanical precision, repeated their assault.

The Red Duke turned from observing the attacking skeletons, fixing his attention instead upon Jacquetta’s ghostly figure. ‘Go inside and clear the way,’ the vampire ordered the spectral witch. Jacquetta’s beautiful face corroded, withering once again into the leering skull of a banshee. Obediently, the undead witch drifted across the courtyard, gliding towards the inner wall of the keep. She did not hesitate when she reached the stone obstruction, but instead vanished through the unyielding wall.

The vampire hissed in satisfaction, watching his bats continue to torment the men at the windows of the keep. It would not be long now. Earl Durand had escaped him in the earlier war, but no power on earth would save his descendents from the Red Duke’s revenge.

‘They’re trying to break through the main hall!’

Sir Armand turned at the sound of the shout, casting aside the rich tapestry he had been using to help corral bats in the upper gallery. He thrust the improvised net into the uncertain grip of a servant and hastened to the landing. The knight could see the main hall below. Men-at-arms and gangs of servants continued to drag benches and tables across the room to reinforce the huge double-doors which opened into the courtyard. While he watched, Armand saw the doors shudder and heard the booming impact of the battering ram.

Men rushed to brace the doors with a heavy bench taken from the keep’s chapel. Suddenly the men-at-arms dropped their burden, falling to the floor and clutching their heads in agony. A loud, keening wail filled the hall, reverberating from the stone walls. Armand staggered back as the sound assailed his senses. Even from the gallery above the hall, the noise was almost unendurable.

A ghostly form manifested amid the crippled defenders, the spectral image of a raven-haired woman, her face reduced to a sneering skull. The banshee continued to emit her agonizing screech, letting the sound torture all of the men in the great hall. Jacquetta could only kill with her scream by focusing it upon a single victim at a time, but the vengeful spirit was not stymied by the limits of her power. The banshee reached down and picked a discarded sword from the floor, her bony fingers closing about the bronze hilt. Still screeching, keeping the defenders disoriented and helpless, Jacquetta closed upon the nearest of the cringing men and stabbed the point of her stolen sword into the man’s skull.

Armand’s blood boiled as he observed the callous murder. Tying a heavy scarf about his head to at least soften the banshee’s wail, the outraged knight drew his sword and leapt over the gallery’s balustrade. He landed on his feet, taking only the briefest pause to recover from his jump before dashing off to confront the murdering ghost.

The banshee turned away from the liveried groom she had just killed, the man’s blood dripping from her sword. Jacquetta stared at Armand, her skull-like face filling out, becoming once more the stunning visage of the witch in life. She smiled invitingly at the young knight, beckoning to him with a crooked finger. Armand responded to the banshee with a grimace and a snarled oath.

Instantly, Jacquetta’s face decayed back into a leering skull. The banshee streaked forwards, gliding across the hall to meet Armand’s charge. The knight parried her thrusting sword, fending her off with a backhanded slash that should have opened her up from shoulder to breast. Instead, to the knight’s horror, his sword passed harmlessly through the banshee’s ghostly body.

Jacquetta pressed her attack, pushing Armand towards the cross-wall that bisected the lower floors of the keep. The knight struggled to keep his focus, to prevent panic from overwhelming his mind. He had to remain calm, let instinct and battle-hardened reflexes carry the fight. The banshee might be spectral, but her sword was a thing as solid as his own. That was what he had to attack.

Another boom and the cracking of wood sounded from the entryway. A few men-at-arms struggled towards the failing barrier, but the tormenting scream of the banshee kept the others writhing on the floor. If the barricade was not reinforced soon it would fail.

The greater plight of the keep galvanized Armand, his duty to father and family vanquishing the last of his fear. He mounted a furious attack upon the banshee, this time focusing solely upon the physical sword gripped by the spectral hand. The greater strength of the knight prevailed, battering the blade, swatting it aside like a child’s plaything, the insubstantial banshee knocked about as she refused to lose hold of her sword.

Armand could have broken away, fled back into the gallery while the banshee reeled from his assault. Doing so, however, would not help the keep’s defenders. Armand was determined to hold his ground, to press Jacquetta so sorely that the ghost forgot about the other men and concentrated solely upon him. Without the banshee’s wail stabbing their brains, the soldiers would be able to at least defend the barricades if the doors were broken.

Another powerful strike from the knight’s sword sent Jacquetta spinning across the floor, whirling like a crazed goblin fanatic. For the first time, the banshee showed fear, recoiling with a hiss as her spin brought her close to the cross-wall and the row of torches bolted to the bare stone.

Armand was quick to seize upon the banshee’s display of weakness. Another mighty blow drove her away from him long enough for the knight to lunge across the hall. The banshee guessed his intention, rushing at him in a frantic charge. Her sword struck sparks from the stone floor as Armand narrowly rolled away from an overhanded sweep of the ghost’s sword. Before Jacquetta could try again, Armand had his objective in hand, pulling a torch down from its iron sconce and driving its flaming end into the banshee’s skull-like face.

The banshee’s spectral wail fell silent as the ghost emitted a different sort of shriek, a scream of pain. Her face was sizzling as she retreated from Armand’s torch, ghostly steam rising from her morbid visage. Jacquetta’s sword clattered against the floor as she clutched at her smouldering cheekbones.

Armand rushed the wounded banshee, intending to finish her before she recovered from the shock of her injury. But even as he started his lunge, he knew he was too late. Jacquetta lowered her skeletal hands and fixed him with a malignant stare. Her fleshless jaw dropped open and from the banshee there sounded a different kind of shriek, a shriek only Armand’s ears could hear, a shriek that would not simply torment, a shriek that would kill.

The knight crumpled to his knees, his face contorted into a mask of agony. He could feel the banshee’s scream like burning fingers digging inside his skull. Armand tore the rag from his head, crushing his hands against his ears, trying to block out the ghostly wail.

Through the spectral shriek, Armand could hear the clamour of the great doors splintering, bursting open as the battering ram worked their ruin. He watched as the few defenders at the barricade were driven back, forced to retreat by the silent, grim march of the skeletons pouring into the keep. Then the knight’s vision collapsed into blackness and he slumped to the floor.

A moment later, the killing shriek of Jacquetta was silenced. An enraged rider galloped across the hall, smashing down the few soldiers who stood in his way. Armoured in crimson, his black cape flowing behind him, the Red Duke charged across the hall towards the cross-wall. His gauntlet closed about the neck of the screaming banshee, the ghost’s essence becoming solid beneath the vampire’s touch. Savagely, the Red Duke ripped her from the floor, flinging her away like a sack of rubbish.

‘No!’ the vampire snarled. ‘This one is mine!’ The Red Duke bared his fangs in a venomous display of hate. ‘Durand du Maisne, know that death is the price of treachery!’

The Red Duke pulled back on the reins of his steed, the skeletal horse rearing back, its hooves kicking out above the prone knight.

Before the Red Duke could bring his steed’s hooves smashing down, a challenging voice rang out through the hall.

‘Monster!’ Count Ergon shouted down from the gallery, his face torn and bloody from the fangs of bats. ‘Coward! Leave my son alone and face me!’

The Red Duke glanced in confusion at the knight lying on the floor and the nobleman hurling abuse at him from the gallery above. The vampire shook his head, trying to clear the muddle of thoughts and images. Finally, he focused his burning gaze upon Count Ergon.

‘You should have let me die in Araby,’ the vampire hissed, his fingers tightening about the hilt of his sword. ‘Now I will scour you and all your line from the land, Durand du Maisne. I will strike your name from the records. I will pull down this castle stone by stone. I will open the tombs of your fathers and their fathers. I will make it so your family is not even a myth told among peasants.’

Count Ergon blanched at the vampire’s threat, a horrible suspicion rising inside him. This was no nameless monster from the night. This was the most infamous creature in all Aquitaine’s long history. This was the Red Duke himself.

The vampire sneered at Count Ergon’s sudden fear. Forgetting Armand, the Red Duke turned his horse and galloped towards the timber stairs leading up into the gallery. A pair of men-at-arms, attendants of the count, broke away from their master, running down the steps, trying to block the vampire’s progress. Desperately they tried to hold the Red Duke back with their spears, jabbing at the armoured vampire, driving the points of their weapons into the fleshless neck and empty belly of his steed.

The Red Duke hissed in annoyance. With one driving sweep of his blade, he splintered the spears of his foes. A second sweep of his sword, with the inhuman strength of the undead behind it, claimed the heads of both men, flesh and bone and mail parting like butter before the vampire’s sword. The valiant soldiers collapsed upon the stairs, their heads rolling obscenely down the steps.

The Red Duke drove his spurs into the flanks of his deathly steed, driving the spectral beast to mount the stairs, climbing up to the gallery in a series of stumbling jumps. Arrows clattered against the vampire’s armour and lodged between the ribs of his skeletal horse as a small group of bowmen tried to fell the monster.

Gaining the gallery, the Red Duke charged the nearest of the bowmen. The vampire’s sword crunched through the man’s kettle-helm, splitting the skull beneath the iron hat. The stricken soldier crashed against the balustrade, already dead when his body pitched over the side to fall into the great hall below.

The courage of the other bowmen faltered as they saw the gruesome demise of their comrade. Some threw down their bows and fled in abject terror, a few others rallied about their lord, begging Count Ergon to escape. The count waved them off. It was not that he did not share the terror of his men, if anything he had more reason to fear the Red Duke than they. But he knew that only by keeping the vampire here could he give his family any chance with their own escape. While the Red Duke fought him here, the countess and the rest of his household would be slipping through the postern gate and on their way to the sanctuary of Castle Aquitaine and Duke Gilon’s protection.

The last of Count Ergon’s men, shamed by their lord’s display of courage, set aside their bows and drew their short swords. Count Ergon called out to them when he guessed their intention, knowing such a reckless attack was nothing but suicide. The Red Duke cut each of them down, barely even glancing at each man as he brought his blade slashing down. Soon, Count Ergon was alone upon the gallery with the vampire. Even the sounds of battle in the gallery below had fallen silent, the triumphant undead standing in rigid ranks awaiting their master’s next command.

‘You are brave, Durand,’ the Red Duke grinned. ‘It warms my heart that you have not forsaken all your knightly virtues.’

Count Ergon glared at the vampire. ‘You have no heart, monster! If there was anything human inside you, it withered into dust centuries ago!’ The count lifted his sword, pointing the weapon at the Red Duke. ‘Before I put you back in the grave, at least know I am not Earl Durand du Maisne. I am his descendent, Count Ergon du Maisne. You have butchered my kin and my servants. For that, Lady willing, I will send your spirit back to the hell that spawned it.’

The Red Duke sneered down at the nobleman. ‘I was going to kill you, Durand,’ the vampire hissed. ‘But now I think I shall do much worse to you.’

With no further warning, the Red Duke dropped down from his saddle. The code of chivalry under which he had once lived yet lingered in the vampire’s mind, sometimes continuing to guide his actions. Commoners and beasts might happily be butchered from the saddle, but the code of arms demanded that an unhorsed knight be fought on foot. Not that the Red Duke expected Count Ergon to benefit from the discarded advantage.

Count Ergon did not charge the Red Duke. He had seen to what effect such attacks had profited his soldiers. The nobleman instead awaited the vampire’s advance, thinking that by fighting defensively against the monster, he might surprise the fiend and cause him to make a mistake the count could exploit.

Like some slavering wolf, the Red Duke stalked towards Count Ergon, an inhuman hunger burning in the vampire’s eyes. The vampire slashed at Count Ergon’s side, capitalizing upon the nobleman’s lack of shield. Count Ergon spun his body in time with the attack, bringing his own sword around to block the Red Duke’s blade. Too late did Count Ergon realise that the vampire’s attack was only a feint to draw him out.

The Red Duke smashed the flat of his sword into Count Ergon’s shoulder, sending a pulse of numbing pain down the nobleman’s arm. The superhuman strength of the vampire’s blow caused the sword to fall from his enemy’s paralysed grasp.

Instantly, the vampire was upon his unarmed foe, seizing him by the throat, pressing him back until his spine was crushed against the balustrade. Count Ergon cried out in pain as the Red Duke increased the pressure, the nobleman’s fists smashing uselessly against the vampire’s armour.

‘I will break your body,’ the Red Duke hissed, his face only inches from the terrified eyes of his victim. ‘I will snap your spine like an old rotten twig, leave you a crippled, crawling thing.’ The vampire’s lips pulled back in a feral grin, exposing the sharp fangs. ‘Then I will make you immortal, one of the eternal undead. You will pass eternity slithering on your belly, creeping in the shadows, sucking blood from the veins of rats and vermin! I will be avenged upon you, Durand, avenged throughout eternity!’

Count Ergon screamed as the vampire began to carry out his threat. He could feel the mail he wore digging through the padding underneath, the iron rings cutting into his flesh.

Suddenly, the pressure was gone. An expression of surprise came across the vampire’s pallid countenance. The Red Duke looked down in surprise at the stream of sickly treacle leaking from a gash in his side just below the rim of his cuirass. Torn links of mail dangled about the edge of the vampire’s wound. Slowly, the Red Duke turned to face his attacker.

‘Let my father go!’ Armand roared at the vampire. He wagged the tip of his sword at the Red Duke, spattering his breastplate with the stagnant treacle that had lately coursed through the vampire’s veins. ‘You are brave against an old man or a knight knocked senseless by the shrieks of your hag. Let’s see how you fare against the greatest swordsman in Aquitaine!’

The Red Duke shook his head, blinking in confused rage. He could smell the blood of Durand du Maisne in this bragging fool. The vampire glanced contemptuously at Count Ergon. With a snarl, he threw the nobleman over the balustrade.

‘Father!’ Armand screamed. The knight’s first impulse made him want to rush to the great hall, to help his stricken father if he could. Other instincts, those drilled into Armand’s brain by a lifetime learning the art of war, prevailed. He was a warrior locked in battle. He would not turn his back on his foe, whatever the reason.

‘The greatest swordsman in Aquitaine?’ the Red Duke scoffed, striding towards Armand. The treacle leaking down the vampire’s side had already begun to subside, the fiend’s recuperative powers beginning to repair the damage the knight’s blade had wrought.

Armand readied himself to meet the Red Duke’s attack. He met the vampire’s thrust with a skilful parry, compensating for the monster’s greater strength by bracing his legs for the bone-jarring impact. As the Red Duke’s blade slid from Armand’s steel, the young knight thrust forwards with a stabbing riposte. The point of his sword glanced across the vampire’s breastplate as the monster twisted his body in time with the knight’s attack.

Savagely, the Red Duke brought his blade whipping up and around the guard of Armand’s sword, the edge of the vampire’s sword slashing across the knight’s fingers. Armand’s gauntlet was scoured down to the mail glove beneath the steel plate, his entire hand stinging from the vicious impact. Only by force of will did Armand prevent his blade from falling to the floor alongside that of his father.

The Red Duke did not relent in his assault, driving forwards with a furious series of thrusts and cuts that taxed Armand’s reflexes and stamina. Foot by foot, the young knight was forced to give ground before the vampire.

‘The greatest swordsman in Aquitaine?’ the Red Duke laughed. ‘Is that what you call yourself, Durand? Too bad you chose to pit your steel against the greatest swordsman in all Bretonnia!’

The vampire matched deeds to words. With contemptuous ease, the Red Duke mounted a counter-parry as he caught Armand’s blade upon his steel. The fiend’s sword slashed across the knight’s vambrace, splitting the couter guarding his elbow. Mail was shredded by the cruel edge of the Red Duke’s sword. Armand cried out as he felt the vampire’s blade cut into the tendons of his arm.

Snarling, the Red Duke spun his body around, describing a graceful arc as he brought his sword low. This time it was Armand’s knee that was slashed by the inhumanly powerful blow, the fan-plate above the poleyn bent out of shape by the malignant force behind the Red Duke’s blade.

‘The greatest swordsman in Aquitaine,’ the Red Duke hissed, glowering at his bleeding foe. The vampire licked his fangs, hunger burning within him as he saw the blood leaking down the knight’s armour. ‘I think I will reclaim that title from you, Durand.’

Armand gritted his teeth, forcing his maimed body into motion. ‘I am not Durand!’ the knight yelled. Locking both hands about the grip of his sword, he lunged at the Red Duke, throwing his entire body behind one last, desperate effort to skewer the vampire upon his sword.

The Red Duke did not seek to dodge the assault. He merely caught the front of Armand’s sword in his mailed fist, arresting the motion of both man and blade with his superhuman strength. Terror and despair filled Armand’s face as the vampire began to bend the point of his sword back upon itself, the scream of bending steel filling the gallery.

‘No,’ the vampire hissed as he glared at the bleeding knight. ‘You are not Durand. You are dinner.’

CHAPTER IX

The Red Duke glared at the Tower of Wizardry. The vampire shook his fist at the woman staring down at him from the balcony high above the battlefield. The magic of Isabeau had defied every strategy the Red Duke had devised to bring down the fortress and destroy the prophetess who had defied him and refused to recognize his claim on Aquitaine.

Siege towers had been bowled over by hurricane gales that came from nowhere to sweep across the battlefield. Iron picks had bent and buckled when driven against the enchanted masonry of the stronghold. The sappers he had dispatched to undermine the tower had become utterly disoriented, driving their tunnels instead beneath Lake Tranquil and flooding their excavations. Trebuchets and mangonels fell apart as they loosed stones against Isabeau, their mechanisms corroded by the prophetess’s spells.

Only main force was left to the Red Duke’s army, to break down the walls from sheer strength and obstinacy. At first, the vampire had raged over the failure of his knights to ride down the peasants as they fled into the tower for sanctuary. The bodies of three of the most defiant of his men still swung from a tree outside the vampire’s pavilion. Now, however, he looked upon the escape of the peasants as fortuitous. With only herself and her retainers to feed, Isabeau might have rationed the tower’s store of provisions for a year. But with seven hundred starving peasants to succour, the store would quickly be played out.

If he could not smash his way in, then the Red Duke would starve the tower’s defenders out. His own army could easily outlast Isabeau, almost three-quarters of the vampire’s troops were skeletons and zombies, things that needed neither food or sleep to keep them going. Leaving the undead to hold Isabeau inside the tower, the mortal elements of the army could safely forage for provisions in the abandoned farms and villages.

The tower would fall. It was only a matter of time.

The Red Duke turned his back to the Tower of Wizardry and marched back to his pavilion. Even with an overcast sky to shield him, the vampire felt discomfort from the unseen sun. He was eager to slink back into the comforting darkness beneath his pavilion of black silk and crimson banners.

A messenger stopped the vampire as he swept aside his tent’s door-flap. The young soldier bent his knee to the Red Duke, genuflecting before the creature to which his family had bound themselves with oaths of loyalty. The Red Duke could not place the boy’s name, but he could see the mark of nobility in his manner and quality of armour. A squire from one of the northern lords, those men whose ideas of honour had caused them to prefer their rightful master to Louis the Usurper.

‘Your grace,’ the messenger began, gasping for breath. The dust of the road covered his armour and a tatter of bloodied cloth bound his right arm. ‘My father, Count Froissart is sore beset by the king’s forces in the wine fiefs! Castle Aquin has fallen and Marquis d’Elbiq has betrayed us in the south and joined the Duke of Quenelles against us!’

The Red Duke’s eyes blazed with fury, his armoured hand shot out, closing upon the throat of the messenger. A brutal turn of the vampire’s wrist and he snapped the squire’s neck.

The vampire shook his fist at the Tower of Wizardry. This was the witch’s doing! Isabeau had kept his forces occupied here long enough for King Louis and his allies to invade Aquitaine from north and south! Already the western half of his realm was beset by the Usurper’s troops!

A cold smile crept across the vampire’s dead flesh. Louis had tricked him, but the Red Duke would still win the war. He had always been the greater strategist during the crusade against Araby. Now the king would get a gruesome reminder that he owed his victory against Sultan Jaffar not to the Lady, but to the tactics of the rightful Duke of Aquitaine.

‘De Gavaudan!’ the Red Duke snarled. His twisted thrall emerged from the darkness of the pavilion, hissing spitefully at the dreary grey afternoon, shielding his eyes with his good hand.

The Red Duke ignored his slave’s discomfort. He had a job for the filthy creature, a task the vampire was unwilling to entrust to one of his mortal servants. The example of the Marquis d’Elbiq was reminder enough that the loyalties of his knights might falter when forced to choose between their duke and their king.

‘Gather my black knights,’ the Red Duke told Baron de Gavaudan. He glanced up at the hanging tree and the rotting bodies dangling from its branches. ‘Have the necromancers cut those two down and add them to the company. Ride southward, putting to the torch every village and farm. That will draw out Louis.’ The vampire smiled, imagining the king’s reaction to the brutal campaign of terror Baron de Gavaudan and four-hundred undead knights would unleash. The king would be moved to protect the peasants, his advisors would urge him to attack the black knights while they were ranging ahead of the Red Duke’s infantry. Like almost all Bretonnians, they would never consider that a commander would use his knights as merely a diversion, that the infantry would be his real weapon.

King Louis would expect to find the Red Duke with Baron de Gavaudan and the wights. Therefore he would be taken by surprise when the Red Duke flanked the king’s army with his infantry. De Gavaudan would draw the king out, the Red Duke would close the trap upon him.

‘Stand fast at the village of Mercal,’ the Red Duke told his slave. ‘If the king’s forces reach you, hold them at Mercal. I shall march my troops against the rear of the army, trapping them between us.’

Baron de Gavaudan nodded his head in understanding. The vampire thrall looked askance at one of the mortal men-at-arms bearing a net of fish towards the camp stores. ‘The living ones will slow you down,’ the decayed vampire warned.

The Red Duke turned his head and watched the man in question labouring under his burden. He intended to keep the mortal knights with him to give him a reserve of cavalry when the black knights rode off with Baron de Gavaudan. But his slave was right, living infantry would tire and slow his force down.

‘Have the necromancers attend to them as well,’ the Red Duke ordered. ‘Warn them to be thorough. I want no man left behind when we quit this place.’

The sight of crows circling above the Chateau du Maisne was the first inkling that Sir Leuthere was too late in bringing his warning to Count Ergon. As the knight and Vigor rode towards the castle, the open gate left no question that something was wrong. A mangy wolf came slinking out from the gateway as the two men rode up, scampering off into the brush, a severed human hand clenched in its jaws.

The scene within the courtyard was enough to turn even a knight’s stomach. The half-eaten bodies of men and women were scattered throughout, crows picking at what other scavengers had left behind. The corpses of several ghouls, their unclean flesh feathered with arrows, sprawled near the stables, their faces pulled back in a rictus that exposed their sharpened teeth. Oddly enough, the sound of stamping hooves and anxious whinnies rose from the building beyond the ghouls. Apparently the massacre had not spread to the horses.

‘We’re too late,’ Vigor shuddered, turning his face from the ghastly scene. ‘The Red Duke has already been here. We’re too late!’

Leuthere merely nodded, afraid if he spoke he would find the same panic expressed by the peasant sounding in his own voice. The knight cast his gaze across the bodies, trying to find Count Ergon or Sir Armand among the dead. He felt his gorge rise as his scrutiny found the mangled body of a woman, only the silver band locked about her wrist able to testify that the gnawed remains were those of the Countess du Maisne.

‘We’re too late!’ Vigor cried.

Leuthere fixed the peasant with a stern look. ‘Go quiet the horses,’ the knight ordered, nodding at the stables. ‘I’ll have a look inside the castle.’

‘They’re all dead!’ Vigor protested. ‘The Red Duke is going to kill us all!’

‘Go tend to the horses,’ Leuthere repeated, his tone even more authoritative. A lifetime of service overcame Vigor’s rising panic and the peasant responded to the knight’s command. Leuthere felt some relief when the crippled peasant dismounted and made his way towards the stables. The chore would give Vigor something to occupy his mind and keep him from letting his fear overwhelm him.

The knight dismounted as well, marching across the courtyard to where the doors of the keep had once stood. They were splintered and smashed now, one hanging limply from its fastenings, another thrown deep into the main hall of the keep. As Leuthere entered the hall, he could see the bodies of armoured men strewn everywhere. Some bore the marks of spear and sword, others had their skulls caved in by maces and hammers; still more bore no mark of violence except for the blood staining their ears and the expressions of abject horror frozen on their dead faces.

Here and there, Leuthere found some sign of the creatures that had visited such destruction upon the chateau. A rusty dagger, the corroded strap of a boot or vambrace, a bit of crumbling armour. Once he stumbled upon a fleshless skeleton draped across a table, its bones bleached by time and the elements, its skull shattered by some blow which had rendered the body beyond even a vampire’s power to restore to obscene life.

About the stairway leading up to the gallery overlooking the main hall, Leuthere found the butchered remains of Sir Armand. The knight knew he looked upon the handiwork of the Red Duke himself. Only that monster could have mutilated the great swordsman in such a fashion. Armand’s back and neck had been broken, the thumbs cut from his hands and the eyes gouged from his once handsome face. Leuthere was reminded of the inhuman savagery that had left his uncle’s mangled body impaled above the cemetery at Ceren Field.

Leuthere tore a tapestry from the wall and draped it across Armand’s body. In life, the warrior had been the bane of his family, the terrible swordsman who had fought to such great effect in the centuries-old feud between d’Elbiq and du Maisne. Earl Gaubert had struggled to impart a pathological hatred of the killer of his sons into every man who owed fealty to him. Some of that hatred had lingered in Leuthere’s heart even as he rode to warn Count Ergon. Now, all he could feel was a sense of loss. In death, Leuthere could recognize Armand’s bravery and honour, he could respect the warrior who had fought so fiercely and so well for his family. Such a man had not deserved to die this way, his body abused by an inhuman fiend.

Moans echoed about the lifeless hall. Leuthere turned, ripping his sword from its sheath. His eyes scoured the shadowy hall, hunting the darkness for any sign of motion. His heart drummed against his ribs, fear coursed through his veins. Perhaps the vampire had not left after committing his atrocities. Perhaps the Red Duke was yet within the walls of the Chateau du Maisne!

Cautiously, Leuthere walked into the darkness, heading towards the source of the sounds. He hesitated as he saw a body lying amid the jumble of a shattered table. He kept his sword at the ready, not knowing if what he gazed upon was man or monster. There was no guessing to what dishonourable deceit a vampire would stoop.

The moaning shape lifted a hand, painfully trying to pull itself out from the splintered wreckage of the table. As the figure moved, it lifted its head into what little light penetrated the hall.

Leuthere’s hand clenched tighter about his sword. The face was that of Count Ergon du Maisne, patriarch of the d’Elbiq’s hated enemies!

The instinctive hate slowly drained from Leuthere’s heart. There were more important things now than the ancient feud. Besides, Count Ergon was hurt and helpless. Even in the name of feud, Leuthere would not attack a man who could not defend himself.

Leuthere sheathed his blade and moved to assist Count Ergon in extricating himself from the wreckage. The nobleman locked his arm around Leuthere’s, using the knight as leverage to kick his way free of the splintered planks. Count Ergon stood unsteadily on his feet and turned to thank his rescuer.

Gratitude withered as Count Ergon’s face hardened. His hand clutched at the empty scabbard hanging from his belt.

‘That was my reaction when I saw who it was trapped under the table,’ Leuthere said. ‘I am Sir Leuthere d’Elbiq, at your service, my lord.’

‘You are a d’Elbiq,’ Count Ergon agreed, making the name sound like an obscenity. ‘There’s no hiding that weasel-taint in your face. I should not be surprised to see you here! Earl Gaubert sending his jackals out to pick over the monster’s leavings! Give me a sword and I’ll settle with that villain for once and all!’

‘My uncle is dead,’ Leuthere said, answering the count’s outburst with a voice both low and grave. ‘He was murdered by the same fiend who did this.’

Count Ergon shook his head, staring at the carnage around him, wincing as he saw his servants and soldiers strewn about the hall. The impact was enough to make him forget his long nourished hate. For the moment, it was enough that Leuthere was a man, another living soul in this charnel house of destruction.

‘It was a vampire,’ Count Ergon said. ‘A creature in red armour riding a skeleton horse. It claimed to be the Red Duke, vanquished these many centuries by good King Louis.’

‘He is the Red Duke,’ Leuthere told the count. ‘Risen from his secret tomb at Ceren Field. Risen to reclaim Aquitaine for his Kingdom of Blood.’

Count Ergon shuddered, nodding as the knight spoke. Easily the nobleman could believe what Leuthere told him. The ferocious monster could have been no less a horror than the infamous Red Duke.

‘I tried to fight him,’ Count Ergon said. ‘He handled me as though I were a child, ripped the sword from my fingers and seized me by the throat. I should have died, but at that moment my son challenged the monster. The Red Duke tossed me aside, threw me like a rag-doll off the gallery…’ Abject terror consumed the nobleman. Frantically, he began rushing to the bodies lifting their heads, staring into their faces.

Leuthere knew what the desperate nobleman was looking for. ‘Sir Armand is there,’ the knight said, pointing to the mutilated body at the foot of the stairs. Count Ergon ran to the sorry corpse, crying out in agony when he saw the havoc that had been done to his son’s body. ‘He must have acquitted himself well against the vampire for the Red Duke to do that to him,’ Leuthere said.

Tears streamed from Count Ergon’s eyes as he knelt beside Armand’s body. He leaned over and brushed his fingers across the cold forehead, pushing back a stray lock of hair.

‘He was a truer knight than any I have known,’ Count Ergon said. A flash of pain passed across his features. ‘I never told him that. I never told him how proud I was to call him my son.’

‘I am certain you did not need to,’ Leuthere said, breaking the mournful silence. The knight shifted his shoulders, his flesh crawling as he considered the unpleasant duty before him. ‘Count Ergon, though I am a d’Elbiq, please believe me when I tell you how unwelcome it is to bear such tidings. Sir Armand, I fear, is not the only loss your house has suffered.’

The count clenched his eyes as fresh pain swelled within him, a piteous groan rising from his throat. ‘Elaine did not escape?’

Leuthere shook his head. ‘The fiends must have been waiting for the countess and her attendants. I saw no evidence that any escaped.’

‘Then it is all gone,’ Count Ergon cursed, rising to his feet. ‘The ancient house of du Maisne is no more.’ He glared at Leuthere, and laughed bitterly. ‘This is a banner day for the d’Elbiqs. You have finally won the feud.’

‘Only a low-born varlet would take any satisfaction from what was done here,’ Leuthere said. ‘I ride to stop this monster. I swear before the Lady, on the sacred grail itself, that I will not rest until the Red Duke is returned to his grave.’

‘A noble purpose,’ Count Ergon commented, sarcasm in his tone. ‘Sir Armand was the greatest blade in all Aquitaine and here he lies at my feet, broken by the Red Duke. What hope do you have of destroying the vampire?’

‘None,’ admitted Leuthere. ‘Only the knowledge that my purpose is just and my faith that the Lady will not allow this evil to endure.’

The knight’s words impressed Count Ergon and the nobleman would have taken back his scorn of a moment before. A hopeless fight was the kind a knight was most obligated to pursue if he were worthy of his rank.

‘I will set aside this feud between us,’ Count Ergon decided. ‘I will help you catch this vampire and bring him low – but remember, mine is the greater claim to vengeance. Mine must be the sword that puts the Red Duke back in his grave.’

Leuthere felt sympathy for the count’s emotion, but knew there was a more important duty than revenge before the nobleman now. ‘What you wish is impossible,’ Leuthere said. ‘There is a more important task which only Count Ergon du Maisne may perform. Duke Gilon must be warned of this menace, must be made to believe the Red Duke has returned. He would not believe a d’Elbiq knight, but he will believe Count Ergon du Maisne.’

The count clenched his jaw in anger. ‘I will not forget my son and my wife and my servants slaughtered like cattle by grave-cheating horrors. Beside you or against you, I will take up the Red Duke’s trail. The vampire will not escape my justice!’ Count Ergon reached to the neck of his armour, pulling from beneath it a heavy gold chain. A large signet ring hung from the necklace. ‘We will stop at the first chateau we come across and I will dispatch a message to Duke Gilon telling him the vampire has indeed returned. Duke Gilon will not dispute the message when he sees my seal affixed to it.’

Leuthere sighed. ‘There is no way to make you change your mind?’

‘Only by using your sword and leaving me here with my son,’ Count Ergon replied.

‘You have set aside the feud, so too shall I,’ Leuthere said. ‘Until the Red Duke is vanquished, we are comrades in arms.’ The knight turned his gaze to the sorry corpse of Sir Armand. ‘If you will allow me, I would help you bury your son before we pursue his killer.’

‘There will be no grave for my son,’ Count Ergon answered. The nobleman turned Armand’s head so that Leuthere could see the ugly wounds in the dead man’s neck. ‘The vampire shattered my son’s body, then ensured Armand would share his profane curse. He damned my son to an eternity as a crippled monster crawling on its belly through the shadows.’ Count Ergon rose from the floor and shambled towards the shattered table. ‘I know such was his purpose because he threatened me with the same fate.’

Count Ergon drew a long sliver of wood from the collapsed table, carefully inspecting the sharpness of its splintered end. ‘No grave for Sir Armand du Maisne,’ he said, his voice grim. ‘A stake through the heart and a bonfire to cremate the bones. That is the only way to spare my son from the curse of the vampire.’

Renar ran his finger through the long blond mane of his horse, admiring the feel of the animal. Like any Bretonnian, the necromancer appreciated good horseflesh and the graceful, lean-limbed courser he had taken from Count Ergon’s stables was among the finest he had ever seen. A peasant, even the most prosperous merchant, could never hope to own such a fine animal. Money could buy one, of course, but the laws of the nobility would quickly settle any peasant who had the audacity to ride such a fine beast.

The necromancer smiled and moved his fingers from the fine mane to the flowing purple caparison covering the horse. Purple was a royal colour, set aside for the higher ranks of the nobility. These trappings had probably belonged to Count Ergon himself, or perhaps his wife. It was an act punishable by the most cruel mutilation for anyone not nobly born to display royal colours.

A spiteful chuckle rattled through Renar’s rotten teeth. He had no reason to fear the tyranny of the knights and their laws any longer. Not now, not with the Red Duke as his protector, not with an army of the walking dead to stand between him and a noose. He, a miserable peasant, had risen to the position of advisor and confidant to the most powerful warlord Aquitaine had ever known.

The necromancer patted the saddlebags draped across the flanks of his horse, filled to bursting with plunder from the Chateau du Maisne. Renar’s mouth watered as he imagined the things he would buy. There were booksellers and antiquarians in Moussillon who specialized in certain outré subjects. Renar knew of one scabby old merchant who possessed a copy of the Liber Mortis written by the Sylvanian necromancer Frederick van Hal. The secrets contained just in that single tome would be enough to make Renar the most fearsome sorcerer in the history of Bretonnia. With his powers enhanced and the Red Duke’s army, Renar would be able to carve a kingdom from the bloodied husk of Aquitaine.

Of course, that meant continuing to manage the vampire and trying to control his capricious moods. Renar wasn’t happy about that prospect, but he was confident he would find a way. He needed the Red Duke; the vampire still had the mind and genius of the brilliant warlord he had been in life. At the same time, the Red Duke needed him. There were limits to what even the most powerful among the undead could accomplish. It took a beating heart and a mortal soul to fully draw upon the fell powers of Dhar, the black wind of sorcery, the power that sustained the lesser undead and which fuelled the dark art of necromancy.

Renar looked about him, watching as the silent ranks of zombies and skeletons marched along the little country road, making the long journey back to the Crac de Sang. Now that the Red Duke had shown his hand, it was important that they return to the fortress and fortify it against attack. The nobles of Aquitaine could not be expected to remain idle once they were aware of the vampire’s return. The Crac de Sang offered the best stronghold from which to fight a defensive campaign.

If the Red Duke stuck to the plan, they would be able to hold off an army once his old fortress was restored. With a tireless legion of undead labourers, the vampire declared the castle could be made defensible in only a few weeks.

Renar was not convinced. He wanted more bodies marching beneath the vampire’s banner. He’d railed against the Red Duke’s decree that the corpses of Count Ergon and his retainers be left to rot in the Chateau du Maisne. The Red Duke had decided that Durand du Maisne’s descendant and any craven enough to follow him were unfit to serve the rightful ruler of Aquitaine. Nothing Renar could do would sway the vampire’s decision. He could take some small consolation that the Red Duke had allowed Renar’s zombies to scavenge arms and armour from the dead and the castle’s stores. The vampire’s pride was not above seizing the resources of a vanquished enemy. Only the horses had been left behind – too frightened by the unnatural taint of the undead to be managed on the long march. Renar supposed they could have slaughtered the beasts and revived them as zombified husks, but such a prospect offended even his pragmatism. In the end, only the horse Renar chose for himself had been taken, and even that fine animal had to wear blinders and be soothed by the necromancer’s spells before it would allow itself to be brought near the undead warriors.

The necromancer turned in his saddle, watching the shuffling columns of walking dead following behind him. There were more of the creatures now. Renar had suggested to the Red Duke that they stop at each village they passed on the way back – to ‘impress soldiers’ as he phrased his plan. The peasant inhabitants fled when they saw the ghastly army coming, but the inhabitants of their graveyards could not. After passing through half a dozen villages, Renar had created enough new soldiers for the Red Duke to almost exhaust the store of weapons taken from the Chateau du Maisne, doubling and almost trebling the force that had attacked the castle.

Slavering shapes loped back towards the column, sharp-fanged ghouls the Red Duke had sent to scout the terrain ahead. The vampire chose to think of the slinking subhumans as venerers, but the only game the loathsome creatures were adept at sniffing out was carrion. They had been quite useful finding large graveyards for Renar. From their agitation, it seemed that the Red Duke’s army would be inducting fresh recruits quite soon.

Renar spurred his horse to the head of the column where the Red Duke and the gruesome wight-lord Sir Corbinian held conference. If the skeletal knight uttered any responses to the Red Duke’s words, it was in no such voice as Renar could hear.

‘When de Gavaudan returns we shall dispatch the knights to the left flank,’ the vampire was telling his old retainer. ‘Then we shall deploy the archers behind the dunes. When Mehmed-bey leads his Arabyans down the wadi, the cavalry shall engage him, drawing him deeper into the defile. Then, unable to advance because of our horse, unable to retreat for the press of his own men, and unable to turn right or left because of the dunes, we shall rain volley upon volley upon the heads of the foul Paynim!’

The vampire twisted his head around as the ghouls came loping back. He smiled down at the first of the monsters to reach him. ‘Ah, a hobelar bringing word from my noble vassal! You have lost your steed, my good man! Retrieve another from the remounts!’

The ghoul stopped short, his fanged face contorting in confusion as the vampire spoke. Anxiously, the creature backed away from the Red Duke.

Renar grimaced, shaking his head in frustration. What new madness was this?

‘It doesn’t have a horse,’ the necromancer snapped. ‘If you gave it a horse, it would eat it. It isn’t bringing word back from anybody. You sent it out to look for graveyards so we can steal bodies. We steal the bodies, I use my magic, they come alive and we give them a spear to stick into an enemy.’

The Red Duke turned his skeletal horse about, directing a hard stare at the necromancer. ‘How dare you ride your lord’s horse, peasant!’ The vampire gestured and Sir Corbinian shambled forwards, seizing the courser’s reins in his bony hand. The animal bucked furiously, the calming spells unable to soothe away such close contact with the wight. Renar was thrown to the road, landing on his backside. The wight-lord allowed its grip to slacken, the courser pulling free and racing away.

Renar scowled and cursed as he watched his prize run off, gold and jewels spilling from the saddlebags. ‘Black bones of Nagash! That was my horse! That was my treasure!’

‘Mind your tongue, varlet,’ the Red Duke warned. ‘I tolerate your insolence only because I need every man to fight the Arabyans.’ The vampire waved a hand towards the galloping horse. ‘That fine animal returns to my loyal vassal Baron de Gavaudan. If you came by any of yon plunder fairly, then he will return it to you.’

Rolling his eyes, Renar got back to his feet. ‘Baron de Gavaudan is dead! He has been these past four hundred years!’ The necromancer spread his arms, gesturing at the tall trees bordering the road, at the green fields beyond. ‘This isn’t Araby! This is Aquitaine!’

The Red Duke closed his eyes, pain flaring across his face. He raised his hand to his forehead, driving the armoured fingers of his gauntlet into the pale skin as though trying to rip the agony from his skull.

‘Where is de Gavaudan?’ the vampire demanded when he lowered his hand.

‘I told you,’ Renar snapped. ‘He’s dead.’

The Red Duke’s expression became one of livid rage. ‘I asked where he is, not what became of him!’

Renar staggered on his feet, all thoughts of lost wealth and power driven from him by the fury in the vampire’s voice. ‘He fought King Louis at the village of Mercal and was defeated.’ The necromancer swallowed hard, not knowing how the Red Duke would react to such news. ‘The king’s men destroyed them all. Not a single one escaped.’

The Red Duke’s scowl took on a cunning quality. ‘Turn the column about,’ he ordered.

‘What about the Crac de Sang?’ protested Renar.

‘We’re not going to the Crac de Sang,’ the Red Duke hissed. ‘We’re going to Mercal.’

CHAPTER X

He was more dead than alive as they laid him upon the brass-framed bed and its thick coverings of silk and fur. The standard of Bretonnia’s king fluttered over his head, fixed to a stand beside the bed. A squadron of pages decked out in the royal livery circled the bed, creating an artificial breeze with ostrich-feather fans. Squires scurried about the tent bearing jugs of cold water drawn from the wells of El Haikk and chilled by the magic of Imperial wizards. Physicians swarmed over him, examining every finger and toe as they solemnly tried to restore his vitality. In one corner of the pavilion, a dour priestess of Shallya erected a tiny shrine and prayed to the goddess of mercy and healing for his recovery.

El Syf was only dimly aware of all this, his mind wandering back to the ambush in the desert and the strange dark knight who had been both his rescuer and his destroyer.

‘He won’t survive,’ the voice of Baron de Gavaudan was sharp with frustration. ‘Every physician says the same thing. They can’t stop the poison. Even the Arabyans don’t know what kind of venom is in his veins. There’s no hope.’

‘This is no hero’s death,’ was the bitter observation of Marquis d’Elbiq. ‘Lying abed, his life drained out of him by these damn doctors and their leeches! Better he had died in harness fighting the filthy heathen!’

‘A hero’s death or no,’ Baron de Gavaudan declared, ‘we must accept that the Duke of Aquitaine will not recover.’

‘Then if he is to die, let him die on Bretonnian soil!’ The regal voice of King Louis the Righteous was harsh with fatigue and despair. ‘This abominable land has claimed too much of our blood already. It will not have his!’

‘Be reasonable, sire,’ Baron de Gavaudan implored. ‘He cannot last much longer. It would be foolish and cruel to send him back to Aquitaine now. Let his body be borne back with the other noble dead when we decamp these damnable deserts.’

‘Marrying your daughter does not make you my father,’ the king replied acidly. ‘No man in the crusade has fought as nobly or as well for our cause as the Duke of Aquitaine. There is no honour we can pay him that could be too great.’

‘But he is dying,’ Baron de Gavaudan persisted. ‘We must think of the future. There must be a new Duke of Aquitaine. You, sire, are the next in ascension. You are the logical one to assume his duties.’

‘Let him return to his home with full titles and honours,’ King Louis said, his voice heavy with sadness. ‘It is a knave who would play jackal at such a time.’ The king’s voice grew firm. ‘This is my decree: the duke’s vassals shall bear him back to Castle Aquin with all dispatch. An honour guard shall see them through the desert and the fastest ship in the fleet shall be at their disposal when they reach Lashiek. Every consideration shall be given for the comfort and dignity of the duke as he is returned to Aquitaine. If it is within the power of man, we will return him to his domain that he may gaze upon the greenery of Bretonnia before he is taken into the Lady’s embrace.’

‘As you say, sire,’ de Gavaudan said. ‘Every consideration must be made…’

Sir Maraulf shook the shoulder of the sleeping peasant. The man’s hands instantly flew to the spear propped up against the earthen wall. His head bounced about like that of some enormous bird, his eyes struggling to pierce both the darkness and the sleep crusted at their corners.

The knight gave the startled peasant a reassuring pat, urging him to be calm. The attack Maraulf feared had not yet manifested. Even so, he wanted the man to be vigilant. Because the attack would come. Maraulf had never been more certain of anything in his life.

Ironically, it was the thing the knight most desperately prayed for that was taking an unmerciful toll on the defenders of Mercal. Time was what he needed, time to strengthen the defence of Mercal, time to convince the local earls and marquises that it was in their best interest to send troops to protect a cluster of peasant hovels and a half-forgotten chapel.

Most of the lords had laughed at Maraulf’s entreaty, scoffing at his claims that the Red Duke had returned. Perhaps, had he completed his quest and become a grail knight, they would have listened to him, but Maraulf had been moved to take a different path. Now, more than ever, he understood the gulf that separated him from the knightly classes to which he had once belonged.

There was still some hope that the gods would move the hearts of some of the lords who hadn’t laughed at him. Even a dozen knights and a few score men-at-arms might be enough to hold the Chapel Sereine and the cemetery around it. Enough to thwart the Red Duke’s plans and break his evil before it could fully begin.

Until then, Maraulf had to make do with the troops available to him. There had been no shortage of volunteers from Mercal itself – every able-bodied man, and several of dubious health as well, had taken up arms to defend his home. The man he had awakened, Trejean, who now gripped his spear so fiercely, had been nothing more than a chicken farmer a few days ago. He had never done anything more warlike than chasing foxes from his coops with a stout club and a raised voice. Yet there had been no hesitation when Maraulf explained the village’s peril to Trejean. The thought of facing the walking dead was something terrifying to the peasant. The thought of seeing his family and his home destroyed by such creatures was more horrible still.

All of Maraulf’s peasant-warriors were scared, and as the hours turned into days, that fear only grew. They were unable to eat, unable to sleep, unable to think about anything except the terrible doom that hung over their village. Time was wearing them out, fear eating them away until they dropped exhausted at their posts. These men were not knights or soldiers. They were farmers and swineherds, coopers and leatherworkers, men for whom the thought of war was almost as horrifying as the Red Duke himself.

The knight left Trejean and continued his march along the trench. The peasants had laboured hard to build the defensive earthworks around the Chapel Sereine and its graveyard. Duke Gilon’s engineers could have done better, of course, but Maraulf was impressed by the way the villagers had followed his commands. He supposed it was, after all, only a little different than digging a drainage trench or an irrigation ditch, but it would be just as effective against a cavalry charge. The excavated earth had been formed into low mounds, creating a staggered barrier all around the graveyard, tall enough for a man to hide behind but short enough that they would not conceal the enemy’s advance.

Maraulf lifted himself up from the trench, looking over the anxious, weary faces of his men. He could see how uncomfortable they were with their improvised weapons – crudely fashioned spears, farm implements lashed to poles, rusty axes and maces plundered from some ancient battlefield. This was all strange to them, the idea of bearing arms and defending their homes. It was strange to Maraulf too. After so many years, the knight had never expected to ever lead men into battle again, be they peasant or noble. He could only have faith in the gods that his leadership and their courage would not be found wanting.

A pang of guilt passed through Maraulf’s heart. The knight lifted his eyes from the trench and its defenders to the vast graveyard beyond them. The cemetery was many times the size of Mercal itself, growing with each passing year. Many of those buried here were of the knightly classes, buried here so that they might be beside the Chapel Sereine and the grail knight interred within.

It was the chapel and its holy aura that would draw the Red Duke to this place. The vampire would come for what had been buried in secret below the chapel. Maraulf couldn’t allow the Red Duke to violate those hidden catacombs. It was more important than his own life and the lives of the villagers. The Chapel Sereine had to be protected, to the last drop of blood if need be. To ensure that, the knight had devised a cruel deception.

Maraulf had told the villagers that the safest place for them to seek refuge was within the blessed walls of the chapel. While the men defended the cemetery, their families took shelter in the marble-walled shrine. They never guessed that their safety was an illusion, that they had instead placed themselves at the very centre of the coming storm. True, the enchantments placed upon the chapel would prevent the Red Duke from raising the dead buried beneath it or those buried in the surrounding graveyard. But the holy wards were not so strong as to hold back the vampire or the undead that already marched under his banner.

The knight’s fingers traced the raven embroidered upon his cloak. It was a knavish ploy, but there were some things more important than honour and chivalrous vows. The gods would understand. It would be for them to judge his actions.

‘You expect them to come tonight, my lord?’ The question came from a grizzled old peasant. Despite his age and the lack of teeth in his lower jaw, Jeanot was a powerfully built man, his shoulders broad, his arms knotted with muscle beneath the coarse fabric of his robe. He wore a mail coif, the hood pulled back to form an iron muffler about his throat. Bits of garlic were tied to the cuffs of his sleeves and pinned to his belt. A horseman’s mace, its surface pitted with age, swung from a tether lashed about his wrist.

‘They are already overdue,’ Maraulf told Jeanot. Unlike the villagers, Jeanot understood the ways of war. He was a grail pilgrim, the only man in Mercal who had known the knight interred in the Chapel Sereine when he was alive. As a boy, Jeanot’s village had been attacked by orcs. The brutish marauders had been stopped by the arrival of a lone knight who had given them battle and taken such toll upon them as to send the monsters scrambling back to their mountains. Since that day, Jeanot had followed the knight throughout the land, ringleader of a small cult that venerated the knight as a living saint. The cult of pilgrims had followed their knight throughout Bretonnia, fighting beside him in his many battles. When he had at last died and been interred in the Chapel Sereine, Jeanot and the other pilgrims had remained to watch over his grave.

The original battle pilgrims were all gone, all save Jeanot, but others had come to take their place, men who had heard the tales of the grail knight and sought serenity through serving the holy warrior’s spirit. There were only a dozen of the pilgrims in Mercal, but Maraulf considered himself lucky to have them. They were the closest thing to real soldiers he had to draw upon.

Instead of scattering the pilgrims along the trench, Maraulf kept them back near the chapel itself, a reserve to react to the Red Duke’s attack. He would have preferred a squadron of fast-moving cavalry, but in the crowded ground of the cemetery, Maraulf thought the dismounted pilgrims might actually prove more manoeuvrable.

Maraulf stared at the battle pilgrims, a ragged group of unkempt men dressed in coarse homespun robes, each bearing some bit of armour on his person. One wore a vambrace suspended from his neck by a leather thong; another had a pauldron tied to his head like a helmet. Each man wore the scrap of armour not for protection but as a talisman, for each piece had been taken from the grave of their grail knight. A dark-haired pilgrim named Girard bore a heavy reliquary box fastened to a stout maplewood staff, the little wooden doors bearing a crude representation of the grail branded upon them. Inside the box itself were the helmet of the grail knight and the splintered skull of his warhorse. For the pilgrims, these were the most holy of relics, as important to them as the grail itself to the knights of the realm. As peasants, they could never hope to see the Lady or sip from the grail; all they could do was pay obeisance to a knight who had.

It was a sentiment Maraulf could appreciate, for the grail was lost to him, though in his case it had been choice not birth that had denied him such a path.

The black-garbed knight watched as the sky began to grow darker. Storm clouds were sweeping across the night sky, blotting out the stars one by one. His flesh crawled as his spirit sensed the workings of foul magic in the air. Grimly, Maraulf drew his sword. ‘Get your men ready,’ the knight told Jeanot. ‘Send the swiftest of them to warn the villagers.’

The knight’s voice was like a metal snarl as he spoke through the steel mask of his helm.

‘The waiting is over.’

The Red Duke’s skeletal steed marched through the muddy lane that formed Mercal’s main thoroughfare. Except for a few pigs and some chickens, the village was deserted and as quiet as the grave.

Armoured skeletons patrolled ahead of him, smashing down the wicker doors of each hut they passed, searching each hovel for any hidden inhabitants. The vampire could smell the rich spices and salty sea air as his troops secured Lashiek, scouring the city for the sultan’s corsairs. There was no mercy for the heathen pirates; as each was found he was dragged into the street and beheaded. It was a kind fate for such loathsome villains.

Wheeling his horse about, the Red Duke closed his eyes, forcing his mind to focus. When he turned his steed back around, the white walls of Lashiek faded back into memory, the mud huts and thatch roofs of Mercal springing back into stark relief. The vampire snarled in annoyance as a pair of skeletons pulled down a straw shack and began to sift the debris looking for anyone caught inside.

They wouldn’t find Baron de Gavaudan and the company of undead knights he’d used to attack Mercal in a straw shack. The Red Duke knew his thrall was nearby, he could sense the lingering essence of the other vampire like a dull ache at the back of his skull. He wasn’t sure how Baron de Gavaudan had been vanquished, he only knew that he had. It hadn’t even been King Louis or his household knights that had worked the ruin of de Gavaudan, for there had been no shortage of cavalry when the Red Duke had met the king upon Ceren Field. Even as bait, Baron de Gavaudan had been a disappointment.

Renar came slinking down the street, flanked by packs of ghouls. Degenerate as they were, the necromancer and the cannibals were still living creatures, able to operate more freely than the true undead. It took no part of the vampire’s arcane power to spur his living vassals to greater effort, only a snarled command.

The necromancer’s long face was pinched with dissatisfaction. Renar had considered himself too important to be employed for mere reconnaissance. It was both humiliating and humbling for him to be sent ahead of the Red Duke’s army, sent to sniff about the terrain with the loathsome ghouls.

The Red Duke little cared for Renar’s opinion. A peasant’s only purpose was to obey the will of his lord.

‘We could have trouble ahead,’ Renar informed the vampire. The Red Duke scowled back at the gaunt man, not liking the surly note in his voice. ‘The villagers… they’ve gathered in the cemetery… built earthworks… made spears…’ Renar injected a healthy dose of contrition in his tone as he noted the vampire’s displeasure. ‘There’s a chapel at the centre of the graveyard. I could sense power emanating from it… a force antithetical to that which sustains the undead.’

The Red Duke nodded as he digested Renar’s report. ‘Then it will be your task to secure the chapel and break its enchantments. Take the ghouls with you.’

Fear filled Renar’s eyes. ‘My magic will be useless!’ he protested. ‘I won’t be able to call a single corpse from ground sanctified by such…’

‘Then you will just have to break the enchantment,’ the Red Duke snarled. ‘Your spells were powerful enough to shatter the wards which trapped me in my tomb. They should be enough to break those protecting the chapel.’

Renar shook his head. ‘I had time to examine the spell laid upon your tomb. I have no idea what magic guards this place!’

The vampire bared his fangs. ‘Then you will find out, mortal. Take the ghouls and circle the cemetery. I will lead my troops in a frontal assault upon the defences. When the defenders converge upon me to throw back the attack, then you shall fall upon them from behind and strike for the chapel.’

Still dubious, the necromancer squirmed inside his long black coat. ‘Master, what if I cannot break the spell? All of this will be for nothing. Isn’t it more reasonable to find another…’

‘If your magic is not strong enough to serve me, then you are useless to me, peasant,’ the Red Duke hissed. He gestured with his hand, beckoning the skeletal Sir Corbinian towards them. The armoured wight stared at Renar with its witch-fire eyes. ‘Sir Corbinian will accompany you. He will protect you and see that you reach the chapel in safety. If you fail to break the enchantment, he will remove your wormy head from your shoulders.’

Renar trembled as he heard the vampire pronounce his doom. Gazing upon the Red Duke, however, he saw that the monster would hear no further debate. The fiend’s mind was decided. It was the necromancer’s job now to serve or die.

Resigned to his fate, Renar led the ghouls away. They would circle around the village of Mercal and strike the cemetery from the thin stand of woods that bordered it to the north. As the necromancer withdrew, the skeletal figure of his protector and potential executioner kept pace with him, one bony fist locked about the grip of its rusty blade.

‘Loose arrows! Loose arrows!’

Sir Maraulf waved the blade of his sword overhead, torchlight shimmering across the steel. In the unnatural gloom that enveloped the cemetery, the knight’s blade acted like a banner, drawing peasants to his position. He risked a look over his shoulder, trying to penetrate the dark and see how many men were stirring from their positions to reinforce the embattled southern flank.

Too few and too slow, Maraulf decided. Most of the villagers had never even been in a tavern brawl, much less a real life-and-death fight. He could see several paralysed with fear, clinging to the walls of their ditches like babes at their mother’s breast. If only the local lords had heeded him. If only they had sent him a few dozen men-at-arms and a handful of knights.

Maraulf chided himself for his thoughts. There was no use wishing for things that would not be and there was no sense berating scared men for their fear. All was in the hands of the gods.

The Red Duke’s attack came in silent suddenness. One of Jeanot’s battle pilgrims saw them first. The man had quitted the trench to relieve himself and come scrambling back behind the defences, muttering about a company of dead men marching out of Mercal village. A minute later, the first of the zombies had appeared within the flickering ring of light cast by their torches.

Arrows brought down several of the rotting creatures, but even the way they fell, soundlessly and with a peculiar motion more like a broken puppet than a dying man, evoked a sense of horror in the peasant bowmen. With each volley, their shooting became more erratic and imprecise. At first admirably accurate, their archery became as sloppy as that of any giggling goblin lunatic. Maraulf and Jeanot were compelled to maintain a steady stream of orders just to keep the bowmen loosing arrows into the oncoming horde.

Despite the slovenly archery, the ranks of zombies were thinned out considerably by the time they reached the earthen walls. The undead scrabbled clumsily at the barrier, trying to climb over the loose earth. Peasants and pilgrims crouching in the trenches rose up, driving spears into them, transfixing the decayed creatures so that pilgrims armed with clubs and maces might smash in their rotting skulls.

Maraulf had dared to believe they might hold the position until a second wave of attackers appeared behind the zombies. These were the fleshless husks of men, living skeletons drawn out from their ancient graves. They bore heavier armour than the rags and scraps worn by the zombies and in each bony fist was a sword of steel or a spear of iron. In numbers and armament, the skeletons far excelled Maraulf’s men.

The knight’s blood ran cold when he looked past the marching skeletons and spied their gruesome general. Seated atop a spectral steed barded in crimson, his red armour gleaming in the torchlight, the vampire’s face was contorted into a mask of vicious pleasure as he watched his monstrous host converge upon the peasants. Maraulf was no stranger to the undead. Across Bretonnia and beyond he had fought their foul kind in the name of his god. He had penetrated the hidden crypts of several vampires and brought to them Morr’s justice. But this creature was different – this was a monster whose exploits had haunted Aquitaine for centuries. This was no nameless fiend of the night, this was the Red Duke, a black legend returned to visit his revenge upon the living.

Maraulf felt fear pound through his veins for the first time in decades. He glanced to east and west, finding neither side of the cemetery under attack. There was, perhaps, still time to escape. He could order the retreat, leave Jeanot and his pilgrims to fight a rearguard while the rest of them escaped.

The thought shamed him. There was much more than his life and honour at stake here. The Red Duke had to be stopped from entering the Chapel Sereine if it cost all their lives. Right now, the vampire was a menace. If he could recover the bodies of his vanquished knights, the Red Duke would become a threat to all Bretonnia.

Maraulf waved his sword overhead, crying out to the peasant bowmen to loose arrows into the oncoming horde. He waited only long enough to hear the first volley, then turned back to the trench. He rushed to support a peasant spearman as the villager collapsed before the combined assault of a zombie and a skeleton. The man cried out in terror as the zombie held him down, its decayed fingers clawing at his tunic. The skeleton raised a corroded bronze axe and prepared to brain the screaming man.

Soundless as the undead themselves, the dark-garbed Sir Maraulf fell upon the monsters. His sword smashed into the skeleton’s arm, cutting it in two, sending axe and forearm spinning away in the darkness. In the same brutal sweep, Maraulf brought the edge of his weapon slashing through the zombie’s scalp, opening the decayed head like a pot of rancid jam. The creature shuddered and slumped across the peasant, its greasy brains running down its rotten face. Maraulf’s finished the disarmed skeleton with a backsweep of his blade that broke its spine and left it twitching on the floor of the trench.

The rescued peasant scrambled out from underneath the unmoving zombie, his face pale with horror. The man did not even glance at his discarded spear, but instead turned and ran screaming from the battle.

Maraulf watched the fleeing man stumble his way across the graveyard. He could not fault the man for his terror, as much as it might doom them all. There was a limit to what could be expected of peasants unversed in the art of war.

The knight quickly forgot the fleeing peasant as he saw movement among the gravestones. It was not the wholesome motion of men, but the loathsome scuttling of inhuman creatures. Maraulf was familiar enough with the ways of the undead to recognize the animalistic scurry of ghouls.

He cursed himself for a fool. He had allowed himself to concentrate upon the Red Duke as a monster, forgetting that he had been a man first, a man who had led armies into battle. The seemingly mindless attack on the earthworks was not the unthinking assault of a monster, it was the calculated feint of a tactician. While Maraulf had concentrated his forces to repulse the Red Duke’s attack, the knight had opened the way for the vampire’s more nimble slaves to penetrate the cemetery from behind.

‘Jeanot!’ Maraulf cried out. ‘We are attacked from behind! Break away! Fall back to the chapel!’

The knight’s orders must have been heard by the Red Duke. At once, the ferocity of the attack increased, a savage vitality infusing the skeletons and zombies trying to capture the trench. A spectral figure with a filmy white gown appeared among the bowmen, her beautiful face corroding into a leering skull as she opened her mouth and emitted a deafening shriek that brought men to their knees.

Maraulf clasped his hands against his helm, trying to block out the banshee’s scream. Even with her shriek piercing his brain like a piece of hot iron, the knight would not be swayed. Resolutely, he turned and raced back towards the chapel.

His sword licked out, slashing through the neck of a ghoul feasting upon the body of a pilgrim. The cannibal collapsed across his victim. A second ghoul reared up, her jaws caked in gore, a human toe caught between her fangs. Maraulf kicked out, his boot smashing the creature’s face into mush. Like a stricken cur, the ghoul whined and scurried away.

Maraulf turned away from the savage tableau and resumed his dash towards the chapel. He could see a gaunt figure in a shabby black coat standing before the steps of the chapel, his long hands reaching out towards the barred doors. No ghoul, this one, but a man. Maraulf’s guts churned with loathing. There was only one sort of mortal debased enough to traffic with vampires and ghouls. As a rule, the knight tried to remain dispassionate about killing, but the destruction of a necromancer was one pleasure no amount of pious serenity could quell.

Another pair of ghouls lurched up from their cannibalistic meals as Maraulf drew near the chapel. He brought his sword crunching through the shoulder of one, leaving the creature strewn across a grave, lifeblood jetting from the ghoul’s ruptured veins. The second monster pounced at him, long claws spread to rip the knight’s flesh. Maraulf twisted aside from the ghoul’s lunge, then brought his blade smashing down as the beast swept past. The sword chopped through the ghoul’s back, bisecting him cleanly above the waist. The mutilated monster’s momentum sent its severed halves rolling among the graves.

Renar spun about in alarm as the grim knight advanced. The necromancer raised his arms before him, almost in entreaty. Maraulf was unmoved. He could sense the power gathering about the evil conjurer. He pointed his sword at Renar, making it clear that the villain could expect no quarter.

The necromancer sneered, then unleashed the spell he had been conjuring. Maraulf felt a sharp burn against his breast as the little raven talisman he wore became red hot, flaring with energy as it absorbed the black magic directed against the knight. Renar’s sneer became an expression of terror as Maraulf continued to advance towards the chapel.

Suddenly, a new opponent came before Maraulf, a ghastly shape that lumbered out from the shadows of the chapel. Maraulf hesitated as the armoured skeleton raised its rusted sword and saluted him in the fashion of a knight issuing a challenge. There was no humanity in the witch-fires that glowed in the sockets of the wight-lord’s skull, but some element of the man yet lingered in the monster’s bones.

Maraulf did not deign to return the wight’s salute. Such proprieties were for the living, not the undead. The knight instead charged at the skeletal monstrosity, his sword flashing out in a deadly arc. The sweep of Maraulf’s sword passed the shoulder of his foe, the wight displaying unexpected agility as it dodged the attack. The fleshless skull grinned at Maraulf as the wight’s rusty sword cracked against the knight’s pauldron with such force the armour was almost torn from its fastenings.

There followed a grim duel, man against monster, living against undead. Blow for blow, strike for strike, the two combatants fought with equal skill. But skill was the least of the inequalities of this macabre duel. As seconds stretched into minutes, Maraulf’s vigour began to fade. The strain of his muscles, the fatigue of his flesh, the pain of his wounds, these began to sap the knight’s skill. Fear of failure plagued his every thought, polluting the purity of his swordsmanship. If he fell, Maraulf knew the chapel would be taken, the Red Duke would restore to hideous unlife his foul army.

The wight suffered no such distractions. Its muscles were dust, its flesh only a vague memory, its wounds no more than gashes stricken upon unfeeling bone. No fear stirred its mind, only the inviolable command issued by its master. Every moment, Maraulf grew weaker but the strength of the wight-lord remained constant.

In the end, Sir Corbinian’s blade slipped past Maraulf’s guard. The rusty sword passed through the knight’s armpit, stabbing deep into the body within the armour. The wight wrenched its blade free as the stricken Maraulf collapsed at its feet. Grimly, the skeleton raised the sword and saluted the mortally wounded knight.

The Red Duke watched as his slaves brought bodies out from the catacombs beneath the Chapel Sereine. Renar had been unable to completely efface the magical guards placed upon the tomb, but he had managed to reduce its efficacy enough to allow the undead to trespass within its walls.

The vampire cast an amused look at the emaciated necromancer. It was actually a brilliant idea, one so simple the Red Duke knew he might never have thought of it. Faced with death for failing to break the enchantment completely, Renar had made a desperate suggestion. If they could not raise the black knights from their tombs, then why not remove them from their tombs?

‘This had better work,’ the Red Duke threatened as his zombies brought the last pile of bones out from the chapel. The vampire glanced about the cemetery, at the fresh bodies strewn about the graveyard. After smashing through the last defences, the undead had been presented with the villagers cowering inside the chapel. Only a few of the peasants had escaped the massacre, fleeing into the forest. The ghouls were tracking them down even now.

‘I assure you, it will, your grace,’ Renar answered, trying to keep his voice from trembling. The necromancer gestured to the piles of bones laid out across the graveyard, each knightly corpse arranged into its original shape along with the remains of his horse. ‘The massacre of the peasants has saturated this place in dark power. Even the sanctity of the chapel cannot protect this place now.’

El Morzillo stamped its hooves as the Red Duke leaned down from the saddle. ‘Then be about your task,’ the vampire told Renar.

The necromancer almost choked as the foul breath of his undead master washed over him. Nodding hastily in agreement, Renar assembled his paraphernalia: black candles made from the fat of murdered men, the skull of a stillborn, three locks of hair plucked from the head of a hanged man, a vial of dirt from a sorcerer’s grave. Renar drew a circle about himself with the crushed bones of a mutant and sat down. His voice ringing across the graveyard, magnified by a force greater than that of fleshly lungs, the necromancer evoked the fell powers of darkness, drawing upon the terrible energies harnessed ages ago by dread Nagash, lord of the undead.

Bodies twitched as dark vapours swirled around them, seeping up from the very earth. The recently slaughtered peasants were the first to rise, their fresh bodies easily absorbing the foul energies of Dhar. Broken and butchered, the mangled bodies began to rise to their feet with awkward, jerky motions. The new zombies were hideous, their gory wounds fresh and crusted with blood, their clothes spattered with the filth of battle and death. Empty eyes stared from lifeless faces as the undead awaited the command of their master.

The ancient bones of the Red Duke’s black knights were slower to absorb the fell power evoked by the necromancer, but soon they too began to change. The shattered skeletons began to knit themselves back together, forming complete bodies once more. Men and horses came to their feet with a clatter of fleshless bones and rusty armour. The risen skeletons flexed their limbs, as though testing their restored motion and motivation. A semblance of will remained in the wights and each marched to its steed as its body was restored, mounting into decayed saddles, brandishing corroded swords and lances as they saluted their crimson-clad overlord.

The Red Duke smiled in satisfaction as he watched his army reform itself from its own destruction. Between the peasants of Mercal, the black knights from the catacombs and the buried dead of the cemetery, the vampire now had a force numbering not in the hundreds, but the thousands. He was ready to face this Duke Gilon and remove him from the throne bestowed upon him by a usurper.

Thoughts of his stolen dukedom turned the vampire away from the resurrection of his army. He focused instead upon the heavy casket his slaves had dragged out from the catacombs. Unlike the black knights, the body of Baron de Gavaudan had not stirred in response to Renar’s spell. It took a different kind of magic to revive a vampire.

The Red Duke gestured to a waiting pair of skeletons, armoured grave guard recruited from the ruins of the Crac de Sang. Between them, the grave guard bore a prisoner, the leader of the battle pilgrims who had fought to the last to protect the chapel. As a reward for their persistence, the Red Duke had marked Jeanot for a very special death. At his command, the grave guard bent the struggling man over the open coffin. Jeanot’s face stared down into the dusty bones of the vanquished Baron de Gavaudan.

One of the skeletons brought a rusty dagger slashing across the pilgrim’s throat, sending a torrent of blood streaming into the casket. The grave guard held their butchered victim over the coffin as his life dripped away. Only when the man was nothing but a dead shell did they let him sink to the ground, his bloodless body already drawing strands of Dhar into it.

Grey smoke erupted from the coffin as a terrible metamorphosis took place. The fresh blood of the slaughtered Jeanot reacted with the ancient bones of Baron de Gavaudan. Flesh and muscle began to grow upon the naked bones, hair began to sprout from the barren skull. In a matter of minutes, the vampire’s body had regenerated from the very dust of its dissolution.

The Red Duke watched impassively as a lean hand clawed at the edge of the coffin. Baron de Gavaudan’s twisted countenance leered out from the fading smoke as he pulled himself upright. The baron grinned crookedly at his lord. ‘Master,’ the creature hissed.

‘You failed me,’ the Red Duke pronounced. He gestured with his mailed fist and the grave guard converged upon the casket. Baron de Gavaudan struggled as the skeletons tried to push the lid of his casket back into place.

‘For four hundred and seventy eight years I have been trapped inside my own tomb,’ the Red Duke declared. He stabbed a finger at the twisted Baron de Gavaudan. ‘I have suffered because of your failure here. Now you will know the torment I endured. When the doors of that chapel are closed once more they will prevent anything undead from entering the tomb within.’ A cruel smile appeared on the Red Duke’s face. ‘Entering… or leaving.’

Terror crawled onto Baron de Gavaudan’s misshapen face. ‘No master! I have been faithful! I have carried out your orders!’ He was still protesting his loyalty when the grave guard slammed the lid of his coffin in place. Sternly, they bore the casket back into the chapel. The Red Duke watched them depart. Baron de Gavaudan would have a long time to contemplate his faithless treachery.

And a long time to think about how much he would give to taste blood again.

The Red Duke turned away from the chapel. A flicker of annoyance entered the vampire’s countenance as he noticed one of the bodies still unmoving upon the ground. The Red Duke motioned to Sir Corbinian. The wight-lord marched to the offending corpse, lifting it from the ground. The armoured body groaned in pain. The Red Duke recognized this not-quite-corpse now. It was the knight who had fought so vainly and so valiantly to deny him access to the chapel.

‘Bring him to me,’ the Red Duke commanded Sir Corbinian. The wight-lord bowed its head and dragged the mortally wounded knight towards the vampire. The Red Duke stared down at the dying Maraulf. He reached down and tore the helm from the knight’s head, smiling cruelly as he saw the haggard face of his enemy, the bloodless colour of his skin. Despite his fast approaching death, there was still a look of defiance in the knight’s eyes.

The Red Duke could have snapped Maraulf’s neck like a twig, but another idea had occurred to him. With Baron de Gavaudan consigned to an unquiet grave, the vampire would need someone to lead his army into battle. Someone with more stomach for the job than a peasant like Renar and more wits than a wight or banshee.

Coldly, the Red Duke pulled back the mail coif around Maraulf’s head, exposing the man’s neck. Realising what the vampire intended, the knight struggled feebly to pull away.

‘You have squandered your life defending these peasants,’ the Red Duke declared. ‘Now you shall serve a more noble master.’

Maraulf screamed as the vampire’s fangs tore into his throat.

CHAPTER XI

‘To oars ye scugs! This scupper’s headed straight ta Mannan’s casket!’

The deck of the Bretonnian carrack was a confusion of activity as sailors scurried about trying to follow the frantic commands of the ship’s mates. The loudmouthed seaman who pronounced the ship’s doom was struck in the nose by his furious captain. He crashed to the crazily leaning deck, his nose a red smear across his face.

For the passengers of the carrack, there seemed no doubt that the vessel was doomed. Three days out from Lashiek the ship had started to founder, water rushing into her hold. In the space of an hour, the carrack had started to list badly to port, defying the efforts of the crew to correct the tilt by shifting cargo and ballast.

Marquis Galafre d’Elbiq stood upon the quarter deck and surveyed the desperate attempt by the crew to save their ship. He was no seaman, but he knew their efforts were useless. He knew their efforts were useless because he knew what had happened to their ship.

The nobleman cursed Baron de Gavaudan under his breath. The scheming baron had betrayed them all. He wasn’t content to allow the poison and sickness afflicting the Duke of Aquitaine to run its course. He was too impatient to see his liege dead. Marquis Galafre had been taken into the baron’s confidence before the carrack had left Araby. The promise of increased rank and lands had been made if Galafre would ensure the duke never reached Aquitaine.

Galafre felt shame that he had accepted the baron’s offer. He had been a loyal vassal to the duke, following El Syf into battle across Estalia and Araby. But he was also a practical man. The duke would never recover from the dastardly poison his Arabyan ambushers had used on him. There was no dishonour in breaking allegiance with a corpse. He had his future to think about and that of his family. Baron de Gavaudan would be Steward of Aquitaine under the new duke. He would be the most powerful man in the dukedom, and there was no sense offending him needlessly.

Even so, Galafre could not still the sense of guilt that nagged at him. This latest display of the baron’s naked ambition only heightened his distaste for the entire plot. The baron’s agents had drilled holes into the hull and sealed them with salt plugs. After a few hours with the sea eroding them, the plugs dissolved enough that they crumbled away entirely, letting the sea rush into the hold.

Galafre could see the plot quite plainly in his head, for it had been suggested to him by the baron before the carrack set sail. It was a plan that offended the knight’s sensibilities. He had vowed to find another way to deal with the dying duke. Clearly, Baron de Gavaudan had been fond enough of his idea to sink the carrack that he’d found another agent to put his plan into action.

It was the act of a base villain! Galafre clenched his fist at his side. Whatever the baron had promised him, there was no honour in the knave! Why, he could almost believe the baron had sent the Arabyans to ambush the duke in the desert!

‘We must get his grace off this ship.’ The statement was made by the man standing beside Galafre. The marquis barely shifted his gaze. Earl Durand du Maisne’s first thought would be the welfare of the duke. It was small wonder the baron had not approached Durand with his offer. Father-in-law to King Louis or no, Durand would have cut the dog down before he finished describing his plot.

‘The crew may yet keep this tub afloat,’ Galafre said, but he made no especial effort to make the words sound convincing. It occurred to him that Baron de Gavaudan had intended to drown him along with the duke by this act of sabotage. He wasn’t as inclined to further the rogue’s ambitions now as he had been a few hours ago.

Durand shook his head. ‘We should prepare for the worst. “Trust in the Lady, but hobble your horse.” We should lower the longboats and put over provisions. If the sailors can save the ship, we can always put his grace aboard again.’

The ship’s captain, in between bellowing orders to his crew, had been paying attention to the exchange between his noble passengers. ‘If you will pardon my impertinence, my lords,’ the captain said, his voice both grim and apologetic. ‘I think Earl Durand has the right of it. Mannan’s got one hand around this ship already. A little tug from him and she goes to the bottom.’ The seaman grinned, displaying his blackened teeth. ‘A captain’s honour is to go down with his ship, but a duke is made for better things. Please, save his grace if you can. I’d find a poor place in the gardens of Morr with the death of a hero on my hands.’

‘Have your men lower the longboats,’ Durand told the captain. ‘We shall attend to his grace.’

Galafre shrugged. It was a plan of action at least and a part of him wanted to see Baron de Gavaudan’s face when they brought the duke back to Aquitaine despite his efforts to kill them all.

Aimee could feel her little heart pounding like a blacksmith’s hammer in her chest. It hurt to breathe, her tiny lungs felt like they were burning each time she drew air into them. Her legs were almost numb from the pain in her muscles, her skirt torn and tattered by brambles and thorns. But worst of all was the icy fear that made her body feel as though all the strength had been drawn out of it.

‘Run, Aimee! Run, and for Shallya’s sake, don’t look back!’

The terrified words of her mother still rang in her ears. She stifled a sob as she thought of her mother, lying sprawled across the gravestones, her leg caught in the splintered lid of a rotten coffin. There had been no thought of checking the ground when the monsters had broken into the chapel and they had been forced to flee into the cemetery. Her mother’s foot had broken through the surface of a shallow grave, ending her dash for freedom.

Aimee would have stayed with her mother. The thought of leaving her behind had been scarier than the monsters, but her mother had shouted at her and pushed her away. There was anger in her mother’s voice as she ordered the little girl to run.

She did cry as she thought of her mother being so angry with her. But it was better than thinking about those other sounds. She didn’t want to think they had come from her mother, those anguished shrieks. Almost, Aimee had turned to look back, but her mother’s warning kept her from doing so. She knew deep inside that if she looked back she would see something so terrible…

Aimee’s red-rimmed eyes went wide with fright as she heard running feet racing through the underbrush. She scrambled for the shelter of an old oak tree, nuzzling her small body down among the roots. She clapped a small hand across her mouth to stifle her whimpers. Her other hand covered one of her ears. She pressed the other side of her head against the tree, trying to block out the sound of running feet.

Since entering the forest, Aimee had heard the sound of running feet almost continuously. Some were the sounds of other people trying to get away. Some were the sounds of the things chasing after them. Sometimes the things caught the people. Then the night was ripped apart by horrible screams. Aimee didn’t want to hear any more of the screams.

The little girl crouched among the roots, her wide eyes peering into the dark. She didn’t want to hear what was going on in the forest, but she wouldn’t close her eyes. She didn’t know where she would go without her mother and father; in all her short life she had only once been beyond the borders of Mercal, and that was to attend a festival at the lord’s castle. She didn’t really know where that was, only that it had big rock walls and that knights lived there.

A tiny flicker of hope flashed through the child’s heart. If she could find the castle she could get the knights to help her! They would ride to the village on their white horses, their armour shining in the sun! They would make all the monsters go away and save her mother and everybody else!

Aimee removed her hands from her ear and from her mouth. She leaned away from the roots and listened to the sounds of the forest. It was important for her to be brave now, because the knights would only listen to a brave girl. She closed her eyes, wiping at her tears. She didn’t know how she would find the castle, but she knew that she had to.

From overhead, Aimee heard a sharp, hissing sound, like her old granny sucking air through her cracked teeth. The little girl turned her face upwards. Instantly, she was paralysed with fear.

Looking down at her, crouched upon the largest of the roots like some huge toad, was a fanged ghoul, his yellow eyes peering at her hungrily. The ghoul’s claws dug into the root, tearing into the pulp. A string of spittle dripped from his teeth, a famished growl rumbled from his belly.

Aimee screamed and leaped from her shelter. The ghoul dropped down from his perch, landing where the girl had been only a second before. His claws slashed at the fleeing child, ripping shreds of homespun from her dress. Growling angrily, the monster took off after her, scrambling across the ground on all fours.

The little girl raced through the black forest, feeling the stagnant breath of the ghoul at her back. Wild yells and bestial howls rose from the darkness, the sound of naked feet slapping against the dirt. Drawn by her screams and the hungry growls of her pursuer, other ghouls were rushing through the shadows, eager to rend and tear and chew the dainty morsel fleeing through the woods. Aimee could hear their lank bodies crashing through the brush, their sharp claws slashing at branches as they tore their way closer.

Horror kept her running when every muscle in her body told her to lay down and die. Terror sent the blood pumping through her shivering body, fear forced breath into her burning lungs. The screams of her mother echoed inside her skull.

The claws of the ghoul behind her slashed out, whipping through her hair. Other monstrous cannibals came loping out from the trees, converging upon Aimee’s course from either side. The girl screamed, crying out to the gods.

The back of the first ghoul’s hand slammed into the small of Aimee’s back, knocking her to the ground. The monster leered at her, licking his fangs as he saw blood oozing up from the girl’s skinned knee. Other ghouls closed in upon her, forming a cordon around their helpless prey.

‘Foul varlet!’ a fierce voice cried out. ‘Here’s a supper of steel for your foul heart!’

The lead ghoul shrieked as two feet of steel was thrust into its chest. The creature wilted upon the sword, collapsing as the blade was withdrawn. Aimee looked up with wonder as a towering knight stepped out from the darkness, placing himself between her and the monsters.

Sir Leuthere glared at the skulking ghouls, watching as the cowardly creatures cringed away from his sword. Like a pack of starving mongrels, the cannibals circled warily around the knight. ‘Base villains!’ Leuthere spat. ‘You have stomach to chase a little girl, but no spleen for fighting a grown man!’

The ghouls spat and snarled at Leuthere, but made no move to close upon him. At the same time, the knight did not press forwards. He knew the monsters were only waiting for one of their number to occupy his sword. Then the whole pack would set upon him.

If such was their plan, the cannibals were in for a ghastly surprise. So fixated were they upon Leuthere and Aimee, they did not notice Count Ergon until the second knight lashed out with his sword, the weapon’s keen edge hewing through the neck of one ghoul and sending its head bouncing into the bushes.

The unexpected attack broke the feeble courage of the ghouls. Whining like whipped curs, the degenerate cannibals fled, scattering back into the forest. Count Ergon made to chase after the fleeing monsters.

‘No,’ Leuthere said. ‘Let them go. They’re not important and you’d never catch them on foot.’

Count Ergon gazed down at the shivering little girl clinging to Leuthere’s armoured leg. ‘Then by the Lady I’ll ride the vermin down!’ he swore. ‘Where’s your man with the horses! Bring up my destrier, you craven knave!’

The clatter of hooves and the nervous whinny of horses sounded from the darkness. Vigor strode out from behind the trees, leading a small herd of animals. To his own pony and Leuthere’s destrier had been added a pair of fleet-footed coursers and a heavy-limbed packhorse taken from the du Maisne stables, as well as the enormous black warhorse bearing the arms of the count himself. Count Ergon wiped the blood from his blade and sheathed his sword as he marched towards his steed.

‘We can’t leave the girl,’ Leuthere protested as Count Ergon climbed into his destrier’s saddle.

‘Let your man take care of her,’ the count answered, his voice bristling with impatience. ‘By the grail, don’t you realize this scum may put us back on the vampire’s trail!’

Leuthere glowered at the count. ‘I’ll not abandon a child to the night for sake of vengeance,’ he said. Turning his back to the bristling count, Leuthere focused his attention on Aimee. ‘What are you doing alone in the woods, little one?’ he asked. ‘Where is your home?’

Aimee stifled her tears. She had to be brave now, because the knights wouldn’t listen to her if she was afraid. Stiffening her back, choking back her fear, the little girl answered Leuthere. ‘I’m from Mercal, but nobody’s there now. The holy knight said we should all go to the chapel because bad monsters were coming. But when they came they got into the chapel too and everybody had to run away.’ Despite her effort at control, fresh tears began to stream down her cheeks. ‘Please, you have to go help my mummy! She’s in the graveyard and the monsters will get her!’

Count Ergon bit his lip, fury filling his face. ‘By the Lady, I’ll cut down every last grave-cheating abomination and leave its bones for the crows!’ He spurred his horse forwards, marching it so that he loomed over Leuthere. Aimee cringed away from the fearsome destrier, hiding behind the younger knight.

‘Leave the girl to your man, d’Elbiq,’ Count Ergon said. ‘We have to catch these animals while the trail’s still hot.’

Leuthere slowly rose. Gently he led Aimee towards Vigor and the horses. The little girl was uncertain of the crook-backed servant, but after an injunction from Leuthere to be brave, she allowed the man to lift her up onto the back of his pony.

‘Don’t worry about the trail going cold,’ Leuthere told Count Ergon as he climbed into the saddle of his own warhorse. ‘I know where the Red Duke is going. This holy knight she speaks of must be Sir Maraulf, guardian of the Chapel Sereine. He told me the Red Duke would strike at Mercal. He said the vampire left something in the chapel, something he was going to come back for.’

‘Then we ride for the chapel,’ Count Ergon snarled.

‘The two of us? Alone?’ Leuthere asked. ‘I know you want to avenge your family. I know you want to take revenge for your son’s death…’

‘You have no idea how I feel, d’Elbiq!’ Count Ergon snapped.

Leuthere’s gaze was like ice as he glared at the nobleman. ‘Yes I do. I know what it means to lose a son because I watched that poison eat away at my uncle everyday. I watched Earl Gaubert’s mind become more and more twisted until there was nothing left but the thought of revenge. And I saw where that terrible bloodlust led him.’

‘Then you know better than to try and stop me.’

Leuthere waved his hands in exasperation. ‘Think!’ he pleaded. ‘We can’t fight the Red Duke and his army alone! However many of them we destroy, they will overwhelm us in the end!’

Count Ergon sneered at the younger knight. ‘I only need to kill the vampire,’ he said. ‘Stay behind with the peasants if your courage fails you. The d’Elbiqs were ever a pack of yellow-bellied cowards.’ The nobleman did not spare further words on Leuthere. Digging his spurs into the flanks of his steed, he set off at a gallop along the forest path.

Leuthere cursed under his breath. ‘Stay here with the girl,’ he told Vigor. ‘If we’re not back before dawn or if you hear anything moving among the trees that isn’t a horse, then get out of here and take her someplace safe.’

Vigor waved at the knight as he galloped off into the darkness in pursuit of Count Ergon. The peasant felt a pang of disappointment at being left behind. He knew Leuthere was riding into certain death and he knew it was not concern for Count Ergon that drove him to such desperation. He knew, because the same mix of shame and guilt burdened his own heart.

A cruel smile twisted the lean features of Renar’s face as he looked out across the ranks of undead cavalry marching behind the Red Duke’s banner. The black knights were fearsome apparitions, their skeletal bodies draped in mouldering burial shrouds, rusting breastplates and corroded helmets clinging to their bones, crumbling scraps of barding dangling about their fleshless steeds. Here, the necromancer thought, was a force that would pay the arrogant knights of Aquitaine back in their own coin. He was almost eager to see the Red Duke unleash his mounted wights upon Duke Gilon’s army.

The necromancer glanced nervously at the black clad knight riding beside the Red Duke. Somehow, he had expected the knight’s aura of menace to lessen after he became a vampiric thrall of the Red Duke. Instead, Renar found himself even more anxious around the fledgling vampire. In life, the knight’s purpose had been to kill men like Renar. The necromancer couldn’t shake the impression that even as one of the undead, the same idea was fixed in the dark knight’s mind.

Renar bit down on his anxiety and pushed his way through the decayed ranks of zombie foot soldiers to join the Red Duke and his entourage. He cursed for the thousandth time the loss of the horse he had taken from the Chateau du Maisne. His steed now was a shivering old plough horse from Mercal, an animal so decrepit it could only become more limber as a zombie.

‘Your grace,’ the necromancer addressed the Red Duke as he rode up alongside the vampire. He was careful to place the Red Duke between himself and the dark knight. ‘If we continue along this road we shall reach the barrow mounds of the horse lords. The ancient kings were buried with their entire households. Horses, chariots, entire companies of warriors, all walled up inside the mounds by the old druids.’

Renar smiled, imagining the bones of the ancients marching alongside their army. With the horse lords summoned from their barrows the Red Duke would be in command of an undead horde such as Bretonnia had never seen. The vampire would be able to extend his Kingdom of Blood beyond Aquitaine. He could conquer Quenelles and Brionne, perhaps even Bordeleaux and Carcassonne. He could seize the graves of the vanquished Cuileux and summon those bold knights from their crypts. With such a host they would be able to sweep every noble in Bretonnia into the sea.

It was a plan that had inspired the necromancer as he watched the dead of Mercal rise from their graves. The very presence of the Red Duke seemed to augment Renar’s own powers. Never before had he been able to summon and maintain so many skeletons and zombies. This, he thought, was what true power felt like.

As they marched from the Chapel Sereine, he had broached his plan to the Red Duke. Then, the vampire had been pleased by the plan, almost excited by the prospect of smashing Duke Gilon with a legion of the ancient dead.

Now, the vampire only scowled at Renar.

‘I do not need the hoary dead to march under my banner,’ the vampire snarled. ‘When I have the support of the Prophetess Isabeau, every able man in Aquitaine will be forced to recognize me as their rightful lord. The Usurper King will have no claim upon my lands. He cannot question the word of the prophetess. To do so would be to deny the Fay Enchantress and the Lady of the Lake herself. Even a treacherous king like Louis would not dare such an outrage.’

Renar sagged in the saddle, all the air draining out of him in a long sigh. ‘Your grace, Isabeau has been dead three hundred years and more. Iselda is now the Prophetess of the Tower.’

The vampire sneered at Renar, displaying his fangs. ‘What does a mere peasant know of such matters?’ The Red Duke raised an eyebrow as he noted that the necromancer was mounted. ‘And why do you ride beside your betters?’

‘The horse was distempered, your grace,’ was Renar’s snide reply. ‘It would be unseemly to risk injury to a noble by having them ride an unbroken beast.’

The Red Duke waved aside Renar’s reply. ‘See that the horse is returned to its owner when its disposition improves,’ the vampire said. Suddenly he sat straight in his saddle, staring with some confusion at the road ahead. ‘This is not the way to Lake Tranquil and the Tower of Wizardry!’

‘It is a short cut, your grace,’ Renar said.

‘Don’t you think I know the lay of my own domain?’ the Red Duke snarled. He raised his armoured hand, motioning the column to halt. The clatter of fleshless bones on rusty armour was almost deafening as the marching undead came to rest.

The Red Duke studied the fields and forest around them, his supernaturally keen vision piercing the veil of night as though the land were lit by the noonday sun. The vampire pointed his fist towards the northeast. ‘The tower lies in that direction,’ he declared, spurring El Morzillo forwards. With blind obedience, the rest of the undead left the road and followed their master across the dusty fields.

Renar rolled his eyes but urged his horse to follow the vampire. Later, when the Red Duke was capable of listening to reason, he’d be able to steer the vampire back towards the barrow mounds and Renar’s plan. Until then, Renar would have to just make the best of the situation and wait for this fit of madness to pass.

At least there would be no lack of opportunity to practise his black art, the necromancer reflected. When the Red Duke was like this, he had the endearing habit of razing any village they passed which he did not recognize, decrying the inhabitants as intruders and trespassers. And after nearly five hundred years, there were few villages in Aquitaine the vampire would still recognize.

Sir Leuthere tethered Gaigun to a withered tree at the edge of the forest. Count Ergon’s huge black destrier was similarly tied only a few feet away. Cautiously, Leuthere drew his sword and crept out from the trees.

The cemetery was eerily silent. All across the graveyard Leuthere could see the marks of battle: the trenches and earthworks built by the peasants, pools of blood, severed limbs, and the chewed remains of those caught beneath the teeth of the ghouls. But of a whole body there was no sign, despite the evidence of what must have been a horrible fray. The knight didn’t like to think about why the bodies had been removed. Or how.

Sounds rose from behind the lonely marble façade of the chapel itself. Leuthere circled warily around the structure, bracing himself for any manner of monstrous foe. He breathed a little easier when he saw that the pounding noise came from Count Ergon. The nobleman was banging upon the heavy stone doors of the chapel with his sword, trying to force his way inside. The scrape of Leuthere’s boot on a gravestone brought the older knight spinning around in alarm.

‘No sign of the Red Duke, I take it?’ Leuthere asked.

Count Ergon shrugged his shoulder towards the stone doors. ‘Not unless he’s down there.’ He turned and squinted at the horizon. ‘Sun will be coming up soon. The graveworm may have gone to ground.’

Leuthere pointed to a patch of black clouds away to their south. ‘The old stories say the Red Duke could cloak himself inside a storm so the sun wouldn’t harm him.’

‘I want to check this place just the same,’ Count Ergon said, returning his attentions to the heavy doors. Already the blows from his sword had chipped away the grail carved into the stone panels. ‘I need to be sure,’ he added between grunts as he began hammering away again.

‘Let me help you,’ Leuthere said, sheathing his blade and walking over to join Count Ergon.

‘I need no charity from a d’Elbiq,’ Count Ergon snapped.

‘And I have none to give a du Maisne,’ Leuthere returned. ‘Sir Maraulf said the Red Duke wanted something inside the chapel. Before we leave here, I want to find out what it was.’

The younger knight pressed his back against the heavy door and exerted his full strength. It began to shift. A sour expression came upon Count Ergon’s face. He slammed his sword back into its sheath with a frustrated oath, then helped Leuthere push against the door.

Slowly, with jerks and shudders, the door began to swing inwards, its bottom grinding against the marble floor of the chapel. Chips of stone clattered into the darkness, echoing from the chapel’s cold walls.

As soon as the doorway swung open, both knights were bowled over as a tremendous force slammed into them. The two men crashed to the ground, the breath driven from their lungs by the furious impact. A bestial voice snarled down at them.

‘My gratitude, fools! My master left me to starve, but instead I find two succulent morsels to quench my thirst!’

Leuthere looked up to see the grisly creature looming over them. It was pale and withered, the blackened armour of a knight hanging loose about its shrivelled husk. One arm was curled against its chest, even more scrawny than the rest of its wasted frame. Half of the creature’s face was contorted into a hungry leer, the other half dripped in idiot fashion.

‘Vampire!’ Leuthere decried the creature.

‘But not the Red Duke!’ cursed Count Ergon.

A tittering giggle rasped from the vampire’s withered face. ‘The Red Duke,’ the vampire repeated. ‘His enemies gather all around him.’ The creature pointed its emaciated claw at Leuthere. ‘A d’Elbiq,’ it pronounced. ‘And a du Maisne,’ it added, gesturing at Count Ergon. The vampire tapped its own chest. ‘And the Baron de Gavaudan. All the old enemies. The Red Duke is doomed to fight his past.’

‘Where is he?’ Count Ergon demanded.

Baron de Gavaudan laughed, a sound as sinister and cruel as the crack of a torturer’s whip. ‘Let’s find him together!’ the vampire hissed, lips pulling away from glistening fangs.

Like a panther, Baron de Gavaudan pounced upon Count Ergon, crushing the nobleman to the ground. The vampire’s claw smashed down upon his swordarm, bruising it to the very bone. The old knight cried out in pain, his entire arm going numb from the blow.

Baron de Gavaudan twisted his opponent’s head around, snarling as Leuthere rose from the ground in a lunging dive, his outswept arms catching the vampire and driving it from Count Ergon’s chest. The crazed creature writhed from Leuthere’s grip, turning the knight’s dive into an uncontrolled roll into the cemetery. The monster’s claw tore at Leuthere, tearing the gorget from around his neck, shredding the mail coif beneath.

Leuthere’s fingers closed about the dagger hanging from his belt. Desperately he pulled the blade free and stabbed it into the vampire’s body. Again and again he drove the steel into the baron’s withered carcass. The angle of attack was too low to threaten the monster’s black heart, all Leuthere’s efforts could do was annoy his foe. But it was enough to distract the vampire and keep its fangs from his throat.

Hissing in anger, the baron seized the top of Leuthere’s helm and savagely drove the knight’s head into one of the gravestones. The marker cracked apart under the impact, even with the quilt padding under his coif, Leuthere felt his brains rattling inside his skull. Stunned, he flopped helpless beneath the vampire.

Baron de Gavaudan grinned and leaned down to worry the throat of his victim.

‘You forgot to break both my arms,’ Count Ergon roared. His battered arm hanging limp at his side, the nobleman gripped his sword in his left hand and delivered a brutal slash across the vampire’s spine.

The vampire shrieked in agony, skin blistering around the cut. Baron de Gavaudan fell to the ground, his one good hand pawing at his back, trying to reach his burning wound.

Count Ergon kicked the crippled monster, snapping its head back with enough force to kill anything that could still call itself human. The vampire’s head lolled obscenely upon its broken neck. The creature struggled to pull itself upright, but its broken back left it writhing on the ground.

Count Ergon glared down at the monster. He gestured at the vampire with his sword, displaying the bulb of garlic he held against the hilt, the same bulb of garlic he had rubbed against the edge of his blade. ‘One of the peasants must have dropped this during the battle,’ he told the vampire. ‘I decided to put it to good use.’ Count Ergon stabbed the point of his sword into one of the baron’s knees, the vampire’s flesh blistering from the garlic-stained steel.

‘I’ll ask this again, bloodworm; where’s the Red Duke?’ Count Ergon pressed home his question by pressing his sword deeper into the baron’s flesh. The vampire answered him with a spiteful hiss. The nobleman shrugged and cast his gaze skyward. ‘Suit yourself. Dawn’s breaking anyway.’

Baron de Gavaudan’s eyes were wide with terror as he heard the count’s words. The crippled vampire thrashed about, trying to free himself from the knight’s sword, but every exertion only caused him more pain. In a matter of moments, the first light of day blazed across the roof of the chapel, bathing the vampire in its purifying light. The baron opened his mouth to shriek, but already his flesh was crumbling into dust. The vampire’s eyes melted into his collapsing skull, his hair shrivelling as though set beneath a flame. The rest of the creature quickly followed, disintegrating as completely as salt plugs dumped into the sea. In a matter of minutes, the only trace of Baron de Gavaudan was a stench in the air.

Count Ergon watched every moment of the vampire’s dissolution, wishing every second that it was the Red Duke rather than one of the monster’s slaves. When the last of Baron de Gavaudan was gone, the count turned and looked towards the south. He could see the black clouds Leuthere had mentioned. It was there he would find the Red Duke.

Holding his injured arm, Count Ergon began to walk back to his horse. The painful moans of Leuthere stopped him. He glanced at the young knight and clenched his fist.

As much as it offended him, the d’Elbiq had saved his life. Feud or no feud, revenge or no, Count Ergon knew he couldn’t leave Leuthere like this.

Bitterly, the count turned a last longing gaze at the black clouds receding into the south.

CHAPTER XII

A cloud of smoke rose from the burning villages, a black pall of death that rolled out over the crystal waters of Lake Tranquil. The sound of axes felling timber rang from the forest as tree after tree collapsed to the earth. Fields and pastures were trampled underfoot as the Red Duke’s army scoured the land.

The vampire watched from the top of a rocky knoll as his troops, living and undead, carried out his orders. Not a single inhabitant of the region would be spared, be it man, child or beast. When he was finished, the land about the Tower of Wizardry would be a desolation to match the most abhorrent desert in Araby. The wasteland would be a monument of terror, a testament of his power and authority.

In the fields, the Red Duke’s engineers set about constructing the siege machines he would need to bring down the ancient fortress. Great towers of timber covered in hides ripped from the flesh of slaughtered livestock, giant trebuchets armed with masonry plundered from the rubble of grail chapels and shrines to the Lady, huge battering rams and immense mangonels, spear-hurling ballistae and corkscrew-shaped bores. It was an arsenal the likes of which had never been seen before in Aquitaine.

There was something else in the fields never seen before in Aquitaine. The Red Duke shifted his gaze from his living vassals to his undead slaves. He watched as gangs of zombies lifted great wooden stakes into the air. Upon the point of each, a captured peasant writhed. The zombies had already erected a small forest of impaled prisoners. By the time they finished the Red Duke’s grove would stretch all the way to the shores of Lake Tranquil. It would dwarf the vampire’s garden at the Crac de Sang.

From her balcony, the Prophetess Isabeau would have a fine view of the vampire’s forest. It would take many days for the impaled peasants to die and the faithless witch would be able to enjoy every excruciating moment. The cries and moans of the dying would sing to her as she slept and welcome her when she awoke. She would be able to watch as the crows and jackdaws flitted about the forest, indifferent whether they supped upon the dead or the dying.

The Red Duke grinned up at the tower, sneering as he saw the lone woman upon the high balcony. She had brought this upon these people, not he. She had refused to acknowledge his right to rule Aquitaine. She had refused to bestow upon him the favour of the Lady. Isabeau had thrown her lot in with that of the usurper, the treacherous cur who dared call himself Louis the Righteous.

The witch had tried to kill him when he had ridden to the tower to ask for her support and the Lady’s blessing. Her spells had seared his flesh, scorched his armour. If he had still been mortal, she would have succeeded where all of Baron de Gavaudan’s assassins had failed. But the Red Duke was more than mortal now, and he had endured. The best the witch could do was drive him from her tower.

Now he was back, and with his army, the Red Duke would break Isabeau’s fortress. He would see the witch grovel at his feet, begging him for mercy. Gladly would she bestow upon him the Lady’s favour before he allowed her to die.

Aquitaine was his! It belonged to him, now and forever! Neither the Lady nor her treasonous servants would deny the Red Duke his birthright!

The vampire’s eyes narrowed with hate as he glared at the tower. ‘When this is over, you will regret betraying me, witch! I’ll tear this place down stone by stone and drag your carcass from the rubble! There are fates worse than death and, woman, you shall know them all!’

‘You have not told me how it was that you happened to be following this monster.’

Sir Leuthere had dreaded the question, dreaded it ever since Count Ergon had decided to join him on his hunt to destroy the Red Duke. He leaned back in his saddle, his hands folded across the horn. He stared at the long mane of the courser Count Ergon had given him, not seeing the horse, seeing instead the body of his uncle twitching above the Red Duke’s tomb. Seeing the Countess du Maisne butchered in the courtyard of her home. Seeing the cruelty inflicted upon Sir Armand du Maisne. There was no way he could tell the old knight the truth – that he rode to atone for Earl Gaubert’s evil, that it was his uncle who had called this horror from its grave.

Leuthere turned and looked back at Vigor, willing the peasant to silence. Astride his pony, the little arms of the girl wrapped about his middle, the huge warhorses following behind, Vigor had enough to worry about without adding the fury of Count Ergon to his woes. He gave Leuthere a slight nod of understanding. Whatever the knight said, Vigor would not contradict him.

‘I followed the vampire after he killed Earl Gaubert,’ Leuthere said, voicing what small part of the truth he felt able.

Count Ergon nodded his head in grim understanding. ‘We both seek out this fiend so we may avenge our dead.’ A flicker of pain crept onto his face. ‘I must thank you for saving my life in the cemetery.’ Count Ergon winced as each word left his mouth. ‘It comes hard to me to speak kindly to a d’Elbiq.’

‘The balance is even,’ Leuthere sighed. ‘You saved me from de Gavaudan too, remember. I won’t ask a du Maisne to accept my gratitude, but you have it just the same.’

‘The balance is even,’ Count Ergon repeated, mulling the words over. He fixed Leuthere with an imperious gaze. ‘See that you remember that. You don’t owe me any courtesy. I don’t owe you any.’

Slowly, Leuthere let his right hand drop from the horn of his saddle so it would be in easy reach of his sword. He watched Count Ergon carefully. The nobleman was still favouring his left arm after the fight with Baron de Gavaudan. It was an advantage Leuthere intended to remember.

‘We agreed to set the feud aside,’ Leuthere said.

‘And so it is,’ Count Ergon told him. ‘But I will say one other thing. I do not know what regard you held Earl Gaubert in, but I will say it can only pale beside the love I had for my son. When we find the vampire, he is mine to slay.’

Leuthere did not flinch as he met Count Ergon’s stern gaze. ‘A d’Elbiq has just as much right to honour as a du Maisne,’ he said, his voice cold and firm. ‘If my chance comes, I will not stand aside for any man.’

Count Ergon pulled back on the reins of his courser, stopping the horse in the middle of the dirt road they had been following. ‘I will avenge my son,’ he warned Leuthere.

‘And I will redeem my honour,’ the younger knight retorted. A dangerous tension filled the air. Leuthere’s hand closed about the hilt of his sword. Count Ergon awkwardly reached for his own weapon with his left hand.

Vigor spurred his pony forwards, trying to get between the two knights before they came to blows. ‘Don’t you think we should catch the vampire first, my lords?’ the peasant asked, putting on his most ingratiating expression.

‘We have only to follow the vultures,’ Count Ergon answered, nodding his head at a circle of carrion birds wheeling in the distance. The knight tightened his hold on his reins, leaving his sword sheathed. ‘This will wait, Sir Leuthere,’ he told the other knight. ‘But it will not wait long.’

Leuthere felt the threat of Count Ergon’s words, all the old hate of the feud rising under the nobleman’s provocation. He knew it was more than prideful arrogance that made the count so obdurate, but that knowledge did not lessen the anger growing within him. Only the oath he had given the count kept Leuthere from drawing his sword. Leuthere’s honour had been impinged enough by the deeds of his uncle, it did not need to suffer further indignity.

‘As you say, du Maisne,’ Leuthere hissed. ‘This will wait.’ The knight let his hand fall back to the horn of his saddle. He stood in his stirrups, using the extra height to peer over the thick hedges that bordered the road. They had entered a region of bocage, rolling fields separated by winding ridges and sunken lanes bordered by thick hedgerows which acted as living fences.

The bocage country made travel slow, the lanes curling like serpents through the fields, twisting first one way and then another. Leuthere considered themselves fortunate it was not raining, for it seemed the farmers had engineered the sunken lanes to double as drainage ditches during the rainy season. The knight considered that things were bad enough without navigating a mire of mud and agricultural runoff.

Following the Red Duke’s army had been easy enough. As Count Ergon had said, all one needed to do was follow the vultures. The vampire’s horde had left a swathe of destruction behind it, burnt out villages and manors, not a living soul left in them. In some villages, the Red Duke’s viciousness had been especially pronounced, the entire population impaled upon stakes or lynched and hung from trees. In others, the vampire’s army had displayed a restrained, almost delicate touch. Porridge still smouldered over flickering embers, flagons of mead sat untouched in the taverns, bundles of wheat were piled outside the mills. Leuthere wondered if the people in these villages had been forewarned of the Red Duke’s advance and fled before his army, hiding in the wilds until they decided it was safe to return.

The vampire’s march displayed neither rhyme nor reason as far as Leuthere could tell. First the undead had been heading south, plundering graveyards along the way. Then the horde had abruptly turned northwards. Why the sudden change, Leuthere did not know, but it was certain there seemed an element of haste behind their march now. While the undead continued to despoil villages, they no longer stopped to loot the cemeteries. For a time, the knight dared to hope that Duke Gilon’s army was pursuing that of the vampire; however, if any force gave chase to the undead it left no trace of its presence.

A troubling thought occurred to Leuthere as he gazed out across the hedgerows. Perhaps the Red Duke was not being pursued. Perhaps instead the reason for the vampire’s haste was that he was himself pursuing something. The knight turned his eyes northward where a murder of crows circled above the smoking ruins of a farm. It came to Leuthere that he recognized that farm, indeed all of the surrounding terrain. This was the way to Lake Tranquil and the Tower of Wizardry. He had ridden this way many times to seek the serenity of the lake’s quiet shore.

The Prophetess Iselda! Leuthere could curse himself for not thinking of it before!

‘Perhaps we do not need to play hare and hound with the vampire,’ Leuthere told Count Ergon. He smiled as he saw the doubt on the nobleman’s face. The younger knight pointed with his armoured hand towards the northeast, beyond the burning farmstead. ‘If we strike in this direction we will reach the Tower of Wizardry and the Prophetess Iselda. Her magic is great. I have seen it for myself firsthand. If we appeal to her, she may use her powers to guide us to the Red Duke.’

‘But would she aid us?’ Count Ergon frowned. ‘She is a servant of the Lady. Of what concern to her the affairs of men?’

‘Iselda has given me aid once,’ Leuthere said, ‘I think she will help me again. The Red Duke is a danger to all Bretonnia, not just the lords of Aquitaine. I cannot think that the Lady would abandon her people to such evil.’ The knight watched the crows circling above the farm. ‘No, Iselda will help us,’ he said. ‘She knows the threat the Red Duke poses.’

Count Ergon nodded in agreement. ‘Then let us seek out the wisdom of the prophetess. My sword is eager to taste a vampire’s heart.’

For the rest of the day the two knights followed a meandering trail across fields and through gaps in the hedgerows. These were the same paths used by the farmers when tending their fields, a roundabout course that allowed the peasants to avoid the sunken lanes in times of flood. Progress through the bocage was slow but steady. If Leuthere had not travelled by these same paths dozens of times in the past, Count Ergon knew they would never have found their way. Even with the younger knight leading them, Count Ergon was sore pressed to make any kind of sense of where they were going.

‘You are sure you know the way?’ the nobleman asked for the hundredth time since they had left the sunken lanes.

Leuthere gave vent to an exasperated sigh. ‘If you’d like me to get us lost, keep distracting me,’ he grumbled. Standing in the stirrups, he peered over the hedgerows, studying the layout of the adjoining fields and matching them to the map locked inside his memory.

At once Leuthere dropped back into the saddle, his hand flying to his sword. He had other things to worry him now besides Count Ergon’s surly chatter. There were men on the other side of the hedgerow – armed men.

‘Someone’s on the other side of these hedges,’ Leuthere whispered to Count Ergon.

‘Undead?’ the nobleman asked, reaching left-handed for his own weapon.

‘No,’ Leuthere answered. ‘Living men, but bearing spears and bows. I don’t think they’ve seen us.’

The young knight turned around in his saddle to hiss a warning to Vigor. As he did so, he found that it was too late to tell Vigor about the men. He already knew. Seven scruffy-looking men in threadbare cloaks and dirty hoods were arrayed all around Vigor and the horses. One of the men held the pony’s reins in his hand, two others held the reins of the destriers. The other four held bows in their hands, arrows nocked to the strings and aimed at the two knights.

‘You can come out now, Robert,’ one of the bowmen called out. ‘We’ve gotta bead on these fine gen’lemen. They’s so much as look cross-eyed and they’ll be sproutin’ more feath’rs ‘n a old tuck gobbler.’

It was not an idle threat. The strength of the Bretonnian longbow was infamous, capable of piercing a coat of plates from a hundred yards away. These bowmen were much closer and their broadhead arrows would easily tear through the armour the two knights wore at such a short range.

A mob of dirty, unkempt men pushed their way through the hedgerow. Most of the men bore a crude spear with a flame-hardened wooden point, but several carried the same deadly longbows as the men who had ambushed the knights and a few even carried iron swords and axes. They cast ugly looks at the knights as they emerged from the hedges, several of them pausing to spit at the ground as they passed by.

‘Lo ‘n behold, th’ gallant nob’ty deigns take int’rest in th’ ‘fairs o’ th’ comm’n folk.’ The words came as little more than a guttural snarl from a bearded, bear-like peasant bearing a battered buckler and a bent sword in his huge, ham-like hands. ‘Where were ya’ lot when our homes were burnin’ ‘n our fam’lies bein’ run threw! All high ‘n lordy, gettin’ fat off’n our sweat! But when we needs ya, where’s our mighty nob’ty then!’

‘Have a care, ‘bert,’ one of the other peasants warned. ‘Mind y’r place ‘r they’ll string y’r neck!’

One of the bowmen sneered at the frightened speech. ‘I don’t see no rope. All I see is two nob pigeons waitin’ to be plucked.’ He drew back on the arrow nocked to his bow. ‘A groat says I put this one right in the old one’s eye!’

‘And a groat will get you very far, Pierre, when you’re hiding in the woods with all the other animals.’ The admonition came from an older peasant, his lean face still bearing dark soot-stains. By the quality of his clothes, he was probably a village hetman, burned out of his farm by the marauding undead.

‘Stay out of this, Otker!’ the bowman snarled.

Vigor straightened up as best he could and glared down at the murderous Pierre. ‘Sure, don’t listen to the one fellow talking sense!’ He snorted derisively. ‘You won’t have to wait for the vampire to kill you. Murder these nobs and they’ll send a hundred knights looking for you. Believe me they will. The nobs have a way of finding out about things and they avenge their own.’ He stared pointedly at Sir Leuthere, then shifted his gaze to Count Ergon. ‘They go crazy when they have kinfolk to avenge and even common sense won’t get in their way. Loose that arrow and you better hightail it for the Forest of Châlons. You might be able to hide out there for a year or so as an outlaw.’ Vigor shrugged, a gesture made somehow unsettling because of his deformity. ‘That is, if you don’t starve first or get eaten by beastmen.’

Fear crawled into Pierre’s eyes. Slowly the man lowered his bow, his shoulders slumping in defeat. Leuthere saw the doubt on the faces of the other peasants. These men weren’t really murderers, they were just angry and frightened, looking for someone to blame their misfortune on. Someone to lash out at.

‘I sympathize with your plight,’ the knight addressed the mob. ‘But trying to kill us isn’t going to bring back your dead or rebuild your farms. It most certainly won’t stop the Red Duke.’

Leuthere watched the reaction as he invoked the fearsome name of the legendary fiend. Gasps rose from the peasants, several men dropping to their knees and making the sign of Shallya, calling on the goddess of mercy for protection against this nightmarish monster.

‘The Red Duke,’ Otker repeated with a shudder, leaning heavily on the scythe he carried. ‘It was the Red Duke who destroyed our homes, killed our folk?’ He shook his head and grimaced. ‘After all these years, the Red Duke has returned.’

‘His stay will be a short one,’ Count Ergon vowed, his voice a venomous growl.

The bear-like Robert scoffed at the nobleman’s boast. ‘It’d take ‘n army to reach th’ monster, ‘n th’ Green Knight hi’self to lay him ‘n his grave! What’re two lone knights suppos’d to do agin’st such a fiend!’ An angry murmur swept among the peasants as Robert voiced his scornful doubt.

Leuthere raised his hand, motioning the mob to silence. Long years of deference and servitude made the peasants respond almost instinctively. ‘You are right to be doubtful, but if there is a way to stop this monster before he can hurt anyone else, then it is our obligation to try.’

‘They’re mad,’ Pierre exclaimed. ‘The both of ‘em! No need to stick ‘em with arrows, they’re gonna do the job for themselves!’

‘Damn your churlishness!’ Count Ergon growled. ‘The vampire killed my son, my wife and my servants! Anything worth calling himself a man would hunt down this scum if he were the Blood God himself!’

‘We intend to seek guidance from the prophetess,’ Leuthere said. ‘Perhaps her magic can show us a way to destroy the Red Duke.’

An uneasy silence fell upon the peasants. They glanced anxiously at one another, each hoping for one of his fellows to speak first. It was Otker the hetman who finally broke the silence.

‘You intend to go to the tower?’ he asked.

‘That is our plan,’ Count Ergon said, irritation in his tone. The nobleman was growing irritated at wasting time with these men.

Otker nodded. ‘Then you’d better leave your horses here,’ he said. He smiled as he saw the suspicion that flashed across the faces of the two knights. ‘We’ll take care of them for you,’ he promised. ‘Every man here knows the only thing more stupid than killing a knight is stealing his horse.’

Slowly, with some reluctance, Leuthere and Count Ergon dismounted.

‘What about the girl, my lord?’ Vigor asked. Aimee continued to cling to the man’s waist, making the prospect of dismounting even more awkward for the crippled peasant.

‘Is there someone who could look after the girl?’ Leuthere asked Otker. ‘She doesn’t have any kinfolk, her village was wiped out by the Red Duke.’

‘I’ll see she gets the best of care,’ Otker promised. One of the bowmen slung his weapon over his shoulder and lifted the little girl from the pony’s back. The child resisted, trying to maintain her grip on Vigor’s back. Gently, Vigor worked her hands loose and the bowman took her away.

‘A word of warning, my lords,’ Otker told the knights. ‘We’ll have to be careful where we’re going. If you want to get close enough to see the tower, then stay quiet and keep your head down.’

Otker and two of the bowmen led Sir Leuthere, Count Ergon and Vigor into a dense stand of trees several fields from where the peasant mob had ambushed them. The trees ran along one side of the bocage country, eventually connecting with a forest. The going was rough, the ground uneven and overgrown with brambles. It was a strange sort of journey, for the woods were entirely silent, devoid of the rustling and scurrying of small animals, absent of the whistles and chirps of birds. Even the flies, a persistent nuisance in Aquitaine this time of year, were gone. It was as though every living thing in the forest had fled or was in hiding.

Darkness found the men several hours into their woodland hike. Several times Count Ergon complained about leaving the horses behind. It would have been quicker to skirt the edge of the forest and dismount closer to where they were going. After a time, even Leuthere began to echo the nobleman’s sentiment. Otker, however, insisted that the woods offered the only cover from spying eyes. If the knights wanted to see the tower, then their only hope was to remain unseen.

When the sounds of axes chopping wood reached their ears, it seemed like the roar of thunder after the silence they had become accustomed to. Otker raised a warning finger to his lips, motioning for the knights to stay close behind him. The bowmen nocked arrows to their strings and spread out, warily watching the shadows.

Count Ergon did not need to be told when they drew near the enemy. He was the first to recognize the rancid stink in the air, the sickly scent of decaying flesh and dark magic. At once, the old knight grew tense, his right arm reflexively moving towards his sword until a spasm of pain stopped the motion. He scowled at his injured arm and used his left hand to draw his blade.

‘Woodcutters,’ Otker whispered. He pointed three fingers to their left. Dimly, through the darkness, the men could see a trio of grisly creatures awkwardly felling timber, their fleshless bones almost seeming to glow in the moonlight. ‘The woods are full of them.’

‘Soon there will be a few less,’ Count Ergon promised. He started towards the walking skeletons. Otker dashed after the knight, gripping him by the arm.

‘They’re only after timber,’ Otker said. ‘They won’t even look our way if we don’t bother them.’

Count Ergon ripped his arm free from the peasant. ‘Coward,’ he cursed the man.

‘We’re not here to destroy the vampire’s slaves,’ Leuthere reminded the nobleman. ‘It’s the Red Duke we’re after, and our best chance to get him is to speak with Iselda.’

Reluctantly, Count Ergon nodded his head and turned back.

‘Perhaps once you’ve seen the tower you will change your mind, my lord,’ Otker said.

Another hour found the men at the northernmost edge of the woods. They had been forced to follow a circuitous route through the forest to avoid the undead woodcutters, which seemed to increase in number the farther they went. Several times, loping ghouls had come scuttling through the trees, but the loathsome scavengers had passed the lurking men by without noticing them.

Ahead, through the trees, the knights could see the Tower of Wizardry, the walls of the fortress standing stark in the moonlight. They could also see the fields around the tower, fields that now swarmed with activity. Pale, fleshless shapes were at work in the fields, not to till crops but to shape the timber that gangs of zombies and skeletons dragged from the forest. Hundreds of the undead were at work with saw and hammer, taking the logs and rendering them down into flattened planks and beams. Other skeletons worked to assemble the planks and beams into more complex constructions.

Before the knights’ eyes, the first siege tower rose above the field. The reason for the Red Duke’s journey north was now explained.

The vampire was besieging the Tower of Wizardry!

CHAPTER XIII

“I will not ask you to stay. I know your pride and your honour are too great for that. I know there is nothing that would make you forsake your duty to the king, nothing that would keep you from giving your sword to a just and righteous cause.’ Duchess Martinga closed her arms around her husband, pressing her soft lips against his neck. ‘Only promise me, promise me you will come back to me.’

‘The Lady herself could not keep me from your side,’ the duke said, hugging Martinga close to him. ‘We shall rout this villain Jaffar and drive his thieving corsairs out of Estalia and back into their deserts. I’ll be back before the harvest.’

The duchess pulled away from him. She lifted her face and smiled at his optimistic assurances, but the smile did not reach her eyes.

The duke noted Martinga’s unease. He bent his knee, kneeling before his wife. He took her little hand in his own, turning it over so that he could kiss the palm. ‘The king needs me. I am the best swordsman in Aquitaine, and that means in all of Bretonnia. He will need good fighting men if we are to free Estalia from the heathen.’

‘I know,’ Martinga assured him, but there was still a note of fear in her voice.

The duke rose to his feet, laughing at his wife’s anxiety, making a great display of nonchalant bravado. ‘Why carry on so?’ he asked. ‘I’ve been away before on far more perilous quests. Remember last summer when I helped Duke Chararic campaign against the orcs raiding his lands along the Upper Grismerie? Or when I joined Duke Arnulf to hunt down the dragon Gundovald? Or when I spent a month at the court of Duke Ballomer and had to endure the raw seafood diet of Lyonesse?’ He tried to tickle his wife’s throat as he made the last jest. Defiantly, she drew back.

‘Be serious,’ she said, trying to suppress a shudder. ‘I know you have done many bold and reckless things…’

‘Some would call them heroic,’ the duke quipped. ‘Most certainly anyone who has stared at a Lyonesse lobster lying sprawled in its enormity across his plate.’ He saw that his levity had not lightened Martinga’s mood. Contritely, he clapped a hand over his mouth and waved his hand in apology.

Martinga began to pace across the lush carpets of her sitting room, collecting her thoughts, trying to put into words the nameless dread that clutched her heart. Her steps carried her to the narrow window that allowed light and air into the chamber. She stared out the opening, watching the guards patrolling the castle walls, seeing the craftsmen and merchants navigating the narrow streets of the town beyond the castle as they brought their wares to market. Everything seemed so peaceful, so normal, that she could not help but think her fears to be childish and unfounded. But however she tried to rationalize them away, she could not rid herself of them.

‘There’s something… some dark force I don’t understand,’ she told the duke. ‘Every night I wake up and I can see it, a black shape looming over you. Reaching down to take you from me!’

‘You sound like the Prophetess Isabeau,’ the duke told her. ‘The next time you think you see this phantom, wake me so that I can see it too.’

Martinga’s face went pale. She rushed to her husband, taking his hands in hers. ‘I don’t ever want you to see it,’ she gasped. ‘It’s an omen, a warning! Something evil is waiting for you if you ride with the king!’

‘I can no more abandon the king than he would abandon me,’ the duke told her, his voice carrying a painful note, knowing his words would cause his wife hurt. ‘I have to join his crusade against the sultan.’

Martinga turned away. ‘I know you do,’ she said. ‘But be careful. Remember a foolish woman’s nightmares. ‘Don’t let the darkness take you from me.’

The Red Duke watched as his engineers began to assemble the first of the trebuchets that would batter the Tower of Wizardry into rubble. When he was finished here, he would leave no trace that a fortress had ever stood here. He would cast the ruins of the tower into Lake Tranquil stone by stone. He would raze the very foundations, undermine the crypts and cellars from below and send them crashing down into the very pits of hell. A hundred years and no man would be able to say where the tower had stood or dare to speak the name of the treacherous witch who was its mistress.

He thought of Martinga’s warning, that last day before he set out for Carcassonne and the Estalian frontier. She had spoken of a dark phantom, a black shadow reaching down to take him from her. He had always thought of the duchess as a calm, practical and iron-nerved woman. He had loved her because of her strong personality, the dignified courage only a member of the fair sex could ever lay claim to. She was not someone given to premonitions and nightmares. Perhaps that is why he hadn’t listened to her warning, had allowed himself to be unmoved by her dread.

But she had been right. Something evil had been waiting for him, to inflict upon him a fate worse than dragon’s breath and troll’s belly. A fate that had taken him from her, taken him away for all eternity. He would never enter the Gates of Morr, never see the peaceful gardens where his wife’s spirit had gone.

He was now the Red Duke, now and forever.

How was it that his wife, a woman without the arcane powers of a prophetess, had foreseen the horrible doom waiting for him at the end of his crusade? How was it that Isabeau, with all the magic and mystery of the grail damsels behind her, with the divine grace of the Lady flowing through her, how was it that she had failed to sense the Red Duke’s damnation?

There was only one answer: she had. Perhaps it was she who had turned the ear of King Louis. Perhaps it was Isabeau who had plotted the whole sordid plan to wrest the dukedom from its rightful lord and pass it to a usurping king.

The Red Duke glared up at the tower, watching as the prophetess walked about the balcony. She had changed her appearance, looking more youthful and dark than when she had cast him out from the tower. Her dress was of a sheer, body-hugging cut that he had never seen before, her long conical hat draped with ribbons of silk and feathered tassels. The vampire did not know what Isabeau was playing at, but if she thought a change of clothes and a bit of magic to alter her face would hide her from him, then she was sorely mistaken.

The Red Duke laughed grimly as he watched gangs of skeletons dragging long slender poles out into the field below the balcony. He knew how to break the woman’s spirit. Like all women, she would have little stomach for violence and barbarity. The vampire had learned much of both when he made war against the Arabyans. For now, the sharpened stakes lay upon the ground, but soon they would rise high over the fields, burdened with the screaming bodies of villagers and farmers. He would break the witch’s defiance.

The vampire growled irritably, snapping an order for Baron de Gavaudan to attend him. He was annoyed at the lack of progress being shown by his army. They should have captured hundreds of peasants by now. His skeleton warriors should already be well into planting a forest of the impaled before the tower walls. Instead they stood idle beside their piles of stakes, drawing the fire of the few bowmen hidden inside the fortress.

‘Where is de Gavaudan!’ the Red Duke roared, kicking at the zombie polishing his boots. The creature toppled back, its jaw broken by the vampire. Mindlessly, the rotting corpse crawled back to its seated master and resumed its duties, oblivious to the shattered bone piercing its cheek.

‘Where is that slinking cur!’ the vampire snarled again.

Renar, like the others of the Red Duke’s inner circle, stood in attendance upon the vampire within his shadowy pavilion. The necromancer groaned. It was almost on his tongue to tell his master that he had left Baron de Gavaudan locked inside the chapel at Mercal, but he knew no good would come of bringing that up. Instead he nudged the dark knight standing beside him, the thrall the Red Duke had created to replace de Gavaudan. ‘I think you’d better be the baron,’ Renar told the dark knight.

Confused, the dark knight approached the seated Red Duke, bowing low before his master.

‘Where have you been, de Gavaudan? Out filling your belly with the blood of peasant girls?’ The Red Duke glared at his thrall. ‘I am displeased with the progress my troops are making. I dispatched my knights to burn all the villages and bring back every prisoner they could catch.’ He gestured angrily at the empty fields. ‘That was yesterday and they still have not returned! I want my prisoners, baron! If those louts can’t find a rabble of illiterate peasants, I’ll have their spurs! I’ll lay each of them across an open fire and cook them in their own armour!’

Renar shook his head as he heard the Red Duke’s fury. The delusion was upon him again, the sickness that made him think he was still making war against King Louis the Righteous. He’d sent his black knights out to destroy villages that had been razed almost five hundred years ago, to capture people who had been dead and buried for centuries.

Meanwhile, the vampire’s army was fixed in place, laying siege to the Tower of Wizardry, as vulnerable as a newborn babe should Duke Gilon’s army come charging down upon them. After the trail of destruction they had left behind them, Renar was convinced that Duke Gilon had already sent the clarion call to all his vassals to assemble their knights and men-at-arms. That they had not already given battle to the Red Duke only meant that Duke Gilon was still marshalling his forces.

By the time they faced Duke Gilon’s knights, Renar hoped to have three thousand undead horse lords marching with them. He wanted the Barrows of Cuileux ripped open and plundered, the ancient knights drawn from their tombs to fight under their new vampiric lord. Most of all, he wanted the Red Duke rational and sane, his brilliant mind concentrated upon the tactics that would crush Duke Gilon’s army. He didn’t need the vampire lost within his own world of memory and illusion.

Renar stroked his chin as an idea came to him. He glanced over at the grim, wraithlike form of Jacquetta. The Red Duke’s madness was fixed upon visiting revenge upon the long-dead mistress of the tower. What if Renar was able to give him that long-denied vengeance? Just as the Red Duke mistook Maraulf for Baron de Gavaudan, so he might accept Iselda for her predecessor Isabeau. The shock of achieving the victory he had failed to gain five centuries ago might be enough to break the vampire of his delusions.

Jacquetta was the key to Renar’s plan. While it could take weeks or months to batter down the tower’s thick walls, the banshee needed no breach to effect entrance to the fortress. She could pass right through the stones, find Iselda and kill her. Then there would be no reason for the vampire to maintain his siege.

The necromancer leaned back, only half listening as the Red Duke continued to berate his dark knight for the failures of Baron de Gavaudan. It would take some cunning to broach his plan in a way that would be acceptable to the Red Duke in his present state of mind. The right alchemy of flattery and deference. Fortunately, if there was one thing any intelligent man born into Bretonnia’s peasant class quickly learned, it was how to be flattering and deferential when conversing with the nobles who ruled the kingdom.

Count Ergon was at a loss to understand what the Red Duke was doing. The vampire had set much of his undead army to the chore of felling lumber and assembling siege engines, yet several hundred skeletons stood idle on the field, standing passively as archers inside the tower whittled away at them. The vampire’s cavalry had ridden off, scattering in every direction. The count could not speak for the duties entrusted to the other black knights, but those he had seen through the trees were simply galloping between two stretches of lifeless dead ground. Otker suggested that villages might have once stood in these places, long ago. The wights were probably trying to locate the burial grounds that had once served the long vanished communities so that their foul master might resurrect the buried dead as skeleton warriors and swell the ranks of his monstrous army.

The nobleman looked longingly at the vampire’s encampment. There was no mistaking the Red Duke’s tent, a pavilion of black cloth that looked as though it had been stitched together from burial shrouds. Only a few armoured wights stood guard over their master’s lair, but with hundreds of zombies standing at attention all around the tent, there was small need for them. Count Ergon dismissed the thought of trying to fight his way to the Red Duke. Even mounted upon his warhorse, he knew he would never be able to cut his way through the undead soldiers before they could overwhelm him through sheer numbers. The thought that he should die before avenging his son was physically repugnant to the count.

No, he would wait, wait for a chance when he could be certain of crossing swords with the vampire.

‘For a brilliant strategist, the Red Duke musters a poor siege,’ Sir Leuthere observed. ‘I’ve seen orcs use better tactics.’

Count Ergon turned away from his view of the field, careful to lower the branch of the bush he sheltered behind slowly so as not to make any undue noise. ‘He has the tower sealed up well enough,’ the count said. ‘He doesn’t need all of his troops to keep one lone woman and her servants bottled up. In fact, he may have left such glaring gaps in his deployment on purpose, hoping to draw Iselda out then set upon her as she tried to escape.’ He nodded sombrely as he considered the cunning of such a tactic. ‘The Red Duke’s creatures are probably watching for any hint of someone trying to make a break for it.’

Leuthere didn’t agree. ‘We had an easy enough time getting this close to the tower. That speaks poorly for the vigilance of the Red Duke’s troops.’

‘Maybe,’ Count Ergon said. ‘Or maybe it’s just that we’re headed in the wrong direction to interest them. The Red Duke’s monsters seem to need to be told exactly what to do. They don’t have any initiative to act beyond their orders. Remember the skeletons standing out in the field, not even lifting a finger while the bowmen inside the tower kept shooting at them? They didn’t even have enough motivation to move out of range, just standing there letting themselves be shot, waiting for someone to tell them what to do.’

‘Then you think we might be able to get into the tower?’ Leuthere wondered. ‘Even with the Red Duke’s army encamped all around it?’

‘If they haven’t been told to stop anybody from going to the tower,’ Count Ergon answered. ‘And if we can avoid running into any of the Red Duke’s creatures that can think for themselves.’

Leuthere pulled back a branch, grimacing as he saw the picket line of zombies staggered about the perimeter of the tower. There were gaps in the line large enough to sail a Tilean war galleon through, but Count Ergon’s warning about a trap made him see menace rather than promise from the curious way the vampire had deployed his creatures. If Count Ergon was wrong, they’d be slaughtered.

The young knight cast his eyes upwards, seeing the balcony high atop the tower. He could see the distant figure of a woman dressed in blue leaning against the rail of the balcony. Despite the distance and the shelter of the forest, Leuthere imagined he could feel her looking straight at him.

‘We have to try,’ Leuthere decided, slamming a fist into an open palm. ‘The Red Duke is laying siege to the tower for a reason. Five hundred years ago, the Prophetess Isabeau pitted her magic against him and took a hand in his defeat. Maybe he is trying to make certain that Iselda can’t do the same.’

‘Then the prophetess must know the secret to destroying this fiend,’ Count Ergon hissed, excitement in his voice.

‘Even if she doesn’t, we can’t abandon a woman in such distress,’ Leuthere said. ‘The laws of chivalry would not allow a knight to behave in such a knavish fashion. Whatever it costs us, we have to rescue her from the Red Duke.’ The young knight turned and stared at Vigor, Otker and the bowmen.

‘Honour demands that Count Ergon and I give aid to the Prophetess Iselda,’ Leuthere said. ‘If we are wrong about our chances of reaching the tower, then we are walking into certain death. As peasants, you have no honour to offend by staying behind. I will understand if you wish to keep out of this.’

Otker nodded his head vigorously. ‘Thank you, my lord,’ he said. ‘What you’ve talked about sounds as mad as a hatter’s ravings. Me and my friends would be just as happy to stay right here.’

Vigor stepped away from the other peasants, bowing awkwardly before Sir Leuthere. ‘I may not have a knight’s honour, my lord, but there is a burden upon my soul for which I must atone. Please, allow me to accompany you. If it means death, then at least I may die opposing the evil I helped set loose.’

Leuthere went cold as he heard Vigor speak. He was touched by the peasant’s display of fortitude, but horrified by his lapse in judgement. He looked aside at Count Ergon, watching the nobleman’s reaction to Vigor’s speech, but the count merely raised an eyebrow at Vigor’s talk of loosing evil upon the land. The chill running down Leuthere’s spine merged with the sick feeling rising in his belly. He knew Count Ergon would remember what Vigor had said. The count might not demand an explanation now, with them preparing to mount a possibly suicidal dash for the tower, but that demand would come. When it did, Leuthere would have to confess the role Earl Gaubert had played in freeing the Red Duke from his tomb. If that did not rekindle the feud between d’Elbiq and du Maisne, nothing would.

The three men took their leave of Otker and crept to the very edge of the forest. They could see the nearest gang of skeletons only a few hundred yards away, the undead labouring to smooth timber into poles and beams for assembly into a trebuchet. The sound of hammers and saws drowned out the noise of their own pounding hearts.

An ashen-faced Vigor turned to address Leuthere. ‘Let me go first, my lord,’ the crippled peasant asked. ‘If they… if they come after me, you can figure out another way into the tower.’

There was logic behind Vigor’s offer, logic that made Leuthere agree to the scheme even while feeling shame that he was allowing a peasant to embrace danger on his behalf. Desperate times, however, often demanded unusual measures. It would be a greater shame to fail and allow Iselda to fall into the Red Duke’s hands.

The knights watched as Vigor walked out onto the field with slow, faltering steps. The peasant’s crooked body trembled with fear, a soft moan of terror escaping him as he drew closer to the grisly gang of skeletons. Once or twice, Vigor stopped, standing completely still except for the tremor that shivered through his limbs. Not once, however, did the peasant turn and look back. With a resolution worthy of a knight, the guilt-ridden man kept going forwards.

Leuthere kept watching the skeletons, waiting for them to react to Vigor’s presence. The undead never even lifted their heads, intent upon the task set for them by their sinister master. Before long, the peasant was past the work crew and making his way towards one of the gaps in the picket line.

‘He’s through,’ Leuthere breathed, his shoulders slumping in relief.

‘The real test will be if he can get past the pickets,’ Count Ergon said. ‘That will tell us if this mad idea is going to work or not.’

Both men watched in silence as Vigor drew close to the unmoving formations of zombie soldiers. Even from the cover of the forest, the knights could smell the rotten stink of the creatures, could see the decaying flesh peeling away from their putrid bodies. Vigor paused as he approached the gap between the zombies, wiping his sweaty palms on his breeches, making the sign of Shallya in the air with his fingers.

Then the peasant was moving forwards again, his pace even and unhurried. Several times he stumbled, awkwardly reaching out with his arms to correct his balance. Leuthere guessed the reason for Vigor’s strange advance. The peasant had closed his eyes lest he be overwhelmed with horror at the sight of the zombies. If the undead pickets were to take notice of him, the man didn’t want to know. He didn’t want to see death coming for him.

After what seemed an eternity, Vigor was well ahead of the line of rotting sentries. The zombies had not so much as moved a single muscle, one of them even had a crow picking maggots from its scalp without making any sign it was aware of the hungry bird. Vigor was going to make it! He was going to reach the tower! The zombies weren’t going to stop him!

Leuthere’s jaw dropped open as a sudden realisation hit him. The undead might not keep Vigor from reaching the tower, but the men inside could! There were archers inside that fortress, watching from every window. They had no way of knowing Vigor was a friend, no way of knowing he was anything but another of the Red Duke’s slaves. Indeed, with his stumbling, blind advance, they might even mistake him for one of the undead!

Leuthere expressed his worry to Count Ergon. The older knight cursed himself for not considering this problem, angrily slapping his left hand against his injured right arm, using the flare of pain as a physical admonishment to his mistake.

‘We have to get out there,’ Count Ergon told him. ‘If those men in the tower see a pair of knights coming towards them, they might hold back.’

‘Unless they think we’re more of the Red Duke’s creatures,’ Leuthere pointed out.

Count Ergon grimaced at the suggestion. ‘We’ll just have to make sure we march across the field with our eyes open,’ he said.

The two knights quit the forest, striding out into the open. Their gait was bold, stiffened with a confidence neither man really felt. It was the resignation that they were probably going to die that bolstered their courage. If they were to die, then they would at least do so with the dignity of a true knight of Bretonnia.

They passed the skeletons building the trebuchet without even glancing at the monsters. The eyes of both men were locked on the tower, watching as Vigor blindly stumbled closer to the fortress. Every moment the knights expected the crippled peasant to wither under a volley of arrows, but yard-by-yard Vigor was able to proceed without a single shot protesting his advance.

The knights were crossing the open ground between the skeleton labourers and the picket line when they saw Vigor finally reach the base of the tower. They saw the peasant stumble against the rock foundation of the fortress. He picked himself off the ground a moment later. His eyes must have been open at that point, for the knights could hear a distant yelp of triumph and see Vigor’s fist strike out into the air. The peasant glanced about, sighting the barred entryway into the tower. He scrambled over the uneven jumble of stones arrayed around the tower’s base and made for the massive steel door.

Leuthere had no time to see how Vigor progressed from that point. A sharp whisper from Count Ergon drew his attention back to the picket line. The men were within twenty yards of the closest zombies. The undead soldiers stood stiffly at attention, their decayed faces staring straight towards the tower. Each of the zombies held a crude spear or a rusty halberd in its rotting hand; many of them even wore battered kettle helms or strips of mail. Leuthere was shocked to find that not all of the zombies were men, but that a large number of them were women and children. When the Red Duke inducted the dead into his army, the vampire took everything that could lift a weapon.

Unconsciously, the knights slowed their pace as they passed the menacing ranks of the undead. Each man clenched his sword tightly, wary of any move on the part of the zombies. But the creatures paid them no notice, staring with unblinking eyes at the tower they had been told to guard.

The knights vented a sigh of relief as they passed the picket line without being challenged. As Count Ergon had predicted, the creatures had been ordered to keep people from leaving the tower. No provision had been given them about what to do if somebody tried to get inside.

That changed all too soon. A sharp cry rose from behind the picket line. Simultaneously, Leuthere and Count Ergon turned their heads to find the source of the shout. What they saw was a gaunt, cadaverous man dressed in a long black coat. He was stamping his foot in fury, waving his hands over his head.

This was no mindless creature of the vampire’s, but rather a living man who had damned his soul by allying himself to the Red Duke.

‘Idiots! Worm-crawling carrion!’ Renar raged, shaking his fists at the still unmoving zombies. ‘They’re walking right into the tower!’ The necromancer cursed the still-unmoving zombies, quickly guessing the reason for their lethargy. He closed his eyes, drawing into himself the dark power of Dhar, weaving the fell energy into a spell that would place the zombies under his direct control.

The knights did not wait around to see how successfully Renar would rouse the undead from their stupor. Breaking into a run, the men dashed towards the tower. The possibility of being struck down by the archers inside the fortress was one that plagued them at every step, but at least it would be a quicker death than being butchered by a hundred zombies.

Behind them, Renar continued to rage and curse. The necromancer could see that the pickets he had seized control over would never catch the fleeing knights. Exerting more of his dark power, he forced the lumbering zombies into a magically-charged run, driving them to greater and greater effort. Some of the most rotten of the sentries collapsed as their decayed bodies broke from the strain, wormy legs snapping, brittle bones cracking, bloated organs ripping through desiccated skin. But enough of the zombies were whole enough to withstand the sorcerous punishment.

Enough to drag down the knights and make them regret their heroics. A cold smile was on Renar’s face as he thought about what he would do to the knights once they were in his power. He would take his time about killing them, of that he was determined. He would make the men die a little for every year he had grovelled at the feet of their kind. He would make them suffer as he had suffered and when they could suffer no more, he would infuse their dead carcasses with a semblance of life so that they might wait upon him and serve him as he had once been forced to serve.

Distracted by his vengeful daydream, Renar failed to bolster his zombies for the last sprint that would allow them to close with the knights. He scowled when he noticed his error, watching as the zombies reverted to their usual lumbering shuffle and the knights dashed ahead of them to the base of the tower.

Renar was about to infuse the zombies with a fresh burst of magical energy when he noticed something amusing. The steel door of the tower was still shut. There was a crook-backed peasant standing their arguing with the warden inside, but it seemed the man inside wasn’t about to be swayed. The door remained shut.

A cruel smile worked itself onto Renar’s face. No reason to waste his energy now. Let the knights reach the tower. Let them beg and plead and cry trying to get inside. They’d be trapped out there, trapped against the wall when Renar’s zombies came for them. Inches from safety, their destruction would be all the more crushing.

The necromancer chuckled to himself and raised his eyes to the tower itself. Safety? Perhaps it was wrong to use that word. Indeed, if the knights knew what he had unleashed inside the tower, they might prefer to stay outside and be mauled by Renar’s zombies!

CHAPTER XIV

‘Your grace.’

The voice trembled with sorrow, the words choked and strained. Somehow they fought their way through the crimson oblivion that had seized the duke’s mind. He struggled up from the bloody dreams, grasping desperately at every word.

‘I do not know if you hear me,’ the voice was saying. ‘I do not know if you can hear me. But I must tell you, your grace. I must tell you.’

The voice was that of Earl Durand du Maisne. The vassal who had disobeyed his orders to leave him behind in the Arabyan desert. The duke felt a flush of admiration for Earl Durand, the man whose loyalty had made him stand fast beside his stricken lord. He could not remember now why he had wished to die. Dimly he remembered a dark figure leaning over him, doing something to him as he lay helpless upon the sand.

The duke brushed aside the errant thought, concentrating as Durand’s pained voice spoke again.

‘We are back, your grace. Back in Castle Aquin. We have returned.’

Emotion flared through the duke’s heart. Castle Aquin! Aquitaine! He had despaired of ever seeing his home again. Furiously he struggled to open his eyes, but they felt as though iron weights had been chained to each lid. Then he suddenly remembered the emotion in Earl Durand’s voice. He sounded anything but jubilant. His was hardly the voice of a soldier returned in triumph from a long crusade. The duke wondered what horror he would see if he did manage to open his eyes.

‘Your grace,’ Durand said, choking back a sob. The duke felt a tremor of fear course through him, trying to imagine what kind of tragedy could so unman a brave knight of Bretonnia.

‘Your grace, the Duchess Martinga is dead.’

The words pierced the duke’s mind like a red-hot knife. There was more; Durand was talking about how news had reached Aquitaine that the duke had died in battle. He spoke of how Martinga had at first disbelieved such tales, but how, in the end, as all the other crusading lords returned, she had at last accepted the truth of her husband’s death. Refusing to live without him, she had climbed to the highest tower in the castle and thrown herself over the parapet.

Agony, pain like nothing he’d felt even with the Arabyan poison burning in his veins, flared through the duke’s body. He would have screamed, thrashed his limbs against the torment, but his sickened muscles refused to obey him. Instead, he cast his mind afield, trying to retreat into memory from the horror assailing his senses.

In his mind, the duke raced through the dreary halls of his castle, passing by rooms rendered cheerless and forlorn without Martinga’s presence. He saw her sitting room, that happy chamber high above the outer wall. Was it from here she had watched for his return? And was it from here that despair had at last claimed her?

The duke imagined he could see two men standing in the abandoned chamber. He recognized them, saw the faces of Baron de Gavaudan and Marquis Galafre d’Elbiq. He could hear them talking, discussing the invalid corpse Marquis Galafre had brought back from Araby. Their talk turned to accusations of sabotage and treachery. Marquis Galafre blamed the baron for sinking the ship bearing them back to Bretonnia. The baron, in turn blamed Marquis Galafre for not completing their compact.

The duke’s mind retreated from the treacherous words, recoiling back into his paralysed body.

Earl Durand was still speaking to him, telling him of his wife’s suicide. But El Syf knew better now. His wife’s despair had been born from a lie. A lie fathered by Baron de Gavaudan and the one man who would profit from the Duke of Aquitaine’s death.

The man all of Bretonnia knew as King Louis the Righteous.

Sir Leuthere and Count Ergon raced to the massive steel door that offered the only entrance to the Tower of Wizardry. Behind them, they could hear the horde of zombies awkwardly climb the rocky mound upon which the tower had been reared. Though some of them had fallen in their pursuit of the two knights, hundreds remained. The unexpected and unnatural speed the creatures had displayed seemed to have abated, reducing their pursuit of the men to a steady, relentless shamble.

There was some hope, if the knights could gain entry to the tower in time. But as the two men drew closer, they saw that such would be easier said than done. Vigor was engaged in a vigorous argument with the warder on the other side of the steel door. The wart-nosed man peered out from a small window in the centre of the portal, studying Vigor intently.

‘How do I know you’re not some creature of the vampire’s?’ the warder demanded to know. ‘A spy trying to slither his way into the tower so he can kill milady?’

Vigor slammed his hand against the unyielding door. ‘We’ve been over that!’ he cursed. ‘You’ve had a good look at my neck. Does it look like the vampire bit me?’

The warder shook his head. ‘Maybe the vampire didn’t need to bite you. Maybe you’re working for him to earn some silver. There’s lots of wretches would do worse for less.’

‘I’ll do worse to you!’ Vigor snarled, bashing his hand against the door again. He turned a hopeful look towards Leuthere and Count Ergon as the two men came running towards the door. ‘If you don’t believe me, maybe you’ll believe my noble lords,’ the peasant announced. He gestured Leuthere towards the door. ‘Tell this idiot why we’re here.’

‘We need to get inside to see the prophetess,’ Leuthere said, gasping for breath. ‘Open this door and conduct us to your mistress.’

The warder sneered back at him. ‘How do I know you’re a real knight?’ he demanded. ‘Seems awful strange all those fiends would just let you march right in here.’ His eyes narrowed with suspicion. ‘How do I know you’re not vampires yourselves?’ He drew back from the window. ‘Show me your neck,’ he ordered in a frightened voice.

Count Ergon watched as the first of the zombies reached the top of the mound. Their brief respite was almost over. ‘Look, we’re friends,’ he growled at the warder. ‘But in a minute, we’ll just be a pile of butchered meat if you don’t open that door!’ The count shook his head in frustration. ‘Ask your archers if we’re part of the Red Duke’s army!’ he exclaimed. ‘If we were, don’t you think they would have shot us down before we could reach this door?’

Leuthere turned from the door, looking back at the zombies climbing the foundations of the tower. ‘That’s right,’ he told Count Ergon. ‘But why aren’t they loosing arrows into that mob?’

An uneasy feeling gripped the three men who had risked their lives to cross the battlefield. Count Ergon pressed his face against the little window in the door.

‘Something’s wrong,’ he told the warder. ‘Something’s wrong inside the tower!’ As he spoke, a piercing shriek echoed through the guardroom, a deafening wail that set the very flesh crawling. The warder cast terrified eyes to the ceiling, wondering what was going on in the halls above.

The colour drained from Count Ergon’s face. His body trembled. ‘I know that sound,’ he muttered, oblivious to who heard him. It was the shriek that had presaged the Red Duke’s attack on the Chateau du Maisne. The wail of the banshee.

‘What is it?’ Leuthere asked, noting the nobleman’s fright.

Count Ergon ignored him, facing the warder instead. ‘Let me in, man! I tell you I know what has been set loose in the tower!’

The warder stared back at Count Ergon, paralysed with fear. On the small rise around the base of the tower, a full score of zombies had finished their climb and were shuffling slowly towards the gateway and the three men trapped on the wrong side of the door. The knights could hear the creak of dry bones grinding against one another, the rattle of loose armour against decaying flesh, the drip of unclean juices from burst organs. As the zombies advanced, they clumsily hefted the crude spears and rusty glaives they bore, presenting the trapped men with a fence of splintered wood and sharp iron.

Leuthere and Vigor turned away from the door, both men brandishing their own weapons, prepared to meet the lumbering horde. Count Ergon continued to pound on the door, trying to spur the terrified warder into action.

It was nothing Count Ergon did that finally had the man scrambling forwards to unbar the gate. It was the keening wail of the banshee echoing once more down from the tower that broke through to the frightened man. Fairly leaping for the door, the warder threw back the heavy bolts and pulled down the heavy beam.

Count Ergon scrambled through the door as soon as it started to open. Vigor hurried after him, Leuthere following last of all. The three men threw their weight against the door once they were inside the guard room, slamming it in the very faces of the oncoming zombies. The rotten hand of one of the creatures was caught in the slamming portal, decayed fingers spilling to the floor as the edge of the closing door sliced them off.

The door closed with a metallic boom. The knights continued to press their armoured weight against it while Vigor and the warder hefted the heavy beam back into place and drove home the half-dozen bolts that secured the door into the stone wall.

‘I’m… I’m sorry, my lords…’ the warder apologized. Vigor spoke for all of them when he planted his fist in the man’s stomach.

‘We’re in, what do we do now?’ Vigor asked as he turned away from the retching warder.

The ghastly shriek of the banshee sounded once more, piercing each of the men to the very core of his being. Like a thousand nightmares, the eerie sound set their bones shivering.

‘We go up there and find what’s making that noise,’ Count Ergon declared, the intense look in his eyes telling his companions he would brook no argument.

Leuthere nodded in agreement. ‘What do we do when we find it?’

Count Ergon rolled his left hand, letting the light play across the sharp edge of his sword.

‘We make it stop,’ he said.

Climbing the central stair that wound upwards through the tower, it was not long before the three men found the first of the bowmen. Dressed in the grubby raiment of a peasant, the archer was slumped against the inward column to which the narrow steps had been set. Blood stained his ears, trails of gore running from eyes and nose. As Vigor pressed a hand to the bowman to check him for any sign of life, the body shifted, crashing to the stairs and slowly sliding down the steps. A grotesque thumping noise echoed through the stairway as the corpse gradually rolled down the steps.

The bowman had been one of many to flee to the tower for protection against the Red Duke’s attack. He had trusted the thick stone walls and the magic of the prophetess to protect him. Instead, he had found a strange and horrible death.

‘Be vigilant,’ Count Ergon warned. ‘The banshee does not need to see you to kill you. Her wail is enough.’ The nobleman removed a silk ribbon from the sleeve of his gauntlet, then took the steel helm from off his head. Pulling back the mail coif and padded quilting which he wore under the helmet, he began to wind the ribbon around his head, binding his ears. Sir Leuthere noted the faint scent of perfume on the ribbon and the heraldry of the du Maisnes embroidered upon it.

‘Cover your ears,’ the count advised the other men. ‘It may help against the banshee’s scream.’

The count drew ahead of his companions, carefully mounting the winding stairs. The atmosphere about the stairwell was icy and lifeless, the knight’s breath turning to frost before his face. A splash of blood upon the centre wall had crystallized, shimmering weirdly in the flickering torchlight.

Count Ergon’s thoughts turned back to the horror that had descended upon his own castle, his men-at-arms and knights slaughtered by a nightmarish apparition that could kill merely with the sound of her hideous voice. Against such a spectral fiend, he did not know if courage and steel were enough to cause harm. All that he did know was that an effort had to be made to stop the ghastly ghost before she could accomplish whatever malignant purpose the Red Duke expected of her.

The body of another bowman lay crumpled across the steps, his face frozen in an expression of agony and terror. Count Ergon hesitated, staring down at the dead man, picturing how he had died. He imagined the same fate lurking in wait for him just beyond the next turn. In his mind he could see his own face, dead and terrified, blood seeping from his lifeless eyes.

The knight summoned his faltering courage, whispering a quiet prayer for the Lady to preserve his valour in this, his moment of need. Carefully, Count Ergon stepped over the dead archer. He gazed anxiously at the winding climb ahead of him. The silk favour bestowed upon him by his wife had bound his ears in such a way that he was almost deaf. A good defence against the banshee’s wail, but now the count found himself wishing he could hear just a little more, detect some sound that would betray the presence of the malignant spirit.

Firming his resolve, Count Ergon continued up the stairs. Another dead bowman was slumped across the steps, this one with his hands still locked about the shaft of an arrow. The peasant had sought to escape the torment of the banshee’s scream by driving the head of the arrow through his ear. The knight hoped the dead man had achieved some small measure of peace through his desperate act.

As Count Ergon raised his eyes from the dead bowman, a gasp of horror exploded from his lungs. He staggered back, almost tripping over the legs of the corpse at his feet.

Only a few feet from him, unearthly in her terrible beauty, was the pale figure of a woman, her voluptuous body clad only in the billowy rags of a burial shroud. The lissom ghost drifted rapidly towards the knight. As she closed upon him, her gorgeous face withered, collapsing into a leering skull. The banshee’s jaws opened in a hateful shriek.

Count Ergon staggered, feeling the power of the banshee’s wail tearing at his body, clawing at his soul. Even with his ears deafened to sound, the pitch of the spectral scream was penetrating into his brain. Pain shot through his entire being, pain like a thousand tiny fires burning beneath his flesh. Still, the knight counted his blessings. Without the precaution of binding his ears, he knew the banshee’s wail would have killed him outright.

Jacquetta’s fury swelled, intensified by the knight’s refusal to die. She swung the short sword clutched in one of her slender hands, chopping down at the staggered nobleman, intending to separate his head from his shoulders.

If Count Ergon had been uninjured, the banshee’s sword would have finished him then and there. Pressed close to the supporting column, there was little room for a man climbing the steps to wield a blade in his right hand, certainly not enough for the knight to intercept the descending blow of Jacquetta’s sword.

But Count Ergon had been injured. Clenched in his left hand, his sword had room enough to strike out, slashing across the banshee’s blade. The short sword was torn from Jacquetta’s spectral clutch by the nobleman’s desperate parry, the blade clattering off down the stairway.

Hateful fires blazed in the sockets of Jacquetta’s skull. The shrieking banshee swept down upon Count Ergon, clawing at him with ghostly fingers. The nobleman could feel her hands like icy knives digging at him, shivering through flesh and armour. He lashed out furiously with his sword, the steel passing harmlessly through the wispy essence of the spirit. Overcome by pain, he fell to his knees, swatting at Jacquetta as the banshee began to pull the helm from his head. The ghost had guessed how he had survived her killing shriek and was now intent upon removing his defence.

Leuthere and Vigor came running up the stairs, alerted to Count Ergon’s peril by the sword he’d knocked from the banshee’s hand. The younger knight paused awkwardly as he struggled to work his way around Count Ergon so that he could strike at Jacquetta. The banshee turned her head, shrieking at the knight, her fury swelling as she saw that he, too, was defended against her killing wail.

While the banshee faced Leuthere, Vigor dove in to attack her from behind. Squirming around Count Ergon, the crook-backed peasant stabbed the point of his sword through the phantom. Jacquetta spun about, howling malignantly at the man. Set upon from all sides now, the banshee’s face filled out, her beautiful features growing outwards to replace the decayed skull. She smiled coyly at the men, then in a flicker she was away, sinking into the very wall of the tower.

Leuthere lunged at the fading banshee, his sword drawing sparks from the wall as it scraped against the cold stone. Count Ergon gripped his arm and shook his head. It was impossible to hurt the ghost that way. He pointed up towards the higher levels of the tower. His meaning was clear. If they couldn’t hurt the banshee, then at least they could find Iselda and get the prophetess to safety.

Hurriedly, the knights raced up the stairs. They watched the corridors that branched off from the stairway, expecting at any instant to run into the ethereal killer again. The men kept away from the walls as much as possible, fearful that the banshee would reach out from the very stones to claw at them with her ghostly fingers.

Everywhere they found evidence of death and destruction. The bodies of peasant bowmen and servants in the livery of the tower were everywhere, sprawled in attitudes of abject horror or curled into little balls of pain. The chill of black magic and the supernatural was all around them, sucking the warmth from their bodies, draining the very vitality from their bones.

It was near the top of the tower that Leuthere noted a change. One of the corridors branching off from the winding stairway felt different: cold, but without the debilitating taint that had assaulted them throughout their climb. He held his arm out, blocking the progress of his comrades. Firmly, he gestured towards the hallway. Count Ergon nodded in understanding, stepping aside so the younger knight could lead the way.

The cold hallway was positively inviting after the supernatural chill they had experienced. The corridor was appointed in lavish style, with marble columns and gilded sculptures of the grail affixed to each of the white oak doors set into the walls. Here there were no signs of violence, no splashes of spilled blood and pain-wracked corpses. A sense of peace and security suffused the three men as they traversed the hall, drawn to the oaken double doors at the end of the corridor.

Without hesitation, Leuthere opened the doors. Beyond them was a room that was ablaze with light. A flaming brazier stood at the centre of the chamber, an aromatic white smoke rising from the golden coals. The walls of the chamber were covered in mirrors of every description and size, from humble panes of polished tin to enormous sheets of crystal bound in frames of silver.

A huddle of frightened humanity cowered against the far wall of the mirror room, peasant women and children for the most part, though with a few shame-faced men among them. A few servants in the livery of the tower were there too, doing their best to keep the refugees calm.

Standing apart from them all was Iselda. The prophetess stood a little way from the brazier, staring intently into one of the mirrors on the wall. She looked away when Leuthere stepped into the room. The suggestion of a smile played at the corner of her pursed lips. She waved the men forwards, then gestured for them to remove the coverings that deafened them.

‘Your arrival is most timely,’ Iselda told them. ‘I had expected you, but not quite so soon.’

‘You expected us?’ Count Ergon asked, his voice conveying both surprise and doubt.

Iselda smiled at him. ‘I sent Sir Leuthere to find you, Count Ergon du Maisne,’ she told him. ‘Your family has an important part to play in destroying the Red Duke.’ The prophetess let her smile fade into a frown. ‘We can discuss all of this later,’ she said. ‘For now, could I please ask you all to stand beside these good people.’ She waved her hand towards the huddle of peasants.

‘Lady Iselda,’ Leuthere protested. ‘It is not safe for you, for any of us to stay here.’

‘The banshee?’ Iselda asked, a light laugh punctuating her question. ‘I’m afraid that nasty ghost can’t find us here. The magic of the oracle confounds her dead senses. She can’t even see this room on her own. That’s why I needed you to let her follow you.’

Leuthere turned around in alarm as Iselda spoke. Count Ergon was already trying to restore the silk binding to his ears. Vigor lunged towards the doorway, vainly hoping that he could shut out the ghost by sealing the doors.

In the hallway, her face once again nothing but a leering skull, Jacquetta’s spectral figure glided towards the scrying chamber, her jaws open in a keening wail.

‘No!’ Iselda snapped at the men who would defend her. ‘Let the creature come! I cannot destroy her unless she enters this room! Five of my servants have given their lives trying to lure her to me! I will not have their sacrifice wasted.’

Leuthere and the others drew back, joining Iselda beside the smoking brazier. They could feel the banshee’s cry clawing at their brains, but the pain was far less even than when they had deafened themselves. The sickly chill of black magic was lessened too, barely evoking a single goose pimple. The white magic of Iselda and the divine power of the Lady was retarding the murderous power of the banshee.

But would it be enough to destroy the nightmarish horror?

Jacquetta noticed the resistance of those within the mirrored room to her wail. The banshee laughed, a sound more sinister and terrible than her scream. She displayed a fresh sword gripped in her bony hand. The meaning was clear. She didn’t need her shriek to kill.

Like a fell wind, the banshee streaked across the hallway and into the chamber, her sword raised to cleave Iselda’s beautiful face in two. The prophetess remained impassive, not even flinching as the vengeful spectre came hurtling towards her. Leuthere prepared to lunge between Iselda and the undead witch, but before he could start to move, the trap was sprung.

As Jacquetta crossed the threshold from the hallway, the mirrors blazed with a brilliant flare of light. Leuthere shielded his eyes, peering through his fingers to see the banshee engulfed in the white light. Like shreds of rotten cloth, the ghost’s ethereal body was torn apart, streamers of her ghastly essence drawn into a dozen separate mirrors. This time, when the banshee screamed, it was a shriek of pain that heralded no death except her own.

In an instant, the white light was gone again, and with it the horrifying banshee. Jacquetta’s sword, the only thing of solidity the ghost had carried, fell to the floor with a loud crash.

Iselda leaned her hand against the brazier and used it to support her suddenly weakened body. Leuthere rushed to her side, helping her back to her feet.

‘Thank you,’ the prophetess said. ‘That thing was becoming a nuisance.’

‘We must get you to safety,’ Sir Leuthere argued. The knight was hard-pressed to keep up with Iselda as she marched down the long hallway. ‘The Red Duke has sent one of his creatures to kill you. He will try again.’

Iselda shook her head. ‘The Red Duke doesn’t even know I exist,’ she told Leuthere. ‘He’s too busy trying to kill my honoured predecessor Isabeau to care about me.’

Leuthere’s brow knitted in confusion. ‘That doesn’t make any sense,’ he observed.

‘No, it doesn’t,’ she told him. ‘That is why it took me so long to understand what the vampire is doing.’ Iselda stared hard into Leuthere’s face, then shifted her gaze to Count Ergon, who had followed them into the hall.

‘You see, my lords, the Red Duke is insane,’ Iselda told them. ‘Isabeau sealed him away inside the monument King Louis unwisely raised to honour the man the vampire had once been. For almost five hundred years, the Red Duke has been trapped inside his own tomb. Unable to escape. Unable to die. That’s enough to drive even a vampire to madness.’

Count Ergon shook his head, striking his fist against his side. ‘I don’t care about any of that,’ he told the prophetess, annoyance in his voice. ‘I only want to know how to destroy this monster.’

‘Come with me, and I will show you,’ Iselda said. The prophetess led the two knights further down the hall. Throwing open one of the oak doors, she beckoned them out onto the high balcony which overlooked Lake Tranquil and the field upon which the Red Duke’s army was encamped. The two knights drew in a horrified gasp. From this height, they could see the magnitude of the army the vampire had assembled. Not hundreds, not even thousands, but tens of thousands of skeleton warriors were arrayed across the fields. Nor were these the only troops under the Red Duke’s command. Hundreds of zombies remained in the picket line, hundreds more stood in statuesque silence about the vampire’s black pavilion. Packs of flesh-eating ghouls roamed through the undead camp like hungry curs. The trees near the Red Duke’s encampment were covered in black, leathery shapes – bats drawn from their cavern lairs by the vampire’s dark sorcery.

Iselda ignored all of these, directing the attention of the two men to the grisly undead knights who served the Red Duke. These were scattered across the plains, prowling about in a disordered manner. From this height, the confusion of the black knights was obvious. Before, Leuthere had imagined the wights were seeking old graves their master could plunder, but now he was not so sure. It seemed to him as if the monsters were busy trying to find something else. Something that wasn’t where they had expected – or been told – it would be found.

‘They seek villages to slaughter in the name of their loathsome master,’ Iselda explained. ‘They have been ordered to raze the same villages the Red Duke destroyed when he made war against Lady Isabeau centuries ago. Those villages were never rebuilt, the land abandoned by those few who escaped. In time, even the ruins were obliterated by the elements. The dark riders hunt for something that no longer exists.’

‘The Red Duke is doomed to fight his past,’ Leuthere said, a shiver in his voice. He saw the questioning look Iselda and Count Ergon turned upon him. ‘Something the vampire we destroyed in Mercal said,’ he explained. ‘It was listening to us talk as we tried to force our way into the Chapel Sereine. When it learned our names, the creature said something about all of the “old enemies” and that the Red Duke was “doomed to fight his past”. It didn’t make much sense to me then,’ Leuthere confessed with a shrug.

Iselda swept forwards, taking the knight’s hands in hers. ‘It is the only thing that does make sense,’ she said excitedly. ‘Long have I gazed in the scrying pools, trying to predict the Red Duke’s plans. Nothing I did would allow me to see the monster’s intentions, his plans for the future. It is because of the vampire’s madness. I can not predict his future because the Red Duke’s mind is locked in his own past. Except for brief spells of lucidity, the Red Duke truly believes he is in the past, not merely recreating the battles of long ago, but actually refighting them!’

‘Then by following history, we can do what your magic cannot,’ Count Ergon said. ‘We can predict where the vampire is going and what he plans to do!’

‘If we can get this information to Duke Gilon, we can strike the vampire when he is at his most vulnerable!’ Leuthere exclaimed. The young knight’s jubilation quickly turned to a scowl. He slammed his fist against the rail. ‘But we can’t do a thing while the Red Duke has us trapped inside this tower! And we can’t fight our way through his army!’

‘We won’t have to,’ Iselda assured Leuthere. ‘Eventually the Red Duke will become lucid again. Something will snap his mind back to the present. When that happens, he will realize how vulnerable his army is here and he will break the siege off on his own.’

‘And what if the vampire remains locked in his delusion?’ asked Count Ergon.

Iselda shrugged. ‘The original siege lasted only a few weeks before the Red Duke pulled his army away to deal with the invasion of the wine country by King Louis. At some point, the vampire will believe he must leave to respond to the king’s attack.’

The prophetess gestured to the sinister army below. ‘We must be patient, my lords. Time is our ally now… and it will betray the Red Duke one way or another.’

The Red Duke scowled as Sir Maraulf strode into his pavilion. The vampire regarded his dark knight with open contempt. ‘Where are my prisoners?’ he hissed. ‘I need them to break the will of that witch Isabeau. When she sees her peasant friends slowly dying beneath her very window, she will throw open her gates and beg my mercy.’

Renar leaned back against one of the posts that supported the heavy tent cloth. This was going to be somewhat amusing. If he had to suffer the Red Duke’s insanity, then at least he would be entertained by it. The necromancer had sensed the destruction of Jacquetta. He wasn’t sure how Iselda had managed to vanquish a banshee, but it did make him quite determined to leave breaking into the tower entirely up to the Red Duke.

For now, Renar would just sit back and watch Sir Maraulf squirm under the Red Duke’s thumb.

‘We have scoured the countryside, your grace,’ the dark knight reported. ‘There is no trace of a single village. No one has lived in this area in generations.’

The Red Duke’s face contorted into a mask of fury, lips pulling away from serpent-like fangs. The vampire crossed to where his thrall stood, his hand poised to strike the undead knight. Suddenly, he stopped, bewilderment in his expression. The Red Duke stared keenly into Maraulf’s pale face, then shifted his gaze to the knight’s left arm.

Renar’s interest in the scene suddenly became one of more than amusement. He studied every flicker of emotion that crossed the Red Duke’s face. He realizes Maraulf isn’t Baron de Gavaudan, Renar thought. If that was true, then perhaps more of the vampire’s madness would fade away.

‘My knights have found… no one?’ the Red Duke repeated, confusion still in his eyes.

‘There is no one to find, your grace,’ Maraulf answered.

Renar saw the confusion continue to grow in the Red Duke’s face. Quickly, the necromancer stepped forwards, determined to seize the opportunity before it could pass.

‘Your army has caused the wretches to flee, your grace,’ Renar declared. ‘They go to hide with Duke Gilon, knowing that the Prophetess Iselda is powerless to oppose you and cannot protect them.’

The vampire turned and regarded Renar. At first the Red Duke’s expression was harsh and imperious, but as the necromancer continued to speak, the vampire began to soften. The names ‘Gilon’ and ‘Iselda’ had no meaning to the vampire’s delusion of the past, but they were links to the present. A present the Red Duke’s mind was gradually returning to.

‘The roads will be choked with refugees,’ Renar continued. ‘All of them heading for Castle Aquitaine and Duke Gilon’s protection. Even if the duke has assembled his army, they will be forced to slow their progress while dealing with the refugees. That will give us time to bolster our own forces.’

‘My forces,’ the Red Duke snapped. ‘Do not forget your place, deathmaster!’ He turned, snarling orders at Sir Maraulf and Sir Corbinian. ‘Gather the troops. We break camp at once.’

Renar smiled despite the reprimand the Red Duke had given him. At least the vampire appreciated his value in this state of mind. ‘You should head south and east, your grace,’ Renar suggested. ‘Dragon Hill and the barrows of the horse lords are in that direction. We can plunder the mounds at our leisure while Duke Gilon is still trying to move his knights out of the wine country.’

‘With the horse lords and the knights of Cuileux under my command, I will sweep away this Duke Gilon like an insect,’ the Red Duke vowed. The vampire’s eyes blazed with bloodlust. ‘Then all Aquitaine shall be mine again! A Kingdom of Blood that shall last a thousand years!’

CHAPTER XV

The smell of fire intruded upon El Syf’s dreams. The Duke of Aquitaine struggled to keep his mind from rising out of the comforting darkness, but his senses refused to submit to his desire for oblivion. Shouts and snarls, the crash of metal against metal, the sickening crunch of steel hewing through bone, the screams of dying men, these were sounds the duke’s ears refused to deafen themselves to.

Slowly, El Syf opened his eyes. The hot light of the sun seared into his face like the touch of a torch. He cried out in pain, wincing against the sharp stab of agony pulsing through his body.

‘The duke lives!’

The voice was that of Earl Durand du Maisne, ringing out clearly above the crash of battle. El Syf was not surprised that his stout-hearted vassal was here, fighting to defend his debilitated lord. Durand’s loyalty was the stuff of song and ballad, a fiery determination to sacrifice himself in the name of chivalry. Dim memories flickered through the duke’s mind, images of Durand lowering his paralysed body from the sinking ship, visions of Durand bursting into his tent to save him from the claws and fangs of the ratmen. What danger was it that Durand would now protect him from? Could it be any worse than the menace he feared was even now coursing through his veins?

‘He won’t be for long! None of us will be!’

The despairing shout was given by Marquis Galafre d’Elbiq. El Syf found it strange to hear the cool, calculating Galafre abandoned to such a bleak humour. Even in the heat of battle against the heathen, Galafre had always been the one to see a way to turn disaster to his benefit. He was a man with a keen sense of how to trick fate when it seemed the odds were stacked against him. Galafre was a man who always could find a way to escape the toils of doom.

El Syf determined to discover what it was that could make the opportunistic marquis give voice to despair. Despite the pain the sun caused him, he forced his eyes open again. At first, everything was just a white blur, but gradually, as the duke forced himself to suffer the stinging pain, shapes began to resolve themselves.

He was resting upon a wooden bier, his body swaddled in heavy blankets. All around him he could see craggy grey mounds of rock, their summits crowned with clumps of brown brambles and thorny cactus. El Syf had seen this sort of terrain before, on the long march south to free Magritta from the armies of Jaffar. Wherever he was, it was someplace in the dry, desolate hinterlands of Estalia.

The small patch of level ground between the rocky hills was littered with the tattered scraps of tents, the bright heraldry of Aquitaine’s nobility lying torn and bloodied in the Estalian dust. The duke could see the ragged remnants of his own pavilion sagging brokenly from a few poles, several bodies strewn about its perimeter. He felt a pang of remorse for these men, both peasant and noble. The manner of their death was obvious. They had died defending the pavilion while Durand and Galafre moved his paralysed husk out, making a desperate gambit to get their lord to safety.

Brutal barks and bestial grunts drowned out even the crash of swords. El Syf knew those inhuman voices well. Any man who had fought in the Massif Orcal could not fail to have that sound burned upon his memory. There was no reason to speculate on who had attacked his small retinue or why. Only orcs could possess such deep, bellowing voices, and orcs needed no more reason to attack than a fish needs a reason to swim.

The duke focused his eyes on the inhuman attackers. There were at least two dozen of the monsters, the smallest a full head taller than himself and each possessing the bullish bulk of an Argonian boar. The orcs were roughly human in shape, covering their leathery green hides with piece-meal armour scavenged from those they had slain in battle or crudely forged by goblins deep below the earth. Each of the greenskins wielded a massive axe-like blade, something neither meat cleaver nor falchion, but possessing all the uglier aspects of both. Many of the orcs bore fresh wounds, nasty gouges that wept syrupy green-black treacle, rancid-smelling filth that served them in place of blood.

Only a few men yet stood against the orcs. Besides Durand and Galafre, the duke could see only six men-at-arms, a few unarmoured valets and a pair of knights in battered plate. As he watched, a hulking brute of an orc smashed his cleaver-like blade into the breastplate of one of the knights, the impact denting the steel armour so badly that he could hear the knight’s ribs crack. Before the wounded knight could even stagger away from the crippling blow, the orc grabbed him by the helm with his free hand. With a savage wrench, the orc twisted the helmet, snapping the neck of the man within the armour.

A surge of raw fury blazed through El Syf’s body as he saw the orc warlord throw back his head and heard the beast’s bellowing laughter echo over the battlefield. For a knight of Bretonnia to die in such a manner was insult enough, for him to be killed by such inhuman vermin after surviving an entire crusade against a mighty enemy was tragic. For the man’s killer to mock his death was unendurable.

Before he was aware of what he was doing, the duke threw back the heavy blankets. Despite the long months of sickness and immobility, he felt strength pouring through his limbs, a raw power like nothing he had ever known. He did not charge the orc warlord, he covered the dozen yards between them in a single bound, pouncing on the monster like a springing panther.

The orc’s beady red eyes widened with shock, his lantern-like jaw fell open to gawp in amazement as the sickly duke attacked him. The orc’s amazement became disbelief as El Syf’s fist smashed into his face, cracking his iron-capped tusk and splitting his leathery lip. With a bellow of rage, the orc warlord drew his arm back, intending to cut the crazed human in half with one sweep of his oversized blade.

Twenty-pounds of butchering iron slashed down at El Syf, propelled by the ox-like strength of the orc’s arm. The threatened blow was such that would cleave through an armoured warhorse, much less a man whose only protection was a thin woollen shift.

For the second time, the warlord blinked in wonder, but this time there was fear crawling into his eyes. The monstrous blade had failed to cleave his enemy in half. It had failed to even touch the man. It had failed because the duke had latched onto the orc’s fist with his hand and arrested the sweep of the blade. The orc grunted in horror as the duke began prying his fingers from the hilt of his own sword, a feat that even the orc’s primitive brain understood was impossible!

Bellowing in fright-fuelled fury, the orc drove his fist at the duke. The human released the warlord’s arm and ducked beneath the knobby mass of leathery flesh. The warlord’s freed arm swung around, slashing a deep furrow across the knuckles of his other hand. Unbalanced, the warlord staggered backwards.

The duke rushed upon the reeling monster. Like some beast of the dark jungle, he pounced upon the orc, driving his knee into the brute’s belly, forcing him downwards as the wind was driven out of him in an agonized gasp. Before the warlord could react, El Syf seized the orc’s lower jaw in his clawed fingers.

A gargled scream rasped across the battlefield as, with a single pull, the Duke of Aquitaine ripped the orc’s jaw from his face.

Green blood sprayed from the monster’s mutilated face, raw terror filled the red eyes. The warlord threw down his oversized sword, casting aside his brutish bravado as pure fear consumed his brain. The orc turned to his heels, his only thought being to flee this crazed human who fought with the strength of a daemon.

The orc took only a few steps before the duke leapt onto his back, straddling his midsection with his legs. The warlord pawed at the man, trying to rip him off, but the duke defied his efforts. Coldly, Elf Syf gripped either side of the orc’s thick skull. With a savage twist, the duke broke the monster’s neck.

The warlord took a few more steps, then his massive body slammed into the stony ground, twitching as death slowly stole upon it. The duke disengaged himself from the carcass. He peered through dazed eyes at the battlefield. Men and orcs alike had stopped fighting so they could watch the feral battle between warlord and nobleman. Men and orcs alike gazed upon him with expressions of dread and awe.

The orcs gave voice to a cacophony of disillusioned yells, scattering as they fled from this gruesome man who had slaughtered their leader with his bare hands. The monsters abandoned weapons and plunder in their fear, kicking and punching each other as they fled, none wanting to be left behind to share their warlord’s fate.

The duke’s vassals were slow to approach their lord. Fear was in their faces, a frightened doubt that claimed even Earl Durand. El Syf could guess their thoughts. They wondered if some dread spirit had claimed the body of their master, some malign entity that would set upon them with the same brutality it had the orc.

They were right to fear.

El Syf looked down upon his hands, hands coated in the orc’s greasy blood. He felt a terrible longing burning inside him, a loathsome hunger that thundered inside his brain. Shivering, he began to raise his hand towards his face. He fought against the compulsion, revolting against the hideous impulse that would have him lick the filth from his fingers.

The duke’s will won out. Uttering a sharp cry of pain, he fell to the earth, the awful hunger retreating unsated into the black corridors of unconsciousness.

The last thing he heard was Durand’s voice urging his retainers to help their stricken lord.

Again, the Duke of Aquitaine prayed his loyal vassal would leave him to die.

Then the nightmare would be over.

The sickly light of Morrslieb cast eerie shadows upon the land. The air had a dead quality about it, heavy and smothering like the folds of a burial shroud. Through the darkness, the rustle of leather wings and the titter of hunting bats made a sinister accompaniment to the low, guttural chanting of the man who crouched upon the barren earth.

The Red Duke stood beside Renar as the necromancer practised his grisly craft, feeding the mortal the dark power needed to fuel his black magic. The vampire felt his strength being drawn from him, leeched from his body by Renar’s parasitic spell.

The Red Duke stared out into the darkness. Arrayed behind him was his army, the skeletons and zombies scavenged from a hundred peasant villages, the ghouls and wights from the catacombs of the Crac de Sang, the black knights from the Chapel Sereine. The vampire scowled as he considered his loathsome legion. They would not be enough, not when the current king brought his army to Aquitaine. He needed more, he needed a force that would crush any living army the Bretonnians could bring against him. Only then could he make the land pay for all it had taken from him. Only then could he build his Kingdom of Blood.

Immense hills surrounded the Red Duke’s army, grassy mounds raised by the primitive horse lords to honour their fallen dead. The ancient barrows were a source of strength the Red Duke had not dared to exploit when he had fought against King Louis. Now he knew better. He knew there could be no limits to his ambition and what he would do to achieve it. If the bones of Giles Le Breton were lying before him, he would call upon them to rise and march under his banner!

Renar’s incantation ended upon a snarled epithet, a name so ancient and foul it made even a vampire shudder. He could feel an electric charge in the air, a chill seeping into the atmosphere, drawn from a realm beyond the aether. The Red Duke peered anxiously at the mounds, waiting for the necromancer’s spell to loose the ancient dead.

For long minutes, there was only silence. Renar glanced nervously at his master, frightened by what the Red Duke would do to him if the spell had failed. The vampire gave no notice to Renar’s anxiety. He could feel the change, smell the power in the air, the profane energy being drawn into the cold earth, drawn to the things buried beneath.

There came a distant patter, the soft sound of pebbles shifting and dirt trickling through grass. The Red Duke followed the noise, his face splitting in a fierce grin.

From one of the mounds, a steady stream of soil was rolling down one side, pushed up by the efforts of something digging its way through the side of the barrow. Soon the trickle became a cascade of dirt, rock and grass as dozens of holes began to appear in the face of the mound. A knobby grey stone pushed its way into the feeble moonlight, dirt clinging to its surface, roots draped about its sides. As the stone was thrust higher, it revealed itself to be a thing of bone, the calcified shell of a skull.

Skeletal talons soon followed the skull, gripping the edges of the hole, straining to pull the rest of the fleshless body free from the barrow. The rotted remains of a harness of bronze scales enclosed the wight’s ribs, a cleaver-like falchion swung from its waist, fastened to its body by a rusty iron chain.

The Red Duke beckoned to the ancient horse lord. The wight’s skull rotated upon its neck with a sharp click, the witchfires smouldering in the sockets of its leering face fixing upon the vampire. Slowly, with the awkward stiffness of a thing two thousand years in its grave, the wight strode towards the Red Duke, dirt and weeds dripping from it as it walked. Other wights followed the first, forming a regiment of the ancient dead.

Renar flinched, cringing away as two hundred resurrected horse lords marched towards him. The necromancer darted behind the imposing bulk of El Morzillo, cowering in the shadow of the spectral warhorse.

The Red Duke remained unmoved, immobile, as the sinister procession of reanimated skeletons advanced upon him. The vampire lifted his hand, motioning for the hoary revenants to stop. As though composed of a single body, the entire regiment came to a halt, their glowing eyes staring expectantly at their new master.

‘Now,’ the Red Duke hissed, gazing out across the ranks of undead warriors, ‘my revenge begins.’ He closed his armoured hand into a fist, the plates grinding against each other as the vampire exerted his hideous strength in a display of rage.

‘First the usurper Duke Gilon,’ he snarled. ‘Then the king and all who pray to the treacherous Lady!’

‘It seems Duke Gilon got your message,’ Sir Leuthere told Count Ergon.

The knights had just crested the vine-covered hills overlooking Castle Aquitaine. Behind them, riding ponies and leading the massive warhorses, Vigor and the Prophetess Iselda brought up the rear of their small procession. It had taken three days of hard travel to reach Duke Gilon’s castle. They had not dared to tarry in their journey to draw supplies and remounts from the castles they passed. There was no saying how much time they had to stop the Red Duke. Worse, there was no saying where the vampire’s madness would send his undead legions next. Every castle they passed might already have fallen to the Red Duke and be held by his skeleton warriors as a bastion against the living.

Despite Iselda’s assurances that she had seen Duke Gilon assembling his army in her reflecting pool, the two knights felt better seeing the muster for themselves. It was an impressive force, a gathering of knights such as neither of the men had ever seen before. Even the most opulent tournaments paled beside the numbers of warriors gathered in the fields beyond the village of Aquitaine. Every speck of open ground seemed to have sprouted a tent or pavilion, the brightly coloured pennants of dozens of noble houses snapping in the wind. Coats of arms emblazoned with the heraldry of a hundred families shone from shields and surcoats arrayed upon wooden stands outside the tents. Destriers of every colour and pattern marched anxiously about in a thousand improvised stalls and stables, their bold spirits aroused by the smell of war.

If he had not seen the Red Duke’s army for himself, Leuthere would have said nothing could stand against so vast a gathering of knights. But he had seen the vampire’s legions, the hideous horde of walking corpses that knew neither fear nor fatigue. What could even this mighty host do against such a foe?

‘You must be brave and not allow your spirit to falter,’ Iselda said, riding up beside him atop the hill.

Leuthere shifted uncomfortably in his saddle. He didn’t like to think that Iselda would use her magic to read his thoughts, though he knew such a thing would be simple for a woman endowed with the magic of the Lady.

Iselda smiled in apology to him. ‘I must know the minds of the men who would defend the land,’ she said. She turned in the saddle, sweeping her gaze to include Count Ergon. ‘More than anyone, it is you who must stand resolute before the Red Duke’s evil. For in you burns the only hope of destroying him.’ A haunted look crept into her eyes, a troubled frown crossing her face. She glanced at the two knights, not quite hiding the worry in her gaze.

Count Ergon patted the hilt of his sword. ‘The monster will die,’ he vowed. ‘For what he has already done as much as for what he would still do.’

‘Do not allow revenge to overcome your honour,’ Iselda chastised the nobleman. ‘Without a pure heart, you will not prevail. Vengeance is a contagion of the soul.’ She peered at Leuthere, studying him intently. ‘The lust for glory is no better,’ she warned.

The prophetess’s words surprised Leuthere, hurting him more deeply than he thought mere words could. His was a noble purpose, the quest to atone for what his uncle had done, to redeem the honour of the d’Elbiqs. There was no shame in such a pursuit. Certainly it was no vainglorious enterprise, a thing built upon a foundation of pride and arrogance.

Iselda continued to look at him. Subtly, she glanced aside at Count Ergon. Leuthere at once guessed her meaning. He still hadn’t told the nobleman why the Red Duke had attacked the Chateau du Maisne and killed his household.

Leuthere shook his head, casting his eyes downward. No, there were some things he would not discuss. Not with a du Maisne. Too much depended on them now for them to fall out over the feud. Certainly there was no reason to let du Maisne know of the great shame that tarnished the d’Elbiqs.

Iselda’s expression became stern. She gestured to the towers of Castle Aquitaine. ‘We should hurry,’ she said, casting one last disapproving glance at Sir Leuthere. ‘Duke Gilon is meeting with his generals as we speak. It would be best if we had words with him before they have turned his ear with their own strategies and tactics.

‘After all, we know the enemy better than the duke’s generals,’ Iselda said, still looking at Leuthere.

‘There is no mistake. Our enemy is the Red Duke himself, not some pretender to his horrors. He intends to conquer all Aquitaine and remake it into his own Kingdom of Blood.’ Iselda’s voice echoed through the great stone hall, reverberating off the cavernous walls, ringing off the ancient armour and tarnished shields arrayed throughout the immense chamber.

The men sitting around the huge oak table in the middle of the room had been a bickering mass of egos before the entrance of the prophetess. Now they were silent, attentive, and subdued. They hung off her every word as though it were holy in itself. Barons and counts, earls and marquis, even Duke Gilon himself, the men set aside their own authority to hear the wisdom offered by this servant of the Lady.

‘The Red Duke has already ravaged much of the north country. Entire villages have been slaughtered, their graveyards plundered for recruits to swell the ranks of the vampire’s army.’ Iselda paused, locking eyes with Duke Gilon. ‘He plans even worse horrors, your grace. Even now, the Red Duke marches to the barrows of the horse lords to stir the ancient dead from their tombs.’

‘If he should reach Dragon’s Hill…’ muttered Sir Roget, the old knight’s face turning pale.

Iselda nodded grimly. ‘There are thousands of ancient warriors buried inside Dragon’s Hill. With these marching under his banner, the Red Duke will have an army to threaten all of Bretonnia.’

‘The king has been made aware of our peril,’ Duke Gilon said. He looked to have aged ten years since the day he had cast Sir Leuthere from his presence, his features drawn and haggard, his eyes dark with fatigue. A nervous tremor tugged at his left cheek, causing half his face to twitch sporadically. ‘It will take time for the king to raise an army, time for word to reach the other dukedoms. Until then, we have only Sir Richemont and those who rode with him from Couronne.’

The duke indicated the knight sitting at his right hand. Sir Richemont favoured his father’s looks, though not his father’s dour humour. Richemont fairly exuded an excited energy, his martial spirit eager to cross blades with so formidable an enemy. Like all young knights, he was impatient to earn his name and to heap glory upon his family.

‘If the Red Duke tarries among the barrows, he gives us time to prepare our campaign against him,’ Richemont said. ‘A single knight is worth a dozen of his walking skeletons. Let the vampire call his bags of bones to battle. Every hour he delays his attack is another hour the king’s army grows.’

‘You do not appreciate the scope of his army,’ Count Ergon warned, rising from his chair. ‘I have seen it for myself. Already the Red Duke’s legion outnumbers us. If he can plunder the graves of the horse lords, he will have a force great enough to smash even this muster like a flea. It will not be a question of twelve to one, it will be fifty, a hundred to one against us!’

‘And do not forget, my lord,’ Leuthere said. ‘While our army must provision itself and rest between battles, the Red Duke’s horde is driven by nothing more than the vampire’s evil. They need neither food nor sleep nor shelter. They can maintain the attack until every man in Aquitaine lies dead.’

Duke Gilon slammed his mailed fist against the heavy oak table, drawing all eyes to him. ‘The vampire must be kept from reaching Dragon’s Hill,’ he declared. ‘We cannot allow his army to grow any more vast than it already is.’

‘Fine and good, your grace,’ objected a bewigged baron from the wine country, ‘but how do we stop him? It will take days to decamp the troops here and intercept the Red Duke. We’d have to leave behind the foot soldiers and the baggage train. The only supplies we could take would be whatever could fit across a saddle.’

Duke Gilon slumped back in his chair, his cheek twitching as he considered the logistical problem. ‘Supplies could be floated down river,’ he proposed, then shook his head. ‘No, that would require gathering enough barges to carry everything and we simply don’t have them.’

‘My lords,’ Iselda addressed the generals. ‘There is another way. If we can divert the Red Duke from his purpose, make him abandon his plan to violate the barrows of his own accord…’

‘Why would the vampire do such a thing?’ Richemont asked. ‘By all accounts he was a masterful strategist when he was alive. Becoming one of the undead may have made him evil, but I think it is too much to hope that it has made him stupid as well.’

‘Not stupid,’ Iselda corrected Richemont. ‘Mad.’ She let the word linger in the room before explaining. ‘The vampire’s mind is disordered, unable to focus fully upon the present. He drifts between today and yesterday, unable to make the distinction. When he laid siege to the Tower of Wizardry, it was Isabeau he made battle against, not her humble successor Iselda.’ The prophetess scowled, clenching her delicate hands into frustrated fists. ‘The Red Duke’s madness makes it impossible for my powers of foresight to predict what he will do next. I can see how he might act, but not how he will act.’

‘Then you are saying we are lost?’ Duke Gilon asked, a hint of fear behind his words. ‘The Lady is powerless to help us against this monster?’

‘No, your grace,’ Leuthere said. ‘What Lady Iselda is saying is that her magic cannot help us predict what the vampire will do. However, we do not need her magic to do that.’

‘What is your meaning?’ demanded one of the seated generals. ‘How can we predict what the Red Duke will do without the prophetess and her foresight?’

Count Ergon leaned over the table, tapping his armoured finger against the vellum map of Aquitaine spread out upon its surface. ‘We know how the Red Duke made war against King Louis the Righteous,’ he stated, casting his firm gaze across the generals. ‘We know the battles he fought and where he fought them. When the vampire laid siege to the Tower of Wizardry, he did so in slavish repetition to the way he conducted the campaign the first time. He even sent his undead cavalry to attack the sites of villages he razed centuries ago.’

Duke Gilon clapped his hands together, his face brightening to the theme of Count Ergon’s proposal. ‘We can fight the Red Duke as King Louis did!’ he beamed. ‘The chronicles of Aquitaine recount every battle fought against the vampire and his forces. We can see where the Red Duke will attack ahead of time!’ The duke slammed his fist down against the map, smashing his hand against the ancient mounds of the horse lords. ‘We can make our plans and crush this monster where he will be at his most vulnerable!’

‘Ceren Field!’ Sir Roget exclaimed. ‘The open space there will offer an excellent vantage for our knights to ride down the vampire’s infantry and smash them to bits!’

‘There are also the hills to consider,’ remarked a scar-faced marquis. ‘We can position bowmen on two sides of the battlefield and soften up the vampire’s legion before sending in our knights.’ The marquis bobbed his head in contrition as he saw the surly looks the other noblemen directed at him. ‘I am not doubting the valour of our knights, but I feel we must look at things prudently. There is the possibility the Red Duke will vastly outnumber us. I ask which is the greater shame: to accept the value of a peasant’s bow or to allow a vampire to conquer Aquitaine because the land’s champions were prideful and arrogant?’

The chastising words of the marquis had their effect, silencing the offended hubris of the knights.

‘We can also take comfort in the presence of Duke Galand’s tomb. Galand drank from the grail and the divine power of the Lady still endows his grave with tremendous power.’ A fervent, almost worshipful light was in Iselda’s eyes as she spoke of the great hero of Aquitaine. Few of the men at the table noticed the slight flush that came into her cheeks and grim smile that spread across her lips. ‘The grace of the Lady saturates Duke Galand’s tomb. The holy power will repulse the Red Duke’s creatures, perhaps even the vampire himself will be unable to endure the Lady’s blessing. In any effect, I know that the Red Duke will be weakened if he is forced to fight on such hallowed ground.

‘Then there is another point to consider,’ Iselda added, raising one of her slender fingers. ‘We know that the Red Duke’s madness will eventually lead him back to Ceren Field.’ She sighed, frowning as the most troubling thought of them all forced itself onto her tongue. ‘The only thing we do not know is when that madness will lead him there. By the time the Red Duke turns to Ceren Field, he may already have plundered the graves of the horse lords and opened the cromlechs around Dragon’s Hill.’

Leuthere turned towards the prophetess, a desperate idea forming in his brain. ‘Maybe we can provoke the vampire’s madness somehow,’ he offered. He stared out over Duke Gilon and his advisors, the same men who had mocked his warning before. Now these men watched him with rapt, hopeful expressions. ‘If the Red Duke thought he needed to attack Isabeau when he saw the Tower of Wizardry, then maybe that is the key to bringing him to Ceren Field. If we can somehow provoke his madness, make him think King Louis is waiting to do battle with him…’

Richemont leapt to his feet. With quick strides the bold knight crossed the hall, advancing to the rows of armour and weaponry lining the wall. He paused before a tattered old banner bearing a quartered field and the heraldry of a crowned lion rampant opposed by a leopard rampant wearing the crescent-topped helm of an Arabyan sultan. Richemont bowed his head reverently, then pulled the standard away from the wall, holding it over his head by its bronze cross-beam.

‘The banner of King Louis the Righteous,’ Richemont declared, displaying the colours so that all the assembled generals could see it. ‘The same banner that rode beside him at the first battle of Ceren Field! If anything will provoke that undead bastard into facing us in open battle, this is what will do it!’

Duke Gilon beamed at his son, inspired by the cleverness and imagination of Richemont’s plan as much as the knight’s theatrical oratory. He motioned for the excited murmur of his generals and advisors to quiet. ‘A small company of riders can be sent to intercept the Red Duke without any of the logistical concerns that prevent moving against him with the full might of Aquitaine. It will be a perilous mission; the men who ride before the Red Duke must draw near enough to his host that the vampire can see the banner of King Louis, yet stay far enough away that they can withdraw at leisure. They must lead the Red Duke across Aquitaine, drawing him out, goading him into the mad grip of his own past. They must bring the vampire to Ceren Field where the army will await to destroy him and all his monstrous legion.’

‘Father,’ Richemont said, bending his knee before Duke Gilon. ‘I volunteer myself for this task.’

Duke Gilon grew pale. For a moment, the twitch returned to his cheek. ‘I cannot allow that,’ he said. ‘I need you here to help organize the defences at Ceren Field.’

Richemont stood, his face flushed with anger. ‘It was my plan, your grace,’ he stated, not quite keeping the emotion from his voice.

‘Begging your pardon,’ Leuthere interrupted. ‘But the plan to trick the Red Duke was mine. If anyone should risk his neck, then it is me.’

‘We can’t trust this mission to a mere household knight,’ Count Ergon challenged, stepping forward. ‘I offer myself to act as bait for the vampire.’

Leuthere rounded on the older knight, glaring at him. ‘You care nothing about luring the Red Duke to Ceren Field! Your only thought is to keep anyone else from destroying the vampire before you get your chance for revenge!’ He sneered at Count Ergon, gesturing at the nobleman’s stiff right arm. ‘Besides which you are wounded, physically unfit.’

Count Ergon grimaced and gripped his right arm as Leuthere spoke. ‘I’ve recovered quite a bit since I saved your life in Mercal,’ he said, taking extreme delight in watching Leuthere wince in pain at mention of his rescue. ‘As for the Red Duke, I have sworn by the Lady to kill the fiend. That is truth.’ He bowed before Duke Gilon, laying his sword upon the floor at his feet. ‘But now I swear this oath. I vow that I shall bring the vampire to Ceren Field, whatever it costs me. I will take no move to avenge my family until the Red Duke has fallen into your trap.’

Duke Gilon smiled at the intensity of Count Ergon’s oath. ‘I have known your family a long time, du Maisne. I have never known one of them to break his word. You may lead the “bait” as you call it.’ The duke pointed sternly at the kneeling count. ‘But I add this condition. You will take Sir Leuthere d’Elbiq with you. If, in the heat of the moment, you should be tempted to forget your vow to me, then Leuthere will be there to remind you of your promise.’

Count Ergon scowled as he rose to his feet, directing an acid look at Leuthere. ‘As you command, your grace.’

‘Choose your companions,’ Duke Gilon directed. ‘No more than a dozen men. Take the finest horses that have been brought to the muster, choose animals known for the stoutness of their hearts and the fleetness of their legs.’ The duke’s expression became dour.

‘Lady be with you, Count Ergon,’ the duke said. ‘The fate of Aquitaine rests upon the success of your mission.’

CHAPTER XVI

‘I thought you said you knew how to ride!’

The mocking laughter of Duchess Martinga rolled back through the orchard. For the duke, the sound was as enchanting as the faerie music of the Athel Loren. There was a mixture of enticement and warmth in her voice that made his heart quicken whenever he heard her speak. Even in her angriest moods, his wife fascinated him.

Today, she was far from angry.

‘Someone insisted I buy her the fastest horse in Quenelles,’ the duke retorted. ‘A rider can’t be responsible if his horse is outmatched!’

Martinga turned her steed about, a reproving pout on her pretty face. ‘That is a churlish thing to say,’ she scolded him. ‘Blaming your poor mount for your own failure.’

A mischievous grin crept onto the duke’s face. With a sudden burst of speed, he charged his horse forwards. Before Martinga could spur her own mount into action, he had her reins in his hand.

‘That was cheating,’ she scolded him.

‘That was strategy,’ he winked back at her. ‘Battles are not won by bravery and bullheadedness. You have to trick the enemy into making a mistake.’

Martinga arched an eyebrow at him. ‘Oh, so I’m the enemy now?’

The duke laughed and pressed her hands to his lips. ‘The Lady forbid!’ he exclaimed. ‘I can think of no more perilous a foe than the one who holds my heart in her soft hands.’

Still laughing, he threw his leg over the neck of his horse and slid down from the saddle. He reached up to help his wife extricate herself from the complicated, ladylike contrivance lashed to the back of her own steed.

‘We should be getting back,’ she warned him. Despite the admonition, she made no effort to resist as he lowered her to the ground.

‘I’m the duke,’ he smiled back at her. ‘They won’t dare start the feast until I get back.’

‘And what about the duchess?’ Martinga asked.

He licked his lips and pursed his mouth as he made a show of considering the question. ‘They probably won’t wait if it’s only you,’ he said at last. ‘What is a duchess more or less when there is eating and drinking to be done?’

Martinga rolled her eyes at him. ‘To think I might have been Queen of Bretonnia instead of simply Duchess of Aquitaine!’

Instantly she regretted the flippant words. Meant in jest, she saw the flash of pain in her husband’s eyes. Quickly she took his hand in hers, squeezing it tight, letting him know there had been no malice intended.

The duke stared at her, his eyes heavy with pain and not a little guilt. ‘You could have been queen,’ he said. ‘Louis always favoured you. By the grail, there were days when I gave up all hope, when I was sure he would win your affection. When he came back from his quest glowing with the grace of the Lady, I was certain I had lost you.’

Martinga hugged him to her. ‘My dear, sweet knight,’ she whispered. ‘He could never move my heart as you do. Even if he is king, I would still choose my noble duke.’

He let her slip free from his grip, reassured by the love in her voice. The moment of doubt and pain passed and the mischievous twinkle was back in his eye. ‘He’s my junior by two years, you know. He’d have been a much better catch than this tired old warhorse.’

Martinga smiled at him, nodding in agreement. ‘Louis was always the spry one. You’d hardly believe he shared the same parents as the clumsy, worn-out ogre I married.’

Without warning, the duke caught her around the waist, pulling her with him as he fell onto the grass. ‘Worn-out ogre?’ he challenged. ‘You shall rue those words!’

Martinga giggled in feigned terror. ‘Not here! What if someone is watching!’

The duke leaned over her, staring into her eyes. ‘These are the king’s orchards. Nobody is supposed to be in them. So if there are any spies about, I’ll have their eyes put out.’

‘If nobody is supposed to be in the orchard, doesn’t that mean we’re in the wrong too?’ Martinga objected, fending off her husband’s kiss.

‘Oh we’ll be fine,’ the duke assured her with assumed severity. ‘My little brother has always been a bit afraid of me.’

Thick storm clouds choked the leaden sky, blotting out the sun like a murderer’s cloak. The woods were silent, undisturbed by the song of bird or the scamper of deer. Nothing living dared stir within the forest, nothing save the degenerate ghouls that ranged ahead of the monstrous army and the swarm of bats that circled above the rotting zombies.

One other living creature braved the presence of the Red Duke’s army, riding alongside his vampiric master on the rigid back of a zombified horse. The heart of Renar’s living steed had quit long ago, frightened into bursting by the swelling numbers of undead marching under the Red Duke’s banner. Renar had accepted the animal’s defection with a pragmatic shrug, using one of his spells to force the horse’s carcass to serve him more faithfully than before. He only wished the creature had retained some of the resiliency of life. His arse was beginning to chafe from contact with the animal’s bony back.

The necromancer rubbed his sores and scowled at the grim procession of wights and skeletons shambling through the forest. The undead did not tire, they had no need for rest or provision the way mortal soldiers did. The Red Duke could march his legion to the end of the earth and there would never arise from them the slightest murmur of discomfort. It was inspiring, really, until one noted the worms wriggling through the flesh of the zombies, or the rusty bits of harness crumbling off the grey bones of the wights.

Ahead, the forest began to thin out, the trees becoming sickly runts of their breed, clawing at the darkened sky with naked branches, their trunks peeling from the ravages of fungus and beetle. The ground, so lush before, became a lifeless stretch of dun-hued dirt, as withered in its fashion as the trees sprouting from it. Legend held that the ground had been poisoned by the venomous blood of a mighty dragon slain by some now forgotten hero centuries before Giles le Breton was born.

Unfit for crops or pasture, the pragmatic horse lords had employed the region to entomb their dead. Through the dead trees, Renar could see the barren hillocks within which the bones of the Bretonni tribesmen had rested down through the ages. There were dozens of the barrows, each raised to honour an ancient king. The druids of those times had practised horrific rites and most ghastly of all had been the ceremonies made to consecrate the graves of their kings. Heroic warriors would be massacred and entombed beside their king that the sovereign might have a fitting bodyguard to accompany him into the world of shadow. Fine steeds, the favourite consorts of the king, even cooks and artisans would be chained inside the barrow to follow the spirit of their master into the land of death. Even a member of the cruel druidic order would stay to attend the dead sovereign, sealing the barrow from within at the conclusion of the burial.

The necromancer rubbed his hands together in sardonic glee. The bloody rituals of the druids had left the barrows choked with dead horse lords. Each tomb would offer dozens, if not hundreds of bodies to reanimate. There would be no stopping the Red Duke once such a force was bound to his will.

Renar looked over at his vampiric master. The Red Duke sat astride his ghastly horse, staring hungrily at the rows of barrows. The vampire seemed most keen to investigate the sprawling mound called Dragon’s Hill. The necromancer could easily guess why. From the size of the mound, the king entombed within must have had an entire nation buried with him. Or, and the thought brought a tremor of excitement to him, perhaps the site was the tomb of that forgotten hero who had slain the venomous wyrm so long ago. It was possible the druids had buried hero and beast together.

Might the bones of a dragon lie inside Dragon’s Hill? It was a fascinating question. Renar had read of necromancers who had restored such mighty beasts to the simulacrum of life, resurrecting their reptilian bones as mammoth zombies. He wondered if his knowledge of the black arts was sufficient to create such a monster should they uncover a real dragon buried under the mound.

‘There is much work for you here, sorcerer,’ the Red Duke hissed, turning his savage gaze upon Renar. ‘The ground is obscene with the smell of death.’

Renar nodded his head in fawning agreement. ‘Quite so, your grace,’ he told the vampire. ‘It will tax both our powers to call so many from their graves, but when we are finished here, your army shall be the mightiest Bretonnia has ever seen!’

‘No,’ the Red Duke corrected him. ‘It will not be finished here. I will not be content until I have a legion great enough to scour Aquitaine clean.’ The Red Duke’s gaunt face pulled back in a feral snarl. ‘Why– I have finished with Aquitaine, not a bird, not a rabbit, not a mouse will be left to draw breath. The land shall suffer for rejecting its master. I shall make of Aquitaine a charnel house that shall make the Lady tremble and cower! The blood of Aquitaine will be exterminated, burned away like a noxious pestilence!’

The vampire’s oath made Renar shiver, his pasty features becoming pale with fear. There was no doubt the Red Duke meant what he said. In his moments of madness, he sought to refight lost battles. In his lucid state, the vampire’s ambition was to satiate his long-denied bloodlust, to avenge the centuries of torment he had endured within his own tomb. The agony of all he had lost, the pain of his wife’s suicide, the betrayal of his king, these he would wash from his soul by unleashing a tidal wave of slaughter upon the land. It was enough to horrify even Renar’s twisted morality.

‘When we are done here, we shall march to the tombs of the knights of Culieux,’ the Red Duke continued. ‘Then I shall be ready to ride against Duke Gilon and the other traitor-lords who have usurped my dominion. I will rebuild the ruins, recast the land into my Kingdom of…’

The vampire’s voice trailed off, a haunted light coming into his eyes. Renar watched as the Red Duke’s imperious snarl drooped into an expression of shock mingled with fear. The necromancer followed the direction of the vampire’s gaze. Through the dead trees he could see a small mob of knights standing atop one of the nearby barrows.

In the feeble light of Morrslieb, Renar could make out only the outlines of men and horses, the faint gleam of moonlight upon polished armour. He sneered in contempt at the small number of riders. There was no threat to the Red Duke’s formidable host from so few men. Even if each of them were Giles Le Breton reborn, they could never hope to overcome the undead legions arrayed behind the vampire’s banner. These men could only observe and report back to Duke Gilon what they had seen. That would actually serve the necromancer’s cause quite nicely. Only despair and terror could greet any report these men could give. The knowledge that the Red Duke was swelling the ranks of his horde with the wights of Dragon’s Hill would hardly bring cheers to the nobles of Aquitaine. It pleased Renar to think of those bold and haughty lords cowering on their thrones, knowing that their doom was marching down upon them, unstoppable and unrelenting. Yes, Renar was disposed to allow these men to escape, to make their heroic ride back to Duke Gilon and announce that the nobles had no hope of stopping the Red Duke. Let them, for once, appreciate what it was to feel helpless and at the mercy of a being who cared nothing for their welfare.

Renar turned to suggest the Red Duke spare the scouts when he noticed the vampire’s agitation. The vampire’s shock had been replaced by a mask of pitiless hate, hate that made Renar’s own loathing of the nobility farcical by comparison.

‘I… I will send the ghouls to chase those men off,’ Renar said.

‘King Louis…’ the Red Duke whispered, his eyes blazing as he spoke the name.

From the top of the barrow mound, Sir Leuthere stared for the first time upon the monster his vengeful uncle had called from its grave. An aura of violent evil surrounded the ghastly creature, a palpable sense of malevolent menace that made the young knight’s flesh crawl in revulsion and his heart quiver in fear. The courser he sat upon nickered nervously, stamping its hooves, impatient for its rider to quit this place of horrors.

The Red Duke. This then was the fiend Leuthere had journeyed so far to destroy, the monster who would drown all Aquitaine in a sea of blood. This was the terrible power Earl Gaubert had called upon to pursue his vendetta against the du Maisnes. It was bitterly ironic that by his ruthless prosecution of the feud, Earl Gaubert had instead forced the two families into alliance. Du Maisne and d’Elbiq together, united against the common foe.

Count Ergon’s eyes were moist as he looked down from the hillock, watching as the vampire’s undead legion marched out from the trees. The nobleman’s fist tightened about the hilt of his sword, knuckles cracking from the intensity of his grip. His legs grew tense, poised to dig spurs into the flanks of his steed, to drive the frightened animal straight down into the skeleton horde. Leuthere saw the same obsessed desire for revenge written across Count Ergon’s face as had been on that of his uncle. The observation brought a new anxiety to the young knight’s mind, reopening his concern that Count Ergon would cast aside everything, his fealty to Duke Gilon, his personal honour, the plan to save Aquitaine – all of these he would sacrifice in order to soothe the pain inside him.

Count Ergon slowly relaxed his body. He turned and gave Leuthere a sombre nod of understanding. The older knight was not blind to what was at stake here. His revenge would wait. He would keep to his word.

‘Raise the king’s standard high,’ Count Ergon told Leuthere. ‘Make sure that blackguard sees our colours.’

Leuthere lifted the tattered banner of King Louis high over his head, waving it through the air like an Estalian matador goading a bull with his cape.

The Red Duke’s reaction was as violent as that of any bull. The vampire quivered with rage, drawing his sword and sweeping it through the air before him. In answer to the Red Duke’s howls, the undead host surged forwards, wights mounted upon bony steeds galloping towards the barrows.

‘Time to leave,’ Leuthere advised Count Ergon. The other knights with them shared Leuthere’s anxiety, yet their valour would not permit a withdrawal until their commander gave the order.

Count Ergon glared down at the Red Duke, unable to tear his gaze from that hateful countenance. Only the whinny of terror that sounded from the horse beneath him snapped him back to the immediacy of the situation. The foremost of the wights had reached the base of the mound and their deathly steeds were beginning the arduous climb. Count Ergon watched them for a moment, then reluctantly slashed his hand through the air, motioning for the knights to retreat.

‘To Ceren Field!’ Count Ergon shouted, driving his spurs into his steed. ‘And Lady grant this abomination is mad enough to chase us!’

‘Baron de Gavaudan! Sir Corbinian!’ the Red Duke’s voice was like the lash of a whip as he called out his sub-officers. The vampire didn’t look aside as the wight-lord and the dark knight who had replaced the baron rode forwards to join him. His eyes were fixed upon the banner he had seen the knights display so boldly upon the top of the barrow. It was a challenge, a gesture of contempt and defiance from King Louis! The usurper was taunting him, mocking him in his own domain! But the king would soon learn that there was only one Duke of Aquitaine, and he did not hold court in Couronne!

‘I want those men,’ the Red Duke snarled at Sir Corbinian and Sir Maraulf. ‘Alive or dead, I want them. Bring them to me!’

‘It will be a hard ride, your grace,’ Maraulf said, bowing his head in deference to his master. ‘The enemy has chosen ground it will be difficult to cross.’

The Red Duke glared at Maraulf. ‘Their steeds will tire, yours will not,’ he reminded his thrall. ‘Bring those men to me! I will find out where my treacherous brother has encamped.’ The vampire bared his fangs in a hateful grimace. ‘There is much the good king has to answer for before I allow him the luxury of death.’

Maraulf bowed again, turning away to gather up some of the undead cavalry not already rushing the ancient graves. The Red Duke dismissed the vampire from his thoughts, shifting his attention instead to the skeletal frame of Corbinian.

Before the Red Duke could issue orders to the wight-lord, a shouted protest erupted from Renar.

‘It’s a trick!’ the necromancer shrieked, unable to contain himself. ‘King Louis is dead and has been for centuries! That’s not his men up there! It’s all a trick to lead you into a trap!’

The Red Duke glowered at the necromancer. ‘Speak about matters that concern you, peasant,’ he warned. ‘Leave war to those who know how to fight it.’

Renar rolled his eyes, laughing derisively, the absurdity of the situation overcoming his prudence. ‘Know how to fight! You damn fool, you’re fighting battles against men who have been dead almost five hundred years!’ He waved his hands indicating the barrow mounds before them and the imposing bulk of Dragon’s Hill. ‘This is where we need to be, not chasing phantoms! We can raise every horse lord in these mounds, then do the same to the vanquished knights of Cuileux! As you said, we can build an army that no lord in all Bretonnia would dare oppose!’

The Red Duke’s armoured hand lashed out, cracking against Renar’s jaw. The necromancer was thrown from his saddle, landing in a tangle of limbs on the ground. Spitting blood, he reared up from the barren earth, drawing upon the dark energies of the barrow mounds to empower a spell that would send the vampire back to his grave.

Before Renar could unleash his spell, bony claws closed about him, pinning his arms to his sides. The necromancer looked about in terror, finding himself in the embrace of Corbinian’s fleshless hands.

‘You dare not kill me!’ Renar shouted at the Red Duke. ‘You need me! You need my magic and my counsel!’ The necromancer cringed as he saw the pitiless evil behind the vampire’s eyes. ‘You’re making a mistake! Try to be sane!’ he pleaded.

The Red Duke’s cold flesh drew back in a grin of cruel amusement. ‘Take this peasant away,’ he ordered Corbinian. ‘But first remove his rebellious tongue. It tires me.’

Renar’s screams collapsed into a wet gurgle as the wight-lord carried out its master’s command. The Red Duke had already dismissed the necromancer from his thoughts, turning his gaze back to the place he had seen Leuthere display the colours of King Louis. He closed his eyes in murderous reverie, imagining the hundred ways he would visit revenge upon his brother. The king would answer for everything the Red Duke had lost to his treachery. Lands and title, honour and fame. But most of all, the king would answer for Martinga’s death.

The Red Duke opened his eyes again and stared out across his silent legion. There was no need to chase after the king’s banner. He knew where he was destined to face the king’s army. He could see it in his mind as clearly as if the battle had already been fought.

The vampire raised his sword, stabbing it high into the air.

‘We march!’ the Red Duke roared. ‘We march to Ceren Field!’

Three days’ hard ride brought Sir Leuthere and Duke Gilon to the River Morceaux. It had been a perilous journey, and made at such a pace that taxed both man and beast. Without the remounts sent by Duke Gilon, staggered across their return route in relays, the knights knew they would never have managed. The Red Duke’s unholy forces pursued them both night and day. Swarms of bats tormented them by night and by day, swooping out of the shadows to slap at their faces with leathery wings or snap at their eyes with needle-sharp teeth. So regular had become these attacks that the knights had been forced to keep the visors of their helmets lowered despite the almost unendurable heat and discomfort.

The bats had been the least of their worries however. Soon after quitting the region of Dragon’s Hill and the barrows of the horse lords, their small band had been beset by a new foe – undead knights upon skeletal steeds. Leading them was a monster Leuthere was horrified to find himself recognizing: Sir Maraulf, the holy knight of Mercal. The once noble champion of Aquitaine had been corrupted by the evil of the Red Duke, restored to a villainous mockery of life as a vampire. It was this dark knight who led the chase, driving his prey before him like a country lord hounding foxes across his estate.

Two of the valiant knights who had accompanied Leuthere and Count Ergon were lost to the vampire’s blade, cut down by the undead monster from ambush. While the rotting steeds of Maraulf’s wights could not match the speed of living horses, some profane vitality burned within the vampire’s horse, allowing him to overtake them whenever the sun retreated from the sky. Only by force of arms and invoking the name of the Lady had they been able to drive the vampire off. Though it pained them to do so, they had left their dead behind, not daring even the brief respite required to attend their comrades.

At last, the River Morceaux appeared before them, stretching from behind the forest like a shimmering ribbon of crushed sapphire. A sense of triumph swelled the hearts of the knights as they drove through the last of the trees, spurring their coursers down towards the stone bridge that spanned the river. They were surprised when the formerly ferocious bats abandoned them, flittering back into the dark of the forest.

Another surprise awaited them as they drew closer to the bridge. A large body of knights, over a hundred strong, were arrayed about the end of the bridge. As Leuthere rode closer, he could see that the knights bore no devices upon their shields, instead sporting the plain coloured fields of men who had not yet won their coat of arms. These were knights errant, young warriors eager to prove themselves upon the field of battle. Leuthere had never seen so many of the fledgling knights gathered in one place before. The sheen from their bare steel armour was almost blinding and the colourful pennants fitted to their lances seemed like a field of blooming flowers as they snapped in the breeze.

One of the knights guarding the bridge rode forwards as Leuthere and his comrades advanced towards the river. A half-dozen knights quickly formed up around the lone rider. Leuthere was surprised to see the fleur-de-lys emblazoned upon their shields and the caparisons clothing their horses. These were no humble knights errant, but knights who had forsaken their titles and positions to take up the grail quest. They would wander the land, righting wrongs and fighting monsters whatever their foul shape in hopes that through such chivalrous deeds they might be led to the grail by the Fay Enchantress and be deemed worthy of sipping from that holy vessel.

Their leader, the man around whom the questing knights had formed, had not taken up the grail quest. He still wore the heraldry of his family, the colours of Duke Gilon’s own household. Sir Richemont raised a hand in salutation as Leuthere rode towards him. His eyes lingered up on the banner of King Louis, then shifted to Leuthere. There was no missing the question in his gaze.

‘The plan worked,’ Leuthere told him. ‘The Red Duke’s minions have been at our heels for three days and three nights.’

‘If we had kicked our boots into a beehive, we could not have received a more violent reception,’ Count Ergon said, riding up beside Leuthere. ‘The vampire went wild when he saw the king’s standard.’

Richemont scratched his chin, sighing as he heard the news. ‘I had hoped the Red Duke might show some caution,’ he stated. ‘Every hour he marches gives us more time for help to arrive. After you left, Duke Gilon received messages from Quenelles and Brionne. Knights from both dukedoms are riding to help in the battle against the Red Duke. Within a fortnight, we could have another thousand swords at our side.’

Leuthere shook his head. ‘I fear we did not have the time to dally,’ he told Richemont. ‘We reached the Red Duke just as his army was advancing upon Dragon’s Hill. There can be no question that if he’d been left to his own devices, he would have called all of the ancient dead entombed within the barrows to fight for him.’

‘There are other ways of holding the vampire back,’ Richemont declared. He gestured over his shoulder to the bridge behind him. ‘The prophetess tells us that this is the bridge the Red Duke used to cross the Morceaux before. She is not certain if he will use it again,’ here the knight clapped a hand against his chest, ‘but I am betting that he will.’

‘What do you have planned?’ Count Ergon asked, a note of concern in his voice.

Richemont smiled, clearly pleased to explain the merits of his plan. ‘I intend to hold the bridge and prevent the Red Duke from crossing. If he is as obsessed by the past as you say, then he will stay and fight for this bridge and no other. We can hold him here until reinforcements are in place at Ceren Field.’

Count Ergon shook his head. The nobleman was showing the effects of three days in the saddle, but he refused to leave his doubts unspoken. ‘It might be dangerous to expect the vampire to follow the exact pattern he did before. He might be drawn to the same places, but do not rely upon him slavishly doing what he did before.’

‘I’m not,’ Richemont said. He gestured once again to the bridge. ‘We only need to hold the bridge for a few more hours. My father has dispatched teams of sappers to demolish the bridge and they will be here before nightfall.’

Leuthere frowned as he heard Richemont describe the destruction of the bridge. ‘If the Red Duke can’t cross, he may snap back to reality.’

Count Ergon gave the worried knight a tired slap on the back. ‘If that happens, we’ll just have to ride back out to him and wave the standard under his nose again.’

The grim jest brought a few feeble chuckles from the men who had survived the journey to Dragon’s Hill. Brave as they were, none of them wanted to repeat the experience.

‘You can rest your horses on the other side of the river,’ Richemont declared. He looked over the exhausted men. ‘And you’d better get some sleep for yourselves. As run down as you are now, I doubt you could account for a dozen zombies if the Red Duke were to attack.’

Leuthere was in accord with Richemont’s sentiment. Even Count Ergon did not naysay the young knight’s words. For once, the old nobleman’s prodigious endurance had been taxed beyond its limits. Not even his thirst for revenge could sustain him. Solemnly, the small band of knights rode their haggard steeds across the old stone bridge.

It was noon when the undead arrived at the river. The mounted wights that had pursued Leuthere and the others from Dragon’s Hill emerged from the forest, a ghastly wall of bleached bone and rusty armour. The skeletal monsters stared at Sir Richemont and his knights, silent and unmoving as a phalanx of gravestones.

The quiet was broken when a sinister rider pushed his way through the skeletal cavalry. The dark knight’s black armour and surcoat seemed like a piece of midnight that refused to be vanquished by the sun. A faint wisp of smoke rose from Sir Maraulf’s armour, carrying with it the sickly smell of burnt flesh. So recently inducted into the ranks of the undead, the dark knight did not need the powerful sorceries of the Red Duke to sustain him by day. There was still enough of an echo of life about him that the dark knight wasn’t condemned to hide in his grave until nightfall. But the vampire could not entirely ignore the hostile gaze of the sun. If the purifying light was not enough to destroy him, it was enough to scorch his unclean flesh and fill his unholy body with pain.

Tormented by the sun, compelled to accomplish the commands of his master, the dark knight glared in fury at the knights who defended the bridge. He could see the banner of King Louis on the far shore, standing above the tent in whose shade Sir Leuthere and Count Ergon rested. The Red Duke wanted that banner and the men who bore it. Maraulf would let nothing, not even his own agony, stop him from meeting that obligation.

Without preamble or warning, the dark knight drew his sword and charged towards the bridge. The undead cavalry surged after him without hesitation, a galloping horde of grinning skulls and corroded spears. The wights were a mixture of the Red Duke’s black knights, their bones encased in pitted armour and tattered mail, and the ancient horse lords who bore only the fragments of bronze helmets and shields. Whatever they had been in life, the wights were now united in undeath.

Richemont watched the undead cavalry bear down upon the bridge. The wights vastly outnumbered his own force, but their vampire commander had not spared any thought to forming them into a proper battleline. The undead charged towards the Bretonnians in a disorganized rabble. A rabble Richemont intended to sweep aside as quickly as possible.

‘Men of Aquitaine!’ Richemont cried out. ‘Your hour of glory is at hand! For the Lady and the king!’

Richemont spurred his powerful destrier towards the enemy, the questing knights forming up around him, their massive swords at the ready. To either side of his small squadron, great wedges of knights errant assumed their flanking positions, their lances lowered.

With a crash of steel and the thunder of hooves, the two forces collided three hundred yards from the bank of the river. The steel-tipped lances of Richemont’s knights smashed through the corroded shields and brittle armour of the undead, shattering the bony fiends with the sheer impact of the assault. The huge swords of the questing knights crushed those wights unfortunate enough to come against them, cleaving through rider and steed alike in the fury of their attack.

In a matter of moments, the knights were through the broken ranks of their undead enemies. Richemont gazed in amazement at his men as they emerged from the shattered mass of the enemy. The entire attack had cost him only a dozen men, yet there were hundreds of skeleton horsemen shattered across the battlefield. He felt his heart swell with pride at the bravery of these men who had followed him into battle.

Richemont’s jubilation quickly turned to horror as he cast his eyes back towards the bridge. Only a handful of knights had been left to guard the crossing, Richemont believing a solid attack being the only way to deal with the undead charge. The counter-charge had worked better than he had expected, but Richemont had failed to fully appreciate the kind of foe he faced.

Any mortal army would have been routed by the havoc Richemont and his knights had visited upon it. The undead, however, had no hearts to fill with fear or minds in which to render doubt. Even as Richemont watched, the survivors from his attack continued to push for the bridge. Even after the toll he had exacted from them, there were still hundreds of the skeletal horsemen. At their head, smoke still rising from his armour, the dark knight raced towards the river.

‘Back! Back into the fray!’ Richemont cried out, waving his sword overhead, striving to rally his men for another attack. Most of the knights errant threw aside their splintered lances and drew an assortment of swords, axes and maces from their belts, hurrying to follow their leader back into battle.

Again, Richemont was due to be surprised by his enemy. Against orcs or Northmen, an attack on the rear would set the enemy into confused panic. These horrors, however, seemed indifferent to their fate, striking back at their attackers when able, but otherwise ignoring them in their reckless drive for the bridge.

One of the questing knights tore his way to the very front of the battle, spurring his steed towards the vampire in his smoking armour. Many of those who had been killed in the first charge had been claimed by the vampire’s sword. Now this lone knight challenged the fiend’s blade. It was an uneven contest. The knight’s heavy sword was caught by the vampire’s shield while the monster’s own sword stabbed out, piercing the eye of the knight’s steed. As the animal crumpled beneath him, the knight was smashed to the ground. The vampire did not deign to end the contest with a slash of his sword, instead ending the knight’s quest for the grail by crushing his skull beneath the flailing hooves of his skeletal horse.

Richemont’s heart blazed at the sight of such a dastardly act. Frenziedly, he fought his way through the press of combatants around him, determined to close with the vampire.

Maraulf noted the impetuous knight’s effort to reach him. He raised his blade in a sardonic salute and prepared to receive Richemont’s charge.

Duke Gilon’s son drove his warhorse straight at the gruesome dark knight. The animal whinnied in terror, its every sense offended by the vampire’s profane aura, but years of careful training kept it plunging forwards. Richemont’s steed crashed into Maraulf’s bony charger with the impact of a battering ram.

Richemont had seen such an assault shatter the skeletal steeds of the wights, but the vampire’s mount was barely jostled by the attack. The dark knight drove his spurs against the nightmare’s exposed ribs. The creature reared back, its hooves flashing out. The knight was forced to raise his shield to protect himself from the undead beast’s assault. As he did so, Maraulf brought his monstrous blade slashing downwards.

It was luck more than skill that enabled Richemont to intercept the vampire’s sword. There was a ghastly crashing sound as Maraulf’s blade smashed into his shield. Wood splintered, metal twisted beneath that superhuman blow. Richemont heard his arm snap an instant before the red rush of pain roared through his body.

Somehow, the knight found the strength to stay in his saddle, lashing out at Maraulf with his sword. The blade rasped across the vampire’s armour and as the steel edge came into contact with the dark knight it seemed to blaze with a sapphire flame.

The vampire recoiled from Richemont, a cry of torment echoing from behind the steel mask of his helmet. Maraulf drove his nightmare steed away from the wounded knight, abandoning his injured foe. Richemont could only grind his teeth in helplessness as the vampire fled the field, his remaining wights galloping away with him, back into the forest.

Richemont stared in surprise at his sword, for it again seemed like any other blade forged for a Bretonnian knight. Then a grim chuckle forced its way through the pain gripping him. When he had visited the Great Chapel of the Lady in Couronne, he had anointed his sword in the font just within the doors of that holy place. The Lady’s grace must have entered the blade, blessing it against unholy vermin like the vampire.

The ducal heir was still laughing at his miraculous escape from the undead fiend when one of the surviving questing knights rode up to take the reins of his horse and lead the injured lord from the battlefield.

As he crossed the bridge, a broad smile spread over Richemont’s face. He could see the sappers and their wagons arriving on the far side of the river. With them were a hundred bowmen who lost no time readying their weapons. A few yeomen in the heraldry of Duke Gilon shouted orders to the men, getting them into positions from which they would be able to shoot down any attack from the forest.

The battle had been won. The dark knight had withdrawn with only a few hundred wights left. His force was too weak to take the bridge now. Within a handful of hours, the sappers would demolish the bridge and the Red Duke would be trapped.

Richemont rode past the tent where Sir Leuthere and Count Ergon were resting. He smiled down at the two men, pointing to his broken left arm.

‘Between us, we make a full knight,’ Richemont told Count Ergon.

The count gave a half-hearted laugh, caressing his injured right arm. ‘There’s a certain amount of foolishness getting that close to a vampire,’ he agreed. A cold light crept into his eyes. ‘Just the same, I intend to do it again.’

‘By the time the Red Duke can cross that river, perhaps both our wounds shall have healed,’ Richemont said. He turned about in his saddle, stifling a grunt of pain as his arm brushed against the saddle horn. ‘These sappers will soon have the bridge down,’ he observed as the mob of leather-aproned specialists began to attack the bridge with pick and hammer. ‘They’ll be quick about it too. Nothing like a vampire’s army of the damned to motivate peasants to be speedy in their labours.’

‘I just pray the Red Duke follows the plan,’ Leuthere said.

‘If we trust him to come to Ceren Field, then we can trust him to come here,’ Richemont stated. He frowned as he looked across the Morceaux. The dark knight had emerged from the trees. With him was one of the wights, a hoary-looking revenant wearing the crumbling tatters of a crown about its skull. Upon the wight’s arm, a grisly creature was perched, the skeletal husk of a falcon.

While the men watched, the dark knight took a small roll of vellum and tied it about the bird’s leg. Impossibly, despite the absence of feathers or flesh, the skeletal falcon took wing. The carrion bird circled twice over the vampire, then turned eastward.

‘You can stop worrying,’ Count Ergon told Richemont and Leuthere. ‘The Red Duke will come here when he receives that message from his creature.

‘The question is, will he stay on the other side of the river?’

CHAPTER XVII

The Red Duke gazed across the trudging ranks of his infantry, scowling as he considered the slowness of their march. Far beyond, just where the road lost itself in the forest, he could see the front of the baggage train bringing up the rear. His face pulled back in a snarl of contempt. King Louis the Usurper was wreaking havoc across his domain and he was stuck here, burdened by the weight of his army.

‘We must make greater haste, Earl Maryat,’ the vampire hissed in a low voice.

The knight beside him muttered anxiously under his breath, catching himself before he gave voice to the name of the Lady. Of late, the Red Duke had grown intolerant of such sentiments, adding blasphemy to the long catalogue of his sins. Earl Maryat regretted the oath he had given this creature, the word of honour that bound him to the vampire’s fate. If he could, he would have taken back his loyalty. But such was an impossibility for a knight of Aquitaine. Once given, a nobleman did not betray his word.

‘We cannot drive the men more than we already are,’ Earl Maryat said. ‘They are already about to drop from exhaustion. They’ll be in no condition to fight when we reach the king.’

The Red Duke was unmoved by his general’s protest. ‘If the peasant scum cannot do what I need of them, then they are worthless to me.’

‘You ask too much of them, your grace,’ the knight objected. ‘These men are loyal. They will not betray you. They would not dare.’

The vampire gripped Earl Maryat beneath the chin, forcing the knight’s head to turn. He forced the general to watch the silent ranks of skeletons and zombies filing down the road. ‘These are the sort of troops who will not betray me. They have none of the failings of flesh. Whatever I demand of them, they do.’

Earl Maryat’s face became like a graven image as all the colour drained out of it. ‘But they are just dead things. Unholy…’

The Red Duke turned away, his cape billowing about him in the wind. ‘The peasants are slowing us down,’ he said. ‘That I will not allow.’

The horrified general hurried after his liege. ‘You cannot mean to…’

‘See that they are disposed of,’ the Red Duke told him. ‘I shall attend them later and restore them to a state better able to defend my realm.’ He noted the stunned disbelief in Earl Maryat’s pallid face.

‘Do as I command,’ the vampire told his general with a snarl. ‘You do not want me to begin questioning the loyalty of my noble retainers.’

Darkness blacker than night fell across the banks of the Morceaux. From the canopy of the forest, a grim procession of ghastly creatures marched. The ancient dead of the barrow mounds, the armoured husks of Bretonnian knights, the decaying wreckage of slaughtered peasants. Overhead, snarling blood bats circled, their leathery wings fanning the corpse-stench of the zombies across the river. Packs of slinking ghouls crawled through the shadows, their ravenous eyes fixed upon the bodies strewn across the battlefield.

Against the bare bones, rusty armour and decayed flesh of his hideous army, the crimson armour of the Red Duke shone like a beacon blazing in the very pit of hell. The vampire’s skeletal steed marched unhindered through the horde of walking corpses, the undead parting before their master like wheat before the scythe. Regal and terrible, the Red Duke made his way through the ranks of his army, pressing forwards until he stood upon the edge of the battlefield.

The vampire’s eyes blazed as he studied the havoc visited upon his cavalry by Sir Richemont’s force. His tactical mind could appreciate the disposition of the dead knights, extrapolating from the wreckage of war the strategies of the combatants. His own dark knight would have much to answer for.

The Red Duke turned his attention to the river itself and the bridge that spanned it. He nodded grimly when he saw the dilapidated condition of the bridge, its destruction wrought by neither time nor element, but by the deliberate hand of man. On the far side of the Morceaux he could see Richemont’s knights, could see the sappers and bowmen watching him with rapt fascination. Even over the stench of his zombies and the musky stink of the swarming bats, the vampire could smell the terror dripping from the Bretonnians.

Deciding to test the magnitude of the fear gripping his enemy, the Red Duke urged El Morzillo into a canter. With a grace made loathsome by its deathly shape, the warhorse pranced across the battlefield, daring the watching archers to shoot it and the monster in its saddle. Not an arrow flew over the river, not a man dared loose a shaft at this fiend risen from story and legend to make war against their land.

The Red Duke’s lip curled back in a sneer. He had been prepared to admire the valour of these men after their bold display against his cavalry, but now he found their courage a thing for contempt. Mockingly, he drew his sword in challenge to the watching knights. A fearsome laugh tore through the darkness as the vampire turned his warhorse about and galloped back to his own waiting army.

‘They have torn down the bridge,’ the vampire told those of the undead with enough reason and willpower left to them to serve him as generals and commanders. ‘They think to balk me, to keep me from riding against King Louis.’ The Red Duke displayed his gleaming fangs in a scowl of inhuman hate. ‘They play for time, so the usurper can flee back to the safety of his castle.’

The Red Duke looked out over his army and his scowl became a cruel smile. ‘The fools forget our strength and their weakness.’ He raised his hand, pointing his finger at several of the wights. ‘Take your troops. Cross the river. Kill anything stupid enough to still be there when you reach the other side.’

In a feeble echo of their mortal lives, the wights saluted the Red Duke in the discordant fashion of chivalrous Bretonnian knight and primitive barbarian horse lord. The vampire paid them no notice, already turning his attention to other problems. He glared at the packs of ghouls creeping about the fringes of his army.

‘Earl Maryat,’ the Red Duke hissed, addressing his words to the black shape of Sir Maraulf. The dark knight was accustomed to his master’s confused mind, accepting the role of Earl Maryat as easily as he had that of Baron de Gavaudan.

‘The peasants will slow us down,’ the Red Duke told his thrall. ‘See that they are disposed of. I shall attend them later and restore them to a state better able to defend my realm.’

From the far shore of the river Morceaux, Sir Leuthere and Count Ergon watched with mounting horror as hundreds of skeletal infantry began to march. Where Sir Richemont’s bowmen had shown hesitancy to shoot at the Red Duke, they loosed arrows into the advancing skeletons with frantic abandon. Many of the skeletons fell, their skulls splintered by the impact of an arrow, but for each that fell it seemed there were three others still moving towards the river.

‘They cannot think to use the bridge.’ The remark was made by Sir Richemont. His arm bound up in a sling, the young general had joined the two knights to watch the arrival of the Red Duke and his horde. ‘It would take weeks to repair and I can assure you that my archers will not relent in their persecution of these monsters! The Red Duke will lose thousands before he can span the gap.’

A cold chill ran down Count Ergon’s spine. The nobleman’s voice was heavy with dread when he spoke. ‘I do not think the fiend means to use the bridge.’ He pointed to the edge of the forest. The zombies and wights had turned upon the ghouls, setting on them from every direction, cutting them down with hayforks and bill-hooks. The agonized wails of the betrayed monsters were piteous and horrible to hear.

‘The vampire truly is mad!’ Leuthere exclaimed. ‘He sets his own troops against each other!’

Count Ergon shook his head. ‘Insane he may be, but the monster still has a daemon’s cunning.’ He gestured again to the river where the march of skeletons had been thinned by relentless bowfire, but was hardly brought to a stop. It was apparent to those watching that the skeletons were making no move towards the bridge, but were intent upon the reaching the river itself.

‘The ghouls were the only part of his army that was truly alive,’ Count Ergon explained. ‘Because of that, they were no longer useful to the Red Duke. Living soldiers would need a bridge to cross the Morceaux.’

The meaning of the count’s words was quickly apparent. The marching skeletons reached the river. Without hesitation the undead continued their grim procession, plunging full on into the current. They trudged through the water, eventually sinking completely from view.

‘Impossible!’ Richemont cried. ‘They cannot swim against such a current! The Morceaux has never been so violent! The Lady herself fights to keep the vampire at bay! They cannot swim the river!’

Leuthere shook his head, understanding the terrible truth of what they were witnessing. ‘The undead aren’t swimming across the Morceaux. They’re walking along the bottom, using their spears and claws to brace themselves against the current. What Count Ergon says has the right of it. The Red Duke doesn’t need the bridge.’

Richemont stared with disbelief at the marching skeletons vanishing beneath the water. The failure of his plan to stop the Red Duke and buy time for his father’s allies to arrive was a bitter taste in his mouth. Instead of days or weeks, the best he had bought Duke Gilon was a few hours. He told as much to his companions.

‘I think you’ve bought us at least a day, maybe two,’ Leuthere corrected him. He pointed to the far side of the river. The Red Duke and a few ghastly skeletons wearing the tatters of ancient druid robes were prowling among the slaughtered ghouls, lingering over each body. The vampire and his liches gestured with their claws above the face of each ghoul, muttering some vile incantation which the observers could not hear. As the monsters performed their necromancy, the corpses began to twitch and rise, fresh zombies to join the decaying ranks of the Red Duke’s infantry.

‘It will take them time to raise all the dead left on the far shore,’ Leuthere continued. ‘And they will need to recover after invoking such dark powers.’

‘The hours of darkness will bolster their vitality,’ Count Ergon said. ‘We’ve seen as much during our pursuit of the Red Duke. I think we can depend on only a single day’s respite. When the sun falls, the vampire’s army will again be on the march.’

Richemont digested the words of the two knights, the men who had the most firsthand experience with the Red Duke. Reluctantly, he accepted the wisdom of their council. ‘My father’s allies will not reach Ceren Field in time then,’ he said. ‘It was in my mind to fight a holding action here, to cut down the undead as they emerge from the river. We could destroy many of them, but to what end? We would only squander our strength here. Eventually sheer numbers would confound our valour and drive us from the field. In triumph, the Red Duke would simply raise his vanquished slaves and add to them our own noble dead.’

Richemont cast his gaze again at the crimson figure of the Red Duke, feeling the malignant evil rising from the vampire’s body. ‘Duke Gilon will need every sword he can get when this fiend is across the river.’ Turning away from the river, Richemont shouted to his captains to muster their commands and begin the withdrawal.

‘He is coming,’ Sir Richemont reported to his father. The Duke of Aquitaine had established his command tent upon the hill overlooking Ceren Field, right beside the cemetery where it had all began. Whether the placement of his headquarters would prove poetic justice or cruel irony, only the outcome of the coming battle would tell.

‘He is coming and in numbers even greater than we feared,’ Richemont continued. ‘We must consider that to his existing forces he will add those who were killed fighting to hold the bridge against his vanguard.’

Duke Gilon shook his head, saddened by the thought that men who had died valiantly defending his domain should now be enslaved by the vampire. He could not fault Richemont’s decision to leave the bodies, however. It would have cost more lives to recover them and, as his son had correctly said, Duke Gilon needed every able-bodied man he could get.

‘We’ve taken precautions against any further depredations by the Red Duke,’ Duke Gilon said, his voice hard as steel. He gestured to the opening of his tent. In the brisk coolness of the morning, gangs of peasants could be seen labouring throughout the old cemetery. They were a motley collection of elderly men, haggard women and malnourished children, scarcely the most able-bodied work crew Aquitaine had ever seen. These were the peasants deemed too weak to take up arms against the vampire and his horde. Instead, Duke Gilon had found another way for these people to help defend their land.

With shovel and hammer, the peasants were breaking open the tombs. Noble and commoner, no grave was left inviolate. Every corpse was pulled out into the sun, dragged to the great bonfire which blazed at the heart of the graveyard. Grail damsels and priests of Morr conducted rites over the bodies as they were cast into the flames, begging the forgiveness of the dead and the understanding of the gods for the sacrilege necessity had forced upon them.

‘All across Aquitaine, in every hamlet and thorpe, the same scene is being played out. Everywhere my messengers could reach has been given the order to burn their dead,’ Duke Gilon said. His eyes dropped and a red flush of shame spread over his face. ‘Even the crypts of Castle Aquitaine have been broken open. I would rather the bones of our forefathers were rendered into ash than that their bodies should be violated by the Red Duke’s sorcery. Only the tomb of Duke Galand has been left unbroken. The prophetess worries that if the tomb is disturbed then Duke Galand’s spirit will depart and with it, the Lady’s blessing. All other graves must be destroyed.’

The assembled generals of Aquitaine nodded in sombre support of Duke Gilon’s desperate act. They knew how hard it had been for their liege to make such a decision and the terrible burden it placed upon his personal honour.

‘We must stop him here!’ Duke Gilon snarled, pounding his fist against the oak table.

‘Victory or defeat, we must keep our hearts firm and our heads cool,’ Iselda scolded him. The prophetess rose from the velvet-trimmed chair in which she sat and cast her gaze across the assembled knights. ‘Do not rely upon the Red Duke to walk slavishly into our trap, as Sir Richemont did at the river. In life he was the greatest of King Louis’s warlords. You must be ready for the vampire’s trickery.’

‘Cannot our prophetess foretell the monster’s battleplan?’ Sir Roget demanded, speaking the impious thought that was on every knight’s mind.

Iselda looked sternly at the old knight until he turned away from her. ‘The Red Duke’s madness is his shield against my powers. From present to past, his insanity leads him down paths only he can see. Leading him back to Ceren Field is in itself a small triumph, but whether it will bring final victory, only the Lady herself could say.’

As she spoke the last, Iselda turned her eyes upon Sir Leuthere and Count Ergon. The old enemies stood side-by-side now, united by their quest to destroy a still greater foe. Yet she could sense the tension still lurking beneath the surface, the suspicion and resentment engendered by the ancient feud.

‘We must stay true to our purpose and never forget that we fight not only for Aquitaine, but for the Lady,’ Iselda said, keeping her eyes on the two knights whose destinies offered her the only substantial link to the vampire’s future. No, not the only one, she reflected with a shudder. There was another possibility – one that had haunted her ever since the vampire was set loose. A possibility that promised her own doom.

Duke Gilon drew his sword, laying the blade across the table. ‘My steel shall be sheathed no more unless it be in the vampire’s black heart,’ he vowed. His words brought protests from his assembled nobles. Angrily, he brushed aside their objections, shouting them down. ‘Am I Duke of Aquitaine?’ he growled. ‘Or has that monster already assumed my authority? It is my land this fiend despoils!’

‘But you must not risk yourself, your grace,’ insisted one of the barons from the winelands. ‘You are the heart of Aquitaine. Without you, who is there to guide us?’

‘Without victory over this monster, there is no Aquitaine!’ Duke Gilon snapped back. ‘Do you expect me to hide up here, watching as others fight for my lands! No, far better to die on the battlefield than know such shame! I may be an old man, but there is at least one more fight left in me!’

‘Then I will fight too,’ Richemont announced. The young knight’s broken arm was tied against his chest, encircled by stout wooden splints. Even the oldest of Aquitaine’s nobles had never seen such a thoroughly shattered arm. Many of them thought the limb would eventually mortify and need to be amputated, though they were too wise to speak of such to Duke Gilon. The idea that Richemont would ride into battle with such an injury was one that struck them as morbidly absurd.

Duke Gilon did not share their sentiment. He could see the determination on his son’s face. Tears of admiration rolled down his cheeks that he should sire a man with such courage and conviction. ‘You will command the left flank,’ he told Richemont. ‘Be my shield, my son. And if today sees the end of our line, then let it be an ending that shall live on after us in ballad and chanson.’

Richemont bowed his head in gratitude for the honour his father paid him. Turning away from Duke Gilon, he addressed Leuthere and Count Ergon. ‘I know your hearts are stout and your valour great. I will not command you to ride at my side, but if you will consent to follow me into battle, I promise you will find no lack of work for your swords.’

Leuthere knelt before the ducal heir. ‘My lord, it is my honour to serve you in whatever way I am able.’

Count Ergon was less effusive in his acceptance of Richemont’s request. ‘If it gets me close to the Red Duke, I’ll ride with you into the maw of Chaos.’

The beacon lights burning from castle towers announced the advance of the Red Duke’s army long before the first scouts returned to the Bretonnian camp. The undead were still marching towards Ceren Field and thus far were acting in accordance to Iselda’s prediction and Duke Gilon’s hope. How long they could count upon the vampire’s delusion to work in their favour, none of the Aquitainians wanted to consider.

As the brightness of day began to fade, as sinister black clouds swelled from nothingness to choke the sky, the Bretonnians took their positions upon the field. A sense of dread coursed through each man’s heart as he considered the immense power of the Red Duke’s magic, the power to turn day into night and to smother the sun itself with his evil. Courage faltered in the face of such a display of supernatural might.

Even as fear began to take root, a blazing brilliance erupted from the centre of the field. The tomb of Duke Galand was engulfed in a warm white radiance that seemed to reach out to each man, filling him with a sense of peace and serenity. Iselda stood before the tomb, a slender branch of yew clutched in her dainty hand. As the prophetess waved the branch before the door of the tomb, the radiance grew even more brilliant, spreading out to encompass the whole of the field and bring comfort to the bowmen mustered upon the flanking hills.

The knights of Aquitaine took to the centre of the field, awaiting the coming of the foe, the pennants fixed to their lances snapping in the wind, the banners of their households forming a riotous array of colour and heraldry. Some distance behind them came their men-at-arms, spears and halberds at the ready. The peasant-soldiers would exploit any gaps in the enemy line caused by the charge of the knights, making it impossible for the enemy to reform ranks after their assault. In the event the knights were forced to retreat, the men-at-arms would form a defensive bulwark and prevent the cavalry from being overrun by the pursuing enemy.

On the left flank of the main block of knights was a second gathering of cavalry composed of the surviving knights errant and questing knights who had taken part in the battle at the bridge. Their numbers were swollen by large groups of mounted squires and yeomen, unarmoured horse-troops drawn from the households of Aquitaine’s noble lords.

Sir Leuthere and Count Ergon took their positions behind Sir Richemont’s mighty destrier. With them was Vigor, the crook-backed peasant overjoyed to take part in the battle, determined to atone for his own guilt by taking the fight directly to the Red Duke’s unholy warriors.

Upon each of the flanking hills hundreds of bowmen moved into position. The vantage points chosen for them presented a great field of fire for their longbows. Before the vampire’s army could come to grips with the defenders of Aquitaine, they would be forced to cross four hundred yards of punishment from the archers on the hills.

Duke Gilon strode from his campaign tent and buckled his helmet to his head, the golden crown of Aquitaine shining above the hinged visor. Sternly he crossed to the covered stable his servants had erected beside the tent. Looking like the oversized hutch of some monstrous hare, the strange stable had been hastily constructed to hold Duke Gilon’s favourite steed.

The duke’s grooms emerged from the stable leading a magnificent creature. At first glance, the beast looked like a mighty destrier, larger even than the warhorses of Richemont and the other knights. Snowy white in colour, the great horse was clothed in a colourful caparison of red and blue. Upon its head, the animal wore a winged crown of gold that matched the crest of Duke Gilon’s helm. Fierce, intelligent eyes gleamed from behind the silk mask the steed wore, betraying a wisdom greater than that of any common horse.

This steed was Fulminer, and as it emerged from the hutch-like stable, it spread the great pinions attached to its shoulders and removed any doubt that it was but a common horse. Twenty-foot wings folded outwards, fluttering as Fulminer eased the stiffness from its limbs. The great feathered wings, of a barred white and brown colour, fanned the air in a bold display of strength and power.

Duke Gilon stroked the muzzle of the pegasus, greeting the creature like an old friend. Fulminer had been a gift from the Duke of Parravon, given to him when the pegasus had been a foal. No more valiant or noble steed was to be found in all Aquitaine.

The current ordeal, however, would test the courage of both knight and steed. Duke Gilon’s intention was to circle above the battlefield, to seek out and find the Red Duke himself. Once he was certain of reaching the vampire, he would descend upon the fiend from the sky.

With the Red Duke destroyed, the vampire’s army would crumble away. At least such was the account of the first Battle of Ceren Field.

Now, Duke Gilon would put the legend to the test.

If the Lady was merciful, the old tales would be proven true.

As Fulminer took to the sky, Duke Gilon was afforded a more complete view of Ceren Field than any of his generals could hope for. He could see his troops moving into position. It sent a thrill of pride through him to see the fine discipline of even the peasants as they set their minds to the labour of war. The white light of Galand’s tomb cast brilliant reflections from the armour worn by the Bretonnian knights, making the entire battlefield shine like a tapestry woven from stars.

The growing confidence in Duke Gilon’s breast faltered as Fulminer whinnied anxiously. He turned his flying steed about, watching as a cloud of giant bats swarmed towards the battlefield, their bodies bloated with blood. Beneath the flocks of bats marched a seemingly numberless horde of skeletons and zombies. Duke Gilon could make out the Red Duke’s abominable cavalry leading the way, not a scrap of flesh to be found on either riders or steeds. They were a vile mockery of knighthood, wasted husks of chivalry stolen from their graves and enslaved by the black sorcery of a merciless monster.

Soon, their profane existence would be ended. Duke Gilon felt some of his confidence return as he watched the undead lumber out onto the field. For all his vaunted tactical prowess, the Red Duke was behaving exactly as he had against King Louis. In only a matter of moments, the archers would begin loosing volleys of arrows into the rotten horde. Before the vampire could reach the centre of the field where Aquitaine’s knights awaited him, half his army would be destroyed.

By the Lady, the salvation of Aquitaine would soon be realised!

CHAPTER XVIII

Mehmed-bey’s cavalry came charging down the narrow neck of the wadi, pursuing the crusader horsemen as they retreated. Mad with hate, arrogant with pride, the Arabyan knights came pouring down the valley like a flood of steel and fury. These were the terrors of the desert, the warriors who had kept a land twice the size of Bretonnia beneath the cruel fist of Sultan Jaffar. They would not suffer the insult paid to them by this miserable little company of infidel cowards!

And upon the hills, hidden beneath cloaks coloured to match the sands, El Syf’s bedouin scouts watched as Mehmed-bey’s great army plunged headlong into the duke’s trap. Once the siphais were far enough into the wadi, enclosed upon each side by the rocky cliffs, once the numberless horde of Mehmed’s mamelukes and janissaries were choking the mouth of the wadi and cutting off all chance for escape, the scouts sprang into action. One after another, the vengeful bedouins placed horns to their lips and blew a single note.

Behind the dunes, hidden from sight, rank upon rank of Bretonnian bowmen drew back their strings and loosed volley after volley into the wadi. The iron-tipped arrows fell upon the Arabyan cavalry in a withering hail, piercing armour and flesh and bone. The arrogant charge of the siphais disintegrated into a panicked route, and still the arrows came. Broken and bloodied, the heavy cavalry turned to escape the punishment of the unseen archers, trampling their own infantry in their desperate attempt to flee.

With the great horde of Mehmed-bey falling into confusion, the scouts blew a second call upon their horns. The volleys of arrows suddenly stopped. In their place came the thunder of hooves. Hundreds of crusading knights charged into the wadi, striking like a burning spear through the disordered ranks of the Arabyan army.

At the head of the crusaders rode the Duke of Aquitaine, El Syf, his golden sword striking out at the panicked Arabyans. He cut through the enemy, slaughtering them by their dozens, unstoppable as a desert sandstorm. Always his eyes remained fixed on the banner of the Black Lizard, the flag of Mehmed the Butcher.

There could be no victory this day unless Mehmed-bey was dead. El Syf kissed his sword and vowed to the Lady that he would not leave the field unless it was with the head of his enemy hanging from his saddle.

The Red Duke’s cold lips pulled back in a sardonic smile as he observed the disposition of the king’s forces. He saw in the Bretonnian battleline the echo of the tactics he himself had employed to work the ruin of Mehmed-bey. The cavalry offered as tempting bait, the bowmen arrayed to either flank to act as the deadly jaws of the trap.

The vampire sneered at the crudity of his enemy. His brother would have known, of course, how Mehmed-bey had been defeated. He himself had instructed the king in the strategy used against the Arabyans. It was insulting to find the ploy so crudely and poorly executed here. He found it even more audacious than the fact the king thought he could use one of the vampire’s own strategies against him. It was further proof, if the Red Duke needed any, of the perfidy of the Lady that the goddess should consider such an inept fool worthy of drinking from the grail. He would take great delight in defiling her shrines and massacring her damsels when this battle was over.

Lifting his hand, the vampire motioned his army to halt. He ran an armoured thumb along his cheek as he considered the defences that had been prepared to destroy him. He remembered the destruction of the Arabyans and how it had been brought about. Hateful flames blazed in the Red Duke’s eyes as inspiration came upon him. He would turn King Louis’s poorly chosen strategy against him. The jaws of the trap would sit unsprung, the chivalrous bait would be drawn out to act as the vampire’s shield.

Ghastly laughter hissed through the Red Duke’s fangs as he summoned his captains to him and told them what they must do.

Sir Leuthere watched as the undead horde came onwards. The knight made a quiet prayer of thanksgiving to the Lady. For long minutes, the undead had stood frozen in place at the edge of Ceren Field, exciting a despair in the breasts of every man. Doubt crept into each mind, the fear that the Red Duke would withdraw without pressing his attack. There would be no better ground upon which to face the vampire, no better place to crush the mighty undead horde.

As Leuthere saw the skeletons and zombies surge into motion again, he felt such relief that he was oblivious to the horror of the situation for the moment. Then the awfulness came screaming back into his body, sending goose pimples along his arms. The stink of death and unholy magic, the hideous aspect of thousands of corpses stalking the land, the clatter of fleshless bones against rusted armour and the profane chants of the undead druids. This was different than fighting a mortal foe, of riding forth to battle orcs or to slay an ogre. This was like making war against the one foe no man could ever overcome: Death itself.

Warmth and peace flowed back into the knight’s body and Leuthere was thankful for the caress of Iselda’s white magic. He had need of her power to sustain his courage. They all did. Duty and obligation could only drive a man so far before his very flesh rebelled against him. Even the onerous burden of his family shame was not enough to steel his heart against the terrifying aspect of the Red Duke’s warhost. It needed more than mortal courage to stand before the legions of the dead.

High over the battlefield, Duke Gilon could be seen, the pegasus Fulminer circling above the Aquitainian positions. Coloured flags fluttered from the duke’s hand, strips of white that signified the knights were to hold their ground. A complex series of signals had been arranged by the duke with his generals, allowing him to exploit his fantastic steed to his best advantage. The view from the sky gave Duke Gilon an unparalleled appreciation of the battlefield. He could see events develop much more rapidly than the commanders on the ground. Advance warning of the undead tactics would be essential if the Bretonnians were to carry the day.

‘Duke Gilon makes a great sacrifice,’ Count Ergon observed, his voice ringing with admiration. ‘He chooses to lead his army instead of provoking the contest he so greatly desires. With Fulminer, he could strike into the heart of the undead horde and cross swords with the vampire.’

‘My father may yet do just such a thing,’ Sir Richemont said. ‘But he will not risk the outcome of the battle to confront our enemy.’

Leuthere shook his head, not understanding. ‘If Duke Gilon can kill the Red Duke, the vampire’s army will be broken. Iselda has stressed that fact in every war council.’

Richemont fixed Leuthere with a reproving glower. ‘And if my father should fail? If he should be cut down by the Red Duke deep within the enemy lines? We would lose the benefit of his command and the vantage Fulminer’s wings gives him. We would be fighting like blind men.’ Richemont clenched his teeth, all the colour rising in his face. ‘Worse, my father knows his careful strategy would be lost. We would rush upon the undead in a reckless charge, determined to recover his body from the vampire’s vile hands. There would be no more thought given to victory. Only revenge.’

Overhead, Duke Gilon displayed yellow flags, waving them from right to left. These were commands to the bowmen on the hills, motioning them to adopt new positions. Suddenly the duke’s flags fell still. Then, in a frantic gesture, the white flags appeared again. Duke Gilon waved them in a frenzy, the effect striking the watching knights and their commanders like a fierce shout, an imploring demand for the knights to hold their ground.

‘Duke Gilon seems to think it is urgent we stay here,’ Count Ergon said.

‘It is almost as though he fears we will disobey his orders,’ Leuthere agreed.

Richemont’s expression became troubled with doubt. ‘Something is wrong, that much is obvious. But why does he think we would…’

As he spoke, the ducal heir had risen in the stirrups of his saddle, peering across the field at the advancing skeletons. Like the Bretonnians, they marched with their cavalry to the fore, a solid wall of equine bones and rusted barding, skull-faced riders grinning at their distant foes. It seemed to Richemont that the Red Duke was behaving exactly as his father had hoped, walking right into the trap prepared for him. Then there was a flurry of motion within the lines of the undead. Ghastly figures rose above the marching skeletons.

‘Good Lady preserve us!’ Richemont gasped in horror as he beheld the obscenity.

The knights of Aquitaine knew they had left the bodies of fallen comrades behind them at the Morceaux. They had resigned themselves to the fact that the vampire would have performed his abominable magic upon the corpses, that in this battle they would likely face the reanimated husks of dead friends and kinsmen. This horror the men had accepted, steeling their hearts against crossing swords with their former comrades.

The abomination they now witnessed was more hideous than any they could have imagined. The Red Duke had indeed worked his filthy magic upon their dead comrades, but they did not march with his unholy army. Instead, they were raised above them, impaled upon great poles, carried aloft like ghastly standards. As if the corpses of knights being subjected to such barbarous and obscene treatment was not enough, the Red Duke had inflicted another atrocity.

Like the body of Earl Gaubert, the Red Duke had animated the impaled corpses of his foes. They writhed and twitched upon their stakes like insects skewered on a pin.

Shrieks of outrage and hate welled up from the ranks of the knights as they recognized some of the tortured corpses. Overhead, Duke Gilon’s signals became more frantic. A volley of arrows streaked overhead, the bowmen shooting at the undead even though they were still out of range. It was a last, desperate effort by the duke to remind his soldiers of the plan and the trap and their role in it.

The reminder was not enough to stem the fury that now gripped the knights. A few cool-headed captains were not enough to enforce the order to hold their ground.

Richemont’s fist tightened about his lance. More than any of the men around him, he felt the shame of leaving the bodies behind. Shame became rage and a determination to make the Red Duke pay for this obscenity. Richemont was a dishonoured man, and his pride would only be restored when he saw the vampire’s head spitted on a spike above the gates of Castle Aquitaine.

‘A cask of gold and a blade of silver to the man who brings me that monster’s black heart in his hand!’ Richemont shouted. Count Ergon made a grab for the ducal heir’s reins, trying to prevent what would come next. It was a last effort to save Duke Gilon’s battleplan, and it was doomed to failure.

‘For Aquitaine! For the Lady!’ Richemont fairly screamed as he led the charge against the undead.

The Red Duke’s cold smile had a suggestion of amusement about it as he watched the Aquitainians mount their charge. They had acted just as he had predicted. Just like Mehmed-bey’s troops, they were rushing headlong to their own destruction. The vampire might have been moved to pity them, if that emotion had been more than just an empty word to him.

The knights were doomed as soon as they put spurs to their horses. On the hills, the bowmen were frantically trying to reposition themselves, trying to out race the galloping warhorses and put themselves in a position where they could shoot into the undead before their lines were hopelessly confused with those of the charging knights.

Although he thought little of the archers’ chances to outrun charging cavalry, the Red Duke decided to ensure the bowmen wouldn’t get the chance to loose arrows into his horde. Exerting his black will, the vampire set the great flocks of blood bats swooping down at the peasants. Great swarms of leather-winged rodents descended upon the men, at once breaking their dash along the hills.

Hissing his cruel laughter, the Red Duke returned his attention to the charging knights. They made an awesome spectacle, proud and noble, a peerless fusion of man and steed into a single, deadly whole. The vampire felt bitter resentment as he turned his eyes from the magnificent sight of Aquitaine’s knights and stared across the decaying mass of his own cavalry. Spiteful hate boiled up inside him. If he could not lead men such as those who now rode against him, then he would obliterate their kind from the face of the earth.

‘Half-march,’ the Red Duke snarled. At his command, the skeletal horsemen and black knights pulled back on the reins of their grisly mounts. As the cavalry slowed, ranks of skeleton infantry crept forwards between the closely packed horsemen. Now hurtling towards his army at a full charge, the vampire doubted if his foes would notice the reduced pace of the undead. Even if they did, the Bretonnians could never halt their attack in time.

The Red Duke grinned, licking his fangs in bloodthirsty anticipation as the knights thundered across Ceren Field. He gave a mocking salute with his golden sword to the frantic King Louis, still circling the battlefield overhead. He could imagine the terror surging through his little brother’s heart as he watched his army rushing to embrace its own ruin.

Snarling in sadistic anticipation, the Red Duke returned his eyes to the charging enemy. He could see their bright surcoats and ornate helmets now, could smell the blood pounding in their veins. The vampire trembled with excitement, picturing the slaughter to come.

At fifty yards, the Red Duke gave the command. ‘Spearmen forward.’

The Aquitainains would have only a second to appreciate that theirs was no longer the only trap on Ceren Field.

After that second, they would be much too busy dying to care why.

Across Ceren Field, the knights charged, oaths of vengeance falling from their lips, prayers to the Lady ringing in their ears. Sir Leuthere could see the grimly silent ranks of the Red Duke’s cavalry arrayed before them. Every moment, he expected the skeletal riders to spring into motion, to sally forth and meet the coming attack. Each time his destrier’s hooves smashed against the earth, he expected the undead to surge forwards.

Closer and closer the knights were drawn and still there came no reaction from the Red Duke’s army. Not a single arrow, not a single outcry, only the deathly silence of the grave.

Then Leuthere saw them, marching out from between the Red Duke’s undead cavalry. Hundreds of skeletons armed with long spears of oak as thick around as the stakes upon which the zombies twitched and writhed. The skeletons took five steps, then dropped into a crouch, planting the butt of the spears into the earth and bracing it with their bony knees. In only a few moments, a jagged fence of corroded iron and bronze spikes girded the enemy’s position. To Leuthere, it looked like nothing less than the jaws of some great beast opening to devour the warriors of Aquitaine.

There was no time to turn the charge, the momentum of the horses was already committed. The only reduction was in the readiness of the men who sat in the saddles. Lances were raised, shields were lowered as the knights instinctively tried to halt their headlong drive into the Red Duke’s spears.

A deafening roar, like the death-cry of a mountain, boomed across Ceren Field as the knights smashed into the undead. Men screamed, horses shrieked as spears stabbed into their flesh and their own momentum spitted them upon the weapons. The same furious momentum drove the dying warhorses onwards, crushing the brittle skeletons that bore the spears, scattering their splintered bones in a wave of destruction.

Onwards the charge was driven, the hooves of the destriers smashing all in their path. The fence of spears was obliterated, the skeletal skirmishers pulverized. At the same time, wounded Bretonnians were crushed into the blood-spattered soil by the remorseless tide of their own comrades, their screams lost in the chaos of battle.

The undead cavalry held before the surging knights, using shield and sword to defend against the Aquitainians. The Red Duke’s spearmen had not stopped the attack. They had done something worse. They had broken the cohesion of the Bretonnian knights and blunted the impetus of their assault. Instead of smashing through the undead line and reforming on the other side, the knights were caught in a quagmire of individual fights. The men no longer fought as a group, but as lone warriors filled with a furious sense of outrage tempered by an equal measure of mortal terror.

Leuthere smashed his lance full into the face of a leering wight, watching as the creature’s jawbone shattered and sprayed rotten teeth at him. He brought the broken lance back around, plunging it through the skeletal horseman’s chest, letting the weight of the heavy mass of wood and iron drag the grisly creature from its saddle. The wight toppled to the ground, snapping one of its legs as it struck. For an instant, the creature tried to rise, then the plunging hooves of Leuthere’s horse cracked down upon its spine and the monster moved no more.

Beside him, Count Ergon fought with the madness of a daemon. Sweeping his sword left-handed, the nobleman hacked down skeletons with ferocious abandon. Leuthere knew the count’s purpose. Battle had been joined. Now there was nothing to hold him back. He would carve his way through the entire undead legion if need be to come to grips with the Red Duke and exact revenge for his slaughtered family.

Leuthere ground his teeth together. He could not allow Count Ergon to cheat him of his only chance to atone for his uncle’s evil. If Count Ergon struck down the vampire, the only chance to restore the honour of the d’Elbiqs would be lost.

‘Vigor!’ Leuthere cried out. Another of the undead horsemen pressed against the knight, forcing him to focus upon fending off its lethargic swordarm and the corded bronze blade it held. The crook-backed peasant rushed forwards, forcing his timid steed into the face of the mounted skeleton. Vigor’s mace crashed against the fleshless skull, tearing it from the spindly neck.

‘Vigor!’ Leuthere shouted again, gesturing with his sword towards Count Ergon. ‘Stay close to the count! Don’t let him reach the Red Duke! I must be the one to destroy the vampire! It is the only way to make amends for the shame Earl Gaubert has brought upon us!’

The peasant nodded grimly. Leuthere felt his gorge rise when he saw Vigor grasp the dagger thrust beneath the belt the peasant wore. Every chivalrous bone in his body railed against the idea, but the despair in his heart was enough to silence his misgivings. ‘Don’t kill him,’ was the only remonstration he gave Vigor as the peasant urged his steed after Count Ergon.

Lady forgive him, but he could not risk Count Ergon destroying the Red Duke!

Sir Richemont’s horse faltered beneath him. A proud and noble beast, the destrier had refused to accept its pending death, plunging on into the undead lines with two spears piercing its body. The knight wept as the valiant animal stumbled and its legs buckled beneath it. The warhorse threw back its head, neighing loudly, as though railing against the weakness that prevented it from wreaking further havoc upon the enemy.

The destrier kept itself upright long enough for Richemont to clear the saddle, then crashed down upon its side, blood streaming from its many wounds. The knight stared down sadly at his dying steed and saluted the horse’s fierce spirit with his raised sword.

Around him, Richemont had cleared a great circle in the ranks of the undead. Splintered and broken skeletons were strewn everywhere, some of them still struggling to move with broken arms and shattered legs. A few fellow knights, veterans bearing the fleur-de-lys upon their surcoats, stood by the dismounted heir, using their great two-handed swords to hold back the undead as they began to close the gap.

Richemont cursed his foolishness. He had led these men into battle with no more thought than that of an angry child. He had spoiled his father’s carefully laid plan. The Red Duke would have no need to run the gauntlet of Ceren Field now. The vampire could happily massacre the knights on his own terms and never expose his own horde to the bowmen on the hills.

Guilt fuelled Richemont’s anger still further. There was no way to undo what had been done, but there was still a chance to break the Red Duke’s army. If they could fight their way clear to the undead commanders and destroy them, the rest of the horde would be vanquished. Almost lethargic in their movement, there was a good chance of exploiting any gap in their lines. Despite their greater numbers, the undead were too slow to stop brave and determined men.

Richemont slashed his sword across the legs of a skeletal horse as it galloped towards him, spilling beast and rider to the ground. As the skeleton knight started to rise from the tangled wreckage of its steed, Richemont’s blade severed its spine, leaving the bisected creature writhing in the dirt.

Richemont thrust his sword into the earth and removed his helmet to wipe the sweat from his eyes. It was an awkward manoeuvre, made more complicated by the use of only one hand. The broken wreck of his left arm was curled behind the padded interior of an over-sized jousting shield tied against his chest. The knight grimaced as he remembered the awful strength of the vampire he had fought at the bridge. He felt a tremor of fear as he considered that the creature he now sought was that which the dark knight called master.

Yet he had to try. Richemont prayed to the Lady for the courage to face his foe. Through the ranks of the undead, he could see the gleam of the vampire’s crimson armour, stark and blazing against the decay all around it. The Red Duke himself, commanding his undead horde as they cut down the knights of Aquitaine. Only a few hundred yards were between Richemont and the monster. A few hundred yards, and a few hundred undead corpses that existed only to destroy the living.

The ducal heir cast his eyes skyward, watching as his father circled over the battlefield, waving his flags desperately at the knights below. Duke Gilon was signalling for Richemont to withdraw, for the knights to retreat back across Ceren Field. But it was already too late for that. The undead were overlapping the flanks, slowly encircling the knights. There was no way back. The only path was forward.

Forward to victory or death!

The Prophetess Iselda watched as the Red Duke’s warriors lapped around the embattled knights. The vampire and his liches were empowering their undead fighters with unholy energies, driving them with a speed and surety beyond their decayed frames. More quickly than any of the knights could have expected, rank upon rank of zombies and skeletons were surrounding them, locking them inside a cage of spears.

The men were doomed. Iselda did not need her powers of foresight to know there was no escape from the trap the Red Duke had laid for them. It would need a miracle to free them from the destruction that now threatened them.

She closed her eyes, her heart pounding in terror. The holy power of Duke Galand’s tomb flowed through her, pulsing through her body like fingers of lightning and flame. She could harness that power, harness it to far greater effect than she had been. She could give the knights the miracle that would save them.

Tears glistened in Iselda’s eyes as she gazed out over the battlefield. The screams of dying men and horses echoed back to her. On the hills, she could see the archers, their formations in disarray as the Red Duke’s bats swarmed about them. Below, on the field proper, she could see ancient chariots emerge from the flanks of the vampire’s army. Grisly constructions of rotten leather and yellowed bone, drawn by fleshless steeds and crewed by grinning skeletons, the chariots rolled towards the slopes of the hills. It did not need imagination to picture what the scythe-like blades fitted to the wheels of the chariots would do to the embattled bowmen once they crested the hills.

Fighting down the despair and terror that burdened her heart, Iselda allowed her mind to focus upon the sacred image of the Lady and the grail. She knew what she had to do. She had known from the first what her fate must be. She had hoped that by guiding Sir Leuthere and Count Ergon into an early confrontation with the Red Duke she would be able to escape the doom she had foreseen for herself in that dark hour when the vampire was freed.

Iselda could not remain passively emboldening the Aquitainians with the power of Duke Galand’s tomb. She had to fashion the holy energies of the grail into a weapon, a lance of divine power that would strike down the profane undead. She had the power at her fingertips to burn away the vampire’s army with the cleansing purity of the Lady’s justice.

A chill crawled down Iselda’s spine and doubt tugged at her mind once more. Only the least of the vampire’s creatures would be repulsed by the holy light. Others would endure, enraged by the sacred flame, driven into crazed fury by the magical assault. By saving the knights, she would draw the Red Duke’s vengeance upon herself.

The prophetess shook her head. Now, in the moment of her doom, she wished with all her being to cling to life, no matter the consequences. She could not say what would happen after she was gone, whether Duke Gilon would be able to escape with his army back to Castle Aquitaine, whether the Red Duke could still be stopped by Leuthere and Count Ergon.

She only knew that the vampire would find her.

‘For Armand! For the pride of the du Maisnes!’ Count Ergon roared, driving his sword into the face of an ancient horse lord. With a twist of his wrist, he bisected the monster’s skull, leaving fragments of bone and rotted helm to crumble into its bony shoulders.

The count caught the sweep of another undead rider’s axe against his shield, feeling the sting of the impact throb up through his injured arm. Gritting his teeth against the pain, he drove his horse sidewards, upsetting the lighter undead steed and sending both it and its rider crashing to the ground.

A moment’s respite allowed the count to fully appreciate his situation. He was completely surrounded by the undead now, caught within a circle of fleshless faces and rusted iron blades. Despite the vigour with which he had fought, he seemed no closer to reaching the Red Duke. The vampire’s crimson armour was visible but distant, as tantalizingly close and mockingly unattainable as a desert mirage.

To come so close yet fail in the end was more than Count Ergon could accept. Anger boiled over in his veins. He surged forwards once more, taking the fight to the deathly enemy. His sword slashed outwards, taking the forearm of a mounted skeleton, splitting its ulna and radius like dry kindling.

Suddenly there was another fighter beside him, battering away at the closing skeletons with a footman’s mace. Count Ergon was surprised to find that the lone comrade who had joined him was Leuthere’s valet, the crook-backed peasant Vigor. The peasant was slashed and bleeding from dozens of cuts, his hair matted with blood from an ugly scalp wound. The broken tip of a spear protruded from the peasant’s side.

Count Ergon nodded in admiration of Vigor’s persistence and bravery. ‘Your courage shames better men,’ the knight told Vigor.

The peasant smiled at him crookedly. ‘I must… atone,’ he wheezed, forcing each word from his rasping chest. It was then that Count Ergon noticed the dagger clenched in Vigor’s other hand.

‘I must atone!’ Vigor repeated in a fierce shriek. Before Count Ergon could react, the peasant lunged at him with the dagger. Years of attending Earl Gaubert made Vigor know exactly where to strike. The dagger slipped past the join between thigh and waist, stabbing deep into the knight’s leg.

‘Varlet!’ the knight snarled, smashing his shield into Vigor’s side. The peasant recoiled, leaving the dagger stuck in the count’s leg. The next instant, a scream of agony burst from Vigor’s body. A skeleton’s spear transfixed the man, lifting him from the saddle.

‘I… must… atone…’ Vigor gasped, blood bubbling from his mouth.

Count Ergon spurred his horse towards the skeletal spearman, smashing it down with a sweep of his blade. Skeleton and victim both crashed to the earth, sprawled beneath the hooves of the knight’s warhorse.

Other skeletons surged towards Count Ergon, ringing him around with a circle of spears and bill-hooks. The nobleman lashed out at them, seeking to drive them back and gain room to effectively use his sword. Spears glanced against his armour or grated along the painted face of his shield, but the only hurt he suffered was from the dagger embedded in his thigh.

Just as Count Ergon began to despair of fending off his attackers, a blinding white light engulfed him. His entire body was suffused by a sensation of peace and security such as he had never known. It was like the warm embrace of the Lady herself. For an instant, the knight wondered if he had been killed and drawn into the presence of his goddess.

Then the light passed and the world reassumed its dark and dreary hues. Instead of finding himself dead, Count Ergon saw his enemies wilting to the ground, their bony bodies collapsing into a mush of ash and cinder. All across Ceren Field, he could see similar scenes, entire swathes of the undead army disintegrating before the amazed eyes of the beleaguered Bretonnians. Shouts of triumph and prayers of thanksgiving rose from the battered knights.

The battle was far from over, however. The undead army had been crippled by the miraculous light, but it still vastly outnumbered the jubilant Aquitainians. Count Ergon could see dozens of rattling chariots ascending the hills to assault the peasant bowmen. He could see new formations of zombies and skeletons racing forwards to assault the knights once more. Beyond them, a great company of black knights was thundering away from the fight, driving past the embattled Bretonnians and towards the tomb of Duke Galand.

Count Ergon had the impression that the tomb had been the source of the divine fire, that somehow Iselda had brought that purifying flame searing across Ceren Field to rescue the doomed knights. It was an impression that was shared by at least one other combatant.

At the forefront of the black knights, Count Ergon could see the crimson figure of the Red Duke. The vampire was leading the charge against Iselda and the tomb!

All injury and fatigue was banished from the Count’s mind as he saw his enemy galloping away. He knew it would be his death to chase after the Red Duke, but his life was a price he was willing to pay if he could cross swords with the fiend and end his evil forever. After that, the vampire’s black knights could avenge their master. The count’s vengeance would be complete.

Other knights were already rushing after the Red Duke, charging their steeds across the crumbling husks of the vanquished undead. Count Ergon set his spurs to the flanks of his own destrier, determined to be the first to reach the vampire.

The horse whinnied in protest, then collapsed. Count Ergon rolled away from the animal as it slumped to the ground, managing to keep his foot from being pinned under the brute’s side. He stifled the curse that was on his lips when he saw the magnitude of the animal’s injuries. That it had bore him so far for so long was evidence of its stout heart.

Count Ergon turned away from his dying steed and looked to the fleeing Red Duke. The other knights seemed certain to reach the monster before he could gain the tomb. There were only a handful of knights to face the vampire and the three dozen wights riding alongside him, but perhaps one might break through to face the Red Duke. He smiled as he noted the colours of Leuthere among the riders. If he could not destroy the vampire himself, it was fitting that it should be the young d’Elbiq.

‘I… must… atone…’ a garbled voice croaked. Count Ergon turned his gaze downwards, discovering the body of Vigor crushed beneath the warhorse. The peasant’s eyes were glazed with blindness, his breath coming in ragged gasps. Death was only a matter of moments from taking him into its fold.

Suspicion flared in the count’s mind, the old animosity between du Maisne and d’Elbiq rising once more to the fore. It was the second instance when Leuthere’s valet had mentioned atoning for something. What, the knight wondered, was the misdeed that so plagued Vigor? What drive was it that could move a peasant to murder a nobleman in the midst of battle?

Count Ergon knelt beside the dying peasant, speaking to him in soft, soothing tones.

Determined to find out Vigor’s secret while there was still time.

CHAPTER XIX

El Syf lay upon the sand, the Arabyan poison burning through his veins. The black-robed nomads circled about him like a pack of hungry hyenas, eager to claim the kill as soon as they were satisfied their prey lacked the strength to strike back.

Suddenly a black shape was among the Arabyans, hewing right and left with a monstrous sword. The murderous nomads were cleft asunder by the shadow’s blade, their bodies butchered like swine at a slaughterhouse. The shrieks of the nomads resonated with terror, a horror beyond simply the fear of death. They did not even consider standing their ground against the dark intruder, but turned to flee into the dunes.

The black stranger did not allow them the luxury of flight. With amazing speed, he swept down upon them, catching each man in his turn. The nomads were cut to ribbons by the razored edge of the lone warrior’s giant sword, their blood spraying across the sands in great gleaming arcs.

The Duke of Aquitaine smiled a bitter smile. He might die, but at least he had been avenged. No Arabyan would slip back to his tent and boast that he had murdered the great El Syf. No nomad would cut off his ears and bear them back to his tribe as a keepsake.

He closed his eyes, whispering am entreaty to the Lady that she would keep Duchess Martinga safe and watch over her when he was gone. A feeling of peace began to close about El Syf’s heart as death drew him into its embrace.

The duke’s eyes opened again, round with fright, his skin prickling with a crawling fear. Standing over him, staring down at him, was the black stranger.

Arabyan blood dripped from the stranger’s ornate, fat-bladed sword, forming little streams in the yellow sand. The man wore a suit of plates, its steel enamelled with some pigment that made it impossibly dark, as though a piece of midnight had been torn from the sky and hammered into armour. The breastplate and greaves were richly gilded with symbols and letters strange to Bretonnian eyes, as unlike the swirling script of Araby as the sharp runes of the dwarfs. The open-faced helmet was both ornate and archaic; if it had been crafted of leather instead of steel, the duke might have thought it had been looted from the barrow of a horse lord.

A cold smile was on the stranger’s pale face as he regarded the dying knight. The man’s features were as exotic as his armour, fine and precise, yet with a stamp of arrogance and pride. The man’s flesh was almost colourless, reminding the duke of a corpse laid out for a wake. The eyes, however, were far from dead. Great dark pools, depthless and sinister, they bored into the duke’s with a predatory intensity, probing down into the dying man’s very soul.

‘You are of the Bretonni?’ the stranger asked, his voice a deep growl, his accent possessing a curious nasal inflection. The duke was too weak to answer, but his interrogator seemed to divine the answer just the same. ‘It is many, many years since I last visited those shores,’ he said, his face growing contemplative. ‘Such times they were. I should visit your land, someday. I imagine Giles is long dead and my word to him satisfied.’

El Syf heard the stranger’s words only vaguely, his attention focused upon the ground at the warrior’s feet. Despite the brilliance of the sun, the man cast no shadow upon the sand.

The vampire took note of the duke’s observation. He smiled, and in that smile was all the malice and pride of his many-centuried existence. ‘Yes,’ he said. ‘I have conquered many of the weaknesses of my condition since leaving my vanished homeland, but some remain.’ A gleam of cruel amusement crept into the vampire’s eyes. ‘Perhaps, in time, you will conquer these weaknesses too.’

The words sent a thrill of terror surging through the duke’s body. He struggled to crawl away, to flee this ghastly vulture that had descended upon him, promising a fate worse than a shameful death. In the vampire’s cold voice, El Syf heard the threat of damnation eternal.

The vampire watched his prey squirm in the sand. When he tired of the sport, he set his steel boot upon the duke’s shoulder and held him still. ‘Your battle with the Arabyans was magnificent,’ the monster announced. ‘I watched you from the dunes. I am something of a connoisseur of war, you might say. It has given me purpose down these many centuries, the pursuit of excellence in arms. The Bretonni were always a fierce people. You do your ancestors proud.’ The vampire’s lips curled back in a regretful expression. ‘A pity to allow such skill to end upon the knives of cowards.’

Before El Syf’s horrified eyes, the vampire drew off one of his ornate gauntlets, baring his pallid hand. The creature leaned his head down and sank his fangs into the exposed palm. Dark blood bubbled from the wound. Crouching down over the dying duke, the vampire pressed his bleeding palm against the knight’s mouth, holding it there until some of his blood dripped past the man’s lips.

‘I do not know if you will survive,’ the vampire said as he rose from the shuddering knight. ‘It may be that the Arabyan poison has already done its work and you will die. It may be that the influence of the sun will oppose the gift I have bestowed upon you and you will shrivel up and perish.’

The vampire’s smile tightened and his voice became a malignant hiss. ‘I do not think you will die,’ he said. ‘The warrior spirit inside you will fight to survive, even if your mind begs for death. Even for one who has lived since the days of Alcadizzar and Lahmizzash, I have seldom seen a warrior with a greater affinity for the sword. You were destined to ascend from the frailty of mortal flesh and become something greater.

‘To become the get of Abhorash.’

The vampire laughed as he mounted his mummified steed and vanished back into the dunes. Behind him, he left the Duke of Aquitaine to live or die as fate and the knight’s defiant spirit decreed.

The small group of knights urged their horses onwards, determined to reach the vampire’s cavalry before the undead could defile the tomb of Duke Galand or bring harm to the Prophetess Iselda. Both tomb and damsel were sacred to the Lady of the Lake, and their faith in the goddess fired their hearts as even the defence of their homes had failed to stir them.

Sir Leuthere was among the foremost of the knights, spurring his destrier towards the evil his uncle had loosed from its tomb. The Red Duke’s destruction would redeem the honour of the d’Elbiqs and even the thought of serving the Lady herself did not make him forget the terrible sin Earl Gaubert had committed.

The Red Duke took note of the pursuit halfway across the field. The vampire snarled as he twisted about in the saddle, glaring at the few men desperately trying to intercept him. For an instant, his eyes locked with Leuthere’s, then the vampire raised his armoured hand, snapping orders to his undead slaves.

A third of the black knights followed the Red Duke’s gesture, wheeling away to confront the pursuing Bretonnians. Leuthere was horrified to see the black figure of Sir Maraulf leading the wights. In life, Maraulf had been a formidable warrior, but as a vampire, his strength had become monstrous. Leuthere felt a shudder pass through him as he recalled the awful might of Baron de Gavaudan at the Chapel Sereine and the terrible prowess of Maraulf during the frantic retreat from Dragon’s Hill.

Maraulf spurred his nightmarish steed into a charge, outpacing the slower wights and their skeletal horses. The dark knight was upon the foremost of the Bretonnians in an instant, his sword sweeping out in a deadly arc before the Aquitainian could even begin to raise his shield to ward off the blow. The blade caught the Bretonnian in the neck, shearing clean through in a burst of gore. The dead knight’s head leapt from his shoulders as though it had been flung by a catapult. Leuthere watched in horror as the grisly wreckage bounced across the field.

The second knight ahead of Leuthere fared just as poorly against the supernatural power of the vampire. One of the questing knights equipped with a massive two-handed sword, the knight thrust his blade ahead of him as he forced his horse into a frenzied charge, thinking to use the heavy sword as an improvised lance. Against a normal foe, the tactic would have worked, but Maraulf displayed unnatural speed as he twisted his nightmare from the charging Bretonnian’s path. As the knight passed him, the vampire’s blade lashed out, tearing through the neck of the warhorse then driving upwards to split the armoured belly of the rider. Man and beast collapsed in a jumble of broken flesh and spurting blood.

Leuthere’s mouth hung open, the young knight awestruck by Maraulf’s grisly display of power and speed.

The vampire lifted his eyes from the wreckage of his last victim. Stabbing his spurs into the black flesh of his mount, the dark knight galloped towards Leuthere.

Iselda’s body sagged against the door of the tomb. She felt as though every muscle in her body had become cold as ice. Frost rasped past her lips every time she exhaled, stinging her throat. Her limbs trembled with a nervous ague and she found that she could only focus her vision with a conscious effort. When she reached a quivering hand to her head, five strands of golden hair came away at her touch.

The power divine was not a thing to be called upon with impunity, even for a sacred prophetess of the grail.

The woman turned her head with a weariness such as she had never known. A bitter smile crossed her face as she saw the damage she had wrought upon the vampire’s army. Hundreds of the undead had been scorched, reduced to ash by the magic she had turned upon them, but it was less than a tenth of the host the Red Duke had called from their graves.

Now, Iselda knew, the vampire would come for her. She laid her palm against the frigid door of Duke Galand’s tomb. Even with Duke Gilon’s plan foiled, there was still a chance to break the Red Duke upon Ceren Field. Perhaps it was why Isabeau had advised Duke Galand to erect his tomb upon the battlefield. Perhaps it was why Galand had agreed.

As the black knights charged towards the tomb, Iselda felt the terror of her own impending destruction seize her once more. She knew that she had already lived beyond the years allotted to a normal woman; the magic of the Lady had sustained her for almost two centuries. Even so, she was greedy for more. She did not want to die. Whatever she had foreseen in her pools and mirrors, she did not want to die.

Iselda reached down inside herself, drawing upon her own tremendous will. She pictured the marble effigy of Duke Galand inside his tomb, imagined her hand closing about that of the heroic grail knight. She felt her energies uniting with his own, her spirit joining with the ghost of the long-dead hero. Together, they called out with their souls, called out to the Lady to bestow once more the holy essence of her being, to unleash the light of purity and burn away the undead corruption charging across Ceren Field.

Her prayer was answered. Iselda’s body jerked upright, stiff and rigid as the magic of the Lady burned through her body once more. Blazing light erupted from every pore of her skin, flaring across Ceren Field in a wave of coruscating luminance. The purifying light smashed into the Red Duke and his obscene knights. The undead riders were engulfed in the divine energies, their corrupt bodies flayed by the rage of the goddess. Iselda could see the black knights being incinerated by the light, their bones shattering, their armour crumbling as the evil sustaining them was obliterated.

Iselda collapsed in a pile at the foot of the tomb, beads of ice covering her body where the sweat had frozen. Blood trickled from the corners of her eyes, her heart throbbed unevenly within her breast, her stomach coiled into a painful knot. Focusing her eyes, she saw that her fingernails were split and blackened where the power had erupted from them. Her body felt like a single open wound, but Iselda rejoiced in the pain. She was alive! She had destroyed the Red Duke and she was alive!

The sound of hooves continued to assail her. At first she refused to acknowledge the sound, refused to accept this portent of doom. Reluctantly, she turned her head and forced her vision into focus.

Galloping furiously down the field were two riders, two undead monstrosities of such malignance and power that their terrible wills had sustained them through even the cleansing flame of the Lady’s judgement. One was the ghastly wight of a Bretonnian knight, baleful flames blazing in the sockets of its skull. The other… the other was that figure which promised doom to the prophetess, the crimson shape of the Red Duke himself.

Iselda moved her hands feebly as the vampire and his seneschal came charging towards her. She could still feel the holy power of Duke Galand’s tomb, but she was far too weak to draw upon it again. She had thrown every ounce of her strength into those two, desperate efforts to destroy the vampire.

As the Red Duke drew back on the reins of El Morzillo, as the vampire glared down at her with his fiery eyes, as his pale lips pulled back to expose gleaming fangs, Iselda knew she had lost her frantic struggle to escape the doom she had foreseen.

The Red Duke gloated as the wretched prophetess cowered before him. For all of her magic, all her vaunted foresight, all the blessings the Lady had supposedly bestowed upon her, Isabeau trembled before him just like any other woman.

She would suffer, this treasonous bitch who had conspired to steal everything he possessed and bestow it upon a fratricidal usurper! She would pay for every ounce of pain the Red Duke had endured, for the ghastly loss of his beloved wife. She would know what it was to be truly damned.

The vampire dismounted. He would savour the destruction of the prophetess. Her ruin would be no hasty affair, but a plague that would see her bound to him forever in the darkness. He scowled at the whimpering, weary thing cringing against the door of the tomb. Amusement hissed through the Red Duke’s fangs. If the woman sought to join the dead, she was going to get her wish.

At least for a time.

Stalking towards the tomb, the Red Duke shielded his eyes against the hateful glare that emanated from the marble walls. He could feel the holy energies straining to repulse him, to force him from the sacred ground. If Isabeau had not tapped the power of this place so recklessly, perhaps the protective aura would have been enough to overpower even the vampire’s fierce determination. As it was, all the emanations evoked was a snarl of anger from the Red Duke.

‘We meet again,’ the Red Duke growled at the prostrate woman. ‘Your goddess has deserted you. Your king has abandoned you. Now you belong to me.’ The vampire stood above her, reaching out with his clawed hand.

Isabeau raised her head, looking up at him with wide, terrified eyes. She fought to look away, but it was too late. She had already been trapped by the Red Duke’s hypnotic gaze. If the world were to crack open at her feet, still she would be gripped by those fiery eyes.

At the vampire’s gesture, the woman rose to her feet, drawing upon reserves of strength she did not know she possessed. The Red Duke grinned evilly at her, his fangs parted, his wolfish tongue licking his colourless lips hungrily. He started to lean towards her, intent on sinking his fangs into her soft white throat. The vampire caught himself, hurling himself back.

‘No,’ he hissed. ‘For you, it will not be so easy. You will share my curse fully, not as some half-witted vermin like de Gavaudan! You will know the horror that has claimed you, you will appreciate everything you have lost!’ The Red Duke’s hand closed about his steel breastplate, tearing it open as though it were nothing but sackcloth, exposing the pallid chest beneath. With his thumb, he gouged the cold flesh, opening a vein from which stagnant blood bubbled.

‘You will drink of me,’ the Red Duke said. ‘You will drink my curse and become one of the damned!’

The vampire reached for the woman’s neck, to force her lips to his scarred chest. As he reached for her, he hesitated. A faint smile had appeared on Isabeau’s lips, a coy, almost sneering expression of triumph.

An instant later, a dark shadow fell across the Red Duke. Powerful wings smashed against him, battering him to the ground.

‘Unhand that lady, filth!’ a furious voice roared. ‘By the sacred sword of King Giles, I’ll cut you down like the crawling graveworm you are!’

The Red Duke rolled across the ground as the mighty wings continued to beat at him. The vampire snarled up at his attacker. King Louis the Usurper had deigned to challenge him after all. He was not impressed. His brother had lost all of the elegance and command he’d possessed during those long years campaigning in the desert. He looked like a shabby old man sitting there on the back of his pegasus. Killing him, the Red Duke reflected, might almost be considered an act of charity.

‘You should have stayed a coward, brother,’ the vampire’s hate-ridden voice rasped. ‘That the Lady should choose a maggot such as you to be king is all the evidence I need that she is a false goddess.’

The eyes of King Louis blazed with righteous outrage behind the visor of his helm. ‘I claim no kinship to you, tomb-rat! Nor do I claim the crown of our good king! Know that you face Duke Gilon, mad varlet! Duke Gilon, true lord of Aquitaine!’

Duke Gilon’s outburst caused the vampire to stagger momentarily. The Red Duke clutched at his head, trying to squeeze the confusion from his brain, vainly attempting to silence the voices screaming within his mind.

Chivalry would have demanded Duke Gilon to wait until his foe had recovered enough to defend himself, but the laws of chivalry could hardly be extended to a butchering monster risen from the grave. With a great shout, the knight urged Fulminer forwards and raised his sword overhead, both hands closed about it. He would bring that blade cleaving down through the vampire’s skull and end the horror that had haunted Aquitaine for so long.

Before Duke Gilon could strike, Fulminer stumbled and shrieked in pain. The staggering pegasus managed to stay standing, awkwardly turning about to face the creature that had assaulted it. Duke Gilon could see that its hind leg had been hideously gashed, cleft down to the bone, bits of corroded metal sinking maliciously into the grisly wound. Fulminer’s attacker leered before the stricken pegasus, the animal’s blood dripping from his rusty sword.

Fixating upon destroying the Red Duke and protecting Iselda, Duke Gilon had forgotten the vampire’s seneschal. The wight-lord glared at the knight, the unholy lights glowing from the sockets of its skull. Grimly, Sir Corbinian struck out with his mouldering sword, slashing one of Fulminer’s mighty wings.

The pegasus shrieked in agony as the wight’s blade shattered its wing. Duke Gilon urged Fulminer forwards, trusting that the natural ferocity of the pegasus would make it lash out at its attacker. The great beast reared back, angrily flailing its hooves and its uninjured wing. The flailing hooves cracked against the wight-lord’s chest, collapsing the undead champion’s ribs and spilling the monster to the earth.

Sir Corbinian started to rise despite the hideous damage visited upon him by the enraged Fulminer. But now the wight-lord was within reach of Duke Gilon’s vengeful sword. The knight’s blade came whistling down in a murderous arc, crunching through the wight-lord’s decayed helm and splitting his skull down to the jawline. For an instant, the angry flames blazing in the sockets of Corbinian’s skull flared even more malignantly, then they cooled, evaporating into a wisp of foulness that was borne away by the autumn breeze.

Duke Gilon spared only a momentary glance at the vanquished monster. Gently, he urged the injured Fulminer to turn back around. There was still another fiend he had to destroy.

The Red Duke stood before the tomb, awaiting Duke Gilon’s return. The vampire saluted the knight. ‘You may not be King Louis, the man who stole my title and my lands,’ the vampire hissed, ‘but you bear the rewards of his treachery. For that, Gilon, you will die.’

Without further preamble, the Red Duke lunged at his foe. Duke Gilon had never seen anything move so swiftly. In the blink of an eye, the vampire was upon him. Fulminer lashed out at the fiend with its hooves. The pegasus shrieked as the Red Duke’s sword slashed clean through its flailing limb, sending its foreleg spinning away across the field. Duke Gilon chopped down at the malignant undead, but the pained panic of his steed made him miss his foe entirely.

Neighing in agony, Fulminer tried to quit the battlefield, its single wing beating frantically at the air as it vainly tried to return to the sky. Duke Gilon desperately tried to recover some control of the pegasus, to turn it about so he could face his enemy. What success he might have had was undone when the Red Duke’s flashing sword clove into the animal’s flank. Fulminer reared back with such violence that its rider was hurled from the saddle.

Duke Gilon landed in a jangle of armour. He felt a sharp stab of pain rush through him as one of his legs snapped beneath his thrown body. Furiously he struggled to draw breath back into his winded lungs, then groped about in the dirt for the sword that had been knocked from his grasp.

A pale, lifeless visage glared down at the prostrate knight. Duke Gilon looked up helplessly as the Red Duke bared his fangs in an ugly leer.

‘No quarter for a traitor,’ the vampire declared, burying his sword in Duke Gilon’s chest, skewering the knight like a boar upon a spit.

Sir Leuthere knew he was about to die. As the dark knight charged towards him upon his ghastly nightmare, Leuthere knew he faced a foe he could not defeat. The gory spectacle of Sir Maraulf’s first victims left him with no delusions that he could overwhelm the vampire through force of arms and a stout heart.

Then, before the dark knight could close upon Leuthere, a blinding blast of light emanated from the tomb of Duke Galand. Leuthere felt a wave of warmth and peace engulf him and knew that this was the holy light of the Lady, called forth again by the Prophetess Iselda. His faith in the goddess reached out to the light, drawing it inside him, filling his body with the Lady of the Lake’s divine power.

The effect upon the undead was instantaneous and dramatically different. The black knights following Maraulf crumbled even as they charged towards the Bretonnians, the skeletons of both steeds and riders flaking apart like clots of dried mud. As their decaying bodies struck the ground, they exploded into clouds of rancid dust.

Where a dozen wights had been there was now only piles of ash. Alone of the undead, Maraulf remained, the vampire’s terrible will strong enough to defy the purifying rays of the Lady’s light. Yet even the vampire was not untouched by the holy firestorm that swept about him. His armour was charred, his surcoat hanging from his body in scorched strips. The nightmare he rode no longer galloped across Ceren Field in search of blood, but limped about in a crippled fashion.

Bolstered by the grace of the Lady, emboldened by the dark knight’s weakened state, Leuthere urged his warhorse to the attack.

Maraulf met the young knight’s charge. The vampire’s sword crashed against Leuthere’s shield, denting the wood but failing to wreak the havoc he had dealt Sir Richemont at the river. The dark knight’s strength was still formidable, but it was no longer superhuman.

The vampire’s reflexes proved slower as well. Slashing his sword at the dark knight’s throat, Leuthere was able to cleave through the gorget, sending the twisted scrap of armour glancing off into the darkness. Maraulf twisted his sword around to intercept the blow too late to parry the attack. Dark blood began to stream from the vampire’s gashed neck.

The smell of his own blood seemed to drive Maraulf into a bestial fury. He leapt from the saddle, pouncing upon Leuthere like some beast of the forest. Knight and vampire tumbled across the earth, the rattle of steel against stone drowning out the pained grunts and growls of the two combatants.

The tumble across the ground ended with both fighters locked in a deadly embrace. In his fall, Maraulf had lost his sword while Leuthere retained his. Each warrior struggled for control of the sword, striving to turn it against the breast of his enemy.

A momentary horror gripped Leuthere as he met the malignant, inhuman gaze of Maraulf’s eyes. There was nothing left of the hermit knight who had tended his uncle’s body and advised Leuthere how he might atone for the evil Earl Gaubert had unleashed. The thing glaring at him from inside the black steel helmet was nothing human, however much it claimed a human shape.

The vampire hissed in triumph as Leuthere’s grip slackened and the sword began to turn towards the knight’s chest. Leuthere clenched his eyes shut, blocking out the hateful glare of Maraulf’s gaze. He prayed to the Lady, drawing upon the divine warmth that he could still feel coursing through him.

A shriek split the darkness, then a low, gasping moan.

Leuthere stared at the now truly lifeless shape sprawled on the ground beside him. The sword had been turned about at the last, driven through the dark knight’s side to pierce his black heart. The monster was gone. When Leuthere looked into the dead eyes behind the black helmet, he saw no trace of the inhuman hate that had smouldered there before. All he saw was an expression of peace and gratitude.

The Red Duke stalked away from Duke Gilon’s twitching corpse. He licked the dead knight’s blood from his blade, savouring the taste of terror and despair that permeated it. He grinned as he drew towards the woman still crumpled against the door of the tomb.

Iselda tried not to scream as the vampire fell upon her, but despite all her magic, all the holy secrets that had been entrusted to her, she was still mortal and suffered all of a mortal’s fear.

The Red Duke seized her long blonde hair in his mailed fist, twisting it about his fingers as he savagely jerked Iselda to her feet. ‘Not Isabeau, but one of her sister-witches,’ he growled. ‘Tell me where that traitorous harlot is and I will make your death a quick one.’

Iselda struggled to turn her face from the Red Duke’s terrifying visage, his gleaming fangs, his mouth smeared with blood, his eyes burning like balefires. Never in all her life had she really understood true fear.

‘Tell me where she is!’ the vampire demanded, forcing Iselda to face him by tightening his hold upon her.

‘Dead,’ the prophetess told him. As the word was forced from her lips, a feeling of defiance blazed up within her. She knew what her fate would be. She had seen it. There was no escaping it now, so why should she fear this monster. The certainty of her impending death lent her a grim courage.

‘She is dead,’ Iselda repeated. ‘Dead these three hundred years. She is not here to seal you back in your tomb! To wall you up alone with the dark and the thirst!’

The Red Duke’s face contorted into a vision of rage. He raised his sword. Almost he brought the blade crashing down into the defiant woman’s sneering face. The vampire’s lip curled in a snarl. Brutally, he forced Iselda to turn and face the battlefield.

‘Your magic has weakened my army,’ the Red Duke confessed. ‘But see! There are still enough left to vanquish these gallant fools! And when they are all slain, I will use them to build my army anew. You have not stopped me, witch! You have only delayed the inevitable. Every grave, every tomb, every barrow in Aquitaine will give up its dead. I shall build an army such as Bretonnia has never known and with it I shall crush the Lady and her duplicitous cult.’ The vampire’s smile became icy, an inhumanly cruel glint shining in his eye.

‘I will rebuild my army,’ the Red Duke said. He turned his head, glaring at the door of Duke Galand’s tomb. ‘And I will start with your precious champion. How fitting that one of the Lady’s grail knights should be the first of my new slaves.’

Contemptuously, the Red Duke threw Iselda aside. The prophetess smashed against the marble wall of the tomb with such force that she could hear one of her ribs snap inside her. Pain flared through her body, threatening to drive consciousness from her. Only by force of will was she able to stay on her feet. Only through sheer determination was she able to force words past her blood-flecked lips.

‘Go, then, monster,’ she snarled at the vampire. ‘Go and profane the grave of your kin.’

The Red Duke spun about, his eyes gleaming with a strange and terrible light. Iselda quailed before that look, but she knew the secret must be told. The secret that had been hidden for so long. The secret that would be enough to break the Red Duke.

‘You thought Martinga threw herself from the tower because of you,’ Iselda stated, mockery in her tone. ‘She died to preserve the life of her son… the son she bore nine months after you departed on the crusade. She had hidden him when she became aware of Baron de Gavaudan’s ambitions for the dukedom. By her death, she ensured that the baron and his agents could never find the ducal heir.’

The vampire’s face twitched with fury. ‘You lie,’ he snarled, his fist clenching about the grip of his sword.

‘The boy’s name was Galand and he was entrusted to the keeping of Lady Isabeau,’ Iselda continued. ‘The secret of his parentage was kept from him, but it was known to a few. Among them was King Louis. The king watched over Galand, ensuring he would become a good and noble knight, that his nephew might atone for the evil his father had committed. After many heroic feats, Galand encountered the Lady and was allowed to drink from the grail. With this final proof of Galand’s goodness, King Louis consented to his marriage to his daughter, thereby restoring to his brother’s bloodline the dukedom Baron de Gavaudan had thought to usurp.’

‘Lies!’ the Red Duke roared. ‘Baron de Gavaudan was my creature! My slave! He would have told me this!’

‘He was your creature,’ Iselda said. ‘You brought him back from the dead as a half-crippled thing, broken in body… and in mind. Your thrall told you only what you wanted him to tell you. His twisted mind could not separate your suspicions from his own confused memories.’

‘No!’ the Red Duke raged. ‘King Louis wanted my lands for his own! He plotted treachery against me! He wanted Aquitaine as a birthright for his children!’

‘A birthright he handed back to his brother’s bloodline. He even told Duke Galand who his father had been before he died. Why else do you think Galand was buried here instead of the family crypt beneath Castle Aquitaine? He wanted to be near the resting place of his father.’

The vampire shook his head, his entire body trembling with emotion. ‘No! No! No!’ he howled. Gripped by fury, he drove towards Iselda, his blade slashing out. The golden sword smashed into the prophetess’s shoulder, ripping down until it had torn through her lung. Iselda gave a hollow gasp, then sank against the side of the tomb. The Red Duke glared down at her, even the sight of the blood pooling about her body was not enough to stir his mind from the mocking revelations she had made.

None of it could be true! None of it! King Louis had cheated and betrayed him! Galand was nothing, just some vagabond knight who had used his status as a grail knight to marry into the royal family! Martinga had died for love of him! Everything that had been stolen from him… all of it was still his to take!

Growling like a crazed wolf, the Red Duke turned back to the door of the tomb. Raising his bloodied sword, he brought it smashing down upon the holy seals that bound the door. The stone plaque with its depiction of the grail was shattered by the fierceness of his strike, falling in splinters to the ground. The vampire could feel the holy energies of the tomb dissipate, drawn off into the aether as he profaned the sacred symbols.

With inhuman strength, the Red Duke pushed open the stone doors of the tomb. He stared into the musty darkness, his sharp eyes picking out the marble effigy of the dead knight which stood guard above Duke Galand’s sarcophagus. Drawing the dark forces of his unholy magic into himself, the Red Duke called out to the dead man’s spirit…

An instant later, the Red Duke was fleeing from the tomb, his eyes wide with horror. Frantically he seized the reins of El Morzillo, leaping into the spectral steed’s saddle. Lashing his undead warhorse, the Red Duke galloped away from the tomb, fleeing into the darkness as though all the daemons of Chaos were upon his heels.

Lying in her own blood, Iselda managed a strained smile as she watched the vampire flee.

They had won. Aquitaine was saved.

The Red Duke’s sudden desertion was the breaking point in the battle. The lesser undead, drawing their very existence from the vampire’s hideous will, collapsed where they stood. Battalions of skeletons and zombies that only a moment before stood ready to massacre the knights of Aquitaine became only so much carrion in the blink of an eye.

Some of the more powerful undead endured. The wights called from Dragon’s Hill, the liches of the ancient druids, the grave guard that had once defended the Crac de Sang against King Louis, these were able to maintain their unholy vitality despite the flight of their master. But they fought without coordination or cohesion, becoming easy prey for the vengeful knights who prowled Ceren Field.

Sir Richemont broke away from the battle the instant victory was assured. Securing a horse from one of his captains, he rode at once towards the tomb of Duke Galand. No knight on the battlefield had failed to see Duke Gilon swoop down to confront the Red Duke. No knight on the battlefield had failed to notice that Fulminer never rose back into the sky.

The ducal heir jumped from his saddle as soon as he came to the tomb. He knelt down beside the body of his father, cradling the dead man’s head in his lap. Tears streamed down Richemont’s face.

‘Do not weep for him, Duke Richemont.’

The voice was little louder than a whisper, but it caught Richemont’s attention just the same. He turned about, finding the speaker lying against the side of Duke Galand’s tomb. The Prophetess Iselda was a ragged mess, her dress caked in blood, her face drawn and pale. Sir Leuthere crouched beside her, trying to staunch the flow of blood rising from the ghastly wound she had suffered. One glance told Richemont that the young knight’s efforts were futile. The wound was a mortal one.

‘Your father died to save his people,’ Iselda continued. A haunted expression came over her and Richemont had the impression that she was gazing somewhere deep inside herself rather than at anything which anyone else could see. ‘There is no greater honour than to sacrifice one’s own life to save others.’

Richemont bowed his head, knowing that Iselda’s words were true. He found it hard to hold the dying woman’s gaze, however. His grief was too great and too personal to spare any for the prophetess. ‘The questing knights have already set out in pursuit of the vampire. They will avenge my father and bring that fiend’s head back to Castle Aquitaine on a spike.’

Iselda shook her head. ‘No, Duke Richemont,’ she told him. ‘They will not catch the vampire.’ She raised her hand slowly, closing it about that of Leuthere. ‘I have seen the men who can destroy the Red Duke.’ Her expression darkened, dropping into a frown. ‘If they can set aside their hate and guilt to work together.’

Leuthere stared at the ground, colour rushing into his face. His thoughts were of Vigor and the terrible thing the peasant had intended during the battle. ‘Lady Iselda, we do not even know if Count Ergon survived the battle.’

‘If he has, I will find him,’ Richemont swore. ‘You shall both have the finest armour, the best horses, the sharpest blades Aquitaine can bestow upon you.’ The new duke clenched his fist. ‘Only bring me that monster’s head!’

Duke Richemont was true to his word. He dispatched a hundred men to scour Ceren Field in search of Count Ergon. When the old knight was found, he was brought before the new duke and told of the quest he must undertake. It was an easy matter for Count Ergon to agree to hunt down the Red Duke, but his gaze was cold when he stared at Sir Leuthere. More than an echo of the old feud, there was a cold hate in the nobleman’s eyes that caused Leuthere’s blood to shiver in his veins.

Iselda was not there to see the two men outfitted for their mission. The prophetess had died of her wound an hour before. Whatever last words or advice and guidance she might have given the knights went unspoken.

As dusk began to fade into night, the two men set out on the trail of the Red Duke. They rode in silence, the clatter of their horses’ hooves the only sound that passed between them. With the bright orb of Mannslieb shining across the land, the journey was far easier than the desperate race from Dragon’s Hill.

It was almost midnight when Leuthere finally broke the brooding silence. He could suffer the unspoken disdain of his companion no longer. ‘How can you follow the fiend’s trail?’ he asked Count Ergon. ‘I can see nothing in this light.’

‘There is no need to follow the vampire,’ Count Ergon replied, his voice low and icy. ‘He will seek out his old fortress in the Massif Orcal.’

‘How can you be so sure?’ Leuthere demanded. ‘Most of the men in Duke Richemont’s camp seemed to think the vampire would flee into the Forest of Châlons knowing few men would pursue him there.’

‘I would pursue that monster into the maw of Chaos,’ Count Ergon growled. For the first time since they had set out, he turned in his saddle and set his cheerless eyes on Leuthere. ‘He may seek to lose the questing knights in the forest, but he will return to his fortress. And I will be there waiting for him.’

‘We will be there,’ Leuthere corrected him.

Count Ergon laughed, but it was a mirthless sound. ‘I ride to avenge my family, slain by the vampire’s hand. Why do you pursue the vampire? Glory? Honour?’ The nobleman’s voice dropped into a hiss of loathing. ‘Shame?’

Suddenly there was a dagger in Count Ergon’s fist. Leuthere might have avoided the older man’s thrust had he not been frozen with horror. He recognized that weapon, had seen it last in Vigor’s belt. He’d assumed the peasant had been killed by the undead before he could reach the count. Now, the agonising truth thrust itself into his gut.

Leuthere dropped from the saddle, crashing to the ground, Vigor’s dagger buried to the hilt in his belly. He writhed weakly, struggling to reach his horse, but Count Ergon had already seized the animal’s reins and drawn it away.

‘The chivalry of the d’Elbiqs,’ Count Ergon scoffed, spitting on the ground. ‘I had a talk with your assassin before he died. He confessed everything to me. It was no accident that the Red Duke attacked my home, slaughtered my family. Your uncle freed him to destroy my kinfolk!’

Leuthere stretched his hands towards the glowering nobleman. ‘I tried to make amends. I tried to warn you, but it was too late. All… all I had left was… to atone. To set things right.’

‘Atone?’ Count Ergon scoffed. ‘You do not deserve that chance! You and your vile family can fester with the guilt and shame of the horror you’ve brought upon Aquitaine!’

Leuthere’s face contorted in pain as he tried to move. He could feel blood and bile bubbling from his wound. He lifted a bloodied hand imploringly to Count Ergon. ‘I have wronged you… wronged you in a way for which I cannot ask forgiveness… but you must help me. Lady Iselda said only the two of us could destroy the Red Duke! We must face him together!’

Count Ergon turned his back on the wounded knight. ‘The prophetess is dead and her prophecy with her,’ he said. ‘I will hunt down the Red Duke and I will destroy him. Alone.’

‘Don’t leave me like this!’ Leuthere cried as Count Ergon started to ride away. ‘Don’t defy the prophecy! We must face the vampire together!’

‘Die in the dirt or crawl to a healer,’ the count called back without turning to look upon the stricken knight. ‘It is all the same to me.’

Leuthere continued to cry out, begging the count not to abandon him, pleading with him to heed the words of Iselda. But the nobleman was deaf to his entreaties. His mind was fixated upon the memory of his son’s mutilated body and the courtyard of his castle heaped with his slain household. He would find the Red Duke.

Lady willing he would have his revenge.

EPILOGUE

The Circle of Blood was closed when the Red Duke was again defeated upon Ceren Field. The vampire fled, pursued by the bravest of Aquitaine’s knights, but though they searched for many years, the final fate of the monster was never certain.

Sir Leuthere d’Elbiq survived long enough to be discovered by one of the knights hunting the Red Duke. The mortally wounded Leuthere was returned to the Chateau d’Elbiq, where he related his tale to others of his clan, and in so doing reignited the ancient feud against the du Maisnes. To this day, the feud persists, becoming known as the most bloodthirsty and bitter of all Aquitaine’s querulous nobles.

Count Ergon du Maisne, after striking down Leuthere, held true to his word and pursued his trail of vengeance alone. He was seen by a shepherd riding up into the hills overlooking the Forest of Châlons, that haunted region where the Red Duke’s fortress had been built. It was the last time any trace of Count Ergon was ever found. To this day, the fate of the avenging knight remains a mystery.

Many different tales are told of the Red Duke, stories that he continues to haunt the Forest of Châlons, lurking hidden in the shadows, awaiting his chance for revenge against the people of Aquitaine. Certainly his is the darkest and most savage account of vampirism in a land that has been largely free of the depredations of nosferatu.

One of the most striking accounts of the Red Duke’s survival into modern times comes from the famed troubadour Jacques le Thorand who claimed to have been visited by the vampire while staying at an inn bordering the Forest of Châlons. According to Jacques, the Red Duke spent the night relating to him the true facts of his atrocities. Certainly, when Jacques afterwards rewrote his Ballad of the Red Duke, the tale little resembled that expounded by historians and songsters. Accepted history would have the Prophetess Iselda killed at the Tower of Wizardry long before the Second Battle of Ceren Field and Sir Richemont’s deeds at the River Morceaux were far more successful than those claimed by Jacques.

Still, there is a disturbing veracity in Jacques’s account, whether it really came from the Red Duke himself or no. It is an easily confirmed fact that a determined effort has been made by the lords of Aquitaine to efface the name of the Red Duke from all histories, monuments and records, such that it becomes impossible to verify if he was indeed the brother of King Louis the Righteous. The idea that he was also the father of Duke Galand of Aquitaine is one that is violently rejected by the knights of that land – often at the point of a sword. The thought that the ruling family of a Bretonnian dukedom could share their heritage with the infamous vampire would be akin to claiming Emperor Karl-Franz was descended from the Reikerbahn Butcher.

Jacques le Thorand never recovered from whatever dark epiphany claimed him that night on the border of the forest. From a healthy, robust traveller renowned for his handsome looks and gentle mien, he became pale, listless and reclusive, shutting himself in a garret in Quenelles. Never more would he wander the green fields of Bretonnia or visit the grand courts of the kingdom. It was whispered that a curious madness had taken hold of the once renowned troubadour, a peculiar malady that caused him to slowly waste away, unable to stir from his squalid lodgings. To the end, Jacques spent what small coin he possessed on copious supplies of candles and his garret could always be seen fairly glowing with light from dusk until dawn until the day when he finally succumbed to his illness and died.

I present this volume, drawn from the Ballad of the Red Duke as revised by Jacques le Thorand before his death and make no assertions as to its truth or lack thereof. The events described occurred in the year 1932 of the Imperial reckoning, over five hundred years ago, yet the legend of the Red Duke persists. A wise man wonders if this grim tale could remain so fresh in the minds of illiterate peasants if there were not some current and persistent influence still acting upon them.

There are things in the night. Things which are to be feared.

Ehrhard Stoecker

Parravon

I. C. 2506

ANCIENT BLOOD

Robert Earl

We walk ragged amongst many peoples of many lands
So that their scorn will make us harder
We thrive on the speed of our wits and the sleight of our hands
And on skill and luck and murder

We face the depths and the darkness of the world alone
So that we may become ever brighter
We live hunted and hated by all but our own
So that the bonds that bind draw ever tighter

We wait for the time of the storm that will call us home
To the birthright of our once and future lands
We pray for our rebirth in that fresh crimson dawn
But until then we trust ourselves to Ushoran’s hands

CHAPTER ONE

‘Only a fool calls a wind good or ill. The greatest fortune can be brought by the most terrible storm, and the most lethal thunderbolt can fall from the clearest of skies.’

– Strigany aphorism

At the crest of the hill the Elector Count of Stirland reined in his mount. After the gallop, his horse was breathing heavily, its sides bellowing in and out, its breath steaming in the morning air. As it recovered, the elector count, also breathless, smiled the smile of a truly content man.

Apart from a ready supply of women and drink, he didn’t demand much from life, and that which he did demand awaited him below.

The patchwork of pastures and forests that lay beneath his vantage point contained all that a hunting man could desire. Savage boar, fleet deer, wild goats to tempt a man up onto the most windswept of crags – the barely tamed lands of his estate held them all.

Stirland, fit after a lifetime spent in the saddle, was already catching his breath. He turned, with a squeak of leather, and peered down the path behind him. When he saw how far back his companions had fallen, his smile disappeared, replaced with a scowl of impatience.

He didn’t blame the hunt master or his lads for their slow pace. After all, as commoners, their horses wouldn’t have looked out of place in the yoke of a plough. He didn’t blame his dogs, either. Bull hounds were a strong-winded breed, but no match for Stirland’s galloping steed.

No, the elector count was a fair man. The only person whose slowness tried his temper was the one who should have been able to keep up: the skinny, pallid man who was riding his second-best horse, the man who he was trying to befriend.

‘Averland!’ Stirland roared, his voice sending a flock of ravens squawking from the trees. ‘Don’t bother waiting for them, old man. Stick by me.’

The Elector Count of Averland started at the sound of his host’s voice. Then a look of fresh misery crossed his gaunt face, and he spurred his horse unenthusiastically forward. The animal broke into a canter for a dozen hoof beats. Then, content that it had gained the measure of its rider, it slowed back down to a walk.

Stirland’s moustache tips twitched with exasperation. Averland had been his guest for the past week, and although they were not friends they both knew that a friendship was worth cultivating. In these troubled times, an elector needed all the political allies he could get. Things had been bad enough when there had just been one Emperor. Now there were supposedly three.

Yet, as hard as Stirland tried, he was finding Averland damned difficult to like.

‘Don’t be afraid to use the spurs,’ he bellowed to his guest. ‘She’s a fine horse, but you have to let her know who’s the master, like all women, hey?’

Averland smiled weakly and twitched his heels. His mare, who certainly knew who the master was, obliged by shuffling into something approaching a trot for a while.

The problem with his fellow nobleman, Stirland decided, was that he thought too much. He spent too much time indoors, whole days, sometimes. He didn’t like getting drunk, or singing, and, as far as Stirland’s spies were aware, Averland was so weak-blooded that he didn’t have even a single mistress.

Yesterday, Averland had even claimed to dislike hunting, at which point Stirland’s patience had almost snapped. The gods had built all of Sigmar’s sons to be hunters, and as far as Stirland was concerned, claiming otherwise was tantamount to heresy.

Hence, he had insisted that Averland accompany him into the glorious carnage of today’s sport. After all, what could be more likely to spark a friendship with the bandy-legged fool than to show him the pleasures of the field?

If they ever got there, of course.

‘Come along, men,’ Stirland snarled, venting his impatience on the party as a whole. Men and dogs obediently raced to join him at the top of the hill, and even Averland’s horse quickened its pace to keep up with them.

When they arrived, Stirland gave Averland a moment to appreciate the way that the rising sun lit up the hunting grounds beyond. Then he leaned over and slapped him on one shoulder.

‘Damned fine view, isn’t it? Look at the way those hills close in onto that forested valley, just like the cross of a virgin’s thighs.’ Stirland, lost in the poetry of the image, didn’t see Averland wince. ‘Just imagine what beasts we’ll find down there,’ he continued, his eyes shining. ‘I don’t know about you, but I’ve got a hankering for boar. Can’t beat the taste of meat reared on blood and acorns.’

‘Boar, yes,’ said Averland vaguely, and shivered. His eyes were watering in the early morning sunlight, and he turned to look longingly back down the path to the hall. ‘How long will the hunt last for?’

‘Until we’ve tasted the quarry’s blood, or until they’ve tasted ours,’ Stirland said, grinning. His men grinned too. They might be servants, but on the hunt they and their lord adopted the easy familiarity of a pack of wolves.

Averland looked at them, his mouth tightening into a ring of petulant disapproval. Then he frowned.

‘Don’t worry,’ Stirland said, winking at him. ‘It’s almost always us that tastes the quarry’s blood first.’

‘Unless we do find boar, your lordship,’ the hunt master added. ‘Remember what happened when we found that herd last summer? What happened to your cousin Rudolph? The carpenter had to take his leg clean off, and even then it was a close-run thing.’

Stirland nodded as if at some happy memory.

‘That was a good day’s hunting,’ he said. ‘Got an even dozen of the beasts before Rudolph got caught. He’s just lucky that leg was all he lost. The beast almost got his acorns too.’

The party roared with laughter. Even the dogs joined in, yelping with excitement. Averland shuddered, and looked miserably at the wilderness below. The trees looked as dark and treacherous as… well, as dark and treacherous as them, the people who haunted every shadowed corner of his troubled mind.

‘Perhaps it will rain,’ he suggested as the laughter died away, ‘and we won’t find the scent.’

‘Don’t worry about that, your lordship,’ the hunt master assured him with a malicious confidence. ‘If we start now, it shouldn’t take us long to pick up a scent.’

‘Well said,’ Stirland agreed, stirring himself from his cheerful reverie. ‘Let’s not waste any more of the day. Take the dogs out front, Heinz. The rest of you, fall in behind me and Averland. And don’t worry,’ he told his fellow nobleman as the hounds loped off down towards the nearest patch of trees, ‘if we do find a boar you can take the first stab at it.’

‘Oh,’ Averland said, ‘good.’

He wished, not for the first time, that he’d tried to ally himself with somebody else.

By the time they had descended into the forest, Stirland’s earlier irritation was quite forgotten. He loved it here. The spreading boughs of the trees above turned the sunlight into a thousand shades of green and gold, and the dark labyrinth of the tree trunks always promised a good hunt.

As the party moved silently forwards, the elector count fought back the temptation to whistle an accompaniment to the songbirds hidden in the branches. Instead, grinning at the thought of what lay in store, he slipped his boar spear from its holster and tested its weight.

‘Why are you doing that?’ Averland asked, his voice shrill enough to draw several disapproving stares.

‘Just testing the heft of it,’ Stirland replied, his voice a hunter’s soft murmur.
‘You haven’t seen anything?’ Averland whined, loudly enough to silence the nearest songbirds.

Stirland took a deep breath, and bit his lip. ‘No, just getting ready,’ he whispered.

‘What’s that you said?’ Averland cried.

‘I said, no,’ Stirland snapped. ‘Can you do me a favour, Averland old man, and keep your voice down? The animals don’t like it.’

‘Oh,’ Averland said, ‘all right.’

Damned fool, Stirland thought. He was still struggling to contain his disgust when, at a signal from the hunt master, the party drifted to a halt.

Stirland, who realised that he was going to have to treat Averland like the idiot he was, glanced over to tell him to stop, too. When he saw that he had already done so, he felt a moment’s surprise. Then he realised that the only reason Averland had halted was that his mare had the sense that he lacked.

For a moment, he considered telling Averland to stop digging his heels into the animal’s flanks. Then he decided against it. As long as the idiot kept his mouth shut, he didn’t care what he did.

Instead of wasting any more time on his guest, Stirland nudged his horse slowly forward. Its hoofs fell with the practiced stealth that made the gelding worth its weight in silver. Soon Stirland was beside Heinz, and he leaned over so that the hunt master could whisper into his ear.

‘Look at the hounds, my lord,’ he said.

Stirland, ignoring the garlic that laced the man’s breath, did so. They were pacing back and forth warily, their hackles raised in bristling manes, and their tails as straight as pokers. Usually, they showed more enthusiasm, more joy. As it was, every stiff-legged movement betrayed the hounds’ anxiety about the prey they had found.

‘Look at them,’ Stirland gloated, ‘it must be boar, mustn’t it?’

‘Possibly, my lord,’ Heinz agreed, ‘or something else.’

‘Yes, it’s boar all right,’ Stirland mused. ‘Tell you what, why don’t Averland and I follow behind the dogs from now on? They’ve obviously got a strong enough scent to follow. You can ride behind us.’

At another time, Heinz might have argued with his master. The hunt master loved his dogs, and he hated the idea of being even momentarily separated from them. On the other hand, the thought of what Averland might do when faced with a boar was an intriguing one. The shrill, nervous aristocrat had been the butt of the household’s contempt from almost the moment he had arrived, and the hunt master had a feeling that he was not about to acquit himself well.

‘As you say, my lord,’ he conceded. ‘Just be careful that Nellie there doesn’t get to the boar before you. She’s a brave old girl, despite her age.’

‘Don’t worry,’ Stirland reassured him, ‘I’ll look after them. I’ll–’

He was cut off by a sudden, terrible howl from Nellie herself. As Stirland and the gamekeeper exchanged a surprised glance, the rest of the pack joined in. As one, they had turned towards a slope that led down towards a tangled ravine, their teeth bared, and their ears lying back flat along their skulls.

‘What’s wrong with them?’ Stirland asked, appalled by the din the hounds were making.

Then the wind shifted, and even he could smell the scent that had so affected the hounds. At first, he thought that it was a goat, and then a boar. Then, with a rush of exhilaration that sent his heart galloping, he realised that it was neither. No natural animal stank so badly, which meant that the things the hounds had found were…

‘Beastmen,’ the gamekeeper hissed, his voice as low as the hiss of his drawn hunting sabre.

Stirland’s pulse quickened, as his steed shifted nervously beneath him. For the first time, he heard the movement that was crushing through the undergrowth that covered the ravine. He also heard the sound of snapping twigs from the dark hollows to either side of them, and the silence that had replaced the birdsong.

The elector count snarled, or maybe it was a grin. Either way, in the gloom of the forest, his bared teeth were as sharp and as yellow as his hounds’.

‘Men,’ he called back, his voice as level as a crossbow bolt, ‘we are ambushed. Form up on me.’

‘What do you mean “Ambushed”?’ Averland asked, terror in his voice. ‘How can we be ambushed? This is ridiculous.’ His terror quickly turned to outrage. ‘I’m returning to the castle. There’s obviously no game here. Honestly, Stirland, this is no pastime for a gentleman.’

Luckily, Stirland was no longer paying the slightest bit of notice to him.

‘Karl,’ Stirland said to the man beside him, ‘you and your boys look out to our rear. Günter, you keep an eye on my Lord Averland.’

‘Now look here–’ Averland began.

Before he could finish, however, the jaws of the ambush closed around them with a terrible hunger.

It wasn’t the first time Stirland had seen this enemy. He had once passed a pile of their horned heads, left to rot, beside the mile post outside Nuln. When he was a boy, he had seen some of the trophies his father’s men had brought back from war, too: snuff boxes made from horns, dice made from bones, and purses made from other parts.

Once, when he’d been a student, he’d even seen one of the things torn to pieces in a pit full of dogs. He had lost a packet on that particular sporting event, but it had been worth it to see such a fight.

However, none of that had prepared him for meeting them head-on, or for the shock of their onslaught.

Although they moved with a weasel’s stealth, and although they burst from the brambles as easily as partridge, many of the misshapen pack were massive beasts. The largest stood taller than any man Stirland had ever seen, and the muscles that rolled beneath the stinking mat of their hides looked as strong as the hawsers that towed the barges down the Reik.

Stirland’s grin faded, and he let his steed jitter backwards.

The nearest of the things tore free of the last of the brambles, and shook off a shower of thorns and blood. Its head was almost ox-like, Stirland thought, apart from the viciously sharpened horns, and the glitter of insane intelligence in the reddened eyes... and the fangs.

His horse whinnied in fear, its voice joining the hounds’ chorus of terror, and for a single, shameful moment, Stirland thought about retreat.

It was Nellie who saved him from the disgraceful thought. One-eared and grey-muzzled though she was, the hound’s instinctive hatred for these abominations flared and she lengthened her whine into a terrible snarl. The sudden fire that burned within her animal heart stopped her edging back. It stopped her cowering, and, even as her master’s courage was tested, she rushed forward, silent as death as she hurtled towards the nearest of the horrors.

The beastman’s piggy eyes blinked eagerly as it caught sight of its assailant, and even as the hound closed in, it chopped the rusted crescent of its axe blade down onto her.

Another hound would have died, split in two as neatly as a rabbit on a butcher’s block, but not Nellie. Although a great grandmother, she had been dodging blows ever since she had been a pup, and when the axe bit deep, it was into earth. She was already twisting beneath the three-kneed arc of the monster’s legs, her yellowed teeth slicing into the tendons above one of its cloven hooves.

The thing screamed, as she tore out its hamstring. It was a shuddering, soulless sound, and it was enough to slap Stirland from his shock.

‘Follow me!’ he cried and, the boar spear tucked under his arm like a Bretonnian’s lance, he spurred his horse into a charge. ‘Follow me! Follow me!’

He ignored the first of the beastmen. It had already been crippled by Nellie, and her pack was closing in to finish the thing off. The elector count dodged to one side, and, roaring with the sudden exhilaration of battle, thrust the point of his spear into the hollow above the following beastman’s collar bone.

The steel tip punched through its throat as neatly as a needle through cloth. It sliced through the arteries and muscles of its neck, and only stopped when it became trapped in the vertebra of the thing’s spine.

Stirland should have released the haft of the weapon, but, in the wild thrill of the moment, his grip remained stubborn. By the time he remembered to loosen his fingers, it was already too late. The counterweight of his enemy’s collapsing body dragged the spear down swiftly enough to hoist him out of his saddle and throw him through the air.

Stirland’s horse whinnied in fright and reared back onto its hind legs. The count saw a blur of stirrups and milling hooves before the jarring impact of his fall splintered his vision into a thousand dancing stars.

He wasn’t stunned for long. The spasming corpse of the beastman filled the count’s senses with the stink of ammonia and rotten meat. The first thing he saw when his vision cleared were the parasites that had already started to swarm from the thing’s filth-matted fur.

Stirland’s gorge rose as he staggered clear. He spat out a mouthful of blood and bile even as he drew his sword. Then, blinking blood from his eyes, he squared his shoulders and prepared to take charge of the battle.

‘My lord!’ somebody screamed at him.

Stirland turned to see one of the hunt master’s lads waving a spear towards him. The man’s face was pale and blood spattered, and his eyes were wide with fear.

It took Stirland a split second to realise that the man wasn’t pointing the spear at him. He was pointing it at something behind him.

The count turned, just in time to see the nightmare vision of horns, fangs and rotten fur that loomed over him. It had already swung its axe back, ready to deliver a killing blow.

Too stunned to think properly, the count reacted purely by reflex. He was moving before he knew it, rolling beneath the scything blow of the beastman’s arms, and springing back to his feet behind it.

Caught off-balance by the murderous momentum of its attack, the beastman staggered as it turned, and Stirland pounced. His sabre blurred in a backhanded stroke that sent the entire length of its razor edge sawing through hair, hide, muscle and bone.

The blade finished its work in a spray of black blood and Stirland leapt clear. His enemy tried to follow him. Its cloven hoofs managed two faltering steps. Then, with a sticky inevitability, the misshapen lump of its severed head slid from its shoulders and toppled to the ground.

By the time the rest of the corpse had thudded down beside it, Stirland was already peering around him, evaluating, planning, ready to take control.

He flicked the blood from his blade with the unconscious gesture of a cat flicking water from its tail, and chewed his bottom lip as he watched the battle that was raging through the forest around him. It was like a scene from some hellish ballroom. Half-seen figures lunged and staggered through the blackness of the shadows and the stabbing columns of sunlight. Knots of combat tangled man and monster together, tighter than the participants of any quadrille. Meanwhile, the shrieking of the wounded and the cymbal rhythms of steel against steel provided a perfect, maddening music to the carnage.

Many of Stirland’s men had lost their mounts, and, even as he watched, another of them fell. He was dragged from his saddle as his horse reared up, her hooves windmilling at her tormentors, and her eyes white moons of terror in the darkness. Stirland saw the rider crash to the ground in an explosion of leaf litter. The rider’s sword flew from his nerveless fingers, and the two beasts who had felled him closed in with shrieks of glee.

By the time Stirland realised that he was charging, he was almost upon them; almost, but not quite. He saw an axe rise above the dazed rider. A beam of sunlight, catching the rusted metal, seemed to set the killing edge on fire. Before the blade could fall, Stirland roared, his challenge as wordless and animalistic as any made that day.

The two beastmen turned from their victim in time to see the lightning strike of Stirland’s sword. It crunched through the gristle of the nearest monster’s snout, and sliced deep across both of its eye sockets. The beastman leapt back too late, already blinded by blood and pain, and collided with its fellow, who snarled and pushed it away.

As it did so, Stirland struck again, a straight stab that sent the blade punching into the second beastman’s stomach. The blow was so hard that Stirland bruised his hand against the cross guard of his sword. It was also strong enough to skewer the beastman as neatly as a butterfly on a pin.

Stirland grinned with a terrible satisfaction as he stepped back, twisting the blade free from his victim’s falling body. Then he reached down, grabbed the fallen rider by his shoulder, and pulled him to his feet.

‘No time to be laying about lad,’ he said, grinning with a savage good humour, ‘there’s still work to be done.’

In a couple of moments, Stirland realised that their work was over. The beastmen had vanished as suddenly as they had appeared, slipping back into the vastness of the forest that had birthed them.

‘Thank Sigmar,’ Stirland muttered. Then, for the first time, he noticed his casualties, the men who lay bloodied among the corpses of their foes. One of them was propped up against a tree trunk, sobbing with pain, as his mate pressed a wad of moss into his wound. Another sat dazed on the ground, staring silently at the corpse of his horse, and the gutted remains of the horror that had killed it. Yet, although many were bleeding, it seemed that none had been killed. It was a miracle.

‘Thank Sigmar,’ Stirland muttered again, and touched the hammer-headed amulet that he wore around his neck. Then he looked up, and scowled.

‘Thorvald,’ he called to one of his men, who had regained his mount, and was turning the horse to pursue the retreating foe. ‘Thorvald!’

The rider looked back over his shoulder.

‘Stay in formation,’ the elector count snapped.

‘Yes, my lord,’ the man called reluctantly, and, reining his horse in, he turned back from his pursuit.

‘Wait until I’ve found my horse. By Sigmar’s right fist we’ll run these vermin down before the day is through. Ah, there he is.’ Stirland broke off as his gelding came trotting up to him. Its movements were still skittish, and its eyes rolled back and forth nervously. Stirland soothed it, holding its chin, and stroking it behind the ears, before swinging back into the saddle, ‘Had a fright, did you? Well, never mind. Nothing to worry about. Everybody seems to be here… Oh no.’

For the first time, he realised that, although most of his men seemed to have come through intact, Averland, that gods cursed, weak-kneed imbecile Averland, was nowhere to be seen.

‘Averland!’ he roared, making no attempt to hide the rage in his voice. ‘Where are you? Averland!’

‘He’s up there, my lord,’ one of his men said, waving his arm towards the forest. Stirland followed the man’s gesture, squinting as he peered into the darkness between the trees.

‘Look up, my lord,’ the huntsman said, and this time the contempt in his voice was unmistakeable.

Stirland looked up. Then he saw what his man was pointing at, and froze.

Of all the creatures Stirland had seen nesting in trees, his fellow elector count was the strangest. Averland’s legs dangled down on either side of a branch, his hose torn and his skinny knees bloodied by the scramble up into the tree. His fine cloak had gone, torn off by another branch, and his tunic was begrimed with dirt.

However, it was Averland’s face that broke Stirland’s self control.

Even as he started to laugh, he knew that he shouldn’t be doing it. He tried to stop, tried to bite back the mirth that was bursting out of him. He might even have managed it if it hadn’t been for Averland’s pale expression of comical terror.

‘It isn’t funny,’ Averland squeaked, and then fluttered his arms as he started to slip.

Stirland howled with laughter. Nor was he alone. The men all around were rocking in their saddles, the terror and the exhilaration of battle finding expression in their gale of hysterical laughter.

Stop it, Stirland told himself, his ribs aching. You have to stop laughing. It’s not funny.

Averland drew himself up into what was supposed to be an expression of dignity. He brushed his clothes down, and lifted himself up from his perch, so that he could stand and look down at the men. He put his hands on his hips and, with a haughty look on his face, slid one foot forward to complete the pose.

It was a mistake. His riding boots were as smooth as silk, even on the sole, and they whipped across the damp bark as easily as skates across a frozen pond. He squawked, as one of his legs shot up into a hip-jarring high kick that pirouetted him around on the branch.

For a moment, Stirland thought that he was going to regain his balance, but it wasn’t to be. With a cry, the Elector Count of Averland tumbled from the tree and hit the floor with a bone-jarring thump. His dislodged cape came fluttering down after him.

The noise of his fall was quite inaudible over the roaring laughter of his host and the men.

Oh Sigmar, please help me to stop laughing, Stirland thought, tears streaming down his face. Think about the alliance.

His sides still shaking, he dismounted, and walked over to help Averland to his feet. The man looked up at him, his face white with rage, apart from the red patches that burned on his cheeks. Their heat was nothing compared to the furnace of hatred that burned in Averland’s eyes. It looked hot enough to melt iron, hot enough to melt sanity.

It turned the last of Stirland’s humour to ashes, and he bent to offer Averland his hand. For a moment, he thought that his fellow nobleman was going to refuse to take it. Then Averland blinked, the hatred in his eyes dulled, and he allowed Stirland to help him up.

‘Glad to see you’re all right,’ Stirland said, brushing leaves from Averland’s shoulders. ‘We were damned worried about you, Averland old man, damned worried. That’s why we were all so pleased to find you.’

‘Thank you for your concern,’ Averland said, his voice as cold as a razor blade. He looked around at the ring of men surrounding him, and, for a moment, that hatred was back in his eyes, like Morrslieb revealed by a sudden gap in the clouds.

It was enough to still the last of the laughter. The men shifted uncomfortably in their saddles. Stirland cleared his throat, and tried to think of something to say.

‘Where’s the hunt master?’ he finally asked, noticing that the old man was not among the onlookers.

Their silence grew even more uncomfortable.

‘He’s with his hounds, my lord, down in the gulley.’

‘Well, I’d better go and talk to him,’ Stirland said. ‘Coming with me, Averland?’

The other elector grunted, and followed in Stirland’s wake.

They found the hunt master and his pack of hounds in the ravine from where the beastmen had sprung their ambush. Nellie, the hound that had drawn the first blood of the fight, was in the midst of them.

She lay panting, her broken body cushioned on a mat of thorns. The grey fur of her muzzle was dark with the blood of her enemies, and her torn and splintered body was wet with her own blood. One eye was gone, the socket closed with bloody tears. The eye that remained rolled in mute agony.

Her pack gathered around her. She had been mother to some, grandmother to others. At first, they had licked her wounds, whining as they had cleaned the filth from the gouge marks that had broken her. Now, as her agony drew to an end, they sat and howled, their voices mingling into a chorus of loss that echoed through the dark labyrinth of the forest.

The hunt master sat among them, his gnarled hand stroking the patch of unbroken fur beneath Nellie’s chin. Although his voice was warm and soothing, his face was sodden with tears. They made rivers of the furrowed lines of his face, before dripping down to mix with Nellie’s blood.

Stirland swallowed, blinked and looked away. For the first time in his life, he felt old. The joy of the hunt, which usually sang through his whole being after the slaughter, was missing. He felt tired and sick, and his blood felt as though it was running as slowly as sap in the winter.

He sighed, and turned back to watch Nellie breathe out her last, long breath. Then she lay still.

The hunt master stroked her for a moment more, and then thumbed her eyelid closed, and stood up, his face shining in the forest gloom.

‘We’ll take her back with us,’ Stirland told him, grasping the man by the shoulder. ‘Have the lads make a bier, and we’ll give her a proper send-off. If ever a hound deserved to be praised into Sigmar’s halls, it’s that one.’

‘Thank you, my lord,’ the hunt master said, pride straightening his back, even though tears still dripped into the tangle of his beard.

‘Make a bier?’ Averland asked, looking at Stirland as if he’d gone mad. ‘We don’t have time for that. You saw those things, those horrible, horrible things.’ He paused and wiped a shaking hand across his brow. ‘They’re no better than filthy Strigany.’

‘Yes, we saw them,’ Stirland told him, ‘saw them, killed them and drove them off. We’ll hunt them down though, don’t you worry.’

Averland’s mouth fell open, and he edged backwards. Now, it wasn’t rage in his eyes, it was panic.

‘I mean,’ Stirland said, embarrassed by his fellow nobleman’s cowardice, ‘we’ll return to the castle tonight. It’s too late, and we have injured men and hounds.’

‘We should go now,’ Averland insisted.

‘It won’t take a minute to make a bier.’

‘For Sigmar’s sake, Stirland, it’s only a damned dog.’

‘Yes,’ Stirland said, ‘for Sigmar’s sake.’

’I mean look... look at it.’ Averland strode past the gamekeeper, brushed past the hounds and pointed. ‘The damned thing’s dead.’

To make his point, Averland drew back his leg, and, before Stirland realised what he was going to do, he kicked the dog’s body.

Had he not been so shocked, Stirland might have intervened in time. As it was, Averland, nineteenth elector count of his line, turned from kicking the dog to face the full force of the fist that the hunt master had swung at him.

The crunch of his breaking nose and his squeal of pain were amongst the most satisfying things Stirland had ever heard.

So much for diplomacy, he thought, and gave the orders to return home.

CHAPTER TWO

‘Why blame the fish for swimming or the well-made arrow for flying straight?’

– Strigany aphorism

Domnu Brock’s caravan had arrived at noon, its ragged wagons emerging from the forest like a battered fleet from a stormy sea.

The canvas that covered the vehicles, usually well-mended and snowy white, was as torn and grubby as the flags of a defeated army. The brightly-coloured patterns that covered their wooden frames were battered and chipped. Even their horses, as much a part of their owners’ families as any human, were unbrushed and slow-footed with exhaustion.

It had been two weeks since the Strigany had left the last town. Two weeks, during which the domnu had mercilessly driven his people and their animals onwards, threatening, pleading, cajoling. He knew that the immensity of the Reikwald was no place to linger, not even for the hundred or so people who followed him, well armed though they were.

Now, as Domnu Brock stood on the seat of his wagon, he congratulated himself on having brought the caravan through safely. He stood tall with the pride of his achievement, his leather jerkin tight across the barrel of his chest, his bare arms folded to reveal the boulders of his biceps. Although he had seen over forty summers, Brock still maintained the heavily-muscled build that had served him well in the dozen brutal professions he had followed through the Empire, before he had rejoined his people.

His face also bore testament to a life lived, if not well, then at least thoroughly. It was a battered, misshapen face. At some point it had lost an eye, the socket covered by a patch of black silk, and the square jaw, although as heavy as a prize fighter’s, was light on teeth. It should have been a brutal face, but somehow, the lines of good humour that cut through the wrinkles of the leathered skin prevented that. So, instead of brutal, it just looked battered.

At the moment, it looked cheerful too. Brock was smiling, his one good eye squinting against the setting sun as he looked approvingly over his people’s encampment.

It was like one big animal, he thought. The wagons were its hide. The sentry points were its senses, and the market within was its hungry belly. The thought prompted the domnu to lift his gaze and peer through the smoke of the cooking fires to the walls of the town beyond.

It was called Lerenstein, apparently. The domnu had never been this far north, so he had never been to Lerenstein before, but during his half a century on this world he had been to a hundred towns like it. He knew that the people would be ignorant, backward even. Their craftsmen would be peasants, the jewellers no more than blacksmiths, and the tailors barely able to hold a needle.

That was good. What was even better was that their purses, although crudely made, would be plump from the year’s rich harvest.

The domnu’s good eye gleamed with pleasure, and the scar that ran through the blind socket of the other twisted to keep it company. Lerenstein offered rich pickings to those who knew how to do the picking, and Brock’s people knew how to do that all right.

Then he caught sight of his son, Mihai, and he felt the familiar mixture of pride and irritation. On the one hand, although the lad was not yet twenty, he had proved himself a true Strigany a hundred times over. His wits were as sharp as his fingers were fast, and he had earned enough to buy his own wagon, even though he had not yet reached his first score. It had taken many of the wagon masters twice as long to succeed so well.

On the other hand, Mihai didn’t seem to realise what a hard world this was. He laughed too much, and talked too much. An open mouth, Brock considered irritably, meant an empty mind. Mihai lacked respect, too. Not that he was ever rude to Brock. His father had not risen to command, first, a mercenary company in his youth, and then this entire caravan in his retirement, by allowing that sort of thing, but, Ushoran knew, the disrespect was there. Mihai could never do a thing without arguing.

He didn’t seem to realise that respect was a currency that needed to be earned, spent and invested. It was the only way he would ever become domnu in his turn.

‘Mihai,’ Brock called, and Mihai turned to face him. Unusually for a Strigany he had red hair, a gift from Isolde, his departed mother. It glowed in the sunlight, and so did his teeth when he smiled.

I wonder how many red-haired babes and sudden weddings we’ve left behind us, Brock thought, and there it was again, that mix of pride and irritation.

‘What is it?’ Mihai asked. He paused, and then added, ‘Domnu?’

Brock remained stony faced.

’Come here,’ he said. Mihai’s smile faded, and he shrugged to his companions before stepping up to the wagon. It was a gesture, Brock thought, which was calculated to infuriate him. He ground his teeth and glanced towards the Esku twins, Boris and Bran. As always they were standing behind his son like two identical shadows.

Brock remembered catching the three of them stealing cider apples when they were children. How he’d walloped them. He’d have difficulty doing that now, he thought as he regarded the men they had become.

‘Greetings domnu,’ they chorused, and Brock nodded to them before turning back to his son.

‘What are you up to?’ Brock asked him. ‘There’s still work to be done before nightfall. We need firewood, and the stockade can always be improved upon.’

‘We were just going into town,’ Mihai said, ‘to have a look around. It’s always good to know what’s around the next corner.’

‘Is it now?’ Brock asked.

‘So the petrus tell us,’ Mihai replied, his good humour turning to defiance. Why, he wondered, did his father have to act like such a miserable old git? It had always been that way. He supposed it was because the domnu didn’t want to show any favouritism, although that hardly made it fair.

Well, to the hells with him.

‘All right,’ Brock relented, seeing the sense in the idea. ‘Have a look around, but remember, you’ll be about as inconspicuous as three foxes in a chicken coop. Nobody trusts a Strigany, so they’ll be watching you. Behave.’

‘Yes, domnu,’ Mihai lied, and, with a nod that was just short of respectful, he and his two henchmen made off towards Lerenstein.

Brock watched them go, his face troubled. He had never known his own father, that was part of the problem. What rank should he think of his son as holding? Brock had always been at ease with his comrades, his subordinates, and his superiors, but with his son… Maybe he should have a talk about this with the petru.

He shrugged, and turned back to look over the rest of the caravan. The dangers of the forest lay behind them, the riches of Lerenstein ahead.

With the contented sigh of a shepherd who has led his flock to safety, Brock lit a pipe, fitted the stem between a gap in his teeth, and sat back to watch his people work.

The sun had long since set, and Mannslieb had dropped behind the hills, when Mihai, Boris and Bran met up beneath Deaf Tsara’s wagon. All three were swaddled in loose black cloth. The tops of their hands were covered in charcoal, and the white skin of their faces was hidden behind dark scarves.

‘Got the gear?’ Mihai whispered.

‘Yes,’ Bran lisped, softening the s so that it wouldn’t carry. ‘No help from Boris, of course. I didn’t even think I’d be able to wake him up.’

‘Funny,’ Boris said. ‘Hilarious. We’ll all probably laugh at that one later.’

‘Who’s laughing?’ Bran spread his hands innocently. ‘I’m just glad your snoring didn’t wake dad up.’

‘If he can sleep through your jabbering, he can sleep through anything.’

‘Let’s get moving,’ Mihai said, interrupting their bickering. On another occasion he would have let them carry on. It was always entertaining, even if he sometimes did have to break up the occasional fight. There was no time for such fun and games tonight, though. Tonight they had work to do.

‘We‘ve got some ground to cover before we even get there, remember,’ he told them and, before they could reply, he set off.

The trio crawled silently through a gap in the stockade and out onto the common beyond. Then, quiet as smoke, they drifted across the field towards the town of Lerenstein.

Its walls were as black and as featureless as an open grave against the starlit expanse of the night sky. Even so, the Strigany, reading Lerenstein’s silhouette as easily as if they had lived there all their lives, moved directly towards the section of the wall that they had previously identified. There was an angle there, a corner where an extra section of the growing town had been walled in.

When they reached the place, the three Strigany stopped and waited. They listened to the distant barking of a dog, the brush of the wind against the trees, and the faint crackle of the watch fire in their own encampment. Only when they were satisfied did Mihai lead on.

He pressed his body into the corner the two walls made, and started climbing. The angle made it easy, and the poor masonry even easier. His fingers and toes, well-versed by a lifetime of mischief, found so many holds and ledges that he raced up the wall as easily as a squirrel up a tree.

Thirty feet later, his fingers found the edge of the battlement. The wiry tendons in his forearms stood out as he pulled himself up, and he slithered onto the walkway with a serpentine grace.

Again he paused, listened, and looked. Lerenstein lay below him, the night-blackened roofs reminding him of the steepled wings of sleeping bats. In the distance, the dog finally stopped barking.

Mihai turned and looked back over the wall. He made a fist and put his arm out over the edge. Then he opened and closed his hand, the white flash of his palm the signal that Boris and Bran would be waiting for. Mihai waited until he saw the first hint of movement in the darkness below, and then sank back down onto his heels. A moment later, the twins rolled over the wall to join him. They took a couple of deep breaths, and then, without a word passing between them, all three stooped down below the silhouette of the crenellations and loped off along the town wall.

It didn’t take them long to find the building they had spotted that afternoon. The temple was big enough to be fit for Ushoran, let alone the lesser god to whom it was actually dedicated, and the size of it meant that it backed so far from the street that it almost touched the wall.

Again, Mihai led the way. He took a deep breath, and then raced along the wall, twisting at the last moment to hurl himself towards the building. There was moment of free fall, and then the thunk of the roof beneath him.

He landed on all fours, muscles taut and joints sprung so as to soften the impact of his fall. The tiles remained solid beneath his hands and feet, and with a silent prayer of thanks to his god, he scuttled up the slope of the roof, already looking for the next perch.

There it was, a high barn that served as both stable and warehouse. It was thatched, too. Perfect.

Mihai licked his lips as he heard the twins landing lightly behind him. In the daylight, and from the street below, the distance between this roof and the next hadn’t seemed much. Now, he wasn’t so sure that they hadn’t underestimated it. The ten feet that separated the two roofs seemed a lot more.

Boris and Bran appeared on either side of him.

‘Best use the rope,’ Bran whispered, leaning close enough for Mihai to feel the warmth of his breath.

‘I reckon,’ Boris said, and Mihai smiled. If these two agreed on something, then he wasn’t going to argue.

‘All right. Give it to me, I’ll take it. Right. You two get ready for the bounce.’

Mihai looped the coil of rope around his shoulders, as the twins slipped over the ridge of the roof, and eased their way down the other side. When they were almost at the gutter, they stopped and sat facing each other, legs outstretched for maximum traction.

They linked hands to make a sling. Then they turned, and nodded towards Mihai.

He didn’t realise that he was grinning as he leapt over the ridge and rushed down the roof. The grin grew even wider as the sole of his right foot punched into the twins’ interlocked palms, like a stone into the sling of a trebuchet. Then he was being hurled through the air, the void blurring beneath him, and he bit back a howl of joy.

The rush ended as he crashed into the thatch. His fingers closed on thick handfuls of straw, and he pulled himself up, wriggling through the thatch like a snake through the grass. He made for the chimney stack at the corner of the roof, tying off the rope and throwing the weighted end back to the twins.

He grinned as he watched them silently arguing over who would go first, both gesticulating like mime artists. Bran won and, wrapping the rope around his wrist, he leapt across the street, grabbing an extra couple of feet of rope as he jumped forwards, so that, when he swung down, his feet hit just below the gutter.

He scrambled onto the roof, and then threw the rope back to his brother. By the time the two of them had joined Mihai, he had already untied the rope and picked out the next roof. This is easy, he thought, looking out across the rooftops of Lerenstein. The buildings were huddled together as close as a herd of animals seeking to defend themselves against some predator.

Fat lot of good it does them, Mihai thought with a smug grin. This is too easy.

Indeed, it wasn’t until three houses later that he fell.

He decided that it wasn’t his fault. If the twins hadn’t been on the point of violence over whose turn it was to swing across on the rope next, Mihai would have used it.

As it was, he had shut them up by taking a run down the slope of the clay-tiled roof that they’d been perched on, bunching his legs and hurling his body forward in a wild dive. It was a good jump, and would surely have carried him across, if only the clay tiles at the bottom of the roof hadn’t shattered beneath his feet.

The shards had bitten into his soles, even as he tumbled clumsily into the space between the houses, and suddenly the exhilaration that had filled his belly with fire had curdled into stomach-churning terror. Freefall had made a lethal weapon of the cobbled street below, and it was already rushing to meet him. He twisted in mid air, and snatched for the guttering.

He got three fingers to the gutter. Not enough to hold on, but enough to swing him into the wall. As his fingers slipped from their precarious hold, Mihai scrabbled at the crumbling plaster of the building, trying to find a hold.

Below him, a long, long way below, the falling roof tiles shattered, the noise terrifyingly loud in the quiet streets.

Mihai, meanwhile, was plummeting past a window. He grabbed for the ledge, and it broke his fall. Then, as the weight of his body swung unsupported beneath him, he was tumbling down again.

He bit back the scream that tightened his throat, and tried to think through the fog of panic that had gripped him.

Five feet later, his bare feet caught on the top of the door jam. It was too narrow to stand on, but it was wide enough to scrape the skin off Mihai’s insoles, and bounce him away from the wall and into the street.

Straightening his legs and throwing his arms out, Mihai landed. The impact knocked the breath out of him, and, as he tumbled across the street, the hard fists of the cobblestones punched painfully into him. A rib snapped. Something popped within his shoulder. Stars exploded across his field of vision, and, as he rolled to a stop against the house on the other side of the street, he was already spitting blood.

By the time he could stand up, the twins were already on the street with him, their concern turning to relief.

‘Very pretty,’ Boris whispered, ‘but let’s save the circus tricks for later.’

‘It isn’t that we don’t like to see some sense knocked into you,’ Bran added. ‘It’s just that we don’t have time to waste.’

‘I’m fine,’ said Mihai sarcastically, ‘thanks for asking.’

The twins smirked with relief beneath their scarves, as Mihai, grimacing at the pain, pressed his shoulder against the wall, and, with a sudden jab, popped the bone back into its socket.

‘Do you want to watch me do it again?’ he asked. ‘You know me, always ready for a bit of impromptu acrobatics.’

‘You know what?’ Bran asked, glancing quickly up and down the street. ‘I think we’re almost there. Do you want to stroll over and do the dogs while we go back up?’

‘All right,’ Mihai agreed, pleased that somebody else had suggested it. It was easy enough to hide his pain down here, but climbing back up would be another thing. ‘Wait until you see me with them, and then go in. Wave on the way out, and I’ll meet you back at the wall.’

‘Will do,’ the twins chorused, and then raced each other to be the first one back up the rope they had used to abseil down from the rooftops.

Mihai took a moment to blink away the last of his tears. Then he rearranged his tattered clothing, and limped painfully off towards their target.

The innkeeper was proud of his two dogs. It never occurred to him for a moment that they would be a source of mockery. Indeed, when people sniggered behind his back, it wasn’t the dogs that they were mocking, but the contrast between them and their master, and the fact that the dogs were everything that their master was not.

The innkeeper was small, so small that more than one drunken customer had had his head broken for suggesting that his host might have had halfling blood. The innkeeper’s dogs, on the other hand, although definitely mongrels, were massive. Their shoulders were as high as most men’s waists, and their fangs wouldn’t have shamed a boar. They had none of the lankness of the Empire’s coach dogs, either. They were thickly muscled, especially around the traps of their jaws.

Then there was the matter of hair. The innkeeper was as bald as a new-born babe. The dogs, by contrast, had shaggy grey pelts that hinted at wolves in their ancestry, or maybe, somebody had once suggested, even bears.

Although his customers sometimes sniggered behind the innkeeper’s back, they had more sense than to do it to his face. The one characteristic he and his dogs did share was a fierce loyalty to each other. Not only that, but somehow, whenever the conversation turned to their master, the dogs’ ears pricked into wicked little points, and their lips curled back to reveal teeth that always seemed to be at groin level.

That was why, his customers decided, the mismatch between the innkeeper and his dogs wasn’t really funny, not at all.

Mihai had never seen the innkeeper, so he had no opinion. He wouldn‘t have wasted time on forming one, either. He was too busy concentrating on the dogs.

They stood on the other side of the iron-barred gate that led to their master’s premises, dead still as they watched the Strigany. When he had called to them through the bars, they had padded silently over to see what he was. Lesser dogs might have barked, but they didn’t. When it came to intruders in their master’s yard, they had long since learned that barking just spoiled the fun.

And yet, as Mihai spoke to them, they began to wonder if he was an intruder at all. The words he used were as meaningless as any human’s, but the intent in them was clear. He was neither predator nor prey. He was their friend.

They cocked their ears to hear him better. His voice was as warm as the den they had been born in, as sweet as a rabbit. It was as soothing as a full belly, or the stroke of their master’s hand, and just as welcome. Their tails began to wag.

Then, with the insane confidence of the truly faithful, Mihai pushed his upturned palm through the bars. It was empty and open, and he bent it downwards so that the arteries and veins beneath his skin were exposed.

The dogs paused, confused. Then their muzzles wrinkled above their canines, and they sniffed. Their tails paused, and then wagged faster.

Mihai smiled, although he was careful not to show his teeth. Instead, he recited another verse of the animal charm. He had learned it as well as all Strigany, and better than most. The words flowed sweetly as he concentrated on lacing them with suggestion.

The dogs’ ears twitched eagerly and they sat down before him. The instinct to defend their territory was as forgotten as their love of violence. They were too busy listening, as spellbound by Mihai’s voice as children engrossed in their favourite bedtime story.

Above, the darkness flickered as two shapes made their way to the top of the inn. If the dogs heard the thud or the rustle as the twins landed on the thatch of their master’s roof and began to cut their way through, they gave no sign. They remained silent and still, their eyes mesmerised, as Mihai continued to speak to them.

It didn’t take the twins long to emerge. Mihai couldn’t see what they were carrying, but, as they fled, the bulge of their tunics made them look like acrobatic hunchbacks. He waited until they had vaulted over the peak of the carriage house before he recited the last verse of the charm, his voice whispering to silence as gradually as a falling tide leaving a beach.

Then, with the dogs still spellbound, he moved slowly away, turned and disappeared into the night.

‘What did you get?’ he whispered to Bran, as Boris descended from the roof behind him.

‘All sorts,’ Bran whispered back, and patted the bulge in his tunic. ‘We’ll show you once we’re clear.’

His twin joined them, loosely looping the rope around his shoulders, and the three of them scurried up the steps that led up to the town wall. Once they reached it, Mihai took a peek through the battlements at the reassuring sight of the encampment beyond. The watch fire glowed a dull red, the occasional spark of flame reflecting off the varnished wagons that were their homes.

He was just about to ask Boris for his length of rope, so that he could knot the two ends together into an abseiling loop, when, from out of the darkness, there was a grunt and a curse.

Mihai and Bran froze. Boris, who had tripped over the sleeping watchman, rolled back to his feet.

The three Strigany watched as the watchman struggled to his feet. They could smell the stink of ale on his breath as he cursed again, blinking the sleep from his eyes, and peering into the darkness. Then he saw the Strigany, and his head cleared enough for him to open his mouth to shout an alarm.

All three of them hit him at the same time. Boris grabbed his ankles, and threw him forward, even as Bran’s fist impacted on his temple, and Mihai’s fingers found his throat.

Beneath this three-sided attack, the guard was lifted, twisting, into the air, and then dropped, with the dull thud of a piece of beef hitting the butcher’s block.

The three Strigany crouched down around him, ears straining for any sound that might indicate that the guard’s strangled cry had been heard.

‘Is he dead?’ Boris asked unhappily, and Bran felt for his pulse.

‘No. You couldn’t even do that right, you great ox.’

‘I wasn’t trying to,’ Boris snapped back.

‘Keep your voices down,’ Mihai suggested, and peered down into the unconscious guard’s drink-sodden features. ‘Maybe we should kill him,’ he said. ‘He’ll tell everybody we were Strigany, for sure.’

‘Doesn’t mean that anybody will believe him,’ Bran said, but they all knew that everybody would. In the past, their caravan had been blamed for floods, forest fires, disappearing villagers, and, even, on one memorable occasion, the outbreak of root weevil. If they had been blamed for these things, which they couldn’t have done if they’d tried, then they would certainly be blamed for this.

‘Ushoran, I hate peasants,’ said Boris, and for once his brother agreed.

‘Even so, I don’t like the idea of killing him.’

‘Neither do I,’ Mihai said angrily, ‘but what else is there?’

The three of them sat in silence for a moment. They knew very well what else there was, but none of them wanted to say it. It was Mihai who broke the silence.

‘Looks like it’s going to have to be the petru, then,’ he said, sighing miserably, ‘and the domnu will probably find out.’

The guard grunted and his eyes flickered open.

‘This is all your fault,’ Mihai told him, and a short right hook sent the guard back down into oblivion.

Petru Engel sat, as still and as wrinkled as a lizard, within the confines of his wagon. It was as tightly organised and as immaculately clean as all of the Striganies’ wagons. Like all of them, it also had its own distinctive smell. In this case it was a mixture of pipe weed, lamp oil and the scent of the petru himself.

The old man had lived within these wooden walls for more than seventy years and, Ushoran willing, he intended to live within them for another seventy. Tonight, as on most nights, he was as wide awake as the owls that hunted through the darkness outside.

The petru loved this time. In the stillness, it was so easy to silently recite the stories of his people, telling them and retelling them to himself, so that the tracks of them were pressed ever more indelibly into his mind.

With his thoughts as placid as a pond, the tales virtually told themselves. In the peace and the tranquillity of the sleeping camp…

There was a flurry of knocks against his door.

The petru’s eyes cleared, brightening into alertness above the grey thatch of his beard. There was another flurry of knocks, and he stretched before going to open the door. The other good thing about these nocturnal meditations, he reflected, was that he was ready for callers. For some reason, the more distressed somebody was, the more likely they were to wait until the middle of the night before coming to ask his advice.

‘No need to knock so loudly,’ he grumbled, as he lifted the latch. ‘I was waiting for you.’

‘How did you know we were coming?’ his visitor asked. The petru just shook his head mysteriously as he tried to identify the men who stood in the darkness outside. There were three of them. No, not three, he realised, four. One was slumped unconscious between the rest.

He shifted so that lamplight spilled from his door. The scant illumination it cast was enough. He recognised Mihai, the domnu’s son, by his red hair, and his two friends by the fact that they were always with him.

‘Come in, Mihai,’ the petru said, drawing back into his wagon, and gesturing for them to follow. ‘You too, Boris and Bran.’

The trio bowed politely towards the petru’s family shrine as they entered, dragging their unconscious companion with them.

‘Ah yes,’ the petru said sagely, and nodded towards the stunned watchman, while wondering what in the seven hells had happened, ‘but first, why don’t you tell me in your own words what happened?’

‘Had a bit of trouble on the city walls,’ Mihai said. He had been ready to lie, but, against the all-knowing wisdom of the petru, deception was obviously impossible. ‘We were on our way back from the city when we bumped into the watchman here.’

The petru’s knees popped as he squatted down beside the watchman and felt the bruises on the man’s chin. To his relief, there was a pulse beneath them.

‘Care to tell me what was worth creating all this trouble for?’ he asked.

‘You’re right, petru, it was stupid of us. It’s just been so long since we’ve had any fun.’

‘That wasn’t my question.’

‘A ham, three bottles of brandy, four shillings and three pennies, and a bag of tobacco.’

Petru Engel nodded distractedly. He had taken the guard’s head between his hands, and started rolling it with the steady rhythm of a prospector panning for gold. After a few moments, the man’s bloodshot eyes blinked open and he grunted.

‘Look at me,’ the petru told him. The man looked.

Neither Mihai nor the twins understood what happened next, let alone how it was done. All they saw were the patterns that the petru’s thumbs pressed into the dirty skin of the guard’s temples, and all they heard were the numbers the old man chanted, his voice as steady as a hypnotist’s.

Petru Engel didn’t say anything else until the guard’s eyes had glazed back over, and spit had started to drool from his slack mouth.

’Tonight,’ he said, ‘you drank some ale. What did you do tonight?’

‘Drank,’ the man slurred, ‘ale.’

‘After you had drunk the ale, you went to vomit over the wall,’ the petru told him. ‘What did you do after you had drunk the ale?’

‘Puked,’ he said, his gorge rising as he spoke, ‘over the wall.’

‘That was when you fell.’

‘Fell. I fell.’

‘You won’t wake up until daylight comes. When you do, you will remember that you drank some ale, you vomited over the wall, you slipped and you fell.’

The man grunted.

‘Now sleep,’ the petru told him. ‘Sleep deeply. Sleep well.’

The man’s eyes snapped closed. Even his three captors yawned, their eyes watering and jaws cracking.

‘Now, I suggest that you take him back to the base of the wall.’

‘Yes, petru,’ Mihai said, nodding gratefully, ‘we will. About the expedition... Will you tell the domnu?’

‘No need for that,’ the petru said, shaking his head, and letting the three feel a moment of false relief, ‘After all, you will be telling him yourself, tomorrow. Oh, and that pipe weed you mentioned, just pop it on the ledge there would you?’

‘Yes, petru,’ Mihai said miserably. Then he took a deep breath, squared his shoulders, and led his little group out of the caravan.

He’ll make a good domnu one day, the petru thought, as his visitors slipped back into the night, carrying the guard between them. That is, unless his father kills him tomorrow.

A grin split the old man’s face as he reached for the tobacco they had left, and filled his pipe.

CHAPTER THREE

‘The fox fears the wolf, the wolf fears the boar, the boar fears the ogre. What an animal fears is as much a part of it as its fur or teeth. What an animal fears is part of what defines it, but Strigany are not animals.’

– From the Ode to Ushoran

‘It’s really quite simple, your lordship,’ Stirland’s chancellor told him, as his liege paced up and down the great hall of his castle. ‘As we have discussed, there is a key for every lock, and the key for Averland is the Strigany.’

‘But it’s ridiculous,’ Stirland said. ‘What does he care what happens to the Strigany? If they rob the burghers it serves the swine right. To think of all the trouble I had getting my tribute from Arnborst this year. I still say we should have hung some of the burghers. Burghers! Like they’re any better than honest peasants who pay their tithes.’

‘Yes,’ the chancellor said vaguely as he watched his master pace. It was always this way. The elector count always ended up arriving at the right decision, but, by Sigmar’s balls, he always took the longest route to get there. The click of Stirland’s boot heels echoed off the granite walls of the empty hall, and his face worked with thought. It worked hard. The chancellor waited.

‘Anyway,’ Stirland said, gesturing towards his chancellor, ‘I like the Strigany. Old Tilly is the best damn horse trainer I’ve ever had. I think that even Heinz might have some Strigany in him, the old villain. We were lucky to have a man in the cells to behead in his place. As it is, he’s got to stay in hiding until Averland leaves, even though he was well within his rights to clip him.’

‘Within his rights, your lordship? To strike a nobleman?’

‘Well, no, not exactly.’ A moment of unaccustomed doubt flickered across the count’s face. Then it was gone, washed away by a happier memory.

‘I remember my younger days, too. When I was a student in Altdorf… Well, let’s just say that Strigany girls leave nothing to be desired, nothing at all.’

The count leered happily at the memory, and the chancellor resisted the urge to roll his eyes.

‘I doubt if Averland will be persuaded by that argument, my lord,’ he suggested, and Stirland barked with laughter.

‘I doubt you’re wrong,’ he scoffed, ‘weak-blooded bastard that he is. He even sent Gertrude away, you say?’

‘Yes, my lord,’ the chancellor said, nodding. Gertrude had been sent to ease Averland’s discomfort after the hunting expedition. ‘She said he looked quite terrified when she offered to… well, you know, comfort him.’

Stirland chuckled.

‘Doesn’t like hunting, doesn’t like drinking, doesn’t like women. I don’t know what’s wrong with…’

The count stopped pacing, a sudden suspicion burning in his eyes. He looked around, and lowered his tone, before voicing his concern.

‘You don’t think he’s a cultist, do you? A follower of one of the Dark Gods, Sigmar curse them?’

‘No,’ the chancellor reassured him, ‘even the witch hunters would hesitate to equate a lack of appetite with the worship of the Dark Gods. No, he’s just weak-blooded, or perhaps more than that. I recently received a letter from my old friend Professor Fritz Van Jungenblaumen from Marienburg. He has a theory that the raising of a babe can affect the way it behaves in later life.’

‘That’s Averland stuffed then,’ Stirland leered. ‘Remember his mother? Challenged the top courtesan in Altdorf to a competition, apparently. Won, too. Not that she wasn’t a damned fine-looking woman in her day. I saw a painting of her once. Had an arse like two pigs in a blanket. Lovely.’

‘Jungenblaum’s theory would certainly hint at a connection between the character of the countess and the nervousness of her son in these matters.’ The chancellor nodded.

Stirland grunted. ‘Makes some sort of sense, I suppose. Still, don’t see why he should have it in for the Strigany.’

‘Jungenblaum theorises that, in order to survive, the fragile mind projects those parts of itself that it finds disturbing onto other individuals or groups. In this way, it sublimates unpleasant feelings, and protects its vestige of pride.’

‘What’s that mean in Reikspiel?’

‘Averland’s a lunatic.’

‘I could have told you that,’ Stirland said. Then he sighed. ‘But I understand what you’re saying. By playing along with Averland’s foibles, and helping him to persecute the Strigany, we’ll make him our ally.’

‘Precisely. It’s always better to go with the grain of a man’s character. That’s why, if you remember my liege, I advised against taking him hunting.’

‘Yes, yes, yes,’ Stirland said, waving the comment away. ‘Never mind that now. What we have to decide is, what should we suggest be done to the Strigany?’

The chancellor looked down at his immaculately polished fingernails. ‘There have been precedents, from history.’

‘What precedents?’

The chancellor looked at Stirland.

Stirland looked back.

‘No. Oh no, there’ll be none of that. Nothing worse than the unsporting spilling of blood, even Strigany blood, damn them.’

‘In that case, perhaps you would care to read the proclamation I have prepared? It should provide Averland with what he desires, and us with the basis of our alliance.’

Stirland unfurled the scroll his chancellor handed him with a wry smile. The old rogue always seemed to know where their deliberations would end. Then, he read the proclamation, and the smile left his face.

‘This is a bit strong,’ he said.

‘As strong as it needs to be,’ the chancellor said, ‘without spilling blood, at least, not too much.’

‘And you’re sure there’s nobody else we could better ally ourselves with?’

‘My lord, I believe that we have already discussed that exhaustively.’

‘Well, stuff it then,’ Stirland said, frowning, ‘I’ll do it. Damned if I like it though.’

‘Yes, my lord,’ the chancellor said, and, with a bow, he left his master to his thoughts.

In the same hall, a couple of hours later, the Elector Counts of Averland and Stirland met, neither of them realising exactly what they were about to set in train. It was late afternoon, and the sunlight streamed in through the high, narrow windows. The light warmed almost every flagstone of the hall, but when the counts met to embrace they found that they were standing in a patch of darkness.

Stirland ignored the feeling that this was an omen. Instead, he gestured his guest towards a table, and the platter that awaited them.

‘Take a seat, Lord Averland,’ he said, ‘and have a glass of wine with me.’

‘Thank you,’ Averland said, ‘although I’d prefer a glass of boiled water.’

He still sounded as if he had the flu, Stirland noticed. The hunt master’s fist had crushed his nose nicely. Congratulating himself on saving the old villain by executing a poacher instead, Stirland poured a goblet of boiled water for his guest and, after a moment’s hesitation, poured water for himself, too.

The things we do for diplomacy, he thought, as he drank the damned stuff.

‘So,’ he said, sitting down at the table, and looking across at Averland, ‘it’s been a real pleasure having you as my guest. Your tastes are obviously more sophisticated than mine.’ Sigmar forgive me for the lies, he thought. ‘I must say, I’m glad you were such a good sport about the hunting.’

‘Yes,’ Averland said, his tone miserable and his eyes as downcast as always. ‘By the way, my aides tell me that the lunatic who attacked me was executed this afternoon.’

‘That’s right,’ Stirland said. ‘I did send you an invitation, but your man told me you were otherwise engaged.’

Averland shivered. ‘I’ve never liked the sight of blood,’ he said, and took a sip of water.

‘Anyway,’ Stirland said and, clearing his throat, he started reciting the lines his chancellor had given him. ‘Although I’m a little embarrassed by the rustic nature of my court, I am glad to have learnt so much from you.’

‘Really?’ Averland asked, scepticism evident on his face.

‘Oh yes,’ Stirland lied, ‘especially about the Strigany. I never realised quite what a plague they were.’

Averland looked as if he’d been slapped. His eyes, usually hooded and downcast, flashed as they fixed on Stirland, and his pallid complexion exploded in blossoms of red and white. Meanwhile, his mouth, usually a miserable frown, twisted into a feral snarl.

Sigmar, thought Stirland, what did I say?

Then Averland spoke, and Stirland realised that the sudden blast furnace of hatred that had opened up in his guest’s face had nothing to do with him, and everything to do with the Strigany.

‘Yes!’ Averland hissed, and Stirland drew back from the man. He suddenly seemed a lot bigger. ‘Yes! They are a plague. They spread disease, like rats, and they consort with the Dark Powers, bargaining with them for our destruction. They say they don’t, but they do. You can tell just by looking at them.’

Averland, unable to contain himself, sprang from his chair, and paced towards one of the windows. He seemed a different man, a more powerful man. In fact, Stirland realised, he was a more powerful man. His permanent stoop had gone as he stood tall, his stomach in and his chest out. He wasn’t wringing his hands, either. He was punching the fist of one into the palm of the other.

‘Ever since I was a boy, I’ve been able to smell the filth that clings to the Strigany, the disease. They come to our lands, polluting our air and corrupting the morals of our womenfolk and parents.’

‘Yes, well, as you say,’ Stirland said, agog at the transformation in his fellow nobleman. Averland’s hatred had filled him with such a terrible energy that he was bouncing on the balls of his feet. No wonder he didn’t have any passion left for anything more wholesome.

Averland, his eyes ablaze with the captured light of the setting sun, turned back to his host, his small, neat teeth bared in a hungry smile. Stirland shifted uncomfortably, and his fingertips brushed against the hilt of his dagger as Averland came striding towards him.

Then he relaxed as Averland slapped him on the shoulder, the gesture obviously an awkward imitation of one of Stirland’s own.

‘I am glad that you have seen the truth of this, my friend,’ Averland said. ‘We may have different interests, but I can see you have a rare intelligence. Not many people understand the threat the Strigany pose, the horrible, horrible threat, but we do, and as noblemen of this great Empire it is our duty to do what needs to be done.’

By Sigmar’s fist, thought Stirland, amazed. Spirit, camaraderie, and maybe even the ability to tell a story, I might get to like this lunatic yet.

‘And what needs to be done, as you know, are the Strigany,’ Averland said.

‘Ah, yes,’ Stirland said, seizing the moment. ‘Yes, exactly. In fact, my chancellor…’

Averland, however, was no longer listening. Instead, he was gazing rapturously back through the windows towards the sun, staring right into the burning heart of it.

‘There is only one solution,’ he said, smiling, ‘and together, we can do it.’

‘Exactly,’ Stirland said, as emphatically as he could. He even slapped his palm onto the table in an effort to get Averland’s attention. ‘Exactly what I think, too. We will exile these terrible folk from our fair lands. I even have a place in mind, an old demesne I inherited, called Flintmar.’

‘Exile?’ Averland turned back to him, confusion clouding his flushed features. ‘Oh, I thought you meant… Well, never mind. Get them all in one place, and then we’ll see. Yes, round them up, and then we’ll see.’

The fire of his passion left him. His shoulders slumped back down, and his eyes dropped to the floor. He returned to his chair, absent-mindedly wiping his hands on his tunic, and stared into his flagon of water.

‘So, that’s decided then,’ Stirland said. ‘Now, how about we celebrate?’

‘Celebrate,’ Averland said vaguely, his thoughts a carnival of murderous possibilities. ‘Maybe later.’

Stirland grunted and, deciding that he’d had enough of diplomacy for one day, emptied his goblet of water onto the floor, refilled it with wine and started to drink.

CHAPTER FOUR

‘The uglier the woman, the better the wife.’

– Strigany saying

The crows had been busy. Their beaks were dark with gore, and when they flapped away from the rotten excess of their feast, their movements were heavy and slow.

Chera, of the caravan of Malfi, didn’t blame the birds for their gluttony. On the contrary, she welcomed the sight of it. Ever since she had been old enough to toddle along behind her father’s wagon she had regarded them as birds of good omen. Wherever she had seen crows gathered and fattened, there had been rich pickings for her family and their caravan.

Today was no exception. The dead streets of the hamlet they had discovered were alive with the birds, with rats, too, and dogs, and a flabby pig, whose owner’s death had provided him with both freedom and food.

Most of the scavengers fled as the Strigany, all two dozen of them, dismounted from their wagons and entered the hamlet’s main street. Only the pig remained, its tusks pink as it lifted its head from the rancid body upon which it had been feasting.

Chera watched her father unsling his blunderbuss. He had found it in a town a few weeks ago, and ever since, despite the cost of black powder, he had been like a child with a new toy. As she watched, he eagerly drew back the hammer, poured a measure of fine black powder into the firing pan, and carefully lit the fuse with his pipe. Then he took aim at the pig.

The animal looked back at him. In this part of the Empire, not even the peasants knew much about black powder, and their animals knew nothing. There was little in the pig’s eyes but curiosity, and the spiral of its tail twitched in welcome.

‘Don’t shoot him, domnu,’ Chera said, putting her hand on her father’s arm. ‘Look how friendly he is.’

‘Friendly!’ her father scoffed, pulling back the hammer. ‘Try telling that to the man he’s been eating.’

‘Can’t tell him anything,’ Chera shrugged, ‘he’s dead.’

‘You’re too soft-hearted,’ Malfi told her, and aimed at the point between the pig’s eyes. Then a voice spoke in his ear, and he jumped.

‘We happily feast upon those who devour us,’ it said, and the domnu looked down to find the wizened figure of Petru Maria, who was standing beside him. She hadn’t been standing there a second before, of that he was sure.

‘What’s that you said?’ he asked, trying to hide his surprise.

‘It’s what’s written above the lintel of every wagon on our caravan,’ she told him. ‘We happily feast upon those who would devour us.’

‘Has that always been our motto, Maria?’ Chera asked, and the crone nodded.

‘Yes, my sweetness, and we have always honoured it.’

‘For Freia’s sake,’ the domnu said, realising that, as usual, he had been outmanoeuvred by his daughter and Petru Maria. He lifted the blunderbuss, took aim at the corpse the pig had been feeding on, and fired.

There was a roar, a gout of red flame, and a cloud of dense black smoke. The domnu had been pushed back by the blast, and his pipe had been sent spinning out of his mouth. Chera picked it up for him, as the smoke cleared and he examined his handiwork. The corpse had been hit dead centre, its ribs and flesh splattered in a wide arc across the street. The pig was a dot racing into the distance.

‘Oh, good shot daddy, I mean, domnu,’ she said, handing Malfi back his pipe.

‘Yes, well,’ he said, patting the stock of his gun with the absent-minded fondness of a man for a favourite child. ‘We’ve wasted enough time. Let’s get on with it. It’s a fine day, so let’s start with putting everything on the street, bodies and loot both.’

Chera gave his arm a quick squeeze of affection, and then joined the rest of the Strigany as they went to work. Like all of them, she wore an oiled apron and thick leather gloves, the tops of which flared out almost to her elbows. A few of the other Strigany wore bandanas around their mouths, but not many, and not Chera. The smell of rotting corpses was something that she had long been accustomed to, and even the plague held no terrors for her. In Malfi‘s caravan, you either died of the plague young or not at all. Beneath the ragged thatch of her hair, Chera’s pinched features bore testament to her victory over the plague. They were still marked with a cicatrice of pale scars, the white marks and pock marks the ghosts of the disease she had overcome.

The people she found within the darkness of the first house had not been so lucky. Even though the stinking confines of the house were lit only by the meagre strip of daylight that came through the door, Chera could see that there were at least three generations of a family, rotting together, as closely as they had once lived.

The adults lay on the floor, their bodies twisted like driftwood amongst the meagre furniture. Chera assumed that they had been the last to go, because the beds were sodden with the decaying remains of their children.

She examined them, and saw that their bodies bore testament to the sickness that had been their ruin. Their throats were swollen into thick, choking collars, their eyes were red marbles of burst blood vessels, and their bodies were cratered with suppurating sores.

It was the plague, all right.

Chera reflexively quashed the feeling of sympathy she had. These were bodies, that was all. They weren’t people: not the little boy who clung to his grandmother’s bloated neck, not the husband who lay cradling his wife, and not the girl who had died strangely alone, huddled in a corner.

No, they weren’t people. They were bodies that had to be destroyed so that people could live.

Chera carried on telling herself that as she wielded the long pole of her billhook, snagging the steel hook into the first body and dragging it out onto the street. Then, she went in to fetch the next, and the next, and, as she carried on with this grisly work, it became easier and easier for her to forget about the nausea that twisted within her chest.

Some others were losing that struggle with their instincts. Chera heard the sounds of their vomiting or of sobbing weaving through the bump and the slither of their grisly work.

That was all right, she thought, that was good. They were Strigany, which meant that they were tough enough to work through their suffering. Anyway, as Petru Maria said, it was only when you lost that feeling of horror altogether that you had to worry. Although she never said what exactly you had to worry about, Chera believed her.

She dragged the last body out of the house she had chosen, took a deep breath of relatively fresh air, and went back indoors to complete the more agreeable part of her task.

After so many years, she had an instinctive knack for where to look. Her fingers rustled eagerly through the stinking bedding and when her fingers closed around the purse of copper coins she smiled. She counted them, and then dropped them into the pouch in her apron.

Next, she turned to the tools that hung from one wall. The man had been a cobbler, by the look of it, and Chera wasted no time in bundling the tools of his trade into a blanket. After that, she looked through the cooking area. There was nothing worth having, but for the copper pot that rested on a huge clay brick stove. She dropped the cobbler’s tools into it, and prepared to drag it out into the street.

That was when she heard the noise from within the stove.

It was a wordless sound of pure animal panic. A bird that had flown down the cold chimney and become trapped, perhaps, or a cat locked away by its owners during their delirium.

Then the sound came again, and Chera, deciding that the thick leather of her gloves would be proof against either beaks or claws, went to open the stove door. There was a flurry of movement from inside, and the small creature shrieked as it was exposed. The thing extended two hands to ward her off, and Chera realised that it was not a thing at all. It was a child.

As always, when she met somebody who was not from her caravan, Chera instinctively raised her hands to cover her pockmarked face. Then, seeing how terrified the child was, she dropped her hands and smiled.

‘Hello,’ she said, and dropped to her knees. ‘What are you doing in there?’

The child made no reply. In the gloom of the stove, and beneath the soot that covered it, there was no way of telling if it was a boy or a girl. The flat shine of its terrified eyes could have belonged to either sex, and the tangled nest of its hair gave no clue.

‘I’m Chera. My people have come here to help you. What’s your name?’

The only reply was a lowering of the hands, and a drawing up of the skinny legs. The child peered over the scraped knees, as if hiding behind them.

‘Are you hungry?’ Chera asked. ‘We can go and eat some porridge if you want, with honey in it. It’s my favourite. What’s yours?’

For the first time, the youngster dragged its gaze away from Chera for long enough to scan the room beyond. She was thankful that she’d cleared the room of the child’s family before finding it.

No, not the family, she automatically corrected herself, the remains of the family.

‘I think that you should come with me,’ she said, edging a little closer to the stove. ‘I’ll look after you.’

‘Where’s Franzi?’

The voice was no more than a whisper, but it was enough to tighten Chera’s throat with sympathy.

‘There is nobody here anymore,’ she said. ‘Who was Franzi?’

‘My brother,’ the girl whispered from within the darkness of her hiding place. ‘He’s only little. We shouldn’t leave him on his own.’

Chera thought about the little body that she had found curled up in the chill embrace of its grandmother’s dead arms. She blinked.

‘They’ve all gone to Morr’s garden,’ she said. ‘Franzi will be all right there. Now, come along. Come and eat something. We’ll look after you now.’

She reached forward and, for a moment, the girl drew back. Then, coming to a sudden decision, she leapt forward, wriggling out of the stove to throw herself against Chera’s stained leather apron and wrap her arms around her neck.

‘Good girl,’ Chera said and, drawing a blanket over the child’s head, took her quickly away from the rotting remains of her old life, and to the beginnings of her new one.

By early afternoon, Domnu Malfi’s caravan had picked the plague-blighted hamlet clean.

The festering remains of the inhabitants lay stacked in the street, like so much cordwood, and their valuables had been collected, cleaned, divided up and stowed in the wagons. They included the girl that Chera had found. Petru Maria had taken the child, bustling her into her wagon, as eager as a mother hen with a lost chick. She would care for the orphan until a family could be found who would take her.

As the Strigany finished dusting the heaped bodies with the corpse powder that would make them burn, the petru returned. She stood on a barrel so that she could see down the festering lines of the dead, and, although she held a black-bound book of Morr in one hand, she didn’t bother opening it. The blessing that she recited over the dead was the old one, the usual one, the one that she had recited a hundred times before.

Although the words were old, the crone’s impassioned recitation was as fresh as blood on snow.

‘We are all made by the gods,’ she began, when everybody had gathered around, ‘strong or weak, fair or foul, man or woman. Whatever we do in this life it is no more than the will of our creators, for we owe them everything.’

Even before she had finished the sentence, her whiskered lips drew back over her remaining fangs in a snarl of derision.

‘At least, that is what they would have us believe,’ she scoffed, with such feeling that the words might have been her own, and not those written in the book that nobody else had ever read, ‘but even the gods have their time, and not even they can escape the Garden of Morr. Nor should they.’

Her clawed and blue-veined fingers scratched towards the sky as she continued, as though she was lecturing the gods.

‘To each of us is allotted a time, and the will to make of it what we will. When that time is finished, and when that will is gone, then our work is finished. By then, we have made ourselves the house that we shall dwell in within the Eternal Gardens beyond.’

The crone paused to draw breath, her bony chest heaving with passion. Her people waited, heads bowed, and when she spoke again, her voice soared and rolled, and thundered in a way that should have been impossible for one with such a skinny frame.

‘As we prepare to tidy away after the lives that these people have led, we can be sure that Morr is already guiding them to those dwelling places. Some will be wonderful, others won’t, but whatever these people find in that world will make the suffering of this one seem as fleeting as a nightmare, and the joys no more than a cool breeze on a hot day.’

The petru raised her hands in final benediction, and, as the Reikspiel she had spoken gave way to the incomprehensible hacking of the old tongue, she gesticulated over the ranked bodies as wildly as only a Strigany woman knows how.

It was only as she finished this final catechism that the Strigany realised that they were no longer alone.

The horsemen had come along the road that led out of hamlet and into the forest beyond. One look at them was enough to tell Domnu Malfi that, whatever they were, these horsemen were no merchants, far from it.

They had the lean and hungry look of professional soldiers: mercenaries, by the look of their ragged mismatch of uniforms, or maybe even bandits, Malfi thought, uneasily. Each of the men carried a lance, and each was harnessed with a unique collection of armour. The steel plates had the battered, ill-fitting look of loot.

Their leader, a grey and grim-faced man with an incongruously colourful feather stuck into his hat, saw Malfi, just as Malfi saw him. He reined in his horse and raised his hand to stop the column that followed him.

He and the domnu regarded each other for a moment. Then the mercenary looked down at the street full of corpses. His eyes rested on one of the smaller bodies, and, if anything, his face grew even stonier.

Malfi took a step forward.

‘Good day, menheer,’ he called out to the mercenary, his voice relentlessly cheerful.

The man looked at him, studying him as if he was something that had been left dead by the side of the road. For a moment, Malfi didn’t think that the warrior would reply, but, before he could think of anything else to say, the man did reply with a single, damning word.

‘Murderers,’ the mercenary pronounced.

Malfi felt his stomach drop, and he exchanged an anxious glance with the men beside him.

‘No. No, that’s not what happened,’ he called out, his hands spread in a placating gesture. ‘We are plague eaters. Look, you can see that we have been cleaning this town of the plague’s victims.’

‘They even murdered the babes,’ another of the riders said, ignoring him. ‘Strigany filth! Thank Sigmar we are finally to be rid of them.’

‘We shouldn’t stand for this, captain,’ another man added, his voice tight with hatred. ‘There’s no mistaking death by poison. I bet the Strigany poisoned their well and then robbed the bodies. We should do more than just move them on.’

The captain said nothing. Malfi looked past him, and tried to decide how many were in the column behind. More than a dozen, definitely, but how many?

Resisting the urge to level his blunderbuss at the men, he squared his shoulders, and decided to become outraged.

‘I have explained to you,’ Malfi said, taking a step forwards, ‘that we are plague eaters. We provide a service for the Empire that none other will. And who might you be, who are so at home amongst the vapours of the plague?’

It was too late for words, however. Even as Malfi was speaking, the captain lifted his hat to reveal the steel skull cap beneath. His men reacted to the gesture immediately, their lances lowering as the feather in their leader’s hat described a blur of colour through the air.

Malfi cursed. For a moment, he wondered if these thugs genuinely disbelieved him, or if they were just seeking an excuse to plunder his caravan. Then he put such distractions from his mind.

‘They’re going to charge,’ somebody said behind him, and, as if those words had been the signal, the captain drew his hat down, and his men started to trot forwards.

‘Ushoran preserve us,’ somebody said, and Malfi could hear the fear in the man’s voice. He turned to find that some of his people had already started to retreat, scuttling down the street to the imagined safety of their wagons.

Every instinct in Malfi’s body urged him to follow them, but he knew better. There was no running from cavalry. They either stood their ground or they died.

‘Jerva, Mallik, Blythe, hold your ground!’ he bellowed. ‘You know better than that.’

A command was shouted from the other end of the street, and the riders closed in, forming dressed ranks.

Malfi unslung the blunderbuss from his shoulder, and turned around to face his people. He was chilled with the sudden realisation of how old the grandparents were and how young the children.

Still, they were Strigany. They would fight.

‘Right, here’s how it is,’ he barked, his eyes glinting with the controlled terror of battle. ‘We either run and let them kill us all, and they will kill us when they catch us on the open road, or we take them here.’

‘So, we hold our ground?’ It was Chera who asked, and Malfi was simultaneously proud and dismayed to see how fearless his daughter looked.

‘No,’ Malfi said, and turned back up the cluttered street, ‘we hold that ground.’

The domnu pointed to the rows of neatly stacked corpses, the abandoned hay carts, the stacked barrels and all the other obstructions that littered the street.

‘We’ll take ’em at close quarters,’ he said, grinning, ‘and they won’t know what hit them. Remember, go for the horses first.’

The horsemen quickened their pace, and, a moment later, the sound of their hooves was echoing off the walls of the hamlet. There were more than twenty of them, Malfi realised as they trotted forward. More than twenty armed, trained and mounted professional killers; no wonder they looked so confident.

They remained confident even when their formation disintegrated amongst the clutter of the street. This lapse certainly didn’t bother their captain. Incredibly, he was smiling as his horse jinked its way towards the Strigany. It wasn’t until he realised that the Strigany weren’t fleeing from this clumsy charge that his smile faltered.

Then, he saw what Malfi held cradled in his arms, and the smile left his face altogether, slipping away like a rat from a sinking ship.

Suddenly realising what a mistake it had been to fall into this battleground, the mercenary dug his heels in and began to raise his hand. Before he could complete the gesture, Malfi levelled his gun and fired.

The gout of flame threw shadows skittering across the walls, even as the spray of steel chopped into the mercenary and his horse. The range was close enough for the impact to hurl both animal and man tumbling backwards, and they crashed into the rest of their squadron.

Malfi, his head ringing, half hoped that such a well-placed shot might have knocked the heart out of his enemies, but it was not to be. If anything, it merely seemed to encourage them and, howling with rage, they urged their reluctant horses forward.

‘Charge!’ one of them cried, digging his heels into his mount as it leapt over a cart. Behind him, his comrades urged their nervous horses into an awkward gallop, even as one of them tripped and fell with a scream and the snap of breaking fetlocks.

Malfi roared his defiance and drew his sword. Then he charged forwards, leading his people to battle amongst the piled corpses of this blighted town.

Chera wanted to run, wanted to hide. The horsemen looked huge as they bore down on her, and she felt a moment of sheer panic as she saw the steel tips of their lances. Every single one of them seemed to be pointing directly at her.

However, the sight of her father rushing forward to meet the murderous onslaught cured her of that fear. By some strange alchemy of the soul, her terror became hatred, and a moment later, her hatred became strength.

She realised that she was screaming a challenge, as she rushed forwards, her billhook held over her shoulder like a woodsman’s axe. Although the weight of the tool usually made even lifting it an effort, now she wielded it with an adrenaline-fuelled strength that made it feel as light as a fencing sword. She swung the polearm down in a lethal arc, and before she even knew what was happening, she was killing.

The first man she took was about thirty. He had a hooked nose and a blond beard that needed a trim. His eyes were blue, and he was riding a bay horse. The armour plate he wore on his chest was dimpled where rust had been scrubbed off.

Chera saw these details in a single flash that burned them into her memory, even as she twisted away from the thrust of his lance. She used the momentum of her spinning body to chop the billhook into his neck, and she pulled at his dead weight just as she would have pulled at the dead weight of a three week-old corpse.

The steel tip bit deep into the muscles of the mercenary’s neck, and he screamed as he was dragged from the saddle. Chera screamed back and instinctively tried to free her hook from his neck. When it came loose, it was through a rip of flesh and a spray of blood that splashed against her leather apron.

She stood and watched the man, who lay ruined and dying at her feet. He watched her back, eyes pleading. Then he was gone.

The rage that had driven Chera to the act ebbed, and she was left trembling with nausea over the corpse of her first kill. As the battle surged around her, she stood, staring blindly at him, and the haft of her bloodied billhook started to slip through her hands.

Before it could fall, she felt cool, bony fingers close around hers. She started, and then looked down into the still, dark eyes of her petru. It was like looking over a precipice into some dark, terrible void.

‘Well done, my darling,’ the old woman said, and Chera felt her nausea pass, her shaking hands becoming firm. Her victim forgotten, she could hear the cries, screams, and howls of battle, the endless clatter of steel and stone, and wood.

‘Kill them,’ Petru Maria told her, her wrinkled face twisted with a burning intensity, ‘before they can kill us.’

Then Chera saw the horseman who had appeared behind the old woman. He kicked his heels into his horse’s flanks as he aimed his bloodied spear tip at her back.

‘Maria,’ Chera yelled, ‘watch out.’

The old woman turned. She gestured as lazily as if she were shooing away a fly, and spoke a single word to the horse.

The animal screamed and reared back, as though from a branding iron. It spun around, its hooves slipping on the cobbles, and bolted down the street. Its rider dropped his lance as he tried to hang on, deaf to the curses of his comrades as he fled past them.

‘Come with me, my sweetheart,’ Petru Maria said, beckoning to Chera with one gnarled finger as she stalked forwards to find more victims. Around her, the street was a confusion of debris and struggling forms. In the open, the lancers would have slaughtered their ragged opponents as easily as they had hoped, spearing them where they stood, or running them down as they fled.

Here, though, things were different. In the confines of the village, the Strigany fought with the brutal, direct expertise of born street fighters. They jinked amongst the piled corpses and scattered debris on the street, dodging the jabbing lances and arcing swords of their foes to cut their horses out from beneath them. Tendons were sliced. Bellies were opened. Soon, the screams of the horses were loud enough to drown out both the confused orders that the mercenaries were shouting at each other and their screams for assistance as, one by one, they found themselves isolated, and surrounded by the Strigany.

Chera followed Petru Maria through the bloodied chaos of the street, and even through the horror she felt at the grisly task she had to perform, she was amazed by the petru’s enthusiasm. The old woman grinned and hummed merrily as she slipped unseen through the battle, the blades she held in her withered, liver-spotted hands in constant motion as she stabbed, sliced and severed.

Her smile didn’t fade until the mercenaries began to retreat, their courage suddenly snapping. Some of them fled on foot, leaving their crippled mounts amongst the carnage of battle. Others galloped in a confused line back up the road they had come by.

A ragged jeer went up from amongst the Strigany. Maria simply spat, shrugged and turned to Chera.

‘Well, my poppet,’ she said, smiling sweetly. ‘Your first kill. Good girl.’

‘No,’ Chera said, looking from the bodies of their victims to the carnage beyond. ‘This isn’t right. It can’t be right, to kill each other like this. Things shouldn’t be this way.’

The petru looked at her, a terrible pity in her eyes.

‘But they are,’ she said, her honesty as blunt as a cudgel. ‘They are this way.’

‘Petru Maria!’ a voice called, and the old woman turned to see Malfi walking towards her, holding a roll of parchment in his hand. ‘I found this proclamation on the body of the captain. Look, it’s got a seal, and it says something about us, about all Strigany. Can you come and read it for me?’

So it was that, surrounded by the cold corpses of their clients and the warmer ones of their foes, Malfi’s caravan learned of the terror that lay ahead of them.

As the pyres had burned to a greasy ash, Malfi’s caravan had withdrawn back down the road that had led them here. When the smell of the burning corpses no longer followed them, there they stopped, circled their wagons, and waited while the wagon masters went to Malfi’s caravan to discuss what to do next.

Chera, having no place at the council, made her way through the dusk to Maria’s wagon. Once there, she lit a lantern, and watched the sleeping child she had saved from the plague-blighted village. The girl had been cleaned, and her hair braided, and now she slept the sleep of the truly innocent. Not wanting to wake the child, Chera resisted the temptation to stroke the smooth skin of her flawless cheeks.

They were a stark reminder of her own ravaged features. The strain of contagion she had caught had been a virulent one, virulent enough to have killed her mother. Only the art of Petru Maria had kept Chera alive, stemming the fevers and the buboes that had wracked her frame, and since then the two had been devoted to each other.

Although Chera had seen enough of death to be thankful for every breath of life she drew, she wondered what the future would bring. No husband, that was for sure; at seventeen she was of marriageable age, but the only glances she drew from men were of pity or curiosity.

At least, so she believed.

She sighed and looked at the peachy complexion of the sleeping child.

‘You’re a lucky little thing,’ she said.

‘What’s so lucky about her?’

Chera jumped, and looked around guiltily. Maria emerged from the shadows by the wagon’s entrance.

‘Maria! I thought you were at council?’

‘I was,’ the old woman said. ‘It didn’t last long. We are going to keep off the road until we can find out what the others are doing. These aristocrats are as demented as mad dogs at the best of times, but this Averland…’ She trailed off, letting the venom in her tone do the talking.

‘So it’s true, then?’ Chera asked. ‘We are banished?’

Maria shrugged her bony shoulders.

‘Perhaps. We will see. But tell me, liebling, what is so lucky about this little girl?’

Chera blushed.

‘Nothing. It was a silly thing to say, especially after all she has lost.’

Maria nodded, and tugged at the whiskers on her chin.

‘Well, if you won’t tell me, you won’t,’ she said, ‘but perhaps you’d brew some camomile for me. The weather’s changing tonight. It always makes my water ache.’

‘Of course, Maria,’ Chera said, and started bustling about with the tea things.

‘She is a beautiful child,’ Maria said to herself as Chera put the kettle on the brazier. ‘Perfectly formed. Look at her cheeks, like peaches.’

Chera said nothing as she spooned dried herbs into the kettle.

‘I remember,’ Maria said, sitting back and watching Chera from beneath hooded eyes, ‘when you were a little girl. You were exactly the same, skin as white and as smooth as fresh cream.’

Chera bit her lip as she stirred the camomile into the warming water. She swallowed. Suddenly, for no reason whatever, she could feel tears welling up inside her.

It must have been the bloodshed today, she told herself as she turned, and busied herself looking for the tea strainer. Of course I’m upset, all that violence.

Maria’s eyes glittered like a hawk’s.

‘You were such a beautiful little girl, and now you’re a beautiful woman.’

Chera snorted, and a tear rolled down one of her cheeks. She felt the warmth of it zigzag across the ridges of her scars, and suddenly her vision blurred. She blinked hard, took a deep breath, and stirred the tea.

When she spoke her voice was level.

‘I know that you are trying to be kind, Maria, but we both know that that isn’t true. I am scarred, ugly, hideous. And don’t say anything about true beauty being on the inside, or souls meeting, or that stupid old saying.’

‘Of course I won’t,’ Maria said, and watched Chera pouring the tea. ‘It’s a load of old rubbish anyway. Beauty isn’t on the inside. It isn’t anywhere. Only poets know the truth about beauty, although they never tell it.

‘The truth about beauty,’ Maria said, wrapping her arthritis-knotted fingers around the cup that Chera gave her, ‘is that it’s a lie.’

Chera wiped her eyes with the back of her hand, and poured her own cup.

‘No, it isn’t a lie,’ she said, miserably. ‘Men look at you. They see if you’re beautiful or not.’

Maria, who had just taken a mouthful of tea, choked, coughed, and then spat it out.

‘Men!’ she repeated, horrified at Chera’s naïveté. ‘What do they know about anything? Nothing. They’re worse than children. What difference does it make what shape your nose is as long as you can smell? None. What difference does it make if you’ve got breasts like melons or saddlebags, as long as your hips are wide enough? None. Men are idiots, and beauty is a lie.’

Chera sniffed, and looked away as Maria, content to have set the record straight, slurped at her tea.

‘I’m sorry, Maria,’ she said. ‘It’s just that I want a husband, and, let’s be honest, with this face, I won’t get one. I’ll never be in love, or have babies. I’ll grow old, all alone. It isn’t the worst thing, I know it isn’t. It’s just that sometimes… Oh, let’s not talk about it.’

Maria sipped her tea. She had been wondering how long it would take for them to have this conversation, and was glad it had finally come. If Chera had been another type of girl, it would have come years sooner, but then, if Chera had been another type of girl, Maria wouldn’t be so keen to help.

‘If you want a husband,’ Maria said at length, ‘all you have to do is to ask, my darling. It’s simple enough. No more difficult than charming an animal. Easier, usually.’

Chera shook her head emphatically.

‘No. No, not that way. What’s the point? I want a man to want me for who I am, not because he’s been forced.’

‘By Ushoran, girl, I’ve never heard such nonsense in my life. Don’t blush, you know it’s true. Men don’t want any girl for who she is. They want her because of who they want her to be.’

Chera looked into the tea leaves at the bottom of her cup. There was no solace to be found in them. Even so, her jaw hardened.

‘I won’t ensnare a man with your arts, Maria. I wouldn’t want one that was taken that way, and maybe I will find somebody without them, one day.’

Maria grunted.

‘You’ve changed your tune, my girl. If you won’t let me make things easy, that’s fine. I suppose you wouldn’t refuse some cosmetic help. The gods know, there’s not a woman alive who would.’

Chera looked at the petru suspiciously.

‘Can you fix my skin?’ she asked. ‘I mean, properly? Permanently? I didn’t think you could do that sort of thing. Last time I asked you said you couldn’t.’

Maria said nothing, but just looked at the sleeping child, the peasant child whom she had known for less than an hour. Then she looked at Chera, who had been so much more than a daughter to her. Then she came to a decision. It wasn’t difficult, not as difficult as it should have been.

‘Of course I can fix your skin,’ she said. ‘It’s just a tricky potion to make, that’s all, but it can be done, Ushoran willing.’

From what I know of that black-hearted devil, Maria thought grimly as she looked again at the sleeping child, he’d be willing enough. As always, it would only be a matter of choosing the right currency.

She sighed, and cracked all ten of her knuckles. Then she leaned back against the wooden walls of her home and lowered her eyelids. Although Mannslieb was already riding high, it was still too early. Such a dark deed needed an even darker night, if only so that she could hide from her reflection in the puddles in the road on the way back.

Love, the petru thought, as Chera kissed her goodnight and left the wagon. Only the gods could have inflicted such a perfect curse on the world of mortals.

Although the smoke from the bodies that the Strigany had burnt had long since cleared, the smell of the burning still clung to the blood-greased streets and hollowed-out dwellings of the village. It clung to the shadows that stalked among the ruins, too. Hungry shadows, whose appetites had outgrown their cowardice, as Morrslieb set between the jagged spires of the forest to the south.

Although their cowardice might have been eclipsed, it still throbbed in their movements. They skittered about among the remains of the dead, with the cringing gait of beaten dogs, their teeth glistening in the night, as brightly as the stars that glittered overhead. Their cowardice showed in their stealth, too, and in their silence. Apart from the snuffling of their noses and the occasional slobbering as they found another morsel amongst the ash, they moved as soundlessly as nightmares.

They heard the woman approaching when she was still almost half a mile away. They froze, eyes wide and ears twitching as she approached. Then the wind turned, and their noses wrinkled at the familiar smell.

Their disappointment was short-lived. By the time the small, bundled figure of the old woman had stepped out of the night, which was as dark as the pits of their eyes, the creatures were busy about the remains of the dead. They knew her of old, this one, and not even the most desperate of them dared to do so much as to look into the horrible, flaying brightness of her eyes.

Then the swaddled bundle, which she was carrying with such surprising ease, stirred, and muttered something in its drugged sleep. It was a soft sound, barely audible above the wind that whined through the straw roofs of the dead houses. No matter how soft it was, though, it had the same electrifying effect as a spot of blood dropped into a pool of sharks. Cowards though they were, the things that had gathered looked up from the cold comforts of their feast. Some hesitated, but most started to close in, the hooks of their ancient appetites drawing them towards the bundle that the old woman carried, as irresistibly as moths to a flame.

They circled around her, silent as ever, apart from the clip of their claws on the cobbles, and the hiss of their excited breathing.

The old woman didn’t slacken in her pace as she walked though them. Nor did she speed up. She merely glanced at the twisted form of the thing that had made the mistake of stepping in front of her, pointed an arthritic finger towards it, and muttered a single, terrible word.

It was still screaming as she walked over to its twitching body, stamping down with her hobnailed boots to feel the satisfying snap of bone.

She smiled, pleased to have been distracted from thoughts of the awful bargain she was about to make.

The smile died on her face as, to a chorus of sudden whimpers from the carrion eaters, a form emerged from the doorway of one of the houses. Even with eyes as sharp as needles in the dark, the old woman couldn’t make out more than the outline of its shape, for which she was thankful. Anyway, she didn’t need eyes to see it with. It radiated such a sense of raw, murderous power that its presence throbbed in her mind with the same dull insistence as a rotten tooth.

She curtsied, her mouth suddenly dry.

‘My Lord Ushoran,’ she hissed, her voice little more than a death rattle, ‘I bring you tribute, and I ask for a favour.’

With that, she laid down the form of the bundle she carried, returning the child that Chera had taken to the fate that had found it.

CHAPTER FIVE

‘Revenge is a delicacy to be enjoyed at leisure.
Retribution is a duty that will not wait.’

– Inscription found on a Strigany dagger

‘Good girl,’ Dannie said, leaning forward to whisper into his mare’s ears. They framed the path along which she was galloping, racing along it with wild abandon. ‘Good girl. You can do it.’

The mare bunched her shoulders, and leapt over the fallen trunk that blocked the deer path. Her hooves sparked against shale as she landed, and then she turned to hurtle around the bend that cut through the trees ahead.

Like all the forests that clung to the barren slopes beneath the Grey Mountains, this one was sparse and ill-favoured. Only the most stubborn of evergreens could live on the poor soil, and the trees that did manage to survive were bent and misshapen.

The shadows the trees cast were thick and black, but the bars of sunlight that cut through them flickered across Dannie’s face. When the sunlight hit him, his hazel eyes glowed as yellow a tiger’s, and his mane of black hair took on a raven’s wing sheen.

‘Good girl,’ he whispered again, resting his hands on his mare’s neck. He had known her ever since she had been a foal, and, as always, he was riding her like a true Strigany, with neither saddle nor bridle. He could feel her pulse as it pounded beneath his fingers and thighs. He could feel her terror, too. It matched his own.

The mare took the corner fast, too fast. Her hooves skittered across a sudden slide of shale, and her legs almost went from under her. Dannie reacted instinctively, twisting to one side to help her to keep her balance, and then she was away again, ears laying back flat as she sped forward.

He didn’t like the way her breath was beginning to sound, or the way that the sweat that soaked her fur was starting to foam. She was a good old girl, but not meant for the gallop, especially not on these treacherous paths. Maybe it was time to drop her pace.

He snatched a look back over his shoulder, and any thoughts of slowing down vanished.

Despite the suicidal speed with which they had been tearing through the switchback circuits of the deer paths, the pursuing boars had drawn even closer to them. He thought that there were about half a dozen of them in pursuit, half a dozen of the ugliest animals Dannie had ever seen.

The first one was so close that he could see the murderous glint in its piggy eyes. The thick fur of its mane bristled as it powered forwards, its thick legs and low centre of gravity ideal for this rugged terrain. As Dannie watched, the animal burst through a spill of sunlight, and he could see the saliva that glistened on its tusks.

But if the boar was ugly, its rider was positively grotesque. Despite the mottled green skin that showed through its rags, and despite the simian stoop of its misshapen body, the orc looked more boar than humanoid. It had the same vicious little piggy eyes and the same yellow-fanged snarl.

Dannie’s mare whinnied a warning. He turned in time to duck beneath the branch that would have cracked his head open.

‘Thanks, girl,’ he whispered, and wondered what to do. He knew that there would be no outrunning the boars. His mare was almost winded, while the boars looked as though they could roll along at the same speed all day.

He reached down and touched the head of the hatchet that he wore on his belt. It gave him a feeling of comfort, although he knew that the feeling was misplaced.

His mare slowed as she rounded another corner, but this time, after she had taken it, she didn’t accelerate away. She couldn’t. Her flanks heaved in and out as she sucked in air, trying to fuel the burning muscles that could barely manage a canter.

Dannie resisted the urge to dig his heels in. It wouldn’t do any good. Then he remembered the pack he carried, still bulging with next week’s provisions, and cursed himself for a fool. He couldn’t believe he had made her carry the weight of it thus far.

‘Sorry old girl,’ he said and, shrugging the pack off his back, he threw it behind him. The leather split as it hit the ground, spilling dried fruit and jerky everywhere, but Dannie didn’t see it. His eyes were locked on the boar that was barely twenty feet behind them.

Then, like some miracle from a petru’s story, the animal halted, stopping so suddenly that the orc that rode it was sent flying over its head. Lumps of the boar’s mane remained in its green clawed fists, and both it and the animal squealed with pain.

Dannie watched as, pausing only to snarl at its erstwhile rider, the boar lowered its head to start gobbling up the strips of jerky. Those behind it, their noses as finely tuned to the aromas of such delicacies as their leader’s, soon joined the feast.

Dannie’s mare jinked through a bend, and the last he saw of his pursuers was the sight of two boars turning on each other to fight over the leather of his satchel. Their riders were too busy to try to break it up. Their harsh-tongued recriminations had already turned to violence.

Their squeals of rage, pain and greed followed him down the deer path, and Dannie realised that he was laughing, laughing so hard that it hurt. Tears ran down his cheeks, and he leant down to cling to his mare’s neck so that he wouldn’t fall.

Gradually, he got himself under control, and, realising that the pursuit was over, he soothed his mare down to a walk, and then slipped off her back to walk beside her. They soon reached the stream that they had followed up into the hills from their caravan. They stopped by a pool, where Dannie let his horse drink.

He could feel her breathing returning to normal as she relaxed, and he felt the euphoria of pure relief.

‘That was a damn close-run thing,’ he told her, ‘and damned lucky. I think that the fates have something in store for us.’

He patted his mare on the shoulder, and led the way back towards the wagons of his domnu’s caravan, the sun drying his shirt on his back.

The first sign that something was wrong was the smoke, not that smoke wasn’t one of the constant aromas that clung to a Strigany encampment. The first thing that any caravan did when it stopped was to build fires for cooking and for light, and for telling stories over.

The smoke that rose from beyond the hill where Dannie’s caravan had made camp was wrong. There was too much of it, for one thing, great billowing clouds that drifted far up into the clear blue of the midmorning sky. No Strigany would have wasted fuel on such an inferno.

The smell was wrong, too. It was acrid, as if somebody was burning paint or varnish as well as wood. There was even a hint of burnt meat. It reminded Dannie of something that he didn’t want to remember. Putting it to the back of his mind, he swung himself up onto his mare.

He’d been walking alongside her ever since their escape from the boar riders the day before, and her wind was back. As soon as he touched his heels to her flank, she broke into a trot, and then a canter.

‘It’s nothing to worry about, old girl,’ Dannie told her. ‘They’re probably just clearing some ground, using varnish to set the green wood on fire.’

The mare slowed as she started climbing the hill. They had passed the last copse of trees at dawn, and, ever since, there had been nothing but the close-cropped pastureland that covered the hills in a velvet carpet.

‘It could be a lantern fire,’ Dannie muttered, unconsciously lifting his head to see over the ridge of the hill. ‘Somebody could have dropped a lantern, or spilt some paraffin, or…’

The mare had stopped at the crest of the hill. Dannie gazed down on the camp site.

It was a moment that he would never forget. Years later he would still find himself waking from nightmares born of the memory, his skin pale and his blankets soaked with sweat. Sometimes the horror would even find him in the clear light of day, coming from nowhere to break the peace of the present with visions of the past. When that happened, even those whom he later learned to love would avoid him, waiting for the embers of his rage to die back down.

On the actual morning, and at the actual place, he felt neither rage nor sorrow. What he felt was numbness: bone deep and complete.

The burning remains of the wagons were laid out, just as they had been when he had left to go hunting. Although the canvas and wood of each wagon was no more than a burning ruin, he could still tell which family had owned each, just by their position.

His heels seemed to move of their own volition, and he clipped them into the mare’s flanks. She responded reluctantly, her ears fluttering nervously as she descended towards the holocaust below.

As Dannie drew nearer, the pall of smoke that hung over the ruins of his caravan enveloped him, the sting of it bringing tears to his eyes. He peered through it, and for the first time he saw the charred bundles that lay amongst the burning wagons. He realised where the burnt meat smell was coming from, and what meat it was that was being burnt.

His mare hesitated at the perimeter of the encampment. It hadn’t been fortified. Why would it have been? Dannie’s people had stopped here many times in the past, and the only people they’d seen had been shepherds, weathered men glad of the chance to trade some mutton for pipe weed, and for company to smoke it with.

Dannie looked at the churned-up ground that lay between the burning wreckage of the Striganies’ wagons. Through the haze of his shock, he had guessed that the things that had done this had been the same ones who had almost caught him the day before. Now, he could see that he was wrong. The ground had been cut up by horses’ hooves, and steel-shod ones at that.

‘Hold,’ he told his mare, and slipped from her back. He bent down to study the hoof prints. He wanted to remember the size of them, the pattern, and the number of nails the blacksmith had used.

Then he came across the bloody smear of one of the drag marks that led to a burning wagon, and the strength bled from his legs. He collapsed onto the ground, and sat there in silence, his legs out in front of him, his head in his hands.

The sun rolled across the clear blue sky ahead. The fires roared and spluttered. Then they collapsed into piles of glowing ash, red-hot nails and soft, chalky bones. The first of the stars emerged. In the distance a fox barked.

When the chill of night fell upon him, he started to shiver. His mare, who had wandered off to graze, came back. She sniffed at him, and nibbled a lock of his hair. Then she lay down behind him so that he had her warmth and solidity at his back.

When morning came, Dannie got to his feet, and, burned-out pyre by burned-out pyre, said blessings over the ashes of his people, the aunties and uncles, and cousins and friends who had raised him since his own parents had died; the domnu who had given him permission to leave the caravan when he had, and the petru who had taken him as an apprentice and begun to teach him his trade.

Only then did he start to think about revenge.

Dannie caught up with the raiders two days later. It had been an easy enough pursuit. They had made no effort to hide their tracks, and the weight of their loot and the plodding pace of the stolen carthorses had slowed them down.

It was the deep crescent hoof prints of his people’s horses that Dannie had followed. Them and them alone. That was why he had never lost his quarry, even at the ford where they had crossed through the confusion of other tracks, or on muddied crossroads he had come across this morning.

His pursuit over, he lay flat on top of a ridge, the sun warm on his neck and the grass soft beneath him. The keep to which the raiders had returned lay perhaps half a mile away. It was a squat block with a slanting tile roof, one of the many fortified manor houses that were scattered across the grasslands that lay between Altdorf and the Grey Mountains.

There wasn’t much to the fortress, just two storeys topped with a red tile roof, and a wooden stockade for the horses. Inside there would be a garrison of perhaps two dozen men, and the tax collector or administrator of some local prince.

For all he knew, Dannie’s caravan might even have stopped at this very place, to trade in trinkets or spirits, or music.

He was wondering about that when, with a shock that hit him like a punch in the stomach, he realised that those days were gone. Valli would make no more trinkets. The petru would make no more spirits. The harps and flutes of the Skudu brothers had burnt with their bones.

All of them were gone. The caravan was gone. All that remained was him, some windblown ashes and the carthorses that he could see within the stockade.

The sun lost its warmth on Dannie’s neck, and the ground beneath him felt as hard as a slab of stone. He wiped a hand across his eyes, blinked, and tried to concentrate on the tower. At that moment, a cold eastern wind lifted the banner on the battlements, and he saw the device upon it: nine golden balls on a black field.

Deciding that he had seen enough, he slithered back down to where his mare was patiently grazing. He slipped onto her back and dug his heels in.

He knew what he had to do. Although the thought of it was terrifying, it was as nothing compared to the emptiness, the unbearable, amputated emptiness that the raiders had left him.

Well, he thought as he cantered east, they will pay. They will pay in such full measure that I could almost feel sorry for them… almost.

He dug his heels in even harder, and his hair flattened as the mare broke into a gallop.

CHAPTER SIX

‘As hard as steel
Though never seen breaking?
Made to last
Though never through making?’

– Strigany riddle

Domnu Brock’s caravan opened for business. Every single member of the caravan knew his or her job. They also knew that the first day of business had to be carefully managed.

There were the clusters of children who had spent the previous day collecting flowers, and who went to distribute both blooms and invitations to the good wives of the town. There were the two men who had been dispatched to give the mayor a demijohn of brandy, and to find out if he might have any other, more entangling desires.

Back in the encampment, other Strigany, who had spent the previous day testing the wind, used the embers of the watch fire to build the roasting pit. It was positioned perfectly to catch the breeze, and by lunchtime the rare smell of spiced roast goat would fill the streets of the town to set mouths watering.

As well as these old tricks there were a dozen other enticements. Some of the girls heated the blood of Lerenstein’s watchmen with flashes of warm thighs and even warmer glances. Meanwhile, the musicians had started to strum out the first of the tunes on their lutes, and Ursus, the caravan’s dancing bear, yawned and stretched, preparing to earn the scraps of honeyed biscuits his handler trained him with.

Despite these efforts, it was almost noon before the first party of townsfolk summoned up the courage to leave their walls and venture into the strange new world of the Strigany camp.

There were maybe twenty of these brave souls, and when they came, they came huddled together as if in fear of some sudden ambush. Domnu Brock watched them from the shadowed stoop of his caravan, a wry smile creasing his scarred face. It was always the same: first a scouting party of the boldest or most curious, then the pause as they returned with their stories, and then the avalanche of the rest of the town.

It pleased him that business required these first few visitors to be rewarded. Brock was a man who valued courage, and it was fitting that these peasants’ relative bravery was met with generosity.

He watched approvingly as a couple of the caravan’s youths greeted the Lerensteiners. At first, the townsfolk remained stony-faced, but soon a few of them were smiling at the Striganies’ practiced patter. Then, slowly as melting ice, the group began to break up, as the individual members caught sight of baled cloth, or the shine of jewellery, or the black silk of the fortune teller’s tent.

Some of them gathered around Mihai, too. He was standing in the boxing ring, stripped to the waist, with his arms outstretched. Usually, he would have been clowning around in the ring with either the twins or with Ursus, providing some entertainment until the locals’ machismo got the better of their common sense.

Judging by the Lerensteiners’ response to the sight of his punishment, Brock decided as he sidled closer, Mihai and the twins had been wasting his effort. The sight of Mihai’s discomfort seemed to be entertainment enough for the good people of Lerenstein.

‘Why are you standing like that?’ one asked. He had the pink face and beer barrel belly of a successful brewer, and Brock knew that he would be worried about the competition. He marked the man for special treatment later – one of the girls, perhaps, or a prize.

‘It’s a punishment, menheer,’ Mihai replied to the fat man. ‘I have to stand like this for three hours every morning for a fortnight.’

The brewer regarded him sceptically.

‘For three hours?’ he repeated. ‘That isn’t possible. I doubt if even I could do it.’

Brock took a look at the brewer, who had all the athleticism and poise of an overstuffed sausage skin, and decided that the old braggart must have already been at his own wares. Mihai barely hesitated before replying, though.

‘Perhaps not, menheer,’ Mihai said, looking at the brewer, ‘but then, I can see you carry a lot of muscle. There’s not much more to me than skin and bone, as my aunties say.’

‘Why’s he standing like that?’ another Lerensteiner asked, as she came to stand beside the brewer. She was as well-padded as him, and the tone of her voice marked her as his wife, just as surely as the gold ring on her podgy finger.

‘He says it’s a punishment, my love,’ the brewer replied, his tone lowering and becoming conciliatory.

‘A punishment, hey? Doesn’t surprise me.’ She took a quick look around and then lowered her voice. ‘These Strigany are always up to something. What was it?’

‘What was what, my love?’

‘His crime, you silly old fool.’

The brewer spluttered. Mihai, despite the growing pain in his arms, came to the man’s rescue.

‘Wasn’t exactly a crime, ma’am,’ he told her. ‘It’s just that I lost my master’s money.’

‘Stole it, more like,’ another upstanding citizen added, and then looked around nervously.

‘Thought so,’ the brewer’s wife said, swelling with vindication. ‘Maybe we should throw something at him.’

The proposal brought a happy murmur of agreement from the half dozen spectators, and a couple of them looked around for likely missiles.

‘Oh it was nothing like that,’ Mihai hastened to assure them, and his left arm visibly trembled for the first time. ‘It was just that I lost too much money to the local lads at the last town. I’m the exhibition boxer, see, trained to it, but in that last town, well, what could I do? The further to the north we go, the stronger they seem to get.’

‘That’s true,’ the brewer told everybody within earshot. ‘It’s the climate and the ale. Makes us strong.’

He slapped the immensity of his stomach in illustration, and some of the hardness left his wife’s face as she regarded her man with something approaching pride.

‘You’re probably right,’ Mihai said, ‘but it’s like I told my master. That last town was just a fluke, an oddity. There’s no way any of the lads here will be able to match them. No offence, obviously.’

The brewer, his sense of civic pride obviously as wide as his girth, bridled.

‘I can assure you, young man, that our lads are the equal to any in the Reikswald, or any in the Empire, for that matter. We are, after all, Lerensteiners.’

There was a chorus of agreement, and Brock, still hidden within the traces of a wagon, smiled. He would never understand how his son could possess both the wit to turn his punishment into a sales pitch, and the stupidity to have warranted it in the first place.

Truth be told, he could never understand Mihai at all.

‘Hold on a minute,’ another man said. He was as well upholstered as the brewer, although, whatever his business, it obviously didn’t involve such an immersion in his wares. He had the air of a man who was both sharp-eyed and stone-cold sober, and who didn’t care who knew it. ‘If this lad is supposed to be the prize fighter, why would he be punished like that? It won’t do his chances much good if he goes into the ring with tired arms.’

‘That’s exactly what I said, menheer,’ Mihai agreed vehemently. ‘I told my master, just like you said. How am I going to keep my guard up properly if my arms won’t stop shaking? He wouldn’t have it, though. He’s got this idea that Lerensteiners are a pushover anyway, something somebody told him in the last place.’

A dozen or so spectators had gathered. They looked angry at this slight, and Brock wondered if Mihai might have overdone it.

‘Lerensteiners are a pushover, are they?’ This was the stone-cold sober one again, and Brock realised that he had made a mistake. The man obviously wasn’t too sharp to have been taken in along with the rest of them. ‘If that’s the case, I suppose you’ll be giving odds when the fights start?’

‘Probably,’ Mihai said. ‘We usually do.’

The questioner and the brewer turned to look at each other, and what Brock assumed was a rare moment of agreement passed between them.

‘Well, then,’ the brewer said, ‘we’ll be seeing you later.’

Mihai made sure that his arms trembled as they walked off. He hid the smirk on his face by looking away from the townsfolk, which was when he caught sight of his father lurking behind the traces of one of the wagons.

Brock turned away before Mihai could see the grudging pride on his face. This was supposed to be a punishment for his stupidity the night before.

Miserable wretch, Mihai thought, and looked angrily back out over the crowd.

As the day wore on, Brock continued to prowl around amongst the shadows of his caravan. He watched the faces of the customers as they bargained, and their subsequent delight at the price they bought their wares at. He was glad to see it.

By the time the goat had started to roast on the pit another group of townspeople had come down, and then another, and as the afternoon shadows lengthened into early evening, the Striganies’ camp site was thronged, filled to bursting as it digested the people of Lerenstein and their hard-earned gold.

Brock, who had spent the day lurking, decided that it was dark enough for him to take a stroll through the main circle, without his battered appearance scaring anybody off, but, before he had so much as stepped away from his wagon, a bony hand reached out and gripped his elbow.

‘Petru Engel,’ Brock said, recognising the black-clad old man despite the darkness. ‘What’s up? Pickpockets, is it?’

The petru barked with what Brock assumed was laughter.

‘Worse than that,’ he said. ‘We’ve just had a visitor.’

‘I can see at least two hundred.’

‘No,’ the petru said, a rare impatience sharpening his voice. He looked around and leaned closer, ‘I mean, a black-clad visitor, slightly built.’

‘Oh no.’

‘Yes.’

Brock sighed, and looked up at the first of the stars overhead. He glowered at them as though this unwelcome visitation was somehow their fault.

‘Well? What news?’

‘You’d better come and hear it for yourself,’ the old man said, and, without waiting to see if his domnu would follow him, he turned and hastened away to his wagon.

Brock followed him, slipping away from the main fair and into the encampment. The voices and instruments of the entertainers, and the chatter and laughter of the crowd became muted as he and the petru slipped into the old man’s wagon.

It was pitch dark inside, so Engel sparked a match to light the lantern. It flared into life with a fart of sulphur, and, in the blossoming light, Brock could see the eyes of the petru’s visitor glittering like onyx beads.

It was one of the biggest ravens he had ever seen. It stood proprietorily on the back of the only chair in the wagon, its horny old claws gripping the wood as it regarded the domnu. It was as big as a hawk and, although it lacked a hawk’s talons, the great hook of its beak was as sharp as any raptor’s.

Brock wondered how many bodies that beak had dissected over the years, how many eyeballs it had plucked. He found himself touching the empty socket from which his own eye had been plucked on a battlefield. Then he put the thought from his head. It had been a man who had done this, not a raven, and anyway, it never paid to show the petru’s familiars anything other than respect.

‘Close the door,’ the old man told him, as the glow of the lantern lit the interior of the wagon. Brock did so, locking out the muffled sounds of the fair beyond. Then he turned back to face the raven. Its eyes were as sharp as a wife’s tongue as it watched him, and the domnu nodded politely towards it as he sat on his haunches. It didn’t nod back.

‘So, what news do you bring, most noble of bandits?’ he asked. The raven cocked its head to one side at the question, almost as if it understood. Its eyes remained fixed on Brock’s, even when the petru unfurled the message that had been tied to the leather cylinder the raven still wore around its leg. The raven turned its attention to the old man and cawed, the sound impossibly loud within the confines of the wagon.

‘He is hungry after his flight,’ the petru explained as he ran one finger soothingly down the raven’s black mantle, ’I have promised him fresh meat. As to the message, it is clear enough. It seems that the peasants’ great lords have decided to banish us from these lands. They will send us to a place by the Black Mountains.’

Brock looked at him, his face carefully expressionless. ‘Banish us to where?’ he asked.

‘We don’t know, somewhere in the mountains, maybe.’

Brock scowled, and shifted uneasily.

‘The mountains,’ he mused, ‘at this time of year? That would almost be as bad as another persecution.’

‘No,’ Petru Engel said, ‘it wouldn‘t.’

The domnu looked up, confused by the tone of the old man’s voice. Then he remembered.

‘Of course, you remember the last one don’t you? I’m sorry.’

The petru shrugged.

‘It was a long time ago,’ he said, although by the bitterness in his voice, Brock thought, it could have been yesterday. He sighed, and looked back at the raven. If ever there were creatures of ill omen, they were these black-clad scavengers.

‘We owe the honourable creature a debt for bringing the message,’ Brock said carefully, ‘but I wonder how we know it is true? Many a rumour comes to nothing, many a promise, too.’

‘Oh, we know it’s true,’ the petru said miserably. ‘I’ve known this one since he was a chick, and I’ve known his master for nigh on half a century. If Petru Viorel says we should prepare, then I believe him.’

Brock frowned.

‘Prepare how?’ he asked, frowning as he thought aloud. ‘Even if we are exiled, who will enforce the decree? Should we obey it? Maybe the danger of defying our noble lords is less than the danger of risking the mountains in winter. Think, petru, even if the weather didn’t kill us, how will we survive? Not even Strigany can live on stone.’

‘That,’ said the petru, ‘is what we have to decide. Now, if you will excuse me, I will go and find my friend here some flesh. He has many more caravans to find before his task is done, and he’ll need his strength. After that we can talk.’

‘Yes,’ Brock said, already deep in thought, as the old man offered his bony old shoulder to the crow and carried it, hunchbacked, out into the darkness. ‘When we know what to do, we’ll call the council.’

‘Brothers and sisters,’ Domnu Brock said, his tone rich with the formality of the occasion, ‘we are gathered here on the night of Geheimnisnacht Eve to discuss a matter that has arisen. It is a matter that is of great importance to us all.’

He paused and peered around the circle of wagon masters. They sat gathered around the embers of the watch fire, their eyes dark with unease. Even those who had been nodding with the exhaustion of another day’s trading roused themselves, woken by the gathering sense of anxiety as much as by their domnu’s words.

‘Two days ago, our petru received a message from another caravan,’ he continued, ‘the caravan of Domnu Viorel. Some of you know him.’

‘I know the man’s got the luck of an elf when it comes to dice,’ somebody said, and there was a ripple of laughter.

‘I’ve had the misfortune to play dice with him too,’ Brock answered with an easy grin, ‘but whether or not Viorel’s luck is all that it appears, he is a man to be trusted. He is one of us. His blood is our blood. Dice is one thing. Our survival, and the survival of our people, is another.’

The council’s good humour withered like a green shoot beneath a late frost. Brock was pleased. It wasn’t going to be easy to talk his people into the decision that he and the petru had already taken.

‘Yes, our survival,’ he continued, and, letting the thought hang in the air, he gazed into the red glow of the embers. ‘It would appear that the nobles of these lands have issued a decree, a warrant. It says that all of our people are to leave these lands and go south, to a place called Flintmar. It’s a patch of heath that lies between the Moot and the Black Mountains.’

The silence that followed this statement was broken only by the crackling of the settling fire.

‘The Black Mountains,’ Mihai repeated, ‘sounds lovely.’

There was some nervous laughter. It died as Brock scowled at his son.

‘So, where exactly is this Flintmar place?’ somebody asked, and it took the domnu a moment to recognise old Esku.

‘It is near where the Upper Reik leaves the Black Mountains,’ he told him, ‘south of the Black Fire Pass.’

‘How near to the Black Mountains?’ Mihai asked.

His father felt a flash of irritation at his son’s interrogation. Then he bit back on the feeling. Mihai was, after all, old enough to sit at council, just. He was the part owner of his own wagon too, along with the twins, who sat on either side of him.

‘A couple of days’ march, we think,’ he said, shrugging. ‘It’s nearer than I’d like, but there it is.’

‘A couple of days’ march,’ Mihai scoffed, ‘for us, perhaps. Not for the things that infest that cursed place, though. Orcs roll along at a faster clip than we ever could, and they’re not even the worst of it.’

‘No need to scowl like that, domnu. He’s right,’ Deaf Tsara shouted from behind the flared tube of her ear trumpet. ‘We’d be better off taking our chances here. Outlaws or not, it’s never made any difference to those who want to rob us, or do business with us.’

‘We’ll stand on our own feet, as always,’ Mihai said, and there was a ripple of agreement from the assembled wagon masters. Brock bit back the reply that sprang to mind. Things had been so much easier in the mercenary company he had served in. There, he gave an order and it was followed.

He took a deep breath, reminded himself that Strigany were no more soldiers than goats were sheep, and answered.

‘First of all, you don’t have to tell me what we’ve always been, Mihai,’ he told his son, his single eye bright with anger. ‘I know that better than you, as does every one of your elders around this fire.’

The two men glared at each other. Then Brock continued.

‘Not that I don’t know how you feel,’ he conceded, remembering the need to sound reasonable in front of the other wagon masters. ‘That is why those who would destroy us have worded their decree as they have. They know of our pride, of our strength, of our endurance. They’re counting on it, because they want us to stay.’

‘I thought you said they wanted us to leave?’ Mihai asked.

‘What they want,’ the domnu told him, ‘is us, dead. One of the peasants who signed this proclamation is the Elector Count of Averland. He has always been our enemy, and with this decree the entire Empire will join him in his persecution.’

‘I don’t know about that,’ Esku offered. ‘There are a few like the lunatic Averland in every town. So what? We move on and leave them to be devoured by their own hatred. There aren’t that many of them. Most of the peasantry are happy enough to see us.’

‘After this decree is pasted onto every billboard in the state, they’ll be even happier,’ Brock said, grimly. ‘With the law telling them that it’s not only their right, but also their duty to rob us? The entire land will become our enemy. Is becoming our enemy, I should say. There are already stories from Altdorf of what is happening.’

‘But the Black Mountains,’ another wagon master said. ‘It isn’t just the danger that lurks within them, and we all know that’s real enough, but how will we make a living?’

‘It will be hard,’ the domnu told him directly, ‘damned hard, but overcoming hardship is what we are born for. I don’t need to tell you that. It’s written into the charm carved into every main beam of every wagon, and taught to every child we are blessed with. We will endure.’

‘Endure on what?’ Mihai said. ‘Fine words? Fresh air?’

‘Watch your tongue,’ Brock snarled. Then, seeing the same question in a dozen other faces, he realised that he’d better answer it.

‘We will survive as we have always done,’ the domnu told him, ‘by trade. We make better brandy than any of the peasants. We weave better cloth, and make better jewellery. The Upper Reik is near, and it flows down into the Empire. It can carry our goods down as easily as riders can carry gold back up.’

‘Who will do the carrying for us?’ Deaf Tsara bellowed.

‘We’ll have to hire some of the peasants, some we can trust.’ Even as the domnu said it he realised how ridiculous the idea sounded.

‘There are none such,’ Esku said, and there was a murmur of agreement.

‘We’ll see,’ the domnu stalled, ‘and anyway, merchants will surely come to us.’

‘They’ll come to us, yes,’ Mihai said bitterly, and despite his irritation Brock couldn’t help feeling a flash of pride as he saw how many of the wagon masters were listening to his son. If only the lad wouldn’t argue all the time. ‘They’ll gather like crows above a slaughterhouse, and squeeze every ounce of profit from our work. I’d rather starve.’

‘That’s your choice,’ Brock told him. ‘You can starve, the rest of us will live until we can get the banishment lifted.’

‘Do you think we will be able to?’ Deaf Tsara shouted. ‘And how long will that take?’

‘I don’t know,’ the domnu shrugged, ‘a few months, a few years. We have the gold, and it’s a rare elector whose principles can survive the right price.’

‘In other words, we could be there forever,’ Mihai added, ignoring his father and looking around the circle, ‘rotting like animals left to die in a trap, and prey for the peasant’s merchants and the beasts of the Black Mountains. No. No, I say we take our chances.’

Brock was surprised at the rumble of agreement, and fought down the impulse to go and box his son’s ears.

‘After all,’ one of the domnu’s friends said, in conciliation, ‘if life does become too tough, we can always go to Flintmar later.’

‘By then, it may be too late,’ Brock insisted.

‘Our lives were never meant to be certain,’ another man added.

‘Well, they’ll be certain enough if we stay here,’ Brock said. He turned to the petru for help, but the old man remained silent, merely staring into the fire and drawing on his pipe.

‘Look,’ Esku said, ‘at least let’s wait until after the festival. We are doing good business here, and the next town along is even richer. We can always talk again next month. We all respect you, domnu, and if you say we should go then we should all respect that, but if we do go, we should make the most of the time we have remaining first.’

‘The problem is, we don’t know how much time that will be. It could be a week, a month. It could be–’

Before he could finish the statement, there was a cry from the sentries, followed by the beating hooves of a horse galloping into the stockade. The wagon masters sprang to their feet, and the night came alive with the hiss of their drawn weapons and the glitter of firelight on steel.

The sentries threw oil onto their braziers, and the bloom of yellow light sent long, black shadows racing among the neat lines of the Striganies’ wagons and tents.

Brock led the phalanx of wagon masters to the central clearing where the intruder’s horse had staggered to a halt. If this was an attack, the domnu realised as his men surrounded the rider, it wasn‘t much of one. There was only a single horseman, and he was neither armed nor armoured for war, unless it was a ruse.

‘Sentries,’ Brock roared, ‘eyes back out front. This could be a distraction.’

The men jumped to follow his orders, and were soon joined by others, who, scantily clad but well armed, had come stumbling out of their caravans at the alarm.

‘To the stockade,’ Brock told them, his voice booming amongst the wagons. ‘Take your positions.’

Only when the camp was awake and bristling did the domnu turn his attention back to the rider, who stood at bay amongst the circle of wagon masters’ blades.

‘Chervez,’ Brock shouted into the night even as he regarded the intruder, ‘any sign of an attack?’

‘Not yet, domnu,’ a voice answered back from the darkness.

‘Keep alert. And you,’ Brock said, lowering his voice as he spoke to the horseman, ‘what do you mean by barging in like this? Why didn’t you stop at the gate?’

By way of an answer, the man ran a hand through his thick black mane of hair, slipped from his horse’s back and bowed. His movements were clumsy with exhaustion.

‘My pardon, domnu,’ he said, his words a little slurred. ‘I have been riding for three days to find you. I am Dannie, from the caravan of Domnu Ionescu. I need to speak to Petru Engel, who I think travels amongst you.’

‘Do you now?’ Brock asked, exchanging a glance with the petru, who stood behind the swordsmen, ‘and what does Domnu Ionescu want of Petru Engel?’

‘Nothing,’ Dannie told him. ‘He’s dead. They’re all dead. It was state troopers. I wasn‘t there, but I followed them. I…’

Dannie paused, put his hand to his face, and staggered back against the heaving flanks of his mare.

The domnu was immediately contrite, but it was the petru who pushed forward and took Dannie by the arm.

‘I am Engel,’ he said. ‘Here, take my shoulder. You have found me. Come, rest and drink something. You are safe now.’

‘Thank you, petru,’ Dannie muttered, ‘but I must see to my horse.’

‘We’ll do that,’ Brock said, ‘and we’ll be glad to. You are welcome among us.’

There was a chorus of agreement, and the wagon masters watched the petru lead the newcomer away with a mixture of fear and sympathy.

‘We’ll resume the council tomorrow,’ Brock told them, ‘after we’ve heard what he has to say.’

Although he felt sorry for the boy, the domnu found himself thanking the gods for sending him the stick he needed to drive his caravan to safety.

Dannie let the petru lead him back to the solid block of his wagon, and sit him down on the smooth wood of its floor. He watched while the old man lit a lamp and, by the glow of it, uncorked a stone bottle to pour him a wooden bowl of some tonic.

‘Here,’ the petru said, handing the bowl to him, ‘drink it slowly.’

Dannie swirled the viscous liquid, inhaling the aroma. He had never smelled anything like this before, except perhaps the sweet warmth of a meadow in high summer. Although there was no taste of alcohol when he drank, it soothed him as well as the strongest potcheen.

After the first swallow, the knots that three days of riding had tied in his muscles started unravelling. After the second swallow, he sighed with relief, and when he’d drained the bowl, even the rat’s nest of worries that beset him seemed less pressing.

‘This is good, petru,’ he said, feeling the warmth of the brew as it seeped into his blood.

‘Made from rowan berries and a few other bits and pieces,’ the petru told him. He refilled his guest’s bowl, and then corked the bottle, sat in his chair, and started filling a pipe.

‘Thank you,’ Dannie said, and drank some more. His breathing came heavier, and his eyelids started to drop. He blinked hard, and sat back up straight.

‘I should tell you what happened,’ he said, but the petru just shrugged.

‘You should, but it may be well to sleep first. I can see how exhausted you are.’

‘Yes, you’re right,’ Dannie said, before performing a jaw-cracking yawn, ‘but maybe you need to know this now. My petru, Petru Nils, had taken me for an apprentice. He told me many of the tales, much of the lore. I was to be our next petru.’

Dannie took another swig, and, despite the numbing exhaustion, he could feel his host’s eyes upon him.

‘Well, now that he is dead, I am petru. I am domnu, petru, everything, and, as such, I will bring my people their revenge.’

Dannie turned to face the petru, who frowned. It had been a long time since he had seen such cold hatred in somebody’s eyes, maybe not since he’d been as young as his guest.

‘Eat revenge too hot and it scalds the tongue,’ he said.

‘I know the aphorisms,’ Dannie said. He nodded, and looked into the depths of his bowl, ‘And I know about the Old Fathers too.’

He let the words hang in the air. Engel stopped drawing on his pipe. The air seemed to grow colder, thicker. He paced over to the door of his wagon, peeked outside to make sure that nobody was out there, and bolted it before returning to his seat.

‘The Old Fathers?’ he asked.

‘I have come here,’ Dannie continued, ‘so that you may guide me to one.’

Petru Engel opened his mouth to ask Dannie what he was talking about, what an Old Father was supposed to be. Tales were only tales. Was he in shock? Then he closed his mouth without uttering a word.

There was no point in telling a lie unless it would be believed. He would have to try another tack.

‘The Old Fathers,’ he said, grimacing as he spoke, as though the very words had a foul taste. ‘I don’t know what your petru told you, or started to tell you, but they are not… they are not tame.’

‘I know that,’ Dannie said, his voice flat and dull. ‘How could they be?’

‘I mean,’ the petru continued, ‘they are not sane either, none of them. They are unclean, taboo.’

‘So can women be,’ Dannie answered, ‘but that doesn’t stop you from talking to them.’

‘That’s totally different,’ the petru said uneasily.

‘Anyway, that is why I am here,’ Dannie said. He put the cup down. ‘I ask you, in the name of my caravan, of my family and our blood, to aid me. Now, if I have your leave, petru, I will sleep. It’s been many days.’

‘Of course,’ the petru said, ‘I’ll give you some blankets.’

Dannie, however, was already snoring, exhaustion taking him where he sat. The petru watched him, his beard moving as he chewed his lip. Then, with a sigh, he leaned forwards, and put his face in his hands.

‘The Old Fathers,’ he said to himself. ‘By Ushoran, lad, whatever your petru told you, they are nothing but a curse on our people.’

Then he uncorked the stone bottle and poured himself a measure. He drank deeply, and sighed miserably.

He had no idea that Mihai was lying not three feet beneath him, his head resting on the rear axle and his ear pressed to the floor boards. If he had, the emotions that raged within his bony old chest would have found the perfect release.

As it was, he sat up until dawn, chewing his beard into rats’ tails, and wondering what to do with the young man who lay slumbering on the hard wooden floor of his wagon, and who threatened to damn them all.

CHAPTER SEVEN

‘The price of life is death.’

– Strigany aphorism

Dannie was alone. The land around him was flat and empty. Not even the most gnarled patch of scrubland broke the endless plain of grey stone. He looked up to find ash falling from the dark sky. It drifted between his feet, and dusted the bodies that lay ready in their coffins around him.

The only sound was a knocking, loud and rhythmic, and, when he turned to the noise, he saw that the source was a black-robed figure. It was stooped beneath its robe, bent over one of the coffins as it hammered the lid closed. As Dannie watched, it finished its work, and started on another.

‘Who are you?’ he asked.

The figure, still wielding the hammer, didn’t deign to turn. Instead, it pointed with one gnarled finger. Dannie followed the yellow claw, and saw one coffin was empty.

He didn’t need to ask for whom it had been made.

‘You awake in there?’ a voice asked, and with a terrifying rush of vertigo, Dannie’s dream shattered. He sat bolt upright on the wooden floor, and, in the darkness of the wagon, he struggled to remember where he was.

‘Better wake up and get this before it’s gone,’ the voice told him, and Dannie realised that, although he had woken, the hammering sound continued. It was somebody knocking on the door of the wagon.

‘I’m awake,’ he croaked, and then coughed to clear his throat. ‘Come in.’

‘Thanks,’ the voice said, and the wagon door opened. Dannie squinted in the wash of sunlight, and saw his guest. The man was perhaps twenty, he guessed. Although he was as thin-faced and wiry as any Strigany, his blue eyes and mop of red hair were unusual for one of their people. Dannie vaguely recognised him from the night before.

‘Brought you some food,’ the man said, nodding absent-mindedly towards the scroll box above the door, and climbing into the wagon.

‘Thank you,’ Dannie said, and, at the same time he realised how stiff his muscles were, he found that he had an appetite. ‘Thank you very much. I haven’t eaten for days.’

‘Better take it easy then,’ the redhead told him, and handed him a wooden platter of food. Dannie’s mouth watered at the sight of it: there was a pot of ale, fresh bread, sweet wrinkled apples, and even a slab of jellied pork.

‘Will you join me?’ he asked, breaking the bread and smearing a slice of jellied pork onto it.

‘No, I’ve eaten. I’ll keep you company, though. My name’s Mihai.’

‘And I’m Dannie,’ Dannie said, and offered his hand.

‘Yes, I know,’ Mihai said as they shook. ‘I remember you all right.’

‘I didn’t know we’d met before,’ Dannie said around a mouthful of food. ‘By the gods, this hits the spot. This pork’s fantastic.’

‘Yes, we met years ago. I was only about ten, and you would have been twelve or thirteen. It was when our two caravans joined up to travel through some bandit country.’

‘Oh yes, I remember that,’ Dannie said, nodding, and taking a bite of one of the apples. It was as sweet as honey, and he washed it down with a swig of ale. ‘Didn’t we go hunting together or something?’

‘No, but you saved my life,’ Mihai told him. ‘I was swimming in a river when the current took me. If you hadn’t galloped down the bank to fish me out, my bones would have ended up in the sea.’

Dannie’s eyes opened in surprise.

‘That was you?’ he asked, and tore off another piece of bread. ‘Yes, I do remember now. With that red hair of yours, how could I forget? How you wailed!’

‘Well, I was only ten,’ Mihai said.

’Yes, of course,’ Dannie agreed easily. ‘You were strong enough to save yourself, though. You’d have made it to the bank eventually. I just wanted to give you a hand.’

‘Thank you,’ Mihai said. Dannie was about to brush the thanks away, but, when he saw the seriousness on Mihai’s face, he changed his mind. If the man wanted to owe him a debt, well, that might come in handy.

‘You are welcome,’ he said. ‘Strigany are all one family. We have to stick together.’

‘That we do,’ Mihai said. ‘Hey, after that you can come and see me wrestle a bear if you like.’

‘Really?’

‘Sort of. I’ve known old Ursus since he was a cub, but we like to put on a good show for the peasants. He can snarl and lumber about something terrible,’ Mihai grinned.

Dannie grinned back, his full cheeks making him look like a hamster. Then he remembered his duty, and the grin died.

‘Thanks,’ he said, ‘but I need to talk to the petru. We have some business to attend to. Can you tell him I want to speak to him?’

‘Of course,’ Mihai said, nodding, and regarding the other man with a strange appraisal. ‘I’ll send him right along. And don’t forget,’ he said, slapping Dannie on the shoulder as he got up to leave, ‘I owe you one.’

That afternoon there had been some more argument, but not much. To Petru Engel’s dismay, Dannie’s claim to have been his petru’s apprentice had proved to be no idle boast. His knowledge of lore and the custom was too thorough to be dismissed, and, when Engel had tried to dampen his thirst for vengeance with a charm, the younger man had waved it away.

Eventually, Petru Engel had given in. The ferocity of his ambition was too strong to be denied, and he had the right. That was the real problem. For all the good it would do him, he had the right.

So it was that, after the cooking fires had burned out, and as the wheel of the stars turned overhead, the petru and his guest stepped out into the night. Both men were cloaked, and although they had a long march ahead of them, they avoided the corral to slip out of the encampment on foot.

The guards on the gate both turned away as they approached, although neither of them could have said quite why, and the guard dogs that ran up to challenge them suddenly changed their minds and, tails between their legs, slunk off into the shadows.

‘My master never taught me how to do that,’ Dannie murmured when they were far enough away from the guards.

‘We all have our talents,’ the petru murmured back. The walls of Lerenstein were to their right, but the two men had no business there tonight. Instead, they skirted the town, and angled off over the moonlit fields towards the forest beyond.

Beneath the light of Mannslieb, the forest looked solid and black. As they drew nearer, the ancient trees towered over them, and Dannie felt a twinge of unease. He scolded himself. Compared to what they would be facing tonight, there was little in this darkness to fear.

In fact, Dannie thought, compared to the thing that they would be facing tonight, there was little in this world to fear.

‘How many miles will we walk tonight?’ he asked the petru, mainly to take his mind off of that thought.

‘I’m not sure,’ the old man said, ‘but we will be finished before dawn. Perhaps,’ he added, ‘long before dawn, and forever. It is still not too late to turn back. There are other ways than this. There always are.’

‘No,’ Dannie said, making the decision quickly, before his fear had the chance to betray him. ‘I am committed. This is my path.’

‘Yes,’ the petru sighed as they found the track that cut into the tree line. ‘I was afraid that you’d say that.’

The two men lapsed into silence as they left the moonlit fields for the blinding darkness of the forest. The track that they followed was riven with deep ruts, and the two men stumbled along it, their way lit only by the blade of moonlight that fell through the gap in the forest canopy.

Now and then, animal cries would float out of the darkness. Some Dannie recognised, others he did not. Once there was a sudden, terrifying shriek of pain from their right, followed by a moment of complete silence. Above them, the silhouettes of owls hunted those of bats who, in turn, hunted moths.

Dannie immersed himself in the sounds of the sleeping forest; anything rather than think about where they were heading. Even so, when the petru suddenly froze, he had no idea why.

Knowing better than to ask, he just froze behind him. His eyes scanned the darkness in vain, and, although he stilled his own breathing in order to hear better, there was nothing but the call of some distant thing that might have been a bird.

Then, from not twelve paces ahead of them, there came the voice.

‘Good evening, petru,’ it said. ‘Dannie, I was hoping to find you here.’

’Mihai.’ Both men said the name at the same time, and, as Mihai stepped forward, his grin was bright enough to be seen, even in the darkness.

‘And Boris.’ This voice came from the darkness on their right.

‘And Bran,’ another added, and the twins emerged like wraiths from the undergrowth.

The petru hissed with exasperation.

‘What are you doing here, you young fools?’ he snapped at Mihai, who took a step back.

‘We came to look after you, petru,’ he said. ‘I know that we weren’t invited, but you’re too valuable to be left unguarded.’

‘The day that I need guarding by the likes of you is the day I’ll happily die,’ the petru said.

‘I can see why,’ Boris agreed.

‘But think,’ his brother added, ‘how bad we’d feel if you didn’t come back.’

‘You’ve always been like a grandfather to all of us,’ Mihai agreed, ‘and the gods know what may lurk in these woods. Or what you will find at your journey’s end.’

‘So,’ the petru hissed, ‘eavesdropping.’

Mihai shuffled his feet, and, for once, even the twins seemed lost for words.

‘Meddling,’ the petru continued, ‘in the affairs of your elders.’

In the darkness, Mihai’s silhouette shrugged.

‘We are yours to command, petru,’ he said, ‘although you should know that Dannie here saved my life. I can hardly let him walk into such darkness alone.’

‘Such darkness,’ the petru mused. ‘Do you know who it is we seek tonight? Speak plainly, now.’

‘I heard some talk whilst I was passing,’ Mihai said, ‘something about an Old Father. I don’t know who this brigand is, but he sounds like a dangerous one, maybe too dangerous to meet alone.’

The petru watched Mihai. Then he started to make a soft, wheezing sound that turned out to be laughter.

‘He is even more dangerous than that,’ Engel said, ‘although, young Mihai, I don’t see why your enterprise shouldn’t be rewarded, and your eavesdropping too. You can accompany us, but be warned, you don’t speak, move or breathe unless I tell you to. If you do, and if you survive, I will hurt you afterwards… badly.’

‘Yes, petru,’ Mihai said, and the twins chorused their agreement.

‘Very well then. Let’s get moving.’

The petru led off, and Mihai fell into step besides Dannie, with the twins behind.

‘You shouldn’t have come,’ Dannie told him, but Mihai just slapped him on the shoulder.

‘I told you,’ he said, ‘I owe you one. Anyway, you’re one of us now.’

Dannie wondered at the relief that he felt at those words. It was as though he had dropped a burden that he hadn’t even known he was carrying. He had always been a loner. He had hunted alone ever since he was a boy. His studies with the petru had kept him apart from the others in his caravan too, not that he had minded, but, no matter how alone he had been, he had always known that his caravan had belonged to him as he belonged to it.

He felt the loss again, a whole new type of pain this time, and his resolve stiffened. His face was grim as the forest swallowed them up, and soon there was nothing left of their passage, but for their boot prints and the stooped, snuffling things that were following them.

The rock towered over the surrounding forest. It was bright in the moonlight, the stone almost luminous against the black of the sky. Dannie had been able to snatch glimpses of it through gaps in the canopy for the past two hours, but it was only now that his party had reached the withered and barren clearing that surrounded the outcrop that he could appreciate its true immensity. It towered up into the night as if hungering for the stars that glittered above.

However, it was not up that Dannie was looking: it was down.

‘That’s it,’ the petru whispered in his ear, gesturing towards the mouth of the tunnel. Against the pale rock, the entrance was as black as a cavity in a tooth, although the rotten smell that issued from it spoke of an even deeper corruption.

‘Did the Old Father dig it himself?’ Dannie asked, knowing that there was nothing to be gained by stalling, but stalling anyway.

‘No,’ the petru answered as he opened his satchel. ‘It looks natural, and it’s near enough to the trading routes and villages to be… to be well stocked.’

‘Oh,’ Dannie said, and his nose wrinkled as the stink grew worse. For a sudden, treacherous moment, he wished that he’d never embarked upon this path. Then he remembered the people of his caravan, and the charred bones of their remains, and the ash; always that ash.

‘I’ll take that,’ he said, taking the lantern that the petru had just lit. The yellow light flickered in the breeze. It was barely bright enough to be seen in the moonlight, still less to ward off what lay coiled and stinking in the darkness below.

‘Thank you for your help, but from here on I walk alone.’

‘No,’ Mihai said, ‘we will come with you.’

‘We might as well,’ Bran agreed.

‘After coming all this way,’ his brother added.

‘No, he must go alone,’ the petru said regretfully. ‘It is best. Here, I have some things for you.’ The petru turned to Dannie, and started rummaging about in the depths of his satchel.

First, he handed Dannie a small wooden box. It took him a moment to recognise it as the scroll box that hung over the lintel of every Strigany wagon.

‘Will it help?’ he asked.

The petru shrugged. ‘Who knows, but it can’t hurt. This will help, though.’

He gave him a chalice, and the metal glinted yellow, despite the chill of the moonlight. The Striganies’ eyes glinted along with it.

‘The Old Fathers like respect,’ the petru said as Dannie took the chalice, ‘and also neatness.’

With that, he handed Dannie the last of the three items. It was a bone-handled straight razor. Dannie pursed his lips as he took it.

‘But listen,’ the petru said as he flicked it open and tested the blade against the hem of his tunic, ‘we can still go back to the caravan. It’s not as though you are the first Strigany to have suffered loss. We can leave this cursed place now, if you choose. It isn’t too late.’

‘Yes,’ Dannie said, ‘it is.’

The five of them stood for a moment, still and unmoving in the moonlight. There didn’t seem anything left to say. They just stood and watched the cave entrance with the terrible fascination of mice watching a cobra.

‘Let’s go,’ Dannie told himself, and, with a deep swallow, he marched into the eye-watering stink of the Old Father’s keep. He took one last glance at his waiting companions as he reached the entrance. Then, he turned and descended into the darkness.

For some reason, he had always expected some sign of the old culture in one of the Old Father’s keeps – carvings or tapestries, perhaps, or at the very least some simple architecture of doors or arches, or paving slabs.

In fact, there was none of that here. Only the stench that greased the air provided any clue that this dank underworld was inhabited, that and the filth that had been smeared onto the living rock of the passageway. It wasn’t a dwelling, Dannie realised as he forced himself to carry on putting one foot in front of another: it was a lair.

A sudden draft sent the flame in his lamp flickering, and he paused, frantically twisting the wheel on the oil jar to make the flame burn brighter. Then he stopped. Down here, and all alone, he realised, it didn’t matter how high the flame was. It would never be bright enough.

A sudden impulse to turn and flee seized him. He ignored it, just as he ignored the beating of his heart, and the sweat on his palms, and the nausea that lay coiled within his stomach.

Instead, he thought about his duty, and carried on.

It wasn’t until he stopped at the first junction that he realised that he was not alone. When he paused, the sound of neatly regimented footsteps, which had been keeping pace with his own, carried on for a moment too long, and then suddenly stopped. There had been a strange quality about these footsteps, too, Dannie thought: a sort of clipping that sounded like claws against stone.

He took a deep, shuddering breath, and reminded himself that he was a Strigany, a domnu and a petru, and a loyal subject of the Old Fathers.

Then something touched him on the shoulder. He hissed with terror as he spun around, automatically flipping open the straight razor that he had been carrying.

‘It’s all right,’ Mihai whispered, ‘it’s only me.’

Dannie almost laughed with relief, and gripped the other man’s shoulder in greeting. He had never been so happy to see another human being.

‘I thought the petru said you had to wait for me outside.’

‘No, he changed his mind,’ Mihai lied. ‘Said you might want the company.’

Dannie shrugged. If Petru Engel said that it was all right, then, by all the gods, it was all right.

‘Come on then,’ he whispered, ‘but remember, however foul the Old Father looks, he is owed our respect. They all are.’

Mihai nodded, and looked up at a dark smear of something that had been dragged across the ceiling.

‘These Old Fathers,’ he said, ‘they aren’t just bandits at all, are they?’

Dannie smiled grimly.

‘Just remember,’ he said, ‘respect.’

‘Yes, of course,’ Mihai whispered back. Then he glanced over Dannie’s shoulder, and said, ‘Oh gods.’

Even in the lamplight, Dannie could see the blood draining from his friend’s face, and knew that they had found what he had sought.

Or rather, it had found him.

He turned to see the Old Father’s entourage spilling from the passageway ahead, boiling out of the darkness like maggots from a wound. Their smooth skin gleamed as pale as bone beneath the patina of filth that covered them, and their eyes, set within impossibly deep sockets, were as black as onyx.

‘Oh gods,’ Mihai said again. Dannie ignored him. As the creatures scrabbled nearer, the putrid stink that filled this burrow grew stronger, and he realised that it was the smell of the creatures. They moved in such a huddled mass that there was no counting them, but there must have been dozens in the malnourished swarm.

Dannie knew that they had once been human. At least, that was what the lore said. If they had once been human, they scarcely looked it now. Even though they had retained the bodies of men, any trace of their humanity had long since been scoured away. He could see the lack of it in their dead eyes, their insectile scuttling, the way that they were naked apart from the dirt they were smeared with.

For one vertiginous moment of sheer terror, he thought that he would forget the words of the charm that would turn this chittering horde from predators to escort, but, then he was chanting, fear giving his voice volume, even as it unlocked his memory.

He had barely completed the first verse before the Old Father’s entourage was upon him. Their sharp tongues darted out to taste the sweat on the back of the Strigany’s hands, and, although some showed their splintered fangs, none used them. Instead, they listened to his voice, twitching and whining like beaten dogs as they pressed around the two humans, pawing at them, even as they grovelled down.

Dannie repeated the charm until the things that huddled around him were all bent in submission. Then he stopped and waited, half expecting the starving predators that surrounded him to attack. When they didn’t, he spoke.

‘Now, in the name of our lord,’ he told them, his voice echoing into the labyrinth beyond, ‘I charge you to lead us to him so that we may make obeisance.’

The first of them, each vertebra of its spine visible beneath its anaemic skin, turned and led away. The others followed it, some of them greedily pinching the humans as they squeezed passed. Dannie’s face wrinkled with revulsion as he felt their tangled bodies pressing against him, but, even so, he allowed himself to be swept along with the tide of movement.

‘Come on,’ he said, making sure that Mihai was behind him, ‘let them lead us.’

‘So they aren’t just bandits,’ Mihai mumbled to himself as he let the stinking swarm press him forward.

Dannie, however, was too concerned about their guides to answer him. Even though the charm had worked, some of the Old Father’s entourage were finding their hunger too much to bear. The appetite that the smell of fresh meat had kindled within their malnourished frames was hard to contain, and soon their whines of frustration at being denied had given way to a purposeful silence. They slavered as they slunk along, eyes flitting greedily amongst the packed mass of each other’s bodies.

Dannie, sensing what this change of mood entailed, watched in horrified fascination. It wasn’t long until, amongst the shadow play of lamplight through their slinking bodies, he saw that a victim had been selected. It was a limping thing, one leg a twisted mess of shattered bone and pink scar tissue, and, as soon as Dannie saw the space opening up around it, he knew that it was doomed.

The creature knew it too. As some of its fellows paused in their march to encircle it, it put its back to the wall, and bared its teeth.

Dannie, still being jostled forward by the rush of the creatures, caught one last glimpse of the victim as its fellows leapt upon it. It disappeared between their writhing bodies, and its squeal was cut off by the tearing of their teeth. Dannie could hear the sounds of snapping and slurping and tearing as it was devoured.

‘Nice friends you and the petru keep,’ Mihai said, his voice carefully neutral.

‘That we all keep,’ Dannie replied. ‘These things are the xholas from our stories, the ghouls.’

Before he could say anything else, the walls on either side of him opened into a deep cavern, and his guides rushed away from him, skittering away from the lamplight and into the darkness.

Dannie stopped and looked down as something crunched beneath his boots. He found himself standing on a tangle of splintered bones. They were gnawed and brittle, and as deep as leaves that drifted in autumn. He supposed that they were animal bones.

No, he admitted to himself. No, he didn’t suppose that they were animal bones. He hoped that they were.

‘Watch your step,’ he whispered to Mihai, and started to edge his way forward. The Old Father’s entourage had gone to ground amongst the grisly remains of their nest, but he could still make out the blur of their waiting bodies, and the glitter of their watching eyes.

‘Where now?’ Mihai asked.

‘Just follow me,’ Dannie told him, his voice calm. ‘I think that we’re… we’re…’

He trailed off as, with another step, the lamp light revealed the Old Father. It sat above them, hunched forward on a throne of bones that had been lashed together with dark-stained rags.

Although it had the same translucent skin as its retainers, the only bones visible beneath the Old Father’s hide were those that sharpened its face into a confusion of misshapen angles. The rest of its twisted frame bulged with lumps of muscle. Even its claws showed an unnatural health. They gleamed like seasoned ivory as they twitched beneath the lamp light.

Dannie looked into the black marbles of its eyes, and every thought in his head froze. By the time he had dragged his eyes away, he found that he was kneeling down amongst the shattered bones of his lord’s feasting.

He glanced back to find Mihai standing transfixed.

‘Kneel,’ he whispered, and pulled at his trouser leg. As Mihai obliged, Dannie could hear the rattling dice of his teeth chattering.

He turned back to the Old Father. Not daring to meet the thing’s gaze, he looked at its chest instead. It was as wide as his mare’s, although the ribcage beneath had obviously been shattered and badly reset over the centuries.

’Master,’ he said, his voice barely a whisper, ‘my name is Dannie Ionescu. I am the domnu and petru of caravan Ionescu, and this is my companion Mihai, of the caravan of Brock.’

The Old Father said nothing, merely squirming upon its perch. For all the broken asymmetry of its hunch-backed bulk, the creature moved with the easy grace of a cobra. Dannie glanced down to find that its feet were clawed, too. The talons were as sharply hooked as an osprey’s, and he found himself wondering if the black stuff beneath them was blood.

Then he heard the voice. It was so soothing, so refined, that for a moment he couldn’t believe that it had come from the monstrosity that sat in its own filth before him.

Why are you here?

‘I have come here to pay my respects to you, oh master. I have only recently become petru, and, although my training is incomplete, I know of our allegiance to you and your kind.’

He looked up, not quite daring to meet the Old Father’s eyes, but wanting to see the lips that had spoken so sweetly.

And why are you really here? the voice asked, and Dannie realised that, although the Old Father’s lips hadn’t moved, he could hear his words with perfect, poisonous clarity.

‘I am here for revenge,’ he said simply. ‘My caravan was murdered. I have come to call upon your magnificence, and to beg that you take the vengeance that I cannot.’

Look at me.

It was not a request, and, even if it had been, Dannie realised as he found himself lifting his head, he wouldn’t have been able to refuse.

He looked into the terrible darkness of the Old Father’s eyes. The void looked back into him.

In an instant, he remembered, not just the horror of what the peasants had done to his caravan, but everything that they had ever done to it: every stone that had been thrown at their wagons, every insult that had been hurled at them, every merchant that had refused to pay, and every bandit and baron that had robbed them.

Suddenly, the Old Father seemed like nothing but a friend, a light in the darkness, the cure for all of his ills.

‘I have brought you a gift,’ he said and, with no hesitation, he pulled back his sleeve, laid the steel kiss of the razor across his skin, and cut. Blood spurted, black in the darkness, and he caught it within the golden chalice that the petru had given him.

The Old Father’s entourage whimpered with hunger as the smell of the fresh, pulsing blood filled their nostrils, and the bones shifted beneath their feet as they circled in the darkness.

Dannie squeezed his fist so that the blood flowed faster. Then he cut again.

It wasn’t until the goblet was full that he presented it to his lord. Taloned fingers reached out to accept the offering, and the Old Father slurped the liquid down. The sound echoed horribly, and Dannie found himself thinking of the ghoul that he had seen devoured by its own kin. The pain and the shock of his wounding hit him for the first time, and he felt suddenly, dangerously dizzy.

When the Old Father had finished, he tossed the cup behind him.

Go now. I will take your vengeance with as much relish as I have taken your blood.

‘Thank you, lord,’ Dannie said, and, bowing all the while, he walked backwards away from the creature. The last he saw of it, before the darkness swallowed it back up, was the pink smear of his own blood around the pallid flesh of its mouth.

Once out of the cavern, Dannie turned and, in the same movement, collapsed. Mihai, although still dazed by the horror of what he had seen, caught the lantern before it smashed. Then he knelt down to wrap his bandanna around the deep, gaping wounds that Dannie had sliced into his arm. When it was tight enough, he slung his friend over one shoulder and hurried away. It seemed like a lifetime before, sweating with a lot more than the effort of carrying his friend, he finally emerged back into the coolness of the night.

The sight of his comrades waiting for him was the sweetest he had ever seen. His face split open in a smile of relief, and, even as he laid Dannie down, he let out a sob of relief. The petru shot him a cold look, and then knelt down to examine Dannie.

‘He saw the Old Father, then,’ the old man said, as he began work on the wounds in Dannie’s arms.

‘Yes,’ Mihai said, suddenly feeling a little dizzy himself. ‘How did you know?’

‘His hair,’ the petru said as he smeared some ointment onto the wounds.

Mihai’s mouth opened to ask what he meant. Then he saw. In the pale light of the setting moon, he realised, for the first time, that the black mane of Dannie’s hair had turned completely, flawlessly white.

‘Well, young man,’ the petru told the unconscious patient as he bandaged his arm. ‘It seems that you are a petru after all.’

With that, Dannie was hoisted up, and the five of them hurried away.

CHAPTER EIGHT

‘Judge a dog by his master and a master by his dog’

– Strigany saying

Averland’s audience chamber was not a cheerful place. It was a cold, austere room, dominated by an empty fireplace. There was a great table in the centre of the room, which had once groaned beneath Averland’s ancestors’ enthusiasm for feasting, but now remained always empty.

The current elector count didn’t believe in gluttony.

Even the figures on the tapestries seemed miserable, their expressions faded by the joylessness of the place. The huntsmen, animals and wenches that cavorted through the old wall hangings had been commissioned by rowdier men than the current Averland, who, apart from the occasional shriek of rage, went through his life with the anxious solemnity of a professional mourner.

The elector count sat, silent and morose, at the end of his audience chamber. In front of him, a yellow parchment had been pinned to an easel, the towns, rivers and roads of the Empire inked onto it. Here and there, marks indicated where his men had found and dealt with Strigany caravans; those Strigany caravans that had been small enough for the cowards to handle, anyway.

Averland felt his anger welling up at the thought of all those that his men had allowed to escape from his lands. The knowledge that so many had escaped, disappearing like sand through an hourglass, filled him with a black despair. It eclipsed the joy that he should have felt at the number of the filthy creatures that had been dealt with.

It was all his retainers’ fault: all their fault that the exhilaration that had marked the beginning of this great quest had curdled into the depression that lay so heavily upon him now. Averland felt like a fisherman who had found the greatest shoal of his life only to discover that his net had been destroyed by the incompetence of his servants.

Unfortunately, even punishing them hadn’t helped to lift his mood. After the last of them had been flogged into bloody ruins, the fact remained that Averland was perhaps partly to blame for the failure. After all, he had hired the fools in the first place.

So it was that he had summoned the man, who stood before him now, almost as an act of contrition.

Blyseden, he was called. Marshal Blyseden he had been once, and then Witch Finder Blyseden. Now, after one of the many disputes that had marked the mercenary’s career, he was just plain old Blyseden again.

He was short and stocky, with a peasant’s lumpen face and a butcher’s meaty arms. There was something of the butcher in the way he bore himself, too. He had the quiet confidence of a man who had mastered an important trade.

Perhaps, Averland thought vaguely, he might be as competent as he seems... Perhaps.

‘So,’ he said, finally deigning to acknowledge the man, ‘Blyseden.’

‘Yes, my lord,’ Blyseden said. His beard jutted as he lifted his head, as if proud at the very mention of his name.

‘Yes,’ Averland sighed, gesturing towards the map. ‘See that, Blyseden? That’s a map, and those marks are where my men have managed to wash it of Strigany.’

‘Yes, my lord,’ Blyseden said, nodding. ‘I have heard about their endeavours.’

‘Endeavours,’ Averland said, laughing bitterly. ‘Yes, I suppose you could call them that.’

The elector count lapsed back into resentful silence as he thought about the caravan that some of his hirelings had lost just two weeks ago. They had found it poisoning some villagers, but when they had tried to inflict justice upon it, the idiot captain had got himself killed, and the rest of his men had fled.

Averland dwelt upon the bittersweet memory of the flogging he had rewarded the survivors with. He had thrown up afterwards: all that blood.

Blyseden watched the expressions that played across the elector count’s face, impassively. He had the natural patience of the born predator. He would wait all day, or all week. It made no difference to him.

‘The Strigany,’ Averland said at last, dragging himself back to the matter at hand, ‘are a cancer within the flesh of our lands. Don’t you agree, Blyseden?’

‘Yes, my lord,’ Blyseden said without the slightest hesitation.

‘Yes, my lord,’ Averland repeated. ‘Agreeable fellow, aren’t you?’

‘Yes, my lord,’ Blyseden agreed.

Averland looked at him, and was seized with a sudden, horrible suspicion that he was being made fun of. Well, he’d soon see about that.

‘Tell me, Blyseden, what happened when you were a marshal?’

‘I killed my lord’s enemies,’ the man said simply.

‘Very commendable,’ Averland said, ‘and what else?’

‘There was little time for anything else, my lord.’

Averland, whose patience never stretched to games of cat and mouse, scowled.

‘I mean, why were you removed?’ he snapped.

‘I had to burn a so-called shrine where some of my lord’s enemies had taken refuge,’ Blyseden said mildly, ‘and, in order to burn the shrine, I had to burn the town around it. I couldn’t take the risk of any of my lord’s enemies escaping, so I ordered my men to kill every living thing that came out of the flames.’

‘Women?’ Averland asked. ‘Children?’

‘Yes, my lord,’ Blyseden nodded, speaking with the satisfaction of a man who had done a difficult job well. ‘Some of my men mutinied, so I killed them too.’

‘Yes, I’ve heard about Grenborst. How many did you kill in all?’ Averland asked.

‘All of them, my lord. I am very thorough.’

Averland shifted on his throne, and scratched at his chin. He was starting to cheer up.

‘All of them, hey? Well, well done, and yet still you were removed.’

‘Politics, my lord,’ Blyseden explained with a shrug. ‘I don’t bear a grudge.’

‘Very decent of you.’

‘Thank you, my lord.’

‘Then you were a witch finder, apparently. What happened with that? Not your true vocation, perhaps.’

‘I don’t have a vocation, my lord,’ Blyseden told him, ‘unless it is to be as good a workman as I can be. I had to leave the business of witch hunting because I hated to see work done so badly.’

‘Really?’ Averland asked with a hint of disappointment. ‘One of these people who disagree with their methods, are you? Wouldn’t have thought you’d be the sort.’

‘It was the sloppiness I couldn’t stand, my lord,’ Blyseden told him. ‘They would burn one or two people, but not their family, or their village. Sorcery’s like lice, I reckon. To get rid of one you’ve got to get rid of them all. Anyway, I finished my contract by doing what should have been done in the first place. It worked, too, my lord. As far as I know, there have been no further reports of witchcraft from the province where I worked.’

‘No,’ Averland mused, ‘I suppose there wouldn‘t be any more accusations if the accusers knew that… Well, never mind.’

‘Yes, my lord.’

Averland sucked his teeth, and thought about what he had heard. He thought about what he knew. The Grenborst massacre was infamous, and, as to Blyseden’s time as a witch hunter, the number of his victims was quite astonishing. One report said that the fat that melted from his quarries’ burning bodies had run thick enough to grease the square of an entire town. Other villages had been slaughtered to the last inhabitant.

It took a lot to be called overzealous by the Empire’s witch hunters, but Blyseden had managed it. Yet here he stood, recounting these atrocities with no more emotion than if he’d been discussing the weather.

Averland suspected that, at last, he had found a worthy tool for the work that lay ahead.

‘Tell me, Blyseden, how do you feel about the Strigany?’

‘I don’t feel anything, my lord,’ Blyseden said.

‘What?’ Averland asked, his voice flat with disappointment.

‘I never feel anything for my employers’ enemies, my lord, no more than a rat-catcher thinks about the vermin he deals with.’

Averland smiled with relief. He had been right about this man after all. For a moment, his expression took on a warmth that eased the bitter wrinkles of his face, and he almost looked handsome.

‘It would seem, Blyseden,’ he decided, ‘that you are indeed the man I need. Looking for a job at the moment?’

‘I am indeed, my lord.’

‘Good,’ Averland said. He cast off his cloak and bounded out of his chair. His depression had vanished like dew beneath the heat of his renewed enthusiasm, and he gripped Blyseden’s shoulder with the sudden, bubbly joy of a child. ‘Come take another look at the map,’ he said. ‘Your work will take you south, to a place called Flintmar, and I think that it will make you a very rich man.’

Averland began to explain his plan, his gestures becoming more expansive and his tone more excitable by the minute.

Blyseden was impressed. This aristocrat might look like the usual weak-blooded fop, he thought, but, by Morr, he thought big.

CHAPTER NINE

‘May you live long enough to bury your children.’

– Strigany curse

Malfi rode alongside the wagons as they hurtled along between the tangled hedges. The wagoners were intent on driving their horses forwards, their cries lost between the bounce and sway, and the crash of their vehicles along the rutted road.

The domnu hung back so that the caravan could overtake him, and then glanced up to see if the flock of ravens still circled overhead. They were, and he muttered a blessing, thanking them for the luck that they had brought today. This morning had almost been their last: almost, but not quite, not yet.

He looked back and counted the broken arrow shafts that still stubbled the last few wagons. He let them overtake him, and noted the axe stroke that had scored the back door of the last wagon, the blow a white crescent against the varnished wood.

‘Any sign of the peasants?’ he called as he fell in beside the rest of the caravan’s outriders.

‘Not since that ford, domnu,’ one of them told him, raising his voice to be heard above the clattering wagons, ‘but they can’t be far off. Unless they’ve given up.’

‘No,’ Malfi said, shaking his head, ‘they won’t give up, not unless we make them.’

Another of the Strigany grinned, baring his yellow teeth in a humourless smile.

‘Make them give up, is it, domnu? And why not? By Ushoran’s tail, you’re getting quite good at that. Maybe you should thank Averland for the education.’

‘Oh yes, I’d like to thank him, and the pig’s sphincter that made him, both,’ Malfi said, and, despite the sweat that slicked their bodies and the blood that had spattered some of them, his men laughed.

‘Right,’ the domnu said, turning in his saddle so that they could all hear him, ‘I reckon we should set up an ambush of our own. Those cowardly bastards drew us into their town before the attack. We’ll return the favour from the next bit of forest.’

‘Where is it?’

‘Just up–’ The domnu broke off. Over the shoulder of one of his men, he thought that he’d seen the first of the ragged mix of watchmen and volunteers that had pounced upon them earlier. Then he realised that he must have been mistaken, and carried on.

‘Just up ahead,’ he said, ‘these hedges give way to woodland in about a mile. I say we wait there, give them a bloody nose, and then follow the caravan.’

‘Sounds good,’ one of the men said, nodding with bloodthirsty anticipation. ‘I saw one of those wretches shooting Anja. He’ll regret it.’

‘They all will in time,’ Malfi said, ‘but this isn’t a battle. We just hit them hard, spill some blood, and go while the going’s still good, yes?’

‘Yes, domnu,’ his men chorused, and, satisfied, Malfi spurred his horse back up the line to tell the wagon drivers what was going to happen.

They accepted the plan without argument or surprise. Since they had first prised the proclamation of banishment from the dead mercenary’s hand, their lives had degenerated into a string of desperate measures, one following so quickly from another that their lives had become a blur of action and reaction.

Malfi knew that other caravans would have fared better. The problem was that his people were so few in number. With barely three dozen adults, every baron, bandit and burgermeister was willing to try to loot them, and all in the name of civic duty.

Not that any of them have succeeded, Malfi thought with a grim pride.

He reached the lead wagon to find Chera holding the reins.

‘Take them through the wood as fast as you can,’ he told her above the squeak of the harness, and the clatter of hooves and iron-rimmed wheels. ‘We’ll hold back a bit. See if we’re still being followed.’

‘I want to stay with you,’ Chera said, looking down at her father. ‘Any of the children can drive a wagon. I want to fight.’

Malfi winked at her in a way that had infuriated her ever since she’d been a little girl.

‘Want all you like, my dear,’ he told her, ‘your job’s to lead the caravan.’

Chera scowled, and Malfi felt a sudden stab of gratitude for the fates that had gifted him with such a lovely daughter. She was perfect, beautiful. Always had been, and always would be.

He felt a sudden surge of gratitude for Petru Maria, too, and for the miracle that she had worked on Chera’s complexion. Despite the rigours of their flight, the old woman had worked a powerful cure on Chera’s plague-ravaged countenance. The scars had vanished and the pock marks filled. Her complexion had become as beautiful as her character, as beautiful as that little girl they had rescued on the day they had learned of their exile. Such a shame that the child had run away just the night after.

That was a shame. She had been such a sweet little thing.

‘Anyway,’ he told Chera, dragging his thoughts back to the task in hand, ‘you’ve always been able to get the best out of the horses, especially now that we’re so near to Flintmar, and you know how many young men must be waiting there for you.’

‘Shut up,’ Chera said, and, too her father’s delight, she blushed, a rosy glow suffusing her smooth cheeks.

‘Now is that any way to speak to your domnu?’ he asked her ingenuously, and she smiled in spite of herself.

‘Go on off, then,’ she told him with a sniff. ‘Have all the fun, while the women are left to do the work as usual.’

‘Yes, my dear,’ he said, and, as the approaching woodland came back into view between the hedges, he rode back down the line to where his men were waiting. Their swords were loose in their scabbards, and those with crossbows already had them strung and drawn. The last of the hedges had collapsed back into the common land that surrounded the wood, and, for the first time, Malfi could see quite how wide the forest was. It stretched from horizon to horizon, a tangled wilderness, wide enough to hide an army in.

‘Maybe we should start tying off some tripwires and nooses,’ Malfi mused as the first wagons of the caravan passed the outlying trees, ‘or maybe, some of us should try to lead them off into the forest. I bet it’s easy to get lost in there.’

Before anybody could answer there was a sudden commotion from the front of the caravan.

Malfi froze in his saddle at the scream of a falling horse, the crash of a toppling wagon, and a chorus of savage cries. One after the other, the rest of the wagons crashed to a halt, some of them slewing around, as panicking horses tried to escape.

Spurring his horse forwards, Malfi skittered around the wreckage and confusion as he made his way back to the front of the caravan. It wasn’t until he stood in his stirrups to look over the wreckage of another toppled wagon that he realised what a terrible mistake he had made.

There was to be an ambush in the woods, as he had planned.

What he hadn’t planned was that his people would be the victims. Their pursuers, natives of this land, had somehow reached the wood before them. Now, they streamed forwards from the trees, galloping down the line of jammed wagons like wolves around a herd of cattle.

Malfi ignored them as he rode wide, trying to see which of the wagons he had heard crash. He knew which of them it must have been to have halted the entire column, but was hoping that he was wrong, please, that he was wrong.

He wasn’t. Chera’s wagon lay on its side, the wheels still spinning. One horse lay dead in the traces, a flight of arrows embedded in its flank. The other, bloodied and panicked, was kicking and biting as it tried to get free from the traces.

There was Chera. Malfi felt something in his chest tear as he saw her standing there, perched on top of the wagon. She held a whip in one hand, and, although she never so much as brushed the horses’ skin with it, she showed no qualms about using it on the men who surrounded her. The raw hide flicked and hissed, blurring through the air with a serpent’s speed to flay strips of skin off her attackers.

Four of them had gathered around her wagon, and, although they ducked and cursed as they closed in, Malfi was glad that none had yet thought to draw back and use a bow. They must want to capture her for…

He snarled, unslung his blunderbuss, and spurred his horse forwards. As he raced forwards, a thickset lad, who looked to have stolen his father’s plough horse to join in the fun, swung an axe at the domnu’s head. Malfi ducked under the blow and, sparing the fool barely a glance, punched a dagger into his neck as he galloped past. Blood spouted as the lad collapsed, already forgotten as Malfi charged through a knot of combat to save his daughter.

Not that she needed saving more than anybody else. As Malfi’s horse jumped the body of another that had fallen in its path, he saw that she had already dealt with one of her attackers. She had wrapped the tip of the whip around his neck as tightly as a strangler’s squeeze, and then pulled, so that the man’s neck was broken before he even hit the ground.

His three comrades paused at the sight of his broken body, and drew back. One of them, obviously deciding that this prize wasn’t worth the risk, drew a hunting bow from behind his saddle and nocked an arrow into the string.

Without pausing, Malfi lowered his blunderbuss, aimed at the man, and fired.

The storm of fire and shrapnel obliterated the bowman. Unfortunately, it also sliced through the ear of Malfi’s horse. With a scream, the beast reared up, and the domnu hurtled through the air. He bounced off the coarse grass, and rolled until he hit the side of Chera’s overturned wagon.

Ignoring the dizziness and the whining in one ear, he blinked the blood out of his eyes, and looked around. The whip flashed and whined overhead as Chera targeted the third of her assailants. The fourth was hanging back. The man was a burgher, and his horse hadn’t been trained for war any more than he had. It skittered nervously as its master struggled to draw back the string of his crossbow.

Malfi acted without thinking. His fingers closed on a rock beside him, he drew back his arm and threw. It bounced off the crossbowman’s skull with a sound like a spoon cracking a boiled egg, and the man collapsed, caught in the stirrups as his horse bolted.

‘Domnu!’

He turned instinctively at the cry that came from back down the caravan. As he did so, he saw a split second of the club that was being swung towards his head. There was a flash of light, and then oblivion.

Maria was deaf to the sounds of battle outside. She lay on the hard wooden floor of her wagon, completely at peace with herself and with her world. Her bony hands were folded on her chest, and her eyes were closed. A pulse beat weakly beneath the liver-spotted skin of her throat, and she breathed slowly: so slowly that the rise and fall of her withered chest was barely perceptible.

Something crashed into the side of the her wagon, and it tilted to one side before crashing back down onto its wheels. Her body shifted with the impact, but Maria didn’t notice. Although her physical form had been rolled to one side, her spirit remained untouched, safe within the minds of her familiars as they wheeled in the sky above.

There were many of them and their flock was strong. Maria had been building it as the caravan had travelled, gathering ravens on the way. She had woven them into a single great flock skilfully, and it had taken skill, for she had only taken the strongest birds.

Over the past weeks, her life had been devoted to selflessly caring for them, at least, that part of her life which she cared to remember. She had often provided the ravens with so much meat that they’d been barely able to fly up to their roosts at night. Yesterday, she had even killed a lamb for them.

Today, Maria had decided, it was time for them to repay her efforts.

In her current form, it was difficult to explain even this to the birds as they flocked overhead. Still, explain she did, or, if not explain, at least command. Maria’s will held the flock in a grip stronger than that of any fist, and when she turned their collective gaze down to the battle below, even the stupidest knew what to do.

It was the hunger that did it: the hunger that she filled them with; the hunger for the living eyeballs that glistened within the orbits of their victims’ faces, and the entrails that nestled in their stomachs.

One moment, the ravens were unnoticed overhead, as irrelevant to the battling men as the wind in the trees or the blue of the sky. The next, they were falling like a flight of black-feathered arrows.

The birds’ sense of self-preservation melted away beneath their need to sate the inflamed desire that she had filled them with, and they struck with a fearlessness that was as terrifying to their victims as were their beaks and claws. The men shouted in surprise, and then fear. Then, seconds later, in agony.

As the first of the ravens plucked its prize from its victim’s skull, Maria’s body, lying still and lifeless in her wagon, began to smile.

Malfi woke up to a splitting headache, a roll of nausea, and the most beautiful sight in the world.

‘Chera,’ he croaked up at his daughter as she leaned over him.

‘Lie still,’ she told him, pressing down on his shoulder as he tried to get up. He lay back, and, blinking in the gloom, realised that he was in the back of a wagon, a moving wagon if the squeak of the harness and the bumps in the road were anything to go by.

Then he remembered the blow that had laid him low.

‘How did we escape?’ he asked, suddenly frantic. ‘How is everybody else?’ Ignoring his daughter’s ministrations, he raised his body up onto his elbows and peered out of the back door.

‘We escaped thanks to Petru Maria,’ Chera told him. ‘At least, that’s what we all think, although she won’t say anything. Some of us have been wounded, although only horses were killed.’

‘But how?’ Malfi asked, and gingerly touched the lump on his forehead. He winced, and wished that he hadn’t.

‘It was a miracle,’ Chera told him, and gazed past him to the empty blue of the skies above. ‘The birds came to our aid. Those of our enemies that they didn’t blind, they panicked. It was wonderful.’

Malfi looked at her, surprised by the rapturous expression on her face. He had seen the petru’s enchantments at work before, and, although they were many things, they were hardly wonderful; apart from the way she had cleared Chera’s skin, of course.

‘So the birds… oh, never mind. I’ll ask her,’ he told Chera. ‘Anyway, I have to go and check the caravan. See how everybody is.’

‘They’re fine,’ Chera told him, ‘but you need to rest.’

‘No, I’m all right.’

Chera didn’t argue, she just poked the bump on his forehead.

‘That didn’t hurt then?’ she asked as he yelled.

‘Maybe you’re right,’ the domnu said, as a fit of dizziness made him lie back down. The unlit lantern swayed on its hook above him. The glass panels had all been smashed when the wagon had been overturned.

‘As long as you promise not to move,’ Chera told him, twisting around to rummage in her chest, ‘I’ll play a song for you. Deal?’

She turned back to him, holding her harp. It was a beautiful thing, the intricately-carved walnut glowing with varnish, and the strings perfectly formed from brass and ivory.

‘Of course it’s a deal,’ Malfi said, and smiled. As far as he was concerned, his daughter had a voice sweeter than any elf maiden’s, and her fingers were even more skilled on the strings than they were with a billhook.

Chera smiled, settled back, and struck a chord. It was mellowed by the wooden confines of the wagon, and when she began to sing, Malfi realised that it was one of the lullabies he had taught her when she had been a child.

Sleep well as the wagon sways

For tomorrow the horses will graze

In fresh new fields

We’ll find fresh new deals

Safely beneath the gaze

Of

The Old Fathers

Malfi closed his eyes and smiled in appreciation. It was the same simple ditty that had been sung to Strigany children for generations, yet Chera had woven it into something much more. The showering notes of her harp, and the sweet, smooth honey of her voice could have graced any Tilean opera house or Empire concert hall.

Sleep well as the wagon yaws

For tomorrow you and yours

Will find bright new things

Fit for kings

Safely beneath the claws

Of

The Old Fathers

Sleep well on the bumps of your bed

You’re hungry, but tomorrow you’ll be fed

On the kindness of the land

Or the speed of your hand

Safely beneath the dread

Of

The Old Fathers

Chera ended, and Malfi clapped, despite the throbbing of his head.

‘Bravo!’ he cried, and Chera blushed.

‘Don’t be so silly,’ she said, and looked down shyly. ‘It’s not that good.’

‘It’s better than good,’ her father told her. ‘It’s a rare talent you have.’

‘Anybody can sing,’ she said, looking pleased in spite of herself. ‘Do you want me to carry on?’

‘Forever!’ Malfi said with a flourish of his hands.

Chera giggled and tightened one of the keys on her harp, but before she could continue, there was a knocking on the frame of their wagon. A moment later, the wagon lurched as one of the wagon masters stepped onto the running board.

‘Is the domnu recovered yet?’ he asked Chera.

‘No,’ she said.

‘Of course I am,’ Malfi said, sitting up. ‘Just resting my eyes. Why, what is it?’

‘There’re some men up ahead, blocking the exit from the forest: lots of men, armed.’

Malfi cursed, and started to pull on his boots.

‘How far off are they?’ he asked, and, taking his blunderbuss off the rack, he began to load it.

‘About half a mile, domnu. We slowed as soon as we saw them. Shall we stop?’

‘I’ll come and see,’ Malfi said, and, when he had jammed in the wadding that would hold the charge in his weapon, he slung it over his shoulder, and stepped onto the running board. From there, he climbed onto the spare horse that was tethered behind the wagon.

‘Stay here,’ he told Chera as he clipped his heels into the horse’s flank and trotted off. The wagon master made to follow him, and then paused and looked back at Chera.

‘He’s right, you know, about the music.’

She put her hands up to cover her face, an automatic gesture that had become as ingrained as breathing. Then she realised that she didn’t have to, not any more. She lowered them, but the wagon master had already left, galloping after the domnu.

The men who had blocked the road had waited until the forest had withered away into a vast, tangled heath. It was a well chosen spot. Swathes of gorse competed with forests of brambles, and tussocks of sharp, withered grass. Here and there, malarial pools lay within the mat of vegetation, and hungry patches of quicksand awaited the unwary.

It was, Malfi decided, impassable to their horses, let alone the wagons they drew.

He had felt a moment’s surprise to discover such a wilderness. With so many land-hungry men, it was unusual to find a place so devoid of any signs of cultivation, even land that needed to be reclaimed like this. Then he had looked up and realised why.

At first glance, he had taken the dark mass that loomed over the horizon for storm clouds. When he realised what the towering shapes really were, he felt a lift of optimism.

‘The Black Mountains,’ he said, shifting in his saddle, and gesturing towards them. ‘Almost there.’

‘Might as well be back where we started for all the good that will do us,’ one of his men replied. ‘Can’t see us getting past those in a hurry.’

Malfi looked at the men who waited behind their makeshift barricade. It was a solidly built thing made of bundles of sharpened staves. The black fire-hardened spikes had been arranged so that they jutted out at a horse’s chest height, and a wall of them stretched across the road and into the depths of the bog on either side.

Malfi watched the men who waited behind the barricade. There were a couple of dozen of them, and, if they knew their business as well as he suspected, there would be a couple of dozen more hidden in the undergrowth on either side of the road.

‘Damn,’ another man said, and spat. ‘To think we got this far before having to turn back.’

‘Who said anything about turning back?’ Malfi asked.

‘You don’t think we can fight through that lot, I hope, not with half of our men wounded already.’

‘No, but they’re men, not orcs, and we have gold.’

The wagon master made a noise in the back of his throat. Malfi ignored him. Instead, he touched his heels to his horse’s flanks, and it walked towards the barricade. Malfi realised that it was built in the Strigany style, light and robust, and smiled bitterly at the memory.

One of the men, seeing his approach, wriggled through the barricade, and started to stroll towards him.

He was a big man, and there was something about him that brought a frown to Malfi’s face. Then, when he saw the scarring that covered one of the man’s eye sockets, his face split into a sudden, joyful grin.

‘Brock!’ he cried, and spurred his mount forwards. He swung out of the saddle at the last moment, and embraced the man before him with a roar of relief.

‘Brock! You had us worried for a minute.’

Brock, his grin wide enough to match his old comrade’s, shook him by the shoulders.

‘You should be worried, Malfi, the way you play cards. Anyway,’ he said, turning to sweep a hand towards the bitter wilderness behind him, ‘let me be the first to welcome you to Flintmar.’

Malfi took another look at the wasteland and the jagged teeth of the mountains that seemed to snarl over it.

‘Home sweet home,’ he said, and turned back to lead his caravan to safety.

CHAPTER TEN

‘The good old days. The all or nothing, blood and gold, win or run days. When I think back to how it was to be a mercenary, I wonder why I ever gave it up. Compared to trying to tell a bunch of Strigany what to do, those wars were just one, long holiday.’

– Domnu Brock

Blyseden sat on a three-legged stool in the corner of the inn. His fingers were in his belt, and he was looking up at his guest with the suspicious appraisal of a farmer who was thinking about buying a cow.

The same could not be said of the men that Averland had given to him. The pair of guards, who stood behind their new master, were clutching their halberds to their chests with the terrified grip of men who needed something to hold onto. Meanwhile, the clerk, a pot-bellied man with the unfortunate name of Tubs, was hunched so closely over his ink pot that he looked as though he was about to crawl inside it.

The rest of the inn’s customers had long since departed. After all, there were other inns in Averland, and almost none of them contained the sort of monstrosity that Blyseden had summoned.

The mercenary regarded the ogre frankly. Within the confines of the taproom, it seemed massive. No, he corrected himself, it didn’t just seem massive, it was massive.

Its stomach alone was the size of a small sheep, as were some of the slabs of muscle that bulged from its lumpen body. It might have been hunchbacked, or that might just have been the way it stood. Either way, its blank, imbecilic face loomed over every man in the room.

Yet, for all the animal’s strength, Blyseden noted that the creature had adopted a soldier’s vanity. The misshapen boulder of its head gleamed beneath a layer of scented oil, the smell of which mingled with its own to create an odour like that of an embalmed corpse. It wore a scarlet waistcoat, too, from which the grey immensity of its gut protruded. It even had a pair of breeches.

Blyseden wondered what colour they had been originally. It was certainly impossible to tell now. The stains that covered them created an unbroken mosaic across the cloth, which in any case seemed about to burst.

‘So,’ Blyseden said, locking eyes with the vacant stare of the ogre, ‘you have come to ask about a commission.’

The ogre said nothing. Instead, it slammed a hand down on the table with a bang that sounded as loud as a cannon shot. Blyseden’s guards jumped to attention, and his clerk screamed. The ogre withdrew his palm and Blyseden saw the poster that now rested on the cracked oak of the table.

‘This is true,’ the ogre said, the boom of its voice lacking the slightest inflection.

‘It is true,’ Blyseden replied, realising that the statement had been a question. ‘I need soldiers to kill some of my lord’s enemies. Do you have many soldiers?’

‘We are twelve,’ the ogre said, and Blyseden blinked.

‘You mean that there are eleven others like yourself?’ he asked.

The ogre said nothing.

Blyseden rephrased the question. ‘Are there eleven others like you who want a job?’ he asked.

The ogre pondered the question for a moment, or perhaps it was thinking about something else. There was absolutely no way of knowing what was going on behind the idiot glitter of the thing’s eyes.

‘Yes,’ it said eventually.

‘Good,’ Blyseden said with a nod. It wasn’t the first time he had dealt with ogres, but somehow they seemed to get stupider by the year. ‘What weapons will you bring?’

‘Edged steel,’ the ogre told him. ‘Iron clubs. Teeth.’

Blyseden nodded. Judging by the hemispherical muscles that bulged around the ogre’s jaws, its teeth would probably be sufficient on their own. It would feed well after the slaughter was done, that was for sure.

‘I will pay one penny a day,’ Blyseden told him, ‘and a share of the loot.’

‘What share?’ the ogre snapped out the question as quickly as the closing jaws of a trap.

‘You and all of the other soldiers divide three-quarters of it amongst yourselves,’ Blyseden decided. ‘The final quarter is mine.’

The ogre lapsed back into silence. After a while, drool started to seep from one side of its mouth. Blyseden waited.

‘One silver penny a day,’ it eventually said, ‘each, and food: meat. The rest is acceptable.’

‘Acceptable,’ Blyseden said, ‘for soldiers who have fought before. Have you fought before?’

The ogre looked at him, and, for a moment, Blyseden thought that he could detect a flash of contempt in the shadowed caverns of the thing’s eyes.

‘Yes,’ it said.

Blyseden thought about pressing the issue, but decided that he didn’t have time. Anyway, this creature was obviously battle-tested. It wasn’t just the brutality of its movements or the pale scars that criss-crossed its slate-grey hide. It was the way that it had known exactly what it and its fellows were worth.

‘Good,’ Blyseden said, nodding. ‘Tell me your name, and the clerk will get you signed up.’

‘Gorfang,’ said the ogre, and with a single step it was looming over the clerk. The man whimpered and drew back.

‘Sign Menheer Gorfang onto the roster, Tubs,’ Blyseden told him.

The clerk swallowed and started to write down the terms. The feather of his quill shook even when he had finished. Then he looked up at the ogre with the bright, panicked eyes of a rabbit in a snare.

‘You…’ he said, and then stopped, swallowed, and tried again. ‘You have to make a mark here,’ he finally said, pointing towards the bottom of the parchment.

Gorfang said nothing. He merely reached down, plucked the quill from the clerk’s trembling fingers, and, to everybody’s surprise, signed with a clearly legible initial.

‘Thank you,’ the clerk squeaked, as the ogre returned his quill.

The ogre ignored him and turned back to Blyseden.

‘I am hungry for today’s meat. Can I take this one?’ He pointed to the clerk who, with a final, terrified whimper, slid off his stool in a dead faint.

‘No,’ Blyseden told him. ‘No man flesh until I say. I will send beef later.’

The ogre shrugged, and marched out of the inn. Humans, he thought, no sense of humour.

‘Most noble of commanders, it is as the poets say. Only in war can a man truly find the truth of himself. I and my esteemed brethren have followed this maxim from the lands of our birth in beautiful Tilea to the miserable dankness of your lands, and it is that which brings us here today.’

The Tilean finished his speech, and, with a gesture that had doubtless been practised in front of a thousand mirrors, he swept off his hat and bowed.

‘You want to join up?’ Blyseden asked.

‘Of course.’ The Tilean’s perfectly-waxed moustaches twitched at Blyseden’s bluntness, but he let it pass. He expected nothing else from the beefy-faced denizens of the Empire.

‘You can see from my bearing that I am a veteran of a thousand desperate actions,’ he explained, ‘and my brethren are almost my equals. In Remas, I learned the best, the most noble art of swordsmanship, and excelled above all others. In Quenelles, I fought single-handed against a Bretonnian knight, and showed him the true meaning of chivalry. In Nuln, I shot in the tournament of artillerists, and demonstrated to the experts how a true marksman behaves.’

‘Did you win?’

‘I beg your pardon?’

‘In these actions, did you win?’

‘I acquitted myself,’ the Tilean said haughtily, ‘with distinction.’

‘Well,’ Blyseden allowed, ‘I suppose you’re still alive. This job might not be one for gentlemen such as you, though. It is more a matter of husbandry. Those who we slaughter will hardly be up to your level.’

The Tilean grinned.

‘Saving yourself, most honoured of commanders, who ever is?’ he asked. ‘That is why we have travelled so far, braving all the hardships and terrible cooking of this soggy land. It is always in search of the most righteous opponent. The knights of Bretonnia know something of this, too, although their understanding is clouded by superstition.’

‘What I want to know is,’ Blyseden asked, ‘if I tell you to kill somebody, will you kill them?’

‘My blade has known little rest in its lifetime,’ the Tilean assured him. ‘The steel thirsts for the blood of my enemies, or, for a small consideration, of yours.’

Blyseden grunted.

‘That will do. How many are you, and what weapons do you carry?’

‘There are two score men in my company, all armed with the rapiers and daggers of our profession. More than that, we are armed with the cunning of a fox, the hearts of lions–’

‘And the tongues of fishwives,’ one of Blyseden’s guards interrupted, and his comrade laughed.

‘What?’ the Tilean asked.

‘Relax,’ the guard told him. ‘Just a joke.’

He shifted and glanced quickly at Blyseden. Blyseden studiously ignored him and watched a rat scurrying along one of the ceiling beams instead.

‘You called me a fishwife,’ the Tilean reminded the guard, ‘a woman.’

It was said mildly enough, but suddenly nobody was laughing.

‘I said you had a tongue like one,’ the guard said, embarrassed into defiance.

The Tilean nodded with a gentle understanding. ‘Choose your weapons,’ he said.

‘Don’t be a fool,’ the guard said uneasily and shifted his grip on the haft of his halberd. He looked at Blyseden again, but his commander was idly cleaning his fingernails.

‘You call me a fool, to boot,’ the Tilean mused. ‘Very well. I choose the weapons that we are both comfortable with. En garde.’

‘Look, friend–’ the guard began, but it was too late. The Tilean was already moving. The sleeves of his shirt billowed out in just the fashion that his tailor had intended, and the gold filigree of his rapier caught the light in a way that would have delighted the jeweller who had made it. The Tilean was moving in what could almost have been a dancer’s pirouette.

The razor-sharp tip of his blade cut through the guard’s throat like a branding iron through snow. As the man fell back, arterial blood spraying those who stood around him. The Tilean struck again, the blade blurring as he sliced a series of cuts onto the dying guard’s chest.

The remaining guard looked at Blyseden for guidance. Blyseden just shrugged.

‘Elegant,’ he said, and the Tilean brought his blade up in a complex salute. The spray of blood from his victim’s severed arteries had already slowed to a trickle, and the man lay in the wetness of his own ruin, twitching out the last seconds of his life beneath the dead weight of his unused halberd.

‘Those are my company’s initials,’ the Tilean said, gesturing to the twin Vs that he had cut into the guard’s chest, ‘Vespero’s Vendetta.’

Blyseden nodded.

‘A copper penny each a day,’ he said, ‘and your share of the loot.’

The Tilean, who had produced a stained silk handkerchief to wipe down his blade, pursed his lip.

‘It is a fair offer,’ he said, ‘but my brethren might feel insulted if you offered me, their beloved leader, only a copper penny. For the honour of the company we should make mine gold.’

Blyseden glanced down at the cooling corpse of the guard at his feet.

‘Far be it from me to risk insulting your men,’ he said. ‘You, personally, will be paid in gold, as you suggest. Now, if you would just sign the parchment, Menheer Vespero.’

The clerk sat staring numbly at the corpse at his feet. A splatter of blood was drying on his face, but he made no move to clean it off. His ink pots, quills and parchments remained in front of him, untouched.

‘Tubs!’ Blyseden snapped at the man.

‘Allow me to practise my penmanship,’ Vespero cut in smoothly and, dipping a quill into the ink, he wrote his own contract.

Blyseden checked it and signed it. If he was relieved that there was nothing that needed to be corrected, he didn’t show it. He decided that if he ever wanted to insult a Tilean, he’d wait until the man was chained up first.

‘Why are you here? Cook, is it?’

The halfling who stood before Blyseden scowled. He didn’t have the face for it. His fat cheeks grew as red as a clown’s, and his double chin bulged, so that he looked like a small, angry frog, not that anybody was likely to risk pointing that out. The blood of the guard who the Tilean had killed was still wet on the floor, a reminder of how mercenaries reacted to insults.

‘I thought you wanted soldiers,’ the halfling said, ‘not cooks.’

Blyseden shrugged.

‘That we do, but an army needs cooks. I thought that’s what you came for.’

The halfling’s cheeks darkened from red to puce, and he acted. He might have been as round as a cannon ball, but he also moved with the speed of one. His bow was in his hand before Blyseden’s remaining guard had a chance to react, the bowstring already humming. The halfling’s arrow zipped past Blyseden’s left ear and disappeared through the entrance to the hearth room. There was a squeal and a thunk as the arrow buried itself in a wooden beam.

‘Want me to cook that?’ the halfling asked, gesturing after his arrow.

Blyseden turned to peer into the hearth room. The halfling’s arrow still quivered in the wall, and a rat was skewered on its hardwood shaft.

‘I see what you mean,’ Blyseden said. ‘You’re hired.’

The halfling grinned in a wide, white crescent and stepped forwards to sign the contract. As he did so, one of the men Blyseden had positioned outside burst into the room, a wild expression on his face.

‘What is it?’ Blyseden asked impatiently. At first, the man merely opened and closed his mouth like a landed fish. Then he found his voice.

‘More recruits, my lord.’

‘Well, show them in.’

‘I can’t… I mean, you’d better come and meet them,’ the man said, and, before Blyseden could answer, he hurried back outside.

‘You just can’t get the men,’ Blyseden confided to the halfling, as, curiosity getting the better of him, he stalked outside to see who had turned up.

By the time the week’s hiring was done, Blyseden had recruited every mercenary, cut-throat, and beggar with a sword in Averland. At almost two thousand men, he was pleased at the size of his force. When he had last seen them, bivouacked outside of the city walls, they had been an impressive array, formidable, even.

His master, however, was not so sanguine.

‘Are you sure that it will be enough?’ Averland asked Blyseden after he had shuffled through the contracts before him. It had taken him until midnight to read through them all, questioning each detail, but Blyseden didn’t mind. At least he hadn’t quibbled over the cost.

‘I think that it will form a solid enough core, my lord. Ungrol and Belnar, especially,’ Blyseden said. He was bundled in a fur cape against the cold of the fireless audience chamber, but even so he shivered.

Averland wore only his tunic and hose. Lost in his world of calculation and obsession, he had no time for the cold, and he had only called for the single lantern in order to see the contracts that Blyseden had brought him.

‘A core,’ he repeated, rolling the word around in his mouth.

‘Yes, my lord. With your permission, I will continue to recruit as we make our way south. It will save on wages if we hire nearer to the battlefield.’

‘If you’re sure,’ Averland said, sounding unconvinced. ‘You have no need to worry too much about the cost, as long as the job is done thoroughly.’

‘Thank you, my lord, but a good workman does not squander his resources.’ Especially, Blyseden silently added, when his share of the loot is a mere quarter.

Averland didn’t acknowledge the response. Instead, he pushed the pile of contracts away and slumped back down into his throne. Blyseden, who was growing used to his master’s idiosyncrasies, merely stood and waited to be dismissed.

‘Do you wonder why I alone am prepared to undertake this great mission, Blyseden?’ he asked.

‘No, my lord.’

‘Well, I do. It is so clear to me what my duty is. I mean, I don’t pretend to be any sort of saint, and Sigmar knows I have my weaknesses. For example, I am a coward.’

Blyseden opened his mouth to reply, and then decided not to. Wherever Averland was, it was somewhere far, far away from the room where he sat.

‘I always have been, I suppose. Just the way that I was made. I never really had the talent of making friends, either. I don’t know why.’

Blyseden remained silent.

‘But this task, this duty, it is so clear to me what I need to do that I have never had any doubt about it. I wonder why the other electors haven’t done the same. The Strigany are such a blight on our lands, such a horror. None of my noble cousins would tolerate witches or mutants, so why Strigany?’

The elector lapsed into a silence that lasted for so long that Blyseden thought that he must have drifted off.

‘I think I know why it is,’ he continued, his voice as calm as the eye of a hurricane. ‘It’s because they have been bewitched, ensorcelled. The only reason that I have escaped is because the spirit of my mother watches over me. I can see her even now.’

Averland nodded towards the darkness, outside the cone of light that the single lantern cast, and Blyseden felt the hairs on the back of his neck stand up. For a moment, he knew, he just knew, that, if he turned, he would see the wraith of Averland’s parent.

He shuddered again, and kept his eyes fixed on the lantern.

‘She was a saintly woman, my mother, but they told such lies about her: terrible, terrible lies, filthy lies.’

Despite the passion of his language, Averland’s tone remained eerily calm.

‘It was all the Striganies’ doing,’ he went on, as if discussing nothing more controversial than the last night’s dinner. ‘They wanted to destroy her. They hated her. They hated her so much.’

Averland sighed.

Blyseden wondered if he should say something. He decided not to.

‘They did it by whispering and lying, and sorcery,’ Averland explained. ‘They even got inside my head once, making me see things that weren’t there. They did something to me, made me wrong. Can you believe that?’

Averland, remembering that Blyseden was there, looked up, and the mercenary realised that silence would no longer suffice.

‘I know that they are an evil folk, my lord,’ he said carefully.

‘Yes,’ Averland said, nodding gently. ‘Rats. Vermin. Filth. Cancer. Parasites.’

The elector count’s voice faded as he ran out of epithets. Then he leant forward to rest his head in his hands.

‘You’re dismissed, Blyseden,’ he said. ‘I will keep in touch by courier. And Blyseden?’

‘Yes, my lord?’

‘May Sigmar go with you.’

‘Thank you, my lord,’ Blyseden said, although he didn’t plan on it.

CHAPTER ELEVEN

‘Drop an Empire cat and it will land on its feet. Drop a Strigany cat, and you will land on your head.’

– Empire saying

Most of the Empire’s settlements had been created by the same natural forces that had created its forests, mountains and rivers. Marienburg, for example, had been formed by the flow of the River Reik. Its treacherous currents and shattered islands had drawn the first settlements of smugglers, and then their comrades, and then the merchants and artisans that the growing community had needed, and eventually the merchants themselves.

Talabheim, on the other hand, had been forged by stone rather than by water. Its sheer cliffs had made it a natural fortress for the first ragged hunters who had stumbled across it, and it had been inhabited by their ancestors ever since.

Then there was Nuln. Until the dwarf technology of black powder had fallen into the hands of man, the confluence of the embryonic iron and sulphur trade routes had been irrelevant. Then, the first cannon had been cast, and suddenly the village of Nuln had grown into the very arsenal of the Empire.

Flintmar was different. No trade routes fed it, or rivers, or roads. It guarded no mountain pass or rich farmlands. No religion found relevance in it, and no king had ever wanted it.

It was no more than a wasteland of sour water, bitter growth and constant, swarming mosquitoes.

Although there was no logical reason for it to exist, Flintmar did exist, the only settlement in the Empire to have been created by pure, unadulterated politics.

As the Strigany had arrived at this miserable place of exile, Flintmar had sprung up as suddenly as fungi on a forest floor, and, already its squalor was enough to equal any other town in the Empire.

No paving stones covered the mud of its roads. Its shallow latrines were more often than not open pits with perhaps a scrap of old canvas for privacy. Dogs roamed through the encampment, looking even leaner than usual, and clouds of flies had already begun to join the swarming mosquitoes that had gathered to add to the misery of the place.

That was Flintmar, a fitting tribute to the character of the man who had created it, and who, even now, was willing its destruction.

If any other people had been forced into such a place, no doubt their hearts would have broken, their spirits snapped, their will extinguished, but not the Strigany, and certainly not Dannie or Mihai.

They were, after all, about to fall in love.

Neither of the two men would ever forget the first time they saw her. At Brock’s orders, the two of them had been walking around the ragged edges of their sprawling settlement, checking that the barricades were being properly maintained. They carried axes and coils of rope slung over their shoulders, and by the time they reached the loose, open circle of Malfi’s caravan, they were already plastered with mud and sweat from their endeavours.

Chera, on the other hand, was as fresh as a new dawn. She had finished her day’s work, and now sat, washed and refreshed, on the seat of her wagon. The thick rope of her braided ponytail gleamed on the pale skin of her shoulders, and the linen shift she wore was thin enough to reveal the supple grace of her body as she played the harp.

Both Dannie and Mihai stopped when they saw her. Chera didn’t notice them. She was lost in the complexities of her instrument, and of the music that she was playing. It was a new composition, and, like all of her new compositions, it seemed to be writing itself. She felt as though her fingers were being played by the music, instead of the other way around, and she was lost in the race to keep up with the tune that played through her.

As the two men listened, the music changed. At first, it had been a lullaby, sweet enough for the sourest ear. Now, it speeded up, building into a wild, beating rhythm that set their blood racing and their tired feet itching to move.

‘Shall we?’ Mihai asked turning to his friend with a mock bow.

Dannie looked at him uncomprehendingly. Mihai held out his arm, and Dannie grinned, only half-embarrassed. He had got used to Mihai’s sudden, wild enthusiasms.

‘Come on,’ Mihai said, ‘with music like that it would be rude not to dance.’

Dannie grinned, and, dropping his tools, began to dance. He linked arms with Mihai, and the two spun each other around in a high-kicking jig.

They were clumsy, tired by the day’s labours, and heavy-footed with boots clogged with mud, but they danced with a will. A gaggle of children, who had been following them with the unthinking instinct of born pickpockets, started laughing. Then somebody started to clap a beat to accompany their stumbling performance, and soon others joined in.

By the time Chera realised that she had an audience, the two men were dancing in a ring of clapping Strigany. For a moment, she played on, her fingers flitting over the chords with a will of their own. Then she stopped, and the music came to an awkward halt.

Dannie and Mihai gave a final pirouette, and, to the cheers of their audience, bowed. When they turned to Chera, it was to find her blushing bright red.

She looks as delicate as the first blush of colour on a new rose, thought Dannie.

Mihai wondered how it would be to be held by her as she was holding the harp.

‘Good afternoon, domnuezuella,’ both men said in perfect harmony.

‘Good afternoon,’ Chera said, and put a hand over her mouth. These two were both so handsome, she thought, and so different. The one with the strange white hair bore himself with such dignity, and with a certain sadness, too. His friend, on the other hand, was red-haired and blue-eyed, and wore the brightest smile she had ever seen.

She glanced from Dannie to Mihai, and then back again, and all of a sudden she felt something apart from her usual shyness at strangers.

‘The way that you played that music,’ Dannie said, ‘was masterful.’

‘We thank you for it, domnuezuella,’ Mihai added. ‘I’ve never heard better.’

‘It was wonderful,’ Dannie added, not to be outdone. ‘I’ve never heard that tune before, either.’

Mihai looked at him.

‘I’ve been trying to interest my friend in this beautiful art for a long time,’ he told Chera. ‘I’m glad he recognises how brilliant your recital was.’

Dannie barely paused before replying.

‘Even a deaf man would have recognised your playing for the art that it was, domnuezuella,’ he said.

‘I made it up just now,’ Chera said, surprising herself at her bravery in talking to these men. Work, or even combat was one thing, but romance…

She felt her cheeks burning, and raised her hands to cover her face.

‘Really?’ Dannie asked. ‘You created such beauty out of thin air?’

‘It was wonderful,’ Mihai added.

There was a moment of silence as the three of them tried to think of something else to say. Chera, remembering the magic that Maria had worked upon her, lowered her hands.

Mihai tried not to stare at her. Dannie sighed, and sought inspiration in the clouds. The small crowd that been clapping their performance a moment ago, looked on with fresh amusement.

‘I would like to give you a gift,’ Mihai said, at last thinking of something to say. ‘So that maybe you will play for us again.’

‘What a good idea,’ said Dannie.

Chera shook her head.

‘I don’t mind playing for you again,’ she said. ‘Strigany are all one family. You don’t have to give me anything.’

‘We must give you something in return,’ Dannie said solemnly. ‘It is our way. Anyway, there must be something that you miss in this place.’

Chera looked past the wagons, and out into the drab heath beyond. The shadows of the clouds rolled across it, as black as night, but even where the sun shone there was no colour for it to catch amongst the mud and gorse, and withered grasses.

‘I miss flowers,’ she said.

‘Then flowers,’ Mihai said with a bow, ‘it shall be.’

Chera wriggled with embarrassment, clasping her harp. The two men watched the way that the curves beneath her shift moved, and the way that the pinkness of her flesh showed beneath the stretched white cloth. Both realised that they’d do anything but kill to be the first to return with their tribute.

Maybe they’d even do that.

‘Might we ask your name, domnuezuella, so that we know for which beauty we are seeking the blooms?’ Mihai asked.

‘Her name,’ said a voice from behind him, ‘is Chera, and my name is Malfi, Domnu Malfi. I am her father.’

Dannie and Mihai turned to find Malfi standing behind them. They saw the scowl on his face, the strength of his arms, and the cleaver that he wore at his belt. It was not a romantic sight.

‘Good afternoon, domnu,’ Mihai said.

‘We wanted to see if you needed a hand with your section of the barricade,’ Dannie added.

‘How neighbourly. In fact, it does seem that our barricades aren’t yet strong enough to keep out the undesirables.’

‘Well, that’s why we’re here,’ Mihai said, pretending not to understand.

‘Yes, you are still here, aren’t you?’ Malfi said. He glared at the younger man, who shifted uncomfortably.

‘We were just going,’ Dannie told him, ‘unless you have anything that needs to be done?’

Malfi said nothing. Instead, he let his hand fall to the handle of his cleaver.

‘Right, we’ll be off then,’ said Dannie.

Mihai followed him to the edge of the encampment. Then he turned and smiled at Chera. She smiled back, before he turned back away, and, beneath her father’s glare, hurried off.

‘Oh Father!’ she said, stamping one foot down upon the running board of her wagon.

‘Don’t take that tone with me,’ Malfi retorted. ‘I won’t have vagabonds wandering around our camp. And why don’t you go and put some more clothes on? You’ll catch a cold.’

With that, he turned, and stomped off to make sure that their barricade was completed by nightfall.

Chera watched him go, and, still scowling, put her harp away. It would have been nice to have been brought some flowers. It would have been nice to have seen those men again, but, now that her father had frightened them away, she knew that she’d never see either of them again.

The next morning dawned cold and grey, the chill a promise of the winter that was on its way. A sleeting drizzle angled in from the east, and the mud into which Flintmar was sinking had already become ankle deep.

Mihai had risen with the dawn, and boiled a pot of water in the brass stove of his wagon. Boris and Bran woke up as the smell of burning charcoal and tea filled the wagon in which all three slept.

‘So what are we doing today?’ Bran asked, sitting up and rubbing his eyes. Mihai had opened the wagon’s rear door to let out the smoke and the steam. Boris took one look at the weather outside before making a suggestion.

‘I say we make some crossbow bolts, or maybe,’ he said, yawning and stretching comfortably within the cosy confines of the wagon, ‘we should just decide what we’ll say at council tonight. I hear the domnu will be elected as Kazarkhan. The one-eyed old tyrant will make a good one too, I reckon. Remember–’

‘The bastards that tried to rob us after we left Lerenstein?’ Bran finished for him, and grinned wickedly. ‘It was almost as if the domnu knew they were there. I bet they hadn’t taken such a beating as we gave them in their whole miserable lives.’

‘The domnu used to be a mercenary didn’t he, Mihai?’ Boris asked ‘Mihai?’

‘What was that?’ Mihai asked. He had been lost in his plans, as he had gazed into the rain, but now he poured the tea and passed the wooden bowls to his friends.

‘Your father,’ Bran told him, ‘he used to be a mercenary, didn’t he?’

Mihai grunted, and winced at the scalding heat of the tea. He was drinking it quickly, eager to be about his business.

‘Yes, he was. That’s how he lost his eye.’

‘So,’ Bran began.

‘Think he’ll be elected Kazarkhan?’ Boris finished.

‘If they’ve got any sense,’ Mihai said. He nodded, and slurped down the rest of his tea. ‘After all, it isn’t a personality contest, so the miserable old devil stands a good chance. Right, I’m off. See you tonight.’

‘Off?’ asked Bran, who had been blowing on his tea.

‘Off where?’ Boris asked.

Mihai couldn’t help it. He looked shifty. The twins were suddenly alert.

‘You don’t have to tell us if you don’t want to,’ Bran said.

‘Because we’ll find out anyway,’ Boris explained.

‘Oh, it’s nothing. I’m just going back to that forest we passed on the way here. I want to find some wood for making crossbow bolts with.’

‘Plenty of seasoned wood here,’ said Boris, reasonably.

‘The best sort of ash, too,’ his brother nodded.

‘Yes, well you can work on that, and I’ll restock our supplies.’ Mihai smiled at his own invention. ‘Can’t be running out of seasoned wood, even for crossbow bolts, and I saw a good few stands of ash in that forest.’

‘Looked more like oak to me,’ Boris said, frowning.

‘Like you’d know oak from ash,’ Bran said, rolling his eyes.

‘You’ll know oak from ash from my fist if you don’t shut up,’ Boris told him, conversationally.

‘Going to use it to wipe your eyes with?’ Bran asked from within the safety of his blankets.

‘Idiot,’ Boris said, affectionately.

‘Fool,’ Bran muttered, and drank his tea. ‘Hey, where’s Mihai gone?’

‘Must have grown tired of your arguing,’ Boris said, and dragged a sackcloth bundle down from its wicker shelf. He unrolled it to reveal a bundle of thick wooden shafts. Bran found the box of goose feathers, and started splitting them into fletch for the arrows Boris had started shaping with his knife.

‘How much do you want to bet he’s gone to collect ash from the forest?’ he asked after a while.

Boris sniggered.

‘Girl, you reckon?’

‘No doubt about it. Not that I blame him. There’s a whole caravan of seamstresses, apparently. Grigor was telling me. Imagine it, every single one of ’em for sale. Fat ones, skinny ones, old ones, young ones: you just go in and take your pick. If you’ve got the coin, of course.’

Both men paused in their task, and looked wistfully out into the sodden settlement beyond.

‘Let’s get about making some coin, then,’ Bran said and, thus inspired, the twins got stuck into their morning’s work.

Mihai was glad that he’d been able to slip away. For a moment, he’d considered going on foot, so that he would be able to slip around the pickets that blocked the road out of Flintmar. He’d dismissed the idea almost as soon as it had occurred, though. If his excuse was good enough for the twins, it would be good enough for the men on the barricade, and anyway, it was too far to walk.

He would need time to look around if he was going to find a nice enough bloom in this season.

It would have been nice to have brought the twins to help him, but he hadn’t even considered that for a moment. There was no way, absolutely no way, that he was going to tell them that he was going to all this trouble to pick some flowers.

‘This is ridiculous,’ he muttered to himself, as his horse trudged unhappily into the sheeting rain. Mihai’s waxed cloak was already dripping, and it flapped up in the sudden gusts, so that his breeches were soon wet too.

Even as he said the words, he knew that they weren’t true. Not going to fetch Chera her flowers, now that would have been ridiculous. She was, Mihai had decided, the most gorgeous woman he had ever seen, and he had seen a few. It was just that, somehow, the tavern girls and seamstresses that he had so cheerfully bedded had never had anything like this effect on him.

It wasn’t just that she was lovely, he considered, although she certainly was. Everything about her, from the curve of her hips to the tilt of her nose, was perfect. No, it was much more than that. Maybe it was something to do with the music.

For no good reason, he suddenly remembered the night in Lerenstein when he had sung the charm to quieten the guard dogs of the inn that they’d burgled. Then, the thought was gone, and his attention returned to the way that Chera’s hair had gleamed in its braided tress, and the way that her shift had flushed pink where the thin material had been stretched across her chest.

Mihai was lost deep in a fantasy, in which he was heroically saving her from a band of marauding orcs, when he noticed that another rider was ahead of him on the road out of Flintmar. In the sheeting rain, it was impossible to see who it was, but Mihai spurred his horse on anyway, curiosity getting the better of him. As he drew nearer to the rider, curiosity gave way, first to suspicion, and then to dismay.

The rider wasn’t wearing a hood, and his sodden white hair was recognisable anywhere.

‘Dannie,’ Mihai said as he drew level with him.

‘Oh,’ Dannie, who had been hunched against the rain, said, looking as dismayed to see his friend as his friend had been to see him. ‘Mihai.’

‘What are you doing out in this filthy weather?’ Mihai asked.

Dannie shrugged and looked away.

‘You know that I am apprenticed to the petru,’ he said. ‘I spend my time on all sorts of tasks.’

Mihai nodded sceptically.

‘This task wouldn’t be taking you to where those wolf roses were in flower back in those woods, would it?’

Dannie grinned. ‘My task might take me there, and where are you going in this filthy weather?’

‘I thought that it would be a nice day to gather some staves from the forest,’ Mihai said, and wiped the sheen of rainwater off his face.

‘What a coincidence,’ Dannie replied, his tone the driest thing in a hundred miles. ‘We might as well go together, then.’

Mihai nodded. So, he wouldn’t be the only one to bring Chera flowers. That was all right. He’d just have to make sure that the ones he brought were the best.

The barricade soon loomed up out of the downpour ahead of them, and a pair of miserable pickets strolled forward to wave them down. Although both men were swaddled in cloaks, the rain had made rats’ tails of their beards, and they were shivering.

‘Are you the relief?’ one of them asked hopefully.

‘No,’ Dannie said, ‘I am the apprentice of Petru Engel, from the caravan of Brock. My business is elsewhere.’

‘Damn,’ the picket said, making no attempt to hide his disappointment, ‘and who are you?’

‘I’m looking after him,’ Mihai said.

‘You’d better go through, then, but remember that you’ll be outside of Flintmar, so you’ll be outlaws until you return.’

‘We’ll keep our wits about us,’ Dannie told him, and, with a final, disappointed glance down the road, the two pickets went to untie a section of the barricade so that the two men could pass.

‘Right then,’ Mihai said when they were out of earshot, ‘shall we race to that clearing? It can’t be more than a couple of miles away.’

‘In this weather? You’re crazy.’

Even so, when Mihai spurred his horse into a gallop, Dannie didn’t hesitate to join him in his mad dash through the sheeting rain.

‘These aren’t as nice as I remember,’ Mihai said as he plucked one of the dog roses from the bush. In the week since he had passed it, the petals had turned brown, as though singed, and, as well as being discoloured, they were also limp and wilted.

‘It’s a shame,’ Dannie agreed.

Both men had dismounted to search through the flowering bushes that grew in the clearing. The rain had given way to sunshine. The forest floor was steaming and the wet autumn leaves gleamed as though freshly created. The water and sunlight had come too late to save the flowers, though. Their season had well and truly finished.

‘I suppose that we could give her some flowers made out of wire and cloth. Hradic the tailor does that,’ Mihai suggested.

‘Good idea,’ Dannie agreed. ‘I think that I’ll stay here for a bit though, as it’s stopped raining.’

Mihai nodded.

‘You’re right. There are plenty of other places to look. What’s that blue one called that grows in the autumn?’

‘Blueskife,’ Dannie told him. ‘It’s good for gout and rheumatism.’

‘How romantic,’ Mihai said, and Dannie snorted.

‘Romantic or not, I don’t know if it grows amongst oaks.’

‘Let’s find out,’ Mihai said, and so, vaulting back up onto their horses, the two men rode slowly off into the depths of the forest.

It was Dannie’s mare who saved them. Although the rainstorm had long since dried up, the wind still blew strong enough to set the forest’s branches crashing and rattling against each other in a constant, deafening rhythm. Although neither the Strigany nor their mounts could hear anything, apart from the steady roar of the wind in the trees, it didn’t stop Dannie’s mare from smelling the danger that lay ahead.

She stopped suddenly, and, when Dannie nudged her with her heels, she stubbornly refused to walk on. Instead, she shifted nervously from side to side, and whinnied a warning.

‘What’s up with her?’ Mihai asked.

‘Something,’ Dannie frowned. ‘Something ahead, something she doesn’t like.’

Both men turned to look along the deer path that they had been following. Apart from the constant flurries of falling brown leaves there was no movement. There was certainly no sign of any danger.

‘Whatever it is, we should check it out,’ Mihai decided, eyes brightening with the promise of adventure.

Dannie’s frown deepened. His mare was a stolid old thing, and it wasn’t like her to jump at shadows. The last time she had been so nervous had been before the orcs had fallen upon them in the mountains, the day before he had found his caravan.

‘All right,’ he said, not wanting to dwell on that particular memory. ‘Let’s go, quietly though.’

He whispered something soothing into his mare’s twitching ears and stroked her neck, and, eventually, she consented to walk on down the path.

They had gone for no more than a hundred yards when both men heard the first sounds of the danger ahead. There was a slow, drawn-out crash that sounded like a falling tree, an explosion of fleeing birds from the surrounding forest, and a chorus of wild voices.

Without exchanging a word, both of the Strigany slipped from their horses, and led them off the track. Mihai tied their reins around the branch of a tree, the slipknots perfect for a quick escape. Dannie, meanwhile, disappeared into the undergrowth.

He stooped down to crawl beneath the briars on his knuckles and knees. The detritus of the forest floor was cold and wet. It soaked through his breeches, and scraped his fists, as he made his way up to the top of the nearest hill. He paid no heed to the discomfort, though. As he moved through the tangled undergrowth, all of his senses were straining to make sense of the uproar ahead. At times, he wondered if it was an illusion, that perhaps he was imagining voices in the windblown forest, in the same way that he had once heard the sea in a conch shell.

Then he crested the ridge that marked the end of the forest proper, and, in the grasslands below, he saw that this was no illusion.

His eyes widened in disbelief at the sight below, and, for a moment, he froze. Then he slowly lowered himself onto his stomach, and, ignoring the things that wriggled below him, slithered forwards to gain a better view.

‘Sigmar’s balls,’ he whispered.

‘You can say that again,’ Dannie whispered back. He had crept up to lie beside his friend, and, although he knew that there was no need to whisper, or even to lower his voice, he whispered anyway.

The creatures they had found were maybe three hundred yards away, and even if the wind wracked forest hadn’t been so loud, the things would have been deafened by the noise they were making.

‘What are they?’ Mihai whispered, his voice even softer.

Dannie just shrugged. Their was no doubt that the sound they had heard had indeed been that of a falling tree. A dozen of them lay on the pastureland below, scattered behind the creatures that had torn from the edge of the forest. Their branches were still clothed with the russet colours of autumn leaves, and their roots were still clogged with fresh soil.

Three hundred yards beyond the last of these splintered trunks a great canvas encampment sprawled out across the grass, a whole city of tents, shelters and bivouacs. The organised chaos of these disparate shelters was grouped into little islands, separated by muddy streets, and in the centre of each of the hundred separate encampments there fluttered a pennant, each of which was more garishly decorated than the last.

Some were topped with gilded carvings. Others with the skulls of unrecognisable beasts, or great sprays of coloured feathers. One even had what seemed to be the remains of a man still locked into an iron cage. Men moved among the tents, as busily as ants in an upturned nest. They were tending cooking fires, sharpening weapons, smoking and gambling, and doing any one of the hundred other things that encamped soldiers do.

Dannie had no interest in the mysterious army, at least for now. He was interested in the things that were busily pulling the forest apart, as casually as children weeding a vegetable garden.

There were two of them, and they were massive. Despite the fact that they were slouched so low that their heads were held no higher than their shoulders, both stood as tall as the oaks they were felling. Apart from the shapeless loincloths, which they wore swaddled around them, they were naked, and, despite their terrifying stature, they looked scrawny and malnourished. Ribs as big as ships’ staves showed through the grimy skin of their chests, and the bones of their joints could be seen white in their elbows and wrists.

Malnourished or not, there was no mistaking the sheer, blind power that the creatures wielded. The Strigany watched, as they clumsily tried to loop great cables around two more trees. Their piggy eyes narrowed in concentration as they did so, and their sloping foreheads were furrowed.

Threading a cable around a tree was obviously as mentally challenging for them as it was physically easy. One of them pulled the mess of knots it had made, and the whole lot came crashing free of the branches.

It roared with frustration, the cry booming through the forest with a bone-rattling depth. The noise seemed more like a force of nature than a voice.

Despite himself, Dannie felt his pulse accelerating in instinctive terror, and he pressed his body further into cover, as the creature stamped down with one bare foot. There was a crash of splintering timber from the wrecked mess that surrounded it, and a branch as long as a wagon was sent catapulting through the air.

Dannie watched its trajectory, and, for the first time, he noticed the crowd of men who were watching from the edge of the camp. They yelled with surprise as the piece of lumber spun towards them, and scattered as it thudded into the ground.

The creature, whose fit of pique had almost been the death of a dozen of them, paid no heed to their complaints. Its head cleared by the sudden violence, it had managed to loop the cable around the trunk. It looked ridiculously pleased with itself as it stood there, and, when the men’s howls of protest gave way to a mocking cheer, it smiled and drooled with pleasure.

‘So, these are what giants look like,’ Dannie said. ‘As moronic as they are massive, it says in the lore.’

‘Giants!’ Mihai echoed.

Dannie turned and looked at him, one eyebrow raised.

Spurred on by its fellow’s success, the second giant had managed to secure its tree, too. It had wrapped the cable three times around it, and was struggling to remember what to do with the ends of the ropes. It looked to its fellow for inspiration. There wasn’t much there. Content with the job it had done so far, the first giant had lapsed into comatose contentment, its eyes vacant as it stared over some far horizon.

‘Not the sharpest tools in the box, are they?’ Mihai whispered as, fumbling all the while, the second giant finally remembered how to wrap the ropes around its wrists. The circlets of bruised skin that ringed them showed that it had done the same thing many times before. Even so, it took it a few attempts before it managed to wrap the sackcloth around its limbs.

Only then did the crowd of spectators part, and the giants’ handler, a man resplendent in an ankle-length leather jerkin, step forwards. He held a great pewter cone in one hand, open at both ends, and a jug of something foamy in the other. He took a long swig of it before raising the loud hailer to his lips and speaking.

‘Ungrol!’ he bellowed. The sound of his voice was loud enough, even for the hidden Strigany to hear, and the first of the giants turned in response to its name. There was a wild cheer from the gathered men, as well as some booing. Ungrol looked vacantly towards them, and both the cheering and the booing stopped, so suddenly that they might have been cut off by a guillotine’s blade.

‘Belnar!’ the man bellowed, and the second giant looked around with a dazed expression. He too had his supporters and detractors among the gathering, and they risked another roar of cheers and catcalls.

‘Get ready,’ the man with the megaphone bellowed, raising his voice above the hubbub around him. Both giants turned back towards the oaks they had secured, looking surprised to find themselves attached to them. Ungrol raised his hands, and examined the ropes that he held as if he had never seen them before. Belnar just broke wind. It was a spectacular rip of sound that set the watching men howling with laughter.

‘Pull!’ roared their handler.

Nothing happened, and the crowd’s laughter degenerated into a storm of advice, most of it disgusting. The man with the loud hailer turned to them, and, waving the pewter cone around like a marshal’s baton, he cursed them into silence. Only then did he turn back to the waiting giants.

‘Pull!’ he bellowed again. ‘Ungrol. Belnar, pull! Pull!’

Ungrol, inspired by some flash of wild genius, pulled hesitantly on his rope until he met some resistance. He paused, and then, with a sudden, deafening howl of irritation, he flung his weight back against the rope, and, shoulders bulging, started to pull on the oak.

For a moment, his fellow simply stood and stared at him, something that filled one half of the spectators with as much rage as it filled the other half with glee.

‘Pull, Belnar!’ the man in the great coat bellowed, sounding suddenly nervous as several enraged spectators started to close in on him. ‘Pull!’

Whether it was the pleading tone in the handler’s voice, or the example of his fellow that did it, the giant did pull. He shifted, his bare feet pushing up great mounds of soil and turf as they slipped about, and he began to emit a deep, tidal growl of exertion.

Muscles bulged beneath the giants’ grimy skin, and the cloth mosaics of their loincloths slipped and shifted unnervingly as they strained against the stubborn resistance of the trees. The oaks, Dannie noticed, were at the prime of their lives. They must have stood for generations, weathering storms, fires and diseases, and they weren’t about to give up now.

The giants obviously lacked his philosophical nature. After only a few minutes, the resistance of the tree’s deeply buried roots, and the shouts of encouragement and scorn from the watching crowd, became too much for one of the giants. Its grunts of exertion grew in volume, until they were loud enough to drown out even the hundreds of voices of the spectators. Then its temper snapped. Abandoning the dubious benefits of technology, it dropped the cable, and charged the tree with a snarl that sounded like an avalanche. The ground thundered beneath its feet, and its body crashed against the tree trunk. It seemed that it had won.

Although the oak bent back, it neither splintered nor broke. Instead, as the giant stood back, it sprang back up, and whipped its topmost branches across his face. The giant, outraged by the treachery of this attack, screamed with fury, and grabbed the tree trunk with fingers the size of hams. Its contorted features flushed bright red as it squeezed and shook the tree, apparently trying to strangle it.

‘As massive as they are moronic, you say?’ Mihai asked, raising his voice over the commotion.

‘Almost,’ Dannie said. Then he winced as the giant slipped. Its sliding feet threw up great gouts of mud and turf, and, tearing off the top of the tree, it crashed to the ground.

The Strigany could feel the impact of its collapse reverberating through the ground beneath them. The tree, which the giant had been trying to strangle, sprang back up in ragged triumph.

The giant struggled to sit up, eyes blinking and mouth open with surprise. It looked at the tree, and then at its hands. Then its face screwed up, and, wrapping its arms around its knees, it leaned forwards, and started to howl.

‘I don’t believe it,’ Mihai said, as the giant rocked back and forth, ‘it’s crying.’

Dannie was about to disagree, when he saw the tears that were sheeting down its face.

‘So much for the mighty and terrible creatures, descendants of the sky folk,’ he said.

Mihai sniggered. As the two watched, the second giant dropped his ropes and lurched over to where its fellow sat. It stood over him as he blubbered. Then it reached down, and, with a blow that would have crushed an ox, patted him on the head.

‘Sympathetic fellow, isn’t he?’ Dannie asked.

‘More than can be said of the crowd,’ Mihai replied. He was looking beyond the giants to the near riot that had broken out among the spectators. Fists had already been raised, and, whenever the weeping giant paused for breath, a storm of invective could be heard.

‘Why do gamblers always take disappointment so badly?’ Mihai wondered. ‘It’s not as though they ever win.’

‘Not against us, perhaps,’ Dannie allowed, ‘but when they gamble among themselves some of them must win. That big fellow with the pink face and the drawn sword, for instance, I bet his luck’s in more often than not.’

‘It’s the one with the loud hailer I’m interested in,’ said Mihai.

‘Not doing him much good now, is it?’ Dannie said.

Nor was it. The mob’s disappointment at the giants’ lack of professionalism had found an immeasurably safer target in the form of their handler. He was backing away from a knot of angry men, his hands waving as he tried to reason with them. Eventually, he retreated behind his loud hailer and bellowed something about all bets being off.

It was a mistake. For a moment, the cries of outraged sportsmanship grew so loud that they could be heard above the fading sobs of the giant. The man in the leather coat, who was obviously no stranger to such controversy, made the right decision. He turned and ran towards the relative safety that could be found beneath his charges’ mighty fists.

‘Bet you a penny he makes it,’ Mihai said, as, leather coat billowing, the man sprinted away from his pursuers.

‘No,’ Dannie said. ‘Look at that turn of speed. Anyway, look. They’re already dropping back.’

‘I reckon that’s enough spying for one day.’

Dannie and Mihai turned to ask what the other had meant. Then they looked behind them.

There stood half a dozen men. The black-tarred steel of their scale armour, and their well-oiled leather harnesses marked them out as soldiers. So did the stealth with which they had come upon the two Strigany, and the solid, unadorned crossbows that they were aiming at them.

‘We were just going,’ said Mihai.

The soldiers’ leader grinned, and stood back, as two of his men stepped forwards to bind the Striganies’ wrists.

CHAPTER TWELVE

‘Sometimes, opportunities are as fleeting as trout in a mountain stream, and to seize them you have to be as swift as a heron’s beak. Others are waiting, as clear and as solid as a seam of gold, for somebody stubborn enough to come along and claim them. The best opportunities of all are the ones that kick in your wagon door, stamp towards you with mud all over their boots, and won’t leave until you take them. All you need for opportunities like that is luck.’

– Petru Engel

When it came, it was a short, one-sided fight. Dannie and Mihai had both played their parts perfectly. Their eyes had widened in fear as the guards approached, and they had allowed their weapons to be taken, and their hands to be bound, without any sort of struggle. When their captors had led them off, they had followed meekly, speaking only when it was necessary to cover the cracking of their wrists as they slipped their bonds. After that they said nothing until they were reunited with their captured horses.

It was Mihai who broke their silence, and when he did so, it was with a sudden, wild ululation that took everybody by surprise. Mihai’s guard jumped, swore, and then punched him in the chest.

‘Shut up with that noise,’ he snapped, but it was already too late.

As soon as the horses heard Mihai’s call, they reacted, violently and instinctively. Their ears flattened along their skulls, their eyes rolled in fear, and they reared up onto their hind legs, nostrils flared and hooves flashing as they vented their terror. They were not seeing men anymore. When they looked at the soldiers who milled around them, they saw the carnivorous forms of monsters, and instead of leather and human sweat, they smelled the mildewy stink of hungry orcs.

The soldiers cried out a warning as they stumbled back from the crazed horses, but, for one of them, the warning had come too late. He had been holding Dannie’s mare by the mane when Mihai had cried out, and she had lifted him clean off his feet as she had reared back. As he fell back down and turned to stumble away, one of her hooves caught him on the back of the neck. There was a wet snap, and he collapsed, his vertebrae shattered.

Although he was the first to die, he wasn’t alone for long. As the soldiers retreated from the horses in confusion, Dannie and Mihai sprang into action.

They were unarmed, but that hardly mattered. The distraction that their panicking horses provided was weapon enough, and within seconds they had both killed. Mihai had twisted his man’s head back with a sudden, lethal snap that the shepherds of the caravan used to slaughter lambs. Dannie, meanwhile, had snatched a dagger from another soldier’s belt and had then returned it to him, stabbing between the armour plates of his hauberk, and into the liver beneath. He twisted, and retrieved the blade along with a spray of blood, and the soldier screamed and collapsed onto the forest floor.

Before the other soldiers realised that the main threat was no longer the deadly blur of the horses’ iron-shod hooves, it was already too late. Neither of the Strigany needed to be a marksman at this range, and, as soon as they had snapped the locks off their victims’ crossbows, they fired, the bolts thudding through flesh and bone to skewer two more soldiers.

The final man, the sergeant, saw his men falling on either side of him, crossbow bolts sprouting out of them. He looked through the windmilling hooves of the horses and saw the others that lay at the feet of their captives. Then he ran.

‘Calm the horses,’ Dannie yelled at Mihai as he dodged past them to follow the fleeing soldier.

Mihai hesitated. Seeing that their mounts were already bleeding from self-inflicted wounds, he started singing another charm to still their terror. As the illusion he had inflicted upon them melted away, they quietened down, to stand, their chests billowing in and out, and their coats wet with blood and foam.

Meanwhile, Dannie was haring after his prey. The sergeant was weighed down by his harness, and unused to moving through the tangled confines of woodland. He was close to panic, too. When he looked back, his eyes were as wide as the horses’ had been, and when Dannie grabbed him by the ankles, he cried out in terror.

The cry was cut off as the soldier landed on his face. Dannie, not wanting to take any chances, kicked him hard. While the soldier writhed in agony, Dannie put a knee on his neck, twisted his arms back, and bound his wrists, with the cord with which he himself had been tied.

‘Now then,’ he said, smiling with a savage cheerfulness that wasn’t all for show, ‘let me show you how to tie a knot. Then I’ll show you how to ask questions, persuasively.’

The sergeant just whimpered.

‘Domnu Rortchak,’ Domnu Brock said, getting up from his seat to grip the man’s hand and pull him up into his wagon, ‘I am honoured that you have come.’

Rortchak, a small, round, red-faced man, nodded politely. He swept off his hat and turned to close the wagon door behind him, on the rest of Flintmar, and, particularly, on the line of other domnus, who had been waiting outside Domnu Brock’s wagon with him.

‘How could I have refused an invitation from Domnu Brock?’ he asked, ‘especially when everybody is speaking of the need for a Kazarkhan.’

Brock smiled and waved Rortchak to a seat.

‘There’s no doubt that we do need one,’ he said. ‘Will you take a bowl of wine?’

‘Delighted to,’ Rortchak said, and sat down. For the first time, he noticed Petru Engel. The old man sat wrapped in his black robes, silent and unmoving in his shadowy corner.

‘Petru,’ Rortchak said, raising his bowl in a toast to the old man before he drank.

Engel just nodded.

‘It was about the Kazarkhan that I invited you over,’ Brock said. ‘The thing is, quite a few of the other domnus have suggested that I take the job. It’s no secret that I wasted my youth fighting other men’s wars for them. Might be time to put all that experience to good use, but I was just wondering what you thought?’

Rortchak grinned widely.

‘I think that it’s a good idea,’ he said, nodding. ‘In fact, I think that it’s such a good idea that you don’t even need to get your raven here to convince me.’

He looked across at Petru Engel and winked. The petru’s poker face creased into a wide, gap-toothed grin.

‘How do you know I haven’t already?’ he asked. Rortchak just shook his head.

‘I’ve been married to our own petru for long enough to know when craft is being used,’ he said, ‘and anyway, old Domnu Matchelek convinced me before he invited me over. Everybody respects you, Brock, and we all know that you know how to fight a war as well as a skirmish. Now, do you want me to get Domnu Chavek and Spurn to come over and have a chat too? They’re reasonable men.’

Brock smiled and nodded his thanks.

‘I’d be honoured if you would, Rortchak, and I won’t forget it.’

‘Don’t worry,’ the fat man said, draining the last of his wine, and getting to his feet. ‘If you do forget, I’ll remind you.’

And, with a wink, he climbed back out of the wagon.

One of the domnu’s men helped him on his way, and then put his head through the door.

‘It’s Domnu Greisar to see you next, domnu,’ he said.

‘Send him in,’ Brock said, and went to help the man into his wagon. He would be the twenty-seventh that day, and they still had a good five hours left before the council.

‘Domnu Greisar,’ he repeated for the twenty-seventh time, ‘I am honoured that you have come.’

‘I don’t mind coming,’ Greisar said. He was a thin-lipped man, immaculately dressed in embroidered cloth, and even more immaculate in his courtesy as he sat down, ‘but I might as well tell you, I think that all of this talk of Kazarkhans is unnecessary. We are a free people, and I can see no need to start bowing down to a war leader if we don’t have a war.’

‘Have a bowl of wine,’ Brock said, nodding sympathetically as he handed a bowl over. ‘I was wondering the same thing myself. Without good cause, none of us want a Kazarkhan. It isn’t our way. I was just wondering what you thought good cause might be.’

‘I suppose that it would be…’ Greisar began, and then paused. He had been about to say something about finding an army arrayed against them, but all of a sudden he thought of an ambush they had suffered on the road: of the confusion, of the uncertainty, of the feeling of isolation that he suddenly seemed to remember feeling at the time.

They needed a Kazarkhan. Of that, he was suddenly, completely, certain.

‘Well, I suppose that we should appoint somebody,’ he said vaguely. Then his eyes fastened on Brock. ‘You used to be a mercenary, didn’t you?’

‘A mercenary captain,’ Brock reminded him.

‘Yes,’ Greisar agreed and then frowned, as if he had forgotten why he had come. ‘Yes, well you’ve got my vote, Kazarkhan Brock. Just don’t let it go to your head.’

‘You have my word, domnu,’ Brock said, and bowed as Greisar left. When he was sure that the man had gone, he turned to the petru. ‘Was that you?’

‘The thoughts were Greisar’s own. I just helped him to put them together.’

Brock barked with a humourless laugh.

‘I bet you did,’ he said. ‘Anyway, let’s see who’s next. Viles,’ he called to the man who was guarding the wagon, ‘next one.’

Instead of the guard, or one of the assembled domnus, the sound of voices rose in protest, and then surprise. Then there was the distinctive bray of Mihai’s laughter.

Brock scowled.

‘Gods curse it, what’s he doing now? Annoying the customers, no doubt.’ He leapt to his feet and loped over to the wagon’s door. ‘Was ever a son so much trouble, Engel?’

‘Oh yes,’ the petru nodded, but Brock didn’t hear. He had already swung outside to see what all the noise was about.

He saw, almost immediately. A line of domnus had been waiting behind his wagon, some of them holding the flagons or pastries that his people had pressed on them. The line had coalesced into a mob of the Striganies’ most respected leaders. Those at the back shouted questions, while those at the front stared at the man who lay in the mud at their feet.

He was pale, apart from where he was bruised, and dried blood marked his broken nose and tightly bound wrists. He wore the harness of a soldier, although his scabbard was empty and his helmet was gone.

Mihai and Dannie stood over the unfortunate captive, busily arguing with the man that Brock had put on the door to greet his guests.

‘I know you have your orders, Viles,’ Dannie told him, ‘but this is important. You have to let us see him.’

‘And you have to wait in line,’ the man hissed back angrily. Even from behind him, Brock could see that his ears were red with embarrassment. He was a good lad, very respectful of his elders. If only, Brock thought, the same could be said of my own son.

‘Would you question the hospitality of our caravan by pushing in front of your elders?’ his guard asked.

‘We wouldn’t if we didn’t have to,’ Mihai said, ‘but we do. Where do you think he came down from? The last rain shower?’

‘He’s right,’ Dannie said, his tone more conciliatory. ‘These men are wise enough to understand that the sapling of custom must bend before the gale of necessity.’

‘What’s this?’ Brock barked, stepping down from his wagon. ‘Why are you inconveniencing your elders, Mihai?’

‘Sorry domnu,’ Mihai said, although he hardly sounded it. ‘It’s just that we’ve captured a prisoner from an–’

‘We’ve captured a prisoner,’ Dannie interrupted, and nudged his friend. ‘You should speak to him.’

Brock looked from the terrified whites of the captive’s eyes to the grey ranks of his assembled allies, his assembled potential allies. He made his decision.

‘These men are more important than some damned spy!’ he thundered, his brow furrowing in fake outrage. ‘Apologise at once.’

The two younger men looked at their domnu, their faces identical masks of surprise. Then, as Dannie’s cleared in understanding, Mihai’s darkened in rage. Brock looked at him, willing him to understand.

Whether he understood or not, he at least followed Dannie’s lead in turning to bow to the assembled dignitaries and mutter an apology.

‘Very well,’ Brock said. ‘Now, if you gentlemen will accept my apologies, I will have a quick chat with this man.’ He gestured down towards the captive. ‘I am certainly interested to know what a soldier is doing in our lands, humble though they are.’

‘We would expect nothing else from a Kazarkhan,’ Domnu Petrechek said, and his fellows nodded their approval. Brock bowed solemnly, but inside he was grinning. This couldn’t have worked out better.

‘Right then, hoist him up,’ he said, and the two younger men dragged their captive, none too gently, into the wagon.

‘My name is Viktor Marstein. I can’t remember who my mother was. An old woman looked after me for a while. I don’t remember much about her either: just the trembling of her blue-veined hands and the smell of cabbage; and the way that, one day, she sat down in the corner of our hovel, and started to rot. It was summer, and, at first, I didn’t know what was wrong.

‘After that, I found the barracks. I ate the crusts the soldiers left, and the dregs of their pottage. In return, I polished armour and stitched uniforms, and chopped turnips and firewood. I was hungry all the time, and exhausted.

‘Sometimes, the men would get drunk. When that happened, I’d risk their company. They got generous as well as violent, and I’d get as many pennies as bruises. I only had bones broken a couple of times, and they healed all right.

‘When I was almost grown, one of the sergeants started to teach me how to fight. His name was Muller. He is the one I remember on Geheimnisnacht, and I always give Morr something for his soul.

‘Muller taught me how to fight with my hands and feet, and teeth. Then he gave me an old wooden training sword, and taught me how to use it. I still have it somewhere.

‘Later, after I’d started to buy women instead of cakes with my coin, Muller let me start training with the company. Not long after that, he got the captain to sign me up, give me a uniform, and issue me with my first steel sword.

‘It was the happiest day of my life, and this is the most miserable.’

Viktor paused, realising with a rush of something like vertigo what he had just said. Some of it, he had never told anybody before, and yet, here he was, beaten and bound, and baring his soul to the cadaverous old man, who sat above him like a vulture.

‘It isn’t just the pain and humiliation of being taken captive that does it,’ Viktor continued, his tongue apparently operating under its own power. ‘It’s the fact that I’ve been taken by a bunch of filthy Strigany. When I escape, I’ll have to cut some of your throats, maybe bring back a couple of heads. If I don’t, I’ll never make captain.’

He paused, horrified by what he had just said, but his interrogator didn’t seem to mind. He just nodded his head, as though he agreed with every word that Viktor had said.

The soldier clenched his jaws, muscles bulging in his cheeks as he tried not to look into the deep, dark void of this terrible old man’s eyes.

‘I’ll say that a bunch of filthy Strigany spies fell upon me and the lads on sentry duty. I’ll say I was unconscious in the woods for a while,’ he heard himself confiding. ‘No need to mention being captured at all. That pig’s bladder Blyseden would have me killed if he thought I’d been taken prisoner. Can’t have you vicious animals getting away like rats from a burning barn, that’s what he said. This has to be total annihilation. We get a penny a head, too.’

Petru Engel’s expression remained mild. The same could not be said for the other three in the wagon. Brock’s jaws had clenched, Dannie had turned as white as his hair, and Mihai had opened the straight razor that he usually used for shaving.

The petru spared them a glance, making sure that none of them would do anything to break the hold he had on their captive.

‘Blyseden’s a murderous bastard, all right. Some of the stories would make your hair stand on end, even the stuff he did to decent Empire folk. I mean, it’s not as though you Strigany will be a loss to anybody. Thieving scum, all of you. Although…’

Viktor trailed off, a troubled look on his face.

‘I just wonder about the women and children, though. Do you think it’s still bad luck to kill ’em if they’re Strigany?’

Petru Engel didn’t say anything. He merely sat and watched, as unblinking as a cobra who has cornered a rat. When he spoke, his voice was as soothing as a cool hand on a fevered brow, and even the other Strigany felt their worries melting away.

‘Do you think Muller would say that it’s lucky or not?’ Engel said.

For once, Viktor said nothing. He just swallowed, and looked suddenly sick.

‘I don’t know,’ he eventually decided, ‘and I can’t find out. He’s dead.’

‘Dead isn’t the same as silent,’ the petru told him, and his words began to follow a silent melody that even Viktor could almost hear. ‘In fact, Viktor, Muller is right here, right here inside me.

‘He wants to tell you something.

‘Wants you to look at him.

‘Look into my eyes, Viktor.

‘Look deeply.

‘Can you see him?

‘See him?’

And Viktor did.

The sentry peered into the night, his halberd raised against the figure that came stumbling towards him. His pulse quickened until he realised that, whoever this man was, he was no danger. He was already bloodied and bruised, and even in the torchlight the sentry could see the dark circles of exhaustion beneath his eyes. Then, with a sudden start, the sentry realised that he knew who the man was.

‘Viktor! Where in Sigmar’s name have you been?’

‘Ambushed,’ Viktor said, and lurched to a halt in front of the sentry. Two others had emerged from the shelter behind him, their halberds held low as they approached the ragged man, but the sentry waved them back.

‘It’s all right,’ he said, ‘I know him. He’s Viktor Marstein, a sergeant with Captain Gruber’s lot. Got to say, Viktor,’ he said, turning back to the exhausted man, ‘you look awful. Where is the rest of your patrol?’

‘Dead,’ Viktor said simply, and a shudder ran through him. ‘I have to talk to Blyseden.’

‘That madman?’ the sentry asked, doubtfully. ‘Sure you don’t want to tell your boss first? Let him bring the bad news.’

‘No,’ Viktor said, shaking his head emphatically, ‘it won’t wait. Take me to him.’

‘All right,’ the sentry said, and he frowned as he saw how glazed the man’s eyes were. ‘Sure you don’t want a drink first?’

‘Take me to Blyseden,’ Marstein repeated.

There was something in the tone of his voice that the sentry didn’t like, although he couldn’t quite decide what it was. Not that it mattered. Considering what this battered survivor had been through, his tone of voice was hardly a big deal.

‘So, was it the Strigany?’ the sentry asked, as he led Viktor towards their commander’s tent. At the mention of the word, Viktor shuddered again, and his teeth started chattering.

‘It’s all right,’ the sentry told him, and grabbed his shoulder. ‘You’re safe now.’

Viktor turned to look at him with a blank stare. If the sentry hadn’t liked the way that Viktor spoke, he liked that blank stare even less. He removed his hand from his shoulder and turned his attention back to the way ahead.

Blyseden’s tent was a massive circle of thick canvas and timber frame. A stockade had been built around it, and a pair of ogres stood at the entrance, the two creatures as still and silent as the wooden stakes of the fence.

‘We want to see the boss,’ the sentry told them.

‘No visitors,’ one of the ogres rumbled, not deigning to look down.

‘One of our patrols has been ambushed. The survivor wants to make a report.’

‘Make a report,’ the ogre suggested.

‘Only to Blyseden,’ Viktor said, his voice barely audible after the ogre’s baritone rumble. ‘It’s about the Strigany.’

The ogres exchanged a single glance. Then one of them bellowed, so suddenly that the sentry jumped.

‘Blyseden,’ it called, loud enough to be heard on the other side of the camp.

A moment later, Blyseden’s clerk, Tubs, appeared from the depths of the tent. The privations of camp life, and the anxiety of dealing with the mercenaries, had melted the fat from him, and he looked like a man who had stolen a suit of skin that was two sizes too big. When he emerged from the safety of his master’s tent, it was as reluctantly as a mole emerging from its burrow.

‘What is it?’ he asked, glancing nervously up at the ogres, and preparing to run.

‘This man claims to bring news of the Strigany,’ one of them rumbled with perfect disinterest.

‘Sergeant Viktor Marstein,’ Marstein said, and snapped off a salute. The clerk, obviously taken with the novelty of being saluted, straightened his back.

‘Ah yes. Heard about your disappearance. Well, glad you made it back. What did you want to report?’

‘For Blyseden’s ears only,’ Viktor told him.

‘Oh, all right then. The commander is still awake. Come on. You can wait here,’ he told the sentry as he made to follow him in.

‘Good luck, Viktor,’ he said as his colleague entered the tent.

Viktor, however, didn’t hear him. As he ducked through the canvas curtain into the oil-lit expanse of his commander’s quarters, he was already calculating, evaluating, searching.

The tent was empty, apart from a scrum of men who stood around the cartographer’s table in the centre. A large oil lamp hung above them, illuminating the freshly-inked canvas of the map and gleaming on the brass angles of the cartographer’s compasses that rested on a side table. As the clerk cleared his throat nervously, the assembled commanders, obviously interrupted in the middle of their conference, turned to face him. In the midst of them all, his expression as bland as always, stood Blyseden.

‘Why have we been interrupted?’ he asked the clerk.

‘This man escaped from a Strigany ambush,’ the clerk squeaked, and pushed Viktor forward as though he were a human shield.

‘A Strigany ambush? Damn!’

Blyseden scowled, and pushed past his colleagues towards the battered sergeant. He wore his usual broadcloth tunic, and, apart from the cutlass he wore at his belt, he might have been a clerk in a counting house. The commanders who surrounded him, each one decked out in the very height of colourful martial fashion, made him look like a crow amongst a flock of peacocks.

‘Where were you attacked?’ he asked, seizing Viktor by the arm and dragging him over to the table. ‘They must have found out about our presence. Heads will roll for that, I can assure you.’

The commanders who surrounded him looked suddenly uneasy. Blyseden’s punishments were fast becoming a legend amongst his subordinates. The man had a real flair for creative misery.

‘I’ll show you where I was ambushed,’ Viktor said, and went forwards to stand over the map table. The canvas that lay upon it had obviously been freshly made. The colours all stood out cleanly against the cream of the parchment, and the material was unblemished by age or staining.

‘It was over there,’ Viktor said, pointing at the opposite end of the table, and, as everybody turned to look, he snatched up one of the cartographer’s compasses and hurled himself at Blyseden.

The speed and ferocity of his attack would have been the end of most men, but not Blyseden. Despite his stocky build, he reacted with the whiplash reflexes of a cornered rat, twisting out of the way as the brass point of the compass punched through the air where his stomach had been. Viktor twisted and struck again, aiming for the soft spot just below his commander’s ribs.

Blyesden wriggled behind one of his captains and pushed the man forwards to meet the thrust of the attack. The mercenary, who had barely realised what was going on, took the full force of the blow, and the brass spike of the compass punctured his skin, muscle and entrails. He screamed, more with surprise than pain. Then he screamed again, as Viktor pulled his makeshift weapon out of the sucking wound and leapt over his accidental victim’s collapsing body.

The room was in uproar. The assembled captains began drawing their sabres, but both the assassin and his target ignored them. Blyseden, with an impressive turn of speed, had already jinked around the table and was heading for the door, calling for the ogres who waited outside.

Viktor was hot on his heels. He dodged one sword stroke, and dashed another one away with the compass. A third caught him on his back, unzipping the muscles beneath his shoulders in a spray of blood.

He didn’t feel a thing, not even the warmth that trickled down his back. All he cared about was his quarry, and, to his rage, he saw that his target had already made it to the door. In another second, he would be outside, escaped, gone.

Viktor acted with an instinct that betrayed every principle he had ever been taught. He tested the weight of the brass compass, drew back his arm, and threw it towards the broad target of his commander’s back.

The makeshift weapon whirred as it spun through the air, the brass of its construction glittering like some hellish wasp. Then, with a meaty thunk that was the most satisfying thing Viktor had ever heard, it buried itself in the meat of Blyseden’s shoulder.

The commander screamed, and spun around, lashing out at the assailant he had assumed was already behind him. It was all that Viktor needed. With a feral snarl that was more animal than human, he leapt forwards, fingers outstretched in an attempt to grab his commander’s throat.

Even wounded, however, Blyseden’s reflexes didn’t let him down. He ducked down beneath his assailant’s wild charge, and, striking with the neat efficiency of a butcher quartering a pig, he hacked the cutlass blade up. The force of the blow combined with the momentum of his assailant’s charge and Viktor’s sternum was shattered in two, chips of bone driven back to puncture his heart.

The assassin dropped on top of Blyseden, and his dead weight threw both of them to the floor.

For a moment, Blyseden saw the dull sheen that had covered his assailant’s eyes clear, and a look of almost comical surprise crossed his face. Then it was gone, and even wounded and on fire with adrenaline, Blyseden winced at the stink of the man’s last, tidal breath.

He rolled out from under the body and saw the ring of horrified faces above him.

‘It seems that the Strigany do indeed know that we’re here,’ he wheezed, and he got painfully to his feet. With a sickening lurch of nausea, he realised that he could still feel the weight of a weapon hanging from the numbness of his shoulder. He reached back, and pulled the compass free. The bloodstained brass glittered in the light as he walked purposefully back to the table.

‘Well, gentlemen, we obviously need to bring our plans forwards. No matter. As we agreed, then, Captain Liebhert will place his archers here. You see, Liebhert, how you can approach the position without being spotted?’

Blyseden indicated a hollow on the map with the tip of the compass. A drop of his blood dripped onto the map, landing on the circle that marked the township of Flintmar.

It was, all concerned were later to agree, a good omen.

CHAPTER THIRTEEN

‘Old Mourkain was a land of honey and milk
The pigs lived in houses, the peasants wore silk
The land was so rich it bore three crops a year
And there was nothing but joy from cradle to bier.
Our lords were as fair as our land was fine
As wise as our petru and as strong as our kine
Their beautiful lives were of such elegant grace
That all clambered out for the joy of their embrace.’

– From The Song of Mourkain

Not a day went by without Seneschal Martmann thanking the good fortune that had brought him to this posting. He was realistic enough to admit that he had done nothing to deserve it, any more than he had done anything to deserve becoming a seneschal in the first place. Being born to one of the old baron’s maidservants had been enough. That, and the striking resemblance Martmann had born to the lecherous nobleman.

Other, more ambitious men, might not have found this small border fortress to their liking. It was little more than a fortified manor: two storeys for the men, a slate roof and a wood-built corral for their horses.

It had been built to guard the pastures and low hills that lay to the west of the new baron’s demesne, and apart from grass and sheep, and weather, there was nothing much there: no trade routes, thick with fat merchants and bulging purses, and no local town from which to squeeze the gold and the girls. There wasn’t even any decent hunting. The shepherds and cattlemen who inhabited the area had long since killed most of the game.

No, this posting would not have been for everybody, but for a man of Martmann’s temperament, it was ideal. He was seldom one for exerting himself, and never one for facing the kind of dangers that other, more lucrative postings, offered.

Occasionally, he and his men would make a show of chasing goblins back into the forested hills beyond. Not much of a show, though, and none at all if the goblins ever stopped running. Then there had been the recent proclamation from the baron about the Strigany, just in time for Martmann and his men to seize an entire caravan. It had been the most heroic action of his military career. The caravan had been small, but wealthy, and Martmann, deciding that its presence was another sign of fortune’s favour, had stripped it like a vulture before burning it to the ground. After all, he liked to think that he was a far-sighted man, and he especially liked to think that nobody was going to be left alive to start thinking about revenge.

Yes, life was good. It was in celebration of this fact that tonight, as on every night, Martmann was drunk. He sat at the head of the table in the hall of his small fortress, as perfectly at home as a frog on a lily. The reed torches lent a warmth to the cold granite walls, and to the rough-hewn features of the rabble he commanded. There were a score of them, a motley crew of troopers who nobody else had wanted, and they had just finished feasting. Now, replete, they concentrated on their jugs of ale, leaving the old women who ran the kitchen to bustle and argue their way around the table as they cleared it.

Martmann yawned contentedly as he surveyed his domain, took another swig of ale, and then produced a knife and the piece of wood he was working on. It had once been a baton, he thought. He had found it in the burnt-out remains of the caravan that he and his men had looted a while back, and he often wiled away the hours by engraving scenes from the tale of Sigmar Heldenhammer onto it.

Meanwhile, his sergeant, whose only similarity to his seneschal was his love of ale, belched, wiped the back of his hand across his moustache, and regarded his master with the appraising eye of a peasant choosing a hen to slaughter.

‘Fancy a game of stones, sire?’ he asked, trying not to sound too eager. By his calculation, his superiority at the game meant that he ended up making about twice as much as his commander. He reckoned he had about three more months to go until he had won enough to buy a farm. That was, as long as he could keep Martmann interested in the game.

‘Not tonight,’ Martmann said. ‘I think I’ll just do a spot of carving then turn in.’

The sergeant hid his irritation. There were, after all, other fish to fry. None of them had the seneschal’s pay, though, or his overconfidence.

‘Ah, c’mon, boss,’ the sergeant said, hiding the steel trap of his greed beneath his impression of beery good nature. ‘The lads don’t have your skill. Anyway, I want to try to win back some of my money from you.’

Martmann, whose idleness didn’t quite extend to not counting the coins in his purse, smiled wryly.

‘I’m sure you’ll have plenty of time for that, sergeant. Anyway, I want to finish this bit. See here?’ he said, thrusting the piece of carved wood under the sergeant’s nose, ‘that’s Sigmar’s first meeting with the dwarfs.’

‘It’s good,’ the sergeant said. It was, too. The figures were simple, but no less realistic for that. In the flickering torchlight, they almost seemed alive, moving with the shadows that danced around the hall. The seneschal had real skill, and, for the thousandth time, the sergeant wondered if Martmann really was the old baron’s bastard.

Well, he’s a lucky swine either way, the sergeant thought. Just as well I don’t have to rely on luck to fleece him.

What he said was, ‘When you’re finished carving that, what are you going to do with it seneschal? It would make a fine souvenir of our service. I’ve certainly learnt a lot from being under your command.’

Martmann shrugged.

‘I’m not sure, really. I might have it blessed at the Sigmarite shrine in Stein. I might even sell it as a Strigany stick to some merchant who has to deal with the rascals. The material’s appropriate enough, isn’t it?’

Martmann winked and the sergeant forced himself to laugh, despite his disappointment. He had had the same idea himself. He was about to suggest playing stones one last time, when, from outside the hall, the horses started to scream.

It was a piercing sound, and so horribly human that everyone in the hall fell immediately silent: the servants chattering, the drunks bantering, the man who had been playing the piccolo, and the one who had been about to deliver the punch line to his story. They all stopped, frozen, so that, apart from the cries of animal terror outside, the only sound in the hall was the splutter of the reed torches that lined the walls.

All eyes turned to Martmann, who cursed inwardly. Despite the ale in his belly, the hairs on the back of his neck had risen like the scruff of a frightened dog. Having studiously avoided battle, he had never heard the horses make such noises before, and the sound of their screaming had a nightmare quality to it that he didn’t like at all. He licked his lips, and shifted. Then he turned to the sergeant.

‘Sounds like there might be a wolf pack out there,’ he said, trying to sound casual. He failed. ‘Take a couple of the lads and go and make sure that they can’t get into the corral, would you?’

‘Yes sire,’ the sergeant said, inwardly cursing his master. For a moment, he thought about delegating too, sending out Greis, perhaps. Then he dismissed the idea, annoyed with himself. He was the sergeant, after all. He had to be able to command the men’s respect.

‘Who’s on the first night watch?’ he asked as he got to his feet and checked that his sword was secure in his scabbard. ‘You five? Good. Grab some crossbows. We’ll see if we can’t bag a couple of wolves. Well, hurry up then!’

As the five men rushed to the far wall, upon which the company’s weapons were hung, the sergeant strode over to one of the few slit windows that looked out over the corral. He opened the shutter and peered out into the night.

There was nothing but darkness, as black and unbroken as the spaces between the stars. That, and the screaming of the horses. Although the noise was as loud as ever, the sergeant thought that fewer of the animals were crying out. He scowled and turned away from the window, suddenly furious. He told himself that he was furious at the damned wolves, although only because he didn’t want to admit the peasant superstition that bubbled beneath his thoughts like some debilitating hereditary illness.

He hadn’t fought his way out of serfdom to fall for that nonsense now.

‘Come on,’ he told his men as they formed up behind him. Although they were armed, none of them wore any armour. There was no time for that, the sergeant decided. The longer they waited, the more horses they would lose, and the more time he would have to think.

’Right,’ he told them, ‘grab a torch and follow me.’

With a gesture towards his seneschal, which might have been a salute, the sergeant led his men down the stairs to the ground floor, opened the iron-bound door, and strode out into the night. The door banged shut behind him, although not before a draft of chill air rushed into the hall to set the remaining torches dancing.

Martmann watched the flames flicker and shifted uneasily on his chair. He caught somebody’s eye, and fought down a sudden feeling of irrational guilt. After all, why should he have gone and seen to the horses? Wolves were nothing for a man of his rank to waste time dealing with.

If they were wolves, of course.

From outside, he could hear the sound of the sergeant’s barked orders over the noise the horses were making.

‘You,’ Martmann said, gesturing to the man who had been looking at him, ‘go and close those shutters. No point letting mosquitoes in.’

‘Yes, sire,’ the man said, and, exchanging a blank look with one of his comrades, he got up and went over to the open window. He peered out into the night. Seeing nothing, he swung the shutters closed. Almost as an afterthought, he dropped the latch, locking out whatever waited in the darkness outside.

Martmann returned to whittling at his piece of wood. Gradually, the noise of screaming horses died away. For a while, a single animal carried on, and then it stopped too, as suddenly as it had started.

Martmann sighed with relief. That sergeant was a good enough fellow, even if he did cheat at stones. He looked around, and saw that the rest of his men had relaxed, too. One of them picked up his piccolo, and, as if trying to wash the memory of the horses’ screams from his comrades’ ears, he began to play. There was some chatter and a burst of relieved laughter. From the kitchen there came the smash of a dropped pot, and a chorus of voices raised in mutual recrimination.

Then, from the silence of the night beyond, a single, terrified shriek.

The assembled men looked at each other. Then, once more, all eyes turned to Martmann. He cursed inwardly. All he wanted was a quiet life. Was that really too much to ask?

‘The sergeant must have had to put down one of the horses,’ he said.

Nobody believed him. He could see that in their eyes, in their postures, in the way that they were resting hands on the hilts of their swords. He didn’t care. The ale he had drunk had suddenly turned sour in his stomach, and his armpits had become damp with sweat. Anyway, he was tired. It had been a long day. As soon as the sergeant came back, he would turn in.

He looked down at the piece of wood in his hands, and started carving the branch of one of the trees that overhung Sigmar’s head. The sweat on his palms made it difficult to grip, though, and, as he turned the wood, it slid through his fingers, and he cut himself with the knife.

‘Damn the thing!’ he swore, and banged it down onto the table. He looked around at the silent gathering and swore again. Why did they all look at him like that?

‘You,’ he snapped. ‘You with the piccolo, play something for us.’

The man played, reluctantly, badly. Martmann sucked the blood from his injured thumb, and shifted in his seat. What the hell was taking the sergeant so long?

After another fifteen minutes, some of his men were muttering the same question. Martmann watched them, but they were all studiously avoiding his eye. He chose one at random.

‘You there,’ he said, pointing to one of his men, who hadn’t bitten his tongue in time, ‘what’s that you were saying?’

The trooper, suddenly aware of where his master’s interest might be leading, swallowed and tried to look innocent. He failed. His was not an innocent face, which was one of the reasons he had ended up in this miserable posting.

‘Oh, nothing really, sire,’ he said, and looked at his companions for support. They drew away from him, edging along the table on each side. Feeling as though he was about to be hit by lightning, the soldier shrugged and tried to smile.

‘Nothing?’ Martmann asked. Having selected his volunteer, he was damned if he was going to let him wriggle out of doing his duty. ‘I thought you said something about the sergeant? Doesn’t do to talk about a man behind his back, you know.’

‘I was just wondering how… how long the sergeant will be.’

‘Good question,’ Martmann said, smiling the smile of a gambler who has just forced an ace. ‘In fact, why don’t you pop outside and find out? Better take a torch with you, too.’

‘Yes, sire,’ the man said dismally. ‘Oh, shall I take my section with me, too? The sergeant might be able to use us.’

‘Of course,’ Martmann said, nodding.

The volunteer’s companions gave him a murderous look, and then all five got to their feet. Without a word, they marched over to the wall upon which their armaments hung. Unlike the first party, they took their time, strapping on plate armour, sliding into mail and fastening helmets. Martmann nodded to them as they clinked to the end of the hall, saluted, and then disappeared down the steps.

The door boomed as it opened and then closed, and they were gone.

Martmann waited. The remaining ten men waited. In the kitchen, the servants waited, too, until Martmann bellowed for them to bring in more ale. When it arrived, he and his men drank quickly, but silently, their ears straining all the while to catch any sound of what was happening outside.

They listened in vain. There were no screams, and no cries for help. There was nothing but the slow, soothing breath of the wind over the grassland, and the sputters of the torches within the keep.

After half an hour, the seneschal finished another pot of ale, and leaned over to the nearest of his men.

‘You,’ he said, ‘go and make sure the bar is drawn across the door.’

Before the man could obey, one of his comrades intervened. He was the oldest man in the company, one of the oldest men in the baron’s employ, even. His white whiskers and his rheumatism had earned him this posting, and after a lifetime of struggle, he had welcomed the peace of it as much as Martmann had. Still, the old soldier had lived long enough to know that pretending to be deaf was no way to lead a quiet life.

‘Sire,’ he said, turning to the seneschal, ‘don’t you think it strange that our comrades have disappeared?’

‘They haven’t disappeared,’ Martmann snapped. ‘They’re just… tardy.’

The old soldier, however, wasn’t about to be put off so easily.

‘The sergeant went an hour ago. Why hasn’t he returned? Why haven’t the men you sent to find out what he was doing returned?’

Martmann fidgeted with his carving, and, even though he was looking down, he could feel the eyes of the entire company on him. This all really was too tiring. Why should he care if his soldiers wanted to wander around in the dark?

‘I don’t know,’ he admitted, and then decided to play his trump card, ‘but if you’re so interested, feel free to go and find out.’

‘Never divide your forces,’ the old soldier said, with the monotone voice of a child who has learned his lessons by rote, ‘that’s what the old baron said.’

‘Did he?’ Martmann asked, nastily. He swore and got to his feet. ‘All this trouble over a few lousy wolves. Well, all right. I suppose we should go and hurry them up, but it really is too bad.’

Another shriek of pain came from outside. This time there was no mistaking its humanity. In amongst the sheer, hysterical terror of the sound there were words, although Martmann couldn’t understand what they were.

‘Probably an animal,’ he said vaguely. Then, seeing the expressions on his men’s faces, he realised that there was nothing for it. He was going to have to face the truth.

Damn.

‘Right, all right then. I suppose we should be on the safe side. Sieggi! Karl! Get down and make sure that the front door’s secure. I mean, barricade it, and don’t open it for anyone.’

‘What about–’

‘Just do it!’ Martmann screamed. He put his fingers to his temples, and took a deep breath before continuing.

‘Gerhardt, get your men armoured. Quickly! You, what’s your name? Right, go to the kitchen and tell the servants to arm themselves: kitchen knives, meat hammers, whatever. The rest of you, get to the windows and try to see what the hell is going on.’

The hall exploded into activity, and the old man followed Martmann as he went to retrieve his armour.

‘Sire, I have no doubt that we are under attack,’ he said. ‘I remember when I was with the old baron in Geimshein. We were surrounded, and the enemy tried to shake our nerve by torturing prisoners.’

‘Did it work?’ Martmann asked as he buckled his breastplate on.

‘No. We decided to fight to the death rather than risk the same fate.’

‘Well, that is a cheerful tale,’ Martmann muttered. He selected a four-pointed mace from the wall, pushed the carving he had been holding into his belt, and strode over to peer out of the nearest window. He might as well have been looking at a black-painted wall.

‘I can’t see anything,’ he said, and, with the vague hope that that might settle the matter, he bolted the window, and wandered back over to the table and his pot of ale. This was ridiculous. Why should he have to worry about the foolishness of his men? They should have stayed inside, or been more careful. For Sigmar’s sake, they were supposed to be professionals.

The old trooper had been following his seneschal. He had seen better commanders than this one collapse into indecision, and he was damned if he was going to let it happen here. He was old, but he wasn’t ready to give up living yet.

‘Sire,’ he said, ‘we can either go out to offer help to our comrades, or we can secure the fortress. Which shall it be?’

‘We have secured the fortress,’ Martmann snapped.

‘You don’t think that we should–’

‘No!’ This time the seneschal shouted, and all eyes turned to him. He took a deep breath, and tried to ignore the pounding in his temples. ‘No. Just go and stand by that window, would you? I want to think.’

The old trooper saluted again and marched off, muttering.

Let him mutter, Martmann thought, running a hand through his hair as he cast his eyes around his men. They were sullen and frightened, like cattle penned in a slaughterhouse. He supposed that he should have offered them some words of encouragement or a rousing speech. He rejected the idea. Why bother? He had given them the chance to stay safely inside instead.

Still, it would be nice to know what was out there: orcs, maybe, except that the only direction orcs could have come from would have taken them through the town of Biltong. So maybe it was bandits, but why should bandits attack the outpost? It wasn’t as though Martmann had ever been any trouble to them, quite the opposite. He’d even done a bit of quiet business with them from time to time.

The seneschal felt the unfamiliar weight of the mace in his hand, and flexed his shoulders within the restrictive harness of his armour. Then he started to pace around the hall while he tried to think.

He had completed the first circuit when the torches started to go out.

Martmann saw the first one as it died. One minute the flame was burning as bright and as steadily as the noon day sun, the next it was choking and spluttering, finally dying altogether in a puff of black smoke. The shadows that lay beneath the table and between the men grew. They seemed to be creeping towards Martmann, and he swallowed nervously.

‘You,’ Martmann snapped at one of the men. ‘Get that thing lit.’

‘Yes, sire,’ the man said, nodding. He lifted the torch from the bracket beside him, and went to light the other one.

As he tried to light the torch another one went out on the other side of the hall, and then another. Then three blinked out in rapid succession, one after the other, casting the room into near darkness. The men shifted uneasily, their eyes growing wide and white in the gloom. Somebody dropped a cleaver and one of the serving staff screamed.

‘Hold your positions,’ Martmann barked, embarrassed that he too had almost screamed. His pulse was pounding and he cursed the sergeant for abandoning him. ‘You there, you from the kitchens, go and get some more torches from below, and you,’ he said, turning to the man who was still trying to light the torch. ‘What’s wrong with you man? Get that thing lit for Sigmar’s sake.’

‘It won’t light,’ the man whined. Martmann was horrified, as much by the tone in the man’s voice as by his inability to light the torch. He knew that this villain was a veteran of both battle and gaol, but he sounded like a frightened child.

‘Here, give it to me,’ Martmann said, striding over to him, and grabbing the torch. As soon as his fingers touched the wood, the flame flickered and then died. Seneschal and soldier looked at each other over the smoking bundle, their eyes bright with unspoken terrors.

‘There must be a draught,’ Martmann said, even though he knew that he was sweating in air that was as cold and as still as that in a tomb.

‘Why are all the torches going out?’ one of the kitchen staff whined, and suddenly they were all talking, wailing and crying.

‘Silence!’ Martmann snapped, striding over to them, and waving his mace threateningly. ‘It’s just a draught, damn you, a draught! It’s nothing.’

Perhaps it was the terror that they saw in Martmann’s eyes, but the kitchen staff were not to be so easily consoled. Those nearest to him shrank away, but the others ignored him. Their sobbing echoed around the hall, half-lit in the dying light of the last few torches.

They didn’t stop until the knocking started. It was a steady, metronome beat, and it boomed on the door and through the hall like some terrible pulse. Martmann felt a ridiculous urge to hide beneath the table. He dismissed it and turned to his men, but there was no inspiration to be found in their pinched and shadowed faces, only fear and confusion.

The knocking continued. Martmann swung his mace nervously. He forced himself to walk across the hall, which he had never before realised was so big, and down the steps that led to the lower hall and the door.

Four men were cowering down there, their eyes fastened to the iron-bound oak of the door. It was latched, Martmann was relieved to see, and barricaded with some of the barrels from the store room. Meanwhile, great bundles of torches fizzled and spat. The men had obviously helped themselves to the stores.

‘Who is it?’ Martmann asked, his voice no more than a squeak. He cleared his throat and tried again, ‘Is that you, sergeant?’

The knocking continued as steadily as ever, and Martmann wondered how long it would be before the wood started to splinter. Even to his terrified ear, it sounded more like a fist than a battering ram, but if the rhythm carried on, then eventually… he suddenly felt like throwing up.

‘Sergeant?’ he asked again, swallowing and drawing closer to the door. ‘Is that you?’

Despite the pleading in his voice there was no reply from outside the door, but, even if there had been, Martmann would have been unable to hear it beneath the sudden terrible cacophony that had broken out upstairs.

The screams of the women merged with the terrified calls of his men, and Martmann heard a series of garbled warnings, followed by the shattering crash of falling roof tiles, and a single, high-pitched shriek.

Frozen at the bottom of the stairs that led up to the hall, Martmann felt his bladder release, and warmth flow down his legs. He had no idea what could have broken into his fortress, but there was no doubt that something had entered. Even in the fizzling torchlight, he could see the cloud of masonry dust that came rolling down the stairs.

For the first time, he could hear the voices of his enemy, too. They were as shrill as those of the kitchen servants, and as sharp as claws dragged across slate. They were joyful, too, although with a horrible twisted joy that was the perfect counterpoint to their victims’ cries of terror and desperation.

Suddenly, two figures emerged from the darkness at the top of the stairs. He whimpered with terror, before realising that they were two of his own men. The steel of their armour was as dark with blood as the pallor of their faces, although their master was in no mood to show any mercy on that account.

‘Hold your ground,’ he squeaked, waving vaguely towards them with his mace.

The two men stopped, and, for a moment, the seneschal thought that it was because of his orders. Then, they disappeared upwards, impossibly upwards, flying up above the lintel of the door as though they were two hooked fish being dragged from a pond.

Even above the din of the slaughter that was already taking place, Martmann could hear the slavering, slobbering sound of the men’s doom. He watched, fascinated, as blood started to rain down onto the stairs. It pooled and ran, a single trickle of it making its way down the stone steps towards him relentlessly.

He stared at it, unable to move, until, behind him, he heard the sound of the door being unbolted.

‘What are you doing?’ he asked, wild-eyed with terror.

‘We’re deserting,’ one of the men said. ‘This isn’t a fortress any more. It’s a trap, a rat trap.’ Even as he worked, he began to cackle hysterically, tears running down his unshaven cheeks.

‘You’ll come with us if you have any sense,’ one of his comrades said as he rolled the last of the barrels away.

Martmann dithered. Already, the noises of the brief battle from above were dying down. The noises that replaced them were worse, so much worse. They were the sounds of feasting. He could hear the silky slap of tearing flesh, and a constant slurping sound, as though a dozen dogs were licking spilt milk off the stone floor.

‘Hurry up then,’ he said, suddenly whispering. He edged further back from the staircase, not wanting to see what might come down from above, but not daring to look away either. The glow of light from the few remaining torches was enough to send distorted shadows dancing across the piece of wall that he could see at the top of the stairs.

Whatever they were, they were not reassuring.

The door squeaked open behind him. Martmann turned, just as something loomed up at the top of the stairs. He didn’t stay to see what it was. Instead, he turned to follow the fleeing men out into the night, elbowing his way past the last of them, and haring out of the fortress that he had sworn to defend.

He blinked, and suddenly the darkness around him seemed alive with pale grey shapes. There was a cry of warning, a sudden scream, and then an explosion of pain on the back of his head.

The seneschal collapsed, almost willingly into a deep, dark oblivion.

Martmann awoke with one of the worst hangovers he had had for a long time. His head throbbed in time with the beating of his heart, and his mouth felt like an orc’s toilet.

He groaned and, as he sat up, he realised that he had fallen asleep on the table. His eyes flickered open, and then flickered back shut. Even though the hall was lit only by a single shaft of daylight, it was too bright for Martmann, and he hid his face in his hands.

After some time sitting like that, he realised that his body ached almost as much as his head, his muscles cold and knotted after spending a night on the hard oak. He thought about throwing up. It seemed like a good idea in theory, although the effort, he decided, was probably too much for him.

He groaned again and took a deep, shuddering breath. He tried to remember what he had been drinking, when, through the fog of his befuddled thoughts, there loomed the terrible memory of what he had been doing the night before.

It hadn’t been drinking.

The sudden burst of panic burned through his concussion as the memories came flooding back, and, despite the painful glare, Martmann opened his eyes and peered around the gloomy interior of his hall. He realised, for the first time, that the shaft of light was not coming from the shuttered windows, but down from the very ceiling. The sunshine punched down through a hole in the roof to illuminate a ragged circle of shattered tiles, powdered with dust and stained with patches of black. The rest of the hall was as dark as night by comparison, and, apart from the flies that buzzed everywhere, it seemed to be deserted.

What in Sigmar’s name had happened, Martmann wondered, as he blinked tears from his eyes and squinted into the gloom. What was that stink? It was like nothing Martmann had ever smelled before, or ever wanted to smell again. It was as sharp as rotting fish, and as cloying as sewage. It was worse than either of those things, though, and, as Martmann thought about it, his gorge rose, and he leaned forward to vomit, his body convulsing until there was nothing left in his stomach to throw up.

‘Oh Sigmar,’ he whined miserably, tears rolling down his cheeks. He had just seen the shapes of the things that waited in the gloom around him.

They were pale things, like ghosts in the darkness, although there was a horrible, translucent reality to the black oil of their eyes and the slavering gleam of their fangs. Martmann whimpered as they edged towards him, slowly and half-seen. If it hadn’t been for the occasional turn of detritus beneath their feet, or the occasional hiss of breath, he would have tried to believe that they were just figments of his imagination, of delirium tremens perhaps. Unfortunately, his vision had cleared enough for him to make out their forms; their horrible, twisted forms.

Another man might have thought about trying to find a weapon amongst the ruin around him, but not Martmann. He drew his knees up to his chest like a frightened child, and told himself that, yes, of course, this must be delirium tremens. He had seen it take other men after too much drinking. Now, it had taken him. He clung to the idea as desperately as a man holding on to the edge of an abyss.

‘Sergeant?’ he called out, his voice a dried-out husk.

As if in answer, something moved in the darkness beyond the shaft of sunlight, something big. Rubble shifted beneath its feet as it approached, and Martmann looked up over his knees. Whatever the thing was, it had paused at the edge of the circle of light.

‘Sergeant?’ Martmann whispered.

Then, as if in answer, the horror stepped out of the darkness, and into the pool of daylight. Martmann started screaming, as mindlessly and involuntarily as a rabbit caught in a snare.

The thing that approached was like a figment of a lunatic’s nightmare. Although it was stooped and malformed, it was ten feet tall, perhaps even twelve. Its shoulders were as wide as the spreading horns of an Estalian bull, and the barrel of its chest looked as strong as a bull’s. Slabs of muscle and knuckles of bone bulged in odd places beneath the filthy translucent skin of its hide, so that it had the lumpen, misshapen look of a clay model, made by a child.

It wasn’t, however, the twisted power of its ruined form that had shattered the last of Martmann’s sanity, it was the razor-sharp nightmare of its splintered teeth, pink in the sunlight, and the rabid glitter in its eyes. Blood squirmed across the thing’s pupils so that, within the dark caverns of its orbs, they looked like twin suns of liquid flame.

Then, in the places where the sunlight hit it, the thing’s mottled skin started to steam, and then to burn.

The conflagration started at the tops of its shoulders, and spread along the ridges of muscle and bone that were also bathed with sunlight. Tiny tongues of silver flame erupted from the weird translucence of its hide to flicker over the its grotesque form, like marsh gas over a swamp.

Still the beast stood there, and, even as the translucence of its skin began to blossom with even more of the tiny, devouring flames, it reached its arms out, held its palms up to the sunlight so that they burned like phosphorous, and screamed.

It was a cry of such agony and such ecstasy that it seemed to suck the breath out of Martmann’s lungs. He, alone, was silent as, all around him, the things that waited in the shadows started baying with sympathy for their master.

It stood in the daylight that streamed down over it like a pillar of fire for a moment longer, bathing in the flames that writhed around its form like devouring stars. Then, when it could take it no more, it lurched back into the gloom of the ruined hall.

For a few seconds, sparks of light still danced across its form. Then, the fire that had bathed it was gone. The skin that remained had lost some of its translucence, and its stoop seemed to have gone, as though the fused vertebrae of its hunchback had somehow untangled beneath the agony of the sunlight.

Martmann realised that he wasn’t breathing. He sucked in a long, shuddering gulp of breath as the creature loomed over him, and, as he gazed into the furnaces of its eyes, a miracle happened. He found that he was no longer terrified. He was no longer even afraid. For the first time since last night, he felt at peace.

It was wonderful.

He watched, as if he were a disinterested bystander at somebody else’s execution, as a handful of gnarled talons reached out for him. It wasn’t until they closed around the carved wood in his belt and drew it out that Martmann felt the beginnings of his fear returning, the emotion vague, but as insistent as the sound of distant drumming.

‘You’re one of the Striganies’ daemons,’ he heard himself say, as the creature sniffed at the carving, and then turned it to study the workmanship. ‘I didn’t mean to hurt them. It was just that the baron said that any Strigany entering our lands were fair game.’

The creature ignored him. It was intent on the carving, the shattered angles of its malformed features twisting into something that might have been concentration.

‘I never had anything against Strigany, Sigmar knows,’ Martmann babbled on. ‘Fine folk. Brighten the place up with their caravans and funny clothing and all. It’s just that I’m a soldier, and, well, if your master tells you to do something then what can you do, except obey? I was only following orders. There has to be orders, if not, the whole thing would collapse.’

A talon as sharp as an eagle’s claw flicked out, the movement a blur, and Martmann felt his chin being lifted so that he was looking into the creature’s eyes. Beneath the gleam of stolen blood, they were as ancient and as knowing as sin.

Tell me what this is, a voice said in Martmann’s head.

‘It’s a carving I made,’ Martmann replied, shuddering with revulsion at this violation of his consciousness. ‘Just some little thing I carved to pass the time. It’s the story of Sigmar Heldenhammer. See, that’s him meeting the dwarfs.’

A work of art, the voice said again, the words deafening in the silence of his mind.

‘Yes. That is, not a very good one.’

It has been so long since I commissioned such things.

Martmann squirmed, and his left eye started to twitch. Even when words weren’t forming inside his head, the alien presence of the creature’s thoughts remained there, squirming through his consciousness like a maggot in a wound. Although he didn’t know it, Martmann was weeping.

I think that it is time to commission a work of art, the voice decided. I will tell you what to carve, and you will carve it. I can promise you that it will be a nobler tale than that of some barbarian chieftain, and it will be on a fitting canvas.

The creature turned to the darkness. There was a brief scuffle, a shriek of pain, and, out of the darkness, a stream of grovelling creatures appeared. Martmann noticed that they were pale imitations of their master: weak, sickly things with blackened claws and lifeless eyes, and, as he watched, they started to pile bones onto the table: a skull, the gnaw marks still fresh on the pink of its cranium; a ribcage, picked clean; bones from arms and legs.

When the pile was complete, the last of the snivelling things approached, and, with a nervous look at its master, it placed Martmann’s carving tool on the table beside him.

Now I will tell you the story of Mourkain. The words appeared in Martmann’s head. And you will illustrate it. Start with the toes.

For a moment, Martmann didn’t understand. Then he looked again at the bones on the table, and realised that this was no random assortment of remains, but the entire skeleton of one of his comrades. It was impossible to tell who that had been, although, only hours before, the man had been feasting at the very table upon which his gnawed bones now rested.

A whimper escaped from the tightness of Martmann’s throat, and he tried not to think about that as, fingers trembling, he sorted through the bones, and laid out the remains of whoever it had been. Then, he picked up his carving tool, and, as the images started to blossom within the ruins of his mind, he started to carve them into the bone.

Day turned to night, and then to day again, as Martmann worked. He neither rested nor drank, and soon his eyes were as pink as his new master’s with dehydration and exhaustion.

It had little effect on the quality of his work, though. The fabulous cities he carved were exquisite in their detail, and perfect in the way that they conformed to the new geography of fibula, patella and femur. The fine lords who stalked hungrily amongst the palaces seemed to be almost alive, and the joy with which the fattened populace was honoured with their master’s embrace was obvious.

It wasn’t until the carving reached the skeleton’s pelvis that the glories of Mourkain began to be overshadowed by other, more troubling events. Whereas, before, the fevered genius of Martmann’s workmanship had described nothing but scenes of terrible beauty, now they began to reveal the vile forms of the orc and the goblin. They danced among scenes of wanton destruction, on each of the vertebrae, the carving now climbed, a separate tableau of violence, until, on the broader canvas of the sternum, the final battle between the wyvern-mounted orc and the Great Lord of Mourkain was revealed.

Incredibly, the orc won. The horror and disbelief of the onlookers remained on their faces, as, along each of the skeleton’s ribs, scenes of massacre and of flight were revealed. The city was razed to the ground, and the people of Mourkain were driven into the wilderness.

Martmann’s fingers were bleeding freely, and his whole body had begun to shake. There was no mistake in his portrayal of Mourkain’s lords, though. As they struggled through the wilderness, they were set upon by beings almost as beautiful as they were. Soon, only a few remained to crouch and slink through the abandoned places of the world. Their forms, bent beneath the weight of their loss, and twisted by the offal they scrounged on, loped down both of the skeleton’s arms, their forms degenerating from scapula to humerus, and from humerus to wrist.

The other refugees fared better. There was no mistaking that the wagons they built were those of the Strigany. They were identical to the ones that Martmann had burned only a few short weeks ago.

They travelled up the last few vertebrae from the ruins of their city, and around the back of the skeleton’s skull. It was only at the front of its cranium that the wagons stopped, giving way to three verses written in a language that Martmann had never seen, until now, as he carved the letters into the skeleton’s cranium.

Only then was he allowed to drop his bloodied chisel, and stagger away from his work. He hardly realised what a masterpiece he had created among the chippings of bone. He hardly cared. All he cared about was the sudden, savage oblivion that was all the reward his patron could offer.

As far as the shattered thing that had been Martmann was concerned, that oblivion was reward enough.

He sat in the ruins of the fortress, and stared at his pink-boned work of art. His eyes glowed with the reflection of the battles and wonders that had been etched into the skeleton, but he was also seeing other, more distant scenes.

For the first time in an aeon, he had dared to remember, and the remembering was hard: the lost glories of his court, the silks, the graces, and the sunshine, always the sunshine. How it had sparkled and glowed on his lands and on his city. How it had made the river glitter and the corn fields glow like oceans of gold.

Maybe it had been the rare taste of fresh blood that had driven him to feel the sunlight on his skin today. The pain had been excruciating, but worth it. It had done something to him, the cleansing fire washing away the most horrific of his deformities, even as it had awakened something that had for so long lain dormant within the lightless depths of his withered soul.

How fair he had once been. Even amongst the most handsome of his race, he had been the cleanest-limbed, the clearest-eyed, as strong as a god and as wise as a prophet. His name had been carved onto every heart of an entire people. Now, he couldn’t even remember it.

Tears of blood trickled down his ravaged features, tears of loss, and of frustration and rage: most of all, tears of rage. The ghouls who followed him, sensing their master’s mood, whined and bickered, and slunk away into the darkest corners of the hall. He watched them, hatred in his eyes. Once he had had legions of servants, chosen from among the ripest of humanity: artists, courtesans, musicians, poets, athletes.

Now all he had were these vermin.

The tears stopped as his rage found an outlet. He stood, straighter than he had in a thousand years, and turned to study his ruined followers, as they gibbered and clutched at each other. A sudden revulsion lent an edge to his rage, and he flexed his claws. He wouldn’t besmirch his pallet with the taste of these things’ vile blood.

As he fell upon them, some of the ghouls tried to flee. Most, though, lacked the will. They cowered, skinny arms raised uselessly, as their master slaughtered them, snuffing out their worthless lives. The hall echoed with their shrieks of bewilderment and terror as their master snapped necks, slashed out throats, and tore bodies in half.

When the final ghoul lay twitching out the last of its life on the floor, he returned to the blade of sunlight that cut down like a guillotine into the blood-soaked darkness of the hall. As he prepared to step forward, he remembered his name, and, with the joy of it twisting his face into a snarl of joy, he stepped, once more, into the light.

CHAPTER FOURTEEN

‘It is not the strength of our leaders that gives us unity, it is the strength of our enemies.’

– Strigany saying

Even as Blyseden continued with his briefing, the Strigany were beginning their own deliberations.

The crudely built amphitheatre where they were being held had been set up in the centre of their encampment, built by the Striganies’ carpenters from dozens of spare wagons and carts. The timber had been stripped from the vehicles, and hammered and lashed into two tiers of seats that went around a reed-matted central clearing. Since night had fallen, a ring of pitch torches lit all within. The sputtering light they cast, and the shape of the enclosed amphitheatre, made it look like an Estalian bull ring.

Although there was none of the chanting or the stamping of feet that accompanied the Estalians’ favourite blood sport, the air was just as thick with tension. This was the first time that the domnus of all the caravans had been gathered together, and, even though there was space for three hundred people in the amphitheatre, the seats were packed, the grey bearded and grizzled domnus squeezed together in the stalls like children in the back of a wagon.

Only the petrus had space to stretch out. They occupied the eastern side of the arena, which was the most sheltered from the elements. Their black robes and glittering eyes made them look like a flock of ravens that was waiting for something to die, which, tonight, they were.

The oldest of the petrus waited until they were assembled, before emerging from the shadows. The hubbub of raised voices quietened, as the elder glided towards the centre of the amphitheatre. He carried a staff, but, despite his age, he held it more like a bandit with a weapon than an old man with a crutch.

‘My family,’ he called to them, his voice carrying effortlessly to every corner of the amphitheatre. ‘Welcome!’

‘Welcome,’ three hundred voices boomed, and the elder smiled in approval.

‘It has done my heart good,’ he told them, ‘to have seen so many of our people gathered together. To see the youth of the children, and the skill of their parents, and, of course, the wisdom of their elders.’

His eyes twinkled, and there was cautious laughter.

‘Although it is nice to see you here, my family, it is a hard season that has brought us together.’

The faces of the crowd grew solemn. Many of them had lost friends and loved ones on the trek, and all of them had suffered.

‘We are gathered here today,’ the petru continued, ‘to talk about how to face this season, but we are also gathered her today to elect a Kazarkhan, a domnu of domnus, so that we may better face the chaos of the times ahead.’

There was a rumble of conversation, quickly suppressed as the elder raised his staff for silence.

‘Are there any here who will not accept the leadership of the Kazarkhan we will choose tonight?’

There was some shuffling and some sideways glances but nothing more.

‘So be it,’ the elder said. Then he paused, looked down, and gathered his breath. When he spoke again, his voice boomed so deeply that it barely seemed possible from such a frail old chest.

‘Who among us would be Kazarkhan?’

As soon as the question had been asked, a chorus of voices started from different parts of the amphitheatre, all of them calling Brock’s name. He waited for a moment, before responding to his supporters’ encouragement, rising to his feet and walking down towards the elder.

Brock was dressed in a purple tunic, which reached to his knees, and a wide leather belt. His beard had been oiled so that it gleamed in the lamplight, his hair twisted back into a rope that resembled a bull’s tail, and the socket of his ruined eye covered by a silk patch.

Even if he had stepped into the ring naked, Petru Engel decided as he watched his domnu step down onto the matting, there would be no doubting his power. It was in every movement, every step, and gesture, and expression.

‘My name is Brock,’ he said, booming out the well-rehearsed words, ‘and, should our family so desire, I will serve as Kazarkhan.’

There was a roar of approval from his supporters, and he stood, shoulders back and head slowly turning to make eye contact with as many of the other domnus as he could.

Some nodded. Some didn’t. None looked away.

Just when it seemed that Brock would be selected unopposed, the deafening shouting on the other side of the amphitheatre flowered into a roar of approval, and another man stepped down.

He was a great bull of a man, perhaps a head taller than the tallest of the men around him, and he was well built. Muscle bulged beneath his broad leather tunic and flared breeches, and, although his beard was full enough to be grabbed by two fists, his head was as smooth as an egg.

No doubt, Brock thought, as he squared up to his rival, it will be just as satisfying to crack.

‘My name is Domnu Zelnikov,’ the big man said. He waited for the cheers of his supporters and the boos of Brock’s to die down, before continuing, ‘And if my family wants it, I will lead you as Kazarkhan, lead you to victory!’

The chant started from the tier where the man had sat, but soon spread as others took it up.

‘Zel Ni Kov! Zel Ni Kov!’

Feet stamped in time with the chant, and the big man beamed a crocodilian grin.

Already, Brock’s supporters had begun their own chant, and, as he heard his name booming from a hundred throats, the domnu couldn’t keep a wolfish grin off his face.

The elder, who had been watching the commotion with the indulgent patience of a grandfather watching toddlers at play, finally stepped forwards, lifted his staff and hissed for silence.

Both Brock and Zelnikov turned to their supporters, and waved them to silence. Nobody wanted a fool for a Kazarkhan, and who else would defy the wishes of the petrus?

‘I see two men, two Kazarkhans. Are there any more amongst us who would serve?’ he asked.

There were some catcalls, a jeer, and an outburst of laughter, but no more volunteers.

‘Then we have two,’ the elder said, nodding as if he had expected nothing else, ‘but, as Kazarkhan, two men cannot take the place of one. Shall we vote, my family, like the peasants, or shall we leave the decision to the hidden hands of our ancestors, and the invisible and indivisible favour of Ushoran?’

‘Ushoran,’ the crowd roared. Their enthusiasm was so great that it hid the unease that lay behind most of their eyes. The Striganies’ god was, after all, not a god to be summoned lightly.

The elder allowed himself a small, cynical smile, and then stepped back. The two would-be Kazarkhans turned to look at each other, their shared predicament making them brothers in this moment, just as it would make them murderous foes in the next.

‘Then, my family, we shall allow those who walk silently among us to decide,’ the elder said, and the voice of the crowd died. ‘As you know, there are many who follow our caravans, many who would protect us for as long as we honour our customs. Sharp of tooth, some are, or twisted limbed, or terrible in ways that you cannot imagine.’

The elder’s voice dropped as he spoke, but, in the breathless hush of the amphitheatre, that hardly mattered. The terror of their lore had always been a match for the terrors of the Empire, and, of all the petrus, the elder was the most adept at playing upon it, like a musician on some terrible harp.

‘Not a pin drops,’ he continued, ‘without those who follow us hearing it, not a word spoken or a deed done. Ushoran’s legions are all seeing and everywhere: in the shadows of your wagons, in the secrecy of your thoughts, and here, among us, waiting to judge.’

The silence of the amphitheatre was as complete as that of the void between the stars that glittered above. The only sounds came from the camp beyond: the sobbing of children, the hushed voices of their mothers and the whinnying of horses. Those who were already asleep murmured, as shade passed through their dreams, and, somewhere, a man screamed.

‘So, I ask you again,’ the elder asked, the whiplash of his voice hardly rising above a whisper, ‘in the contest for Kazarkhan, will you accept the judgement of unseen Ushoran?’

There was no reply. Then, a man stood, his hair a white flash in the gloom. He raised his hand in salute, and shouted the single word, ‘Ushoran!’

The amphitheatre exploded as, wild with an enthusiasm that bordered on hysteria, every man repeated the name of their terrible god. The elder let them continue, until he realised how loose the joints of the amphitheatre were becoming under the stamping of their feet.

‘Then so be it,’ he bellowed, waving them to silence. ‘We have cast our die. Now, let us see,’ he said, grinning with a bloodthirsty enthusiasm, ‘how they fall for our two Kazarkhans. Strip, my brothers,’ he commanded them, and they did.

Brock, lost in the world of the ordeal ahead, unbuckled his belt and pulled off his tunic.

‘Here, I’ll take it.’

Brock turned to find Mihai standing beside him. He hid his surprise at seeing that his son had braved the wrath of the petrus to step into the ring.

‘Thanks,’ he said, grateful for the sight of Mihai’s face before the contest began.

He carried on undressing, slipping off his boots, until all he wore was a loincloth. He had had it bleached white that morning, in case this moment came, but, now that it had, he realised that it made absolutely no difference anymore.

What did make a difference was the sight of Mihai.

Brock shifted awkwardly.

‘Mihai…’ he began, and then trailed off. ‘I want you to know…’

He struggled to find the words, any words. Why couldn’t he tell his son that he was proud of him? That he loved him?

Mihai saw the helplessness in his father’s eyes, and understood, and with the understanding came a sudden fear. It had never occurred to him that his father could lose, until now.

‘Win for us, domnu,’ he said.

Brock suddenly found himself unable to speak. Instead, he gripped his son by the shoulder, his fingers squeezing hard enough to bruise the flesh, and nodded.

Then, not trusting the stinging in his eyes, he turned back to face his opponent. The bald man looked equally subdued by the moment. Brock noted that although he carried a lot of weight, it was muscle more than fat, and, despite his bulk, the man moved with the easy grace of a swordsman.

Brock, his own form as scarred and sinewy as a viper’s, stepped forwards to slap his hand against his opponent’s.

The elder looked on with approval. Then, he bid them step back to opposite ends of the amphitheatre. When they had taken their places, he raised his staff and said simply, ‘One man leaves here as Kazarkhan.’

He paused, enjoying the hush.

‘The other leaves as a corpse.’

The crowd sighed with what could almost have been pleasure.

‘Begin!’

So saying, the elder slipped away from the two men, as they closed in on each other.

Brock and Zelnikov approached each other with a painful slowness. The seconds stretched out into minutes, as Brock, shoulders low and fingers outstretched, drew closer to his opponent. He could see the fear in his eyes, and it would have given him some comfort if he hadn’t known that the same emotion was reflected in his own.

He knew, from long, hard, bloody experience that death in combat was seldom easy, but death in unarmed combat…

Zelnikov made his move.

The big man screamed as he charged, a curiously falsetto sound for somebody so large. There was fear in the sound, and rage. Mostly, though, it was the desperation of a man whose existence had been reduced to the stark monochrome choice of kill or be killed.

Brock, his single eye widening and his yellow teeth bared, leapt forwards to meet his opponent. He slapped aside the punch that would have broken his jaw, and sprang to one side, spinning to punch the hard blade of his curled fingers into the man’s kidneys.

Zelnikov was an old enough brawler to have learned the painful lessons of an exposed back before. As soon as he realised that Brock was behind him, he fell, rolled, and bounced back to his feet.

The crowd roared their approval.

The sound goaded Brock, as he made his attack. He kept himself small and compact, hands held loosely to his chest, as he closed in on the big man, who jabbed at him with a punch.

This time, the blow caught Brock on the side of the head. The skin was torn open, and, as the first blood of the contest spattered across the ground, the crowd leapt to its feet, their voices merging into a wall of sound.

Brock ignored the sound, just as he ignored the pain and the bright lights that flew through his field of vision like sparks. Zelnikov jabbed another fist up towards his chin in what could have been a paralysing blow, but Brock was close enough to grab his opponent’s throat.

He felt the tickle of the man’s beard as he squeezed, snarling like a wolf as his eye glittered with the savage joy of victory.

Zelnikov fell back, an expression of surprise on his mottling face. He punched Brock in the side, twice with each fist, and hard enough to snap one of his ribs.

Brock ignored the blows. His grip grew tighter.

Zelnikov, the first flash of panic shining in his bulging eyes, dug his fingers into the bundles of nerves hidden in his opponent’s armpits. Pain flared through Brock’s body, and his bared teeth opened as he screamed with agony.

Not that it did Zelnikov any good. Even as he adjusted his grip to twist a fresh symphony of pain from the one-eyed man who was strangling him, his strength was fading. His knees suddenly gave, and he fell backwards, twisting, so that Brock was beneath him.

They lay together in the dirt, as close as lovers, as Brock choked the last few inches of Zelnikov’s life from him. The bigger man’s eyes rolled up, as white as Mannslieb above the forest of his beard.

Brock bit down the pity that twisted so treacherously within him. It wasn’t as though he hadn’t killed before. The bones of his victims lay scattered all over the battlegrounds of his younger days. It wasn’t as if he hadn’t killed this close before, either, or this slowly, brutally, or painfully.

When it came right down to it, Brock thought, killing your enemy, before he killed you, was every Strigany’s duty.

Even so, the joy of victory curdled into grim determination as his victim’s struggles became as weak as the fluttering of a bird. Brock shifted his weight, and prepared to put him out of both of their misery.

That was when he collapsed.

Brock had never felt the like of it before. It was as if every bone in his body had been dissolved, every muscle flensed. He couldn’t even draw breath to scream, and even the endless rhythm of his pulse paused.

His fingers slipped from Zelnikov’s grizzled throat, and he rolled away from his enemy’s body onto the flattened ground below.

So this was what the elder meant by the will of Ushoran, he thought, as he lay, pulseless and unbreathing in the circle of the amphitheatre.

Ushoran.

His heart started. He sucked in a great gasping breath, and his limbs thrashed as his muscles twitched back into life. His vision cleared, too, just in time to see the grubby heel that Zelnikov was smashing down onto his throat.

Brock moved, but not quickly enough. He saw the calluses and spiralled grooves of Zelnikov’s foot, and then nothing but a blinding flash of pain, as it crunched down onto his nose.

Zelnikov raised his foot to stamp down again. It was a mistake. Brock seized his ankle and twisted, throwing the big man off-balance, and using his staggering form to pull himself up off the floor.

Fingers flashed towards his throat, and he bit down. There was a crunch of gristle and a scream. A fist clipped against his head. He staggered back and raised his knee, the joint thudding into flesh.

Suddenly, the two men found themselves standing alone, lurching away from the ground they had bloodied.

Brock shook his head, ignoring the constellation of dancing lights and spattering blood drops. He ignored the pain, too; the broken-boned, shattered cartilage pain. The only thing that he couldn’t ignore was the knowledge that, at the moment of victory, Ushoran had spoken.

His head lowered like a bull’s, and he watched Zelnikov massaging his throat. The bruises were already dark enough to be seen in the lamp light. So, he thought, that is the man Ushoran wants to win.

Well, to hell with Ushoran.

I am Kazarkhan.

I will win.

With that thought, he flung himself into a fresh attack.

He had almost reached his target when, with a whoosh of air escaping from his collapsing chest, his strength vanished, and he tumbled forwards into Zelnikov’s fist.

Petru Engel hadn’t been concerned when Brock had met his challenger. He had known the domnu since he had been a child, and had no doubt that his ferocity would be enough to win the day.

It wasn’t until the petru felt the pricking in his thumbs that he realised that something was wrong. Of course, he had told himself, none of his fellows would use their craft to interfere in such a contest. In business, or war, or politics, then yes, perhaps, but not here. It would break every taboo, every principle of their lore.

Brock had collapsed at his moment of victory, and, as the hair had risen on the back of Engel’s neck, he had known it. Someone was willing to interfere with the contest.

As Brock had fallen, the petru had leapt to his feet to look around at his fellows. Most of them were straining forward, lost in the bloody struggle beneath them. A few, though, were glancing around, their expressions as shocked as Engel’s own.

He locked eyes with one of them, a hook-nosed man, who he had never seen before. The man nodded in understanding, and Engel knew that he had not been the only one to have felt the violation.

Together, the two of them returned to looking for the culprit.

Engel found that his gaze was skittering uselessly over the dozens of black-robed figures that surrounded him. He paused, closed his eyes and took a breath.

Then he looked again.

Brock and Zelnikov had rolled clear of each other to stand as patiently as animals in a slaughterhouse. Petru Engel searched the crowd, the faces that were twisted in fear, or horror, or good old-fashioned bloodlust.

Then Brock charged, and, as he collapsed once more, Engel saw his man.

He was thin-faced and grey-haired, and, although he was dressed in the leather tunic and sack cloth breeches of a butcher, he was like no butcher that Engel had ever seen. As the men around him roared and stamped their feet, and hurled abuse and advice at the two battling men below, this one sat as still as a doll, his dark eyes hooded, his fingers interlaced, and his features composed.

‘You!’ Engel yelled at him, but to no avail. As Brock had gone down, the crowd had leapt to its feet, wild with the anticipation of a kill.

Engel pushed his way through his fellows, tripping down towards the ring. When he got to the edge, he gathered up his robes, ready to leap over the edge, so as to race across the pit to stop this rogue petru.

Before he could jump, however, he saw the elder appear behind his foe. The men around him leapt out of his way without quite realising why, and he emerged from the crowd like a black granite rock from the waves.

The false butcher, all of his attention fixed on his work, had no idea of the doom that was upon him. The elder reached out, and, with a gentle caress, he gripped the back of the man’s neck.

The man’s hooded eyes flickered open, and his mouth opened in a wide ‘O’ of surprise. Then, with a sudden convulsion, he collapsed back onto his seat, as dead as a bag of meat.

The elder looked up, met Engel’s eyes, and smiled. Then, as the crowd roared at another twist in the vicious combat below, he melted back into their ranks, unseen and unheard.

The domnus, unaware of what had happened, closed back in after he had passed, and apart from the cooling corpse of the rogue petru, which lay, as yet unnoticed, at their feet, the elder might never have been there.

This time, when Brock recovered, he realised that it was too late. He was held face down on the floor, his arm twisted so far behind him that the gristle was being chewed up by the bones of his shoulder. Meanwhile, Zelnikov was searching for the arteries in his neck, eager to return the favour of his earlier strangulation.

Brock waited until he felt the big man’s fingertips, before he twisted away, throwing all of his weight into a manoeuvre that threw Zelnikov off him, even as it tore his arm from its socket.

The domnu howled with pain, and, his limb dangling uselessly beside him, he took his one chance to finish the fight: his only chance, his forlorn chance.

As Zelnikov rolled to his feet, Brock leapt forward, taking the blinding impact of his opponent’s open palm on his already smashed nose, and stamping down onto one of his knees.

The blow connected, tearing off a knee cap so that it slid down beneath the skin of Zelnikov’s shin. He fell, and Brock, stepping back, twisted a kick up under the black bushel of his beard.

Zelnikov’s head snapped back and he collapsed onto his back. His eyes fluttered shut. Before they could flutter open, Brock fell upon him.

Crippled by the loss of his arm, he had no choice in the manner of his opponent’s execution. This would be no soft strangulation, or swift snap of the spine.

This would be nothing so civilised.

Brock’s lips snarled back to reveal teeth that were as strong and as yellow as a wolf’s. Half delirious with pain, blood on fire with adrenaline, it didn’t take much for him to bend over the grizzled hair of Zelnikov’s neck, ignore the taste of sweat, and bite down.

Brock found himself growling as his teeth ripped at his opponent’s flesh. Blood spurted, hot and sickening, and, as he swallowed it, he began to choke with vomit.

Still, even as he heaved, and the hot spray of vomit vented through the closed cage of his teeth and the ruined meat of his nose, Brock paused only to spit out the first gobbet of flesh, and fasten his teeth back into Zelnikov’s throat.

The big man regained consciousness, but it was already too late. His life was escaping through one torn artery, and Brock was busily chewing his way through the other.

All the big man could do was scream as he died, a terrible, gurgling sound that Brock would never forget, could never forget.

Later, Zelnikov lay still, his throat a red ruin all the way down to his pink vertebrae. Brock sat beside him, his one eye glassy, his features torn and bruised, his head and chest covered with Zelnikov’s blood and his own.

Then the chanting started.

It began from Zelnikov’s own ranks: a single word, a single throated roar that pounded through Brock’s shock like the waves of some terrible ocean pounding against a mysterious shore.

‘Kazarkhan.’

Already, the chant had spread to the rest of the amphitheatre, and the assembled dignitaries were on their feet, stamping and pounding their fists into their palms to mark each syllable of the honorific.

‘Kazarkhan.’

Brock didn’t want to get up. He didn’t want to move at all. He just wanted to lie next to the body of his opponent, and wait for the ravens.

Even through the fog of his shock, he knew that what he wanted didn’t come into it. He was Kazarkhan, he was his people’s war leader.

He got to his feet, and the chanting disintegrated into a roar of approval. Brock grinned, bearing his teeth in a pink crescent that belied the deadness of his eyes. Then he raised the limb that hadn’t been broken in a salute.

‘For Ushoran,’ he bellowed, pink flecks of spittle flying from his mouth, and his one eye glittering madly.

The crowd roared the name back at him, and Brock’s grin grew wider.

The elder had emerged from the shadows to stand beside Brock. He saw that the man was bloodied, battered, dazed with shock, and half dead with pain, yet, he was grinning.

The elder approved.

Raising his staff for silence, he turned to the crowd.

‘Ushoran,’ he said, ‘has chosen his champion. Will you follow him?’

One word. One voice, ‘Yes!’

As if summoned by the unity of the Strigany, two men, sentries from the barricade across the road, thundered into the ring.

‘They’re here!’ the first cried, even as he leapt from his horse. ‘Averland’s men are here!’

The sentry was white-faced, and there was a dark patch on his cloak that looked like blood. His comrade remained in the saddle, perhaps not wanting to move the arrow that was buried in the meat of his thigh.

Brock, half-naked and covered in blood, glared at him with one glittering eye.

‘How many?’ he asked, his voice seeming to come from somebody else.

‘Thousands,’ the sentry cried. ‘They came from everywhere at once. I don’t know how many of us escaped.’

‘All right,’ Brock said. He nodded, sensing the hysteria that lurked behind the man’s words. ‘You are safe here.’

Then he paused, gazing sightlessly at Zelnikov’s ruined body.

‘Do you have any orders, Kazarkhan?’ the elder asked.

Brock hesitated. He was dazed, sickened and dizzy with pain. He needed medical treatment and rest, and to arrange Zelnikov’s funeral. Meanwhile, of the tens of thousands of people gathered in Flintmar, none had a rank, or a task, or any idea what to do, and the enemy was upon them.

On the other hand, Brock told himself, I am the chosen of Ushoran.

Those odds were good enough for him.

‘Make them quiet,’ he told the elder, and then, in the nervous silence of the bloody amphitheatre, Brock started issuing his orders.

CHAPTER FIFTEEN

‘The only victors of any battle are the ravens.’

– Peasant saying

In the grey light of dawn, Blyseden had chosen a small hillock for his headquarters. It was the only a bit of high ground in this blighted heath, and so it was here, amongst the windswept grass and stunted bushes, that he had planted his army’s standard in the dew-soaked grass. It was no more than a black cross that had been stitched onto a white field, and, although it was a drab thing compared to most battle flags, Blyseden was happy with it. It was simple, it was functional and it served its purpose; all qualities that Blyseden admired.

Behind him, his campaign tent was still being set up over the hastily-buried pay chest, but, although the sun had barely risen, he had already had his cartographer’s table set up and his signal rockets unpacked.

The wood and canvas expanse of the Striganies’ encampment lay about half a mile away. It had spread like a dark stain across the brown expanse of the wasteland, the shacks and wagons even darker than the withered heath. Thin wisps of smoke from morning cooking fires rose straight into the still air, with not even the faintest breeze to stir them, and tiny figures went blithely about their business within the camp.

‘They don’t seem to be expecting us,’ Vespero gloated. Blyseden had kept the Tilean’s company with him as a private guard, but the honour seemed to have gone to Vespero’s head. He wouldn’t stop talking.

‘Don’t be fooled,’ Blyseden replied. ‘If they weren’t expecting us, why send the assassin? Anyway, they must have noticed the loss of their pickets by now.’

Vespero shrugged.

‘I don’t know if that man was an assassin. Northerners are a weak-minded lot, and they have a tendency to crack up. I’ve seen it before.’

Blyseden said nothing. It really didn’t matter what the Tilean thought, just so long as he and his company stayed close. He would have preferred to keep the ogres for his personal guard, but he had other plans for them.

‘Tubs, pass me the telescope,’ he snapped. His clerk handed him the instrument, and then knelt down, so that his master could rest its long brass tube on his shoulder.

Blyseden peered through the miraculous arrangement of lenses, and the distance between him and his companies disappeared. He had gathered over three thousand mercenaries on his way to this miserable place. His ragtag army contained soldiers from many provinces and many races. It contained every variety of fool, cutthroat and hero. Even so, despite their differences, his men were all dogs of war, and each of them had been trained, armed, hardened and sharpened by a lifetime of battle. Compared to them, the bands of miserable-looking militiamen that Averland had pressed into service were a poor sight. Where the mercenaries strode, they skulked, and where the mercenaries waited, they huddled.

Well, never mind, Blyseden thought. At least their captains are competent. They might not be as good as the mercenaries, leaders with the brains and the balls to hold their villainous crews together with little more than force of will, but at least there were no feudal wranglings either. Blyseden had let the militias elect their own leaders, and they were stronger because of it.

Blyseden congratulated himself on the tactic as he watched them struggling through the heath towards their positions. He was pleased to see that not a single one of them was out of place.

This won’t be a battle, he thought, it will be a slaughter. He thought back to other massacres, and a slow, satisfied smile crept across his face.

‘Where are the giants?’ Vespero asked, and Blyseden fought back the urge to tell him to shut up. The Tilean was not a man to be offended at the best of times, let alone when the strongest barrier between him and the paymaster’s chest was his sense of honour.

‘Our friends are being held in reserve,’ Blyseden said.

‘You should have sent them in with the main attack,’ Vespero said. ‘Their shock value must not be underestimated. Even I found them quite imposing, and I am not impressed by much.’

Blyseden sucked his teeth before replying. ‘Their shock value will be used when and where it is most effective,’ he said.

‘As you say,’ Vespero said. ‘As you know, I and my fellows would have liked to be sent in with the first wave. We itch for action, and are ever at the forefront of every battle.’

‘I need men of honour to guard my headquarters,’ Blyseden said, and the Tilean’s chest swelled.

Satisfied that his formations were moving into place, Blyseden turned the telescope back to the Strigany camp. Despite the fact that dawn had broken almost two hours ago, not many of them seemed to be up, the lazy swine.

‘Of course, it may be just as well that we are not in the first wave,’ Vespero prattled on. ‘Our character is such that we could not countenance combat against women and children, and the Strigany are sure to use them in the battle. No doubt, their harpies would use our chivalry against us.’

‘Yes,’ Blyseden said, although he had not been listening to a single word. He was too busy wondering why not a single man seemed visible among the wood smoke and bustle of the camp. Perhaps, he considered, they were all hung over, or just plain idle.

He frowned, and then whacked his clerk across the back of his head to stop him from fidgeting and moving the telescope.

‘These northerners make terrible servants,’ Vespero commented sympathetically. ‘In Tilea, our retainers are pillars of strength. My cousin, the Magistrate Teo Polidorente, used to practise his marksmanship with a crossbow by balancing pieces of fruit on top of his servants’ heads. They always show marvellous courage. He gets through about a dozen a year.’

Blyseden grunted, and turned his attention to the stockade that surrounded the Strigany’s camp. A single cordon of interlocked wooden staves sat on top of a continuous earth bank. They would have been enough to break a cavalry charge, he thought, but apart from the squadron of Kislevite lancers, who waited on the road below, he had no cavalry. The ground was too broken for it.

‘They don’t have the intelligence to adapt to a new environment,’ Blyseden mused. ‘Strange for such cunning folk.’

‘Oh, it wasn’t really their fault,’ Vespero said. ‘Teo wouldn’t let them wear steel helmets. He said the shine of them put him off his aim.’

‘What?’ Blyseden asked, turning to him.

‘The shine of the helmets,’ Vespero repeated. ‘Don’t forget, the sun in Tilea is brighter and more cheerful than this weak-blooded northern one. Ah, how I miss my homeland.’

Blyseden considered asking him what the hell he was babbling on about. Instead, he put his eye back to the telescope, and watched the developing pattern of his encircling troops. They had only left one gap, which would encourage the panicking Strigany within to flee back along the road.

Once there, they would have to face the lancers. The Kislevites were an awesome sight, each of them mounted on a pale stallion, resplendent in armour and feathers, and sharp, sharp steel. If any of the Strigany managed to get past them, they would really be in trouble.

Blyseden smiled with grim satisfaction. His beasts would eat well tonight. He turned the brass length of the telescope to the patch of swamp to the west, where the ogres were making their way slowly forwards. Most of them were submerged in the filthy waters, and, as they ploughed forwards, their heads rolled like grey boulders above the marsh.

Blyseden twisted a focusing wheel on the telescope, and one of the ogre’s heads sharpened into focus. A cloud of flies and biting insects was swarming around it, although Blyseden had an idea that the ogre’s hide was proof against their attacks. Its smeared features remained as calm as ever, and it made no move to shoo the insects away.

‘I wish that I had brought a crossbow,’ Vespero said, still lost in the happy memories of his homeland. ‘Look at the birds, circling above. I’ve never seen such a flock. It would have been fine sport to see how many we could have brought down.’

‘Yes,’ Blyseden said.

Content with all that he had seen, he stood back up, rubbed his eyes and stretched his back. Everything was going like clockwork. In fact, he was so confident that he was even considering sending the Tileans down, if only to shut up their captain.

As far as he could see, nothing could go wrong.

Dannie sat cross-legged on the ground of the amphitheatre. He had pulled his hood over his eyes, and, in the shade it cast, only the lower part of his face could be seen. His lips moved as he silently repeated the words of the charm that Petru Engel had taught him. Other apprentices sat around him, the hiss of their breath keeping perfect rhythm with his own. Here and there, petrus stood over them, the older men watching them for any errors in their repetition or their cadence.

Flintmar’s petrus and their apprentices had been gathered here since before dawn. The younger members had been given a simple charm to repeat, a small enough conjuration, but, when spoken as part of this terrible choir, a powerful thing, especially when shaped by some of the more expert of the petrus.

Gathering like some taloned storm cloud, the birds wheeled above the clearing. They had been arriving ever since dawn, and it was amazing how many had been gathered from this wilderness. Their breeds and plumage were as varied as the mercenaries’, which were, even now, closing in below. Ravens, black as night, herons, ghostly grey against a greyer sky, sharp-winged hawks and wheeling buzzards were all there. There were even vultures, their feathers as black as an undertaker’s smock, and their heads bald.

Despite their differences, the flock moved with a perfect, wheeling harmony. They soared around Flintmar in a wide, lazy circle that made an umbrella above the ragged township. Only the centre of the circle remained empty, so that the sky above the petrus was as clear as that at the centre of a hurricane.

Dannie couldn’t see this huge, gathering flock, his eyes remaining closed as he chanted, but he could feel it. Petru Engel had taught him the way to shape his thoughts, as he shaped his words, and he felt himself slipping into the blizzard of consciousness above him. He knew that the birds were impatient to begin, hungry for the spoils.

For a brief moment, he saw the ground below them, and felt the bright hunger of the carrion bird whose eyes he was sharing.

Dannie shuddered, and with a rush of vertigo, found himself back in his body, fumbling over the words of the charm. One of the petrus, a lean old weasel of a man with a goatee beard, saw his distraction, and whacked him on the back with a laundry stick.

‘Concentrate,’ the elder snarled.

Recovering, the apprentice continued to chant.

‘Those birds are really quite something,’ Vespero said. ‘Maybe I will send back to the main camp for my hunting bow.’

Blyseden ignored him. He was squinting through the telescope again, this time at the last of the ogres. It emerged from the dank embrace of the swamp, and joined its comrades on the somewhat drier ground of the heath beyond.

Most of the other units had found their positions. They waited, hunched down in an effort to keep out of sight. Blyseden had never dared to hope that his deployment would remain unnoticed for so long, but he was glad that he had ordered his men to make the attempt. Against all the odds, their stealth actually seemed to be working.

He checked the different units, and then looked back at the Strigany encampment. There was a group of women weaving what looked like a tapestry, completely unaware that, not a hundred yards from them, a company of Marienburgers was ready to pounce.

‘Can you see the Kislevites yet?’ Blyseden asked his clerk, without looking up.

‘Not yet, commander,’ Tubs said, unhappily. He had joined his elector count’s court as a scribe, because he had wanted a quiet life indoors.

‘Never mind,’ Blyseden decided. ‘I’m sure that they’ve already sealed the road further down.’

‘We would be honoured to make up for their error, my lord,’ Vespero said with a small bow.

‘Yes,’ said Blyseden, pursing his lips, his attention already turning back to the encircled settlement below. Once the order to attack was given, there would be no going back. The die would be cast.

He sighed and, dismissing a sudden sense of trepidation, he gave the signal.

Two of his assistants, who had been looking forward to this moment all week, lit their tapers from the brazier, and hurried over to light the fuses on the rockets. There was an angry hiss as they caught light, a sputtering of sparks and smoke, and then a sudden whoosh, as the fireworks shot up into the sky. All eyes followed their grey tails, and watched them explode in thunderclaps of smoke.

Even before the clouds of smoke had dispersed, the companies below had raised and unfurled their banners. They bloomed like the flowers of some terrible spring, and, with war cries in a dozen different dialects echoing in their throats, the companies closed in on Flintmar.

Blyseden watched the rush of a company of Estalians through the telescope. They were stocky men, most of whom were armed with matching cutlasses and leather armour. Blyseden remembered that they always seemed to smell of cloves, and, through the miraculous mechanism of his telescope, he could see that their leader was chewing. He was a big man, black-bearded, and strong enough to wield his weapons as though they were no more than switches. He bounded towards the Striganies’ stockade like a dog that had spotted a hare, his men following him eagerly.

Blyseden snatched a quick glance at the encampment, and swore. The women and children he had been watching, just seconds ago, all seemed to be armed with crude weapons. Daggers had been fastened onto the ends of broomsticks, and irons hung at the end of ropes. One woman held two butcher’s knives, one in each hand, and, behind her, a gaggle of grubby children were already twirling their slings.

‘So they were expecting us,’ he muttered. ‘I knew it.’

‘It’s not your fault,’ Vespero told him patronisingly. ‘After all, look at the men you had to work with. A good workman always blames his tools.’

Blyseden ignored the misquote, and turned back to watch the Estalians’ advance accelerate into a charge. They burst from the last of the heath to rush across the flattened mud and refuse that separated the heath from the stockade.

They were less than a dozen feet from it, and some of them were already lining their cutlasses to chop through the knots that held the stockade together, when the ground beneath them collapsed.

Even at this distance, Blyseden could hear the collective howl as their front ranks were swallowed up by the earth. He leapt away from his telescope as if it had bitten him, and stared out to where the remaining Estalians had staggered to a halt. He watched the first of them step gingerly down into the pit. Whether it was to help a fallen comrade, or to advance through it, Blyseden never found out. He was already watching, as another regiment crashed into a hidden pit.

Meanwhile, behind the stockade, slings began to blur and bows to twang. As the mercenaries stalled beneath the treacherous barricades, the first of them were already falling beneath the Striganies’ arrows and stones. Their screams joined the chorus from the victims who already lay writhing at the bottom of the pit traps.

‘Archers!’ Blyseden yelled, turning to Tubs and bellowing the command into his face. The clerk seized the red signal flag from a rack, and started waving furiously, the cloth snapping despite the lack of any breeze.

Below him, the archers stood up from their hides, stretched, and drew their bows. There were hundreds of them concentrated on each flank, and the arcs of their weapons bent back, like a field of wheat stalks beneath a strong wind.

When they fired, none of the archers bothered to find individual targets. There were enough of them to fill the air with a barbed storm that was thick enough to cast its own shadow. The arrows hissed as they fell, goose-feathered and razor-tipped, into the Strigany camp. Then the sound of their flight was lost beneath the screams of their victims, which could be heard even at this distance.

Blyseden grabbed at his telescope to watch as the deadly rain fell upon Flintmar. He saw a woman, who had been holding a scythe, hit in the back, the arrow punching through her ribs to bury itself in her heart. She fell, dead before she knew it. Beside her a child of about ten stooped to help her up, and was in turn skewered.

This time, fate was not so merciful. The arrow lodged in the bones of his shoulder, and he was still conscious as he fell forwards onto the corpse of his mother.

He was not alone in his cry of horror and of pain. All around him, dozens of his people had been cut down, and dozens more wounded.

Blyseden felt relief coursing through him. As the archer companies prepared to loose another volley, he turned to watch the mercenaries, who were struggling over the pit traps to the stockade. He watched one group, who had reached the barricade, start to chop down on the cords that held them together. On the other side, the Strigany hacked at them, their makeshift weapons jabbing through the stockade.

‘I don’t understand why there are so few men,’ Blyseden mused, as he watched one rare example loosing and reloading his steel crossbow with a mechanical efficiency.

‘They’ve probably all run off,’ Vespero said. ‘Typical Strigany.’

‘Bastards,’ Blyseden said with feeling. The thought of so much bounty slipping through his fingers made him clench his fists, and, when the clerk started pulling at his sleeve, he lashed out, suddenly enough to catch the damn fool a blow to the side of the head.

‘Actually,’ Vespero said, as the clerk stumbled away, ‘I think you had better look at this.’

Long before the signal rockets had gone up, Lumpen Croop had given his orders. He didn’t need to repeat them. His company’s breakfast of cold pies and cured mutton had been all very well, but a morning like this really called for porridge.

Hot and honeyed, the halfling thought as he watched his two best men get the fire beneath their cauldron going, with lashings of cream.

The rest of his company watched the cauldron in between watching the advance of the infantry towards the Striganies’ encampment. Soon the fire had grown strong enough to bring the water to the boil. Croop slung his bow over his shoulder, and went to oversee this most vital of operations. One of the cooks was standing on the small stepladder beside the cauldron, and, whilst his mate held it, he poured in an entire sack of oats.

‘Not too many at once,’ Croop told him, quite unnecessarily, ‘and don’t forget to stir in the honey after it’s stopped boiling.’

‘Right you are, Lumpen,’ the cook said.

By the time the oats had boiled into a rich, creamy mess, the first companies of advancing mercenaries had discovered the Striganies’ pit traps. The air was filled with their shouts of surprise and screams of agony. Not that the sounds held the halflings’ attention for long. After all, the air was also filled with the smell of boiling porridge, and, suddenly, the rich smell of warm honey.

‘That’s right,’ Croop said, licking his lips in approval, as, with a practiced flourish, the cook upended a huge pot of honey over the cauldron.

The cook needed no encouragement as he twisted the jar to ease out the last ripple of honey. Then, he handed the pot down and started stirring. Not a single halfling in the company had eyes for anything other than the fire-blackened cauldron, and the cook who stood above it. As he stirred the honey into the porridge, he looked like a priest gazing into the oracle of some primitive religion.

‘How does it look?’ Croop asked the cook, who, with an artist’s flair for timing, made his comrades wait for a while before tapping the side of the cauldron with his ladle.

‘Looks ready to me,’ he said. ‘Anybody hungry?’

In the rush to the cauldron, Croop only maintained his position as first amongst equals by the judicious use of his elbows and knees. His weapons were quite forgotten, replaced by the bowl that he carried on his belt.

‘There you go, captain,’ the cook said, ladling out a great dollop of the porridge. It smelt perfect, Croop thought, as he worked his way out of the scrum. Somehow, the hint of wood smoke combined with the honey to add something special to the taste of camp porridge.

It was only after he had licked his bowl clean that he noticed the red flag, which was supposed to be the archers’ signal, waving from the top of the hill. Then he heard the hiss of the other companies’ arrows, and realised that they were supposed to be firing too.

He cursed and looked around. His lads were busily wolfing down their breakfasts. Apart from the sound of spoons scraping bowls, and polite belches, the company was silent. It was certainly inactive.

Croop watched the cloud of arrows disappear into the Striganies’ stockade, and listened to the screams that floated back out. With a last regretful look at the cauldron, he slung his bowl back on his belt, shoved his spoon into his boot and unlimbered his bow.

‘Right then, lads,’ he called out, nocking an arrow to the string, ‘time to start earning our bacon.’

‘There’s bacon, too?’ one of them asked hopefully. Croop glared at him, but the cook just shook his head.

‘No bacon,’ he said, ‘but look at all those birds. Be lucky if some of our arrows found their way into them, wouldn’t it?’

As one, the three dozen halflings looked up at the wheeling flock of birds above. Their martial spirit flared into life, and, all of a sudden, their bows were drawn, and their eyes were beady as they aimed up into the sky.

Croop was proud of their common sense.

‘We’ll fire with the next volley,’ he decided. ‘Might as well make it look good. Ready? Then–’

Croop stopped, although his mouth remained open. In a single moment, the mighty flock above him had disintegrated, its formation lost in a sudden downward swoop of a thousand feathered bodies. The birds plummeted towards the mercenaries, their bodies thick as fog as they homed in on the companies of archers below.

Unnerved by the bizarre behaviour, Croop remained paralysed for another second. Then he shrugged. Whatever the reason, the birds’ suicidal behaviour ultimately meant just one thing: more meat for the pot.

‘Fire!’ he called, sweeping his hat down. All around him, his lads’ bowstrings strummed and skewered birds started to fall, thumping onto the ground like grisly apples from some bloody tree.

Even though the halflings’ arrows flew true, there were more birds than marksmen. Before they could manage even one more volley, the birds were upon them, pecking and scratching, and clawing at eyes and arteries with a murderously effective instinct.

Without wasting time to wonder how this could be happening, Croop grabbed at one of his attackers, a raven with talons as big as an eagle’s, and wrung its neck. The vertebrae snapped, and, fighting the urge to stow the bird safely in his satchel, Croop twisted away from a flurry of pecks that would have blinded him. He lashed out, his fist thwacking into a ball of feathers, and, using his forearm to defend his face, he drew his short sword and started laying about him.

Around him, his company was in confusion. Beneath the avian assault, it was every halfling for himself. Only the fact that they fought with the abandon of natural poultrymen saved them. Soon, the air was filled with bloody feathers and the ground was littered with the twitching bodies of crippled birds.

As suddenly as the attack had come, Croop realised that it had ended. The carnage had been terrible. Feathered carcasses lay broken and fluttering all around. A few of his lads were cut, and one, wailing as he clutched his face, hadn’t been quick enough to save his eye.

Croop staggered around, taking in the scene, and peering after the surviving birds. Whatever madness had driven them into the attack seemed to have been broken, although, not two hundred feet distant, he could see that another company of archers was still lost beneath a chaotic blizzard of squawking birds, their talons red with victory.

Beyond them, Croop could see that a militia company had broken. The men were fleeing into the blasted heath of this cursed place, their attackers still chasing them, and descending upon any who fell.

‘What in the Gardens of the Moot was that?’ the cook asked, wiping blood from his forehead, and coming to stand beside his captain. Croop just shook his head.

‘I don’t know,’ he said, ‘but we might as well get plucking. Wings for a stew and breasts for pies, do you think?’

‘Yes, captain,’ the cook replied, and, impressed as always by the martial genius of his leader, he began to organise the butchery.

‘That’s it. All of you, that is enough. We have finished with the flock. We can do no more with it.’

Dannie heard the voice through the fog of his trance. It had come over him gradually as he had chanted, this trance, blotting out the feeling of the ground beneath his crossed legs, and replacing it with the feeling of air beneath his wings.

‘Open your eyes. Wake up.’

He obeyed, blinking open his eyes. He half-expected to see the wide panorama of the heath spread out beneath him and his flock, or, maybe, the pale, upturned targets of the egg stealers’ faces. As it was, all he saw was the muddy ground of the amphitheatre, and the gathering of petrus and other apprentices.

He waited for the feeling of vertigo to pass, and then flexed his wings… his arms. He opened his mouth, and a squawk came out. He tried again. He felt horribly detached from his body, as though it were an ill-fitting suit of clothes that had been made for somebody else.

‘Petru Engel?’ he called, coughing to clear his throat.

‘He’s already gone,’ a woman said. Dannie turned to find an old woman sitting behind him. Her face was as wrinkled as an elephant’s hide, although her eyes were as clear as ice. She was familiar, although his head was still too full of the flutter of wings and the clenching of talons to place her.

‘I know you,’ he said, his voice sounding strange in his ears.

The crone smiled, wide enough to reveal her remaining teeth.

‘You know my darling Chera,’ she corrected. ‘Me, you just glanced at.’

‘Chera.’ Dannie said the name as if it were part of some charm. In a way, he supposed, it was. ‘Where is she?’

‘She’s fighting on the perimeter.’

For the first time, Dannie heard the noises of the battle beyond: the screams, the cries and the thunk of steel in flesh, wood and bone.

He leapt to his feet, and then staggered to one side in a fit of dizziness. The crone grabbed his elbow with surprisingly strong fingers.

‘Don’t worry,’ she said, wining. ‘Chera’s a good girl. She’ll make it back. Now, help an old woman to the inner stockade. I may be of some small help when the killing starts.’

She smiled up at Dannie with a cold ferocity that reminded him of the Old Father. He shuddered, and then, he helped her to help him towards the ramparts of the inner stockade. As they arrived, some of the children rushed past them from the abandoned ramparts of the outer stockade.

‘Are they through?’ Dannie asked one, grabbing him by the scruff of the neck. The youngster, who was perhaps eight years old, nodded. His clothes were bloodstained, and his teeth were chattering with nerves, but there was a fierce pride in his eyes.

‘Yes, petru, they’re through. Wait until my dad gets to them, though. Then they’ll be sorry.’

Dannie nodded, and, letting the child go, made his way to a post behind the barricades of the inner stockade.

Later, Dannie would wonder if it was just a coincidence that, when he turned around, he found himself next to Chera. Somehow, he doubted it. Apart from anything else, the crone whom he had escorted had been the very picture of smugness as the two had met.

‘Hello,’ Dannie said, looking at Chera and wishing that he could think of something else to say. In the midst of battle, she looked even lovelier than ever. Her eyes were bright, and her chest was heaving. Dannie watched it heave, and then, tearing his eyes away, he saw that she was watching him with a cautious smile. Even the spattering of blood, bright red on her linen tunic, seemed perfectly placed, the flash of colour a perfect accompaniment to her fair complexion.

‘Hello,’ Chera said back, her flushed cheeks becoming even rosier as she fiddled with her billhook. ‘I saw what you did with those birds. It was wonderful. We’d have all been killed by archers if you hadn’t done it.’

Dannie heard the adoration in her voice, and his back straightened. All of a sudden, his head cleared of the last, fluttering uncertainties. He knew exactly who he was, and what he had to do.

‘Thank you,’ he said, ‘but what use would I have been if you had not defended the outer stockade?’

‘That’s fallen now,’ Chera said, lowering her eyes modestly.

‘That was the plan,’ Dannie said. ‘I’m glad that you’re here with me.’

‘Me too,’ Chera said.

The two looked at each other, no longer shy. Then an arrow zipped between them, and they turned to see the rush of mercenaries that were approaching through the abandoned caravans beyond.

They were Estalian, and Dannie saw that there was more of the bull about these swarthy men than just the gold-plated ox skull of their totem. They were stocky, almost as burly as dwarfs beneath their leather armour and black capes, and their heads were lowered as they charged. Even their war cry, a deep, ululating bellow, was bovine, and the twin sabres they carried were held outstretched, the tips as wide apart as those of a bull’s horns.

Dannie glanced across at Chera. She reached over and squeezed his hand. It was the first time that they had touched. Dannie grinned, happy and invincible, and, at that moment, the Estalians hit the barricade.

‘It’s sorcery,’ Vespero decided. His second in command had joined him, and the two Tileans stood, side by side, as they watched the archers fleeing beneath the flocks of birds.

‘I don’t remember any mention of sorcery in the contract, captain,’ the second in command said to Vespero, making sure that his voice was loud enough for Blyseden to hear.

Blyseden, however, wasn‘t listening.

‘No,’ Vespero agreed, ‘there wasn’t any mention at all.’

The Tileans paused and watched one of the archers, tiny with distance, trip over his own feet. Something that might have been a vulture landed on him, and soon it was joined by other birds. Even at this distance, their reddening beaks made the archer’s fate clear.

‘Hardly an acceptable way of doing business with professional men like us,’ Vespero’s deputy mused, and his captain looked at him, his dark features expressionless.

As one, the two Tileans turned and started to count. They counted how many of their men stood on the hill. They counted how many of their commander’s men, the handful of soldiers he had taken from Averland’s keep, remained. Then they smiled.

Vespero decided that the sight of the feasting vulture below was good omen. Defeat held out as many possibilities as victory, and, often, quite a lot more. They would just have to make sure that they kept some of Blyseden’s men alive to dig up the pay chest for them.

‘Sigmar curse that filthy Strigany magic,’ Blyseden muttered, peering through his telescope, ‘but those cowards can be damned if they think that I’m paying them after this. They’re only birds, after all.’

Vespero looked at his second-in-command, who tipped a wink to another man. Suddenly, all of the Tileans’ hands seemed to be on their sword hilts, and each of Blyseden’s men seemed to be surrounded.

‘Ah, wait. Wait, there it is! We’ve broken the Striganies’ line,’ Blyseden exulted. ‘Look at them run.’

Vespero frowned as he saw the collapse of the Striganies’ stockade. The defenders were in full flight, pursued by victorious mercenaries into the tangled depths of their makeshift city.

He tried to hide his disappointment as he lifted his hand from his sword hilt and contemplated a future in which his company would have to make do with the meagre spoils of victory, rather than the riper consolations of defeat.

CHAPTER SIXTEEN

‘Grab a bull by the balls and the rest of it will follow.’

– Strigany aphorism

At first, Mihai had complained bitterly about the task that he had been given. The plan was of Petru Engel’s devising, and although Mihai’s father had been in the wagon at the time, the petru had given him his orders. The Kazarkhan, newly appointed and newly washed, had merely listened, while the chirurgeon set his broken bones.

Mihai had remained silent too, until Engel had finished. Then he had complained, long and loudly. It wasn’t just that he was afraid of missing the main battle, and his chance to shine in front of Chera, but because he knew, he just knew, that jokes about his task would follow him for years to come.

Brock, sweating with the pain of his treatment, had waited until Mihai finished talking. Then he looked up at his son with an expression that asked why he was still there, and the conversation had finished.

Mihai, cursing all the while, had returned to his caravan to round up the twins, and together they had scouted around the corrals.

They had found six horses to their liking. Despite the hardships of the past months, they were fit and healthy. They were also ready for what needed to be done. Together, the three men had camouflaged themselves and their animals with sackcloth and ashes. Then they had slipped away into the night.

Now, with the distant roar of the battle drifting through the fading afternoon light, Mihai lay on the lip of the hollow where they were hiding, scanning the heath around them. The road was to his left, slightly raised above the sinking dampness of the rest of the place. It disappeared around the hillock that lay between here and Flintmar, and Mihai was watching the men who were moving on top of it. They had been easy to spot: their uniforms were the brightest thing in this drab place, and their armour shone, even without any sunlight. A single pavilion tent stood in their midst, and a pennant hung limply down from a flag pole.

Mihai frowned, and put them out of his mind. He hadn’t been sent out here to deal with these people, whoever they were.

The sound of hoof beats dragged his attention in the other direction, and he peered back down the road. Here was his prey. He slithered back down to the muzzled horses, and smiled at the twins.

‘I think we’re in business,’ he told them.

The two of them exchanged a worried look. ‘What do you think people will say if they find out what we’ve been up to?’ Bran asked.

‘Why do you even want to think of it?’ Boris asked him. ‘They won’t need your help to mock us.’

‘He’s right,’ Mihai agreed. ‘We’ll just tell everybody that the petru sent us on a secret mission.’

The three thought about this. None of them looked particularly happy.

‘I reckon Engel sent us as a punishment for following him to see the Old Father,’ Boris said.

‘You did not see the Old Father,’ Bran said, correcting him, ‘neither of us did.’

‘Believe me,’ Mihai said, with a shudder, ‘you’re lucky. Now, are we going to get on with this or not?’

‘What choice do we have?’ the twins chorused.

‘None,’ he told them, and he wriggled back up to watch the approaching horsemen. The barest hint of a breeze ruffled the feathers that adorned the poles they wore on their backs. Behind him, Mihai heard his own horses stir, struggling against their harnesses and whinnying into their muzzles.

‘Better go and calm them down,’ one of the twins hissed, so Mihai slithered back down into the hollow. He closed his eyes, and softly began to chant. It worked. The horses grew still. Their patience, however, was a fragile thing. Mihai could feel it, even as he sang to them. They were driven by forces that were more powerful than any Strigany charm, however well sung. It was always the same when this season was upon them.

It was a relief when the cavalry passed them and it was time to go.

‘How do you know there’s only one squadron here?’ Boris asked.

‘Or that another isn’t waiting for us up the road?’ Bran added.

‘I don’t,’ Mihai admitted. ‘We’ll just have to take the petru’s word for it.’

Without giving them a chance to argue, he unbound the legs of his second mare, vaulted onto the back of the first, and prepared to lead them into action.

Captain Vassily Chuikov stood in his stirrups and turned to look back down the twin columns of his lancers. The sight of them filled his heart with pride. Their cuirasses were polished to silver perfection. The pale ash hafts of their lances were held at perfect matching angles. Most splendid of all were the feathers of their backpoles, fluttering in the breeze as constant reminders of their victories.

Most of all, Chuikov was proud of his horses. Most cavalry companies rode mares or geldings, stolid beasts that were little better than draft animals. Not him and his comrades, though, not any more. After the war in the north, they had invested some of their riches in a herd of white stallions. They were magnificent beasts, which they had trained in the arts of war, so that the steel crescents of their hooves were almost as deadly as the Kislevites’ lances.

Chuikov’s chest swelled with pride as he examined his company. Then, seeing that they were in position, he prepared to order a halt.

That’s when it happened. Before he could give the order, for the first time since he had left the training ring, his mount stopped without permission. Worse, it started to pull to one side.

Chuikov looked down at his horse in surprise. Then, he adjusted his seat and tugged gently on one rein. The horse turned back to face forwards, although, to Chuikov’s acute embarrassment, not in time to stop the disruption to their formation that his sudden halt had caused.

He glanced up at the hill where Blyseden was camped. Despite the reassuring thought that the damned peasant wouldn’t know good horsemanship if it bit him on the buttock, Chuikov felt his cheeks redden.

‘Walk on,’ he told his horse, and it did, for a while. Then it stopped, veered to one side, and started to turn back the way it had come. Its ears went straight up, and it made a strange snuffling sound.

‘Walk on,’ Chuikov snapped, and this time he used his spurs as well as his reins. His horse jumped and meandered forwards a little more.

Lost in his consternation, it was only now that Chuikov realised the wider mutiny that was taking place among the company’s horses. Some were twisting their necks and chewing at their bits, whinnying unhappily. One was doing a sort of awkward side step, torn between whatever had seized its heart and the sting of its rider’s spurs.

Then, even as Chuikov felt his horse turn again, one of his companion’s steeds reared up onto its hind legs and jinked its shoulders. Only the fact that its rider was a Kislevite, born in the saddle and raised on mare’s milk, saved him from falling.

‘By the Tsarina, what’s going on?’ Chuikov asked. His second-in-command answered, from the back of a horse that was bucking up and down in an attempt to throw him.

‘It’s almost as if–’ he began, and then cursed as he bit his tongue. ‘We haven’t passed another horse for miles, but it’s almost as if they can smell–’

‘Oh Ulric,’ Chuikov swore, cutting him off, ‘they can!’

He had let his horse turn to face the direction it wanted, and, sighted between its ears like a target over a cannon’s barrel, he could see what had filled their steeds with such mutinous confusion.

There were six of the blasted things. Drab, brown, muddy carthorses that probably weren’t worth much more than the price of their meat.

Then the wind changed, and even Chuikov could smell six mares in heat.

To the stallions, the smell was maddening, an aphrodisiac that burst through their training like a flooding river through a dam. As one beast, they turned, and, oblivious to the sting of their riders’ spurs and the tug of their bridles, they galloped after the objects of their desire.

The mares, like well-raised females everywhere, made a show of galloping away from them.

As the stampede turned off the road, and led off into the leg-snapping chaos of the heath, Chuikov gave up trying to control his steed, and concentrated on hanging on.

He knew that they should have stuck to geldings.

‘What are those fools doing?’ Blyseden asked. He had turned to see that, about a mile behind his vantage point, the cavalryman Chuikov’s formation was disintegrating on the road they were supposed to be guarding.

Blyseden swore, glancing around to see Tubs. The scribe had wisely made himself scarce, so Blyseden contented himself with punching one fist into the palm of his hand.

After an entire day of watching his army claw its way towards the heart of the Striganies’ encampment, his nerves were drawn as tight as bowstrings. It wasn’t that he was concerned about victory. Despite the sorcery, and the deceit of the Strigany, the fact remained that his followers were soldiers, and they were fighting civilians. Their victory was assured.

No, what worried him was that, as night drew ever closer, a lot of the Strigany might escape. Now that his cavalry had left the road out of Flintmar wide open, such an escape seemed ever more likely.

‘Looks like the Kislevites are running away,’ Vespero said with a casual insouciance that Blyseden felt was almost offensive.

‘They are,’ he said, and cursed. ‘They are running away.’

Chewing his lips, he watched as one of the horses collapsed. The confusion of white hair, coloured feathers and polished steel disappeared into a patch of bog, and, by the time they had struggled back out of it, horse and rider were indistinguishable brown blobs.

‘Strigany sorcery, I’ll be bound,’ Blyseden said, and chewed his lip. He was already wondering if this was going to be quite as easy as he had assumed.

‘Perhaps,’ Vespero allowed. ‘Although these Kislevites… Well, between you and me, commander, they are a flighty people. It’s the snow that does it. Bad for the liver.’

Blyseden spared a moment to glare at the Tilean. Then he called for his telescope, and looked once more at the closing net that the rest of his army had formed around the Strigany encampment. It wasn’t as tight as it might have been. The militia companies in particular were a mess. They huddled together in great masses, the gaps between their ranks wide enough to provide perfect escape routes, if night came before the battle was finished.

It was time to finish it.

‘We’ll have to use another unit to block the road,’ he muttered.

‘Allow me and my men to volunteer,’ Vespero said.

Blyseden was tempted, but prudence prevailed. He didn’t want to be left alone with only a dozen bodyguards between him and the enemy.

‘No, I will need you here, captain,’ he said. ‘It looks as though I will have to use my reserves after all. Signaller!’

By the time they had turned back onto the road, Mihai and his comrades were muddied, battered and bruised. They had been constantly forced to leap off their horses, to help them out of patches of bog, or through tangled chokes of brambles. What made it even worse was that, as soon as the mares had smelled the stallions, their will to flee from their pursuers had drained away.

‘I don’t know, Gertie,’ Mihai told one of his horses, as he pulled her reluctantly up the bank that led back onto the road. ‘Sometimes I wonder if you’re quite the lady I thought you were.’

The horse whinnied indignantly, and the twins, who had also dismounted to help their mares up the slope, laughed.

‘I’m sure that the petrus will have something to say about the morals of the modern foal,’ Boris said, a mare’s bridle in each fist.

‘For, have not our people always survived by the strength of their character?’ Bran intoned in a passable imitation of Petru Engel.

Mihai grinned, white teeth shining through the patchwork of spattered mud and scratches that patterned his face. He had reached the top of the bank, and the dirt road beyond was one of the most beautiful things he had ever seen. He swung back up onto his mare’s back, and looked out over the bog.

The Kislevites were still following them. Not that they had much choice in the matter. The mercenaries had long since given up trying to control their mounts, although most of them had managed to hold their seats. That, Mihai thought, was quite some achievement, considering the lust-fuelled desperation of the stallions’ pursuit.

‘They’re a sorry sight,’ Bran said as he joined Mihai.

‘Like cockerels caught in a storm,’ Boris agreed. ‘Look at the state of those feathers.’

‘Maybe,’ Bran mused, ‘we should stay here and pluck them? If they are struggling up the slope, and we are waiting for them…’

Mihai shook his head.

‘No, there are too many, and don’t underestimate them. How many people do you know that could have stayed on their horses through all of that, let alone maintained some sort of formation?’

‘Not many,’ Bran agreed. He was looking at the Kislevites’ captain. The man’s uniform was as torn and filthy as any beggar’s, but his authority remained untouched. Even as his mount leapt over a clump of tangled bushes, and staggered to one side, the captain’s back remained straight. As soon as he recovered the breath that had been knocked out of him, he barked a fresh set of commands that had the scattered riders dragging their reluctant horses back into formation.

Mihai watched the riders as they tried to give some sort of form to their stampeding stallions. Then, something in the tangled expanse that separated him from his pursuers caught his eye. It wasn’t much, just a flash of colour against the drab browns of the heath, but it was enough to quicken Mihai’s pulse.

He looked again at the approaching Kislevites. Suddenly, their advance didn’t seem so slow, or the distance between him and them so great. On the other hand, if fortune had offered him this gift, then it would be wrong to turn it down, insulting, even.

‘Here, hold my horses,’ he told Bran, tossing him the reins.

‘Where are you going?’ he asked. Mihai, who had already vaulted out of his saddle, spared him a quick glance.

‘Just wait here for a minute,’ he said, and, with a sudden white grin, he turned and rushed towards the Kislevites.

‘Where are you going?’ the twins bellowed in unison.

Mihai ignored them. It was hard work running through the heath. Mud sucked at his feet, and brambles ripped angrily at his clothes and the skin beneath. Despite the chill of the day, sweat trickled down his spine, and his breath grew shorter and more ragged.

From time to time, he looked up to keep his bearings, and to see how close the Kislevites had come. Down here, mired in the undergrowth, they seemed a lot closer than they had from the road.

No, he thought. They don’t seem closer, they are closer.

He forced himself to run, ignoring the barbs of the undergrowth. For a moment, he was seized with the terrible thought that he had gone off track, and missed his objective. It would be easy enough to do. It was such a small thing in the vastness of this wilderness.

Then he saw it, and, when he did, he knew that the risk he had taken was well worthwhile.

He didn’t know what the flower was called. He had never seen one like it before. It was a magnificent bloom, though. The petals made a sunburst of colour, from the pale yellow of the tips to the fiery oranges of their bases. It was as wide as two open palms, and perfect, not a single insect bite or patch of blight on any of the petals.

Mihai drew his knife and sliced through the stem. As he bent over the bloom, he caught the scent, a heady musk that smelled better than any perfume he had ever smelled. For a moment, he thought about stowing the flower in his shirt to hide it from the twins.

He paused; hesitated. Then he caught sight of a Kislevite’s back pole, the feathers fluttering not more than a couple of dozen yards away, and he came to a decision.

Holding the stem of the flower between his teeth, he turned and ran.

As he drew nearer to the embankment and the road, he could hear the twins cheering him on. His legs felt as though they were on fire, and every step was agony. Even so, he raced up the broken ground of the embankment, as though he were sprinting along the road, and crawled inelegantly back into his saddle.

‘What the hell is that between your teeth?’ Boris asked.

‘Let’s go,’ Mihai said out of the corner of his mouth, and, turning his horse with his knees, he galloped off down the road. As he did so, he tried to think of an explanation for the flower which he still held between his teeth.

The horses’ hoof beats drummed a steady rhythm into the packed earth, and, after the sweating confusion of the bog, all three felt their spirits lift. After half a mile, they turned, and, seeing that the Kislevites were still struggling up onto the road, they let their horses slow.

‘Before you ask,’ Mihai told them, taking the flower from his mouth, and stowing it carefully in his satchel, ‘this is for Petru Engel. It’s sleepwort. He’s always after it.’

The twins started laughing.

‘What’s so funny?’ Mihai scowled.

‘Oh, nothing,’ Bran answered wiping his eyes. He turned to his brother, and the two exchanged a wink. ‘Anyway, I wonder how things are going back at Flintmar?’

Their humour died, and the three of them fell silent. As they had drawn further away from the settlement, the sounds of the battle from Flintmar had grown ever fainter. The relative silence did little to encourage them, though. Their thoughts turned back to their families and friends, to everybody who had ever meant anything to them, and to the doom that was upon them.

It was Boris who broke their miserable silence.

‘You saw the Kazarkhan selected by Ushoran,’ he said, ‘what else do you need to know? If our leader is chosen by a god, how can he fail? When we have needed it, victory has always been ours.’

‘You sound like a petru, and who’s to say when we’ve needed it?’ Bran asked. ‘You heard about the caravans that were wiped out on the way down here. Didn’t they need victory too?’

‘They were only individuals,’ Boris said, uncertainly, ‘not the whole of our people.’

Bran snorted.

‘Well, neither are we the whole of our people. There are Strigany in Bretonnia, Tilea, Araby, all over. If we’re all slaughtered, then some of our people will still survive, somewhere.’

The three men rode in thoughtful silence.

‘Did you hear about that perfume maker from one of the northern caravans?’ Mihai asked. ‘They say he blends the most subtle scents of any of our people, which is to say, of anybody: rose water that really smells of roses, incense that will cover any stink and perfumes to set a man’s blood on fire. What’s really amazing, though, is that all he’s got is a wooden plate where his nose should be. He lost it in an ambush.’

‘A wooden plate? Then how does he smell?’ Bran asked sceptically.

‘Awful.’

The twins didn’t even groan at the old joke.

Mihai shrugged.

‘Look, why waste time worrying? The petru said that we were to lure the cavalry off the road, so that’s what we’ll do. That’s all we can do.’

‘It isn’t enough,’ Boris explained. ‘We are strong. We can fight. We should… We should… What’s that in the trees?’

Mihai looked up, just as his mount suddenly stopped, digging her hooves into the road. He took a quick glance back over his shoulder, and saw that the first of the Kislevites was so close that he could see the whites of his eyes. Although the man’s uniform was ragged and muddy, he still held his lance high. The steel tip glittered wickedly.

Mihai licked his lips nervously, and then followed Boris’s pointing finger back to the forest. The tops of the trees were crashing and swaying as if caught in some invisible storm. For one innocent moment, Mihai actually assumed that it was just the wind in the branches.

With a sudden jolt of terror, he realised that there was no wind. Beneath the slate-grey cloud, the day seemed to be holding its breath. That meant that the approaching commotion could only be one thing, or, rather, two things.

Mihai’s mare whinnied in sudden terror, and started to jink back towards the approaching lancers.

‘What can they smell?’ Bran asked, fighting his mount as she tried to turn. The horse that he had been leading had already pulled her reins from his hand and fled, galloping back towards the approaching Kislevites.

‘Oh gods,’ Mihai said. ‘It must be those damned giants.’

Boris and Bran stopped struggling with their horses for long enough to give him identical expressions of horror.

‘The ones you and Dannie saw?’

Mihai grunted an affirmative, and looked back down the road to the approaching horsemen. Now that they were back on solid ground, the Kislevites had bullied their stallions into the old three abreast formation, and the tips of their lances were already lowered as they thundered forward.

With a cry, Bran was thrown from his mount. He rolled and bounced back to his feet, but his mare was already gone, galloping away from the horrors that were approaching through the forest.

Not a moment too soon. As she turned tail and ran, there was a thunderous snap as a tree trunk split, and a huge moving cliff of dirty skin and mouldy rags appeared between the trees.

Mihai bit his lip as the monstrosity lurched into view ahead of them. He didn’t need to turn back down the road to see that there was no escape there. So, caught between a hammer and an anvil, he gave the only order that he could.

‘Dismount,’ he cried, leaping off his horse. As soon as she was free, she bolted, and the three Strigany found themselves standing on the road.

‘What now?’ Boris asked, his eyes wide with terror as he felt the packed earth of the road beating with the impact of the giants’ footsteps.

‘Hide,’ said Mihai, but it was already too late. Before he could take a step, the last stand of trees at the edge of the forest parted as easily as a bead curtain, and, stomping through the splintered trunks as happily as a village idiot through a field of corn, the first of the giants emerged. It belched thunderously and contentedly, and then looked down to see the three humans who stood beside the path.

The three Strigany froze beneath its gaze. For a moment, the giant’s features slackened in idiot surprise. Then it blinked its dark, watery eyes and, after giving another good-natured belch, it stomped on past them.

The Strigany scurried into the undergrowth by the side of the road. They were close enough to the passing monster to see the cracks in its yellow toenails, each of which was as large as a shield, and to smell the full ammonia stench of its unwashed rags.

‘There’s the other one,’ Bran hissed into Mihai’s ear, and he turned to watch another giant following in the footsteps of the first. Its face was a blank slab of mindless indifference, but it carried a tree trunk in each hand. The crude clubs swung in rhythm with its footsteps, and it was making a deep, rumbling noise in its throat, which could have been an attempt at a marching song.

‘Cheerful fellows, aren’t they?’ Boris asked. Mihai said nothing. He was thinking about the destruction that these two had wrought on a forest of ancient oaks, and what would happen when they reached his people’s encampment.

He thought about his father, and Dannie, and Petru Engel. He thought about Chera. Then he tried to think of a plan, a way of stopping these two walking, breathing catastrophes from falling upon his people.

As he thought, there came, like a gift from Ushoran, the key to the problem.

The giant’s handler was following his two charges on the back of an ancient-looking mule. The man’s leather coat was flapping around his knees as his mount trotted gamely forward, and the tin cone of his loudspeaker was slung on his back. He wore a sword at his side, but he was obviously more comfortable with the purse of coins that he was counting. Safe in the shadow of his charges, he remained oblivious to the rest of the world. His eyes glittered as he counted his coins.

‘See him?’ Mihai hissed to the twins, as the man drew level. ‘I think that we should ask him for a quick chat.’

‘How can you think of thievery at a time like this?’ Boris asked, his tone a mixture of admiration and horror.

‘It’s not thievery,’ Mihai hissed, ‘at least it’s only incidentally thievery. He’s the giants’ handler. We get him, we get them, probably.’

‘Probably,’ Boris repeated miserably, swapping an identical look with his twin.

‘On my signal,’ Mihai told them. ‘Go!’

The three men darted from their cover. Terror lent a frantic speed to their attack as, bent double, they sprinted towards their prey.

Bran was the first to reach him. He ignored the man, and seized his mule’s bridle, feeling the warmth of the beast’s breath on the back of his hand, as he gripped the leather. The rider squawked in surprise and fumbled to draw his sword, but, before his fingers had even properly grasped the hilt, Boris had grabbed one leg and tipped him from his saddle.

Mihai caught him as he fell, twisting the man’s arm up behind his back, and pressing a dagger into the small of his back.

‘What do you want?’ the man yelped, his Adam’s apple bobbing up and down with fright.

‘Mihai!’ Bran hissed.

‘We want to offer you a job,’ Mihai told the man.

‘Mihai!’ Bran hissed again.

‘In a minute,’ Mihai hissed back, and then turned back to his captive. ‘In fact, we want to hire you and your friends.’

The man’s eyes rolled in his head.

‘Well, I’m flattered,’ he squeaked, ‘but we already have an employer.’

‘I’m sure we can beat any offers you might have received. I can offer you an intact liver, for example.’ Mihai smiled winningly and pressed the tip of the dagger deeper into the man’s back.

‘Mihai!’ This time both Boris and Bran called him, and neither was whispering any more.

‘What?’ Mihai snapped, turning to them. Then he saw the face of one of the giants, which had turned and now loomed over them, curiosity twisting its features. It was a horrible expression. Especially, Mihai considered, when the thing bared the rotten tombstones of its teeth.

‘So,’ Mihai said cautiously, ‘as well as leaving your kidneys intact, how about we match what you’ve been paid already?’

The giant’s handler pursed his lips.

‘I don’t know,’ he began. ‘Loyalty is hard to put a price on.’

The giant took a single, earth-shuddering step forward.

‘Name your price,’ Mihai said, and, despite the knife that still pressed against his ribs, the giant’s handler smiled.

‘First of all,’ he said, ‘how about you remove that knife from my back? Now, if you’ll just let me have a word with my colleagues,’ he said, easing away from Mihai’s knife, and unslinging the cone of his loudhailer. ‘I’ll have a word with them. If you don’t mind, of course?’

‘Be my guest,’ Mihai said, nodding. Then he cautiously stepped back, sheathed his knife, and waited to see if the man was as disloyal as he hoped.

CHAPTER SEVENTEEN

‘Anybody can make plans. Anybody can give orders. A leader must do more than this. A leader must give hope, and he must give it even when he has none himself. After all, how can there be endurance without hope? How can there be courage? How can there be victory?’

– A Tale of Ushoran

Buried in the damp and the darkness, Brock had thought that the pain would be the worst of it. Although his wounds had been dressed after the fight, he had refused the most powerful of the petru’s unguents. He knew that, today of all days, he would need his wits kept sharp, his judgement unclouded. If that meant that the agony from his smashed gristle and cracked ribs had to be left as unchecked as a fire in a burning house, then so be it.

He was, after all, Kazarkhan.

It wasn’t the pain that kept him sweating in the cold embrace of his hastily dug burrow. It was the constant, nagging fear that he had made a mistake.

There was, after all, so much that could go wrong with the plan. If the mercenaries realised that the bulk of his forces were hiding beneath their wagons, covered only by scrapes of soil and breathing tubes, there would be a massacre, Their foxholes would become graves, and the strongest among them would die without even wielding their weapons.

Then again, what if the inner stockade didn’t hold? What if he and his men burst from the ground to fall upon the rear of an army that had already slaughtered the women and children?

Brock wriggled at the thought and listened to the muted sounds of battle. Should he have left more men on the surface? Should he have put everybody behind the stockade and hoped to hold off their attackers, rather than to trap them between the hammer of his warriors and the anvil of their families’ defence? That was what many of his people had advised, during that hurried council of war the night before. If he hadn’t still been bloodied with Ushoran’s blessing, they probably would have outvoted him, too.

However, he had been bloodied with Ushoran’s blessing.

‘Relax,’ Brock told himself. ‘One way or another it will all be over soon.’

And so it was. Even as Brock heard the first whistles of the Striganies’ retreat, somebody jerked at his breathing tube, hard. He ignored the taste of blood as the thing cut his lip and concentrated on making himself lie still. Through the earth all around him, he could feel the reverberations of running feet as his people fled from the outer perimeter and stampeded past his ring of hidden men into the sanctuary of the inner stockade.

What if they come in waves and we’re caught between them?

‘Then we’ll fight them both,’ Brock muttered in the darkness, and then spat out a crumb of soil.

The rushing of feet continued, although they sounded heavier, iron-shod, or perhaps that was only his imagination. Either way, he fidgeted with the communication cord that connected him with the men hidden beneath the nearby wagons. Once he pulled, they would pass on his signal, and the ground beneath their wagons would erupt with hundreds of the Striganies’ strongest fighters.

What if I give the signal too soon?

Brock waited and waited. He counted his heartbeats to try to keep some sense of time as, alone in the darkness, the seconds stretched out into infinity. For the first time, he realised how fast his heart was beating, hammering in his veins and hissing in his ears.

He swallowed dryly, and there was a crash and a cheer from above. He prayed to Ushoran that the splintering wood was that of the outer stockade, and not the inner. Images of the slaughter that would take place, if the mercenaries reached that central sanctuary, sprang unbidden to his mind, and he winced.

Brock waited until he sensed another rush of feet charging past above. Only then did he scrape away the covering of earth above him, and slowly lift his head from his bolt hole.

After so long spent in the darkness, the daylight was painfully bright. He squinted through the wheel spokes of the wagon that rested above him, trying to make sense of the noise and the rushing figures that were charging past.

Their knee-high boots and steel greaves marked them out as mercenaries. So did the sound of their exultant voices and the wild laughter of men who knew that the battle was almost over.

Brock sank back down so that only his eyes and the top of his head showed above the loose earth of his hiding place. He made no effort to count the mercenaries as they charged past his hiding place. There were too many of them. All he did was wait until the tide of them had washed past and the first sounds of the struggle at the inner barricade had begun to ring out.

Then, and only then, did he pull on the communicating cord and drag himself up out of the cold stillness of the earth. All around him, other men slithered from their hiding places, emerging from the ground like the restless dead.

From up ahead, Brock heard the clash of steel on steel, and shouted orders and curses. A woman’s scream momentarily eclipsed all other sounds. It was cut off suddenly.

The Kazarkhan exchanged a glance with the nearest of his men, a domnu he had never met until the night before. Without a word, Brock drew his cutlass and signalled the advance.

As they slipped forward to the battle ahead, he felt a tide of relief wash over him. The waiting was over, and so were the doubts. Now, there was only kill or be killed, the euphoria of victory or the merciful release of defeat. For the first time since his victory in the ring, the Kazarkhan felt at peace.

Perched on the barricades, Dannie lunged forwards to chop through the Estalian’s throat with a grunt and a single perfectly-timed, blow. He blinded another with the back stroke, opening up a deep, bloody crevasse in the front of the man’s skull. He disembowelled his third victim as he tried to vault the barricade. Glistening intestines spooled from the wound, and the stink of his innards clogged Dannie’s nose.

He ignored the stink, just as he ignored the animal screams of the dying man. One of the children would put the dying man out of his misery soon enough, be it with a razor blade to the jugular, or an iron to the head.

He ignored the patch of damp numbness that was spreading down his left flank, too. He supposed that he had been cut, but he couldn’t remember how. He didn’t have time to remember how.

Anyway, he thought as he lunged forward to reach another victim, it doesn’t matter. Only Chera matters.

He snatched a glance across at his beloved, suddenly needing to see her as much as a drowning man needs air, and his heart swelled.

She was perfect, he thought, as he watched her swing her billhook against a pair of mercenaries. The way she moved was fluid with supple strength. Then there was the beauty of her face, the whiteness of her teeth and the dark flame of her hair. She was like a lioness defending her cubs.

In that moment, she turned, and their eyes met.

For a moment, Dannie stood still, stunned by her beauty. It would have been the death of him, if, warned by some instinct, he hadn’t torn himself from the magnificence of her gaze, and peered back to the battle. At first, he wasn’t sure what had caught his attention. Then he had it. It was a sound, a sound that was different from the screams and cries, and the clash of steel on steel.

Dodging a thrown javelin, he squinted over the mêlée of mercenaries in front of him. They had stopped their advance and, as their captain bellowed at them, they broke away from the barricade, and fell back.

A chorus of wild jeering broke out around Dannie, but he didn’t join in. This was no victory. Although the men were falling back, they were doing so almost reluctantly.

Then Dannie saw what they were doing among the abandoned wagons of the outer camp, and his breath caught in his throat.

‘They’re running,’ Chera exulted, her face beautiful with joy, despite the spattered blood that marked her porcelain skin.

‘We’ve won!’ somebody else called, and another cheer went up, as the last of the Estalians disappeared into the confusion of abandoned wagons.

Dannie watched, nervously, unconvinced. It wasn’t until the shouted orders of the Estalians sharpened into the steady, rhythmic pulse of a galley slaves’ drummer that he was sure of what they were doing.

‘The wagons!’ he cried, pointing at the nearest of them with a blood-smeared cutlass. ‘They’re using the wagons.’

The cheers along the Strigany line died away. Silence fell upon them, as they watched the wagons that the Estalians had seized. The men swarmed around half a dozen of them, and they were pulling them away from the inner stockade.

‘So, let them steal a few wagons,’ somebody said.

‘No,’ Dannie said, shaking his head. ‘I don’t think that they’re stealing them. I think that they’re going to use them.’

‘What as?’

‘As a battering ram,’ Chera answered, and Dannie cast her another loving look.

She was so intelligent.

He was still beaming when the Estalians paused, turned, and, with a roar of combined effort, turned to push the wagons back towards the inner stockade. As they drew nearer, the wagons moved even faster, momentum taking over.

Dannie knew the vehicles were heavy, made of solid wood. Most of them were full of food, pans, tools and whatnot. All that weight was running on perfectly crafted, perfectly sprung wheels. He watched the hubs of the nearest blur as its speed picked up.

‘Get off the barricades,’ somebody said, and Dannie found himself hand in hand with Chera as they leapt from the earth bank, and sprinted away from their posts. Behind them, the wagons rattled closer, bouncing easily over the litter of corpses that lay outside the stockade, and crashing into it with a bone-splintering force.

A few of the Strigany, who had been too slow or too stubborn to leave their posts, were caught under the avalanche of careening wagons and splintered stockade. Those that survived didn’t survive for long. The Estalians finished them off as they swarmed over the wreckage of the crashed wagons and into the compound beyond.

‘Don’t let them in,’ Dannie yelled, running back to the fallen barricades, cutlass blurring in a bloody arc, to meet the first of the mercenaries. Chera followed behind, and behind her came the old men, women and children who had been defending the heart of their encampment.

They threw themselves against the attackers with the courage of the truly desperate, but, without the advantage of the barricade, the Strigany were pushed back, cut down and overwhelmed. And, they were not alone. Even among the chaos of their defeat, Dannie could hear the terrible splintering crash of other wagons crushing through other parts of the barricade, the rest of the mercenaries obviously taking inspiration from the Estalians’ success.

As even more men poured over the barricades, the mêlée around him collapsed into a riot of crushed bodies, packed against each other. Dannie could smell the cloves on his opponents’ breaths, the stink of their sweat, and he could see the terror and exhilaration that shone in their eyes. He cut, twisted and stabbed.

He did whatever he had to in order to stay beside Chera. With their line broken, and with nowhere to run, he knew that they were both dead.

Still, he thought, with a grim fatalism, at least we can die together.

A pair of Estalians emerged from the press, coming at him from either side. He blocked the swinging cutlass blade of the first, and twisted as the second stabbed at his midriff. This time, he wasn’t quick enough, and the steel, which felt as cold as fire and as hot as ice, sliced neatly through his muscles and ground against his ribs.

Dannie grabbed the man’s wrist, and brought his forehead down to crack into his face. With a crunch of gristle and a howl of pain, the Estalian staggered back, tearing his hand from Dannie’s grip. Before he could strike again, he fell, and, through a confusion of falling limbs, Dannie saw the hunched form of Petru Maria, her eyes twinkling like a crow’s, as she pulled her stiletto from the Estalian’s back and slashed it across his throat.

Dannie had no time to witness the man’s fate, however. His friend had already raised his cutlass for another strike.

It was a mistake. Before the Estalian could chop down, the mêlée around him surged, and he was knocked off balance. Dannie stabbed towards him, catching the man in the thigh as he was swept away.

He took a glance over at Chera, and breathed a sigh of relief that she was flanked by two of the men from her caravan.

Then, although he could hardly believe it, he felt the tide of the battle turning. He heard it in the voices of the mercenaries from the back of the mêlée. He felt it in their movements, and the sudden, panicked shift in their packed ranks. Then he heard the cry that began to echo through the wreckage of the abandoned camp.

One word, as terrible and as glorious now as it had been the night before: one word that reminded him, and every other Strigany, that Ushoran was on their side.

One word to bind them all into a single, unstoppable force: ‘Kazarkhan.’

The cry came from a thousand throats, and the mercenaries turned in panic to see what fresh enemy had fallen upon their rear. Dannie realised that he might survive today after all, and, in that moment, he began to fear.

Blyseden had long since given up on his telescope. There was too much to see, too much to take in all at once, and too much to worry about.

Normally, Blyseden was not a man to worry about anything. After a lifetime of brutal measures and cold-blooded command, there was little in this world that he didn’t feel capable of facing. The Strigany, however, were like nothing he’d come across before. How many times, Blyseden wondered, had they seemed to be on the verge of defeat? How many times had his troops scented victory, only to have it snatched away again?

They had trapped the Strigany within their encampment, only to have fallen into traps themselves. They had cleared the barricades with an arrow storm, just as the Striganies’ foul sorcery had brought the wild birds of this cursed place raining down around them. And, just as his encirclement was tightening around the Striganies’ last redoubt, like a strangler’s fingers, a new army had appeared to encircle his men.

An entire new army, he thought with something close to awe, how was it possible?

Beside him, Vespero, his even features a mask of competing calculations, was wondering the same thing.

‘Look at how many new men the Strigany have,’ he said cheerfully. ‘Where did they all came from, do you think?’

‘They must have been hiding,’ Blyseden said, too concentrated on the confusion below to wonder why Vespero seemed so sanguine. From this distance, it was impossible to see if there were any real military formations left in the bloody mêlée. There didn’t seem to be any. Here and there, mercenary banners were still held aloft, their companies huddled around them like shipwrecked sailors around the flotsam of their misfortune. There were already far fewer banners than before, Blyseden thought, a lot fewer.

He started chewing his lip.

‘I don’t see how the enemy could have hidden so many men,’ Vespero said. ‘There must be a thousand of them, at least, probably more. Of course, if they were Tileans they would be easier to count. They would have the pride in their appearance that makes a true warrior stand out from his surroundings, a beacon of chivalry in the drabness of this northern squalor. I mean, look at them.’

Vespero seemed genuinely offended by the inelegance of his adversaries.

‘Look at that one hacking through your men with an axe: no finesse, and no style. He works like a butcher, and he looks as though he might have been created out of mud.’

Vespero’s second-in-command, who had risen to his position through his skill with a quill rather than a sword, seized the opening.

‘Even so, I am sure that a man of our commander’s experience would have spotted this outflanking manoeuvre, if it had been done without the use of magic,’ he said, smoothly. ‘What do you think, commander? Is this more Strigany sorcery?’

Blyseden waved the question away distractedly.

‘Maybe, I don’t know. By Sigmar, look at those fools on the left. They’ve abandoned their standard.’ His fists clenched with frustration, and he jabbed an arm towards where one of the companies, surrounded and divided, had dropped its standard and disintegrated into a fleeing mob. Even as Blyseden watched, he saw their leader tripped and brought down. The Strigany fell upon him like a pack of terriers onto a wolf.

‘Serves you right, you damned fool,’ Blyseden snarled.

‘It’s a shame,’ Vespero sympathised. ‘Your planning was sound, commander. You just lacked the tools, and obviously, as the Strigany are using sorcery, our contracts are–’

‘Ah, there they are,’ Blyseden cried, his rage turning to savage triumph. ‘Look, down there, the ogres. By all the gods, those beasts are worth their weight in gold.’

‘Ah yes,’ Vespero said, pursing his lips, ‘the ogres. Good.’

Dannie had no idea how long it took for the mercenaries to break between the hammer of the Striganies’ attack and the anvil of their defence. There was no sense of time, just the constant, mindless rhythm of strike and counter strike, of dodging and of stabbing, and of the burning pain of his overused muscles, which grew even brighter than that of his wounds.

There was also the knowledge that Chera was beside him, and that his life meant nothing compared to hers. Where losing his caravan had almost destroyed him, losing her certainly would.

That knowledge of it throbbed in his heart like a beacon, and he fought as fearlessly for her as she fought for him. It was one of the reasons they survived.

The other reason they survived was the dark, ragged shape of the Petru Maria, who flitted unnoticed among their attackers. Her stiletto punched in and out of unsuspecting backs relentlessly. Of the dozen men who could have caught Dannie and Chera unawares, not a single one managed to strike his blow before the lethal agony of the crone’s blade shot through their livers or kidneys or spines.

Then, it was over.

It took Dannie a while to realise that he had no enemies left, and that the men he was now facing across their tangled corpses were his own. As he recognised Brock, he dropped his guard, every muscle in his body singing with relief. He relaxed and saluted his Kazarkhan.

Brock looked the Kazarkhan too, every inch of him. He was covered in blood and mud and filth, as if birthed from the same ground that hid the Old Fathers, and the blades of his weapons were chipped and dark with gore.

More than that was the holy fire that burned in his eyes. It was so intense that Dannie stepped back from the figure that strode towards him. For a moment, he was sure that Ushoran was peering out of his skull at the carnage that lay all around, and, in a flash of memory that seemed more real than the world around him, he remembered his own brush with the divine.

His strength bled away, suddenly and completely, and he staggered as his vision grew cloudy. Then he felt a hand on his arm, a soft hand with fingers that were delicate yet strong. He looked up, and his gaze met Chera’s eyes. She was pallid after the fury of battle, and grubby with blood and filth. Still, she was as beautiful as ever, radiant even. Dannie felt his strength return as suddenly as it had left him, and the two of them gazed into each other’s eyes until the boom of Brock’s laughter ended the moment.

‘Never mind all that now,’ he roared, slapping Dannie on the back. ‘There’ll be plenty of time for canoodling when the day’s work’s done. At least, if her father doesn’t find out about it.’

Dannie smiled at the enthusiasm of Brock’s greeting, and cursed his overactive imagination. The Kazarkhan, it seemed, was still the same old bear of a man he’d always been. As to the fire in his eyes, well, it flickered in the eyes of all the men who followed him too. They were hardly recognisable any more as the craftsmen and merchants that Dannie had come to know over the months of their exile. They were as wild as their leader, and, whether grim-faced with loss or euphoric with victory, there was no doubt of their humanity.

‘Are we winning?’ Dannie asked, reluctantly turning away from Chera, as he fell in behind his leader.

‘Yes,’ Brock said. He paused as a distant smash of timber was followed by a chorus of screams. ‘Although we haven’t won yet.’

He pointed the blade of his cutlass to the other side of the stockade. Dannie followed the gesture, in time to see another wagon hurtle up above the ragged skyline of the settlement, an impossible flight that ended some way inside the inner stockade.

‘That will be the ogres,’ Brock explained, leaping up onto the wreckage of the barricade. He raised his arms for silence, his well-used weapons outstretched, and addressed the great mob of men that had followed him thus far.

‘Listen,’ he bellowed, his voice carrying across the din of the battle that still ebbed and flowed around the mercenaries’ retreat. ‘We have broken most of our enemies, but not all. Those of you who are too wounded or too tired, stay here. Hold this line. Defend our backs. The rest of you,’ he said, ‘follow me.’

Somebody cheered, and the others followed him, roaring their enthusiasm at these simple words. As one man, they followed their Kazarkhan as he barrelled through the central compound towards the ogres.

‘Stay here and organise the defence,’ Dannie told Chera.

‘No, I have to look after you,’ she said.

‘Will you disobey me when I am your husband?’ he asked. The words were out before he’d thought of them. Chera laughed, and their fingertips brushed against each other. Then, with a grin on his face, Dannie allowed himself to be swept away in the surge of movement that followed the Kazarkhan.

As they made their way across to the other side of the stockade, he thought about how the Kazarkhan’s speech on the barricades would grow as it was told and retold. Within a week, he guessed, Brock’s few barked instructions would have been improved into as fine a piece of rhetoric as the storytellers could come up with. Within a year, it would have become an ode, and, by the time Brock died, it would be an epic.

That, Dannie decided, was exactly as it should be. They were passing through the ranks of those who were too old or too young, or too weak, to have fought. They sat huddled around the amphitheatre, sheltered within the eye of the storm of battle. As their Kazarkhan strode through them, there was gratitude and even adoration in every face.

If they think they have a hero now, Dannie thought, wait until the storytellers have told it. Wait until I have told it.

Then, he saw the first of the ogres, and all thoughts of the future evaporated beneath the intensity of the present.

It was the first time that Dannie had seen ogres, but, even though he could only snatch glances through the battle ahead, there was no mistaking their kind. The one that he briefly saw stomping down on a man had skin as grey as slate. The shifting crowd hid him, and then revealed another, arrows bouncing harmlessly off its form. To the left, a cleaver as big as a barn door briefly arced above the crowd, before chopping down.

Crushed within the ranks of his comrades, Dannie had no way of counting the ogres, but there were obviously enough of them to overwhelm all who faced them. As they ground all opposition beneath their steel-shod boots and iron-bound clubs, the noise of their assault grew ever closer.

Another inhuman roar of exertion rose above the din of battle, and another unlikely missile hurtled towards the packed Strigany. It was a handcart, oak-built and iron-bound, and, despite its weight, it spun through the air as easily as a discus.

Dannie lost sight of it as it crashed into the crowd on his right, and, suddenly, the onward rush of his comrades staggered to a halt as their front rank hit the crushing wall of the ogres’ advance.

Lost in the turmoil of pushing bodies and shoving limbs, Dannie fought to keep his balance. There was a shriek from above, and all eyes turned up, in time to see as a body that had been flung back into their ranks. Then the men in front of him turned and scrabbled back, their eyes wild with fear.

Dannie, sensing their panic, tried to think of the words to calm it. He didn’t have time. Before he could do anything, he was pushed forwards.

The ogre stood in front of him. It was perhaps twice as tall as a man, although swollen with the fury of battle it seemed even larger. Its face and chest were black with blood, and its teeth gleamed pinkly as it bellowed with joy. The iron-bound clubs, which it held in each hand, blurred as it swung them gleefully, and the men on either side of Dannie fell, their skulls crushed as easily as if they were rabbits.

Dannie screamed as he lunged forwards, his cutlass cutting up in a disembowelling blow. He realised, too late, that, beneath the mud and the gore, the ogre’s stomach was covered with an armour plate as big as a steel cauldron.

His blade hit the armour with an arm-numbing impact that tore it from his fingers. Unarmed and exposed, Dannie tried to scramble back, but to no avail. The press of bodies behind him was too great. So, instead of going back, he went forwards, dropping to his knees and rolling between the ogre’s legs.

It was then, unarmed and surrounded, that he caught his first sight of the giants that lurched forward to tower over the battlefield, and, in that moment, he knew that his people were doomed.

Vespero had always counted himself a lucky man. He had been born in the greatest city of the greatest civilisation the world had ever seen; not the largest or most powerful, perhaps, but certainly the greatest. He had been blessed with a profile as fine as any imagined by even the greatest of sculptors, in his own estimation, at least. As to his skill with the rapier, that most noble of weapons, he was second to none, even to those who occasionally bested him. After all, everybody was unwell from time to time, even if they didn’t realise it.

However, perhaps his most fortunate attribute was the unerring instinct he had for fleeting opportunity. He could sense the changing winds of fortune that blew through the Old World as well as a leviathan can smell prey even in the blackest depths of the ocean.

Which was just as well. Today, he had needed to be aware of every subtlety, every nuance of the battle that was unfolding below. More than once, he had been tempted to give the order that would have ended their contract and their commander both. Yet, even though the thought of the pay chest that awaited him was alluring, he had resisted. The time had not been right.

As he felt the thump of the ogres’ marching feet, he knew that he had been wise to be cautious. From what he knew of their kind, their stupidity often took the form of loyalty to their paymaster.

Vespero watched them as they ambled past, the grotesque heads as high as the hill upon which he stood. They were dirty, inelegant, clumsy and perfectly suited, he thought, to this awful country.

He sighed as he watched them lumbering towards the ruins of the Striganies’ encampment. Here and there, groups of fleeing mercenaries scurried away from their advance, flushed from amongst the detritus of the battle like partridges from a field of wheat.

Vespero’s disappointment at his side’s impending victory found expression in his contempt for his fleeing comrades. To flee from a battle was one thing, but to do so empty-handed?

‘Barbarians,’ he muttered.

‘More than that,’ Blyseden told him.

For a moment, Vespero wondered what his commander was talking about. Then he realised that it must be the giants.

He scowled. To use such abominations was exactly the sort of ungentlemanly thing he would have expected in the Empire, of course, but even so. Apart from anything else, they were surely marked with Chaos.

‘By Sigmar,’ Blyseden exulted as the first of the monstrosities stepped easily over a section of the outer barricade, ‘imagine having that beast bearing down on you. And look, the ogres are still pressing in from the other direction. I don’t know why I bothered to hire any men at all.’

Vespero bridled.

‘If you had allowed us to go into battle–’ he began stiffly, but Blyseden wasn’t paying attention.

‘Who are those people around the giant’s handler?’ he asked, his jubilation beginning to fade, as a sudden, terrible suspicion seized him. ‘I offered the damned man an escort, but he refused. Clerk. Clerk! Where’s my damned telescope?’

That was when Vespero smelled it, the delicious, delightful scent of Ranald’s favour. It took a sensitive nose to detect it, especially through the blood and filth of the battlefield, but Vespero had the gift.

A slow smile spread across his face, and he turned to his second-in-command. No words passed between them. None needed to. The twinkle in Vespero’s eye was enough to convey the order to get ready.

‘Look at them run,’ Blyseden said, trying to sound cheerful, but failing miserably. Vespero looked, and some of the Strigany were indeed running. The giants, though, paid no more attention to them than they had to the fleeing mercenaries. It was the ogres they seemed intent on.

‘Who are those men around the giants’ handlers?’ Vespero asked Blyseden.

‘They must be volunteers,’ he answered uneasily.

Vespero nodded.

The giants stepped over the inner stockade. They dwarfed the ogres, who, oblivious to the reinforcements coming up behind them, continued to chew through the Striganies’ ranks.

‘In Tilea, we have a saying,’ Vespero said, as one of the ogres turned and bellowed a greeting to the giant behind it.

‘What?’ Blyseden muttered. He watched the giant lift its club, and suddenly felt as though he were a gambler watching a roulette wheel.

‘Yes,’ Vespero said, nodding, ‘we say that to outrun a lion you don’t have to run faster than the lion.’

The giant swung its club down. The length of timber blurred as it blitzed down, and then exploded in a mass of bloodied splinters as it cracked open the ogre’s skull. The creature collapsed without a sound, and, before its comrades knew of the twenty feet of treachery that was upon them, it struck again, smashing its second club on another ogre skull.

‘To outrun the lion, you just have to run faster than the other man it’s chasing.’

Recognising the signal, Vespero’s men pounced. The dozen men from Averland’s household, whom Blyseden had kept as bodyguards, spun around to face their erstwhile comrades, but they didn’t stand a chance. Against the speed and viciousness of the Tileans’ attack, they fared little better than fumbling peasants. Razor-sharp rapiers blizzarded through the air, arcs of arterial blood spouted from severed arteries and the remains of lost limbs, and, even as Blyseden remained glued to his telescope, the last of his men had fallen to Vespero’s company.

‘Sigmar curse them,’ Blyseden whispered, oblivious to the carnage that had taken place around him. He was too focused on the battlefield below.

The first of the giants, its clubs destroyed, looked pleased to have done away with such sophisticated technology. The loss of its weapons certainly did little to stop its onslaught. Blyseden watched as it picked one of the ogres up, snapped its neck as easily as a chicken’s, and then took a bite out of it for good measure. Satisfied with its work, the giant looked down at another, who swung a cleaver at its legs as though it were a lumberjack felling a tree.

The giant seemed not to notice the terrible wound that must surely have reached its bone. Nor did it seem to notice the loss of blood. Instead, it concentrated on lifting the ogre from its feet, fingers finding purchase in the sockets of the thing’s eyes, and hurling it across the battlefield.

‘Blyseden,’ Vespero said.

For the first time since the attack had begun, the Tilean’s voice commanded Blyseden’s attention. There was an edge in it, a dangerous edge. Blyseden left his telescope, and turned to look at the captain. Then he looked beyond him to the dead bodies of the elector count’s men, and the hungry expressions of Vespero’s own.

‘En garde,’ Vespero said.

It didn’t take Blyseden more than a moment to take in the situation: the dead Averlanders, and the victorious Tileans, their rapiers red, and their eyes alive with greed. Another man might have panicked, might have tried to fight or run, or reason.

Not Blyseden; he reacted to his rapidly changing circumstances with the lightning reflexes of a falling cat, twisting to land on its feet.

‘En garde indeed,’ he said, pretending to misunderstand. ‘All is lost here, and we can only hope to withdraw and reorganise. Menheer Vespero, I would like to offer you and your company a bonus of half the paychest to escort me back to our lord’s demesne.’

Vespero blinked, his mind racing. Half the pay chest would be riches enough, or, to put it another way, half the pay chest would be worth losing in order to avoid becoming fugitives.

He smiled, ran a silk handkerchief down the blade of his rapier to clean it, and bowed to Blyseden.

‘We would be honoured,’ he said.

Blyseden smiled, hiding the rage that had already started to boil up inside him at the Tileans’ treachery, and went over to the tent. The clerk was cowering inside, a blanket over his head. Blyseden lifted it with the tip of his sword.

‘Still got that shovel?’ he asked.

The clerk whimpered an affirmative.

‘Then get digging,’ Blyseden told him, gesturing towards the earth where the chest had been hidden. ‘If ever there was a time for a strategic withdrawal, it’s now.’

CHAPTER EIGHTEEN

‘A king is a king though he wears a beggar’s coat.’

– Old World saying

The baron liked to think that that he was a sophisticated man. He wore underbreeches, even when it wasn’t snowing. He drank his wine with water in it. He never spat indoors unless he needed to, and when he went to the fighting pit it was only ever to watch animals.

However, the baron believed that the very hallmark of his civilised nature was in the company he kept. Eager to please maidservants may have been good enough for his father, the old rascal, but not for him. Instead, he kept a fine Tilean mistress in a house in the town, an activity paid for by the taxes of a hundred of the baron’s peasants.

Esmerelda Dolacita Fangollini, she called herself, and the baron believed her. She claimed to be a disinherited princess too, although he was a little more sceptical about that, not that he ever told her so, or that she ever stopped trying to prove it. She even had the word Desheritato tattooed onto the small of her back, just above the cleft of her perfectly rounded, perfectly white buttocks. The baron had spent many a happy moment reading the word, and had learned it by heart.

This afternoon, he was engaged in another lesson in the Tilean dialect. He and Esmerelda were lying naked on her bed, entwined with each other, and with the silk sheets. The glass tubes of half a dozen oil lamps glowed with a warmth that turned her white skin golden brown, and made her hair glisten as though it were made of living onyx. The scented oil of the lamps mingled with the smell of her perfume and their sweat, and, from outside, the distant noises of the town drifted through her shuttered windows.

The baron smiled as she prattled on. Despite the fact that she had spent the last few meetings trying to teach him the Tilean for ‘diamond necklace’, something that he was beginning to fear was a hint, he was a contented man.

‘Colier de diamante,’ she repeated, brushing back her hair so that he could see how her lips formed the words.

‘Calor dente,’ he said.

‘No, no, no. That’s not it. You also have to roll the r, like this,’ she said, rolling the r, and the baron wondered vaguely how she kept her teeth so perfectly white. ‘Now you try.’

The baron tried, but the best that he could manage was the guttural, choking sound of a man trying to swallow a frog.

‘Barbarian,’ Esmerelda said, frowning. The baron reached down and tweaked her cheek, and she screamed most delightfully.

‘Bastard.’

‘I thought I was a barbarian.’

‘You’re both.’

‘If you insist.’ He rolled her off him and, as she pretended to struggle, he seized both of her ankles and pulled her back towards him.

‘Get off me, you swine!’ she said, almost as though she meant it, and her eyes flashed with the fire that the baron loved so well and paid so dearly for.

‘Colier de diamante,’ he said, his pronunciation perfect.

‘Oh darling,’ Esmerelda cooed, and her struggles became more purposeful and more professional.

Afterwards, the two of them lay on the bed exhausted.

‘I’m going to wash,’ Esmerelda said at last, ‘and get that lazy old woman Agatha to bring us some food. What do you want, my darling? I think that we have some honeyed pigs’ trotters.’

‘Fine,’ the baron said, slapping her rump playfully as she got out of bed. ‘Bring some wine, too. Oh, and get her to give my guards something too, would you? Bread and ale should do them.’

‘As you say,’ Esmerelda said, ‘although I don’t see why you can’t leave them in the tavern. They always tramp mud into the house, and argue with Agatha.’

‘They only argue with her because the old witch robs them so skilfully at stones,’ the baron said, grinning.

Esmerelda grinned back.

‘Yes, she’s a clever old thing. So, pigs’ trotters for my barbarian,’ she said, turning back to kiss him.

‘Your bastard,’ the baron reminded her, as she slipped on a shawl and went to find her servant.

He stretched out on the bed and yawned happily. It was a good life, although it did have its troubles. Thinking of bastards, there was that idiot Martmann, for instance. How anybody could have suspected that he could have been even an illegitimate relation had always struck the baron as quite insulting, but he had had to go along with his father’s will and give the fool the stewardship of an outpost.

Not any more, though. Martmann had taken the quietest of all the barony’s outposts and managed to get both him and his whole garrison slaughtered by some strange sort of orc.

The baron had seen one of the thing’s corpses, and it hadn’t looked much, all skin and bone. Still, tomorrow he’d lead his men up into the hills to see if he could find any more of them. No doubt he’d find some heads for the gibbet while the outpost was rebuilt. Maybe he should have battlements instead of a sloping roof? Mind you, that would be expensive, and Sigmar alone knew how much diamond necklaces cost.

It was thus trying to decide between fortifications and jewellery that he started to drift off to sleep, a happy man without a care in the world.

The next thing he knew, Esmeralda was shaking his arm and hissing something into his ear.

‘Not now,’ the baron grumbled as he stretched and opened his eyes. ‘At least give me a minute to get my strength back first.’

‘Get up,’ she hissed, and the baron realised that she was genuinely frightened. ‘There’s somebody downstairs.’

‘Of course there’s somebody downstairs,’ he said, frowning. ‘Look, if you don’t want my men in your house–’

‘Idiot!’ she said. ‘Not your men. Your men are dead, murdered.’

‘Impossible,’ the baron said. Even so, he rolled out of bed, and drew the sword from the scabbard that lay on top of his pile of clothes. The sheen of the blade was a comforting antidote to the anxiety in Esmerelda’s eyes.

‘Not impossible at all,’ Esmerelda said, and, for the first time, he noticed the stiletto that she held in one white-knuckled fist. She held it underhanded like a real warrior, and despite the adrenaline that had started to pulse through the baron, he felt a moment of pride at his choice of mistress. Tilean women, he thought with a smile, were magnificent.

She scowled at his expression.

‘Don’t you believe me?’ she asked, and the baron thought better about trying to tease her. There were, it seemed, more important matters at hand.

‘Yes, I believe you. What did the assassin look like? And what in Sigmar’s name is that smell?’

‘The assassin?’ Esmerelda said, shrugging, and looked nervously at the door. ‘He was robbing the bodies or something. I didn’t wait to see more. Are you going to kill him?’

The baron, who had been contemplating leaving through the window, saw the vengeful gleam in her eyes and changed his mind.

‘Of course,’ he said.

He took a step towards the door when, with a sudden violence that smashed the heavy wooden rectangle off its hinges, and sent it spinning into the far wall, the assassin burst into the room.

It was not quite the same monstrosity that the baron’s doomed garrison had seen. Its spine was straighter, and the bulging power of its musculature was more evenly proportioned. Its skin had lost much of its translucent quality too, although, beneath the filth that begrimed it, that was hardly any improvement. Its claws remained as sharp as ever, and so did the sharpness of its needle teeth, and the even sharper stink of it.

As the baron looked at the thing, he had the sudden, absolute conviction that this was a dream. Things like this didn’t exist. He stood, mouth open in shock, and would have stood there until his death had Esmerelda’s piercing scream not roused him, like a slap across the face.

He looked at her, and realised that, dream or reality, he would die to protect her.

So he did.

It was a brutal, one-sided fight. The baron used one of the silk sheets as if he were an Estalian in a bull ring, snatching it off the bed, and whipping the material towards the monstrosity’s face. Taloned claws snatched the thing away, the razor-sharp tips shredding the fabric with ease, but already the baron had lunged forward, the tip of his blade finding the soft spot just beneath the bony plates of the thing’s ribcage.

It was a blow skilful enough to have gutted a deer. Against this monstrous assassin, it was less effective. The baron felt a shock run through his arm, as though he had tried to punch his sword through the trunk of a tree. As he staggered back, he saw the small, black-blooded wound that was the only damage his blow had done. The edges of the wound rippled and closed.

‘Esmerelda!’ the baron cried, waving towards the shuttered window. ‘Get out. Run!’

However, Esmerelda Dolacita Fangollini, born Gudrun Schweinfurt and raised in the Sigmarite nunnery in Altdorf, had no intention of running. Everything she had, she had earned, and neither man, woman nor the daemon that stood before her was going to take it from her.

She moved with a viper’s speed, the blade in her hand blurring, as she leapt onto the bed, and slashed her stiletto towards the intruder’s throat.

The blow never landed. With a flicker of effort, the foul-smelling beast clipped her with the back of its hand, and she was sent spinning back onto the bed.

The sight of her sprawled form was too much for the baron. Forgetting every lesson of swordsmanship he had ever been taught, he reversed his grip on his sword and raised it two-handed to stab down towards his target. Before he could strike, the creature grabbed the blade, its taloned fingers closing around the razor-sharp steel tightly.

The baron was being lifted off the floor, but, before he could react, his world exploded into pain: pure, unadulterated pain.

He had never known that pain like this could exist. The perfection of agony was so great that, after the air hissed from his lungs, he couldn’t even draw another breath to scream with.

The hilt of his sword slipped through his nerveless fingers and he staggered backwards. He looked down, still unable to comprehend how such agony could exist, and saw that his entrails had been spilled. They hung from his unzipped belly, pink and glistening, and fresh coils of them squirmed from his abdomen as he stepped back. He wheezed, trying to breathe, but he couldn’t draw breath. The pain was so bright that he wasn’t even sure he wanted to.

He looked back up into the glowing eyes of the thing that had undone him. He wanted to beg it for Esmerelda’s life, but, when he tried, his mouth opened and closed as silently as a landed fish.

I will consider sparing her, a voice answered inside the baron’s head. It was as smooth as silk, although the fact that it was inside his head made it even more horrible than the pain. I will consider, if you can explain why you gave the order to slay my people.

For a moment, the baron, the last of his life evaporating in a furnace of agony and blood loss, had no idea what the creature meant. Then, pushed into his thoughts as easily as a branding iron into butter, there came the image of a Strigany caravan.

It was Averland, the baron tried to say, the elector count. I was only obeying my liege’s orders.

He was interrupted, not by that silent, insistent voice, but by the sudden flash of teeth. The monster buried them in the baron’s jugular, and, as the beast satiated its thirst, the baron turned to snatch one, final glance at Esmerelda.

Desheritato, he thought, and then died.

Ushoran, that had been his name.

Ushoran: a good name, a noble name, a name as powerful as the northern winds, and as searing as the desert sun. How many monuments had been carved with that name, the very bones of the earth chiselled into an homage to his beauty? How many men had whispered the name, making a tribute of their living breath?

Yes, Ushoran he had been, and Ushoran he was again. As he stared down at the drained husk of his victim, the name beat within his consciousness like a beacon, beckoning through a fog-cloaked sea, and he rejoiced in it.

The blood that he had taken from the baron had been a rich, heady mixture, sparkling with will and pride and energy. After an eternity skulking amongst carrion, the borrowed life filled Ushoran with such a terrible brightness that he wondered why he had forgone the joy of it for so long.

Of course, he had been forced to forgo it. After the green tide that had obliterated his land, there had come the betrayal by his own cousins. That betrayal had been the ultimate catastrophe. He and his kind had been scattered to the four winds, and hunted like lions by the wolf packs of lesser bloodlines.

It was only by feeding, unseen and unheard, in graveyards and plague pits that he had been able to remain hidden from his cousins. Those of his kind who had been unable to forgo the more succulent juiciness of living prey had long since gone, betrayed by rumours carried by their prey, and killed by their cousins for sport or for spite.

His cousins, Ushoran thought, and the black fire of hatred flared in his unbeating chest: those who followed the serpent and the dragon and the wolf. It had been so long since he had allowed himself to think of the disgrace that they had inflicted upon him that he had almost forgotten it, almost, but not quite. Even in the darkest centuries, the memory of their betrayal had always pulsed in the depths of his soul, as insistent as a rotten tooth or a broken bone.

Well, curse them.

He was Ushoran.

He would skulk no longer.

Eyes glittering with savage pride, he held his hand up and studied it. The animal claws had grown straighter, sharper, more refined. Then he touched his face, carefully. Had the twisted knots of gristle and scar tissue that had so mocked his former beauty begun to fade?

Perhaps, he thought, as he turned to the woman who lay on the bed.

She was a fine animal, glowing with health. Her robe had slipped from her when she had been thrown across the room, and Ushoran studied her body. It was perfectly formed. Her features were even. Her hair was glossy, and she was neither too fat nor too skinny.

As his eyes studied her animal warmth, Ushoran slipped back into the memories of the past. He had kept women like this in his court, once. Pretty little animals that he had kept as pets, and occasionally as playthings, for his most loyal vassals.

It suddenly occurred to him that maybe it was time to start rebuilding his court. He knew that it would be a pale imitation of what it had once been, but it would be better than the carrion things that had gathered around him during the blighted ages of his exile.

He grimaced, and slid an ice-cold tongue down the slivers of his teeth. It had been a long time since he had bound anybody to him with their blood. To scavenge or to kill was one thing, but to bind with blood was quite another.

Still, he decided as she began to stir from her unconsciousness, she is deserving.

Needle teeth slavering, and eyes pulsing with the warm glow of her lover’s blood, Ushoran bent over the unconscious girl, and prepared to give her a gift that would make diamond necklaces seem as worthless to her as a string of clay beads.

Ushoran didn’t know how much time had passed since he had feasted upon the baron. The freshness of the world could make a moment last an age, just as, in the darkness of his exile, an age had lasted a moment.

He wasn’t sure where he was, either. After so long spent as a pariah, slinking along the hidden byways of the fugitive and the damned, he was unfamiliar with the surface realms he travelled through. He still moved at night, the shadow of his presence coming and going, unseen and unguessed at, apart from the terrible remains that his feasting left in his wake.

Once his feasting had been confined to carrion, and the remains had been terrible enough, but now, his palate, as well as the rest of him, was growing increasingly refined, and the consequences of his appetites grew ever more horrific.

The exquisite misery he left behind him was a detail he revelled in. The horror of the mortals was, after all, the highest expression of their respect, and, after so many years spent rotting, he craved respect almost as much as he craved the deliciousness of snuffed life.

It was a diet that agreed with him. Every night, he grew a little stronger. Every night, his hideous deformities unknotted a little further. It was the fresh blood that did it, the warm, vibrant pulsing blood of healthy humans. Somehow, the more he drank, the thirstier he became, and he wondered at the self-control he must have possessed in order to wean himself off it for so long.

No matter. Those days of sneaking and hiding were gone. It wasn’t just the stolen life that sang through his ancient veins that told him so. There was something else, too, something in the invisible winds that blew through the destiny of this world.

It was time to make good on his promise to his people.

It was time to return to Mourkain.

As he stood on the top of this granite crag, he could feel the approach of those he had summoned. Even a week before, he wouldn’t have had the power. Not only would he have lacked the art of calling to these creatures, but he wouldn’t have had the strength to bear the grey light of the overcast afternoon either. Every second he stood in it was pure agony, every time the cloud parted a little, he felt that he was being licked by fire.

Still, what was pain compared to the destiny that lay ahead of him?

He was Ushoran, and he had awakened.

The sound of beating wings roused him from his reverie. He gazed upwards, red eyes a muddy brown in the grey light, and saw the first dark shapes of the messengers that approached. They were clothed in darkness, their feathers as black as night, and their eyes twinkling like onyx beads.

Ushoran smiled at their approach, the expression sending twinges through the dead flesh of his unused muscles. The ravens had always been friends to his kind, and, when he had called, they had willingly returned to his service.

The ravens were upon him, and he stood, arms outstretched like some nightmare scarecrow that had been built by the birds to terrify the farmer. The ravens circled, and, if he could sense their hesitation, he could soothe it, too. Eventually, the first of them, a silver-feathered old thing that looked at least a century out of the egg, landed on his outstretched talon.

Ushoran turned to it, whispered his message, and then watched as the old thing flapped its way into the sky once more.

Soon, others braved the terrible, irresistible presence of their master, and the sky was swarming with crows, as thickly as if they had been flies around a corpse. When they went, they went quickly, winging their way to his kind, or to the ragged remnants of his mortal priesthood, and to the scattered flocks of their people. The message he sent them was the same, simple command: the time is upon us.

It is the time of return.

The last of the ravens departed as night fell. Ushoran took a moment to revel in the release from the agony of daylight, before slipping silently into the darkness as he began to hunt.

CHAPTER NINETEEN

‘A true Kazarkhan must be an alchemist. He must know how to combine fire and water, summer and winter. He must know how to show mercy to those he has vanquished while showing justice to those who have vanquished them.’

– From the Catechism of the Kazarkhan

On the day after the battle, the morning sun rose to reveal a day as fine as any the Strigany had seen since arriving at Flintmar. Autumn still lay heavy in the air, but the sky was the deep, endless blue of a perfect summer’s day, and the southern breeze was as warm as any embrace.

Some of those who had survived took the fine weather as a good omen, a celebration of their victory. Others took it as the god’s mockery of their loss. In one day, they had almost been annihilated, almost. Only the will of Ushoran had saved them, but, lost in the misery of their ruined lives, not many found it in their hearts to thank him.

Bodies lay everywhere, tangled together in the cold intimacy of death. Young and old, Strigany and mercenary, man and woman; in the heat of battle none had been spared.

Then there were the wounded, the constant, wailing, weeping wounded. They called out for aid that only a few of their fellows could give. The petrus stalked amongst them, tending to their wounds as tirelessly as the crows tended to the bodies of the dead. There was an abundance of carrion birds, but there were too few healers. Always too few.

There were even prisoners to be dealt with. Most of the mercenaries had managed to flee, disappearing off into the endless wastes of the moor to find whatever fate awaited them. Others, too badly wounded or too shocked to run, had fallen into the Striganies’ hands.

It was their screams that finally woke Brock on that terrible, beautiful morning.

He emerged from the black depths of a sleep that had been more like a coma. After he had set his men to rebuilding the barricades the evening before, he had returned to his wagon to make tea from some of the painkilling herbs that Petru Engel had provided him with.

That was the last thing he remembered. He sat up, blinking in the gloom of his wagon, trying to remember where he was. His back ached, and he realised that he must have collapsed before making it to his hammock.

He enjoyed a moment of perfect, carefree peace. Then, the memories of the day before, and the responsibilities ahead, rushed over him, and he lurched to his feet.

Every muscle ached. Every joint was stiff.

‘By Ushoran, I’m too old for this,’ he muttered.

As he pulled on his boots, he heard another chorus of screams, animalistic in the abandon of their misery, and realised that they must have woken him up. He stretched, ignoring the pain, and then stepped outside his wagon.

The sunlight was bright enough to make him squint, and he had to blink a couple of times before seeing the extent of the ruin that surrounded him. Hardly a wagon remained unturned. Hardly a yard of mud was visible beneath the tangled corpses and strewn belongings. Where once the muddy streets had been alive with his people, now, they were alive with little more than crows and swarming flies.

He staggered back against the door of his wagon. Had this been victory?

‘Good morning, Kazarkhan.’

Brock blinked again, and turned to see who had addressed him. It was Mihai. His red hair was clotted with dried blood, and he was pale with exhaustion. The twins stood behind him. One had his arm in a sling. The other was staring through the walls of a wagon and into the distance.

Brock looked at them, and realised that yes, this had been a victory. After all, they were alive.

He gripped Mihai by the shoulder, and shook him, wanting to make sure that he was real. Then he smiled.

‘You made it,’ he said, breathing the words.

Thank you, Ushoran, Brock thought. Thank you for saving my son.

‘Yes,’ Mihai shrugged. ‘I’m alive.’

The two stood awkwardly for a moment. Another chorus of screams floated through the air, and both men turned, glad of the distraction.

‘What the hell is that?’ Brock asked. ‘Are the petrus up to their old tricks?’

Mihai shook his head.

‘I don’t think so. At least, not from where those screams are coming from.’

‘Where’s that?’

‘The amphitheatre, where the prisoners were. That’s why I came to wake you.’

Brock looked at his son, and scratched his chin.

‘Oh? We’d better go and have a look, then.’ He paused, turning back. ‘By the way, how did you do it? To turn those giants against their masters must have taken some persuasion.’

‘Oh, we just grabbed their handler. When you have the bull by the balls, he will follow.’

Brock laughed.

‘You’re a real Strigany, all right,’ he said. ‘I’m proud of you, do you know that? Not just because of yesterday, either. I mean…’

Brock trailed off, lost for words. Another peal of screams cut through the air, and he shook his head.

‘Ah hell. Let’s go and sort this out.’

The four men set off through the bright sunlight and dark shadows that lay among the ruins of the camp. At first, their going was slow. The way was choked with debris and bodies, and none of them wanted to step over the dead. They soon became less squeamish, however, and found themselves climbing over the drifts of bodies as easily as they scrambled over the ruined wagons that lay shattered or burned all around.

As they drew nearer to the amphitheatre, Brock remembered it as the bloody testing ground where he had fought barely two days ago. Had it been only two days, he wondered, as he nodded to the Strigany he passed? It seemed more like two years, two lifetimes. He brooded on the thought as he marched to the middle of the amphitheatre. Then he stopped, and a look of puzzlement creased his brow as he tried to understand what he was seeing.

There were perhaps a hundred captives, perhaps more. Where once the mercenaries had strutted, now they cowered. Their uniforms, which had been confections of male vanity and martial style, were torn and ragged, and the men within them looked as bedraggled as peasants.

Flies swarmed around some of them, worrying at the dried crusts of their injuries. Others, although apparently unharmed, sat lost in the depths of their shock, as pale and unmoving as the dead.

In the centre of this miserable collection of broken humanity a mob of self-appointed executioners was busy.

Brock didn’t recognise any of them, although they were Strigany, right enough. He could tell by their loose-fitting clothes and their sharp features. He could also tell by the traditional slaughter frame they had erected among their captives. It was a simple enough thing to use and to transport in a wagon, just three poles with a winch at the apex, and the carcass of the animal hanging down from it.

Brock watched the butchers going about their bloody work, and for a moment he forgot about everything but the rumbling in his stomach. He should give the order to start preparing food for the survivors. Stew would be best, hot and easy, and nourishing. The gods knew they would need their strength in the hours ahead.

Then the scream came again, shrill enough to cut through his confusion. One of the Strigany butchers stepped away from his work, and Brock recognised the neatly dissected carcass for the animal it was.

‘Stop!’ he bellowed. The butchers turned to look at their Kazarkhan, knives and cleavers in their hands. When they recognised Brock, they lowered their tools, although with a reluctance that Brock was keen enough to note.

He marched through the captives, Mihai and the twins at his back, until he stood before the slaughter frame. Incredibly, the mercenary that hung from it was still alive. He glistened pinkly in the brightness of the morning sun, his body covered in blood.

Brock saw the bundles of muscles that twitched, as the man writhed in blind agony from side to side, and, with a rush of nausea, he realised that he was not looking at bloodied skin. He was not looking at any skin at all. The man before him had been flayed alive.

The Kazarkhan’s face hardened, and he looked again at the people who had done this. They returned his appraisal, and, although some of them looked uneasy, none seemed ashamed.

‘Who,’ Brock asked. ’Who told you to do this?’

‘I did, Kazarkhan.’

The voice seemed genuinely cheerful, and so did the old woman who had spoken. She stepped forward from behind one of her helpers, a stooped and wiry figure whose tiny body was lost within the black sack cloth of her robes. Her face was liver-spotted and sharp, and the weathered lines of it were creased.

She was perhaps eighty, Brock estimated, and, from the innocent joy that glittered in her eyes, she might have been interrupted while playing with her grandchildren, or gossiping and sewing with her friends.

The flensing knives in her hands, though, showed that she had been practising another craft altogether. Brock stared at the blades. The bony claws of her fingers were splattered with droplets of blood from her handiwork, and, despite her age, her grip on her weapons seemed sure.

‘What do you think you are doing, grandmother?’ Brock asked, forcing himself to use the honorific. If, as he suspected, this woman had been driven mad, it wouldn’t do to provoke her.

‘Oh, I’m no grandmother,’ she sighed, and, for a moment, the warm good humour that twinkled within the wrinkled pouches of her eyes dimmed. ‘I am a crone. Crone Maria, from the caravan of Domnu Malfi. As for what am I doing, well Kazarkhan, that’s obvious. I am extracting retribution, just as our Lord Ushoran would have us all do.’

There was a murmur of agreement from the mob that had gathered around her, and Brock fought back the urge to tell them what he thought of their retribution. They were armed. Their blood was up, and, now that he thought about it, there was a hint of madness about more than one of them. It was in the fever that burned in their eyes, and in their deafness to the screams of the man they had been torturing. Most of all, it was in the way they held themselves.

‘We have all suffered, crone,’ he said, at length, ‘but there will be no execution of prisoners while I am Kazarkhan. Is that clear?’

He locked eyes with the old woman. She didn’t seem particularly perturbed, just carried on smiling and nodding, and, suddenly Brock found himself wondering why he had been so upset. He had been overreacting. He must be overwrought, overtired.

A gust of wind set the hanging man spinning again, and he recovered consciousness for long enough to call out for his mother. His voice sounded too high-pitched for a man, and, Brock noticed that Maria, not content with skinning him, had removed other parts of his body too.

With a lurch of understanding, he blinked, and, feeling like a sleep walker who awakes to find himself standing on the edge of a precipice, he looked back at the crone.

‘It is bad that you have done this thing,’ he said levelly, ‘worse that you think that I, Kazarkhan, chosen of Ushoran and our people, could be persuaded with some witch’s charm. I have told you,’ he said pausing, and turning to face the gathered mob. ‘I have told you that there will be no execution of prisoners. I am Kazarkhan. You will obey.’

They looked at him sullenly, and Brock was suddenly glad to have Mihai and the twins at his back. These people were like dogs whose bones had been taken away.

No. No, that wasn’t exactly it, Brock thought. What they look like are the mobs we had to fight through to get here: sullen, vicious and cowardly.

His disgust for them flared. They were Strigany. They should know better. They should be better.

‘But Kazarkhan,’ the crone said, her voice soothing with all the tones of sweet reason, ‘we aren’t executing them. I have learned some small skill as a midwife. I know of the humours and their rhythms, and of what will kill and what will not. I am merely exacting retribution. Whether they live or die is in the hands of their gods, weak and pitiful things that they obviously are.’

Again, Brock felt himself wanting to agree. Again, he resisted the temptation. It was Mihai who spoke.

‘Excuse me for asking, most honoured crone,’ he said with a polite bow, ‘but do you have any news of Chera, from your caravan? Did she survive the battle?’

Maria turned to him, and her eyes blinked in recognition.

‘Yes, she is well, well and happy. I am sure that she will have some happy news for all of us soon.’

‘Happy news?’

Maria nodded.

‘It was about time she was married.’

‘Married?’

Maria winked at him.

‘Don’t look so shocked,’ she said, ‘and don’t look so upset. There will be plenty of girls for you. After all, you are the hero of this battle.’ Mihai felt his chest swell. ‘You are the tamer of the giants, the lightning from the clear blue sky.’ His back straightened. ‘You are the saviour of our people, chosen by Ushoran to be the vessel of his divine will. Make no mistake, it is through you that Ushoran saved us.’

In that moment, Mihai knew it to be the truth. Kazarkhan was one thing, but what was a title compared to the reality of their god’s will?

‘You who are the saviour of our people,’ Maria continued. ‘You know it. You can feel it. You can feel it in the beating in your chest,’ she whispered, ‘in the air in your lungs, in the ground beneath your feet. It is the will of Ushoran. It is the force of destiny.’

As the crone spoke, Mihai listened to his heart, listened to his breath, and felt the world that spun beneath him. He believed.

‘In fact, take this,’ Maria said, continuing with the smooth confidence of a cobra who has hypnotised its prey. ‘I will give you the honour of taking retribution from those who would destroy us all.’

The mob cheered Mihai as he reached out to take the knife, and, although it was shrill, the sound of their acclaim was sweet, so very sweet.

The hilt of the flensing blade was warm in his hand, the weight comforting.

‘Mihai,’ Brock said, ‘there will be no execution of prisoners here.’

Mihai turned to regard his father, and his eyes hardened with resentment. The contempt he has for me, Mihai thought, for me! A man, and not just any man, but the hero of the battle, the chosen of Ushoran. He is jealous. That is why he hates me, why he has always hated me.

‘Are you sure there’ll be no execution of prisoners, Kazarkhan?’ Boris piped up, his tone light, but his eyes wary, ‘not even for the hero of the bottle?’

‘She said the battle,’ Bran corrected him.

‘Then she got that one wrong,’ Boris said, ‘or, maybe she hasn’t heard about what happened in that tavern by Altdorf.’

‘The bottle was the hero of that one,’ Bran said. ‘He may be the vessel of Ushoran, but he still puked like a sewer.’

Mihai turned on them, annoyed by their prattle. Perhaps he should stop hanging around with them. They talked like fools.

‘Mihai,’ Brock said softly, ‘listen to your friends.’

‘They are nice boys,’ the crone added, her tone layering the words with a dozen different meanings, none of them good, ‘entertaining, but, there will be time for them later.’

Suddenly, from nowhere, the urge to use the crone’s weapon on his father burned through the confusion of Mihai’s thoughts. He had no idea where the impulse came from, but it was as bright as a wrecker’s lantern on a dark night.

After all, he was the chosen of Ushoran, so, why not?

The answer came to him in a sudden, terrifying memory of the things he had seen with Dannie in the lair of the Old Father. The pallid, broken things that had once been human: they had been the chosen of Ushoran too.

Mihai shook his head, suddenly appalled at the murderous impulse that had almost seized him. The crone’s expression hardened as she felt her grip slipping, and she took a step back as Mihai advanced, blade outstretched. It wasn’t the crone he was aiming for, though, it was the hanging man. As the mob looked on, Mihai lunged forward, putting the man out of his misery with a killing stroke.

He shuddered as the mercenary’s life flowed out of him. Then he turned to face the mob.

‘He was dead already,’ he told them, ‘but you heard the Kazarkhan. No more killing of prisoners.’

Then he turned back to face his father. Suddenly, he was exhausted and his hands were trembling.

‘Well done,’ Brock said, and Mihai heard the pride in his voice. ‘As for you, crone,’ he said, ‘many of our people have need of your healing skills. Go and tend to them.’

For the first time, the woman’s good humour vanished, and her tones curdled with the darkness that had lain beneath.

‘You are lucky, Kazarkhan. Not many are as lucky as you. These people are not. After all, you still have your son.’

She looked at Mihai with the look of a butcher appraising a lamb, and then bundled up her blades and slipped away.

Brock watched her go. Then he turned on the others she had assembled.

‘Go,’ he told them, ‘and make yourselves useful.’

They turned, and, with barely a mutter, sidled out of the amphitheatre. Brock watched them go. Then he saw the faces of the mercenaries, who had been watching him, watching their fate be decided.

‘Sorry about that,’ he said with a wicked grin, ‘but you know how women are when they get in a mood.’

Nobody laughed. Nobody smiled. He didn’t blame them.

‘Stay here,’ he told them. ‘Stay quiet. There will be work for you. In time you’ll be set free.’

They looked at him as dumb as a herd of sheep. Brock shrugged. He had more important things to think about now.

‘As to you three,’ he continued, turning to his son and the twins, ‘maybe you should stay here. Make sure nobody else gets any ideas.’

‘Even though I’m the chosen of Ushoran?’

Brock’s mouth opened as he turned to his son.

Then he saw the grin on his face, and the two of them started laughing.

It was the last time Brock was to laugh in a long time. In the aftermath of their victory, his first priority was to deal with the dead, and dead there were aplenty.

Almost a quarter of their number had been killed, or wounded so badly that they were to die over the next few days. The Strigany custom was to bury their dead, to bury them deep, but the marshy ground, and the numbers involved, made that all but impossible. Then there were the flies, and the rats. Nobody knew how so many had gathered so quickly, but, on the day after the battle, the ruins of the Striganies’ encampment was swarming with vermin, eager to feast on the bodies of the dead.

It was Domnu Malfi’s caravan that provided the solution, in the form of the corpse powder they had used to burn the plague victims of the Empire. The bodies were stacked outside the camp, like so much soggy cordwood. Some of them were already beginning to stink, the gas of their decomposition enough to turn even the strongest of stomachs.

They stank even worse when they were burned. By that afternoon, the greasy smoke of their burning flesh hung in the air, soaking into hair and clothes as deeply as any liquid. The worst thing about it was not that it smelled bad, but that it didn’t. Far from it. As the bodies of their kin crisped and carbonised, the Striganies’ camp was filled with the mouth-watering smell of roasting pork.

Few of those who engaged in the gruesome task escaped without nightmares. None of them ever touched pork again, an aversion that they passed on to their children.

The toll on the wagons had been even higher, although most of them, could be repaired. As the bodies burned, so the Striganies’ carpenters worked on the wagons, with an urgency that reflected the new idea that had taken them after the horrors of their victory in battle.

It was an old idea, an idea carved into the beam of every wagon, but, suddenly, everybody was talking about it as though it were an idea that they had just discovered. It raced through the conversations of the traumatised survivors of the slaughter, like the seasonal fires that race through the Reikwald in summer.

It was a clear idea, and it was as simple as it was impossible.

It worried Brock no end.

They had to flee, of course. There could be no doubt that, although they had driven off the mercenaries, they hadn’t broken them. Brock knew full well, from his younger days, how things would work. The mercenaries who had fled in such terror the day before would by now be back in their camp, like dogs who had retreated to lick their wounds. However, as the ale flowed and the coin jingled, they would regain their courage, even as their leaders recalculated and planned for their next attack. Brock knew that the next attack would be the end of them.

So they had to flee, of course they did, but to flee to Mourkain?

He had called on Petru Engel, in the dark, silent hours of that night, to talk his people out of this madness. Apart from the sentries, who were stationed on the rebuilt barricades, the camp was slumbering, everybody exhausted by the weight of the day’s harrowing work.

Brock knocked on the petru’s door, and wasn’t surprised to find the old man waiting for him, bright-eyed within the confines of his wagon.

‘Good evening, Kazarkhan,’ he said, nodding to Brock, who nodded back as he sat cross-legged on the floor.

‘Good evening yourself, petru,’ he replied, and took out his pipe and tobacco pouch. ‘Where’s Dannie?’

‘He’s out visiting,’ the petru said, looking strangely nostalgic as he accepted the tobacco pouch from Brock, and started to fill his own pipe. ‘He’s found himself a woman. I’ve had to stop training him, it’s got that bad. His head seems full of wool.’

Brock lit a match, and leered into the sulphur flare.

‘If I remember rightly, it isn’t a surplus of cotton wool he’s suffering from,’ he said. He drew on his pipe and blew a smoke ring up into the wooden beams of the wagon. ‘Still, I’m sure she’ll take care of it soon enough. He’s a good lad. Good prospects of becoming a petru. Did well in the battle.’

‘He’s not the only one,’ Engel said, returning Brock’s tobacco, and drawing on his own pipe. ‘Mihai is quite the hero. The giants’ handler is still around, by the way, wanting to be paid.’

‘We’ll pay him, I suppose,’ Brock decided. ‘It’s just a shame he lost both of his beasts. They might have come in useful.’

‘They did come in useful.’

‘Ah yes, the stew, are you sure that was all right?’

The petru shrugged.

‘Meat is meat. After all, they were no more human than a monkey, and that’s no more human than a cow.’

‘It was a fine meal, anyway,’ Brock said, although the smell of burning bodies had made more than one of his people vomit up the stew, almost as soon as they had swallowed it. Thank Ushoran that task was ended.

The two men smoked in companionable silence for a little while longer.

‘Yes, Mihai did well,’ the petru mused. ‘You must be very proud of him.’

‘I’ve always been proud of him,’ Brock said, his beard bristled defiantly, even though he couldn’t quite meet his old friend’s gaze.

‘Yes, well,’ the petru said, studying the glowing bowl of his pipe. ‘The past is what we want it to be. The future is what we make of it.’

Brock grunted.

‘One day, I’ll find you short of a saying. Then I’ll worry.’

The petru blew a perfect smoke ring, watching it as it floated up, and then dissolved.

‘You would have good reason to. Our customs, our tales, our words, they’re our strength. They’re what makes us better than the peasants, stronger, but everything has a price.’

‘Prices are for those who are willing to pay them,’ Brock said, pleased to have remembered the saying in time. Lacking Engel’s skill, he usually couldn’t come up with them until it was too late.

‘Oh, we’ve been paying all right,’ the petru told him.

Brock looked at the old man, but his face was veiled beneath smoke and shadow.

‘Have you heard the nonsense people have been talking?’ Brock asked at length. ‘About returning to Mourkain?’

‘Since I was born,’ Engel replied.

‘You know what I mean,’ Brock said, fidgeting on the hard wood of the wagon floor. He felt a bite of cramp in one of his thighs. By the gods, he was getting soft in his old age.

‘Ah yes,’ Engel said, nodding. ‘Before, returning to Mourkain was a dream, not a plan.’

‘Mourkain, of all places,’ Brock scoffed, ‘a name from stories and nursery rhymes.’

Engel shrugged.

‘And why do you think that it’s in those stories and nursery rhymes, Kazarkhan?’

Brock looked at him suspiciously.

‘Don’t tell me you believe in all this nonsense. Leaving the Empire, leaving civilisation, and for what? So that we can go and live in a place from a story.’

The petru studied his pipe before replying.

‘And yet,’ he said, ‘and yet Mourkain is real. As real as you, and you are in a dozen stories already, oh mighty Kazarkhan.’

Brock snorted.

‘In fifty years, when the stories have made me into one of the gods, what will I be but dust and bones? No, when you petrus say that Mourkain existed, I believe you well enough. It is where our people were born, where our great lords taught us the arts, but, in the same stories, it also says that Mourkain was smashed by the orcs, and that we were scattered across the world like chaff on the four winds.’

‘You remember well,’ the petru told him mildly, ‘apart from the part that says that, one day, we will return.’

‘One day,’ Brock scoffed. ‘One of the things I’ve learned is that, what orcs smash stays smashed. Mourkain stood thousands of years ago. What will there be now but fallen stones? Everything else will have been plundered, even the bones.’

‘What else will there be?’ Engel replied. ‘Oh, nothing, nothing much, just dirt.’ His eyes glittered as he spoke. ‘Just soil and land. The stories also tell us that the land there was as rich and as black as treacle cake, so fertile that you can grow three crops a year.’

‘I don’t remember that,’ Brock said, frowning.

‘Us petrus tend to stick to the livelier tales around the campfires,’ Engel said. ‘It keeps the ale flowing more freely, and the tobacco, of course.’

Brock handed him the pouch and watched him refill the pipe.

‘So, maybe the land was rich,’ he allowed. ‘Our ancestors had arts of which ours are a pale reflection.’

‘You did learn the tales well,’ Engel said complimenting him on his word-perfect recitation.

‘But that was thousands of years ago. What will be left of those farms but fallow ground and silt from the river?’

Engel looked at him, his face carefully blank.

‘Sometimes,’ he said at length, ‘I wonder if we are quite as superior in intellect to the peasants as we think we are. Nothing but fallow ground and silt from the river indeed. Why do you think the place is so fertile in the first place?’

Brock opened his mouth to speak, and then closed it again. A sudden suspicion had dawned on him.

‘Tell me,’ he asked, ‘what do you and the other petrus think of this madness? Surely you can’t think that leaving the Empire and hurling ourselves into the wilderness is anything more than collective suicide?’

‘I wouldn’t presume to speak for the other petrus,’ Engel said smoothly, ‘although I don’t suppose many would think that staying here would be anything other than death.’

‘Yes, of course,’ Brock said, exasperated, ‘but there are other places to go. The Empire is surrounded by wildernesses. We could even disappear into the Reikwald for a while.’

‘We could,’ Engel said, ‘but what story do you think the survivors will tell, back in the Empire? Of how they were out-manoeuvred and outfought by a bunch of Strigany? Or that we had the Dark Gods on our side?’

Brock shrugged.

‘The latter,’ he said, ‘which is all to the good. Let them fear us.’

Again, Engel paused and looked at his Kazarkhan.

‘Maybe we should have this conversation when you aren’t so tired,’ he decided at length. ‘It may have escaped your attention, but there are three emperors at the moment, all of them vying to be the only one. How long do you think it would be before they realise what an easy victory against the “Dark Gods” wiping us out would be?’

Brock shifted uncomfortably.

‘You might be right. If they disbelieve the stories.’

‘“If” doesn’t come into it,’ Engel told him, relieved that the Kazarkhan was finally seeing sense. Sometimes it was like getting blood out of a stone. ‘The Elector Count Averland might be a lunatic, but most of his fellows aren’t. When they come, it will be cautiously, and it will be with state regiments, not a rag bag of misfits and cutthroats. Not that Averland’s rag bag of misfits and cutthroats won’t finish us off, anyway, unless we start moving.’

Brock sighed.

‘You might be right,’ he allowed, ‘but, even so, Mourkain’s at the bottom of the world, even below Araby. How will we find the ships to take us there without traipsing back up through the whole murderous length of the Empire to find a port? Marienburg’s the nearest by my reckoning, and that’s a thousand miles away if it’s a yard.’

‘Might as well be a million as a thousand,’ Engel said, ‘but it makes no sense to take ships. We have our horses, our wagons, and our feet, if it comes to it, and we know the way. It’s over there.’

The old man pointed towards the south, one bony finger outstretched towards the door of his wagon.

Brock gaped at him.

‘Across the Black Mountains?’

Engel just smiled, blew a smoke ring, and said, ‘A journey of a thousand miles starts with a single step.’

‘Ye gods,’ Brock said and rolled his eyes.

‘Of course,’ Engel told him, ‘we are still at war, and you are still Kazarkhan. When all’s said and done, the decision is yours.’

‘Well, that’s all right then,’ Brock said sarcastically, ‘and, if I decide to stay here, you and the rest of the petrus will be happy to obey, I suppose.’

‘Happy to? No, but obey we will. You are the chosen of Ushoran. We have no choice.’

Brock heard the truth of it in the old man’s voice. If anything, it made the inevitability of the decision even worse. At least half of his people were too old or too young, or too sick to travel at all, let alone to face the howling wilderness of the Black Mountains. They had no maps, no guides and no equipment with which to face the sheer cliffs and black voids of the chasms.

Then there were the things that lived within that terrible wilderness, things desperate enough to make the mountains their home, and vicious enough to survive in them.

Brock sighed, and tried to blow a smoke ring. A sudden gust rattled beneath the door of the wagon, blurring the smoke, and sending a shiver down his spine.

Of course it’s cold, he thought. Winter’s on the way. Perfect, damned perfect.

‘I’m too old for this,’ he muttered. Petru Engel barked with laughter.

‘Isn’t everybody, Kazarkhan? Isn’t everybody?’

‘We’ll see. I’ll call the council tomorrow night, and we’ll see.’

As she stalked through the night, as fleeting as an owl’s shadow, Maria’s face was twisted with an embittered passion. Ever since the idiot Brock had kept her from her rightful victims, she had been in a foul temper, and the day’s work had done nothing to improve it.

It wasn’t only that she had enjoyed paying back a little, oh so very little, of what the peasants had made her people suffer. It was also that she’d been denied the use of their fresh, juicy entrails. Ripe and clean, and sliced from still living bodies, the organs would have been rich in the humours her potions required.

Of course, she thought as she shifted the soggy satchel she wore beneath her cloak, I can use scraps of the dead, but they’re never as good. The potions never lasted as long, and they were never as strong.

She paused at a crossroads, her nose twitching like a rat’s as she peered up and down the paths to make sure they were empty. Her hatred eased for a moment, soothed by thoughts of her darling Chera. Ever since she had found the girl as a babe, she had become the star around which the dark matter of her withered life revolved. The peasants had done things to Maria that meant that she would never have her own flesh and blood daughter, but, by Ushoran’s venom, she thought, Chera was the only daughter a mother could need.

The crone smiled at the thought of her little one grown up enough to be finding a man. It would be a wrench to lose a part of the closeness between them, but Maria had made more terrible sacrifices in the past for a lot less.

The trouble was, she thought, her smile twisting once more into a smirk of contempt, men are all idiots, even Dannie, apprentice to Petru Engel, and the only one who was worthy of her precious.

The crone, thinking back to the methods she had used to restore Chera’s beauty, spat with disgust. She couldn’t help herself. It was only the stupidity of men that had necessitated her terrible mission on that night.

Tonight, as she had stalked amongst the bodies of those who had died of their injuries, after the conflagration of the mass burnings, she had helped herself to what she needed, safe in the knowledge that the rats would get the blame. The rats and the other worse things that had emerged from the night to join her in her carrion work.

Some of the creatures had known her. They had slunk away at her approach. Many more had not, though, and, emboldened by the fresh meat on which they had been feasting, some of them had fallen upon her.

Even now, the creatures’ erstwhile comrades were feasting upon the cooling entrails of those who had made the mistake of turning on Petru Maria. That was just as well, she thought. By the time morning revealed the feasting that had taken place among the remains of the dead, there would be no sign of exactly what things had been sating their appetites.

Ghouls, Maria thought with a rare shudder. If ever there was a warning of what carelessness could create, it was the nasty chores she had to undertake among the revolting creatures.

Still, if her people needed medicine then medicine they would get. None would know by what grisly craft she manufactured her salves and medicines. They would assume that they were no more than the herbs and the perfume the crone used to mask the smell of the other ingredients.

Maria shifted the weight of her satchel again, and slowed as she approached the circled wagons of her caravan. Malfi had taken to setting his own guard, as well as the ones he had to provide for the perimeter, and she didn’t want to waste any time on him. Luckily, the man was huddled over his fire as closely as a hen sitting on an egg. His face was bent over the glow of burning peat and his arms were wrapped around it. Maria hardly even had to tiptoe to pass him unseen.

When she was back in her wagon, she dropped the satchel onto the floor with a damp thud, lit a lantern, and lit a small stove to start boiling water. She had a long night ahead of her.

She was bent over the pot, muttering to herself within the sanctity of her wagon, when the hairs suddenly pricked up on the back of her scrawny old neck. She whipped around, a knife in her hand, and then hissed with relief when she saw that it was only Chera.

‘Poppet,’ she said, ‘what are you doing sneaking up like that?’

‘I’m too nervous about tomorrow to sleep,’ Chera told her, no apology in her voice. She was staring at the grisly mess of entrails that Maria had been mixing into her potion.

‘What are you making, Maria?’ she asked, the accusation in her voice all the more irritating because it had the right to be there.

‘Oh, just some medicine.’

Chera’s face hardened, her eyes turning cold.

‘Those are human organs, aren’t they?’

Maria grunted and turned away, but Chera was not to be so easily dismissed.

‘They are, aren’t they?’ she said. ‘I recognise them.’

Maria sighed and shrugged her bony shoulders. It was probably as well that the girl found out, anyway. She would have to make her own concoctions in the years ahead.

‘Yes, my love. Yes, they are.’

Chera sat down uninvited on Maria’s bed, and gazed at the heap of revolting ingredients.

Maria considered lying to soften the blow, but the time for that was over. After all, Chera would be a married woman tomorrow. It was time for her to start facing the realities of the world.

So, instead of lying, Maria told her exactly which ingredients her art depended on.

CHAPTER TWENTY

‘True love is as blind as a true musician is deaf.’

– Strigany saying

Brock shifted and savoured the smells of cooking that were wafting from the cooking fires into the amphitheatre. Roasting meat and baking cakes and the smell of hot mead thickened the air, the food from this evening feast ready for when the council ended.

It was just the way that Brock and Petru Engel had planned it. The Kazarkhan’s best friends in a difficult council were the empty bellies of his opponents. After all, it was the Kazarkhan who decided how long the debate would continue. It was the Kazarkhan who decided when it would end, too, and as the last of the petrus filed into their seats he nodded to the elder who would call the meeting to order.

The most ancient of petrus raised his hands, his liver-spotted fingers as steady as eagle’s claws.

‘My family,’ he intoned, in a voice impossibly deep for such a frail chest, ‘soon we will feast, and give thanks to Ushoran for our victory, but first, it falls to us to discuss a matter of great urgency. Will you listen to your Kazarkhan as he explains it to us?’

There was a chorus of assent, more muted than the cheers that had accompanied Brock’s elevation to Kazarkhan, but still loud enough to make the hairs rise on the back of his neck. The elder stepped back, eyes unreadable beneath his thick brows, and Brock stepped forward into the torchlight that lit the dusk. He studied the crowd for a moment and thought of what he had to say.

Suddenly, he realised what was unusual about today’s gathering. The petrus, instead of jealously guarding the relatively uncrowded benches of their own stand, had spread out among the rest of the gathered people. Their black uniforms were scattered among the embroidered finery of the rest of the Strigany, like dark stars in a bright sky.

Brock cleared his throat, took a deep breath, and spoke.

‘My brothers,’ he began, ‘the last year has brought us many hardships, and many tragedies. We have been driven from our trade routes, hounded, murdered and pushed to the very brink of destruction. However, we are Strigany, and when we are pushed, we push back.’

The crowd growled with approval, and Brock could see the sharp flashes of their vulpine smiles in the shadows.

‘Even though this year was hard, the next year will be worse. Every fool who wants to wear the Emperor’s crown will be upon us, trying to make a name for himself.’

‘Let them come!’ a voice cried out, and there was a roar of approval. Brock waited, stony-faced, until it had quietened.

‘You think we will beat them? Yes, so do I. We will beat the first army, probably the second and maybe the third. After that, who will be left to bury our bones and the bones of our children?’

There was silence, broken only by some muttering.

‘So what will we do?’ one of Brock’s friends called out, just as he had been supposed to.

‘We can heed the words of our ancestors,’ Brock said simply, ‘the words that are written on the axles of all of our wagons. We can return to our once and future land, to Mourkain.’

He didn’t know what reaction he had expected to this announcement – derision, perhaps, uproar, certainly. What he hadn’t expected was the stillness, and the nods of agreement. He paused, nonplussed by the lack of argument, and then carried on.

‘It will be a hard path, but we are used to that,’ Brock said. ‘There will be danger, too, but better danger than the certainty of destruction.’

Still, there was no reply, just a low murmur of agreement, as soft as wind through a field of corn.

‘There are some who might say,’ Brock continued, anticipating an argument that, it seemed, wouldn’t be made, ‘that Mourkain is no more than a ruin, and so it is. The land, however, is rich, and, although the walls of the city have fallen, the stone of which they were built will remain, cut and ready to be stacked again.’

He waited, and again there wasn’t a single voice raised in disagreement.

‘Let us vote,’ a voice barked out of the silence, and Brock realised that it was the voice of Petru Engel. He hesitated, and then, with a shrug, decided that the old man probably knew what he was talking about.

‘Very well,’ Brock said. ‘Let us vote.’

The elder, who had been waiting behind him as still as a shadow, stepped back to the front of the stage.

‘The Kazarkhan will lead us to Mourkain,’ he said, his voice as heavy as the body at the end of a hangman’s noose. ‘Will we follow him?’

As one voice, the Strigany spoke, their answer as spontaneous.

‘Yes,’ they cried, one voice, one people.

Where once that thought would have filled Brock with pride, now it sent some strange anxiety twisting through him. It was the same tingling sensation that he sometimes felt on the battlefield when an arrow was being aimed at him, or when an unseen blow sliced towards him.

‘Very well,’ he said, ignoring the feeling, and trying to sound cheerful. ‘We are decided. Tomorrow we will make what plans need to be made for our new life. For now, for tonight, let us start the feasting, and think of nothing but the blessing that Ushoran has given us in the joy of our children.’

This time, when the crowd responded, they did so with a rowdy conviction that made their earlier acquiescence all the more unsettling.

Still, the decision was taken.

Mourkain awaited them.

Brock bowed to the elder, and then jumped down off the stage to greet the domnus who had gathered around to speak to him.

It wasn’t until much, much later that he started to wonder who, exactly, had made the decision that he and his people would return to Mourkain.

By that time, of course, it was too late.

‘So you’re not nervous then?’ Mihai asked for the dozenth time that morning. Dannie didn’t say anything. He merely ran his finger around the collar of his tunic. In the rush to leave, he hadn’t had time to get a proper wedding tunic, so this was one of his old ones, quickly washed and freshly mended. Now, as Dannie sat around this fateful morning’s breakfast fire with his friends, the garment felt too heavy, too restrictive.

‘Why should he be nervous?’ Boris added, enjoying the sight of Dannie’s anxiety almost as much as Mihai was. ‘After all, he isn’t the only one getting married today. It isn’t as if all those thousands of people gathered in the amphitheatre are going to be staring at him alone.’

‘Unless,’ Bran mused, looking up from the pot of porridge he was stirring, ‘he does something stupid, like slips on the matting, for instance.’

‘Or forgets his lines,’ his brother said, nodding.

‘Or,’ said Mihai, not to be outdone, ‘finds that his bride has decided not to turn up after all.’

Dannie, who felt like throwing up, pinched the top of his nose between his forefinger and thumb, and decided to change the subject.

‘It will all be over by midday anyway,’ he said, ‘and we will be on our way to Mourkain.’

‘Mourkain,’ Mihai said. ‘I still can’t quite believe it.’

‘What else is there?’ Dannie asked. ‘It isn’t just that the time is right, but what else is left for us? This?’

He waved vaguely towards the mosquito-ridden bog that stretched away in all directions. His friends stared silently into the fire, lost in their thoughts as they waited for the porridge to boil. Since the battle they had been on ever-shortening rations, and well-cooked porridge made the difference between a day spent hungry and a day spent downright starving, and the journey hadn’t even begun.

‘You’re right,’ Boris said. ‘If we did go back to the Empire, it would be one, long battle. Things were bad enough then.’

Dannie nodded, although he would happily have faced any battle rather than the terrifying ordeal that lay ahead of him today.

‘Mourkain.’ Mihai repeated the name again, rolling it around his tongue as if to get the taste of it. ‘The petru showed me a map. It’s at the very bottom of the world. Then there are the mountains and the deserts. There are also big white patches that could be anything.’

‘Sounds good,’ Boris said, smiling. ‘Think of all the opportunities there, all the loot!’

‘All the monsters,’ Bran said.

‘And the work,’ Dannie added.

‘Hearken to you,’ Mihai said. ‘It’s almost as though you aren’t looking forward to it.’

The twins shrugged in unison, and Dannie still looked thoughtful, even as he started to ladle the porridge into bowls.

‘Things will be very different, certainly,’ he said, passing the bowls around.

‘Ah yes,’ Mihai said, nodding sagely, ‘you’ll be a married man.’

‘Unless he makes a mess of repeating his vows,’ Boris said.

‘Why would he do that?’ Bran asked his brother. ‘After all, if he has the nerve to get married in front of so many people, why would he go and forget his lines? That hardly ever happens. Although, there was that time in Kleiford. Remember that one? When the father-in-law thought that the groom was taking the rise out of his daughter.’

‘How they fought!’ Boris said, nodding at the happy memory.

‘What I meant,’ Dannie said, ‘is that we’ll have to do things differently. The petru says we’ll have to start working the land, and become farmers.’

‘To the hells with that,’ Mihai said. ‘You can paddle about in the mud if you want. I’m going to trade.’

‘With who?’ Dannie asked him.

‘Whoever. Anyway, we’ll cross that bridge when we come to it. Just imagine, though, whoever we find, they won’t have done business with Strigany before. They won’t know what hit them.’

‘If there are people to trade with,’ Boris muttered, with all the rock-solid assurance of the true pessimist.

‘Then, instead of trade there will be plunder,’ Mihai decided.

The four of them had gone on to debating the difference between growing corn and raising sheep, and they were still arguing when, amidst the bustle of a thousand wagons being prepared for the journey, the time came for the ceremony.

Brock stood on the platform that had been built in the amphitheatre. He was wearing the same embroidered tunic that he had worn on the night when he had become Kazarkhan, and, as if he needed a further reminder of that brutal night, the elder who had officiated at the selection process was also officiating at today’s marriage ceremony.

Many couples had chosen this festival day to take their vows, and they waited together in the afternoon sunshine. Brock had never seen so many couples married at once, but then, things had changed. The chaos of the flight to the south, and the carnage of the subsequent battle, had melted away much of the polite hesitation and endless calculation that usually preceded a Strigany marriage. It had obviously washed away a lot of the old taboos, too. More than one bride was already fat-bellied, and, although the petrus were forever grumbling about the slipping morality of the younger generation, Brock was glad to see it.

What better defiance was there to the annihilation they had faced than this evidence of new life? And what better antidote to the hatred that had driven that attempt than this evidence of love?

Or if not love, he thought wryly, at least something approximating it.

As the brides and grooms filed into the amphitheatre and lined up next to each other, Brock smiled, thinking back to the pursuits of his younger days. There had been many an adventure before he had found Isolde, his one and only wife. What a woman she had been, and what a tragedy it was that Mihai had never met her.

The Kazarkhan shook off these morbid thoughts as the musicians struck up, and the couples started the slow, complex dance that marked the beginning of the ceremony. Their feet moved in carefully rehearsed rhythms, and the beat of the tune was first matched and then drowned out by the thunderous claps of the audience.

The Kazarkhan joined in, smacking his palms together with the perfect rhythm. If ever proof was needed that his people were one, it came in festivals like this, where old and young, male and female, and saint and sinner joined together in one, eternal whole.

Eventually, as the dance slowly came to its conclusion, winding down like the workings of some mechanical timepiece, the elder raised one bony claw. The music stopped and the men and women fell back into line. The elder beckoned the first of them, and Brock saw with the joy of a man who thinks he has spotted a good omen that the first to be married were Dannie and Chera.

Then, as they stepped forward, Brock caught sight of the ravaged skin of Chera’s face, and he frowned. Realising that others could see him, he smiled instead, and hoped that the surprise at the condition of her skin didn’t show in his eyes as the elder stepped forward to bless them.

‘What are your names?’ the old man asked them, looming down from the platform with all the angular severity of a hanging judge.

‘Dannie Hortenza,’ Dannie said, goggling up at the elder, and swallowing a lump in his throat that felt as big as a fist.

‘Chera Malfi,’ the girl said, clutching at her groom’s hand as if afraid that the ground was about to open beneath her feet.

‘Dannie Hortenza and Chera Malfi are about to be wed,’ the elder boomed, to nobody in particular. ‘Does anybody object?’

The amphitheatre fell as silent as an auction house when the bidding gets too high. Dannie and Chera turned to smile reassuringly at each other as the elder took the ceremonial knife and chalice that were handed to him.

Before he could continue, however, a single, shrill voice cut through the silence of the amphitheatre.

Everybody froze, including the elder. Then the voice came again, and all heads turned to see who had spoken. When they saw, nervous laughter rippled around the amphitheatre.

The raven whose voice they had heard sat perched on one of the railings, looking curiously around at the gathering. It opened its mouth to caw again, but, before it could, somebody threw a boot at it and, with an angry squawk, it fluttered away.

The elder pursed his lips, shrugged, and then turned back to Dannie and Chera. ‘For Ushoran’s blessing,’ he intoned, and, as the two offered their hands, he expertly whipped the tip of the blade across the pads of their thumbs. It was neatly done, deep enough to draw a few drops of blood, but no deeper, and he held out the chalice to receive their offering.

‘In Ushoran’s name, I pronounce thee man and wife,’ he cried, and the deathly silence was replaced by a howl of approval from the assembled Strigany. Brock grinned, as widely as the groom, and, the ceremony complete, stepped forward to slap Dannie on the back, and shake Chera’s hand.

‘My blessing too,’ he said.

As the next couple stepped up to be wed, he was happy to see that, raven or no, Dannie and his bride only had eyes for each other.

Quite right too, Brock told himself. After all, this superstitious nonsense was nothing but silliness for bored old women.

Even so, as more ravens gathered to perch on the top of the walls that contained the amphitheatre, he couldn’t help looking nervously up at them from time to time. At first, there were a dozen, and then a score. As proceedings dragged on, the black-clad visitors assembled in their hundreds. They sat around the back wall of the amphitheatre, unseen by most of the people, who were squashed into the seats below.

Only the petrus seemed to notice them, occasionally flashing furtive glances up towards the birds, as cautiously as debtors who have spotted a bailiff.

As Brock shook hands with the next couple, he had a sudden feeling of absolute relief that they were leaving this terrible place.

Whatever awaited them on the road, it couldn’t be worse than what had happened to them in Flintmar.

EPILOGUE

‘The joy of a market place is that you pay for what you get.
The curse of life is that you get what you pay for.’

– Strigany saying

In the past days, autumn had suddenly withered beneath the relentless advance of winter. Last week, the wind that had howled over the battlements had carried with it the brown leaves of the dying summer, and the last migrating birds. Now, it blasted the battlements with ice and sleet, which meant that the battlements were no place to be, even if you were huddled in a cloak with plenty of gin inside of you.

That’s what Halberdier Jensen thought, anyway, which was why, tonight, he was sitting inside one of the towers that led onto the section of battlements he was supposed to be patrolling. He had relieved the last sentry at dusk, and, ever since then, he had sat poking at the brazier and puffing at his pipe. The tobacco smoke danced merrily around the shadows of the little room, before being shredded and whipped out of the doors onto the battlements, or down the spiralling staircase that led up to them.

Jensen watched the smoke and huddled deeper into his cloak. It was cold up here, and lonely, but, by Sigmar’s left ball, it was better than being in the hall.

His lord, the Elector Count of Averland, had never been much of a one for bonhomie, Jensen reflected sourly. He didn’t drink or whore, and not only did he not do it, but he didn’t seem to want anybody else to do it either. Then there was the penny-pinching: the fines for worn-out equipment, and the rationing of everything from straw to lamp oil. Even Jensen and his comrades were given no more than one ration of beef a week, and where would their lord’s pallid carcass be without them to guard him?

Jensen spat into the brazier as he contemplated these injustices, and snuggled even deeper down into his cloak. He knew that things weren’t like this in the courts of other elector counts. Some of the lads who had been to Stirland said that the men who served that elector count ate beef every night, and had ale with every meal.

Even though Averland had always been a swine to work for, the past few months had made his castle the most miserable place that Jensen had ever lived in, and, Sigmar knew, he’d lived in a some awful places.

It had all begun with Averland’s crusade against the Strigany. At first, Jensen, as well as the rest of the men, had welcomed the opportunities that the licensed persecution had seemed to offer. The Strigany were renowned for the extent of their stolen wealth, and turning them over promised to be a healthy way of supplementing a halberdier’s meagre income.

Unfortunately, the Strigany hadn’t been so easily turned over. They had been quick, and, even when they hadn’t been quick enough, they had been ferocious.

However, their ferocity had been nothing compared to the elector count’s. He had taken to flogging every man whose patrol failed to kill enough Strigany, and, as the amount of Strigany they killed was never enough, almost all of them had been flogged.

It was only when the captains had started inventing fictional caravans and notional battles against them that Averland, Sigmar cripple him, had relented. Not that this hadn’t cost the captains and their men; even though the caravans had been imaginary the loot that they were supposed to share with their lord had still had to be found. More than one merchant’s caravan had been ‘mistaken’ for a Strigany one, and that had started to cause its own problems.

Jensen wondered, for the thousandth time, if it might be a good idea to leave Averland’s guard. He had joined up because he had thought that it would be easier than life in a free company or a state regiment. Now, he wasn’t so sure. He especially wasn’t sure after the news that had arrived three days ago.

It had been borne by a ragged rider on the back of a winded horse, and the man had been half dead with fatigue as he had stumbled into the elector count’s audience chamber.

He hadn’t stumbled back out again. He had been carried, as dead as a coffin nail, his body covered in a sheet. According to Averland’s personal bodyguard, the messenger had died of a heart attack, although, according to one of Jensen’s cronies if it had been a heart attack it had been one brought on by being beaten to death.

The Strigany, it seemed, hadn’t just survived the cull that Averland had planned for them, but had turned from hunted to hunters, and had annihilated the army that Averland had sent to slaughter them. There had been all sorts of wild rumours about how they had done it, from summoning daemons to buying off the mercenaries, to using magic to turn the attacking soldiers into crows.

Jensen didn’t believe any of the stories. He didn’t really care about them, either. All that he cared about was the mood that had pervaded the castle since the news had arrived. It made the ice-laden winds that howled outside seem positively toasty, and everybody was silent and snappy, and on edge. They all knew that it was only a matter of time before the lit fuse of Averland’s personality resulted in…. well, who knew what the carpet-chewing maniac would do next?

‘Jensen! What are you doing skulking in here, you rascal?’

Jensen, who had been wrapped too deeply in the warmth of his cloak and the comfort of his mutinous thoughts to hear his captain’s approach, sprang to his feet and clipped off a salute. The effect was rather spoiled by the pipe that remained clenched in his teeth, and the stained blanket he was wearing over his shoulders.

‘Evening, sir,’ he said, removing the pipe from his mouth. ‘I’m assigned guard duty tonight. Got the skeleton shift.’

The captain strolled over to the brazier and opened his hands over it.

‘Don’t try it on with me, Jensen,’ he growled, his face a brutal mask of reflected fire and black shadows, ‘I wrote the rota.’

‘I’m not trying it on, captain,’ Jensen told him, wondering how much hatred he dared put into his voice. All officers were turds, but this one really took the biscuit.

‘Get out onto the battlements where you’re supposed to be,’ the captain told him, before sitting down on Jensen’s chair and fishing out his pipe. ‘Well, get on with it, man!’

Jensen didn’t quite dare not to salute as he shrugged his cloak up around his shoulders, picked up his halberd, and trudged out into the night.

In the blast of frozen night air, he almost lost his footing on the ice that covered the parapet, and he cursed loudly and long. The hail that had been falling earlier had turned to sleet, and he hadn’t walked a dozen paces before water started to trickle down into his boots.

What a complete waste of time this was. The city that lay beyond the castle was as dark as a forest. Nobody was mad enough to be out on a night like this, especially nobody whose business required a torch. The courtyard on the other side of the wall was hardly any more lively. A single torch burned in a glass case by the stables, the light barely enough to illuminate the cobbles beneath it, let alone the rest of the yard.

‘Sigmar curse them all,’ Jensen muttered democratically, and sidled into an abutment that arced out over the wall. The extra height of the battlements here meant that it was slightly less exposed than the rest of the wall. As long as he kept his eye on the door that led back into the tower, he wouldn’t be caught unawares by the stinking duty officer either.

If only it wasn’t winter, he’d desert like a shot.

He was deep into a plan of shipping out to Lustria, supposedly a land of gold and constant sunshine, when the sleet petered out and the wind softened. Stamping his feet against the cold, Jensen sidled back out onto the battlements proper, and, using his halberd as a walking stick, he walked the length between the two towers. When he reached the second, he turned back, and had taken a dozen steps when he saw that he was no longer alone.

At first, he mistook the apparition that had appeared on the parapet for a shadow, except, of course, that shadows didn’t tower up into the night from cold stone. Nor did they blot out the light that glowed through the cracks in the tower’s door.

‘Hello?’ Jensen asked warily, and the thing turned to face him. It was a dark, misshapen mass, the silhouette more gargoyle than human, although, that it was real, Jensen no longer had any doubt. Its eyes, slits in the darkness of the night, shone as silver as dead moons, and, even through the damp blanket that he had wrapped around his face, Jensen could smell it. It stank even worse than it looked.

Despite the cold, Jensen began to sweat. He suddenly remembered the stories about the daemons that the Strigany, Sigmar rot them, had used against Blyseden’s army. It seemed that those stories hadn’t been so exaggerated after all.

Another man might have fought or run from the abomination that appeared before them, but Jensen was too old a lag to make either mistake. Instead of panicking, he saluted.

‘Pass, my lord,’ he said, and bowed.

The twinkle of the thing’s eyes disappeared as it turned away, and loped down the battlements towards the tower. Jensen watched with something approaching pleasure as it tore open the door and lurched inside. He saw a brief image of the thing’s outline, huge and malformed, and, beyond it, the terrified face of the duty officer as he leapt to his feet. Then the brazier was kicked over, and, after a short, piercing shriek, the battlements were as dark and as silent as they had been before.

Jensen fished his pipe out of his pocket, and bent over so that he could light it in the lee of the wall. When it was burning merrily away, he resumed his pacing, a slight smile on his face.

He had a feeling that, what with one thing and another, life in the late elector count’s castle might be about to improve.

Ushoran moved though his quarry’s fortress with lethal assurance. Even though he was beginning to recover from the worst ravages of his exile, he still wore his stealth as effortlessly as a cloak, and it was only when he chose to let them that the unfortunate inhabitants of Averland’s domain saw him.

At first, his haste made him merciful, and he killed only when it was necessary or convenient. Occasionally, he would pause to tear open one of his victim’s minds before dispatching them, and, soon, he was navigating through the elector count’s castle as effortlessly as his oldest servants.

After the first few rooms, though, as the murderous rush of his attack began to slow, Ushoran found his attention being caught by the tapestries and the sculptures with which the elector count had decorated his lair. It was crude, barbaric stuff, primitive beyond belief compared to the treasures that had once adorned his own palaces.

Still, after so many years, he gloried in his capacity to savour more than blood and terror, not that blood and terror didn’t remain as savoury as ever, of course.

There was the room full of serving maids, for instance, bent over their sewing, as docile as a flock of lambs ready for the slaughter. He hadn’t been able to resist. Then, there were the guards who had been half asleep in their beds. He had painted the room with their blood, great sprays of velvety redness that he had splattered across the stonework with the inspired frenzy of the true artist.

For a while, he had been in danger of losing his head, not so much a stoat in a warren as a fox in a chicken coop, unable to stop killing until the farmer came for him. With the rebirth of his pride had come a modicum of self-discipline, however, and so, with barely a quarter of the castle’s inhabitants slaughtered, he had made his way to the Averland’s inner sanctum.

There were a dozen guards in the antechamber. They wore full armour, and, when he fell upon them, they reacted with disciplined rage, instead of the panic that Ushoran had encountered so far. It was all the same to him. They died just as pathetically easily as any mortal.

When he had finished with the last of them, a six foot-tall Reiklander whose neck he had snapped as easily as a chicken’s, Ushoran lifted the door from its hinges and prowled into Averland’s audience chamber.

It was a cold place, the fire unlit and only a single lantern burning to illuminate the faded tapestries and worm-eaten furniture. Yet Averland, who sat slumped in the throne of his ancestors, looked no more cold than he looked afraid.

‘It’s you,’ he said, as Ushoran approached him, as silently as spilled oil. ‘I wondered how long it would be before you arrived.’

Ushoran paused in front of the man and regarded him with pink-eyed curiosity.

Averland looked away.

‘I don’t like your eyes,’ he whispered. ‘They look like eyes that see things.’

‘Look at me anyway,’ Ushoran told him, and, to his surprise, he found that his lips formed the words as well as his mind. His voice was nothing like he remembered; it lacked the razor smoothness or the commanding boom, sounding reedy, as dry as dust, and as passionless as the wind that whined through the cold depths of Averland’s castle.

Somehow, Averland managed to disobey the command. Instead of looking, he started to sob, drawing his knees to his chest, and rocking back and forth in his throne. Ushoran watched him curiously then reached out, extending a single talon to slice a tear drop from Averland’s face. Tears. He remembered them from the old days.

‘Why did you hurt my people?’ he asked, his voice wheezing through spitless vocal chords.

‘Because,’ Averland answered, and now he did look up, into the glittering deadness of his persecutor’s eyes. ‘Because I had to. Don’t you understand? I had to.’

Ushoran understood, and with that understanding came the decision that death was too good for this upstart mortal.

He had failed with the girl. He had meant to stop her heart and bind her half life to his, but his appetite had overwhelmed him at the crucial juncture. With this one, though, he would not fail.

He extended his talons and went to work.

For the first time in millennia, he threw back his head and laughed. The sound echoed through the cold stone passageways of Averland’s keep, freezing the inhabitants with the desperate, mindless terror of cornered animals. They remained crouched and paralysed with terror as Ushoran stalked out of their fallen fortress and hurried away to the south.

The leisurely progress of the previous weeks was gone. Instead, he twisted and turned, struggling within his skin, as his bones grew and tapered into wings, vast enough to lift him into the sleet-ridden sky. Now that his duty of vengeance was discharged there could be no more delays.

His people were awaiting him.

CURSE OF THE NECRARCH

Steven Savile

The Last Redoubt
Deep in the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Twilight of Humanity, 2032

The smell of old death was heavy in the air. It had its own peculiar reek. It was not sweet and cloying like new blood. It was thicker, rancid, pustulant and more human.

Snow swirled in the air, the wind raising white devils to spin and gyrate across the killing ground between the last redoubt and the death that waited beyond the immense black iron-bound doors of the castle. It was a remote hellhole. The thin air at altitude burned at his lungs, making it a chore to breathe. The caps of the rolling hills were crusted white, the trees burdened and bowed by the weight of the snow. Kastell Metz appeared to stand on an island in the heart of a frozen lake, its bulwarks and bastions dusted with a thick layer of unbroken white. In truth the lake was curved like a horseshoe. A narrow path ran beside the castle wall, skirting the edge of the lake and then ran the length of the skeletal trees before emerging onto the plain. From any sort of frontal approach, the illusion of the island fortification was perfect.

There were no guards shivering against the bite of the cold as they walked the walls.

There were precious few left to defend it from the dead and every one of them knew that nothing as fragile as flesh could save the living.

The buildings beyond the frozen lake lay in tatters, walls torn down, the clay tiles of the roofs shattered and trodden into the dirt along with the bones of their lives: brothers, sisters, mothers, wives, sons and daughters left to rot in the muck of defeat. It had been a vibrant town no more than a month ago. Like so many remote settlements the town was a haven that had sprung up around the castle to serve the needs of its defenders. For years it had been nothing more than a few wooden buildings. Then little more than a year ago those had been replaced with stone houses, giving the doomed settlement an air of permanence.

Felix Metzger stood on the battlements, a solitary point of calm amid the chaos of the thick falling snow. It settled in his grey hair and across the shoulders of his cloak and his bronze plate armour. Bitterness frosted within him. Down in the small courtyard the remnants of his knights stood over campfires, burning anything the enemy might find useful come dusk and their victory. Five hundred of them had defended the castle; thirty remained. He was immune to the cold, this mortal cold at least. Another cold had settled inside him ever since he had begun thinking of himself as a dead man walking. It was not in his nature to admit defeat, but this creature with its vile, twisted bramble of a soul had undone him and everything he loved. He was broken inside. All he could think of was one final act of defiance, one last tilt. His home would fall, that was a foregone conclusion. The question now was the price he claimed for it. He had lived with the notion that an army was like a snake, sever its head and another would grow to take its place, but the denizens of death were different, mindless in their devotion to their liege, this accursed Korbhen who clung to the shadows, afraid of honest daylight.

Cut off his head and perhaps they would all fall?

Metzger was a simple man who lived for the people under his protection. He did not crave the glory of combat, the thrill of steel ringing on steel, the frenzy of bloodlust nor the calm that came in its wake. That did not mean he feared death, either, only that he did not seek out the endless winter night like some men he knew. This new death of the Winter War was different. When the dead did not stay dead, how could the world as you knew it be trusted? When friends rose up at your back, suddenly enemies desperate to feed on the marrow of your bones, how could you look the living in the eye let alone raise a hand to strike down the dead?

His charge was simple: hold the castle and keep the pass open.

Even after all this time fighting them, Metzger understood little of his enemy, and that bothered him. A good soldier knew his foe intimately, and used that knowledge to his advantage, but after years of chasing vampiric shadows he knew as little now as he had on the first day he had taken up his sword. His head swarmed with a flurry of questions every bit as chaotic as the snowstorm that buffeted and bullied him. How did their vile resurrection work? How could they be bound once more to life and yet remain dead? Did Morr relinquish his hold on their souls or cherish them, leaving the flesh to rot? Were they robbed of an afterlife, cursed forever to live a half-death? Could they think and act of their own volition?

There was one question that haunted him more than any other: was there anything left of them, the real them, when they came back? Could they remember? Could they be saved?

Like so many other good men he wrestled with guilt and grief, unable to come to terms with the conflicting emotions that warred within him when he was forced to take up arms against the faces of men he had once called friends. Yet that was the nature of the conflict. Death wore familiar faces.

He watched a black bird of ill-omen battle through the sky thick with snow and alight on the ruined section of what had been the Temple of Sigmar in a flurry of black wings. A pale, cadaverous figure greeted the bird, taking it in its withered hands and holding it up to its face as though listening to the raven’s caws. With the snows intensifying, the crook-backed figure shuffled away from view. It was easy to imagine those malignant shapes clawing out across the frozen lake to pierce the hearts of every last man huddled in the dubious safety of the redoubt. His fears were like that now, as insubstantial as shades, worming their way into his mind, undermining his resolve. It was easy to fear the unknown, natural even.

He was not a coward though, no matter how strong fear’s grip on him. He was Felix Metzger, Knight of the Twisted Thorns. His strength was the flame-scalloped blade in his hand.

Metzger reached down instinctively for the reassuring comfort of his sword, letting his fingers linger on its hilt.

‘Give me strength,’ he whispered, his words carried away from his chapped lips by the wind. Its only answer was a mocking lament, low and mournful, the voices of all the dead returning to plague him.

He drew little comfort from the knowledge that it would all be over soon, for better or for worse.

Dusk closed in, its darkness more stifling for the swirling snows.

Metzger’s men huddled around their lanterns, watching them burn down with dread. Lanterns, bonfires and torches, anything that offered light had become more important than swords now that the hard-faced moons had emerged. Men tended the fires religiously, making sure they did not burn down during the night, for if they did there would be no light. The one thing they knew, without doubt, was that the dark was their enemy’s territory.

Metzger shivered; it had nothing to do with the cold. He had never truly understood dread, even though he had lived through all of it, birth and death. He had crouched beside his own son as he drew that final shuddering breath. His life, the lives of all he cared for, had been reduced to blood and ash. Now, on this gods forsaken castle, within this lake of ice, staring at the ruined walls of the temples, oast houses, granaries and mills, imagining the damned they sheltered, now he understood it. Dread was so much more than fear.

Metzger turned his back on the fallen town and walked back down the narrow stone stairwell carved into the wall to join his brother knights. He was desperately hungry, but they had precious little in the way of food left. Like everything else, the harsh winter and the drawn-out siege had worn their stockpiles down to nothing. The conversations hushed, the men looking expectantly towards him. There were ten faces around the fire, and ten more around the one across from it. Ten more were gathering faggots to feed the flames. They were running painfully low on firewood and had taken to burning anything that would light. The beast was toying with them. Metzger had no rousing words to lift their spirits. His brother knights knew as well as he did what they would face during the darkest part of the night; they had lived most of their lives either hunted by or hunting the beasts. That was the curse of the time they had been born into and that was how he thought of the dead, as beasts, monsters. Metzger hunkered down and rubbed his hands briskly before the low burning camp-fire.

‘I want these roaring, lads, I want the fires licking the sky and turning night to day before the hour is out. Anything we’ve got, burn it. It ends here so let’s go out in a blaze of glory. The bronze armour is going to shine like the sun when I walk out across that drawbridge.’

Sarbin, the youngest of the knights, looked up at him. There was no hope in his pale blue eyes. ‘You’re going to sacrifice yourself, then?’

‘No, lad. I’m going into the belly of the beast and I am going to cut its heart out,’ Felix Metzger said with all the confidence he could muster. With the elegiac wind cutting across his words they sounded like hollow bluster.

‘Then let us stand beside you.’

‘No, lad. This is about honour. Men of my line have been charged with protecting this fortress for two hundred years. This is a line that can never be broken. Whether I live or die, these walls are Metzger every bit as much as my flesh is, and my father’s was. I will face the beast alone.’

Leiber rose, a look of utter disgust on his hawkish face. ‘No. With all due respect, that’s not the way it is going to be, sir. We’ve stood with you this far. We will stand with you at the end. We are not children to be sheltered from pain. We are men of the sword. We pledged our lives to protect this place and its people. If we die trying we die with honour.’

The others grunted and nodded their agreement.

‘This isn’t the end, my friend,’ Metzger said. He meant it. Live or die, this wasn’t the end. The vampire’s kind infested the Empire, like rats carrying their stinking pox of unlife into every town and village. ‘This isn’t the last battle. There will always be another beast that rises to wear the mask of evil. Human or inhuman monsters, this world of ours is made for them. When we stop fighting the monsters, that is when we succumb to true evil, my friend. Remember, the sun also shines on the wicked.’

‘Yes, but it burns these ones to a cinder,’ Koloman said, grinning at his gallows humour. The man’s weasel-like nose twitched, throwing long shadows across his acne-pitted skin.

‘That it does. Now I will have no more arguments, you’ll have those fires blazing and that is an order.’

‘They’ll burn, but we will not let you take the long walk alone, sir.’

And he knew they wouldn’t. They were good men.

Metzger left the circle, confident they would disobey him. They were brothers to the bone, not merely warriors. More, they were the Twisted Thorns. They would stand together and die together.

He sat alone, gathering his thoughts for a while. The world around him seemed so much more vital now that he had entered his last few hours, the colours more vibrant, the cold of the snow more chilling, the wind in his face brisker.

Metzger occupied himself so as not to brood, for what would be would be. He checked the fastenings of his greaves, methodically oiled the individual joints of his gauntlets and adjusted the lie of his mail shirt beneath the heavy bronze breastplate. It needed no thought; he had done each a thousand times over a thousand nights of conflict during his life. There was comfort in the preparations; they offered the illusion that he was in control of his destiny, that this last night was his and not the beast’s. Last of all, he drew his blade, a mighty flame-scalloped sword, and lay it across his knees. The blade had tasted the blood of hundreds of men over the course of their time together and not once had the edge failed him. Metzger raised the crosspiece of the bronze hilt to his chapped lips and kissed the cold metal. ‘One last time, old friend,’ he whispered.

Behind him the first of the bonfires spat and cackled as the men threw more kindling on it. He saw them hacking up the refectory table and the oak benches, feeding them to the flames along with tapestries and other flammable treasures. The shadows of the flames danced all around him.

Metzger pushed to his feet.

He was an old man feeling every one of his years as he walked slowly through the falling snow towards the huge winch that would open the castle’s wooden drawbridge. The ice that had filmed across the ground cracked, the sound rolling around the hills. It was an omen, Metzger decided. The thaw was coming. The snows could not last forever. Two more ravens flew in over his shoulders, resting on either side of the portico. As one, they craned their necks to gaze down at him with their jaundiced eyes. He did not care. The sound of the ice cracking could mean only one thing: the great winter was drawing to a close. The long night of the vampire counts faced the inevitable dawn that humanity had been longing for, and with the sun would come true death for the children of the night. With each successive step Metzger drew himself a little straighter, a little taller, sloughing the weight of the years and the burdens of so many failures from his shoulders.

The light from the fires blazed all around him, orange and red tongues licking at the sky. They lit up the spires of the citadel and the chapel and the length of the high curtain wall, throwing eerie shadows across the parapet walks along the barbican and the drum towers.

Metzger grasped the winch and turned it one cog at a time until the gates stood open, and strode out onto the wooden drawbridge.

He did not need to turn to know that the last remnants of The Twisted Thorns were gathering behind them.

The gatehouse dwarfed him, the keystone of its arch more than half his size again. The bronze plate caught every movement of the flames, transforming him into the sun as he drew the great blade and demanded, ‘Face me!’ at the top of his lungs.

The Knights of the Twisted Thorns emerged from the castle behind him and formed a line, blades drawn.

The wind shifted, skirting the wall walk, bringing back with it the stench of the desecrated town beyond the frozen lake. The stink battered him back a step, but he recovered his balance quickly. He heard the scurry and scuttle of movement across the lake and the rasp and slither of insidious voices. He waited, the snow gathering in the chinks of his armour, squirming down his neck to dribble slowly and uncomfortably down the curve of his back. Visibility was poor, but he knew they were coming.

‘Face me, coward, one leader to another,’ he bellowed, sending the challenge at the barred gate. ‘Do away with the darkness and the shadow. Or are you afraid?’

Behind him one of the knights began to beat slowly on his shield with the flat of his sword. Another took up the beat a moment later. Then another until all of them were beating out a slow taunting rhythm. Metzger raised his sword, taking it in both hands. The flames danced along the length of the blade, bringing the cold metal to life.

Shadows thickened along the expanse of the ice lake. He could feel their eyes on him. The scrutiny made his flesh crawl.

With the snow swirling around him, Felix Metzger walked slowly out onto the ice, the cacophony of swords on shields ringing in his ears.

‘Face me,’ he yelled again.

He saw long, delicate and utterly bloodless fingers reaching out of the snow towards him, black nails thick with crusted dirt. The long fingers became a hand, each fine bone picked out in sharp relief against the slack white skin.

Metzger’s breath caught in his throat as the snows parted around the pallid, bald pate of the beast. The vampire revealed itself. It was not the beast he had imagined in his nightmares.

‘You would face me, little man?’ the creature wheezed, its voice a grating death rattle. It was less, and yet more than he had expected: less monstrous, more human. Bloodless lips parted on crooked and chipped tombstone teeth. The incisors appeared to have been filed to sharp points. ‘Here I am. Bring your sword and cut me down if you would.’

It shuffled forward two paces, crook-backed and wizened.

‘Cut me down, hero of the Empire, if that is what is in your heart.’

The vampire threw its bony arms wide. The creature’s clothes hung on it like rags. Snow devils swarmed around its legs. Clumps of white hair matted at the base of its skull. Only its black eyes set deep in the hollows of its head betrayed any sort of strength or cunning. They were soaked in moon madness.

Metzger stepped forward, licking his lips uncertainly. This was Korbhen? This decrepit thing? The swords of his men still rang out, matching the pounding of his heart. He stared at the beast he had hunted for so long, at a loss to explain its frailty. ‘Evil wears countless faces,’ he told himself, peering snow-blind into the darkness beyond Korbhen’s cadaverous figure. He was looking for the trick. This wretched thing could not be the vampire that had plagued his protectorate. It could not possibly have the blood of so many staining its ruined hands. There had to be another, some monster with the strength to tear asunder the rules that bound his world together, capable of reaving the veil between life and death, capable of all the evil he had been forced to live through.

The vampire moved slowly, as though age had calcified its brittle bones and even this little movement was tortuous. Metzger stepped forward to meet it, feeling faintly ludicrous brandishing his great sword at such a pitiful creature.

‘Death would be a mercy,’ Felix Metzger said.

‘What would you know of death? Have you lived in its shadow for so long that you claim to know it?’ Korbhen reached out a filthy fingernail and tapped it against the burnished bronze breastplate, matching the rhythm of the swords hammering shields behind Metzger. Each light touch placed a deeper and deeper chill in his heart. The vampire leaned in close, its bloodless lips grazing Metzger’s ear as it whispered, ‘You think you can stop me with your big sword?’ The vampire’s malevolence saturated its voice. Metzger felt the chill thrill of the beast’s sharpened teeth graze the skin beneath his ear. He lurched back to the sound of the creature’s mocking laughter. The sudden shocking intimacy of the gesture chilled his blood more thoroughly than the snow or the wind ever could. Sickness clawed at his craw. He had thought he was prepared. He had been a fool.

The sound of drums intensified, taken up within the anonymity of the snow out over the lake and back towards the ruined town. They grew louder and louder in his ears with every heartbeat as the creatures sheltering within the snow hammered on the ice with fist and claw, drowning out the efforts of Metzger’s men.

‘You think a little fire and noise frightens me, Metzger? Yes, I know your name. I know all about you, Felix Metzger. The dead whisper to me, telling their tales, but then they fear me. The dead fear me. Can you comprehend the power instilled in these old bones?’

He saw them, indistinct shadow-shapes, leering faces, hungry eyes glittering in the swirling snowflakes, twisted and deformed. Not one or two, but hundreds of them writhing in the shadows out on the ice. Some of their faces bore the marks of their deformity, the skin slipped, eyeless sockets hollow, the cartilage of noses rotten away. With others it was less obvious, limbs shrunken, claws instead of hands, spines twisted, feet clubbed. The creatures lurking in the ward were truly monstrous.

‘What are these monsters?’ he breathed, his question barely a whisper.

‘You have your soldiers, I have mine,’ Korbhen said, licking his pale lips.

The creatures came out of the snow, moving with shocking speed, their vile visages twisted and brutal as they hurled themselves at the line of knights. The Twisted Thorns surged out onto the ice to meet them.

The vampire’s gaze held Metzger, apparently incapable of movement as some wretched mesmerism gripped his muscles. By sheer force of will the old knight broke free, bringing his flame-scalloped blade up. He lunged at the vampire’s heart.

The creature moved with a speed and force that belied its apparent frailty. The bones of its face contorted, the line of its jaw distending as the beast’s thin, bloodless lips curled back. Even as Metzger buried his blade deep in the vampire’s gut, thrusting up beneath the ribs, spittle frothed from its mouth, silvered by the moon, as the vampire bared its fangs. In that moment, the hollow nothing between heartbeats, Felix Metzger saw the beast for what it was, but by then it was too late. The vampire threw itself further onto the knight’s sword, teeth tearing out Metzger’s throat with shocking savagery even as the warrior’s blade missed its heart by the merest fraction.

Metzger lost his grip on the blade.

It did not fall to the ice.

The sound of drumming on the ice drowned out the bronze knight’s screams while the necrarch fed with barely controlled frenzy.

CHAPTER ONE

Beneath the Bone Garden
Kastell Metz, Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Autumn of All Our Fears

‘Peace! I want peace! Is that so much to ask?’ Radu raged against the dying night. He clawed at his skull, raking the mottled flesh of his scalp with thick crusts of nail and then turned and slammed his clenched fists against the wall. Had there been blood in his veins it would have run from the deep graze he tore into his skin.

Radu’s footsteps haunted the vast subterranean chamber as he paced back and forth, back and forth, beneath the spectre of failure.

He wore a tattered black cloak over a close-fitting, brown, tailored topcoat and a blood-red cravat that covered his throat. The cravat was held in place by a five-pointed black iron pin, its head worn down by years of thoughtless caressing while the vampire worried through a conundrum. The cloak was spattered with smears of blood and alchemical treatments that had seared holes in the coarse fabric. The topcoat was of a cut that had ceased to be common centuries before, worn ragged at the cuffs to expose flesh that had rotted through to the bone.

A pustulant reek pervaded the creature’s lair with no breeze from the world above to stir it. Thin ribbons of turgid water dripped through the grave dirt and fell fifty feet to the floor, drip, drip, drip, leaving stagnant puddles to gather across the hard stone.

As Radu walked behind the single source of light, an oil burner, he cast an emaciated silhouette against the distant wall. As he stalked around the rim of the two great pits in the centre of the chamber his shadow stretched out, thin fingers growing impossibly long, ears taking on a bat-like sharpness to their shape even as all the strength seemed to be hollowed out of his form.

Every inch of the walls was covered in mad intricate scrawls in countless languages, pictograms, and numerals. There were drawings, far more complex than any cave drawing, rendering concepts as art in a struggle to capture the essence of their meaning. Snatches of enchantment and incantation were inked in beside precisely rendered alchemical formulae. It was all packed so closely together that the walls had ceased to make any sense to anyone but their creator. So many secrets, so many discoveries had been blotted out by Radu’s hand as more ideas began to take root in his diseased mind.

‘Why do you vex me so? What is so difficult to understand? This noise! This noise! How am I supposed to concentrate with this infernal racket? There is always so much noise.’

The chamber was shrouded in complete and utter silence.

The ceiling, fifty feet above his head was a vast writhing mass of leathery bodies, bats nesting in the chill confines of the cavernous enclosure. Moonlight leaked in through the vents the bats used for their passage to the world above.

‘Go! Now!’

His two thralls, Casimir and Amsel, ever faithful, shared a look and emptied the bones they carried into the great pits. Then they shuffled out, leaving him alone with his despair. Radu was not to be reasoned with.

More bones were gathered in piles spread out across the granite floor, hundreds of thousands of them, of all shapes and sizes. Decay had set in, leeching the marrow from the largest. Porous craters speckled the balls of the joints where calcification had already begun to occur. They had been in the dirt too long with nothing to preserve them from the ravages of the elements. Radu picked up one the size of his forearm and hurled it at the mocking shadows. It shattered on the painted wall.

‘Must you always weep, woman? Day and night, so much wretched sobbing. You wear my patience thin. Were you not already dead I would give you a reason to sob your heart out.’ He turned away from the wall to face the spectre of a girl, a maid, standing in the centre of the largest pile of bones. She was naked and clutched at her chest, which still bore the savage wound that had killed her. The place where her heart should have been lay empty, her ethereal torso stripped back to bear the empty cavity. Tears streaked her cheeks, and her blue eyes were haunted by a melancholy so deep and profound that even without the wound to bear witness he knew she belonged to the dead of this place, bound still by grief or hate. She crossed her arms over her breasts when she saw him leering.

Hopping from foot to foot in a mad caper, Radu snatched up another bone and hurled it through her shade, cackling madly as he did so. She threw up her arms amid his rising laughter, losing substance and solidity before his eyes. He hurled a third bone, through her tears. ‘Now, go woman, lest you would have me reeve your soul, shred it and banish it to that darkness from which there is no haunting? Go, you are disturbing my work!’

She was already gone and only the ragged whisper of her weeping remained.

Grinning fiercely, Radu scattered the bones at his feet, dropped to his knees and began to paw through them, discarding some and stacking others reverently. He scrambled forward, pulling a piece of charcoal from his pocket and began scraping it across the hard stone, trying to record an idea that flowered fully formed in his mind. The charcoal stick snapped under the insistent pressure of his urgent writing. Cursing, Radu hurled a piece of the broken stick away in disgust and bent down again to continue, only to have lost the thought. He stood and scuffed his feet over the half-finished drawing, knowing that whatever it had been, the notion was lost to him now. It would return, in time, or it wouldn’t. So many ideas didn’t.

He sat amid the bones. The stench of the swamp still clung to them. The creature had been dead for so, so long, but the bones remembered. He let his crooked fingers linger, stroking the length of a single vertebrae almost half his size. ‘My beautiful one… you will rise again in majesty. You will soar.’ As his fingers touched the bone an image of the creature swelled in his mind, the mighty beast owning both land and sky. ‘Soon, my beauty, soon.’

The greatest of all the bones, the skull of some enormous beast with its massive ridged brows and over-sized canine jaw, stood like an altar at the far side of the chamber. Even stripped of scale and flesh it had a daunting presence. Beside the skull row upon row of dusty tomes were stacked haphazardly, some open on cracked spines, others bound in human skin so brittle that he dared never open them lest their secrets be lost for eternity. Such knowledge had been amassed beneath the graveyard: words unspoken since antiquity, ancient wisdom, glimpses into the darkest arts, thoughts and philosophies from races long since lost to the world. Radu whispered the words of a simple incantation, causing one of the countless bones to rise up, separated from the rest, only to fall as his concentration slipped.

Screams filled the room, echoing off the walls as a coterie of spectres shambled through his workshop, none of them whole. Each bore the deformities of life, though in the shadows the illusion of wholeness survived. As they passed through the light the glamour-flesh failed and the wounds that undid them, noose burns, knife-wounds, gaping holes, hideous burns and the bloated rot of decay was exposed. They dragged ruined limbs, remembering the agonies of life.

‘Begone!’ Radu screeched, cursing the damned even as they fled his wrath. The shades disappeared into the charcoal-smeared walls.

Someone coughed behind him; an absurdly polite gesture. Radu wheeled around to see that Casimir had crept back into the subterranean chamber. His face bore none of the ruin that marred Amsel’s, but death was new to Casimir. His long white hair, cinched in a ragged knot of string at the nape of the neck, had lost the lustre of life but had yet to flake away with the desiccated skin of his scalp. Like Radu, he wore an immaculately tailored suit that had seen better days. Moths and maggots had eaten clean through the wool weave in several places. The leather of his left shoe had rotted through, baring pallid white flesh and thick ridges of bone.

‘What?’ Casimir shuffled uncomfortably. Radu enjoyed his uncertainty. ‘Speak up, man. What do you want?’

‘I had a thought about the work, master,’ Casimir said not meeting his eye.

‘You had a thought about the work? How splendid. A thought. Did you catch it and write it down or did it flit like a bat out of your little brain?’

‘It is about the bones, master,’ the thrall said, and there was something almost sly about the way he said it that rankled with Radu. The necrarch sneered, ‘The bones?’

‘Yes, master.’

‘Well are you going to share this thought of yours or am I going to have to pry your tongue out and have it whisper in my ear all by itself?’

Casimir tugged self-consciously at his ear and shuffled from foot to foot. Radu smiled, appreciating the deference. With his rotten cheeks the expression was far from friendly. Casimir craned his head towards the skull, speaking sotto voce, ‘If bones are like stone, is it possible they absorb the memories of things that happen around them?’

‘Possible,’ Radu mused, intrigued by the notion that a skull might retain the memories of the departed.

‘If we can cause those memories to stir, perhaps the beast can remember itself.’

Radu’s smile turned cruel. ‘You think it falls apart because the beast cannot remember what it was? Preposterous.’

‘No, master,’ Casimir said his tone shifting again, wheedling, ‘not precisely. May I demonstrate? It is far more effective to see than to hear.’

Amused, Radu gestured towards the pile of bones. ‘Go ahead.’

Casimir drew back the ragged sleeves of his topcoat, like a prestidigitator undertaking the simplest legerdemain. He took a small alembic from the depths of his pocket. It contained some sort of cloudy white distillate. Casimir uncorked the tube and began to chant slowly, the rhythm of his words building momentum as he agitated the liquid. He crumbled something in his fingers and added it to the alembic, causing the liquid to shift from white to chartreuse. Next, as his incantation intensified, he withdrew a fragment of glass, which he crushed and flaked into the mixture. The chant took on speed. His words were precise, each syllable clipped so that they did not run into one another. He knelt, still gently agitating the alembic, and drew a small bone-handled knife from the same pocket he had taken the glass tube from. His eyes had rolled into his skull, the pupils disappearing. Still his hands moved with uncommon surety, as he deftly peeled away slithers of bone from one of the larger vertebrae. The bone went into the alembic, the final ingredient.

Radu watched with barely masked fascination, quite perplexed by Casimir’s trance. The distillate had turned perfectly clear before Casimir ceased shaking it. Then, with surprising aggression, the thrall shattered the alembic in the centre of the bones and raised his face to the distant ceiling. The bats above mirrored the agitation below, their leathery wings astir as one by one they woke from their graveyard sleep.

‘Rise!’ Casimir shouted, all meekness vanishing from his voice. At the sound of his cry hundreds of bats burst into shrieking flight, their shrill screeches deafening in the confines of the subterranean chamber. Curious acoustics made the noise move around them in the same tight spiral as their wild flight. ‘Rise!’ Casimir commanded again, driving the bats towards the vents and out into the first shadows of twilight.

Radu was not watching the bats. He stared, rapt by his thrall’s theatrics as Casimir beseeched the bones to miraculously come to life. He wanted to laugh, but he felt a frisson in the stale air that had not been there a moment before. Something was happening. Casimir punctuated each new word with a sharp flick of the wrist, urging the bones to rise. No, not the bones, Radu realised, captivated by the genius of his underling. It was no mere reanimation. It truly did appear as though Casimir’s invocation conjured the memories out of the bones, his exhortations willing a vaporous ghost of what once had been into the air so that, for a moment at least, the great beast’s skeleton dominated the huge chamber.

Radu gazed upon it with nothing short of awe, though he masked it well. It disturbed him that his thrall had rendered the physiognomy of the wyrm so beautifully. He moved forward, reaching out to touch the ghost-light as the memory of each bone came together to complete the whole. Just as it was no mere reanimation, it was no mere illusion either. Radu’s calloused fingers thrilled to the touch, the energy flowing from the ghost-light through him as blood once had. ‘She is beautiful,’ he breathed, captivated by the thickening of the memory. The longer Casimir maintained the invocation, the stronger the memory of the bones became. The first red muscles coagulated around the sheen of bone and then the fatty white of sinew and more, huge pulsing sacs of lung and pounding heart within the cage of bone, and still more as Casimir’s words gave it body.

The more the great wyrm remembered itself, the more Radu forgot himself.

The ghost of fire roiled in the guts of the beast.

Sinew and tendon slowly plated over with ethereal scales.

The ghost-memory was so real that Radu turned to look back over his shoulder at the huge skull still on the stone floor at the other side of the room. The wyrm dwarfed him, standing almost ten times his height, barely caged within the huge chamber, the remembered wings spanned tip to tip two hundred feet, and were furled up at the beast’s sides as it lowered its massive head to stare at the jumble of broken bones before it.

‘Beautiful,’ Radu said again, and the ghost opened its jaws to breathe fire. He stood unmoving in the heart of it as twin gouts of flame seared the air around him, but there was no heat. The flames roared, turning everything to blood. Radu stared as the unforgettable fire coiled around him, cradling his corrupt flesh in what should have been a cleansing flame that stripped him down layer by layer, from flesh to bone to soul. Then the fire in the beast’s heart burned out, as though it understood that its shade was no match for its true form, that death denied it might and majesty, and the last lingering lick of flame played with his outstretched hands.

The great door slammed behind him, the sound resonating through the stones of the floor and walls. The unexpected noise disturbed Casimir’s concentration, causing the memory of the bones to unravel as quickly as it had come together. The thrall shrieked his pain as the flame vanished from around his fingers, leaving the flesh untouched. The breaking of the spell brought Casimir to his knees, hands pressed against his temples as the backlash of magic tore into him. Radu had no pity for the thrall’s failure. He turned to see Amsel shuffling into the room, the crook-backed thrall dragging his lame foot. He clutched a large sack of bones.

His eyes glimmered with the last moment of the memory’s reflection. He dumped the bones into the nearest pit. ‘The master is strong in death magic.’

Radu looked from Amsel to Casimir; he was right, he was strong in the ways of the death wind, but Casimir had just done something that he had never even imagined.

He recalled the sly tone that Casimir had used before raising the memory of the bones. Hearing it again in his mind it sent an icy shiver down the length of Radu’s spine.

He watched his thrall with distrust as he gathered the remains of the alembic from within the pile of bones.

‘The distillate, of course. Yes, I had ventured such an invocation months ago, but judged it little more than pretty lights. You disappoint me, Casimir, I had hoped you had something of interest to show me.’

‘Sorry, master,’ the thrall said, but this time Casimir defiantly met his eye.

CHAPTER TWO

Deeper than Bones
Kastell Metz, Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Autumn of All Our Fears

Amsel sought refuge in the darkness.

He moved slowly, dragging his ruined fingers across the stones.

‘Casimir, Casimir, Casimir, always Casimir: master’s favourite, master’s lickspittle, master’s chosen. Casimir the ugly, Casimir the liar, dirty stinking Casimir with treachery in his heart. Why can’t the master see like we can? How does the traitor blind the master to his ambitions? How can the master not see?’ And at the root of his grief, ‘Why does the master ignore us? Why? How have we wronged the master? How have we disappointed him that he chooses to ignore us in favour of that damned Casimir? What of us? What of Amsel, oldest, most loyal, what of me?’

The dark was his friend. It did not judge. It did not mock. It did not flaunt its superiority.

There was so much secret darkness hidden within the castle: chambers long sealed away, lost to cobwebs, spiders and ghosts; passageways that reached out like wizened fingers beneath the lake into the belly of the hills; the warren of cells that had housed the screams of countless fallen foes banished into that same darkness that Amsel craved; the crypts with their sarcophagi and effigies, stacked with rotten grave goods; and then there were the true secrets, the places only he had found, deep in the foundations of the castle where the stones rooted into the hills; the walls that were not walls, that slid and moved beneath his touch, their mechanisms rusty but still serviceable. These were the dark places he returned to again and again. Some were shown to him, others found. He had not yielded up all the secrets of the castle to Radu, some he kept for himself.

He dragged his lame foot behind him, his gait a lopsided shuffle-drag, shuffle-drag. As he moved down the claustrophobic passageways he breathed a single word again and again, snuffing out the alchemical globes that stubbornly held some trace of light in their glass hearts. The globes were Radu’s creation, meant to be used up above, to light the hovels of the coterie of the damned that they had gathered to them. He had stolen a few, using their long light to help root out more nooks and crannies where he could be alone to think and scheme.

His footsteps echoed their peculiar echo. He heard the mockery of eternity in them, the deformities of his flesh that would stay with him forever and beyond. His flesh was a cloak that even in death he could not cast off, a weakness he could never be free of. He loathed it, just as he loathed all flesh.

In the darkest places of his mind he imagined stripping the world of its flesh, turning the perfect footsteps of the living into a haunting reminder of their mortality, and draining out the sustenance that was blood from their veins and scorching the meat with hideous fire until nothing of the flesh remained. He kept those thoughts behind his wretched face, secret, hidden for now.

The master would not overlook him for long. Oh no, Radu the Forsaken would see him as he finally shed the shadows. Until then he would find peace down below, deeper than bones, where the others never came. Radu had made the vault beneath the cemetery his haven, and rarely left, living in the filth of his experiments. Casimir clung to the high places, tending the ravens and laying his plans to oust them all. Only Amsel truly understood the nature of the castle, but then he had lived there longest.

The passage ended in a stone wall that was not there. Amsel closed his eyes as he stepped into and then through the false wall. Beyond it lay a thick door that still bore the vestiges of the familial crest of the first inhabitants of Kastell Metz all those centuries before.

It was a sigil he associated with the first master of the castle, Korbhen, though it was not the great necrarch lord’s mark but one he had stolen from the castle’s inhabitants.

The mysteries of Korbhen’s horde had lain hidden behind that door for so long: pages written in the blood of his sire, on pages cured from his flesh and bound in his skin as he moved towards ascension, unburdened by the bonds of flesh. Those pages contained all the wisdom of the creature that was Korbhen’s father in death, and such secrets they were. Precious few remained.

He would make the new master value him. He would bring him a treasure such as his greed could only imagine. The thought thrilled him. The master was wise. He had foreseen all eventualities, even this, the arrival of a rival. His fingers went to his throat, feeling out the vein where once his pulse had been so strong. He wore the wound still that had welcomed him into this second world of ghosts and shades where blood meant so little.

Unlike so much of his life before, he remembered still the heady tang of the blood kiss as if their lips had just parted. His entry into a second life had been so much sweeter than his entry into the first, his mother squatting in an alley, amid a mulch of rotting cabbages, cauliflowers and seeded potatoes that had been thrown out from the market the night before. She told him later that she had almost abandoned him to the animals and let them eat their fill, but something had stayed her hand.

It was not love, for she had never loved a thing in her life, not even the men she rutted with; not compassion, for the life she cursed him too was worse than death at the jaws of the dogs. Perhaps it was hate, because she surely hated him every day of his stinking life. In comparison his second birth, into death, had been tender despite the pain. He would do anything for the master who shared his blood, and to think that he had first turned up at the gates of Kastell Metz looking to kill him.

Amsel opened the door.

The familiar smell greeted him before he set foot inside. The pages retained the perfume of their maker even after all this time. He stood in the doorway, breathing it in. There were two low shelves in the centre of the room, and glass cabinets against one wall. Where there had been so many treasures now there was only broken glass and empty shelves. The wonders were gone, save for the single sheet that lay beneath the glass of the last one. Korbhen had pillaged most of the arcane treasures before abandoning the castle in search of von Carstein’s book, lost all these years since the fall of Drakenhof at the end of the Winter War.

He looked down at the single sheet of sun-cured skin in the last cabinet. The bloody ink had paled to the point of illegibility.

Amsel cleared the splinters of broken glass away with great care and lifted the skin of the great vampire out. He handled it reverently, but still it was brittle beneath his clumsy fingers. A fragment from the edge crumbled away, taking half a word with it. Amsel could not read the text; it had taken him three centuries to learn his letters and how to inscribe his own name. These words were older than any language he had mastered in the years since. All he knew was that this one page contained secrets so great that they would damage Casimir in the new master’s eyes, restoring his reliance upon Amsel. The master had promised him.

‘The master is wise,’ Amsel crooned, cradling the page to his chest as he left the hidden chamber. He walked slowly. He did not breathe light back into the alchemical globes. There was no need; he knew every twist and turn intimately and he preferred the darkness.

‘What is this, fool?’

‘I found it, master,’ Amsel said, still not showing the blood-inked side of the cured page to Radu.

‘You disturb my studies to show me something you found? What are you, some kind of child needing my approval? A kitten bringing me a gift? You should be more like Casimir. He applies his intellect to the problems we face, he does not squirrel himself away in the dark, making his home down with the rats. Show me this treasure, then and let me judge its worth,’ Radu said with disgust. Radu had been in a vile temper for days. The beast refused to rise; no matter what invocation he applied, the bones remained bones.

The threshold of death was not so great or daunting that it could not be crossed. Something stymied the necrarch’s work, some piece of wisdom he lacked. Ignorance made a monster of him. He paced the perimeter of the workshop, scratching out formulae and pictograms as his anger and frustration rose. An entire stretch of wall was now solid black, whatever had been beneath it lost forever, and as he scrubbed out the writing he raged. Amsel moved quietly, creeping through the detritus strewn across the workshop floor soundlessly; soundlessly because he heard the vile name Casimir trip off the new master’s tongue. The way Radu said it, the syllables dripping with acid as they left his mouth, brought pleasure to Amsel’s withered heart. He lurked, hoping for more, a hint as to the reason behind the loathing, but Radu fell silent, scrubbing and scrubbing at the charcoal erasing all traces of the words beneath. When he hadn’t uttered a sound for the longest time, Amsel dared approach with his prize.

Still the master vented his scorn upon him.

‘Paper? You bring me paper? Does it have words on it, this miraculous paper, or is it blank?’

‘It is not paper, master,’ he said, holding it up before his face and inhaling to emphasise his point. ‘You can still smell the fragrance of the man beneath the skin.’

‘Cured flesh? Well it isn’t the best writing material, the ink fails to take to it, over time it fades. I suppose that is why it is blank, anything interesting must have soaked into the flesh. Here, let me have it.’

Amsel lowered the page from his face and gave it to Radu. The necrarch turned the page over in his hands. His eyes betrayed nothing as he saw the faint scratchings of the dead language that remained. He mirrored Amsel, lifting it to his nose to inhale the essence of the man who had sacrificed his flesh for the word. Still his dead eyes showed no hint of pleasure as he breathed deeply of the brittle skin.

‘There is nothing remotely interesting about this find of yours. You bother me with trifles. The markings are gibberish, the man himself of no consequence. I am disappointed, Amsel. I thought more of you than this. Go, and do not bother me again unless you have something of worth to say.’

Amsel held out his hand to take the page back.

‘Oh no, I shall keep this, I think,’ Radu said. ‘I am sure I can get some use out of it. I can bleach the remnants of ink from it and use it again to record one of my own formulae, perhaps.’

‘The master is wise,’ Amsel said, leaving Radu alone with the page and its hidden secrets, satisfied that he had planted the seed of curiosity no matter how vehement the necrarch’s denials.

Alone, Radu examined the page.

He did not recognise the script, which in itself piqued his curiosity. He had mastery of thirty-seven tongues, more than even his own sire. He had dedicated decades of his existence to the accumulation of languages, of graphology and syntax, the similarities so many tongues had at their roots, showing a common heritage, and so much more. Yet here was a page unearthed in his own home in a script he had never seen, bearing no similarity to any of the tongues he was familiar with.

Which, he surmised, meant it was no script at all, but if not a script, then what?

The blood used to ink it had faded to the point that some symbols were obscured, and around the edges of the page decay had claimed more than a few others.

There were several repetitions within the markings, the same brush strokes rendered again and again, where other symbols appeared but once. Curiously, a few of the symbols were misplaced on the page, slightly above the line of the rest, or slightly below. The penmanship was so intricate that it was difficult to imagine that the displacement was due to carelessness, which meant it was almost certainly deliberate.

‘A cipher,’ Radu mused, guessing the nature of the page, but what secrets did it unlock? And more pertinently, how could he ever hope to possess those secrets even after deciphering the page?

Secrets within secrets? His mind raced with the possibilities.

Some of the symbols were relatively simple, intersecting lines, spheres and hemispheres, others were more intricate. The repetitions would be the key. In any language certain double letters revealed the intent of the cipher’s creator, but without somewhere to begin it would prove if not impossible, then incredibly difficult to work any meaning out of the greater text.

His fingers lingered on the cured skin, recognising the stench of death upon it. Though it possessed no magic of its own, this was no mere page that Amsel had rendered unto him. He needed to know more about the page, and where the thrall had found it. Had Amsel recognised the taint of the blood kiss that still clung to the skin? Radu crouched over the page, inhaling its intoxicating perfume once more. He imagined the layers of fragrance hidden just below the most pungent: the streets the vampire walked, the flesh he tasted, his desires and discoveries all seeped into that single page so long ago. He would have done almost anything for the chance to inhale them, drawing the essences of all those forgotten memories into him that he might learn from them.

Laying the page aside, he went in search of Amsel.

Considering the underground labyrinth and the above ground sprawl, the castle was huge, with countless hiding places for the lame thrall. That Amsel knew it far better than anyone else, having lived all of his life within the walls, exploring its dark and deep places, made him almost impossible to find if he did not want to be found.

Though they all had chambers within the towers, Amsel was a nester by nature and had several nooks and crannies that he had feathered for comfort out of the life of the castle, all below ground. It would take him the best part of the night to track down the errant thrall if he had to traipse to even half of them. The alternative was to have the others look for him.

Loath to leave his workshop with so much undone, Radu chose the lesser of two evils. He pushed open the great double doors of the workshop, for a moment wearing their shadows like ethereal wings, and stalked out. He would have Amsel brought to him in the high tower, close to the soothing radiance of Morrslieb and Mannslieb, and as far away as possible from the places where Amsel felt so comfortable.

The workshop was annexed to the old cells, hollowed out from the rock beneath the graveyard, and linked to the main keep by a narrow twisting passageway. Damp seeped through the smooth stones, lending them a gloss that caught the glow of the alchemical globes. The ceiling was low, barely clearing the height of Radu’s bald head, and the floor sloped upwards as it neared the cells, causing him to hunch slightly as he walked. The texture of the stones changed, as well, from natural stone cut away to inlaid blocks used to hold back the weight of the dirt. The new material brought with it new odours, most redolent the musk of the grave dirt it held back and the brackish water that stagnated in it.

He found two lost souls in the cells, Rakeh and Rane. The twins looked at him with the disturbing cataract-filled white stare they shared. It was the only thing they did share; Rakeh was thin to the point of emaciation, hollow eyes and sallow skin, his long greasy hair pure white, while Rane was rotund and ruddy, with spikes of ebon-black hair greased into points.

‘Find Amsel, and when you do, bring him to the Galas Tower. I shall be with the ravens, enjoying the moons.’

‘As you wish…’ Rane said, dusting off his meaty hands on his coarse apron.

‘…Master,’ Rakeh finished.

The wind carried the dreams of mortals, spilled by twitching sleep-fevered lips and whipped away.

Radu braced himself against one of the machicolations, the twin moons casting his twisted shadow down to the abutments below. A few of Casimir’s ravens slept with their heads beneath their oily black wings, creating the illusion of a row of headless guardians ringing the tower. They were not his chosen watchers; the carrion eaters lacked the finer qualities of his beloved bats who could find their way unerringly without sight, using echolocation to sound out the landscape they needed to navigate. Yet many of his kind craved the company of the death eaters, seeing them as some sort of kindred creature. They did make a better meal, he thought, looking at one of the fat-bellied birds.

The hills were laid out before him like waves crashing up against the shore of his home. The lake, alive with small ripples agitated by the breeze, had taken on a sickly green pallor from the moon’s glow.

The waters had risen, effectively isolating the castle. A peculiarity of the mechanisms he had devised caused the tidal ebb and flow of this land-locked lake high in the Howling Hills. It had been no huge feat of engineering but rather a subtle enchantment of the subterranean waters, causing them to swell with the rising of the moon, and the water level of the lake to rise just as a real tide would.

Behind the curtain wall, the castle’s ward teemed with its own peculiar life. From his vantage they looked like ants marching in chaotic lines, intersecting but somehow never colliding. He spent so much of his life below ground, wrapped up in his experiments that he sometimes forgot about the coterie Amsel had gathered here, offering them refuge in the anonymity of the mountains. They were damned, one and all, deformed children cast out by bitter parents, bagged and thrown in the rivers to drown, culled by shanks and left to die in the dirt, wretched creatures tainted by sickness and deformity to become freaks in their parents’ eyes. The castle was their sanctuary, Amsel the one they followed. Radu suspected it was his thrall’s club foot that made him sympathise with the freaks, styling them as his own coterie of the damned.

The trapdoor opened behind him.

Without turning, Radu said, ‘You found him?’

‘Huddled…’ Rakeh answered, his reedy voice betraying his eagerness to please.

‘…in the crypts,’ Rane finished.

‘Excellent.’ Radu turned to face the three of them as they emerged. ‘Now leave us.’

‘Yes…’

‘…master.’

The wooden trap closed behind them, fitting snugly into the chiselled stone. Like so much of the castle the fit was precise, the craftsmanship undeniable. Alone with the birds, he said to Amsel, ‘These tortured souls you collect, the deformed urchins unwanted by the rest of the world...’ and left the sentence hanging.

‘Yes, master?’ Amsel said, shuffling towards the stone crenellations.

‘Why do you tend to them? Are you thinking, perhaps, of turning them against me?’

‘No, master.’

‘Are you sure, Amsel? Do you harbour ambitions? Do you look at me and think perhaps you might usurp me?’

‘No, master.’

‘Then, why do you seek out the sick and the lame and bring them to my door?’

‘Not the sick and the lame, master,’ Amsel said, staring down at his feet as though the worn-smooth stone beneath them was the most interesting thing in the world.

‘No? When I look at them that is what I see, the freaks of the Empire given refuge. What are they then, if not your private army?’

‘Tainted,’ Amsel said, as though that one word explained it all.

‘Tainted?’ Radu repeated the word, his inflection more quizzical, as though the word explained nothing.

‘Their deformities mean they are less than human.’

Radu turned back to the edge of the battlements and peered down at the shuffling legions of wretched souls that had erected hovels within the ward of the castle, at the filthy tarpaulins that covered them, forming a tent-city where the stables and latrines had once been.

‘Good. Never forget, your freaks exist under my sufferance, not yours, Amsel. Like everything in this place, they are mine.’ The moon bathed his white face with its deathly pallor as he craned his neck, leaning in threateningly. ‘Tell me, do you plan on making a study of the degeneration? It could prove interesting… useful even. Study, dissect, find the secret and replicate it. Perhaps you should look into harnessing some of the more interesting taints as they manifest.’

‘Yes, master.’

‘Good, good. Now, this thing you brought me...’ Radu said, leaving the rest of the sentence hanging.

‘Yes, master?’ Amsel said, shuffling towards the stone crenellations.

‘Although it is quite worthless, it intrigues me. I would know more of its origins. Where did you happen upon it? Somewhere within the castle?’

‘Yes, master.’

‘That was an invitation to tell me more about your discovery, Amsel.’

‘Yes, master.’

Radu swallowed down his frustration. ‘I will try again. Where did you find it? Describe everything to me, leave out no details, I would paint as full a picture in my mind as may be painted from words alone.’

‘Yes, master. It was in one of the old places my sire used to haunt, master. There are many such troves, now plundered, within the roots of the main keep.’

‘Indeed,’ Radu mused, ‘and you just stumbled upon it today?’

‘Yes, master, or no, master,’ Amsel said, enigmatically. He twitched visibly, casting fretful glances left and right as though distrustful of the open sky. Radu enjoyed his discomfort.

‘Well, which is it? It cannot be both,’ Radu said, impatiently.

‘The inference was that I knew it was there all along, master. To that, the answer was no, master. The words themselves suggested I happened to find it by accident, to that the answer was yes, master.’

‘Are you playing games with me?’

‘No master, I am being precise, as you taught me. I sought to please.’ There was something about the way the thrall said it that suggested a different truth hidden within his subservient words.

‘So this was the first time you had been in this hidden chamber?’

‘No master, not the first, but the first time I had fallen through the wall.’

‘You are making no sense, Amsel.’

‘I would show you, master. The old walls, many of them are not what they seem.’

‘Show me,’ Radu said, his curiosity getting the better of him.

Gratefully, Amsel opened the trap and led him down into the old tunnels, down and down, deeper than the bone yard, deeper than the crypts, deeper than the very first stones of the keep, and still down.

He followed the cripple to a dead end, only to see Amsel shuffle through what appeared to be solid stone and disappear behind the illusion.

‘Follow, follow,’ Amsel’s urgent voice said, apparently from nowhere.

‘Curious,’ Radu muttered, reaching out tentatively. He felt the familiar tingle of magic as his fingers penetrated the wall. It was not strong, but it was effective. Even this close, the stones appeared solid. He brushed the illusion aside like a spider’s web and stepped through to the other side. The passageway continued another dozen feet, ending in an open door. ‘And you say you simply stumbled through the wall by mistake?’

‘Yes, master,’ Amsel said, turning his face away from him. Radu did not believe him for a moment. He approached the door, noting the sigil carved into the heavy wood. It was a crest he was intimately familiar with.

He pushed the door fully open and walked inside the room. With a single whispered command he brought a faint bluish light to life in his palm. Its radiance, though meagre, was enough to see that there was nothing left but broken glass and empty shelves. He walked through the debris slowly, his long fingers lingering over every inch of bare wood and shattered glass as though his touch could be enough to draw back some of the knowledge the room had once held. The light emphasised every crag and crease of his bald head, ageing him centuries with its callow caress.

‘And there are more such rooms?’ he asked.

‘Yes, master, many more, hidden away by the old families of the castle.’

‘And you know them all?’

‘Oh, no, no master, not all. A few, I have found a few.’

‘And they were all pillaged like this one, or did they perhaps have something of value left?’

‘Nothing, master. All looted like this.’

‘Korbhen,’ Radu muttered. It was the only logical solution. ‘Well there is nothing here. It is all a waste of time, like the page itself.’

‘Yes, master.’

CHAPTER THREE

Shadow Tongues
Kastell Metz, Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Autumn of All Our Fears

Radu retreated to his rooms to be alone with the page.

He pored over the symbols, certain that the clues to cracking the cipher lay in the raised letters and the dropped ones. The flaw in the scribe’s work seemed far too deliberate to have been anything else. Laying a fresh vellum beside the page Radu recorded each of the raised letters first, curious to see if they made any more sense removed from the clutter of the text. He repeated the process with the subscript letters, scratching carefully on the blank page, each symbol rendered in smooth script, and utterly meaningless. The second set of symbols, released from the rest, made no more sense.

A different language perhaps?

A substitution code?

Could it actually be as simple as that? He counted the symbols he had just copied, but there were twenty-nine different ones, too many for the alphabet.

Just one word, a single one, would give him a place to begin.

He looked for matching pairs of symbols, reasoning that they must represent double letters, but even with that it was a long stretch to even interpreting a four letter word from the apparently random twists and squiggles of bloody ink.

Frustrated, he sent the pot of ink sailing across the room to explode in a Rorschach stain all over the soft white stones of the wall. He stared at the stain for a full minute, looking for some kind of fortuitous pattern hidden within it, but there was no such divination waiting to save him from the torments of ignorance.

He turned back to the page yet again, convinced there had to be something in it he had overlooked, something so painfully obvious that he had dismissed it in search of a deeper meaning.

There was nothing.

The symbols were not alchemical. They were no language he had ever encountered. Were they perhaps numerical? No, a base of twenty-nine was a nonsensical counting system, so not that.

‘But what?’ Radu railed at the document, his gnarled fingers inches from tearing the page up in frustration. ‘WHAT?’

Why go to such extreme lengths unless you are trying to hide something truly valuable?

Nights of obsessive study did nothing to illuminate the text. Radu cracked his knuckles, drumming his thick dirt-crusted nails on the wooden surface of the writing table. Radu cracked the bones in his neck, rolling his crook-backed shoulders. He dreamt of the page, the symbols blurring and moving, lifting off the page and rearranging themselves to taunt him. He heard the whispered voices of the night gaunts promising the truth if he burned the page, and laced in and out of the hallucinations, a face conjured for the skin and blood to own, a face to demand answers from.

He awoke on the sixth morning in a tangled mess of sweat, the inside of his coffin lid bearing the frantic scratch marks where during his slumber he had tried to claw his way out of the box.

It wasn’t until he walked back into the workshop to see Casimir hunched over the scattering of bones that it occurred to him there was more than one way to skin this particular cat.

‘I have a task for you, a test.’

‘Master?’ Casimir asked, looking up.

‘I have prepared a challenge, to evaluate your learning, Casimir. You show signs of aptitude, but signs are not always correct, omens turn sour, hope fades. I would see how well you apply process to a conundrum. If you fail me, your time here is done. Is that understood?’

‘Yes, master,’ Casimir said, standing and brushing the bone-dust from his hands. ‘You are wise, master. I shall not fail.’

‘I trust not,’ Radu said, smiling callously. ‘You will accompany me to my tower. I will watch your methods with interest.’

‘Of course, master.’

Radu stood by the empty fireplace, watching as Casimir pored over the sun-cured skin. His cheek ticked every time something struck him as interesting, Radu noted, wondering if perhaps the same tell would give away more truths in different circumstances. He chose, very deliberately, to remember it.

As he expected, Casimir approached the problem much the same as he had, noticing the irregularity of the script.

‘It is a key of sorts,’ Casimir said eventually.

‘Indeed it is. Good. Is that all you have gleaned from it thus far?’

Casimir touched the skin for the first time, lifting his index finger to his lips and licking the residue off.

‘No, master. It was not made this day, or any day recently. The blood is old.’

‘Very good. Tell me more.’

‘I believe the page is cured skin.’

‘It is.’

‘Old blood and cured skin, testaments and revelations were often made on such, were they not?’

Radu nodded, the thought had crossed his mind, but surely if the page were part of some religious revelation it would have been at least vaguely intelligible. What was the point of the gods using mortals as conduits if they did not record their wisdom in a way that was readily open to all?

‘The symbols appear to mean nothing, but I suspect they must or you would not have set the challenge.’

‘Indeed,’ Radu said.

Casimir raised his index finger to his nose, inhaling its fragrance as though it held the intoxicating tang of martyrs blood still on it. ‘Could it be that the blood itself is the key?’ He looked at Radu for encouragement. With none forthcoming, he touched the script, tracing his fingertip over the curl of symbols. ‘Yes,’ he said, breathing the gift of death in to his lungs. ‘Most curious. Not a religious revelation then, given the nature of the blood.’

‘Your reasoning?’

‘There are few instances of blood rites recording written words, and bar a few of the darkest practices, none are particularly religious in nature. The presence of blood, a poor substitute for ink at the best of times leads me to believe that there is more here than a few hallelujahs.’

‘Indeed,’ Radu said, his smile genuine this time. ‘So if not the wisdom of some deity, what?’

Casimir placed his hand flat on the page. ‘It will take me a few hours to prepare the alembic, but I believe you seek to test my skills and more than merely reading and reasoning.’

‘Perhaps I do,’ Radu said, excited by the possibility that his thrall was indeed fathoming a path through the riddles of the page that had eluded him these long days and nights. ‘The path to wisdom entails many obstacles that must be negotiated, and not all of them are obvious.’

‘Skin and blood, not so different from bone.’

‘An interesting notion. You intend to replicate your experiment from before?’

Casimir nodded, ‘Who better to tell you the secrets of the book than the book itself?’

‘The writer, perhaps?’ Radu said, a trace of irony in his gravelly voice.

‘What is to say we can’t learn one from the other?’

Radu nodded slowly. ‘We might find a home for you here yet, Casimir. Go, prepare your alembic. I will meditate on your progress. Take caution, the test is not yet passed. In every achievement there is failure, in every failure the seeds of achievement.’

Casimir returned with the rising moon. He cradled the small glass tube of distillate in his hands. He laid it down on the writing table beside the other gewgaws of his invocation.

Without waiting for permission he broke away a tiny piece of the page that contained both skin and blood, and crumbled it into the alembic.

Radu watched, eagerness etched into the deep crags of his vile face as Casimir powdered the root and the glass and began to agitate the tube, taking it through the transitions of colour and clarity until it became pure. The invocation was subtly different this time, the emphasis on the words shifted from syllable to syllable, the tonal quality of his voice more demanding as he called forth the shadow of skin and blood, urging it back to the flesh.

Radu breathed deeply of the Amethyst wind, Shyish, feeling it surge all around him. Casimir’s mastery of the wind of magic was undeniable. His voice rose and fell, altering fractionally as he threw his arms wide, urging the wind to gather within him, its dark majesty to recall the man from his parts, bringing back the soul that had flown so that it might sing one last song.

Casimir hurled the tube down between his feet. The distillate splashed across the floor and over the ruined leather of his shoes.

‘Return,’ he whispered, and more forcefully, ‘return!’

It came first as a single wisp curling up from the shattered remains of the alembic.

That one strand thickened, coalescing into a ribbon. A second ribbon curled around it, and a third. The window panes, streaked and bubbled, buckled and shattered to let the sighs of mortal anguish in with the gusting wind. Sorrow was its name. Radu leaned heavily on the support of the fireplace as the sharp-edged splinters of glass cut at them both, swirling and slicing. None bit deep, but they stung.

‘Return!’ Casimir commanded, bullying the reticent spirit back into shape and form so that it might answer their demands.

Radu tasted its bitterness on the wind, its loathing. He opened his mind to it, drinking in all the grief it cared to share. The sheer unbridled power of it was intoxicating. He revelled in the death wind, losing all sense of self as the vastness of nothing threatened to overwhelm him.

Between them the winds merged with the mist, adding substance to it.

‘Return!’

Casimir’s bellow brought the first faint features of a hook-nosed face out of the swirling mists. A broad, atavistic brow and cruel teeth followed, shearing the veil as the ghost of the dead man tore and snapped at it, desperate to be free. Its eyes blazed madly, the depths of hatred infinite and vile as the memory of life reared. Radu felt the malfeasance blazing blackly from it.

This was the thing that had given its flesh and tainted blood to create the page; Radu recognised its kind. It was a mortal so degenerate, so far gone that it lived in the filth of the graveyard, so far gone that it fed on the cold blood of the dead, like poison to the children of darkness. The ghoulish entity taking shape before him bared little resemblance to any human that had ever walked the world; it was bestial, a hunched monstrosity driven blood crazy. It was neither the guardian of any great secret nor the creator of the cipher, it was merely a victim. Radu swallowed the bitter bile of disappointment.

Casimir was not so easily deterred, however. He stepped forward, dangerously close to the rending talons of the beast.

He asked a single question, ‘Who slew you?’

The answer came back, swallowed in the snarls of rage, ‘Korbhen!’

The memory of its murderer was enough to drive all sensibility and coherence from the wretched ghost. It surrendered to paroxysms of murderous rage, teeth tearing at the air inches from Casimir’s face. He stepped forward, into it, the ethereal teeth passing straight through his cruel smile. Casimir’s goading of the spectre, showing the hollowness of its physical threat, was unexpected. Like the facial tick, Radu thought that he had perhaps learned something worth remembering about his thrall: he was dangerous.

‘Why?’ Casimir demanded. ‘Why did he kill you?’

‘Blood… Ritual… Betrayal… of… dead. Let… me… go!’ Seven of the eight words were dragged out of the ghost’s mouth, so swallowed in grunts that they were barely intelligible as words at all. The eighth was a feral roar.

‘We know the maker, then,’ Casimir said, turning his back arrogantly on the shade, ‘and we know his reason.’ He waved his hand, a curiously imperious gesture, and banished the diseased memory of the corpse eater.

‘How does that help us?’

‘A ritual must be recorded, yes?’

‘Not necessarily,’ the necrarch said, ruminating on the summoned shade’s words. Blood ritual, betrayal of the dead, they did not have to fit together as neat sentences. The creature could barely form a coherent thought, could it be relied upon?

‘The cipher unlocks a book, written by Korbhen, or at least pages from the same source, from the backs of mortals gone feral.’

‘Where do we find such a thing, if it even exists?’

‘The secret has to be hidden within the cipher,’ Casimir said. ‘Let me see the page again.’

Radu had been over the writing a thousand times and more, and there was nothing in it that resembled directions to some mythical book composed by his sire.

‘Here!’ Casimir barked triumphantly, stabbing a finger at the centre of the page. Radu hunched over, looking to see what he had found. Casimir snatched up a quill and began inking a series of quick strokes that matched not the blood ink but the spaces it left behind. ‘It is not what you see, it is what you don’t! Like so much the truth is hidden in plain sight! The master is wise, indeed. Look, the mark of the Man-God,’ he rasped, his grin fierce. ‘That is what you meant me to find, is it not?’

‘An astute find, Casimir. In a world of shadow and death it is not where one looks that danger lurks, but where one is blind to it. Perception is the key. Open your mind to the possibilities. Look where you already looked, but with different eyes. Everything you need to know is in the cipher if you know how to see it.’

‘The master is pleased?’

‘Very,’ Radu said. ‘Now solve the riddle, and I shall not cut your tongue out and feed it to Amsel. Fail me, and your usefulness is at an end.’

‘Yes, master,’ Casimir said, already hunched back over the page, duplicating several of the spaces between the lines to release the truth for Korbhen’s elaborate ruse.

Radu waited on the roof of the tower, notions fermenting in his mind.

There was a game being played here, for his sake almost certainly. That Korbhen created the cipher did not surprise him, indeed he had almost expected it of his sire. There were no kindred loyalties between them; Korbhen had walked out on Kastell Metz decades before, in search of a story, nothing more. He had come across an account from the time before the Winter War that claimed a living book had been brought out of the Lands of the Dead. The discovery had become the necrarch’s obsession, the intimation of what might lurk within, what power caused it life, too much for Korbhen to resist. So he had turned his back on everything, walking out on all that they had built in this remote corner, hidden away from the world, and risked discovery and the ruin of everything.

Was the purpose of this page to draw him into Korbhen’s hunt? To manipulate him into dancing once more to the shackles of his sire?

‘I will not,’ he said in stubborn denial, but just as von Carstein’s book had wormed its way into every thought of his sire, this page of secrets and codes to be deciphered had planted its hooks in him. He would learn all of its secrets, and he knew that Korbhen understood that similarity in their nature, that thirst that would keep him digging until he had excavated every last secret from the page.

Casimir joined him just before dawn, triumphant.

‘Ashenford!’ he said, even before he was halfway through the door. ‘That is the answer to your riddle, master. The testament of one of the lost prophets lies under lock and key in the Sigmarite temple in Ashenford.’

‘So the cipher is the key to the ravings of a mad man?’

‘Yes, master. It is a brilliant deception cutting to the very heart of faith and heresy. Hidden within a dream supposedly received from the Man-God himself, lies the wisdom of the lords of death.’

‘And what is that wisdom?’ Radu asked, sensing that Casimir wanted to say more, to prove his intelligence.

‘The cipher is a mix of languages. If I have interpreted it correctly, this secret will shake the Empire to its foundations, master.’

Radu raised a hairless eyebrow.

‘The hidden incantation is tied to a ritual of blood, as the ravaged beast claimed, an incantation that invigorates the dead.’

‘Invigorates? A curious choice of words.’

Casimir nodded and said, ‘The text is explicit, the enchantment alters the nature of the risen dead. It stimulates the diseased brain, creating a learning animal, capable of swiftness and more lethally, the most basic of thoughts. Imagine the shambling dead thus changed! Adapting, learning, growing more and more deadly as they understand the mind of their enemy! Imagine the fear that would place in the hearts of the living!’

‘You have done well, Casimir. I will not kill you today.’

‘Thank you, master. I exist to please. Let me recover this testament. Let me lead a force of bone warriors into the heart of the humans and steal this great truth from beneath their noses.’

Radu looked into his thrall’s face and saw the hunger there, the unashamed greed and ambition, and denied him. ‘No, you are needed here, with me. I will send Amsel, it is only right as he brought this testament to my attention.’

‘You would send the lame one?’ Casimir asked, disgusted.

‘I would, and I will brook no argument. Do not defy me in this, Casimir. You have done well, do not make me regret my decision to keep you alive. As you said, you serve my will. It is not the other way around.’

‘Yes, master. But–’

‘Enough. Now leave me to think. There is much to plan if we are to mount a crusade for this lost testament.’

Radu was pleased to see the flare of undisguised hatred in Casimir’s eyes as he turned to leave; the servant’s naked ambition was a concern that would bear closer scrutiny. After all, he had risen to power through treachery and betrayal and he could expect no less of those he favoured.

CHAPTER FOUR

Drowning in the River Death
Grimminhagen, in the Shadow of the Drakwald Forest, Middenland
The Autumn of Sacrifice

Reinhardt Metzger held his right arm outstretched for the silver-grey goshawk. The wind was fierce but that didn’t slow the bird’s swooping descent. It came in fast, wings furled and then opened them at the last moment, arresting its dive. The bird never settled on the leather gauntlet, preferring to sink its talons into the meat of his shoulder rather than be tethered. Their bite was always a sharp jolt but far from agony. When the bird was younger he had worn a leather harness on his shoulder but the goshawk would invariably come down on the other, unprotected shoulder. The skin had long since been toughened by the raking claws. Never once did the old man flinch. He merely waited for the bird to calm down even as the thin rivulets of blood trickled down his chest, and crooned softly to it.

They had been together for eleven years, hunting hares and marmots and smaller denizens of the forest floor, scavengers like squirrels, rats, and field mice.

The sky was thick with thunderheads, heavy as they amassed over the distant outposts, a veil of black threatening to drown the world in their sorrows.

Metzger was in a strange mood, and it seemed as though the sky shared his misgivings. They hadn’t had a runner in from the outpost at Brach for two weeks. Orlof, the commander there, was a fastidious soul, and it was quite unlike him to be derelict in any duty. Things happened, of course, the runner might have been taken sick on the way or fallen foul of bandits, or one of a hundred other possibilities. Metzger knew that, but he could not shrug off the nagging feeling that worse was afoot. There was a strict protocol for reporting throughout the protectorates and Metzger had spent years drilling the routines and disciplines into every man that fell beneath his command. As with any fighting force, Metzger’s army was only as strong as its weakest man, but he had made damned sure that even that man was disciplined and drilled and worthy of holding the lives of his fellow soldiers in his hands.

The goshawk had not been alone in the sky. Darker specks of black smeared the swirls of cloud, banking and sweeping low across the land in their hunt for carrion: ravens. Metzger had a dislike of the birds. They were ill omens. His father had whispered that they were harbingers, psychopomps that carried the souls of the dead to Morr, and had told tales of how in his great-great grandfather’s day a bird had been caught with a forked tongue, capable of phrasing the most basic Reikspiel on its diabolic organ: a talking bird of death. Metzger had shuddered then, and he shuddered now. He had seen those damned birds feed on too many friends to disbelieve anything he heard about them. He was a soldier, facing his fiftieth year. He did not shy away from death, but he was in no hurry to embrace it, either, and carrion eaters were as much a part of his life as was his sword.

He gentled the goshawk. It was a male hunting bird, raised from the nest by his falconer. Metzger had been there in the high woods of the Drakwald when Scharner had found the nest abandoned, and had crouched low over it, whispering, so that his voice and his face were the first things the newborn heard and saw, imprinting on it as would a mother bird. He had cradled its tiny form in his huge hands, soothing its name over and over: Morgenrot, after the dawn’s red sky.

Metzger often brought the goshawk out when he wanted to unwind the kinks of the day, letting him hunt, but today’s black mood would not be shifted, even by the primal role of the hunter.

‘Feed, my beauty,’ he said, dislodging Morgenrot from his shoulder. The goshawk rose in a flurry of feathers, gaining altitude quickly. He flew in ever-decreasing circles above the fields of the estate until he found his prey. Then he struck, falling from the sky with lethal speed, sweeping low, talons raking the grass, and rising back into the sky with the kill, a dormouse. The rodent was alive, squirming as the hawk released it, a thousand feet above the earth, and then plunged after, snagging it with its barbed talons to open the dormouse, and began feeding even as it tossed the corpse into the air again, enjoying the thrill of the kill.

Metzger never fed Morgenrot from his hand; no cut meat and no pampering. He earned his kills, tasting the meat fresh with blood spilled by his own beak and rending claws, or he did not eat at all. Domesticating the bird would have been wrong in so many ways. They had ridden to war more times than he wanted to remember, and more than once Morgenrot had in some way been responsible for saving his flesh from the damned ravens. That was the bond they shared.

Reinhardt Metzger called the goshawk back with three sharp whistles. He came reluctantly, leaving the small carcass of the dormouse half-stripped.

‘We’re done for today. See to Morgenrot,’ he told Scharner as the falconer appeared, as though summoned by the same three sharp whistles as his bird.

The younger man took the leather gauntlet and hooded the goshawk, making peculiar chirrups and caws as he did, as though speaking to the bird in its own tongue. Scharner had a gift with all birds, just as his father had. He had trained falcons and hawks for the Graf himself before joining Metzger’s household.

He sat on the side of the stone fountain that hadn’t cascaded water for the better part of a decade. Rainwater stagnated in the bowl. He dragged his fingers in the water, looking back at the house he had done his damnedest never to set foot in, the familial home. Like Metzger, the place had seen better days. Vines clawed up the façade of the fortified manor, choking the brickwork. The facing had chipped away to reveal the dung and hay hardcore centre and the linseed treated timbers were riddled with dry rot and insect infestation that slowly worked away at bringing the once noble manse down.

Alone again, Metzger could no longer hide from the duties of the day.

He had been born into the commission of Knight Protector of Grimminhagen, the duty inherited from his father and his father before him. His family had served as the right-hand of the Graf Sternhauer, making him in effect the second most powerful man in the entire protectorate, for a little while longer at least. In a few weeks he would hang up his shield and unbuckle his sword belt for the last time, and with no son to inherit the role of Knight Protector it would pass to another of Sternhauer’s choosing.

He did not know how he felt about that; much of his life had been dictated by honour and servitude and suddenly he would be no one, a retired old man living in his manor on the outskirts of the town. He wanted to believe that he was about to embark on one last adventure, but after the better part of fifty years caring for so many people it would be difficult to simply stop. Decades of service were a habit not easily forgotten. Would the new man look upon him as some interfering old fool always prattling on about how he used to do it in the good old days? Would he seek him out for advice at all or ignore him and be his own man?

Metzger knew the answer to that.

Still, for a little while longer he had a duty to Sternhauer.

He swallowed the bitterness he felt rising and retreated to the quiet of his rooms for the best part of an hour, reading the latest missives from the protectorates, before moving on to the quartermaster’s monthly rationing reports on supplies stockpiled for the winter, tributes still owed, projected sowing and harvesting returns, building and shipping manifests for imported victuals traded with thieving merchants, even forecasts for the weather, which seemed such a ludicrous waste of time. Better to try and predict the outcome of a cock fight than foretell the foibles of the wild skies, but it was all part and parcel of the business of running the small community of Grimminhagen in the Graf’s absence.

The last piece of business was one that always left a sour taste in his mouth: the dispensing of justice.

Kaspar Bohme waited downstairs with the accused, barely a child and with child herself. The charges were serious, the sentence one of public humiliation should he choose to exercise it. It rankled that hunger had become such a crime in his homeland, but having read the quartermaster’s predictions, it was easy to see the privation all around without ever having to leave the relative sanctuary of these rooms.

He pushed back his chair and went downstairs to face the accused and mete out his judgement.

Metzger was a good man, which made even such a petty theft difficult to let go unchastised. To turn a blind eye would send out the message that survival within his protectorates had become a matter of cunning and crime, but to shame the woman for needing to eat sent out a message he found even less palatable.

He loitered at the head of the grand stair, beneath so many portraits of long dead Metzgers that there was no space left on the wall. Generation after generation of faces so similar to his own in the artists’ renditions gazed down on him. He could not help but wonder if there was approval in their oily eyes, or if they deemed him a disappointment for shying away from the harder choices of leadership. Had Felix Metzger harboured the same doubts centuries before, or Ewan, or Kormac or even Montague, the family’s one true scholar? Or were they all better men than him?

‘Some are born to greatness, some have it thrust upon them, and others live their lives shying away from it,’ he said, taking that first step down.

Kaspar Bohme waited at the foot of the stairs. He smiled in greeting. Where Reinhardt was a bull of a man, Kaspar was a wolf: lean, hard of eye and heart, ruthless to the core, and fiercely loyal to the pack. He had been with Metzger twice as long as the goshawk, serving through fifteen campaigns with Reinhardt Metzger’s Silberklinge.

The old knight did not match his friend’s smile.

‘Where is she?’ he asked, heavily.

‘In your study.’

He side-stepped his friend and then turned and said, ‘Have Rosamund bring mulled wine in fifteen minutes,’ as though an afterthought, when in truth it was anything but.

‘Of course. Do you want me to sit in?’

Metzger shook his head. ‘There is no need, Kaspar. My mind is made up.’

‘And you will not be swayed?’

‘Have you ever known me to be?’

Kaspar Bohme laughed at that, a short bark of a laugh.

‘Fifteen minutes,’ Metzger repeated and then left him.

The wooden floors were carpeted, the rugs worn thread-bare by the endless passage of bustling feet over the years since he had inherited the old family manse, though he had barely added to the wear, so often was he gone.

Briony Neumann might have been comely, once, but no more. She stood in the corner of the study, wringing her hands. To her credit she hadn’t tried to flee; there were three large leaded windows in the study, though none of them opened. She looked up from her hands as he closed the door behind him.

He said nothing.

An oak pedestal desk dominated the centre of the room, behind it a leather-backed chair. He sat behind the desk, steepling his fingers as he contemplated the woman before him.

‘You have put me in a difficult position, Briony,’ he said, eventually. She met his eyes, pleading mercy without saying anything. ‘Artur was a good man,’ he said tapping his temple, ‘and his memory is still strong in here. For his sake I would not see you humiliated, nor harmed, but how would that look?’

‘If you are going to take my hands, be quick, I beg you, do not drag it out like some hideous torture. If you loved my man, do that for him at least.’ There was a fire in the woman, even now. He admired that and he could see why his Silberklinge had fallen for her. A man of war needed a good woman, perhaps more so than a simple farmer, but goodness was not measured in pretty packages; it was measured in heart and spirit, not the curve of a breast or the swell of a hip.

‘It is about perception, Briony. Do you know what I mean?’ She shook her head. ‘How other people see us, how we see ourselves. If I do not deal with your transgressions I appear soft-hearted to other hungry widows and beg to be robbed again and again. Yet if I exact the full penalty as owed to the law I take your hands simply because you were starving. Why did you not come to me, Briony? Why did you not swallow your pride and knock on my door? I would have helped you.’

She had no answer for him.

‘Are you not going to plead your case?’

‘Your mind is made up,’ she said, ‘so what is the point?’

‘You presume much. Yes, I have deliberated your fate since Kaspar heard the charges against you, and wished they were some ludicrous thing that could easily be denied or even some serious crime that might be refuted by the intervention of witch hunters, witchcraft, consorting with daemons, not something so simple and undeniable as stealing a chicken for meat and bread for your table. Giles would have you publicly flogged, your hands taken and your babe too. That is what he sued for.’

‘No!’ Her hands went instinctively to her mouth in denial.

‘I have no liking of the man, but he is aware of his rights and demands satisfaction, so what am I to do, Briony?’

‘Take my hands, but not my child, please. It is all I have left of him.’

That was the truth of it. Artur Neumann had fallen before he even knew he was going to be a father. To rob her of her unborn child would be to rob her of her husband all over again, and no wife deserved that no matter what her crimes. Her husband had been a knight, one of his own, a man of honour. He deserved better even if she did not.

‘If I take your hands how will you care for the babe, Briony? You are no common peasant, you are the widow of a knight, but even so you have not the coin to pay for a wet nurse and no indentured servants to see to your needs. So tell me, how will you nurse and change it? How will you cradle it and soothe its tears?’

‘Not my baby.’ Her heartache was wretched to behold but he had to make her understand.

‘No, not your baby, and not your hands. I have another fate in mind for you.’

She met his gaze, challenging him to say what she thought he was going to say. ‘You can claim my flesh but it will not be given willingly, and with no love.’

For a moment the woman’s resignation hung between them like a challenge. Then he laughed sadly, shaking his head. ‘What kind of man do you think I am, Briony? All these years and you think that of me?’

‘You are a man,’ she said, as though that answered everything, accusing him of every fault imaginable and excusing them all by the root of his sex. ‘You have never taken a wife, and if my man was to be believed you never sired any bastards nor anything so ignoble, so perhaps you would claim my boy as your own? Is that what you have in mind?’

‘No,’ he said, shaking his head again, unable to meet her gaze, as though suddenly their roles had reversed and he was the accused, her his would-be executioner. ‘I have never taken a wife, that is true, though I have no idea if I have sired any young. I like to think the Metzger line will not die out with this old fool’s passing, but I have no idea. You know me, woman, but you cannot know what happens in the aftermath of battle, as the frenzy of it wears off the flesh. Some men do succumb to the base need to confirm their immortality by sinking into flesh. It is inevitable. Mortality and mindless coupling are inextricably linked in the minds of some, but believe me, I have never forced myself upon a woman, not as the spoils of conquest, not when the blood was pumping and the need to prove my manhood raged hot in my veins, not even when I was angry at the injustice of the world and the death of a friend. There has never been catharsis in those darker passions, never, and I am not about to start.’

‘I am sorry,’ she said, and broke down into ragged sobs. He moved from behind his desk and went to comfort her, but held back, shy of embracing her even to allow her to weep on his shoulder.

There was a timid knock at the door: Rosamund with the mulled wine. He opened the door for her, ‘Just put it on the table and take a seat.’ She looked at him askance. He nodded once, and said, ‘Please.’

She did as she was asked, settling down into one of the armchairs beneath the largest of the three leaded windows. ‘Take a look at Rosamund,’ he told the other woman. ‘Take a good look, ask her any question you see fit and she will speak the truth. She has a tongue on her that would cow any man.’ The maid shuffled in her seat. Her black skirts trailed around her feet. She looked decidedly uncomfortable with being the centre of attention.

‘I have no questions,’ Briony said.

‘You will, I am sure, but Rosamund can answer them when you are out of the door. Now, I must mete out justice, as law demands. You will hear my verdict?’

She nodded. ‘Yes, my lord.’

‘Then listen and bide my words well, Briony Neumann, wife of Artur. In the matter of theft against the person of Giles, pig and poultry farmer of this protectorate, you are found guilty by your own admission. Your punishment will be to serve within the house as a scullery maid. It is a long way from the wife of a knight, make no mistake. You will be stripped of all nobility and recognition of rank and treated just as every maid is treated within this house. Rosamund will see that a room is made up for you. It will be nothing fancy, but you will receive three square meals a day in return for your service, to which Rosamund will give instruction. You are to abide by her decisions, for she speaks with my voice in this matter, and the voice of the law you broke.

‘Now heed this warning, for I will say it only once, steal from me and you will be cast out, not only from this house but from all the lands the Silberklinge protect. You will be alone, banished but your child will not suffer the same fate, for it is a cruel man who sentences the child for the sins of the mother. Respect my house, respect Rosamund, and there will always be a place for you here, wife of Artur Neumann, disrespect those few simple rules and you are gone. Do I make myself clear?’

‘I don’t know what to say,’ she said, looking not at him but down at her hands.

‘I suggest you say thank you,’ Rosamund said, rising from her chair to pour two goblets of warm wine. She handed one to Metzger and another to Briony.

‘In respect of the woman you were, this is the last glass of wine you will share at my table,’ Metzger said. ‘When the last sip is supped your new life will have begun. Welcome to our house.’ He raised his goblet. ‘It is a most peculiar house, but we are rather fond of it.’

‘I… thank you. Thank you,’ Briony stammered, at a loss. She clenched her left fist as she raised the goblet to her lips. As she swallowed she placed her palm against her swollen belly and Metzger knew that she was thinking about how close she had come to losing both.

Kaspar rapped once on the study door and opened it without waiting to be bidden to enter.

Reinhardt Metzger sat alone nursing the last of the now tepid wine. He looked bone tired, carrying every one of his fifty years heavily on his broad shoulders.

‘You’re a soft-hearted old beggar,’ Kaspar said, sinking into one of the armchairs. He put his feet up on the waxed side-table and teased off his gloves one finger at a time. ‘But if it means anything, you did the right thing.’

‘We’ll need to give that moaning swineherd some satisfaction. No doubt he will be hammering on the door the moment word reaches his cauliflower ears that she hasn’t lost her hands, her child or her life. Have I told you lately how much I loathe men like Giles?’

‘This morning, last night, and at least twice more since he sued for the Graf’s justice.’

‘Yes, well, let me just state for the record, men like him ought to be fed their own bloody tongues to put an end to their merciless bloody tittle-tattle. They’re worse than old maids.’

‘A few coins will buy him off.’

‘It’s blood money.’

‘Aye, it is. But we both know if the shoe was on the other foot and Artur was dispensing justice to our widows we’d expect some kind of compassion from an old friend.’

‘Damned right we would,’ Metzger agreed. ‘and he’d give it.’

‘Still no word from Orlof?’ Kaspar Bohme said, changing tack as artfully as any midshipman.

‘Nothing.’

‘That’s not like him.’

‘Did I ever tell you you had a talent for stating the bloody obvious, my friend?’

‘Well, there was that one time, at Essen Ford,’ Kaspar said, pushing back up out of the upholstered chair. He paced the room like a caged animal, prowling back and forth, back and forth. ‘Have you sent scouts?’

‘No, I thought I would sit here like a blind man in the dark rooting for navel fluff. Of course I have, two good men. One last week, one this.’

‘And neither have returned?’

‘That’s a real talent you have, Kaspar.’

‘I say we ride out,’ Bohme said, bracing himself on the wainscotting of the wooden window, feeling out the grain with his calloused fingers. Each ring in the wood depicted more years than either of them had been on the planet. Even at the simplest of times nature was a humbling thing.

‘Two old men against the evils of the world?’

‘I can think of no one better suited.’

‘Go to bed, Kaspar. We’ll talk in the morning.’

But they did not; they met in the middle of the night on the landing, drawn by the reflections in the streaked glass and a thicker, unnatural darkness.

‘Some foul miasma clouds out the moon,’ Kaspar said. ‘You know it and I know it, and where there is roiling darkness like this there is some unnatural curse beneath it.’

‘We don’t have a choice, do we?’

‘Would you send someone else out?’

Metzger shook his head.

‘I didn’t think so. Get dressed, I will meet you in the courtyard.’

‘It’s the middle of the night.’

‘You weren’t planning on sleeping were you?’

‘No,’ Metzger said.

‘Neither was I. I believe they call that a coincidence. Now, if you’ll excuse me, I’ve got to go drain the snake. The old bladder isn’t what it used to be.’

A quarter of an hour later, still hours before dawn, the two men set off towards the clouds, grim-faced, all joking cast aside. Bohme roused the stable boy and had him saddle up two of the Knight Protector’s horses while Metzger woke Briony and had her bag up travel rations for them. They opted for speed over power, leaving behind the chargers they would ride into battle in favour of sleek, fast mares. They knew better than to gallop, moving out at an easy canter at first, resting the animals often as their long strides ate the ground, and still exhaustion claimed the beasts along with the first cry of the dawn chorus.

They were not the young men they had once been, of that the night had made them painfully aware. By midday they were forced to take shelter in the ruins of an old temple. The stripped roof offered little in the way of respite from the elements, but with the statue of Sigmar still standing sentinel in the corner it offered other protections.

They talked little during the morning, wrapped up in their own thoughts as to the origins of the miasma. It appeared every bit as thick in daylight as the darkness had threatened it would be. Bohme struck tinder and saw to the small gathering of deadfall that he had scavenged to make a fire, while Metzger unwrapped two slabs of meat from the greased paper wrap and skewered them on his long dagger to cook them over the fire. The fat sizzled and spat as it dripped onto the hard stone beneath. The meat, when they ate it, was gamy, and still slick with fatty juices that had them licking their fingers and smearing the stuff on the grass that had slowly begun to reclaim the temple. Done, they grabbed a few hours of sleep before rising again to stalk the miasma through the early evening.

There was more to what Metzger had told Briony than she might have understood, more about his debt to her man. There were different types of leader, as many as there were types of men, but a man like Metzger felt responsibility for those in his service. His scouts had not returned: two good men with five children between them. The loss weighed heavily on his shoulders, and it was a loss. He did not for one minute think that they had suddenly become derelict in their duties. They were either dead or captured, and then as good as dead if they were. He studied the miasmic clouds as they amassed, amazed that the sky could harbour such black hatred for the land beneath it. They had yet to spill their ire on the landscape, but when it came the deluge would be apocalyptic.

It was ever the way of the earth. It cleansed evil and good with equal disdain, scrubbing them from the land as though they had never existed.

‘You know what we face as well as I do,’ Metzger said after a while.

Kaspar Bohme pushed to his feet and scuffed up dirt to kick out the fire. ‘I know nothing, Reinhardt. Neither do you. It’s time to move on.’

And so it was for three straight nights, though without the stars they were forced to orientate themselves in the oppressive press of the trees with a loadstone on a string that pointed true north. The pair of them pushed their mounts to the point of exhaustion. Where they could, they followed tracks carved into the forest; where it was impossible or impractical they wove their own paths through the trees. Sleep was a luxury for man and beast, though they grabbed an hour’s rest here and there, until they woke on the morning of the fourth day to a shivering earth.

Kaspar came awake instantly, sensing that something was fundamentally wrong. He placed both of his hands down, palms flat on the grass, feeling the violent tremors rippling through the soil. He counted out the gaps between the ebb and flow of the shivers, judging the nearness and size of the enemy they faced.

‘An entire army is on the march,’ he whispered, ‘and they are close.’

‘The earth never lies,’ Metzger said.

The horses whinnied and shied, spooked by their unseen enemy, kicking at the dirt and deadfall and prancing sideways as far as their tethers allowed.

Bohme surveyed the landscape around them. To the left there was little in the way of cover, scrub land leading towards the foothills, to the right, tree-lined slopes, and straight ahead a declivity leading down to the stream-bed cutting through a large u-shaped valley that ran for thirty miles or more. From his vantage point the valley floor was obscured by the overhanging cliff, making it ideal for the safe, unseen passage of a substantial force.

‘I’m going out, give me five minutes and follow,’ said Kaspar.

Metzger stayed low, hunkering down beside Kaspar and said, ‘Just watch yourself.’

‘You worry too much, old man.’

‘And you don’t worry enough,’ Metzger said.

He watched his back as Bohme moved off, skirting the low broken stones of the temple wall. He moved fast, running hard and keeping low. The weight of his body was always on the front foot. Metzger saw the subtle flash of silver in his left hand and knew that Kaspar was not taking any chances. A moment later he disappeared behind a crumbling spar of stone. Metzger wasn’t about to sit by idly and wait. He set off in the opposite direction, running for the trees.

They offered little in the way of cover, but anything was better than nothing. He sprinted across the open ground, crashing through the undergrowth. He pushed through low, dragging branches, snapping them back in his haste.

The nature of both men was evident for any observer to see, the bull charging recklessly on, flattening anything in his way, the wolf moving with terrible swiftness, low, sleek and fast. A thoughtful enemy could deduce much from this simple observation, enough, perhaps to win a war.

Metzger hit the thick trunk of a withered tree. Chest heaving, he glanced back over his shoulder. For all the skeletal shadows and long sighs, the trees appeared empty of any real threat. He crouched and rummaged through the deadfall. There were no obvious signs of passage to announce the enemy’s advance, whoever they might be, no broken twigs or brown leaves crushed into the mud. He craned his head, listening, but there were no sounds either, no signs of life; the stillness was eerie and unnatural. In the dusk so many of the forest’s natural foragers ought to be stirring, but the place was dead. He cupped his hands to his mouth and, shaping his lips, hooted twice, mimicking the cry of an owl. It was greeted by silence as the forest rose to engulf it. Reinhardt Metzger shivered despite the relative warmth of the early evening.

When he placed his hands flat to the dirt he felt them again, the telltale tremors of marching feet, thousands upon thousands of them causing the ground to revolt at their vile advance.

‘Talk to me, mother earth,’ he whispered, digging his fingers into the dirt.

There was no miraculous revelation.

He crept forward, deeper into the trees. The first blush of moonlight filtered through the canopy of leaves, scattering its reflection across the forest floor like a wealth of ghostly coins. He moved on, deeper into the trees until quite suddenly the land dropped away steeply beneath him.

What he saw snatched his breath away: a shuffling river of death, rolling back across the countryside for league upon league, rotting skin and bone, dragging feet. He stared in absolute horror, scarcely able to take in the enormity of the force: a crusade of the armies of death, shambling corpses, moving blindly on, staggering and lurching mindlessly.

The column was so wide that he could not see its far edge. Several of the marchers carried torches that threw eerie light across the ranks of the vile army. The dead had no need of light, he reasoned, which meant that the living marched with them. He saw flesh that hung in grey tattered strips and all he could think was to pray to Sigmar that the dead passed by his homestead, knowing the selfishness of that prayer even as he thought it. Their salvation was someone else’s damnation and yet he could not bring himself to care about those nameless others. He would willingly carry the burden of their deaths if their sacrifice saved even one of his own people.

The dead marched. Within the faceless ranks of rotting corpses he saw more recent fatalities bearing their wounds nakedly. In his mind he carved out the passage of the dead, using the valley and his memory of the lodestone to orientate his fear. Sickly, he realised that Grimminhagen lay directly in the path of their march.

There was a grotesque order to the force. There was a hierarchy that mimicked the structure of a real army, with the rotting zombies and flesh-stripped skeletons forming the infantry that made up the bulk of the lines, marshalled by more fearsome foes: ghouls, ghosts and wights clinging to the flanks, and black riders on skeletal mounts that snorted smoke and flame that in turn fed the miasma that clung to the dead army. In the centre of the abomination he saw a huge chariot fashioned from bone, and a withered vampire spurring on the corpses that dragged it, flaying strips of skin from their backs with his whip.

Metzger lurched away from the tree, dread, fear, and horror ripping his mind asunder as he scrambled down the hill, tripping and sliding, and digging his heels in to stop himself from pitching forward and falling even as he started to run. His first instinct was to draw his sword and throw himself into the river of shambling dead swinging, but that instinct did not last long. He had to get back to Grimminhagen in time to warn his people.

A hand came down hard on his shoulder and pulled him up short. He wheeled around, blade raised to gut whatever ghoul thought to feed on him, and barely managed to pull the blow when he saw that it was Kaspar Bohme.

‘We must away from this place,’ Kaspar said, his face bled of all colour. ‘Die here and we damn everyone.’ It was a simple truth.

Metzger nodded, grimly determined. All thoughts of age and retirement banished, the knight sheathed his blade. There would be time aplenty for swords and violence, but not now and not here.

‘How many towns and villages have fallen along the way to feed that vile force? How many families are rotting in this river of filth because no one was strong enough to stop them? How many is too many? One hundred? Fifty? One, that’s how many: one.’ Bohme had no answer for that.

The moon burned within the dead, augmenting the eerie torchlight of the living that marched side by side with them. The dead were not, as he had first suspected, whole. Decay was rife, pallid skins and sallow complexions turned an ethereal grey. The rot of the grave bared white bones where the flesh had failed. More of the dead men were skeletal, cages of ribs torn open on putrid giblets, limbs stripped of muscle and tendon reduced to lichen-thick bones.

Carrion eaters flew above them, hundreds of black-winged birds that swept low time and again to feed on the soft tissues of the dead as they shambled and lurched and staggered, dancing to the pull of the chains that had dragged them back to this wretched unlife so mercilessly. Ravens clawed at the last remaining strips of muscle, beaks tugging at the wormed fat of gaping cheeks and the soft humours of leaking eyes.

It was a procession of damnation.

He rubbed at his stubbled jaw, the urge to throw himself at them all still strong. He imagined hacking and slashing at the mortal chains that bound them, but no matter how many he freed of their damnation, it could never be enough.

All he could do was prepare his town for the worst.

Had Orlof been somewhere in there marching on with blindly staring eyes? That was what the dead did, after all. They swelled their ranks with the corpses of the men they killed, growing stronger and stronger by the mile.

Metzger turned his back on the dead. Bohme was looking at him strangely. Metzger had seen enough blood shed in hate to know that the things seen in the eyes of others were reflections of the things that burned in your own eyes. They were not secret glimpses of the other man, they were the hidden truths of the self. There had been fear in Bohme’s eyes: Metzger’s fear.

The cries of the ravens rose, mad caws that spiralled, taking on an almost human quality. It took him a moment to realise what he was hearing within them: the wretched sobs of a baby.

‘Did you hear that?’ he asked, but Kaspar was already moving, swiftly back up into the next layer of undergrowth where the brambles and thorns tangled around the tree trunks. The cries became more and more obvious and heartbreaking as they retreated back up the hillside, until they found the baby, wrapped in a bundle of swaddling clothes, nestled down beside a hollowed out tree stump, crying and crying and crying for the mother that had abandoned it. Metzger gathered the crying child into his arms and hushed it, offering his thick finger to the babe to suckle on in the hopes of quieting it.

‘Who left you here, little man?’

Had the babe’s mother fled her doomed village hoping to deliver her child from the procession of the dead? Was she lying somewhere near or had she become a part of the shuffling zombie army? Or was the babe some unwanted bastard brought out to die? It didn’t matter. Reinhardt Metzger cradled the helpless child to his chest.

Down the slope he saw the first of the pallid corpses pushing through the trees, drawn by the baby’s cries.

CHAPTER FIVE

On Fields of Fire
In the Shadows of the Drakwald Forest, Middenland
The Autumn of Sweet Deceits

The zombie, he could not think of the wreck of humanity as anything else, came lurching at Kaspar Bohme, the splintered bone of broken-down fingers clawing at his face. He reeled away from the wild, raking blows, blocking them easily on his sword. There was no grace or dexterity to its attack, it simply came up the hill swinging, a weird, baleful moan punctuating each missed strike. Though clumsy, it was relentless. He ducked a blow, rocking back on his heels, only for a second to come slashing across where his throat had been a split second before, and even as he compensated for his lost balance, a third and a fourth swing threatened to bowl him over.

‘Run!’ he yelled at Metzger, throwing himself to his left in an effort to put his body between the dead thing and the child.

The zombie moaned again, lurching forward with its arms outstretched, grasping. There were no words in the sound, only the undertow of grief that it had been shrived of its humanity. It set a chill deep in his bones to hear such an empty sound come from the undead fiend’s mouth.

It was alone, calling out to more of its kind. Would silencing it likewise doom them? Bohme wondered, parrying another savage slash. Were the undead like wasps? Would its second death act as a lure for the others as they were drawn to the stink of its ruin?

‘Run!’ he yelled at Metzger, putting himself between the zombie and the child.

The big man did not need telling twice. He stumbled away up the hill, clutching the bundle of clothes to his chest.

Kaspar Bohme spun on his heel, delivering a scything kick across the thing’s midriff. It was like kicking a sack of sawdust. The bones and guts powered inwards, pulverised. The dead man stumbled forward, strings of gore clinging to his torn lips. Bohme hammered a heavy left fist into the thing’s face, again and then again, each impact ripping the skin to open a second yellow-toothed leer high up on the side of its face. He stepped in close, avoiding the dead man’s ruined fingers, and straight-armed it in the throat. The muscle and bone collapsed beneath the impact of the blow. It would have killed a normal man, after a moment’s agony. The thing did not so much as flinch from the crushing blow, with no need of air. It came on again, its elegiac moan calling out to its perverted kin.

Kaspar drove his blade into the zombie’s leg, just below the knee, with enough force to cleave the cap-bone. The dead man lurched sideways, his leg hideously disjointed, and fell, but even on the ground it was not done. It clutched at Kaspar’s ankle, sinking its fingers deep enough to grate against the bone. His fist clenched around the hilt of his sword, and rammed it into the dead man’s chest, up between the third and fourth ribs. The blade cut through the dead man’s heart. Kaspar jerked it savagely, and jammed the blade down again, working the thing’s ribcage open with a crack of bones. A third blow opened it up fully, tearing through the striated muscle, and even as it grasped for his throat, he leaned down to reach in with his bare hands and tear out its heart.

Whatever ungodly force had animated the corpse, rending its heart was enough to drive it out. The thing lay motionless in the mud of the forest floor. Kaspar looked sickly at the thick black blood that had already begun to coagulate around his clenched fist. The tainted blood burned his skin. He tossed the withered organ aside, sick with revulsion, and scrubbed his hands on the mud and leaves of the forest floor on either side of the corpse.

All around him he heard the rising moans of the shuffling dead and knew that he needed to move, to get as far away from this place as possible.

The skirts of the forest were paradoxically alive with the sighs and moans of the dead.

Fear steeled his resolve. Kaspar looked up the hill, where Metzger had run with the child, and then back down, fearfully, at the line of trees that had opened to reveal the zombie moments before. He leant against the bole of the nearest tree. It was a lyme tree, he realised, a maniacal laugh bubbling up in his mind as his fingernails dug into the bark, a corpse tree, said to grow out of the bodies of the fallen where they were buried on the field of battle.

He was alone, for now.

He couldn’t stay here any longer than he already had. He knew that. The stench of old death was ripe in the air where he had opened the thing up. He looked up and through the filter of branches he saw, already, the carrion birds circling in and out of sight. In minutes this quiet glade would be swarming with flesh-eaters.

The black blood ate into his sword’s blade. He crouched, and cleaned it on the ground before sliding it back into its sheath.

Then he heard the rustle and snap of branches being pushed back and the crack of deadfall being crushed underfoot.

They were coming.

He rose, pushing away from the tree, and ran for his life.

Kaspar ran blindly, branches snagging at his body and face as he lunged through spaces barely wide enough to squeeze through. Brambles and thorns tore at his legs. Where the undergrowth grew too thick, he cut it away, hacking and slashing at it with his blade.

He welcomed the darkness as it fell, knowing that it offered another layer of obscurity to his wild flight even if it made it more treacherous.

At times he thought he heard Metzger up ahead, crashing through the choking confines of the forest, but apart from the first occasion, when he caught a glimpse of the startled boar his own reckless charge had set running, it might just as easily have been heavy-footed ghosts, always just out of sight as he chased to catch up with them.

That was the curse of the trees.

The consistency of the ground changed, going from firm, hard-packed mud to a mulch, his feet sinking in up to the ankles and deeper as he struggled to maintain the momentum of his flight. The trees showed no signs of thinning out, though many of their lower branches were denuded by the season. Their skeletal limbs conjured up wraiths of shadow as the darkness descended. Again there were no sounds of the forest. It was as though he were reliving an intimately familiar nightmare. He ran with no conscious thought to direction, but only to distance and putting enough of it between him and the swath of mindless dead cutting across the lowlands.

Kaspar stumbled to a halt, trying to get his bearings, but the lack of landmarks even this near to the fringe of the Drakwald left him guessing. Thick spiders’ webs clung to some of the high branches, joining the upper canopy of trees together with spindles of white thread. He cupped his hands to his mouth and gave two short hoots, the mating call of one of the owls indigenous to the forest. He and Metzger had been using the same call sign for years. Hearing an owl out in the trees at night was hardly uncommon and during the day Kaspar favoured the howl of a silver-furred wolf.

His call went unanswered.

He risked a second call, and a few minutes later a third, but with no more luck.

He stayed quiet for a moment, listening to the emptiness within the canopy of tall trees. The silence was eerie. Forests were living places, but all around him the obvious signs of life were missing; even the whispering of the breeze and the sly voice of the leaves had fallen quiet. He licked his lips nervously. He turned to look back the way he had come, a small twig breaking off against his cheek. The sharp crack of the wood was loud in the dead stillness. He brushed it aside, turning again. Deadfall crunched beneath his boots. Something wasn’t right and he knew enough to trust his instincts. They were all that had kept him alive these long years and they were crying out to him now but he didn’t know how to interpret their warning.

The wind stirred, masking a second sound. Kaspar turned through a full circle, not sure what he was looking for, or what the sound he thought he heard meant.

There it was again: a long slow creaking, of wood straining.

Then the forest floor began to rise up beneath his feet. The deadfall stirred, the soil and the broken branches coming together, leaves and mud and grass and worms giving flesh to a fell beast clawing its way into existence. The head came first, broaching the earth in a vile parody of birth, forcing its way out of the ground. There were bones as well as all the mud and rot of the forest, the bones of a dead bird, its tiny skull like a tattoo on the side of the face of the beast. And it was a face, with fully developed features; an uprooted sapling formed its nose, its roots creating the illusion of a muddy leer as more and more of the fell construct clawed its way free of the earth at Kaspar’s feet.

Then came the fingers, gnarled tree roots pushing up out of the dirt, the leaves clinging to them as the rest of the hands emerged. Moss and lichen and wood pulp clung to the beast’s arms as it heaved itself up. The ribcage of a large animal, a horse or cow, formed part of its spine, along with the pelvis of a smaller animal. The grasses were coated with a layer of slime-like afterbirth, and still it grew, rising taller and taller to dwarf him.

Kaspar stood, trapped by the impossibility of what he was seeing. Even as his mind screamed: run! his legs refused to obey.

He didn’t even reach for his sword as the creature of mud and leaves and long-dead bones lurched forward, shambling towards him with its claws of rotten wood reaching out for him. It stood almost twice his height, arms dragging the floor, dirt and leaves falling off it as it lumbered forward. Its macabre flesh shifted and writhed, the dirt sloughing from the wood, the brittle bones sliding from shoulder to hip and up through the thing’s chest only to work their way back to its broad shoulders again. Not all the things trapped within its ever-shifting shape were dead. Kaspar saw a bird, its wings flapping weakly as it struggled to be free of the cage of roots that snared it. He saw bloated worms and the kicking legs of a vole as the rodent was swallowed by the body of the beast. Vines curled around tree trunks to fashion mighty legs, and more bones added definition to them, shattered vertebrae and fractured femurs. Alive, it roared, its voice gravelly with the detritus of the forest floor. It was a forlorn sound, the voice of a lost soul. Its huge arms raked the canopy of leaves, shedding soil and worms as they dragged through them.

Kaspar staggered back, away from the impossible beast, but even as he did it seemed to notice him properly for the first time. The thing that formed its face had settled around stomach height. It sifted through the mulch until it came level with Kaspar’s own face and roared again, an almost human anguish in its strange voice as the trailing roots ululated. As Kaspar reached for the blade at his side, the construct’s huge hand snatched out and grabbed him, the bones and wood and dirt clenching around Kaspar’s waist as he kicked and struggled. The sword fell from his hand and tumbled the fifteen feet down to the ground as the beast scooped him up and shook him as though he were no more than a corn doll.

Part of the ribcage splintered, piercing him like six small daggers along his right side, through the boiled leather of the jerkin beneath his shirt and into the soft skin of his side, drawing blood and screams.

The stench was overpowering, foetid, like stagnant water soaking a foul bog. Rancid sludge dripped from its muddy flesh, down his neck and back, leaking through his clothing. He gagged, trying to turn his face away from it. Kaspar kicked and thrashed in its constricting grasp, but still the verdant hand clenched into a fist, squeezing the life out of him.

He grabbed desperately at the dragging branches, trying to claw himself free of the fist, and then he was falling head over feet, crashing through the low branches as the beast hurled him away. He slammed into the trunk of a lightning-struck tree where it had been split into a V. A long spar of rotten wood pierced his armour, burying itself deep in his shoulder-blade. The pain was excruciating, an all-consuming fire rising up from the blackened wood to spread through his body. Kaspar’s screams were wretched as he grasped the spar and drew it out of his flesh. The rotten wood flaked and powdered, leaving splinters beneath his skin.

Through his screams he heard the unmistakable sound of laughter.

He lifted his head to see a sallow-skinned man, rank with the corruption of the charnel house, step into the clearing, though to call it a man would be a lie. It was dressed like a beggar, and wore the last vestiges of a mortal face like a death mask, the features riddled with decomposition. The cartilage of its nose was gone, leaving a ragged hole in the centre of its face that wheezed as the thing snorted; it did not breathe. Waves of dread radiated from the wreck of humanity. It clutched a twisted doll of twigs fashioned in the malformed shape of the fell beast that had risen up out of the boggy floor of the forest. The vampiric acolyte, for that was what it had to be, manipulated the effigy, causing the construct to mirror the twig-doll’s disjointed dance.

‘The cost of sight is death,’ the creature said, his voice the sigh of lament.

‘I saw… nothing,’ Kaspar Bohme said, rising to his knees. Blood streaked his shirt. His vision swam in an agony of black.

‘You saw us. You looked upon the tide of death creeping silently across the land, and now you join its ranks.’ The moon burned through the vampire’s dull black eyes. The smell of his blood only served to inflame the fell creature and its pinch-faced master. Kaspar’s eyes found his sword, lying in the dirt twenty feet away, the corrosive blood of the dead man still smeared on its blade in places. There was no way he could reach it before the construct snapped him in two.

The laughing fiend stepped closer. There was a sourness to his stink.

The forest around him was reduced to rock and dust, dirt and wood, basic elements.

The creature lumbered towards him, reaching out in the parody of affection, as though to draw him in to its bosom. Only instead of holding him close like a lover it sought to absorb him into its huge swollen gut, digesting him as it had the cow and the birds before him.

Kaspar hobbled three steps to the left, wincing as every footfall jarred, the reverberations moving up through his body in wave after wave of pain. The fractions between agonies became, conversely, ecstasies by dint of the respite they offered from the pain.

‘Death,’ the vampire repeated, savouring the word.

The leaves and grass that bound the foul beast susurrated with the sibilant breeze, a moan beneath the baleful groan coming from its makeshift mouth. Its breath reeked of the ash of burned corpses more than it did of peaty loam.

‘Not today,’ Kaspar Bohme said, with a certainty he did not feel.

His glance flickered again towards the sword. He edged a few inches to the left, toying with the notion of hurling himself full-length in a desperate attempt to reach the blade, but even entertaining such ideas was foolish. He would have to make do without the blade, which left the long dagger in his boot as his only weapon, and save for a miracle the pig-sticker was going to be about as useful as a poke in the eye with a sharp stick. The beast roared its melancholy cry once more, convincing Kaspar that there was more to it than merely mud and wood. Somehow the laughing lord of the undead had bound a human soul to the construct, creating a torture within a torture with his black arts. Then it surged forward. Its huge trunk legs uprooted from the earth and came thundering down, the ground shuddering with each violent impact.

It swallowed the space between them in three enormous strides, barely enough time for Kaspar to react. He snatched the dagger from his boot. He felt like a boy with a toy sword facing down a huge dragon of old: worm food.

The beast’s wood and bone talons slashed through the air inches from his face. Kaspar rocked back on his heel, spun inside the swing and slashed back, cutting the construct from hip to groin. The wound spilled dirt and stone, but as quickly as it opened up, the mud and leaves shifted sealing the cut. Staring at the healing wound cost Kaspar, as the thing spat a cloud of ash in his face. Flinching, he closed his eyes for a split second. It was enough for the construct to land a crunching blow in his midriff that sent him sprawling backwards in the dirt to the manic laughter of the nose-less vampire.

‘Yes, today,’ his tormentor cackled. ‘Finish him, my beauty.’

Kaspar rolled over onto his back as a great leafy fist slammed into the dirt where his head had been a heartbeat before, and then back again onto his stomach as a second gigantic fist ploughed into the dirt where he had just rolled to. He scrambled forward, launching himself face-first. A great clubbing blow slammed into his left leg, below the joint of the knee, before he could drag the limb clear.

‘Squash the bug, squash the fly, squash the little man, bleed him dry,’ the vampire cackled madly, crouching low so he could get a better look at the torment etched into Kaspar’s face.

A second pulverising blow crunched into the base of his spine.

‘Say good night, sweet prince,’ the man mocked.

‘Good night, sweet prince,’ Kaspar rasped, flinging his dagger underarm. The long blade turned end over end. It wasn’t weighted to be thrown, but that didn’t matter. It missed the laughing man’s face by inches and slammed into his shoulder, cutting off his laughter in a choke of pain.

It wasn’t enough.

And he wasn’t ready to die.

Kaspar waited for the killing blow but it never came. He struggled to roll over, to face his own death, to look it in the bogged eye. He slumped onto his back, gasping through clenched teeth as another wave of agony surged through him, from the wounded knee up through his chest. The beast echoed his moan of pain. He saw the bite of degradation peeling leaf and bone from the power of its frame, dribbling out like the grains of sand in Morr’s hourglass. Through the fog of pain clouding his mind, it took Kaspar a moment more to realise what was happening: the vampire’s control of his construct weakened, the fell fiend was coming undone. It was decaying before his eyes, the rot rapid. Soil fell away depositing the stolen bones, until it was nothing more than the muck of the forest sinking back into the ground.

Kaspar’s knife landed by his side, the mocking laughter silenced. The vampire discarded his ruined effigy, crushing it beneath his foot. He held his hand to his shoulder, blood leaking through his fingers as he came to stand over Kaspar.

He looked down at Kaspar’s ruined leg, harsh laughter bubbling back up through his throat.

‘You are dead, little fighter. I shall leave you here to die like a pig in your own filth,’ the fiend rasped, spittle flying from his bloodless lips. ‘Without food, without water, unable to drag yourself the miles home your death will be so much more agonising than a single crushing blow from my beautiful creation. It will be an ugly death filled with deliriums. You will beg the ghosts to take you, to have mercy. We shall not meet again, warrior. Our fates are not intertwined. Your road ends here, in this godforsaken forest, where mine goes on and on, with the thunder of battle, the clash of steel on bone and the fall of cities down to ash writ bright in its future.’

He left Kaspar in the dirt to die.

CHAPTER SIX

The Oncoming Storm
In the Shadows of the Drakwald Forest, Middenland
The Autumn of Sweet Deceits

He did not die.

Weakness suffused his body, but the pain, mercifully, was gone.

His leg was a mess.

He had no idea where he was, or how to get back to Grimminhagen.

He tried to stand, but his leg wouldn’t take his weight. Biting back against the flare of pain he sank against the trunk of the nearest tree.

The laughing man had been right, that one blow to his leg had killed him as surely as a knife to the throat.

‘No,’ he said through clenched teeth, ‘I will not die here. I will not.’

As though in answer to his stubbornness he heard the distant call of a hunting wolf, the howl rising sharply at the end. It was a distinctly human sound. It had to be Metzger: Reinhardt had mastered the lupine voice years ago. He was letting Kaspar know he was out there, giving him hope. Kaspar waited to be sure. It came again a few moments later, and again the howl contained a peculiarly human quality. Kaspar Bohme smiled for the first time in more than twenty-four hours. It was a fleeting smile, gone before he cupped his hands around his mouth and gave an answering call.

He looked around the clearing; there was enough left from the collapsed construct to fashion a splint for his leg and a stick to take his weight. For now all he wanted to do was close his eyes and sleep, but he couldn’t allow himself the luxury. Instead he waited five minutes and gave the call again. Metzger answered, noticeably closer. The image of the big man charging through the undergrowth, heedless of the risk, to get to his side brought the glimmer of a smile back. There was a reason he had followed Reinhardt Metzger into the jaws of death time and time again. The man was a true hero and the world had so few of them left. He would follow Metzger into the flaming pits of the hellish Underworld to tackle Morr himself if Metzger willed it, so fierce was his loyalty to the man, and it was a loyalty repaid in kind.

Metzger called out again, closer still, his wolf rabid by the sounds of his frantic howl. The babe’s cries were shrill, its discomfort obvious even before Metzger found him.

The old knight stormed into the clearing, brandishing his sword in one hand and cradling the grubby white bundle of screaming child in the other. Metzger took it all in in an instant, though what he made of the huge pile of composted mulch in the centre of the clearing, Kaspar hesitated to think.

‘What happened to you?’

Kaspar winced. ‘My leg’s buggered, can’t bend it, can’t take any weight on it.’

‘Don’t worry about that, we’ll get you home if we have to drag you, won’t we, Lammert?’ Metzger said to the wailing child.

‘You named the baby then? Is that wise?’

‘Nothing is ever wise, my friend.’

Metzger slapped him on the shoulder in a familiar gesture. This time it brought a reflexive wince and had Kaspar twisting to protect his injured side. The movement didn’t go unnoticed.

‘Off with your shirt, let’s have a look at that wound shall we?’

He knew better than to argue. He turned his face slightly, so Metzger couldn’t see the twist of his face as he raised his arms and pulled the ruined shirt up over his head.

The damage was both less, and worse, than he had suspected; he could see it in his friend’s face as he peeled off the bloody leather. The frayed edges of the punctures had pressed into the wounds, and his blood had coagulated around the leather, fusing the ruined armour to his skin. Metzger teased it at first, but it didn’t want to come away so he was forced to tear the leather free. Kaspar screamed, tears mingling with the sudden fever of sweat on his face and neck.

‘Keep still,’ Metzger ordered, placing the flat of his meaty hand beside the first of the line of holes, pressing down around the redness, feeling out the inflammation and the tenderness where infection had already begun to spread. The third puncture still contained some of the filth that had caused it: a shard of old yellowed bone that had dug deep into his side, snapping off as the construct lost its grip on him. ‘This isn’t good; some of the wounds are already infected. I’m going to have to cut it out, my friend. This is going to hurt.’

‘I trust you,’ Kaspar said. ‘Just give me something to bite down on because I am pig-sick of screaming like a little girl.’

Metzger laughed, offering up one of the branches that had made up the fell fiend’s musculature. Kaspar took it, biting down hard on it as Metzger took the bone between thumb and forefinger and drew it out in a single smooth pull. Kaspar screwed his face up, his jaw clenching so tightly that his teeth virtually sheered through the length of wood in his mouth. He spat it out, panting raggedly as Metzger drew his dagger and placed the silver length of its blade in the embers of the makeshift cooking fire. When it was sufficiently hot he pulled it back out of the flames and cut the pus and dark tissue from each of the puncture wounds, the heat of the blade sealing the blood vessels as it cut through them.

It went beyond pain.

Metzger heated the blade again before widening the worst of the holes in an attempt to cut away all of the poisoned flesh. As the searing hot metal slid into his side Kaspar Bohme lost his grip on consciousness and slumped back against the tree trunk. When he came to Metzger was done, the dagger cleaned and sheathed, and his ribs and side were bandaged with scraps of the old man’s shirt that had been torn into strips and tied tight against the wadding over the cleaned wounds. Metzger sat beside the babe, fashioning a splint out of another length of wood from the decomposed construct. Kaspar didn’t have the strength to argue against the irony of using the very thing that had caused the damage to help heal it. Instead, he lay beside the tree and kept his eyes closed while Metzger worked and talked to the child he had taken to calling Lammert.

He worked the wood like scrimshaw, peeling away the coarse bark to fashion a smoother splint with a tiny pocket knife. ‘We’ll take you to your new home, yes we will,’ the old man said softly, making the kind of baby noises Kaspar associated with the feeble-minded. ‘It’s a grand old house, is the manse on the hill, a real manor. You’ll be warm and safe there and nothing will be able to hurt you.’ As he said it Kaspar almost believed him, until the memory of the endless ranks of the marching dead walked across the back of his eyelids.

Metzger took up a second spar of wood and began stripping it to match the first.

‘We lived in a bigger house once, a castle high in the mountains that overlooked the entire protectorate our family served. There was a lake, and trees like these. It was beautiful, like in a fairy tale. It’s gone now, like so much else, but back then, it used to stand sentinel over a mountain pass, guarding one of the old dwarf roads. That was a long, long time ago. I don’t know why I am even thinking about it now,’ he said wistfully, losing himself somewhere for a moment. Kaspar had never heard his friend talk about the old days and the history of his family. He had heard whispers growing up, about dark secrets buried deep, but had forgotten most of that stuff and nonsense as soon as he had heard it, dismissing it as fishwives with nothing better to do with their time than gossip. Metzger breathed deeply, exhaling slowly, emptying his lungs completely.

‘The dead,’ he said suddenly, as though that explained everything, ‘that’s why I am remembering it now. All of those dead men marching through my land, that must have been what it was like back then, like we’ve stumbled back in time or found a way to glimpse what was once more. Ghosts, that is what they were, little Lammert, ghosts walking the world, cast out from the Kingdom of Morr. There are bad men in this world, little one, bad men who league with things so vile they do not bear thinking about. There are men who own twisted, repulsive souls, yet to look at their face they look just like you or I. We owned a castle once, but it is gone now, lost to five hundred years of elemental torment, the road it guarded long since abandoned.

‘This must be how my forefather felt that last morning, waking up to face the day when it would all end with the coming of dusk, the world he knew, the things that were so right he took them for granted. Do you think he was frightened when he walked out wearing his suit of burnished bronze armour? I do. I think he was a real man and walked out to face his death, terrified every single step of the way, and yet he did not run away from it. He felt just like we do now, but we will not run or hide either, and do you know why? Because people like you need us to stand up and be counted. We didn’t live our lives turning and running and we won’t end them that way, no matter what we face. We fight, and when we do, because we are frightened, we hack and hack and hack and hack and they see us, our enemies and our friends and they think of us as daemons of war, great killing machines, but we are only men, frightened like them.

‘That’s the great secret of war, Lammert, we are all of us, everyone who raises his sword in defence of something he loves, frightened all the way down to our souls. We hide it as best we can, or we embrace it, and at the end, well, it isn’t all happy endings, Lammert, not even close. The monster cut him down and Felix Metzger failed. He lost his fight, all of his men, everything. Courage wasn’t enough, just as he must have known it wouldn’t be when he took that first step on his own, and yet he took it.

‘Do you know why he took it, Lammert? Because he was a hero, that’s why. A real hero, like your parents who must have risked everything to hide you away so that you had a chance. That took real courage in the face of despair, and we won’t forget that, not even for a day. It isn’t for glory or honour or any of that. It is always about protecting the people that you love. That’s the life lesson for today, little one. That’s what your mother and father did, that’s what Felix Metzger did and that is what I will do now.’

He fell silent, the bark stripped clean away from the second spar of wood. He cut them to a length and then pushed himself to his feet and began to cut away some of the thinner tendrils of vine with which to bind them to Kaspar’s damaged leg.

‘I know you are awake, Kaspar,’ he said at last. ‘How do you feel?’

‘Like I have been beaten and kicked by a herd of snotlings.’

‘That good, eh? Well that’s something. We need to be moving soon. Do you think you can stand on that leg of yours?’

‘Doesn’t matter if I can’t, does it?’

‘Not really,’ Metzger admitted, ‘we’re moving out anyway.’

‘The horses?’

‘Gone. We’re on foot until the nearest settlement. Time is of the essence. We have to get word to Grimminhagen, send for reinforcements, and batten down the hatches. The long dark night of the soulless has begun again.’

‘It will come to swords,’ Kaspar Bohme agreed.

‘And when it does, when the clash of steel is greeted by the death cries of the human storm, when flames and the crack of black powder cannons enshroud the night sky, when Morr wends His cruel path between the press of men on the battlefield, touching shoulders and claiming souls, we will be in the thick of it, my friend, side by side, same as it ever was.’ There was no bitterness in his voice, no anger, not even resignation. This was what the bull-necked warrior had been born for, this never-ending fight against the darkness of mankind. Bohme was in no doubt his friend believed he was taking the first step towards finishing what his ancestor had begun: the last great human crusade.

‘Same as it ever was,’ Kaspar agreed.

Metzger braced his leg, securing the wooden frame tightly with vines, and helped him stand. Kaspar tried, tentatively, to put a little weight on his damaged knee and felt the heat flare within the joint. ‘I’ll need something to lean on.’

A storm was coming.

Across the land, the dead walked.

Metzger had stripped a third branch while he was unconscious. This one was stout enough for Kaspar to use as a walking stick. Improvising, Kaspar wadded up his ruined shirt, wrapping it around the end of the stick so that he could use it as a makeshift crutch instead. With its support Kaspar walked slowly across the clearing, each step drawing a wince from him. He nodded to Metzger.

The older man gathered up the child, and together they walked slowly back towards civilisation, aware in their silence of the implications of the message they brought with them.

CHAPTER SEVEN

Call to Arms
The Road to Grimminhagen,
in the Shadow of the Drakwald Forest, Middenland
The Autumn of Sweet Deceits

The journey that had taken three days going out took eight on its return, fear and urgency driving them mercilessly on through the pain.

Kaspar Bohme could not walk more than a few hundred yards without the fire flaring within his knee; the ligaments had swollen hideously, and the constant weight on it as well as the jarring impacts of step after step never gave the inflammation a chance to subside. The long silences were heavy between them, but when they talked it was seldom of what they had seen or what it meant for their small part of the world. Kaspar listened as Metzger named the trees and the birds and countless other things for young Lammert. The child cried, desperately hungry, and they couldn’t feed it with meat killed on the move. Unlike them, a child could not hope to live long without food, and there was no way of knowing how long the babe had been abandoned before they had found him. On the eve of the first dawn, when the child’s cries were unbearable, Kaspar remembered a small farmstead that ought to have been near: one of the more distant outliers. They made the detour to beg milk for the boy and found a widow nursing her grief only too willing to share a cup of cow’s milk and a warm pallet for the men when she saw their wounds.

Although the night beside a warm hearth would have been a blessing it was time they could not afford to waste on comfort. Metzger worried for his friend; he needed the attention of a proper chirurgeon to be sure the infections had been cut out and no ill-humours remained to fester. ‘Do you have alcohol?’ he asked the woman, Sara, wiping his hands on a rag as he came into the kitchen.

‘It’s too early to be drinking,’ the woman said. She was not unappealing, in a matronly sort of way. She had all the right curves and a softness of body that many men found attractive.

‘It’s not for drinking, lass. I’m going to check Kaspar’s chest wounds and a bit of spirit is good for cleaning out any sickness that lingers.’

‘You’d think I’d never dressed a cut in my life,’ Sara said, ruffling his hair and disappearing into the cold cellar. She returned with a stoppered earthenware jar. ‘Let me.’

Metzger chuckled. ‘I could get to like you woman.’

‘The novelty would wear off soon enough, I am sure,’ she said, bustling out of the small room to tend to Kaspar.

He followed her a while later.

‘Is he going to be up to moving on?’ Metzger said.

‘In a week or so, yes,’ Sara said.

‘We don’t have a week.’

‘I know but that doesn’t change the answer to your question.’

‘Will you stop talking about me as though I am not here,’ Kaspar said, twisting his head away as Sara tried to pry his mouth open for another spoonful of broth. ‘I’ll be fine.’

‘Typical stubborn man,’ she said, shaking her head in disgust, ‘you will not be fine. You’ll be lucky if you make it a mile, and what good will that do you marooned out in the middle of nowhere, barely out of a fever, yes that sounds like a great idea to me.’

‘Then put me on a damned cart, there isn’t time for laying abed. We must leave.’

‘Come with us,’ Metzger said, without thinking. The words just tumbled out of his mouth but even as he said them he realised he had been thinking about them for most of the day in one way or another. ‘Come back to Grimminhagen. We have a house, and men: a community. You wouldn’t be alone, and Lammert needs a woman’s influence if he isn’t to end up like me.’

‘No,’ she said, dismissing the notion as simply as that.

This time Reinhardt Metzger did not laugh or smile. His mouth tasted of ash and bile. ‘It isn’t safe here,’ he told her, pressing the point.

‘It’s just as safe as it was before you arrived,’ she said.

‘Just come with us, please.’

‘And be your slattern? No, I don’t think so. Now you’d better be on your way if you are in such a hurry to leave. Take my cart and the old dray.’

Metzger reached out, hesitating to lay a hand on her shoulder. ‘Please, Sara, it isn’t safe.’

‘So you say, but you don’t say why, so why should I believe you?’

‘Tell her, Reinhardt,’ Kaspar said.

‘Tell me what? Stop talking in circles. If there is something I should know, spit it out.’

So he told her of the bones and the dead, of the shuffling ranks of the soulless, of the fallen stronghold and the war he knew was coming, of the sacrifice of the parents who had given their lives to hide their child, of the first fallen village swallowed by the tide of death marching relentlessly on, of the beast that had risen up out of the dirt, a puppet to a man’s dark magic, and he begged her again to come with them. ‘Because when they come your walls can’t protect you any more than your memories can. I am sorry, I cannot with good conscience leave you behind to die on your own.’

His words shook her, but she didn’t for a moment doubt him, this stranger who had turned up at her door with a child in need and a friend battling a low fever. She looked into his eyes, as though they were gateways into his soul that could prove or deny the credence of his claims, and asked, ‘Who are you that you can promise a stranger a place to live and safety?’

‘I am Knight Protector in the service of the Graf; my family has served the Sternhauers for years. That is who I am, but I am also an old man who watches over the land of his forefathers in a time of ill omen. The dead walk the land.’

‘We’d better pack a few things,’ she said, giving him the only answer she could.

The four of them left long before dawn, the sounds of the earth still muted by the last vestiges of night.

Sara packed few creature comforts, a change of linens, a brooch from her man as a keepsake, the only treasure from a house full of her life, and food: bread and cheese wrapped in waxed cloth, a flask of sour wine, and some thick slices of ham.

She turned on the edge of her land to look back at the home she was giving up. Metzger did not hurry her silent farewell. He had left homes often enough, always wondering whether he would return. Sara left with the certainty that she would not. It was not just the walls and roof she was leaving, it was the life she had made for herself, the life she had shared with her dead husband, the one encumbered by so many ghosts already.

She closed her eyes, touched her fingers to her lips and blew a kiss to the life she would never have, and then turned her back on it.

‘I am ready,’ she said, and Metzger did not doubt her for a moment. She was a strong woman to be able to make such a sacrifice, to need nothing of her old life to survive and to still manage a smile for the child in her arms that wasn’t her own. He could only imagine the emotions conflicting within her, but he was savvy enough to know that Lammert was just another unborn ghost for the woman.

He nodded, and spurred the dray horse on. The cart lurched forward.

‘He is a good man, Sara,’ Bohme said. ‘I have followed him to the Gates of the Underworld and back on more than one occasion. If he had need I would step through them to bring him back to this stinking place. I love him as a brother and a father and all the friends I never had because he genuinely cares. That is a rare thing in a fighter. Usually they take their coin and join the cause but not Reinhardt. He follows his own moral compass and answers to his heart. He is a just man, and dare I say a pure man. I would die for him tomorrow if it meant he lived on to make a difference.’

‘Do not be so quick to throw it away, soldier, this life is not such a bad place to be,’ Sara said, and he knew she was thinking of her own husband but he did not want to ask her what happened. Some truths were best left to come out in their own time.

Metzger talked in his sleep. Like so many others with troubled dreams, he worked out his guilt and anxieties as he slumbered. What she heard then, in those feverish snatches of memory unconsciously shared, opened up a world of nightmares that no normal farmer’s wife ought ever to experience. She didn’t want to believe the snatches of horror rendered so hideously in his anguished cries, but night after night they grew more and more real to her.

As the days turned Kaspar grew stronger. His knee, though not healed, was able to take more of his weight and his ribs no longer pained him so fiercely.

Their road took them beneath the shadowy overhangs of rock and between the bosom of rolling hills, along the outskirts of various homesteads and isolated farms, each one lying in the path of the dead army. Sara woke Metzger in the middle of the night, shaking him out of the fever-sweats of another nightmare, to plead with him.

‘We can’t just leave them,’ she whispered. ‘We can’t just leave them in their beds, not when we know what is coming.’

He had been thinking the same thing.

They did what they could, amassing refugees in their desperate flight.

By the time they came in sight of the manse on the outskirts of Grimminhagen they were no longer four travellers. Two hundred more had joined their number, making it a caravan of the dispossessed. The mood was sombre. Metzger talked little, turning introspective. Sara nursed the babe, Lammert, singing lullabies in a voice far sweeter than her slight beauty would have suggested, adding another lie to the myth of looks. None of them carried more than a few of their most personal possessions, the rest left abandoned in their homes. More than double their number had refused to join Metzger on the journey back to Grimminhagen, saying they would stay and face whatever they had to, just as they always had, even when they saw the refugees that Metzger had gathered. They were stubborn people. It might have been different had the old priest, Scheller, joined them, but the Sigmarite was adamant they would fight for their homes not run from the shadows. Others followed his lead, refusing to budge as though a few stones were worth more than their lives.

He did not plead with them; it was enough for his conscience that he had given them the choice and if they refused to accept his protection he could not be held responsible. They would have to make their peace with the implications of their choice when the time came. He told them of the horrors approaching, what more could he reasonably do? Drag them out of their homes and force them to accept his protection? Have the Silberklinge round them up like prisoners? No, everything in this life was a choice, and they had made theirs.

Death would take them, and return them, and they would have a mindless eternity to own their mistake.

They walked and rode. By day it was hot and humid, intensely and unseasonably so, and by night cold and clammy, with thunder in the air and a storm never far off. The bread grew more and more unpalatable, becoming harder until it was unchewable, and the ham grew greasy, the cheese green with mould. What little food they had ran out the day before they arrived back at the manse. No one complained and the subservience disturbed Metzger more than the lack of food. That these people simply accepted empty bellies was wrong. He was already thinking of these few dispossessed as his burden, but he had offered them the choice, just as he had the others. They chose to follow him to Grimminhagen. They chose to throw their lot in with him. He shook his head, unable to lie to himself. They might have made the choice but he had asked them to, and he had promised them hope. That promise of hope made them his responsibility.

The sight of the old manor house didn’t lift his spirits, nor did the rooftops of the town a short way beyond it. Even knowing that he was at journey’s end and that Kaspar could seek proper care did little for his humour, but then he seldom felt joy with homecoming. A place had to feel like home otherwise returning to it could never hope to be a homecoming.

Crossing the threshold he could not help but wonder if he would have been able to give these walls up as easily as those people he had brought back with him. Despite the intimately familiar aromas of cooking and wood-wax, the fustiness of the threadbare rugs and so much else that was ingrained in his soul, he knew he could, as easily as the first day he had left to fight in a foreign field in another man’s war.

He wanted nothing more than to sink into a steaming tub and soak the road out of his skin but there were things that needed to be done, some matters pressing, others less so, but no less demanding of him. The bath could wait.

First he called Fitch, Rosamund’s man, into his study, bidding him fetch a physician for Bohme, then he summoned Rosamund herself, bidding her take care of the refugees, find them quarters and work lest they feel like they were living off his charity.

She left him to pen letters, six of them in all, each identical down to the final full stop. The message was concise, outlining the danger they faced. There was no rhetoric or hyperbole in them, no embellishment of the horrors he had seen. His language was deliberately matter-of-fact: a huge force of undead was on the march, already deep into the territory he protected. With the few men at his disposal he could not hope to stand without aid.

He sealed each one with red wax, impressing the Metzger crest into the seal.

He summoned six of his retinue. He gave each a letter. ‘Today you are messengers, but make no mistake your errand is every bit as vital as your sword will be in the coming days. Take the six swiftest mounts in my stable, and ride the animals into the ground if you have to, these messages are that important and we have no time. Do you understand?’ To a man, they nodded.

‘Good. Holzbeck, Delberz, Untergard, Middenstag, Middenheim,’ he pointed at each man one at a time, ‘and you to Arenberg. I cannot impress upon you enough the importance of your mission, gentlemen. This is no mere ride. Would that it were. I could tell you that the fate of the town rests upon your success and it would be no exaggeration,’ Metzger said, sitting on the corner of his writing table. ‘Let us consider it on a level we all understand, shall we? Our mothers, our wives, our daughters, that is to say the lives of all of our loved ones, rest upon the swiftness of your ride. The dead are rising. You are to find the Stads Marshall, the Knight Commander, whoever is in charge of each city’s defences, and deliver the letter to him personally, not some lackey. Impress upon them what we face, but do not exaggerate or fall into fancy. The truth is frightening enough. They must believe their aid will save the day. If they are left thinking otherwise they will look to fortifying their own strongholds and prepare their own defences, leaving us to the mercy of the dead. They may well choose to send you on to the next link in the chain, if that is so, you are to ride like the wind. Word must spread or we fall. It is that simple. Without their support we cannot hope to stand.’

He looked down the line, from man to man, studying their faces, fixing them in his mind. These were the men their survival hinged upon. Grim determination was etched upon every face that looked back at him. These were good men. He could ask for no more than that. He stood once more. ‘Are you with me?’

‘Aye,’ they said as one.

‘The marshals will no doubt ask you questions. Tell them this: word is being sent to every outlying farm, the citizens are being brought in to the shelter of Grimminhagen. Every able-bodied man will be given some instruction from the Silberklinge. We will not lie down. We will meet the dead with steel. Stand or fall, Grimminhagen will give good account of itself. Now go, and may the point of Sigmar’s boot spur your horses on.’

Finally, he had Briony brought to him. The young woman knocked timidly at the door. She entered the chamber, her hands defensively cradled around the bulge of her belly.

‘How far along are you?’ Metzger asked, looking up from the report he was penning.

‘Sorry? I don’t . .?’

‘How many months until you deliver?’

‘The midwife thinks it will be before the next moon, but as a first born it could take as much as another full moon after that.’

‘I would ask a favour of you, Briony, but do not think your position here is at risk if you say no. I swear that it is not, and I shall think no less of you if you say no.’

She looked at him then, a little frightened. He smiled, hoping to allay her fears, but a smile, no matter how kindly, was not so much when set against the turmoil that had already shattered her life. He knew there was gossip already, twenty refugees could not pass unnoticed, but the nature of that gossip needed to be watched lest it breed fear, the same fear he saw now in her eyes.

‘It is a lot to ask,’ he said. ‘Kaspar and I found a child hidden by his parents. They are dead and the child is alone to fend for himself despite being no more than a month old. His parents’ sacrifice has touched me. I cannot claim otherwise, even though I never met them and am fashioning their bravery in my mind. I would honour them by giving the best I can to the child. He cannot take solid food yet, and rather than simply pay a wet-nurse I would find the child a mother to care for him.’

‘You want me to take in the child and raise him as my own?’

‘Yes,’ he said.

‘And what of my own child if there is not enough milk for two? I live on your charity, my lord. I cannot very well say no, but the idea of taking another man’s child to my breast does not sit well with me.’

‘My household will give you all you need, if you in turn offer the boy, Lammert, all he needs.’

‘More charity?’

‘No, Briony, it is not charity to care for another. It is human decency, and in a world like this, we need each other more and more.’

‘I don’t know.’

‘Please, at least think about it.’

There was a small brass bell on his writing table and he rang it. A moment later a thick velvet curtain was drawn back to reveal a second door into the study that led to his private chambers. Sara stood in the door, holding the child Lammert in her arms. She smiled as she offered the small bundle to the pregnant woman. ‘Meet Lammert,’ Metzger said, trusting that when Briony saw the little tyke she would not be able to refuse him.

She took him, holding him close to her chest, her mother’s instinct taking over the moment she laid eyes upon the helpless child. Shushing him gently, Briony laid a gentle finger against his cheek. He reached up with his small hands and grasped it, drawing it down towards his mouth to suckle on it.

She looked up at Metzger, her mind made up. ‘How could I say no?’

‘Thank you, Briony. We are a family here, never think otherwise. Your kindness will be returned to you, of that I have no doubt.’

‘Or perhaps I am returning your kindness, Reinhardt?’

‘I have no kindness, Briony. I am a crotchety old man looking for a good night’s sleep,’ he said, winking at her, and both women laughed.

It was good to be surrounded by laughter.

There would be precious little of it soon enough.

‘You’re a good man,’ Sara said when Briony had left them.

‘I like to think so,’ he said, ‘but sometimes it feels like I don’t have a choice.’

‘You always have a choice, but to a good man those choices are obvious. To take in a child instead of leaving him to die in the woods with no one to know better, to bring home two dozen more mouths to strain your granaries and smoke houses, those are not easy choices but you made them without hesitation. That marks you as a good man, Reinhardt Metzger.’

CHAPTER EIGHT

The Coterie of the Damned
On the March through the Howling Hills of Middenland
The Autumn of Sour Deaths

The midnight hour crawled across the land, casting its dark magic over every hill, every valley, every rooftop and every tower.

The dead walked, like something conjured from the depths of the dreamers’ minds. They were a plague upon the land, bringing sickness beneath their feet to wither the long grasses. It was not only the dead, it was the sick and the twisted, the damned. Their taint went deeper than blood. The soil withered, growing parched as all goodness was leached from it by the unholy crusade. A thick black miasma gathered in the sky above them.

Amsel rode in a war chariot of bone in their midst, surrounded on all sides by the rotting flesh of the risen dead. His pride at being chosen by the new master over Casimir had not diminished in the slightest. He had Radu’s trust. He revelled in the little victory, but he could not enjoy it to the full for while he was gone Casimir had their master’s ear. To return to the castle without the book, to fail, would undo all that he had achieved. He must follow the clues laid out by Korbhen and once and for all see the back of his rival, cementing his place as the Forsaken’s right hand.

He whipped the dead dragging his chariot onward.

The blood taint strangled him, driving all thoughts beyond his urge to please his master from his mind. Time lost its meaning, if it had ever had a true meaning. It slipped and slithered away from him, leaving traces of memory, of what it had been like before, when time had seemed so precious, into what it had become, where time grew irrelevant. It blurred memories of one decade into the next, of one war and one fear into another.

He had had a daughter once, before, when the world had felt so young. The taste of her blood, the final ecstasy of taking her, came back to his tongue. He would never forget that. The rest might go, but the taste of the blood he had given her would remain even as he crumbled away to dust.

He felt no guilt over it, even as he had torn at her flesh for two whole hours, forcing pains beyond description upon his own flesh and blood. There had been no remorse because he had become a beast of instinct, and his instinct was self-preservation. He obeyed the cry of blood when he needed to, but was not reliant upon it. To feast on the living was an indulgence, a whim, not a need. It was a pleasure to sate that whim every once in a while, but every now and again the call of the blood was irresistible.

He felt the pull of generations in his veins, more potent than mere time. He felt the dizzying addictiveness of his sire’s blood, the blood he had taken with the kiss that ended and began his life. He tasted the potency of his sire’s sire and his sire beyond, like a river of death running back to the well of darkness that birthed them all. They were family, fathers and sons in death, a binding shared between them that was stronger than the coincidence of rutting that joined them to their fathers in life. That was the true power of his curse.

‘I will not fail, master,’ he vowed. It was a promise that could easily have been given to either elder vampire lord who had a claim on his rotten existence.

The stench of corruption was its own macabre perfume, a heady mix of decay, dissolution and infestation that lingered in the air. It was more sweet than rancid to his nose, a honey to the welter of flies that followed them.

They moved only at night, for they were stronger then, keeping to the dark places, but how could ten thousand corpses hide? They could not, so with every step threatening discovery, Amsel drove them on in search of the disgraced priest’s testimony. As they marched, so their ranks swelled. As people saw and people died, they were absorbed into the ranks of the dead until twenty thousand marched where ten had set out. He doubted the ease of their mission. For all that he grudgingly admitted that Casimir was ferociously intelligent, and that his deductive reasoning was second only to the master’s, to believe that this great secret simply lay under the noses of the cattle in one of their houses of worship just seemed naive.

Layers within layers, that was the way. What was hidden stayed hidden through deception, not ignorance. There would be no treasure at Ashenford, of that he was sure. Ashenford, the ford of ash, ash being burnt wood and pulp, both vital parts of the production of parchment. A coincidence? Or a hint as to what he would find in this place: the remnants of this lost testament?

They would not give up their treasures easily. It was the nature of the cattle to accumulate, to hoard, so he had come prepared to take it from them. They were not so different that way, though his kind grasped and gathered knowledge and power while the cattle clung to useless trinkets and trappings. The expectancy was for war, terrible and swift, blood and death and the wretched screams of stupid sacrifice. He had been out of their society for an age, but he remembered enough of what it meant to be a man. He expected no less from them than he would have managed himself in another time.

‘Let them die!’ he said to himself more than to the twenty faceless dead that shuffled listlessly around him. They were mindless fodder to do but one job: instil fear in the eye of the beholder. Fear would eat into the courage of the cattle, stripping them of the one thing they needed to hold onto: hope. With that gone he would do what he had to do, and in the process swell the ranks of his host, so much so that the hills would tremble and quake at his return. Let Casimir scheme to oust him then! He would be immune to his petty ploys.

Amsel was no fool; he had brought as many of his loyal coterie with him as he dared. They were scattered throughout the endless entourage of risen dead, unique in their deformities and in the strength their deformities gave them. And what an array of deformities they had. Close to him in the press of bodies he could see Masken, with growths all over his skin; Dugar, with his giant arm, his fist a match in size for his skull; Kofas, who carried her guts outside her body in loops of translucent entrails; Sebastian with hunched back and clubbed foot, and Glick with his distended jaw, split mouth of seventy teeth and his single eye.

These few were his loyal servants. They were not unthinking zombies fresh from the grave, minds rotten with the sweetmeats and soft flesh of their corpses, but neither were they fighters. They were cunning, and more: they were survivors. How could they be anything other in a world that would see mothers stone their babes to death at birth should they show even the smallest sign of being different, of being wrong. They all bore the taint of deformity, carrying the scars of disease, and yet they had made it, against all the odds, into adulthood with their twisted bones, their conjoined aspects, their scaled skin and all of the other betrayers of difference writ plain upon their flesh.

Like Amsel, they were survivors.

Beside him, Gehan Volk, the vampiric acolyte, crushed an inquisitive bluebottle that had settled in the cavity where his nose ought to have been. The man bore his mark with arrogant pride. He might have passed among the living with barely a second glance had he chosen to wear sackcloth and play the beggar. It had been common in the years before Amsel had tasted the blood of his sire for adulterers to be thus marked, their beauty shorn from their face. Volk was no adulterer. He had been born with the ragged hole in the centre of his face.

The soldier’s dagger had done damage to his shoulder. The wound was festering, the reek of pus and soured skin clinging to the acolyte.

Lights on the hillside caught his eye.

They had followed the river to the fording point, tracing its meanders as it coiled like the Lahmian serpent across the Old World, and the light brought its own reward. Amsel smiled coldly as he stared up at the sleeping town of Ashenford.

They would wake, those dreamers, soon enough.

But by then it would be too late.

Death would be among them.

They came down upon the town like a plague of ravenous locusts, denuding the world of even the smallest shoots of life. Amsel orchestrated the onslaught, relying on Volk to deflect the hysteria of the living as they threw themselves into a pitiful defence while he sought out their holy place. Their soldiers came, but one hundred swords were nothing against the dead. The killing was as brutal as it was swift. He walked through the battle, smelling blood and denying the hunger that rose in him. He had no need to feed; he had purpose, and that purpose lay wrapped and protected in the musty confines of the Sigmarite temple. They had wardings against his kind. He felt the repulsive wrench inside his gut, like poison spreading through his blood the closer he drew to the place. It was a poisonous pestilent whore of a place, a brothel of the petty gods, and its nearness stung him like a dose of the pox down below.

Amsel listened to the cries of a woman being dragged out of her home by his damned, begging for the life of her baby. It was a mistake to plead mercy, it only incited Sebastian and Kofus and the rest of their kind to do more mischief. The woman had no time to learn her lesson. By the time Amsel had reached the threshold of the tumbledown temple his servants had pinned her out in the centre of the town square and tore the flesh from her bones in a frenzy of tooth and nails. Amsel was deaf to the screams. They meant nothing to him, these humans. He did not care what happened to them. After all, they were meat, and one did not ask a joint of roasted pig its feelings before the feast.

Amsel paused with his hand on the wooden door, and then pushed it open onto a simple unadorned room. The priest was on his knees before the wooden altar, head bowed in prayer. He looked up, face wrought with fear, and made the sign of Sigmar across his chest. The vampire’s lips curled into a smile. He stepped forward and stopped, brought up short by the sudden and brutal stab of revulsion in his gut. His blood burned against the violation. Every fibre of his being refused to cross the threshold and the fear on the priest’s face slipped as he understood. He pushed himself slowly to his feet and walked towards the door, mumbling the words of his prayer. He clutched a hammer in his right hand.

Amsel threw himself forward, forcing his first foot over the transom. The fire in his heart was more than he could bear and he staggered back out of the holy anguish of the temple.

‘You are not welcome hear, fiend,’ the priest said, his voice strained thin. His knuckles were white where they clenched around the shaft of his hammer. Amsel could smell the stench of his fear and the iron tang of his burgeoning resolve. ‘Go. In the name of Sigmar, go!’

‘I don’t think so,’ Amsel said, his voice relishing the sibilants. For a moment the world consisted of a single room and two men, one living, the other dead. The rest of the world had gone to damnation.

‘Then you will feel the wrath of my holy hammer!’

Amsel laughed at the ludicrousness of the threat. The man was a pompous fool. He would enjoy humbling him. His slow smile turned cunning as he said, ‘Is that a euphemism, priest?’

‘You do not frighten me, creature.’

‘Then you are a pious fool. Your flock is dying. Can’t you hear their tortured screams? Their blood sings in the night air. They scream and die, scream and die, over and over while you hide in your temple, a coward against the night’s dying.’

‘I am no coward!’ the priest bellowed, raising his hammer and running at the creature standing in the temple doorway.

‘Tear the place down!’ Amsel cried, his voice rising above the tumult of the killing. The dead responded to his command unquestioningly, rising from the dirt and blood of the town square, pieces of the fallen townsfolk still in their teeth, dribbling lifeblood down their ruined chins and chests. The front zombie lurched and stumbled, tripping over the body of a faceless knight staring blindly at the starless sky. The creature righted itself. Behind it ten, then twenty, then fifty, and then three hundred of the dead responded to Amsel’s call, shambling towards the temple.

The priest’s hammer struck the vampire full in the face, the silver burning deep.

Amsel turned the other cheek.

The wound opened the left side of his face up, tearing through cheek and jowl to bare his teeth in a permanent grin. Where the skin tore away it exposed corruption, bloated white maggots eating through the flesh beneath. There was no blood.

The priest brought his hammer up for a second shattering blow that never came. The face of corruption mocked him, daring him to cross the threshold and face him without the protection of his damned chapel. The priest took a step forward, out from under the aegis of Sigmar and into the night. One step was all it took. The vampire fell upon him in savage fury, rending flesh from bone in an arterial spray. Amsel tore the robe from the priest’s back, his thick black fingernails slicing through the tendon and muscle above the man’s heart, and reached into his chest, forcing his fist through the broken cage of ribs, to lift the still beating organ out. The man died in agony, forced to watch as Amsel’s gnarled fist closed around his heart and crushed the life out of it.

The priest’s corpse lay across the transom, half in and half out of the temple. It was no hindrance to the dead as they threw themselves at the walls and clambered over each other to get onto the roof. The temple groaned, the stones buckling beneath the press of death, and still more fought their way onto the roof and hurled themselves at the walls, forcing them inwards until the mortar cracked and split and the weight brought the whole thing crashing down, reduced to rubble in the centre of the town square.

Amsel stood removed from the destruction, surveying the fallout of his schemes. Driven by anger and a furious need for vengeance against the perfectly formed men and women, his coterie were wrath incarnate as they ripped the harmony and solidity of the world apart. There was no protection to be found, no refuge or sanctuary. The walls came down. He felt nothing to see the servant of the Man-God humbled. It did not matter. All that mattered was finding the revelation of the lost prophet and continuing upon the quest that his master had laid out for him.

He would not fail.

He felt the warmth of fire on his back as they burned the rest of the town. Come dawn it would be as though Ashenford had been scrubbed violently from the world.

Amsel explored the wound in his face with his fingers. The flaps of skin ached from where the silver had cauterised the wounds, burned even as it tore through his face. It would never heal, the accursed metal would see to that, but it did not matter. He would wear his maiming as a badge of honour: the disfiguration he suffered to secure the great prize. It would be worth it. He would only need to feel the ruination to remember what it had bought. Amsel breathed deeply, savouring the stench of slaughter. Across the transom, somewhere within the rock, dust and rubble, a world of forbidden knowledge awaited him. He closed his eyes, as though he could seek it out with his mind, calling to it, or as though the lost prophet’s words could call to him.

He took a single step, expecting the ground to burn, but it did not. With the temple torn down, the earth returned to what it had always been: dirt. It was neither holy nor unholy, hallowed, consecrated, defiled or desecrated. It was dirt. He savoured the shiver of satisfaction that this small part of Ashenford resembled at least the first part of its name, ash.

The hand of the Sigmarite statue lay amid the red clay tiles of the roof, fractured from the rest of the toppled statue.

Amsel stepped over it.

The dead were like rats picking over the building’s corpse, rotten fingers grasping up rubble and hurling it aside as they dug through the ruin in search of his glittering prize.

Gehan Volk moved up silently behind Amsel. The vampire did not need to hear him: the acolyte reeked. ‘We have matching wounds,’ Amsel said without taking his eyes off the excavation.

‘The testament is somewhere under the rubble. My children will bring it to me, and I shall in turn deliver it up to you as was our arrangement.’

Amsel clasped his hands together, battling the impatience he felt inside.

The men lay in a pile, stacked as though for a bonfire, their lifeless bodies broken and twisted, heads lolling slackly, arms bent impossibly back on their elbows and wrists. One by one the women were forced to watch the pile grow, their husbands, lovers, fathers and brothers, robbed of dignity in death as they defecated and died begging for mercy where there was none. Only when the men were dead did the deformed turn on the women.

This was death: unforgettable, dirty, endless.

Amsel revelled in it, inhaling it, holding it inside him for an age before letting it leak out of his lungs.

Behind them flames gathered, red tongues laving at the sky.

By the time he turned to face Volk once again a look of utter beatification had settled upon his ruined features. ‘This death is a contagion, all of it, inescapable and glorious. The day is ours, the cattle crushed. This is the world as it was meant to be, but,’ he mused, thoughtfully, ‘death begets more death. That is the way of it. The living will come, they will hunt us and we will run from sunrise to sunrise with them dogging our every step. The sun will burn us and silver brand us, and though we live an eternity the short-lived ones will hound us and stake us, chop our hearts out and burn us. They will always be there, hunting us, and thus the death we wrought today will return to us two-fold as the children of these wretched few seek us out.’

‘You do not look distressed at the notion,’ Gehan Volk observed.

‘They will extinguish us, or we them, it matters little which. Today we are victorious. To think that it will be the same tomorrow is nothing more than hubris.’

‘Then plan for tomorrow, to ensure the day is won again.’

‘You speak as though the whims of my kind are shallow and fleeting. We are here,’ Amsel said, stooping to pick up a fragment of temple wall, ‘to carry out the plans of a long forgotten tomorrow laid down by my sire. We stand in a ruined temple just as he envisioned it more than two centuries ago. It just happens to be ours today.’

‘That is… convenient,’ the acolyte said, a sneer twisting the last word to escape his lips.

On their hands and knees, the dead tore what remained of the temple apart stone by stone, deep into the night. Amsel watched the perilous passage of the moon, knowing that the herald of dawn could not be far away. ‘The first cock that crows,’ he muttered more to himself than the man beside him, ‘I eat.’

‘There is nothing here,’ Sebastian said, stumbling on his club foot as he struggled through the rubble to reach them. Dugar came beside him, swinging his huge arm like a club. The hour was late and they had been at it for the best part of the night.

‘It has to be here,’ Amsel said, no room for doubt in his mind. ‘Casimir is right; I have gone over his interpretations again and again. The master intended us to come to this place, to find the revelation.’

‘Then someone has taken it. There is nothing here.’

‘It cannot be. Look again.’

‘But it is.’

‘No!’ Amsel snarled, ‘You are wrong! Look again!’

‘You can say that all you like, but it doesn’t change things. The prophet’s testimony isn’t here.’

‘It is here. There is nowhere else it could be. How many Sigmarite temples do you think there are in this godsforsaken hole?’

‘Perhaps there was another Sigmarite temple. It was common for the people to build a wooden temple first, before they constructed the final stone building.’

‘No, it is here, hidden.’

‘We have torn the place down to its foundations, master. There is nothing here.’

‘Then you are looking in the wrong place.’

‘That’s what we said. It isn’t here.’

‘But that is not what I said,’ Amsel rasped, turning on his servant with fangs bared. Dugar recoiled, his heel catching on the edge of a piece of rubble, and went sprawling. Sebastian couldn’t help but laugh, the sound choking in his throat as Amsel’s venomous gaze turned on him. ‘The words are hidden, not in some book, turned to the right page on the altar.’

‘We have looked everywhere,’ Dugar objected, but Amsel was having none of it. He scrambled across the debris and started clawing at it with his bare hands, desperate to prove them wrong.

‘You have merely scratched the surface,’ he shouted over his shoulder, hurling aside a huge chunk of masonry. The stone hit a slew of smaller stones as it fell, causing a small landslide of rubble and dust. He pushed aside bigger and bigger sections of the wall, digging down to where he knew the altar had to be. It took Amsel more than an hour to dig his way through to the white marble of the prayer block. It was not in any way what he expected to find in the heart of a Sigmarite temple. Indeed, like the heresies of the lost prophet it was completely and utterly wrong. He laid a hand flat on the stone, feeling a curious warmth within it. The sensation brought the smile back to his lips. It was a curious piece of craftsmanship, almost pagan in its design. The carvings, in bas-relief, were all wrong for a place of worship. These were not re-creations of the trails of the Man-God; far from it in fact. As he brushed aside the dust Amsel uncovered depictions of life frozen within the marble that were almost bestial in nature. He traced the lupine features of a wolf walking on two legs like a man and some kind of fertility spirit. There were so many more, each image exquisitely rendered with a skill far beyond the worth of a small backwater temple with only a handful of faithful in its flock. Amsel’s smile grew cunning as he uncovered yet more of the altar’s vile curiosities.

‘It is here,’ he said with certainty, his palm flat against the grizzled face of a man and bear either conjoined or consumed, it was impossible to differentiate.

Standing again, he cast about for a stone hefty enough to wield against the main altar block. ‘Help me,’ he demanded of Dugar and Sebastian, and between them they raised a section of the wall above their heads and jumped away as they brought it crashing down on the altar. Stone hit stone in a cacophony of shingle and shale as the sheer mass of collision cleaved the altar block, a deep cleft opening up. Grinning fiercely, Amsel leapt upon the altar and wrenched the two sides of the gash apart. ‘It’s hollow!’ he cried, bringing down a smaller piece of rubble violently again and again to work the crack wider.

He reached into the cavity, feeling around with his fingers until one of his nails snagged on something that moved. He felt a thrill of trepidation at the fleeting contact, and knew what he had found. He reached deeper, his fingers finding the cylinder and closing around it. Amsel withdrew his arm slowly, bringing the bone scroll case into the light for the first time in centuries. Like the altar it was decorated with intricate carvings, and again like the altar none were even remotely Sigmarite in nature.

It amused him that his master had hidden this treasure within the sacred heart of their enemy’s faith. Such was his cunning that the haunters of the dead never thought to tear apart their own house to find it. Like the hidden door within Kastell Metz, the scroll-case bore the familial sigil that had belonged to the first inhabitants of his home. He felt the thrill of excitement as he cracked the seal on the tube and eased the curl of vellum sheets out. The pages were brittle to the touch, forcing him to handle them with the utmost care. Reverently, Amsel laid them out on the broken altar, scanning the faded ink.

‘How can it be so?’ he said, shaking his head in disbelief.

‘What is it, master?’ Sebastian asked, moving up close enough to see the pages over his shoulder.

‘It is incomplete.’

‘That is impossible.’

‘You are wonderfully simple, Sebastian. There are days when I like that quality in you, and then there are days like today when it makes me want to tear out that pulsing vein in your throat with my teeth and feed. It has to be possible because it is precisely so.’

Sebastian picked up the bone scroll-case and held it for a moment, raised like a weapon, before Dugar snatched it from him with a big fist. The misfit grunted, turning the scroll case in a complete twist of the wrist.

Volk stood by silently, his face impassive.

‘What is it?’ Amsel asked without looking up from the vellums. The ink had faded so badly that it was barely legible in places. It would take all of his skill and a good deal more patience to restore whatever wisdom the sheets contained, but that was the task his master had allotted to him and he vowed to be equal to it.

‘The answer,’ Dugar said, looking down at his feet. The big man had worked up a feverish sweat from the exertion. His black hair was plastered flat against his scalp. He wiped his massive ham-hock of a hand across his brow, mopping up the sweat.

Amsel looked back over his shoulder, his lips already curled in a sneer prepared to scoff at the freak’s stupidity, when he saw the carving properly for the first time. He saw the details and read beyond the symbolism and the heresy its maker had etched into the bone, but even seeing them was only a part of the whole. Before his temper could flare Dugar looked down pointedly at his feet. Amsel followed the direction of his gaze and saw the patterns mirrored in the stone column the big man was standing on. It was not a perfect replica, though the differences were both minor and surprisingly subtle, but there could be no doubt that it was a part of the same overall design.

‘Shall I crack it open?’ Dugar asked, reaching down for a boulder.

‘Let us not be hasty,’ Amsel cautioned. Something about the similarities in the two sets of iconography stayed his hand, or rather the subtle differences. ‘He who acts in haste repents at leisure.’

‘As you wish.’

‘Good, now, hand me that scroll-case.’ He took it, and turned it over and over in his hands, marvelling once more at the skill of the craftsman in rendering so many intricate images so immaculately. It struck him as peculiar that, with such obvious skill, the man had made a single glaring mistake, but of course, despite his misgivings, it wasn’t a mistake at all, but simply another layer to Korbhen’s puzzle. The carving was the key. He ran his fingers lovingly over the lines scored into the bone, but where on the column there was the image of a robed man in supplication, there was an open book on the scroll-case. He tapped the bone against the stone.

‘There,’ he said, indicating the kneeling man. ‘Open it up.’

Dugar nodded and brought the huge chunk of masonry down in a savage blow squarely over the kneeling man’s bowed head. The layer of stone in that single spot was paper thin. It crumpled inwards leaving a fine coating of powder over the contents hidden inside. Dugar reached inside with his smaller hand and pulled out a second bone scroll-case, identical in every way to the first.

Amsel took the tube, which again bore the seal of his master’s forebears, and cracked it open. The seal gave a soft pop as it broke, air leaking back into the canister for the first time in who knew how long. He hooked a finger into the crisp vellums and fished them out. Amsel lay the second set of pages down beside the first, knowing even as he turned the final sheet that it was not the last, ending, as it did, in the first part of an elaborate alchemical formula. Again the ink was faded to a thin flake of rust. The scribe had used blood of some description, which while potent offered little in terms of longevity for the message it inked out. The quality of these sheets was different from the first few pages. It was thicker, the edges yellowed where the air had bleached them and turned them brittle as marrowless bones. He turned the page over to look at the back, but it was unblemished.

‘There is another,’ he said, laying the page down again.

‘Is this some kind of game?’ Sebastian grumbled, looking around the rubble for some sort of clue to the whereabouts of the final pages.

‘The master does not play games,’ Amsel said, seriously.

‘No, no, of course not,’ Sebastian said, turning away so that the vampire could no longer see his face.

Amsel studied the scroll-case again, looking for the one thing that would set it apart and lead them on to the next stage of their hunt, but it was identical in every way to the other scroll-case. He drummed his gnarled fingernails on the stone, willing the answer to somehow materialise inside his skull. There were no such miracles. He hurled the bone scroll-case away in a fit of temper, kicking out at the damaged column.

Sebastian turned his back and scrambled away across the treacherous rubble towards the rest of his kind. Amsel let him go. He turned his attention back to the damaged pillar, sensing that the final solution lay not in the bone case but in the case that had sheathed it, a layer within a layer, just like the initial puzzle. It made a poetic kind of sense, and very much matched his master’s playful mind, but as he stood there, trying to find whatever final clue Korbhen had left him, all he could see was the wound left by that first inconsistency of the kneeling priest.

With the sun rising and the mournful cries of the dead growing more urgent, Amsel crouched, digging through the rubble to bare the entire column. The frieze was an otherwise perfect copy of the two bone cases.

‘The priest in prayer is surely a sign of the first resting place, not the last,’ he mused. Then he scrambled to his feet, suddenly sure what he would find if he re-examined the bas-relief images on the side of the altar.

It was there amid all of the fanciful fusions of man and beast: a funeral bier.

Amsel recognised the religious significance of the carvings on the bier. It was a priest’s tomb.

‘Where would you find a priest’s tomb in a temple?’ he wondered.

‘In the crypt,’ Gehan Volk said.

Amsel pointed down at the stone around his feet. ‘Clear this mess.’

Volk smiled, and took a gewgaw from the depths of his robes. ‘If I may?’ he said, and without waiting for permission from the vampire, the acolyte touched the fetish to his lips and whispered a word. He set it down on the broken stones. It was a thing of bone and feather, delicate as it perched over the cracks between two stones. With a second word it sank into the shadows of the small crevice and disappeared. A moment later the stones in front of them appeared to shimmer, like a snake slithering over a hard-baked desert. It was as though a molten thread ran through the hard core of the stones.

‘Bring me to the older dead, my charmed one,’ Volk whispered, looking back over his shoulder at the pile of broken bodies. ‘Not this new meat. Old bones. I want old bones.’ Amsel watched as the shimmer coiled, the rock around Volk’s feet puddling like mud before it snaked away from him, rippling through the heart of the shattered temple stone for a full twenty paces before disappearing again. ‘Over there,’ Volk said, directing his dead to begin their digging. Within minutes they had uncovered the trap door down to the crypts.

Amsel stood over the wooden door set in the huge granite slabs of the floor and then threw open the trap. The dead crowded around him, as though drawn by mawkish curiosity.

He descended into darkness.

As a creature of the night his eyes were sensitive to all of the shades of darkness. He had no need of light beyond the sliver of early dawn that followed him down. He stood stock still, allowing his vision to clear. Slowly the details of the chamber began to solidify for him. It was a small room with three cornices, and in each cornice were set three stone sarcophagi.

The air down below was old air, robbed of its vitality by years of entombment.

There were bones, not in any coffin: incomplete skeletal remains scattered across the hard-packed dirt of the crypt floor. He kicked aside a desiccated tibia. The bone powdered beneath his foot. Crude markings had been scratched into the ground below the bone. He crouched to examine the three deep scores, like the points of a cloven hoof scuffing up the dirt before a charge. He raised his fingers to his nose, inhaling the redolent earth. He was about to push himself back to his feet when he saw the misshapen skull. Where the other bones had been distinctly human in nature this was without doubt animal in form. He turned it in his hands, studying the powerful jaw-line and the atavistic brow. The skull almost certainly belonged to a bear or some such forest dweller. It made no sense. If the animal had crawled in here to die surely they would have found more of its bones? Perhaps the priest had taken the head as a trophy or an ornament in return for a favour?

He set the bear’s skull down at the foot of the first stone sarcophagus.

Again the tomb was decorated with depictions of bestial men cavorting in some vile ritual. It was not the holy tomb of a true Sigmarite, no matter what the temple might have become today, it had once been something far removed from all that this new faith called holy.

‘What was this place?’ Amsel muttered, his voice echoing in the dank confines of the crypt. He shook his head; it did not matter. All that mattered was finding the final pages of the testament. There was no kneeling priest for him to pry the vellums out of cold dead hands though. He cast about the crypt, nine tombs, three by three by three. He was going to have to disinter all of them, since there was no way of knowing which contained the right priest.

The sun was brighter through the hatch of the trap doorway. It would be full dawn soon, his army would weaken, and he would be forced to take shelter down here. He could not allow that to happen. The ransacking of Ashenford would not be without consequence. To stay here even an hour longer than necessary was a mistake he could not afford. One hundred swords offered little defiance, but in days a thousand or more might be mustered. Snatching defeat from the jaws of victory was a fool’s folly, and he was not a fool.

Moving with urgency, Amsel toppled the lid of the first sarcophagus. It hit the ground and cracked into three pieces upon impact. The corpse inside was wrapped in yellowed bandages that had rotted through in several places to expose mildewed bone. He grasped the corpse and heaved it aside. The bottom of the tomb was empty. He toppled the second lid and the third and the fourth, grunting with frustrated anger as the fifth broke at his feet.

The dead man, still recognisably a man with leathery skin stretched tight across his shrunken face, lay in peace, as though he had died but yesterday, simply falling asleep never to wake again. His arms were crossed over his chest, his priestly raiment riddled with holes. The priest clutched the final pages of vellum in the calcified bones of his fingers. Amsel pried the fingers back one at a time, the phalanges coming away in his hands as he claimed the pages.

CHAPTER NINE

Walking the Line
Grimminhagen, in the Shadow of the Drakwald Forest, Middenland
The Autumn of Lost Souls

Reinhardt Metzger watched his men drill from his vantage point in the study of the manse. So few would make it. He was an old man. He had been listening to lies all of his life. He recognised the sound of a lie even before the words had finished forming in the liar’s throat. It was his gift. It had helped make him who he was, and before today it had saved many lives.

Before today.

‘A general offering peace while continuing to raise armies is lying through his teeth. Have you ever heard that saying, Sara?’

‘I can’t say I have,’ the woman beside him said. She looked at Metzger with a mixture of admiration and pity, and perhaps something more. It was not uncommon for affections to be transferred during excessively stressful circumstances, and there could be no denying the excessively stressful nature of the events that had thrown them together. Was it love? Misplaced? One-sided? Did it even matter?

‘Commit it to memory. A man offering peace should not be preparing for war. It is a contradiction.’

‘I will remember,’ she promised.

‘It isn’t all about generals and war, Sara. It is about people. A man promising one thing should never be preparing for another. A man promising to love and cherish you should not be bedding your sister. It is the same.’ She nodded. ‘Tell me something, do you believe in me, Sara?’

‘Believe in what?’

‘The stories. I hear the men talk. I am a man alone. I have never taken a wife, never raised children. I gave myself to the service of others. They talk of me as though I am some kind of legendary figure, a hero of old, but you have lived with me now. You know I break wind just like every other man. So, tell me, knowing the real man, do you still believe the stories?’

‘Do you want the honest answer?’

‘Is any other worth hearing?’

‘Then, to be brutally honest with you, sir, no,’ she said, a wry smile playing across her lips. ‘No man could do what they say you have done. Not all of it.’

‘Ah, you are a rationalist. Good, my dear. Very good. You are quite right. I haven’t done even a quarter of what the men claim, but I have done many, many things they never speak of. So, tell me, why do I let the stories persist? Why not quash them? They are obviously lies, after all.’

‘Because the men need to believe them.’

‘Explain.’

‘They need to believe you are a giant. To follow you into death they need to believe that you are immortal. Your immortality rubs off on them. By serving you they in turn inherit your immortality.’

‘Good, Sara. Very good, indeed. Psychology is a rare trait in a maid. Being able to read a man is a gift. Now answer me this, how many men do you see outside?’

‘Eighty, perhaps a few more.’

‘And the others?’ Metzger persisted.

‘Boys.’

‘So, tell me, when you look at them, are they immortal?’

‘No one is, not truly.’

‘Wrong. I am, Sara, and as far as those boys out there are concerned the rest of the Silberklinge are. Do you understand?’

The young woman wiped her mouth with the back of her hand. She stared at Metzger’s knights as they drilled the youths, saw wooden swords clashing, the men ducking and weaving, duking it out like pugilists. They were just men, no matter how much she wanted to see them as more. Immortal? Hardly. Even from here she could see the difference between the knights and the others, the butchers and bakers and tallow makers and stable hands. They were less than the scraps of an army. They were not conquering heroes. She saw the ghosts of men soon to be conquered out there on the parade ground, still living, still breathing but ghosts just the same. ‘No, sir, I don’t.’

Metzger wasn’t surprised by the answer. It was hard to look beyond the literal surface and into the figurative implications of those few men striding out to join the boys.

‘They made it, Sara. Despite everything, they made it. They offer hope. A slim hope, but hope nonetheless. To the younger men, the ones yet to face another man sword to sword on the field, they represent survival. They faced death and came home.’

‘But at what cost?’

‘That’s not important, Sara. This isn’t a game of costs. The fact that they came home is everything. It means hope. Even against the tide of death sweeping our way, their return again and again means hope, and hope, sweet Sara, is the last thing we want to die. Just imagine if these men rode out tomorrow and did not come home. How would those boys feel knowing that better men had failed before them? How would you feel?’

‘Hopeless.’

‘Exactly. And Sara?’

‘Yes?’

‘It is all right to be frightened. Remember that. Fear is healthy. In the days to come it might well be all that keeps you alive.’

‘Not all,’ the young woman said, resting her hand on his broad shoulder.

‘Quite right,’ Reinhardt Metzger agreed. ‘You’ll need a slice of luck or two as well.’

Alone, looking at the pitiful sight of his makeshift army being put through its paces it was difficult to heed his own words. Other than his men, hand-trained and loyal, he didn’t see heroes down there. He saw children pretending to be men, out of their depth but willing to give everything to protect their home. He couldn’t ask more of them even if the darkness gathering on the horizon gave lie to their hopes. There was no safe place.

‘I can’t save everyone,’ he said, more to himself than to the woman at his side. It was the bitter truth, no matter how distasteful it was to swallow. It was impossible to save everyone who looked to him for protection. His protective reach extended far beyond the city skirts, out into the farms and homesteads a fortnight’s ride away from Grimminhagen. The riders had gone out to warn the major townships and word would inevitably filter out to the smaller farmsteads. He had to pray that it was enough. He did not have the men to spare to warn all of the people who looked to him for protection, not if he was going to try and see to that protection. He knew that abandoning them to their fate was tacitly signing their death warrants, and that did not sit comfortably with the old soldier but there was nothing he could do. He could not save everyone.

He needed to talk to Kaspar. There were things that needed to be done. He couldn’t sit by idly and watch these people, his people, die when it was his job to protect them.

‘You can go now.’

‘Sir.’

They had no time.

The cart had bought them perhaps two days’ lead on the dead, but they had lost the best part of it collecting strays. The thought of it burned Kaspar Bohme. He was a warrior, supposed to train farmers’ and bakers’ boys to defend themselves against the oncoming storm. If he had not witnessed the river of death shuffling through the heart of the land with his own two eyes he might have been able to lie to them and promise hope. But he had seen it, and he could not lie. It wasn’t in his nature. No matter that the truth was a demoralising force, it was better for these young men to know that hell was walking towards them and pig-stickers and pitch forks were all they had to fend it off.

No time was nowhere near long enough, but ironically it was perfect. With too much time on their hands to dwell upon their mortality discipline would have broken. As it was, they had hours not days to drill these boys, so naturally they struggled to cope with the drills and the demands he put on their bodies, but it had to be done. It was a fine balance of need and fear, but he would have killed for another month to work with these boys. They were good boys. They deserved the chance to become good men.

Birds circled overhead all the long edgy hours of the day. Their presence promised one thing: that the dead could arrive at any time. Their ceaseless caws cut to the soul of the inhabitants of Grimminhagen. The ghastly sound penetrated the walls of Metzger’s fortified manse, from the highest heights of the temple’s bell tower to the lowest depths of the cellars hidden beneath. They cut across the houses crowded nearby and Sternhauer’s keep off across the rooftops to the east. The black birds circled and watched until Reinhardt Metzger’s patience crumbled and he sent Morgenrot up to reclaim the sky. The goshawk killed with ruthless efficiency, plucking the ravens from the sky one by one, chasing them down until every last bird lay dead in the dirt.

He sent the dogs out to finish the task.

Metzger did what he could to establish the passage of the damned, sending out scouts into the surrounding countryside to give advance warning of their arrival. Even an hour was a luxury worth deploying every trick in his arsenal to secure.

The black miasmic cloud still clung to the sky, thicker now than when they had first spotted it, so thick that it already smothered most of the surrounding land in its choking fug. It could not be used to predict the arrival of the dead, only to demoralise the men further with the promise that they were close.

Bohme had gathered every able-bodied man between the ages of twelve and fifty onto the parade ground and was vainly trying to turn them into soldiers in less than a day. It was an impossible task and everyone concerned knew it, yet it needed to be done. Simple drills gave the defenders a sense of worth, and sold them the lie that their lives would not be given cheaply. By the end of the morning Bohme had them believing that each one of them was worth five of the undead horde. By the mid-afternoon word had begun to spread that the dead numbered thousands. The three hundred and sixty men Bohme had plucked from the tanneries, bakeries, market stalls and farms to swell the ranks of the militia knew fear then, in ways that they had never previously comprehended.

Throughout the afternoon, Briony, Rosamund and the women of Metzger’s household brought food and drink out to the men and lingered to watch.

The confidence of the first few hours, the easy camaraderie of sword brothers their shared plight had formed, had died by dusk. The truth spread like a canker in the ranks, its darkness consuming what little hope Kaspar Bohme had begun to instil in them.

‘It’s hopeless!’ Bohme yelled, hurling his spear like a javelin. Frustration ate away at him. Despite everything, all the lies he offered in praise to boost their morale, his rag-tag troop of defenders were, to a man, incapable of mastering even the most rudimentary of weapon skills. They waved their wooden swords around like fly swatters. Sigmar help them when they donned armour and tried to fight with real swords. He shuddered at the thought.

There were other thoughts, too, that he wilfully avoided thinking, but one kept returning, every bit as stubborn as his refusal to think it: there were nowhere near enough weapons to equip even these few. Those too old to man a genuine defence slaved all day long and into the night in the forges trying to make up the shortfall of spears, swords, arrowheads and armour, but their skills were laughable. They drilled with wooden staves instead of proper balanced blades, the clash of wood on wood ringing out from first light deep into the dusk, but for all the sweat and effort, toy swords were not the real thing and Bohme knew that come first blood everything they had learned would flee and the boys would be left dying and wondering why the swords in their hands didn’t feel like the wooden sticks they had practised with.

He felt like he was banging his head against a stone wall.

The weight of real weapons was so different that even the most basic of moves he struggled to drill into the men was worthless.

It pained Bohme to admit the fact that he wasn’t helping these lads but he had promised Metzger that he would do all he could to give them a fighting chance of survival. That fighting chance would almost certainly be what got them killed. He was giving them a false belief in their skills that would see them as dead as if he left them to it. It was a hopeless cause.

He let them believe what they wanted to believe.

What was interesting though was the effect the drills on the makeshift parade grounds had on the wives and would-be lovers. The women came out to watch their men sweat and cheered them on even as they dropped their pretend swords and nearly brained the men beside them with mistimed swings. Their presence gave the men a chance to show off. It was as though the drills had become an extended part of some sort of weird mating ritual.

Undoubtedly, if they survived, nine months down the line there would be a spate of births and a surge of new life within the township. He wasn’t about to deny them this last flirtation with happiness. Hell, in their place, he would have wanted to work out some of that nervous tension in as physical a way as possible. As it was he put himself through a series of punishing routines, driving his body as hard as he could despite the hammering it had taken from the sorcerer’s construct. He knew he was not even close to half-way fit and that only served to make Bohme push himself all the harder. Most of the boys could outrun him and would outlast him in a serious duel, if they had the wherewithal to avoid his cuts and wear him down. So while they were doomed through lack of skill he was damned by a body that would turn traitor at the first opportunity.

Metzger moved up beside him. He had been so wrapped up in his thoughts that he hadn’t heard the old man approach. ‘Nothing is truly hopeless, my friend,’ Metzger said, laying a firm hand on his shoulder. ‘Don’t make the mistake of underestimating these farmers. They may not be soldiers but they are fighting for their homes, their wives and their children. Today that makes them fighting men because they know if they fail it all ends here. When the time comes they will fight like cornered beasts, and who knows, they might even surprise an old cynic like you.’

‘You are talking about desperation, Reinhardt. We both know that won’t last. It never does. It might hold off the initial assault but what good is that if they just keep coming? And that’s what they do, isn’t it? In the face of the dead it won’t be enough.’

‘One day at a time. That’s all we can ask for. Remember the darkness will always be turned back by a single light.’

‘You are a hopeless optimist, and I love you for it, but, friend to friend, you sound like a fool,’ Bohme said, honestly.

‘Perhaps,’ Metzger conceded with a smile, ‘but ask yourself this: which is more inspiring, the optimistic fool or the weary pessimist telling the world it is doomed?’

Kaspar Bohme looked at the old man as though seeing him properly for the first time. He wasn’t just a grizzled old warrior facing one last hurrah; he understood his people. ‘Perhaps you aren’t a fool after all,’ he said with a grin. ‘And they do say the gods favour a fool so maybe your longevity is down to the whims of some fickle immortal you have yet to piss off.’

‘Go get your spear, we have work to do. The first scout’s just reported back. If the dead march relentlessly they will hit us in the dark heart of the night. If they rest they will arrive come first light.’

‘When did the dead ever rest?’

‘Exactly. I want to divide the men into squads and I want them to get to know each other. They aren’t going to learn much fighting in an hour, so now it is down to trust. Their lives depend on it. They have to know that a friend has their back. There is only so much drilling a man can do with wooden swords. And while we are about it, I think we should divide the Silberklinge between the squads, for organisation and because their presence will be good for morale. For each knight we have fifteen trained soldiers. It theoretically weakens our fighting unit, but individually their presence will give each new troop an element of experience that could be vital when it comes to the crunch. We’re all lost if these boys lose their heads, remember. This isn’t about theoretically turning artisans and farmers into swordsmen, it is about giving ordinary men the tools to survive.’

‘Everything you say makes perfect sense, but–’

‘You can’t get past the reality that it isn’t enough?’ Metzger said for him, voicing what they both knew to be true.

‘Big hearts won’t save us.’ Bohme agreed.

‘Don’t you think I know that, my friend? I do, of course I do, but this is my home and these people are my friends. I grew up with them, fell in love with them and will give my life to try and protect them. That is what it means to be Knight Protector.’

‘You are a better man than I am, Reinhardt Metzger.’

‘I don’t believe that for a minute. You’re here aren’t you? Even when you know it is hopeless.’

‘When you put it like that you make me think I must be the fool,’ Bohme said bitterly. ‘Come on, let’s go and talk to our army. One last chance to practise your foolishly optimistic rallying cries.’

There were no drills left, and despite the thumping rain and the boggy soil, the wolf-whistles of the women and the lies of the soul that he had propagated, he found himself liking some of the boys.

Bonifaz, the youngest of the Silberklinge, came to find him three hours before dawn. The men and boys sat around nervously in their armour, some of them grasping a sword for the first time. He was a serious young man, bearing twin scars on his cheeks from when a tavern brawl had turned ugly. Without them he might have been considered handsome. With them, when his face creased into a smile, he looked almost manic. There was no more ferocious or skilled warrior in the ranks of the Silberklinge, and none more loyal to the old man.

‘Fehr continues to show promise,’ Bonifaz said, unbuckling his bracer.

‘One man from three hundred and sixty,’ Bohme said, trying to keep the bitterness from his voice.

‘It is better than no men from the same number,’ the young warrior said. He scratched at the nape of his neck and then finished unbuckling the leather strap.

‘How many others are there?’

‘In my unit? None. Cort reckons he has two or three in his group, the butcher’s boy, Eugen, and Eva’s eldest, Fabian. Fester is less hopeful. He counts for none who might not break ranks and flee at the first sight of the dead coming round the mountain. He urges we cut the farmers free and leave the fighting to the real soldiers. We might be fewer in number but fear is like a plague. If one farmer loses his bowels good soldiers are going to be unnerved, not just the bread-maker and the butcher. Jakob and Ingo are no more impressed, either. I haven’t talked to the others, but I reckon it is safe to assume we have maybe twenty boys from the three hundred and sixty that we could, given time, make men out of.’

‘Twenty,’ Bohme repeated, the significance of the word ‘time’ not lost on him. Of those twenty, how many would buckle at the first sight of death? It was one thing to swing that wooden sword and look the part, it was quite another to do it in the piss and shit and blood of battle with friends dying all around.

Of those twenty maybe one…

He didn’t have time to dwell on it.

The cry went up. The dead had come!

CHAPTER TEN

The Last Testament of the Lost Prophets
On the Outskirts of Grimminhagen,
in the Shadow of the Drakwald Forest, Middenland
The Autumn of the Living Dead

Amsel sat with all the pages in front of him, marvelling at the simplicity of the puzzle when all the pieces were in place. The vampire had come to the highest point overlooking the settlement of Grimminhagen, leaving the bulk of his army below, poised to crash down like a merciless tidal wave on the streets of the town. He felt a little surge of satisfaction at having followed the game to the end and brought it all together. It took a special kind of mind to see outside the framework of the conundrum and root out the solution, but then, the master knew him better than any other. He knew his mind and the way he thought and had constructed the clues for him to follow. Korbhen had laboured long and hard to lay out the seeds of his long game, anticipating the covetous nature of his get and the grim determination of his thrall, and planting seeds to please and frustrate in equal measure. Now, on this darkling plain, Amsel knew that just rewards waited over the next horizon.

He took the bones of the dead bird in his hands, gently stroking life into the brittle skeleton. The wing twitched involuntarily. He whispered a sweet word, drawing another barely perceptible tremor out of the dead bird’s carcass. He had written the note, cryptic enough to have Radu pacing and cursing his name before he took the time to decipher the message properly, and secured it around the dead bird’s leg.

Amsel breathed unlife into the fragile creature, throwing it up into the air. The bird’s wings flapped and fluttered as it lurched in the sky, flying erratically. Amsel watched it, willing the creature to rise. When it was high in the sky he whispered the final command, bidding it fly home to Kastell Metz. ‘Carry the message to the new master. Bid him come.’

The bird rose higher and higher, angling towards the dark clouds. It would find Radu and in the meantime they would wait.

The prize is not a book but a box long hidden where the bodies are buried in Grimminhagen. It awaits your hand.

The knowledge that it was no mere book they sought excited him. He ran his fingers over the indentations beneath the ink on the page, tracing out the symbol of the great Nagash and recognising the secret strength seeded into the vellum. It was no accident that Korbhen had woven the necromancer’s sigil into the warp and weft of the paper. He could read the images as clearly as he could the words, and knew precisely what they meant, but doubts nagged him, still. Could Korbhen really have left such a treasure waiting at the rainbow’s end, or was it more lies meant to build up Radu and then crush him when they came to nothing?

‘Could it possibly be?’ he whispered, daring to hope.

Hope was such a tenacious thing. Once it had its teeth in the mind it did not let go.

He knew what the scrolls promised, and he had told Radu enough to work it out if he dared. A box where the bodies are buried is more commonly known as a coffin or casket, long hidden, or hidden throughout the ages. Could such a treasure truly contain the necromancer’s hand? Or was it a metaphor for the power the hand offered? He had some of the answers, but far from all of them. The rest were there to be read by those with eyes to see.

Radu watched the dead bird settle on the battlements among the rest of its kind. Flesh and feather hung from its tiny bones. Its jaundiced eyes roved, finally settling on the necrarch. It hopped forward. He saw the note fastened to its leg and chuckled at the utterly prosaic nature of his thrall’s communication. That Amsel would raise a raven from the dirt to carry the message and not imbibe it with the remnants of his own voice but rather scratch out a few hasty words said so much about the thrall.

The cruel wind howled, whipping in from the north. Given time it would bring snow. He grew weary of waiting. Amsel had been long gone with no word, and worse, no reward for his sojourn. Still, here was the bird with its archaic little message. He knew he ought to be grateful that the fool had managed this much, but there was no room for gratitude while every black heart he had surrounded himself with would so willingly feast on his remains.

Below, he saw the filth of life diluted into the desperate act of survival, the few damned and deformed grubbing around in the dirt. He licked his fleshless lips.

‘Come to me, little wing,’ the necrarch rasped, his voice clotted with disuse. The words frosted in the air like tiny crystals. The bird cocked its tiny head and then hopped forward three steps onto Radu’s rotten palm. The wind ruffled what was left of its feathers. He unfastened the tie and unrolled the small strip of parchment. The message was not what he had hoped. He crumpled the paper and tossed it from the parapet. ‘Can the fool not be trusted to do anything alone?’ he railed, wheeling on his heel to see Casimir skulking in the shadows. The thrall irritated him irrationally, creeping around everywhere.

‘My brother has let you down, master?’ Casimir wheedled, rubbing his pale hands together in gleeful anticipation. Radu knew him well enough to know that nothing pleased Casimir more than hearing of Amsel’s shortcomings. The bitterness between them would be the death of one of them soon, but even that did not worry the necrarch. Why should it? A second death was weakness. He had no need of the weak to serve him. If one died, how could he ever have been worthy of Radu’s wisdom?

‘Yes, yes, yes,’ Radu the Forsaken muttered, his frustration getting the better of him. Without realising it he had crushed the frail skeleton of the resurrected bird in his gnarled fist. It cawed once, weakly, but didn’t die even as its chest cavity caved in and its wings bent and snapped like dry twigs. Radu looked down at the mess in his hand, grunted, and tossed it off the battlements. It fell, but it was not released of the curse that had brought it back. He watched as the fluttering of the wings became impossible to differentiate from the blur of its descent. It would live on until the enchantment failed, a pitiful wreck of a thing.

‘What does he say?’

Radu looked up. What should he say? What lie should he spin? What truth should he obfuscate? What, in the end, did it matter what he told the eager Casimir? Let the thrall stew in his own juices and convince himself that Amsel had discovered some rare and exquisite treasure.

‘That the promised prize is not what was promised at all but something far, far more powerful. He would have me there for its recovery.’

He watched the covetous gleam flicker across his thrall’s slack-jawed face.

‘I will watch over your work, master. You need not fear your efforts being undone by time.’

‘You are a fine servant, Casimir, faithful.’

The thrall nodded.

Radu could not miss the greed behind his dark eyes. His cravings were every bit as transparent as his brother-in-death’s, more so, even. That predictability made him malleable.

‘What will you do, master?’

Radu thought about it, drawing the rags of his cloak close about him as though to ward off the wind’s chill. The moon danced silver across his lips. ‘What I always do, Casimir. I shall take hold of the situation myself. If you want a job doing well, you must, it seems, do it yourself.’

‘The master is wise indeed,’ the thrall agreed, obsequiously.

‘Leave me now,’ Radu said turning his back on the lickspittle.

An ugly kestrel banked high in the night sky. Caught in the light of the twin moons its deformities drew the eye. Amsel watched it with a sense of trepidation, knowing the bird for what it was: a harbinger.

A grey, empty mist lay on the fields, wisps of fog curling up from the downtrodden grasses. The bones of the skeletons had been allowed to fall to rest, scattered across the fields. The acolytes would rouse them when the need arose. He had better things to do than waste his energies rising piles of bones. This was his moment of glory. The zombies stood still, swaying slightly as they awaited the imperative to attack. For now, the peace was a blessing. The deformed clung to the dubious safety of the trees. Amsel turned his attention from the bird to the mist, listening for the telltale sounds of Radu’s approach. For the longest time there was nothing but the loneliness of the mists, but slowly a dark shape began to resolve and the crook-backed necrarch limped out of the swirling fog, strands of ethereal white still clinging to him as he stomped angrily through the remnants of the dead. His grumbles preceded him like the snapping of a black hound. Clutching his lantern, Amsel hastened towards him.

‘I do not answer your beck and call like a dog,’ the Forsaken rumbled threateningly as he divested himself of his travelling cloak and thrust it at Amsel. Radu’s face twisted angrily.

‘No, master. I merely thought–’

‘You were not sent out to think. You were sent to recover a treasure, and now you tell me you were wrong all along and this treasure is no treasure at all? I should flay every inch of skin from your spine for your temerity and use it to record your failures so that all who come in your stead know not to disappoint me.’

‘Master,’ Amsel said, bowing his head. The chill of the night wormed its way down his spine one bone at a time, lingering.

‘Then... then perhaps I would satisfy the anger that churns away within me, the anger of a man who feels he has been cheated and lied to. Should I cede to that anger, then I would draw the bones out of your wet flesh and broil the marrow out of them for broth to feed that damned coterie you have filled my home with. Is that the fate you want for yourself, Amsel?’

‘No, master,’ Amsel said, not daring to move, even to shake his head in denial, lest the necrarch’s temper flare and he make good on his threats. Radu was nothing if not a volatile man, and capable of great pettiness should the whim strike. It did no good to snivel or plead. The necrarch had no respect for weakness, despite the underlying irony of that loathing. Begging would only worsen the punishment. Amsel merely waited for reason to reassert itself in the necrarch’s mind. Such was the new master’s capricious personality that in an hour or two the man would be lost in thoughts of the great gift his thrall had uncovered, but for now his imagination was no doubt ablaze with tortures galore, each one burning to be unleashed on Amsel’s body.

He needed to divert Radu’s attention to the discovery. It was more than any mere book, more than a trinket or a gewgaw. It was a relic fundamental to their heritage. It was, in truth, their birthright.

More than that, it would change the world.

That would appease the Forsaken.

Radu turned up his nose as though catching a scent on the wind, turned his head and walked beyond Amsel. ‘Show me what you have found, and pray that it is enough to defer my disappointment.’

Amsel scurried after him, hurrying to catch up.

It was a narrow track forged by animals who had made the side of the hill beyond Grimminhagen their home. It wound up the shallow slope in a series of slow curves, taking the line of least resistance up to the summit. Moonlight and lantern combined to turn the ground to his left gold and silver while darkness claimed the thick grasses to the right. Beneath, behind and between Radu’s curses, Amsel heard the night sounds of the forest: the low croak of tree frogs, the susurrant whisper of the leaves in the trees, the rustle of snakes, badgers and rats in the long grass, and all the small creatures that made the shelter of the hillside trees their home. They followed the trail up towards the rocky plateau that overlooked the town. Mountain goats chewed at the side of the track, bolting at the first whiff of decay.

Radu moved with an awkward, clumsy gait, struggling up the incline.

The higher they went, the lower the tree branches dragged down.

The wind tore at Amsel’s rags as he struggled to match the necrarch’s determined stride.

Finally they stood together at the summit, on the rocky outcrop that overhung the tallest of the trees. They were not alone. Volk stood to the side, clutching the three bone tubes that they had rescued from the ruins. The lights of Grimminhagen lit up the valley below them. The candles and oil lamps looked like a thousand fireflies hugging the lowlands. Slightly removed from the town, but still within the walls, lay a manor house, and outside the wall, the silhouette of garrisons and the shadow of Sternhauer’s keep. Even in the low light of the night it was apparent that parts of the town had been built and rebuilt, the dark-stained silhouettes of the buildings that had not been reconstructed marking out darker lines in the grass that had overgrown them.

‘This is what you brought me to see? A sacked town? It is not as though any of this devastation is newly wrought, so what am I supposed to be looking for?’

‘The answer is in the marks in the grass, master. I did not see them at first, for the light is not good, but if you wait, the moon will again catch the angles you need.’

‘Explain.’

‘Come, come, here, look,’ Amsel said, waving Gehan Volk over. Without a word the acolyte uncapped the scroll cases and unfurled the three vellums, laying them out to correspond with the town down below. He saw Radu studying the man, and in turn saw Volk’s ruined face with its ragged wound instead of a nose curl in contempt. ‘Do you see?’ he asked, causing both men to look at him instead of each other. It had been an accident but once Amsel had glimpsed the similarities between what appeared to be random brushstrokes and the black shadows in the dirt of fallen ruins, he had understood. The vellums were literal and figurative maps to the treasure.

He brought his lantern closer.

Looking at the map and the darker patches of grass he could rebuild the town of Grimminhagen as it had been before invasion had levelled it, before Korbhen had stashed the casket away. Layer upon layer of plans became apparent.

‘What am I looking for?’ Radu asked impatiently.

‘The town today is not the town that it was. It’s clever, beyond clever. Look at the penmanship.’

‘Sloppy at best,’ Radu said, dismissively.

‘Not at all, every stroke is immaculately rendered. Together they form the final jigsaw piece. Look again and then look down at the patch of ground on the far side of the town, slightly removed from the streets and new houses, but still within the wall. The dark patches in the grass?’

‘I see them.’

‘Now compare them with those sloppy brushstrokes.’

‘Amazing,’ Radu crooned, seeing it at once. Amsel could not help but smile. ‘A temple?’

‘I believe so, master.’

‘Hidden away all this time, but how could the man who penned this document have known that the outline of the temple would still show through the earth today? Was that not a great risk to take with such a treasure?’

Volk cleared his throat. ‘If I may make so bold, there are many possibilities. None of them demand that the scribe knew the fate of the temple, after all the image might simply be a key and does not have to be a literal outline for outline match. What we have here is the building schematic of a Sigmarite temple. It could be any temple. It is the written clues that direct us to this corner of the Empire. If the temple still stood it would be equally obvious to the beholder where the treasure might be found. That said, perhaps the document was inked after the temple’s destruction, or then again perhaps the writer witnessed its fall or brought it about. This place has a history of war and pain. He may even have been the one who hid the treasure within, or merely heard a rumour and this is all some wild goose chase. Whatever, this is undoubtedly the place.’

‘Absolutely,’ Radu said, his face lit up with greed. There was an ugliness in Radu that went beyond the flesh. All the words he said were lies and half truths, all he touched, as tainted as defiled dirt. He was weak, sickeningly so, with the madness of greed, a canker that grew where his mortal soul had once been.

He was nothing now but a maker of illusions, the great deceiver.

A cheat, a coward, a liar, a fraud, he was all of these things.

Amsel looked at the avaricious glee in the vampire’s eyes as he rubbed his hands together contemplating the great treasure his cunning was about to earn, and revelled in the repugnance of it all. Layers within layers, he told himself patiently. Korbhen had recognised all of these failings in his thrall, Radu knew. The true master had seen through all of the deceptions. Hence the game of power now, riddles within riddles, leading towards a single goal. He felt instinctively that he knew what it was, what it had to be and his dead heart raced imagining Korbhen’s return. How could it be anything else? The true master was returning to vanquish the vainglorious upstart that had usurped his power with sour deceits.

All of Radu’s supposed great magics were founded upon the genius of those around him, stolen through guile and cunning.

That greed would be his undoing.

Eager to hasten the end, Amsel bustled the vampire towards the edge. ‘It is down there, waiting for you.’

‘But what is it?’ The necrarch asked, his voice grating.

Amsel moved in close beside him, so close that his decayed lips grazed the air beside the necrarch’s ear. ‘I believe,’ he said, his tongue wrapping itself salaciously around the words, ‘a casket lies within the bone yard of the old temple, and within the casket a relic of the Great Necromancer.’

‘Nagash,’ Radu crooned, stepping forward instinctively, closer still to the edge. The rock crumbled beneath his feet, sending a thin shale falling out into the nothing above the treetops. Down below, the wind whipped up, tearing the last of the low mists to shreds. The night shone bright on the town of Grimminhagen, the moon’s radiance lingering on the sacred ground where once a temple had stood.

A step behind him, Amsel nodded.

‘Then it is best we recover this treasure before sunrise, before the living awake to find their world awash with walking bones.’

‘Master,’ Amsel agreed.

CHAPTER ELEVEN

Dawn’s Dead
On the Outskirts of Grimminhagen,
in the Shadow of the Drakwald Forest, Middenland
The Autumn of the Living Dead

The dead came down to Grimminhagen looking for more than souls to steal.

They crept and slithered and shuffled and stumbled and swayed, bones creaking arthritically as they went. The living met them head-on with steel, rank after rank of breastplates and brandished swords in the moonlight. The dark of the battle was eerie in its quiet. The living did not scream or cheer. They fought grimly and died frightened. All around them, the dead clambered over the walls, bringing a reign of torture and cruelty the like of which the living could not hope to withstand. The moon reflected off the bone, transforming the field into a corpse riddled with rot, the bone the pus within the wounds. There could be no blissful ignorance. Even as the living swarmed towards the tide of slaughter, their lines holding formation as ten by ten they threw themselves into the fray, still more of the skeletons tore at the dirt of the old temple, eager to unearth its foundations, but they could not get far with their excavations. The fighting held little interest for the necrarch. After all, any creature could fight and he cared little if they lined up in neat formations or scattered wildly in a frantic melee. The dead would triumph, that was all that concerned him. The treasure would be his.

Radu walked towards the wound in the earth.

He was thrown from his feet to the crack of magical energy. It was sharp and brutal, charged with elemental power. The air around them reeked with the aftertaste of lightning. Radu levered himself to his feet and dusted his brown suit off. All around him the skeletons moved to the machinations of the acolytes and his thralls, matching the swords and knives of the defenders with bone that shattered, and not once did they scream or cry out because it didn’t matter. Every broken bone was ignored or turned into a weapon to hurt the living.

Radu looked down at his suit. More of the material had singed through to the bare bone. He studied the exposed stone with distaste, angry with himself for being taken so easily off-guard. The faintest traces of a rune were etched into the rock. It had worn away to almost nothing, yet the power within it was undeniable. He reached out again tentatively, only to trigger a second shock that hurled him off his feet no less vehemently than the first had.

‘Bring me innocent blood,’ he rasped, reasoning that he needed someone pure, and how he detested that word, to cross the threshold. ‘I will not be denied by petty hedge magic.’

‘Master,’ the damned thrall said, scraping his heel in the dirt.

‘Go, now.’

He watched Amsel limp off through the fighting in the direction of the nearest house and then turned his scrutiny to the black marks in the earth. How many more runes were there? One? ten? Were they all wards or worse? He did not need to ask who had placed them. Korbhen had led him here and no doubt thought him slow enough of wit to be undone by a few scratches in the dirt. How wrong his arrogant sire was. He crouched, studying the marking, and recognising within it the one flaw he had already suspected would be present. It was poised to be triggered by the taint of unlife and any living breathing thing could wander happily across its barrier.

‘How simple a trap,’ he said to the acolyte, Volk, who stood at his shoulder. ‘There is no artifice to it at all.’

‘Did I not see you sprawling in the dirt a moment ago?’

Radu wheeled on him, raising a long finger threateningly. ‘Do not overstep your mark lest you want your tongue turned to rot and your flesh to dissolve from within. I am in no mood to be mocked by anyone.’

‘I was wrong,’ Volk said artfully. ‘It must have been your thrall making a fool of himself. One rotten face looks much like another in the half-light. My apologies.’

Great horns blared a fanfare, sending a warning out to the barracks, the manor house and the keep itself. The fighting turned savage.

Radu did not care. He would have the treasure delivered into his hands by some witless child and would delight in outwitting his sire with such a simple ploy. That was all that mattered.

His minions orchestrated another wave of violence. Watching the attack was tantamount to spying on an elaborate ballet of death. The bones jerked and twisted mimicking the savage movements of Amsel and Volk and the other acolytes, anticipating the cut and thrust of the mortal’s weapons. The flames of brands slashed at the air, snapping and sizzling as they charred rot-riddled flesh. Volk, he saw, revelled in the slaughter. That was his madness and that was how the pair differed. Killing was not true strength. Any fool could kill. It was the mastery over death that brought power with it, the banishment of time and its treacherous tinkering. In that way Radu was different.

Radu placed a gnarled hand over his unbeating heart. Life in the silence where the frailest organ of mortality had once drummed out its rhythm of existence, that was strength, power, might and all of the other synonyms for potency he could conjure.

It was a strange sort of homecoming, not that Grimminhagen had ever seen Radu’s home, not this Grimminhagen, at least. He had lived ten lifetimes since he had last set foot on this defiled dirt. There had been a temple then, and houses of adobe and wattle and wood, and cattle grazing in the field. The memory came back to him with the vivid clarity of grief, of fields of fire. He turned in a circle, and around again, the sounds of fighting and fire bringing to life the recollection. They had brought his woman, Esther, out and pinned her down with iron nails, driving them into the earth and even as her lifeblood leaked out into the black dirt, they had lit the grain crop, effectively murdering every last man, woman and child of the township. He remembered Korbhen’s gaunt face, his leer as he licked his damned lips and laved his tongue across Esther’s throat and the grin he shared with the man he had yet to break.

Had he planted this ‘treasure’ back then, even as his parasites had burned his home?

Was his sire capable of such premeditation?

Listening to the screams of his ghosts he knew that the answer to both questions was yes.

The regret Radu felt was fleeting. Indeed it could barely be called regret. It was a half-remembered spectre, nothing more. His link to the man he had been had withered away to naught centuries before. Even now, turning back to face the tear in the earth where his minions had cut into the heart of the old temple, he saw it all in a curiously detached manner. It was as though he remembered the thoughts of a stranger, those thoughts a translucent veil draped over the here and now. It was this place, he knew. Once it had been the world; now it was nothing more than its elements: wood, stone, and dirt. It meant nothing.

With that realisation the screams of the ghosts melted away leaving him with the screams of the living.

The peasants could not hope to stand against the naked ferocity of the dead. Their neat lines were ragged, their metal frail protection from his minions. Radu watched for a moment, enjoying the desperation of the enemy. It was only a matter of time before the hopelessness of the fight sank in and the sensible broke rank and fled while some few valiantly stood their ground. The dead drove them back, turning their homes into traps, pressing them up against the walls so that they could not fight back. Crushed up against their homes, they died like the cattle they were, slaughtered, gutted and heartbroken. Some few found it in themselves to fight back. Their heroics could only delay the inevitable. Even as the horns of the rallied militia and the destriers of the roused knights joined the fray it was never going to be enough for them.

He saw an old man in the centre of the violence, anger driving his blade as he cut and parried, his face bathed in sweat and grim determination. For all his age he was more than a simple old man. He radiated strength and power, his skill with the blade unmatched by any that faced him. The living flocked around him, answering his cries as he dictated the defence, ordering the militia to flank around on the right, and the knights to close the pincer on the left. For all that strength, Radu could smell the old man’s lifeblood straining through his veins, forcing his heart close to rupturing. Yet there was an awesome vitality to the town’s defender that belied his years. So much purity sang in his blood it was sickening.

‘You will die, old man,’ Radu whispered.

In the thick of the fighting the grizzled warrior looked up, as though hearing the vampire’s promise. Their eyes met and for a moment the world was reduced to the two of them and then the fighting closed around the old man, the sheer weight of the dead bearing him down. The knights came to the old man’s aid, hacking a path through the bone-puppets to get to his side. There was an air of inevitability to the scene.

Radu turned his back on the slaughter, taking no great pleasure in the killings. He wanted one thing out of this night and one thing only: the treasure his sire had hidden, be it a gift or a curse. Amsel had been right in one thing, it was his birthright and he knew instinctively where they would find it buried. There was only one place it could be: the same patch of graveyard dirt where Korbhen had taken Esther. There was a poetic symmetry to it that his sire would not have been able to ignore. The prize was personal. It always had been.

He turned his head, seeing Amsel drag a young girl out of the fighting by the hair. She wept hysterically and struggled against the thrall’s grip, but Amsel was merciless. Her knees buckled as he dragged her over the churned dirt and broken stones. Blood dripped down her scalp where her struggles tore her hair free. Amsel slapped her and hauled her back to her feet.

‘She retains her innocence,’ the thrall declared, as he pushed the child at Radu.

‘Good.’ Korbhen’s treasure would soon be his.

The girl’s face was streaked with tears. Sobs hitched in her throat.

‘I do not intend to kill you, child,’ the necrarch said, his mellifluous voice anything but reassuring. He knelt, ignoring the slaughter, and grasped the girl by the shoulders, his long fingers hooking into her flesh. She cried out as his withered nails drew yet more blood from her but did not dare struggle against his hold. ‘You are going to do me a service, and then I shall send you back to your mother,’ he lied smoothly. He had no intention of passing up her innocence. He would take the treasure from her hands and then he would draw out the second more intimate treasure from her meat. There was nothing like the taste and texture of innocent blood. She stared back at him blankly, uncomprehending.

‘Go down into the dirt. There is a casket hidden within that is mine by right. Bring it back to me and you shall live a while longer. You want to live, don’t you?’ He lost himself in a ghost, remembering a time when he had stood on the same dead earth. ‘There was not always a temple here,’ he said more to himself than the girl. He pointed towards a patch of grass much like any other patch of grass. ‘You will find it there. No doubt there will be markings in the stone around it, much like the one you will see as you cross the threshold to begin your descent. Let the markings guide you to the box. Bring it back to me and you will be rewarded with your life. Do you understand?’

The girl nodded, tears and spittle staining her otherwise pretty face.

She understood more than just the words. She understood the subtle knife beneath them, the glorious reward he promised.

She knew she was dead even before she took her first step into the belly of the earth.

What she didn’t know, what none of them could know, was that her first step was the culmination of hundreds of years of cunning that would ultimately bring about more than just her downfall.

CHAPTER TWELVE

Phantoms
Grimminhagen, in the Shadow of the Drakwald Forest, Middenland
The Autumn of the Living Dead

Bonifaz, Cort, and Bohme fought like daemons possessed to reach his side.

Reinhardt Metzger felt his heart breaking. It was not some metaphorical agony. It was a very real, very physical pain that lanced through his left arm and into his chest. Metzger winced, forcing his shield arm out to take a hammer-blow from a rotten corpse. The impact resonated through his blood and bone, fresh agony firing his heart. He turned on his heel, delivering a crushing blow that cut through the lower jaw of his enemy, sheering the bone in two and leaving his mouth flapping open stupidly. Spots of fire blazed across his eyes as the horizon swam. Metzger felt the fist clench around his heart, crushing it in its merciless grip. He took another hammer blow on his shield, from what looked like a razor-toothed bone blade. The impact cleaved into his shield, opening a deep tear in it. The sounds of death and dying took on a surreal distant quality in his ears. He twisted, thrusting the point of his blade deep into the rotten corpse of the creature that had risen up before him. The sudden and shocking flare of pain rippled out across every inch of his skin like sunburn. His knees buckled.

The sounds of battle muted down to the drum of blood in his ears and he knew he had failed everyone. It was that, more than the understanding that his courage was bigger than his old heart could hold, that undid him.

He let out a roar of anguish and swung the sword in a vicious low sweep, but he didn’t finish the move. The blade slipped through his fingers and fell to the dirt by his side.

Through the pain of his heart’s betrayal he saw the hideous face of the vampire mocking his failure. Metzger held the beast’s gaze until a second savage twist of pain attacked his heart and the world went black. He pitched forward onto his face and the dead fell upon him.

Cort reached his side first, the Silberklinge’s twin short blades cutting a swathe of destruction through the ranks of the dead. He moved with the grace of a natural born killer, his swords weaving a pattern of murder between them that was almost beautiful to behold. He turned the blades into a reaping hook, disembowelling and beheading all that fell across his path. Bonifaz and Bohme came in his wake, adding their steel to the danse macabre. It did not matter that the fight was impossible, that Reinhardt Metzger’s heart was one foe they could not vanquish with skill, steel or sheer bloody will. Neither one of them was about to abandon their friend to the teeth and claws of the vampiric horde, even if it meant laying down their lives to save the dying man for a few minutes longer.

There was an eerie silence to their foes who surged forward in wave after endless wave without a single groan or sigh even as they were cut down. The only sounds of battle were the clash of steel and the cries of Grimminhagen’s fallen. It sent a cold shiver deep into the core of each of them, but it was the very unnaturalness of the battle that spurred them on to reach their fallen comrade. They did not care about winning the fight or saving the town, that was beyond them. They had a single purpose: to protect Metzger.

He was unconscious when they reached him, but alive, barely.

The three swordsmen formed a circle around their leader, talking incessantly as they blocked, parried and thrust desperately. It took every ounce of their skill and more still of their indomitable will to drive back the silent ranks of the dead.

The fog of battle broke, leaving him with room for respite. Through the blood and spittle, Bohme saw the miller’s girl emerge from the ground clutching a wooden casket to her breast. He began to run towards her, seeing the creatures all around her. A withered vampire took the box from her with grasping hands, and then laid it aside and caught her by the shoulders. In the space between footsteps the creature sank its feral teeth into her skin. She offered no resistance, simply going limp in those vile arms. Before Bohme could get close, he saw the boy, Fehr, fighting to reach her with a stubborn determination that outmatched his little skill, but it was that fierce will that would see him live even though there was no hope for the girl.

A corpse lurched for Bohme’s face. He cleaved it open, taking its jaw from its ruined face and leaving its rot-addled tongue hanging. He finished the wretched creature, dragging his sword out of its bowels. As the corpse fell, Bohme saw Fehr run, screaming, at a man with no face. Bohme knew him: the vampiric acolyte that had summoned the bones from the earth to fight him. Hatred boiled up within the warrior. He pushed aside another shambling corpse and ran flat out to reach Fehr’s side. Before he could reach him Fehr thundered his blade clean through the gash where the acolyte’s nose ought to have been. Again and again Wolfgang Fehr drove his blade into the ragged wound, until the body ceased its twitching.

As he died, all across the field hundreds of bone creatures fell, the will binding them together undone.

Bohme cracked his fist into the face of a blood-smeared woman, blood exploding from her nose. He cast her aside, thrusting the long blade in his right hand into the gut of the man at her side. These two, he realised, bled, and worse, screamed.

Bohme dispatched another stricken foe, buying himself a yard of breathing space. He brandished his blade, keeping the deformed at bay. At his side Bonifaz was bleeding badly from several cuts; most were superficial but the worst ensured that he would never be thought of as handsome again.

He saw Metzger fall, and reversed the direction of his charge.

A dozen yards away Fehr looked around stupidly, realising that he had abandoned the safety of the line. He cut down three rag-clothed creatures. A fourth threw itself at the young man only to pull up short, Fehr’s blade emerging bloody silver from its back. As the damned creature fell from his sword Fehr saw the three Silberklinge and ran towards them.

‘Make me a path. I’m going to get him away from here,’ Bohme barked. Bonifaz moved with renewed ferocity, his blades tearing a hole through the press of the dead. There was an economy to his swordplay, his blades never cutting an inch more than necessary to deliver the hurt. The man was a daemon possessed.

Without a word, Kaspar Bohme knelt to cradle his friend’s body and lifted him.

With Fehr and Cort protecting him on either side, and Bonifaz cutting a path back to the safety of the buildings, Bohme carried Metzger out of the worst of the fighting.

‘Don’t die on me, old man,’ he whispered like a prayer.

CHAPTER THIRTEEN

The Hour of the Man
Grimminhagen, in the Shadow of the Drakwald Forest, Middenland
The Autumn of the Living Dead

Radu the Forsaken’s long fingers trembled as they caressed the wooden case.

He crouched beside the wound in the earth that led down to the hidden temple, the dead girl cast off to the side. Amsel lurked at his shoulder. The pair were removed from the slaughter, but not by much.

The box was a simple thing, devoid of ostentatious decoration. Bronze hinges clasped the casket and where the keyhole ought to have been a small face had been rendered in the wood. He let his fingers linger over the elaborately carved features, feeling out the hatred in its expression. The craftsman’s mastery was evident in every embellishment. He felt the coils of gorgonian locks that cascaded from the face, probing for the trigger that would release the mechanism and spring open the lock.

‘We must away from this place,’ Amsel said, staring down covetously at the wooden casket.

‘Yes, yes, yes,’ the necrarch agreed without looking away from the engraved face.

‘We have what we came for,’ Amsel pressed.

‘Yes,’ Radu crooned, though not in answer to his thrall’s urging. The thrill of sheer raw power was palpable. Whatever the casket contained hungered to be free. He felt its siren call sing through the tainted blood in his veins.

He traced the line of the nose, and then, understanding, placed his thumbs on either side and put out the carving’s eyes.

The spring-loaded mechanism responded with a soft click as the clasp released and the lid opened.

Radu opened the box.

‘Oh, yes, yes, yes.’

Within, set in a bed of red velvet, sat the withered stump of a hand. The flesh had shrivelled tightly around the bone but rot had not touched the hand. He reached into the casket to hold it and felt the warmth still trapped within. The fingers twitched in response to his touch. The hand was still alive. Such was the power of the man who had lost it that centuries later his life-force still imbued the limb.

All thoughts of treachery slipped from his mind as he clasped the hand, hungry for all that the relic might give him.

‘The Hand of Nagash,’ the necrarch whispered reverently, daring to speak the name of the dread lord. Could it truly be a treasure of the Great Necromancer? He laughed maniacally as he thrilled to the desiccated touch of the hand. Such a treasure could not literally be the flesh of the necromancer, but it was almost certainly an artefact imbued with his might.

‘We must go,’ the voice said, like a bee buzzing irritably around within his head, refusing to leave him alone.

The dead fled the field, leaving the living to cope with their losses.

Of the three hundred and sixty butchers, bakers and farmhands over three hundred had fallen. Beside them lay more than half of the militia, another three score nursing life-threatening wounds, fifty more carrying light wounds. Metzger had lost twenty of the Silberklinge and another thirty were sorely wounded. The town had faired little better. All the streets around the outskirts, from Metzger’s fortified manse in to the well at Grimminhagen’s centre, resembled rock dust and rubble. The bracing walls had come down spilling terracotta roofing slates all over the ground like the blood of the buildings.

Bonifaz and Cort joined the militia men in gathering corpses while Wolfgang Fehr joined the rest scavenging for the huge funeral pyre. The necessity sickened Bohme; the dead deserved the rest of the funeral gardens or Morr, but given the nature of their enemy burning was the only sure way to prevent the fallen villagers from rising. Fehr had fought well. Indeed, of all of them he had without doubt claimed the prize kill. It had not gone unnoticed among the men that the corpses fell as the link between them and their vile master was severed, nor that it was Fehr’s blade that severed that link. That they rose again as some fresh master claimed their servitude did not matter; it demonstrated that the links between the creatures and their puppets could be broken. That was enough.

Every able-bodied man moved with purpose, aiding in the disposal of the dead, dragging corpses to the huge flames and casting them into the fire. There was no time for grief. The aged priest of Morr stood beside the pyre offering nameless blessings as the dead flesh spat and hissed in the flames.

The eight sisters from the Shallyan temple moved with purpose, summoned by the men as they found more and more terribly wounded survivors out on the killing grounds. There was a reassuring grace about the women as they tended the wounded and the dying. How many lives they saved in that first hour it was impossible to say, but their presence was enough to cast a calm across the field, their touch taking away more pains than any small town ought to bear.

Removed slightly from the suffering, in what had until hours before been the town square, Bohme sat with Metzger. Now the tavern and the smithy were reduced to smouldering timbers and gutted wattle. He sat with his back against the well, and did not leave the old knight’s side. On the surface Metzger’s wounds looked fearsome, but none were more than superficial. There was plenty of blood, but when it was washed away the cuts did not go deep. Metzger had suffered much worse in his day without so much as a complaint. On another day he would have sat against a tree and stitched the worst of the cuts himself.

He looked grey, his skin waxen.

Bohme touched his fingers to the thick vein in his friend’s neck, feeling out the weak, erratic pulse.

‘Your heart always was too big, old man,’ he muttered, shaking his head. Seeing the truth like this frightened Kaspar Bohme more than all of the assembled dead had. Age was the one foe that neither skill nor stubbornness could match, and whether they admitted it or not, they were all succumbing to its silent assault.

He did what he could to make Metzger comfortable.

He sat beside his friend deep into the night. The funeral fire blazed high, the huge light marking the human cost of the raid. The survivors were subdued, dealing with their losses alone. No one was left untouched. The worst of it was that most of the corpses on the pyres belonged to the very young, the women, or the elderly: people who on any other day would never have been called upon to fight. They had died protecting their homes. Their sacrifice would not be forgotten, not by those left behind. In time the tragedy would serve to unite them, but this close to it they had no wish to share their grief while it was still so personal.

None of them wanted to hunt down the enemy.

The fight had passed beyond their walls. It was someone else’s now. The selfishness of it counted for nothing.

The woman, Sara, walked amid the survivors, moving in the light of the pyre. She held the babe Lammert close to her chest as she sang an elegiac farewell to the fallen. Her voice was beautiful and heartbreaking. Her lament touched the souls of those left behind, lifting them up. Tears streaked her cheeks, reflecting silver in the firelight. Though she hardly knew these people, her grief was pure. It was the grief for her own, the friends and lovers that had joined Morr today and on every other day that the dead had marched across the land.

Bohme closed his eyes, losing himself to her voice.

When he opened them again he saw another woman he knew well, Rosamund, Metzger’s housekeeper. Like Sara her face was streaked with tears, though they were of a more intimate grief than the girl’s. She knelt close to the huge pyre, Fitch’s unmoving body in her arms. Her man had been one of the first to fall, running recklessly in to the thick of it with a rusted sword that had never been swung in all its years of corrosion. It broke his heart to see a good woman like Rosamund suffering so, but they were all suffering. To highlight the grief of one was to diminish the grief of many.

Beside him, Metzger groaned. He was awake but weak as a lamb as he struggled stubbornly to sit. His face twisted in pain and Bohme had to catch him before he fell once more. Metzger tried weakly to shrug off his helping hand. ‘Rest a while longer, Reinhardt. There is nothing to be gained by killing yourself now.’

‘No,’ Metzger said, his voice was weaker than he had ever heard it. ‘I need to know. I need… to see.’

‘You can see later, my friend, and what is to know? We are alive, that has to be enough,’ Bohme said, not unkindly.

‘Just help me up, Kaspar. I need to be seen.’ His words broke away as another jag of pain speared into his chest.

‘You always were a stubborn old fool,’ Bohme muttered, shaking his head.

‘These are my people. They look to me.’

‘And what good will it do them to see you like this? By rights you ought to be dead. You need your bed.’

‘Then I still need to rise,’ Metzger grunted, levering himself up onto his elbow in the dirt. ‘So you might as well help me up now rather than later.’

Together they walked slowly through the ruin of their town, Metzger leaning on Bohme for support. It was a difficult journey, and not merely because of the physical pain. The enormous pyre burned against the bruise-purple sky. Loved ones knelt before the fire, heads bowed in farewell as the sweet stench of burning flesh filled the air. He imagined he could see their ghosts in the flame, watching over those left behind and sharing their grief at the sudden parting.

Metzger made a point of standing beside each mourner, sharing a prayer and sad words with each and every one of the surviving townsfolk. Bohme could see the grief reflected in their eyes but knew in the days to come that they would draw some small comfort from the fact that he had come to them. He laid a reassuring hand on the cooper Dierdrich’s shoulder, making a whispered promise to the old man to avenge his three fallen sons, and hugged the woman he recognised as the tanner’s wife, promising that he would not rest until her husband’s and daughter’s killer gave restitution. It was the same with others whose names he did not know but whose faces he recognised: the same moment of intimacy accompanied by the same solemn pledge. They loved him for it. They always had. He was not some distant fighter or stoic protector. He was a man, like them, not some colossus, not some mythic hero. He was one of them, he lived among them, he called them friends and never hid from the demands of their lives. That was the kind of man he was, a man who grieved alongside them for all that the town had lost.

But Bohme knew he was in no state to make good on those promises.

Worse, he would probably kill himself trying.

The woman, Sara, saw them standing beside the fire as Fitch’s corpse was fed to the flames, and came to join them. She was no longer singing. Her shawl wrapped tight around her throat she looked as though she had lived a thousand lives in one night. She laid a hand on Rosamund’s shoulder. The older woman looked up, red-eyed. She had no smile of greeting. There was no need for words between any of them. The women stood awhile in silence, sharing the company of grief. Reluctant to intrude, Bohme lost himself in the dance of the flames. The orange tongues of fire took on an almost hypnotic quality as they cavorted to the chill wind. In the hush that accompanied the aftermath of battle, voices carried; they said the same things with different words. That, too, was the nature of grief, it owned a vocabulary of its own. The wind was a welcome reminder of mortality. It cut through the steel rings of his armour more effectively than any sword, driving its ice into his aching muscles even as the death fires warmed his face. That duality of fire and ice was in itself the paradox of survival, that the body was capable of both, simultaneously, and both to the point of extremis.

There was something else that kept the distance around Kaspar Bohme: the difference between him and Reinhardt Metzger. Where Metzger was adored by his people, Bohme and the other Silberklinge were respected. There was no intimacy in respect. They did not share his grief, or more accurately he did not share theirs. He was in the town but he had never been of it. In that he was alone.

‘What did they want here?’ Rosamund finally asked the question that Bohme had asked himself a hundred times in the last hour, and even though he had seen the miller’s girl delivering the wooden box from the bowels of the earth, he had no understanding of the answer.

Metzger shook his head. ‘Truthfully, I do not know.’

‘I do,’ the boy, Fehr, said. Bohme had not heard him approach. He looked at Fehr, seeing the man he could become if this war did not kill him first. There was a strength to the boy that would serve him well in the days to come. He showed no outward signs of grief despite the fact that the pyres burned every last member of his family. Of all the survivors he had almost certainly suffered most.

‘Tell us, lad,’ Metzger said.

‘The box,’ Wolfgang Fehr said, as though it made all the sense in the world.

‘And what box might that be?’

‘Jessika brought it up out of the ground. The creature killed her for it.’

The lad was right; it had all been about the contents of that box. The realisation set a chill in Bohme’s heart. ‘Name it for what it was, Fehr. There is power in a name, but there is also power in knowing it. Name the creature. Calling it anything else gives it a hold over you,’ Kaspar Bohme said. ‘Claim the creature.’

Fehr looked at him, stared. The young man’s dark eyes seemed to shift from hues of brown to silver-grey and back under the Silberklinge’s scrutiny. It was a subtle shift, a trick of the firelight.

‘The vampire killed her for it,’ Fehr said, naming the necrarch for the bloodsucking daemon it was. Bohme nodded. ‘I couldn’t reach her in time,’ the young man said, his voice breaking as he relived the memory of it. Bohme had seen it all, but hadn’t seen it true. Sometimes his misunderstanding of human nature frightened him. She might have been the miller’s girl but she was also Fehr’s sweetheart, that much was obvious now.

‘If it wasn’t for you, lad, none of us would be here now,’ Bohme said, knowing that the truth was no consolation.

‘Show me where it happened,’ Metzger said, holding out a hand for Wolfgang Fehr to lead the way to the tear in the belly of the earth.

They walked through the rutted ground, picking a path through discarded swords and fallen shields, kicking aside rotted bones as they splashed unseeing through puddles of blood. They crossed the killing ground in silence, humbled by the proximity of the fallen, towards the blacker rent in the earth.

The dead had left the ground blackened, the grasses withered beneath their feet. Bohme knew the place for what it must once have been. The scorched outline of the ancient temple’s foundations stood out starkly against the ruined grass. The blight affected stalk and stem of grass right up to the ruin’s perimeter, and beyond that mark the protection of the hallowed ground could not have been more obvious: the grass remained lush, green and unsullied by the dead. It was as though nature had rebuilt the ancient foundation. None of them doubted for a moment the miracle of what they saw.

Fehr crouched down a little way to the side of the hole, resting his palm flat to the ground. Bohme recognised the spot as where the girl had fallen. The young man lifted his fingers to his nose and sniffed them as though trying to breathe her last moments of life into him. When he looked up, tears streaked his dirt and bloodstained cheeks. He did not need to say what had happened. They understood.

‘No!’ Bohme argued vehemently. ‘Enough of this foolishness, old man. You are not well enough.’

‘You expect me to lie abed like some cripple?’ Reinhardt Metzger roared back, anger giving him strength, but even as it fired his blood it betrayed him, sending a sunburst of pain across the back of his eyes. He winced, knowing his temper had proved his friend’s point. He was far from fit enough to lead a crusade against the monsters that had ravaged his home, despite all of the midnight promises he had made to the bereaved.

The po-faced Sister of Shallya left the room. The men had been arguing as though the healer were not even there. She had tended Metzger in his private chamber for three days, feeding him with tisanes and changing the poultices on his wounds.

The curtains stirred as the draught found its way through the cracks in the window frame.

‘That is exactly what I expect you to do. Use your head. We cannot do this alone. We are not invincible anymore, my friend. Age has slowed our blades and weakened our hearts.’

‘Then what do you suggest?’ Metzger asked reaching across his chest to massage his side with his right hand. It was an unconscious tell that betrayed the continued pain his heart gave him.

‘We send out runners and call in every favour we believe we are owed and beg more from those we call friends and neighbours. We petition for the state troops to join us, we continue to train the lads we have here, bolster the militia, hell, we finance the recruitment of knights and mercenary soldiers from our own pockets where necessary, but we gather ourselves an army. Talk to Sternhauer, have the Graf dip into his bottomless well of gold and bring us the money we need if we are to protect his people. This is a fight for younger blood, my friend, and older heads. It is time we admitted too that neither one of us is the hot-headed youth we once were.’

‘I hear you,’ Metzger said, the fight leaving him. Bohme was right, just as he always was.

CHAPTER FOURTEEN

The Last of the Great Liars
Grimminhagen, in the Shadow of the Drakwald Forest, Middenland
The Autumn of the Living Dead

Days abed turned into weeks, as Metzger gathered his strength.

The po-faced Sister returned with her vile tasting tisanes and took away the soured poultices. There was nothing sweet in her demeanour but she most certainly had a healing touch.

There were mornings when Metzger awoke sure that he had died in the night and woken in the underworld, a prisoner of Morr, but then the pain bit and he knew that he was still alive. It was funny how the same thing that threatened to kill him became the thing that told him he was alive. It was an exquisite irony.

The men mustered. He sat in a wicker chair, watching from the window as Bonifaz and Cort put them through their drills, driving them hard. No one complained, the deaths of their friends and neighbours still fresh in their minds. The sound of swords rang out from dusk til dawn for a month and the rhythm of the drills changed, hinting at the growing proficiency of the men down on the parade grounds. Bonifaz visited night after night, the sweat still clinging to him as he sank into the chair opposite to report the day’s news. ‘We’ll make fighters of them yet,’ was the most common conversation starter between them, followed almost always by, ‘Six men arrived from Merz,’ or ‘Five more came in from Genz,’ or some such.

They were building a small army one soldier at a time.

It wasn’t enough, the old knight knew. He had seen the things the enemy could do, raising swords from the grave and turning the casualties back on their friends before their blood had stopped gouting from their wounds. It was a perversion, but it was only one of many that the enemy was capable of. Bohme was right: the enemy could not hide. The earth revolted at their vile presence, all of its vitality touched by the blight of unlife as the dead walked. In their wake they left a path of disease and decay.

More than anything, he felt helpless. It galled him to have to beg for aid, his own sword arm not strong enough to do what was necessary. He missed watching the goshawk fly. He missed the sweat of honest toil training side by side with his men. He missed being able to trust his own flesh.

‘Enough with the self pity, old man,’ Metzger berated himself. He knew he had reached a fork in the road. Stay in the chair and slip into dotage as a feeble old man, or push himself to his feet, get dressed and get back to whatever little life his heart permitted. Better to die defending what he loved than live like a dotard swaddled in blankets and drinking pulped vegetables with a wooden spoon, listening to some well-meaning Shallyan nursemaid cluck and croon about what a good boy he was. That wasn’t the death he had imagined for himself, certainly not the one he had fought for time and again. He had earned the right to something better.

With that fixed firmly in his mind, Metzger pushed himself out of the chair.

‘There is only so much coddling a grown man can take,’ he told Sara as he saw her on the stairs. The woman smiled and hugged him. The warmth in her eyes shamed him. He had done nothing to deserve it. He almost told her as much but stopped himself, realising it was self-pity and anger that fuelled the thought, not the truth. He walked slowly, favouring his left side still, out onto the parade ground. For a minute or more the drill continued, the men forcing themselves through the motions. Again he was struck by the notion that watching them was like watching an elaborate dance. There was most certainly grace to the movements and rhythm to the footwork. He smiled as Cort rapped one of the young men on the knuckles with the flat of his blade; it stung his fingers open and sent the sword tumbling. Cort shook his head as though despairing. It was all an act, Metzger knew. The man was incredibly proud of the leaps and bounds his recruits had made. In a few months they had gone from farm boys and stable hands to soldiers, and watching them now, Metzger knew that was exactly what they were.

They have just enough skill to get themselves killed following an old man to his doom, he thought bitterly.

Then they saw him and one by one the swords ceased swinging. Fehr started it, sheathing his blade and clapping slowly, and it was taken up by the others until every man on the field was applauding him. Someone else cheered, and suddenly more cheering rang out.

‘Come to join us?’ Bonifaz said.

‘Not today, my friend. I’m just stretching my legs,’ he said. Then with a wink he added, ‘We’ve got a long ride ahead of us if we are going to hunt down the whoresons responsible for all this senseless death.’ He swept his arm out around him, encompassing the silence that had until recently been a bustling town. That was in its own way the worst of it, the lingering emptiness where a town once stood. There was no laughter or cheering now, as the reminder sank in.

‘We’re ready,’ one of the men, Sirus, pledged. Until two months ago he had been apprenticed to the tallow maker, now he was ready to die with a sword in his hand to fulfil the demands of honour.

Metzger nodded. ‘I know you are lad, I have been watching you from my window. You do not think I would leave the comfort of that damned chair if I didn’t know that all of you were ready? Of course I know lad, that’s why I came down, to show you that I was ready to join you. There will be blood, my friends, and there will be a reckoning.’

‘Aye,’ Sirus said, nodding thoughtfully. ‘I count on sending ten to the flaming pit for each one they robbed me of.’

‘They robbed me of an entire town,’ Metzger said, meaning it. ‘I’ll match you on that ten, lad, and throw in a few more for the hell of it.’

As the night wore on the conversation turned to the practicalities of what amounted to a crusade. Metzger summoned Bettan Moyle, wanting his wisdom. He joined them in Metzger’s ill-lit study. While Cort and Bonifaz, and to an extent Bohme, were all veterans there were aspects of fighting that remained almost magical to them. Not so for Moyle. The man had served as Metzger’s quartermaster for the best part of a decade and knew the logistics of combat inside out.

‘It is more than merely an understanding of maps,’ Moyle said, marking out an area of ground with the sweep of his finger. ‘On any given day this area here could be relied upon for foraging, but given what we know of our enemy we cannot rely on the land to support us. Instead we need to look after our own.’

There was a frightening truth to that simple statement. Metzger recalled the blackened soil and withered grasses. With the enemy’s passage blighting the land the ramifications would bleed over into so many other areas they took for granted. There would be no feed for the mountain goats or sheep and no grain crop. They could not simply forage for survival as they moved deeper and deeper into enemy territory. They needed to read the world and make appropriate countermeasures to ensure survival, otherwise they were as good as beaten before they even saddled up.

Moyle had a way of looking at lines on paper and reading into them things that no one else seemed able to see. They had several maps laid out between them, and Bonifaz had marked off the routes between the watchtowers that had failed to report, plotting in reverse the advance of the dead. It was nothing more than supposition, Metzger knew, but they had to come from somewhere. They did not simply crawl out of the ground in the middle of nowhere; there had to be a zero point, an origin. He feared he knew all too well where that point was.

‘It’s folly,’ Moyle said, not for the first time that night. ‘Is this what you intend for your legacy, Reinhardt? You want people to remember your army that starved to death?’

‘I made a promise to them,’ Metzger said, his voice barely carrying across the maps. ‘I intend to keep it or die trying.’

What was he supposed to say? That it was a campaign of punishment? Revenge against the vampire for destroying the lives of the people under his protection? That he felt the unbearable weight of failure on his shoulders and needed to make amends? Or should he say that he feared the beast would return? They would believe the second, but there was no truth in it. He wanted to make the beast pay. He wanted to recover his faith in his own body. He wanted to drive the beast back to its lair, and something more, something he dreaded giving substance to by forming it as a thought: an ancient shame carried close to his heart.

Moyle shook his head. ‘Be reasonable, man. The numbers don’t add up. An army marches three leagues a day at best. It isn’t like you or me going for a stroll. An army is only as fast as its slowest wagon unless you want to break the supply lines. You’ve marshalled almost seven hundred fresh fighters, knights, halberdiers, infantry spearmen, and rank and file militia, but you know what? It doesn’t matter how skilled they are, they all eat the same amount of bread and meat at the end of the day. So that’s more than a thousand hungry men, three hundred of them on horseback. Forgetting the animals, that’s a thousand mouths to feed, every day for as long as it takes to march to their doom and back. You know, if you are intending to come back?’

‘Don’t be facetious, Bettan, it doesn’t suit you.’

‘Fine,’ the quartermaster said, ‘even marching for a week means providing forty-two thousand meals: three meals a day out, the same back. You can discount probably sixty percent of the victuals needed for the return journey, putting them down to casualties. Like it or not, people die in war. So even if we are only looking at thirty thousand individual meals we are talking enough coin to drain your treasury dry, never mind the logistics of trying to transport that much food.’

‘You paint a grim picture, my friend.’

‘That’s because it will be bloody grim, and make no mistake about it. We aren’t talking sweet meats and delicacies either, we are just talking the staples, grain for bread and the like. If you don’t keep their bellies full come the time to fight you’ll have ranks of hungry, dizzy, tired men barely able to swing their swords.’

‘So what do we do?’

‘Stay at home,’ the quartermaster said earnestly. ‘You don’t have the resources for this war, not if you expect to provision an army.’

‘Yet without an army we cannot hope to prevail,’ Metzger said. ‘You saw them, Bettan.’

The quartermaster nodded. ‘I’m not denying it, but is vengeance worth a winter of privation for those left behind? If we emptied the grain silos and culled the cattle to dry the meat we’d barely have enough to see the town through to the turn of the season. Forget the fact that we would be without milk and eggs and other stuff. Take that to mount your crusade and you are killing those left behind as mercilessly as the bastards who set this whole sorry mess in motion.’

‘But if it could be done?’ Metzger pressed, ‘How would you do it?’

‘There are so many practicalities to think about. Food aside for a moment, think about the horses: three hundred mounts. It’s a safe assumption that each one will throw at least one shoe before journey’s end, and a lame horse is no good to anyone, so you need three hundred shoes hammered out for starters. Then there are cooking pots and pans. Seven hundred mouths take a lot of feeding. How many blacksmiths are there in town?’

‘You know very well there is only one forge, my friend.’

‘And you know how long it takes Mac to hammer out a single shoe. Even with the fires burning day and night it will be a week before he has made even half the shoes, and that is not allowing him to sleep. With the cook pots it will be a month before he’s done, and then you need someone to fit the horse shoes and patch the pots, sharpen the swords and hammer out the shields, so you have to find a way to take him and his fires with you. You know all of this, Metzger. It isn’t as if you’ve never been to war. You know that even the best laid plans will go awry because of boggy ground or some other unforeseen nonsense.’

‘Yet still I need to find a way to make this happen. There will be a reckoning for the dead of Grimminhagen, mark my words.’

With the quartermaster gone, Kaspar Bohme took his friend aside.

He had watched Metzger for weeks. At first he had thought the old man was coming to terms with what had happened, but now he was not so sure. A different thought had wormed its way into the back of his mind and refused to be shifted.

‘Look me in the eye and tell me you intend coming back,’ he said, grabbing Metzger by the shoulders and forcing him to meet his gaze.

Without pausing, the old fighter said, ‘I have every intention of coming home.’

‘Now I know you are lying,’ Bohme said.

CHAPTER FIFTEEN

Swords Against the Damned
On the March, Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Winter of the Faithless

They marched into the teeth of the storm.

Aside from his loyal Silberklinge, Metzger had recruited thirty knights from the Order of the Twin-Tailed Comet, who rode at the rear of his force while Metzger and his Silberklinge rode alongside the foot soldiers, who marched eight and ten abreast where the road allowed.

The winds howled through the hills, their mournful cries making it painfully obvious to every one of the men how the rocky peaks had got their name. It was a harsh landscape made harsher by the brutality of the weather. Storm clouds gathered overhead. The infantry carried the banner of the Sternhauer family, the pennon matted with the dirt of the road. It had been a long time since they had sampled the creature comforts of home. These simple men were not fighting for money or honour, but were miles from home for the most basic of reasons: love. They were not knights who had sworn oaths to protect the weak, they were men who had lost something more precious than honour. They had lost one of the most basic human rights, that of the sanctity of hearth and home, the safety of their loved ones. So they had given a vow to Metzger; they would follow him to the end of this road he was on and they would fight, and they would slay the vampire and its horde and restore the illusion that all was well with the world and that their four walls were protection enough.

Metzger had not made it easy for them to make their pledge. He had assembled them on the parade grounds and spelled out the hardships they were volunteering for, making a point of facing each man eye to eye and holding them to the same need for reckoning that drove him. Months on, hungry, cold and with the threat of snow heavy in the sky, not one of the men doubted their promise. They remembered the parade grounds and Reinhardt Metzger’s words. It wasn’t that he had inspired them, or even roused them to a righteous fury. He had simply reminded them. It had been enough then and it was enough now.

The difference between Metzger and Ableron, the Preceptor of the Twin-Tailed Comet, could not have been starker. Ableron was cold and disdainful of the infantry, preferring the company of his own men. He rode his charger, his armour immaculate, even his hair groomed and chin shaven while Metzger let his beard grow out and did not care that mud stained his cloak. Metzger understood the more basic needs of the raw untested troops under his command. They might have been fighting for a cause, they might have believed that Sigmar walked with them towards righteousness, but that didn’t mean they did not need a connection with their leader, that they needed to know he was one of them, willing to get mud as well as blood on his hands, and that they were more than merely cannon-fodder in the game of knights.

They had ridden the paths of the dead, following them back through the ruins of ghost towns and the broken stones of homesteads and farms, every day encountering another reminder of the human cost of this war. Their path was laid out plainly for them: the dead had left their blight all across the land, withering crops down to rotten kernels of corn and husks of wheat, brown grasses and withered trees.

There could be no mistaking the sickness they wrought upon the land, nor the cost of their passage. The rolling hills transformed into wind-blasted places bereft of shelter, the valleys clogged with fog and the echoes of lost souls. Riding down into the fog was never less than chilling, the trailing wisps conjuring spectres, each one wearing the face of one of the fallen. There was not a man among them who did not shed a tear for the lost somewhere along the road, reminded by the world of what they had once had. The ruined towns were worse than the ancient burial mounds because their ghosts were newer and more intimately connected to the soldiers’ crusade. Each abandoned house served as a reminder of Grimminhagen.

It wasn’t just that they found empty buildings, for they found so much more in the way of cruelty, but not once did they find a corpse.

The dead took the dead with them.

Metzger was stronger, his recovery plain in his face. He had taken to flexing his left hand, clenching his fist again and again, and curling the arm to build up the muscle through sheer repetition. He did not talk to the other men much, leaving the bonhomie to Bohme. The irony of that turnabout amused Kaspar. He had never considered himself a man that others would die for, that had always been Metzger’s department. It was Metzger who commanded the loyalties and admiration of the men and it was Metzger who inspired them and made them want to die for him. They did not like Bohme, no matter how much he might have wanted it to be otherwise. They respected him for his skills and they admired him for the honesty of his tongue and for the truth that he would lay his life down for any one of them unquestioningly, but there was not a man among them who actually liked Bohme.

He did not need them to like him. He only needed them to listen and act on his command.

So this was new to him, riding side by side with knights and infantry, getting to know their names, drilling with them on the long road. He walked amid the rank and file, and though he could not know them all, he took the time to let those he recognised know that he did so, and that they were every bit as important to the animal that was their army as any knight. It happened slowly, without him realising, but it happened, nonetheless. The men began to look to him, to seek out his experience, and perhaps even to like him a little.

The thought of it frightened Bohme. He had never needed friends, nor sought them, especially not from among the ranks of the doomed.

‘How do you do it?’ he asked Metzger. The pair rode at the front, between the outriders who scouted a mile further down the road and the main body of their tired army that lagged a mile behind. They needed this alone time.

The old man looked at him slyly. ‘What?’

‘Don’t pretend you don’t know what I’m talking about, you old fox. How do you do it? How do you cope with knowing that they all think of you as a friend?’

‘I am their friend, Kaspar. They need to believe that if I am going to ask them to die for me, don’t you think?’

‘Bollocks to that. You’re twisting my words around. You know very well what I mean.’

‘Probably,’ Metzger said. Kaspar noticed that he still favoured his left side slightly. He had seen men before who had lost all movement and mobility down one side of their body after some particularly vile humour attacked their brain. His friend clenched his fist around the reins. That simple gesture was in itself an ever-present reminder of their mortality.

‘So how do you do it? How do you cope with knowing that you are leading half of these men who think of you as their friend to their deaths?’

‘I made my peace with death a long time ago, my friend. When you understand that it comes no matter what we do, then it loses much of its power to frighten. It doesn’t matter if we run all our lives or if we stand and fight, you can only run so far before you fall down, your heart worn out.’ He rubbed subconsciously at the side where he had first felt the pain of his heart so close to bursting. ‘A sword in the back to hurry it along or a withered corpse tucked up in bed, which would you rather?’

‘Neither,’ Bohme said with a wry smile.

‘Exactly, but it isn’t as though we have much of a choice, so knowing we are on borrowed time it is best to truly live. So, I make damned sure that every man that serves with me knows I am prepared to put my life on the line for him, and that I would ask nothing of them that I am not prepared to do myself.’

‘But how can that be enough?’

‘Who said it is? You asked how I coped.’

‘You’re a complicated man, my friend, truly bloody complicated,’ said Bohme. Metzger smiled at that. ‘It’s not a compliment.’

‘No, I am a leader. What would you say if I told you I know where we are going? That this is not some blind crusade against an unknown enemy but rather a quest to lay to rest a lost hero?’

Bohme looked askance.

‘Do you remember the story I told you? My ancestor’s last stand?’

Bohme nodded.

‘There is more to it than death,’ Metzger said. ‘Death would have been mercy from what I understand of it. We all have things in our life we are not proud of, but sometimes we are presented with the opportunity to right what once went wrong.’

‘You aren’t making sense, my friend.’

‘There was a survivor from that day, a single soldier who fled the field of battle in fear. He carried a story back to the family. The vampire did not kill Felix Metzger, it turned him into one of them. That is the secret shame of my family, the protector turned predator. Every story needs an end. That is why we march to war, because unless we do it will never be over.’

Bohme had stopped listening as he saw the three bodies lying in the middle of the rough track. All he could think was that they weren’t coming home ever again. There was no sign of what had killed them, but the way they lay left him in no doubt that they were dead. Even without seeing their faces Bohme knew who they were. They had sent three scouts ahead to read the road. Three men lay dead one hundred yards ahead of him, and even though the horses were nowhere to be seen it did not take any great wisdom to put two and two together.

The road cut between twin peaks, both covered with rough scrub and gorse thick enough to hide any number of archers. At that moment nature was reduced to useless beauty and hidden threats. Bohme scanned the ridge looking for telltale reflections, for any glint to give away the hiding places where their ambushers lurked. He saw none.

Metzger raised his fist above his head and drew it down sharply, the signal to the men behind that something was wrong and that they must proceed with care.

‘See anything?’ Bohme asked, shielding his eyes against the morning glare.

‘Nothing,’ Metzger said, ‘but that doesn’t mean I don’t know exactly where the whoresons are. To the right, up high, see the line of bushes.’

‘I see it.’

‘Watch for movement. Something will give them away, even if it is something as basic as the need to fart. They’re up there,’ he said, resisting the urge to make any sort of gesture in their direction. They were up there, Metzger was sure of it. He knew death well enough. ‘You, you and you,’ he called, picking out three of the men from the ranks, ‘go and bring the bodies home. Keep your wits about you, lads, this place reeks of ambush.’

They nodded and moved cautiously towards the three corpses that lay in the road.

‘Form up,’ Metzger called, urging the front ranks of the infantry to move into defensive formation. Word moved quickly down the line with the men shifting ranks. Because there was no enemy in sight the Silberklinge broke away from the mass of the men, forming a circle at the head of the line while the infantry merged into an apparently solid block, shields up and swords and pikes out to form a wall of steel. The narrow confines of the path made it impossible for the block to properly form, and where the pass choked the road the Two-Tailed Comet were isolated from the main body of the army. Metzger could not see them, but had faith that Ableron would react as the formation shift moved down the ranks.

Bohme took in the lie of the land. It didn’t take any great strategic genius to know that they were in a bad place. The path took them right between the twin peaks, both towering several hundred feet above them with plenty of outcroppings and overhangs to offer shadow and shelter. There was no obvious way around the peaks, making it the perfect spot for an ambush. Had they not been talking they would have seen it easily, but it was a long road, they were tired and hungry and the thirst for vengeance would only sate the mind so far. Beyond that, mistakes became inevitable. What it meant was that for more than a quarter of a mile they were easy pickings for any half-decent bowman.

But it was not bowmen they needed to fear.

In the long silence the fear of the men facing their first real test as a fighting force was palpable.

Bohme looked to the sky but there was no help to be had there.

They needed to draw them out; the horses were useless against an elevated foe. His mind raced, rejecting implausible thought after implausible thought as he hatched and dismissed a dozen stupid plans for getting the dead out in open ground so that the Silberklinge could tear into them.

Then the first bone spear arced through the air, slamming into the ground beneath his horse’s hooves. Bohme wheeled the mighty roan around, spurring it into a gallop as the animal surged towards the ranks of armoured knights. The second shaft sailed harmlessly overhead. There wasn’t a third.

It was only then, facing the wrong way on the track, that Bohme saw the true nature of the trap: the iron jaws of the damned and deformed springing tightly shut behind them cutting the fighting men off from their supply wagons and leaving the knights of the Twin-Tailed Comet stranded from the body of the main force. It was a simple manoeuvre, and one they would not have fallen into had they known the terrain better, or been more alert, but such thinking was best left for the regrets of the dead.

He spurred his horse on, feeling the immense power of the animal beneath him as a dozen bone spears streaked across the sky and hammered into the grain barrels. They made hellish sounds as they flew, the bone whittled in such a way as to turn the long shafts into instruments as well as weapons. Theirs was the music of slaughter. A dozen more shafts of bone hit other victuals, and a single well-placed spear split the wooden brandy keg. The reek of alcohol was fierce as it seeped into the wood of the cart and into the sacks of grain.

The sudden stench of burning flesh was overpowering. Bohme saw the burning man stagger out of the undergrowth moving jerkily but with obvious purpose. He lurched forward, flame eating into his flesh, with his arms held out in front of him, grasping for the cart.

‘Stop that thing!’ Metzger bellowed beside him.

Two of the knights reacted instantly, bringing their mounts around and charging at the burning man. Their swords cleaved into the wretched creature, hacking off one of its arms and half of its head but still the zombie lurched on, collapsing against the side of the cart. As it reached into the flatbed, the flames burned down its hand and ignited the alcohol. The cacophony of the explosion was deafening, the splintered shrapnel lethal as it roared out of the flames as they engulfed the supply wagons on either side.

The detonation acted as a signal for the dead to come streaming out of the undergrowth, screaming and howling as they swarmed down both sides of the valley. They lurched at the ranks of the horses, grasping and clawing at the frightened animals. There was no cohesion or strategy to their assault; the mass of rotten flesh surging out of hiding, pieces of undergrowth still clinging to them where they had lain in the foliage.

More corpses came shambling out of the mouth of the pass ahead of them, effectively cutting off any hope of escape. The valley was thick with the dead.

This attack was far from mindless. Bohme saw a hunchbacked figure on a nightmarish black steed snorting steam and wisps of smoke as it thundered forward. The wretched rider gesticulated wildly. The dead danced to his frantic waving. Bohme remembered vividly the effect the vampire’s death had had on its minions at Grimminhagen: as Fehr cut the creature down all of its constructs had collapsed, but the fiend rode within the mass of zombies, unreachable.

From the first shriek to the first clash of steel three hundred more swarmed over the supply wagons, gutting the cooks and the servants and all the vital machinery of war, and those that fell upon the knights went for the horses, not the warriors as they cut and cut and cut. The horses cried out, fell or shied, the men struggling to keep them under control with the stench of blood fresh in their nostrils. In such close-packed quarters it was almost impossible for the mounted warriors to do anything.

With nowhere to run, it turned into a bloodbath in moments.

Bohme drew his sword and threw himself into the thick of the fighting.

There was no place for skill or swordsmanship. Bohme swung his blade brutally, in vicious wide stabbing arcs. There was no finesse to it. Each swing was aimed at delivering maximum pain for minimum thought. He hacked away at the first man that stumbled into his path, thrust a vicious blow into the throat of the second, opening a second ferocious grin beneath the first, and disembowelled the third in a matter of moments. It carried on like that, his sword moving of its own accord in a danse macabre. It was a world of blood, Bohme, Cort and Bonifaz at the centre of it, each beloved of Morr as they sent more and more souls into the Underworld with ruthless efficiency.

‘To me, Silberklinge!’ Metzger bellowed, drawing the knights towards the front. A dozen still on horseback rode to his side, the rest cutting a path to join him. They read his intent immediately. They had to open up a path for the infantry to retreat.

Metzger dug his heels into his mount and spurred the animal forward at a charge. The mounted knights formed an arrowhead, sitting low in the saddle, swords held out like lances as they drove into the ranks of the dead.

The knights hit the line of skeletal warriors, splintering the bones upon their swords and shields as they crashed down upon them mercilessly. The unhorsed knights charged in their wake, their blades cutting and cleaving into the decimated ranks of the undead.

Metzger was a beacon in the centre of the carnage, his sword plunging and rising and plunging again to fountains of blood as it cleaved deep into vile flesh and opened blackened veins, fighting relentlessly towards the mounted cadaver that played general to the undead horde. The knights fought their way to his side, punching a hole straight through the unbeating heart of the dead’s disorderly line.

The foot soldiers swarmed in behind them, turning the tide of the battle by sheer weight of numbers and the momentum of fear.

Bohme found himself turned and turned about, hacking and slashing away at the macabre faces pressing in all around him. He took a blow to the side of the head that rattled his brains inside his skull. Dazed, he stepped back. Through the blood mist Bohme saw young Fehr fighting desperately against a dozen foes, barely keeping them at bay. It was a battle the lad was destined to lose. Loosing a savage roar, Kaspar Bohme threw himself forward, using all of his anger to force a path through to the young man. The din of battle subsided momentarily, the world in his ears reduced to the snap and crackle of flame and the groans of the dying. He saw Fehr turn, presenting his back to a huge warrior clad in black leather with twin ebon blades, and run. Rather than cut him down, the giant mocked him. His laughter rang out, chasing the coward off the field of battle. The words stretched out in a deep, almost lupine howl, ‘Ruuuuun man child! Ruuuuun!’

‘Face me,’ Bohme challenged, his blade thick with the ichor of corpses. His voice carried to the leather-clad giant. The man-thing turned, cocking his head quizzically, and then laughed, raising twin blades above his head as though mocking the sky. He lumbered forward, gathering momentum like some huge colossus as he charged through the ranks of the knights. The undead giant wore a leather mask over the right side of his face. The left remained uncovered, featureless, the skin like melted wax where the hideous burns had caused it to slip over the mildewed bone. His milky white eye fixed on Bohme, half of his mouth splitting into a grin as he brought his swords up to cross them over his chest.

Bohme had no time for such niceties of ritual.

He flicked out a deliberately weak feint. The move was telegraphed, ostensibly little more than a test to gauge the skill of his opponent, and meant to feed off the man’s arrogance. Even as more laughter rumbled in the beast’s maw, Bohme rolled his shoulder and swivelled on his heel, changing the angle of the strike to slice high, towards the few inches of bare flesh left unprotected at the giant’s neck. The laughter died in the big man’s throat. The blow cut deep enough to open up the thick muscles all the way back to the jagged bones of the neck. There was no blood. Surprise filled the beast’s milky eye. For a long moment he tried to fight on, delivering a wild clubbing swing with both blades scissoring in at the same time, looking to remove Bohme’s head from his shoulders. His head lolled sickly on his neck as maggots bubbled out of the undead warrior’s throat.

Bohme gagged at the sight of the corruption. The huge warrior delivered a crushing blow that took Bohme high on the left shoulder, twisting him around. Bohme rolled with the momentum of the blow, turning with it. He reversed his blade and thrust hard into the boiled leather of the warrior’s breastplate, driving the monstrosity back a step. Its head hung slackly on its neck, the black-clad warrior lacking the muscle to control his gaze, staring with his one eye at the dirt beside Bohme. Bohme stepped in, cleaving the masked head from the giant’s shuddering shoulders, and planted the sole of his foot against the dead man’s chest to topple him.

He turned away from the corpse a fraction of a second before a rusted blade could deliver him a matching fate. The sword registered instinctively in his mind, his body reacting without thought, and still he barely brought his blade up in time. He took the full vehemence of the blow across his knuckles. His gauntlet saved his hand. It was a stupid lapse of concentration but he had no time to berate himself. He rounded on his would-be killer and dispatched him to whatever fate awaited such soulless abominations.

He was alone, deep in the ranks of the dead, surrounded on all sides by leering eyes and slack jaws, cut off from the rest of the men. Out of the mist of blood he saw Metzger and Bonifaz fighting through the zombies to reach the hunchback on his nightmarish mount.

A blade thrust in towards his exposed back. He blocked it on the flat of his blade, barely turning, and hammered his elbow into the face of the enemy fighter, rupturing his nose and spraying blood into his eyes. He drove his blade into the man’s belly and left him to die.

Metzger and Bonifaz fought side by side, barking out orders to the others. The word passed down the line. Discipline replaced shock and within a minute the Silberklinge were fighting with controlled fury, pushing back the swords and spears of the enemy. Those that succumbed to their fear fell victim to the savagery of the corpse warriors. Such was the ebb and flow of any fight.

Bohme cut through the enemy to reach their side.

With the heat of the fires on their faces, they bought a few yards of breathing space. Bohme delivered a vicious riposte, rolling his wrist around a blow aimed at his heart, and stepped in to open his surprised enemy’s belly from stem to sternum. The zombie fell, clutching at its guts as its black heart slithered out of its corpse, rendering the beast dead again.

He could not see the knights of the Twin-Tailed Comet beyond the ragged lines of the foot soldiers. No doubt their rearguard action mirrored the break-out manoeuvre trying to punch a way through the press of the dead to open the pass behind them. There was no way of knowing how they fared, and no sense in worrying about it.

A horn sounded four sharp blasts behind them: Ableron’s herald announcing that the pass was clear.

The sound meant more than that, though. It signified the turning of the battle. Bohme smiled coldly. After the initial shock of the ambush Metzger’s men had stood their ground, the fire of battle tempering them as a fighting unit.

A dozen keening corpses lurched and staggered between him and Metzger. Another dozen stood between him and the ranks of the infantry.

The old knight fixed his gaze on the mounted hunchback. It was obvious that the fiend orchestrated the ambush, his razor-sharp fangs bared as his wild gesticulations puppeted the zombies across the field, throwing them against the raw recruits of Metzger’s crusading army. The creature was unlike anything the old man had faced in his years of combat, dressed like some shamanic priest of the old ways. Fetishes and gewgaws hung from his belts, including shrunken skulls, the withered tongues of fallen foes, and so much else besides. It turned its baleful eye on the old warrior fighting his way towards it, and recognised the threat immediately, casting some grim enchantment from its cadaverous finger.

The ground around Metzger’s feet buckled and cracked. Dead roots dripping bugs and worms clawed up towards his feet trying to snare him. Metzger kicked through the grabbing fingers of the roots, his sword ruthlessly cleaving a path through the keening zombies towards their master.

The vampire levelled a finger at Metzger’s chest and uttered a single arcane curse.

Pain erupted within the warrior’s chest as an unseen force invaded his body. Ethereal fingers clawed through his veins, the death in his blood answering to the creature’s black arts. He felt the blood choking inside him, his heart seizing, but gritted his teeth and forced himself forward through the sheer black agony.

The wizened cadaver cackled, hissing more words of power to bring Metzger down to his knees. The old man’s legs buckled but he did not fall. Determination kept him on his feet as a fresh wave of pain tore through his body. He lurched one step forward, and then another and another, pushing on through the pain. The sight of fear writ on the acolyte’s twisted face was enough to drive him on. Metzger blocked out all sounds of the battle and all thought of anything beyond reaching the beast’s side. Waves of dread and fear hit him over and over, bearing down upon him as they assailed his mind. He could not shake them. His muscles stiffened, threatening to betray him. His heart hammered wildly in his chest. He felt his sword arm tremble, gripped by fear. Metzger loosed a blood-curdling scream-come-challenge and lurched forward another step, forcing himself to move through the dread just as much as he forced himself to move through the grasping roots, and felt the lethargy and pain lessen. The beast had ceased its chanting, he saw with grim satisfaction. Metzger raised his sword and began to run.

The dead could not stop him.

He hit the vampiric steed hard, ramming his blade through its neck even as the great beast reared up. Metzger wrenched the sword clear, severing the horse’s lower jaw as the steel cut through the meat. Any natural beast would have fallen but the great black stallion reared again, kicking out for the warrior’s skull. Metzger ducked beneath the hooves, thrusting the point of his sword in through its cage of ribs and into his heart. He clung on to the hilt as the beast thrashed, its immense weight impaling the creature on Metzger’s sword. The steed tossed back its mane, a gurgling cry escaping its ruined mouth as it fell sideways, dead again. Metzger dragged his sword free and turned on its rider.

Before he could cut the vampire down the air around him shivered and thickened with smoke. A moment later the beast was gone and in its place a bat flew erratically up into the sky.

‘Bring it down!’ Metzger bellowed. Spears launched, falling short as the bat fled the battle.

Before Kaspar Bohme could reach his friend’s side he saw the vampire transmogrify, shifting shape to flee. He felt a surge of anger that there would be no single death to win the day, knowing that it condemned more good men to dying. He turned his back on the fight and rallied the Silberklinge. Three of them were on foot now, their mounts cut down beneath them during the slaughter in the valley.

The horn of Ableron’s knights sounded again, cutting across the low moans of the zombies and the clash of steel.

The remaining riders of the Silberklinge responded to the call, bringing their mounts about and galloping back to bolster the defence of the foot soldiers. Bohme and the rest continued to fight like daemons, opening the path through the dead wider and wider, allowing the knights and the infantry to adopt a proper defensive formation that held firm as the enemy were cut down, their fall met by ragged cheers from the foot soldiers as they too understood that the day was won.

It took the living less than an hour to drive off the dead, but at such a cost it did not bear dwelling on.

Their vampiric master did not return.

In the lull that followed the slaughter, they were left with too much time to reflect upon the ramifications of it. Behind them, the supply wagons smouldered, their food gone. Their most immediate concern though, was water: the barrels had burned leaving them with nothing to drink.

The men sat in clusters, tending to the wounded, stitching and bandaging shallow wounds. More than a dozen though were not fit to be moved. This presented a dilemma for Metzger: did they leave them behind in the heart of hostile territory or sit with them while they recovered, sitting ducks? Bohme knew it wasn’t ever as simple as either or, but the new boys didn’t. They saw the badly wounded and would judge Metzger on how he treated them. Bohme remembered seeing the old man weep as he was forced to cut the throats of three of his own men rather than leave them behind, and didn’t dare to think what such an act of honest soldiering would do to the morale of the raw recruits.

For every enemy they had cut down, one of their own had fallen.

All but a baker’s dozen of the knights had lost their mounts, including Ableron’s men.

More than two hundred of the militia had fallen.

Worse, another hundred of the boys from Grimminhagen had fled in fear from the field.

The survivors were subdued as they went about the business of assessing the damage. They were a long way from home, in a wilderness that did not welcome them, without water, and to a man, wounded. The experienced warriors would ride on, without question, they were soldiers. They followed orders even if those orders took them to their deaths. That was the soldier’s lot. They died for what they believed in. It was the others, the butcher’s boys and the stable lads and all those who had marched with such fire in their bellies, those were the ones Bohme worried about. Now that the fires were burned out and the game of soldiering had come to a brutal and bloody end, what would happen? He had been through enough fights to know that some of those who had fled would return, shamed by their cowardice, but the others were gone, good lads turned into deserters by fear. He hated the truth of that knowledge as he thought about the young lad. The boy was gone. He would come back or he wouldn’t.

That did not change the fact that desertion was a crime punishable by death.

That was the harsh reality of it.

Every soldier relied upon his sword-brother. It was more than just a lesson in brotherhood, those swords were all that any of them had as an ally against death. They needed to be able to count upon the men at their sides unequivocally. There could be no lingering doubts.

Those doubts were precisely what this skirmish had put into the mind of each and every one of the men left behind. Who could they trust with their lives when it came right down to it? The answer was no one.

An army could not withstand such a canker eating its way through the ranks, Bohme knew. What he did not know was how to cut it out.

He sought out Metzger and found him walking among the corpses of the enemy, revulsion on his face. ‘Will this threat ever cease?’ the old warrior asked. Bohme had no answer, at least none that he wanted to voice. ‘We need to burn them,’ he said instead, offering the simple expediency instead of a true answer. Metzger nodded and summoned the nearest foot soldiers to see to it.

They found Cade, Cort’s youngest brother, lying in the dirt. His leg had been severed above the knee where the dead had cut him down from the back of his horse. He had lost a lot of blood and there was little that could be done for him save cauterising the wound with flame or slitting his throat.

Bohme looked around for Cort and saw him stitching a wound in his shoulder with a thick steel needle. He called his friend over. Seeing his face, the knight understood, or at least thought he did. Then he was faced with the sight of his little brother lying helpless, delirious with the pain as his courage threatened to give out. ‘Do not scream, little wing,’ Cort said, kneeling down beside his kin.

‘Cort? Is that you?’

‘It is.’

‘I cannot see you, brother. Am I dying?’

‘Yes.’ Their could be no lies between them now, at the last.

‘Can nothing be done?’ the wounded knight asked between clenched teeth.

‘Precious little,’ Cort said, truthfully.

‘I would be whole when my spirit crosses,’ Cade said, his words barely a whisper as the pain swept them away.

Cort looked up at Bohme, his eyes red-rimmed with uncried tears. Bohme nodded, and collected a brand from the smouldering ruins of the supply wagons. He fed it to the flames, stoking the life back into its charred stump. By the time he returned Cort had torn away the garments around his brother’s severed leg. The others held the young knight down. Cort held out his hand for the flaming brand and warned Cade, ‘this is going to hurt like hell,’ as he rolled the fire across the bloody flesh until it blistered and blackened into a hard crust. The air stank of the bitter sweet tang of burned meat. Not once did Cade cry out.

Bohme saw why. Death had taken him even before the first lick of fire had touched his flesh. There was mercy in that.

He laid a comforting hand on his friend’s shoulder. ‘He is gone,’ he said simply, and left Cort alone to mourn his brother in peace.

It was the same all across the field. People he had laughed and joked with only the night before lay lifeless in the dirt. The lucky ones tended deep cuts and shallow gashes, each one insisting they were fit and that the wound looked worse than it in truth was. Bohme knew better. They were fighting men and that made them liars when it came to their injuries. None wanted to be left behind.

Bonifaz walked up beside him. His face was bruised and swollen from the battering he had taken but the young fighter was in as good spirits as his nature ever allowed. He itched at the twin scars on his cheeks, digging the caked blood-rust out of the whitened wounds and then knelt beside one of the corpses of the damned. As he opened his mouth to say something more it sprouted a mildewed bone shaft where his tongue ought to have been. The bone spear emerged from the back of his neck, splitting the vertebrae. The shock registered in his eyes even as the blood bubbled up out of his throat and he fell.

Bohme threw himself forward as a second bone spear whistled an inch away from his ear. He hit the dirt and rolled.

Skeletons reared up in the dirt, their silhouettes picked out by the sun as they hurled the rest of their bone spears down into the valley below.

The dying was not done for the day.

CHAPTER SIXTEEN

Bloodstained Hero
The Secret Places within the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Endless Winter Night

Wolfgang Fehr ran through a world of shadows and half-truths where images glimpsed out of the corner of his eye became the beasts of his imagination, hungry to hunt him down and consume him.

His dreams were haunted by deformed faces.

The skin slipped away from chins and jaws like wax and milky eyes stared into him while bestial growls mocked.

They were the manifestations of his guilt, he knew, but knowing did nothing to banish them.

He stumbled on, knowing that he could never turn around and go back. The sure and certain knowledge that he was alone in the wilderness of the damned ate away at him like a canker. He had left the crusade, abandoning his sword-brothers to the rusted blades of the beasts they sought. He had failed them. It was as simple, and yet as profound as that. There could be no excuses, no forgiveness. He had failed his friends.

Twice he had stopped running and turned to look over his shoulder, not in fear but in longing, wanting nothing more than to return to the fold, to go back to the easy camaraderie of the men beneath Metzger’s command, but he could not. The penalty for his desertion was death; there could be no forgiveness for his cowardice. Over the days and nights that followed one truth became clear to the young soldier: he hated himself for what he had done.

Tears of rage stung his cheeks as the bitter wind curled around him, its caress harsh.

And so he ran until he could run no more.

He took shelter against the leeward side of a huge boulder, using its bulk to shelter from the teeth of the wind. The night was black and bitter cold, so far from even the nearest farmsteads that the stars, a thousand points of light for the dispossessed soul, offered the only light. He heard movement in the undergrowth, ignoring it as the more restless daemons of his psyche, and set about finding food. It was unforgiving countryside. He could not subsist on dead leaves and mud. He found blue berries clustered on the vines of a bush. He could not bring himself to care as he stuffed them into his mouth and bit down on the bitter juices, swallowing the mouthful whole. His stomach cramped in revulsion, but he stripped another branch of the small berries and forced them down his throat. A few minutes later he threw them back up again as his stomach purged itself.

Primitive instincts took hold. He crawled on hands and knees gathering the twigs and kindling he needed for a fire.

When it was lit, he crouched over the small pit and offered a prayer to Morr for the souls of the men he had abandoned, begging their forgiveness. There was no divine revelation, no sudden warmth in his heart that told him the dead forgave him. He rubbed his hands briskly over the fire.

He heard it again, a rustle in the bushes. The sound was too substantial to be the wind through the leaves. He felt his heart trip a beat against his chest. ‘I can see you,’ he called out, his voice crackling like the flames. Fehr pushed himself up to his feet, grabbing a brand out of the fire. ‘Come on then,’ he called, his voice full of false bravado. Still the sounds of movement ghosted around him, their maker always just out of sight. He struggled to see beyond the red glow of the fire, but the relative brightness of the flame left Fehr night-blind. He slashed out with the branch, stepping forward, almost into the fire. The flame trailed through the black without revealing any of the night’s secrets.

Fehr spun left and right, brandishing the flame like a weapon.

It all happened so fast. In the crackle of the fire he heard a low-throated growl filled with menace and hunger. He lunged towards the sound, and as the fire in his hand spat and popped eating away at the branch, the yellow eyes of a feral wolf blazed out of the darkness, frothing jowls peeled back on vicious fangs. The wolf pounced, teeth tearing at his throat as the shock of its huge weight took him off his feet. Fehr lost his grip on the firebrand as he fell, sprawling backwards. It guttered and died in the mud. He thrust his arm up desperately, screaming as the wolf’s jagged teeth sank into the soft flesh of his forearm.

For a moment they were locked together, beast and man, and Fehr saw his eyes reflected yellow in the beast’s ravenous gaze every bit as feral and wild as the wolf’s.

Fehr tore his arm free of the wolf’s mouth, shredding the muscle agonisingly, and reached around, grasping either side of its head in his hands as it snapped and snarled. Ignoring the agony firing his flesh, he sank his fingers into its eyes, forcing them deeper and deeper until he felt them rupture and the wolf’s growls became yelps and finally whimpers as he robbed it of its sight.

The animal reared away from his clutches before he could snap its neck, and loped off blindly into the dark.

Fehr rolled over onto his back, panting and shivering as the adrenaline slowly left his body. In its place came pain. He didn’t dare move. He lay in the dirt, pressed close up beside the huge rock, staring up at the stars and yet blind to them through the haze of pain. He heard nothing beyond the mocking of the fire, but as far as he was concerned any night predators were welcome to feast on his bones, such was the depth of his self-loathing. It was another lie he told himself though, his desperation to cling to life betrayed that much. He did not want to die, not on the battlefield, not here like some piece of carrion. He felt out the extent of the damage the wolf had done to his arm. His good hand came away sticky with blood. Muscle and tendon were ruined and hung in ragged tears. The pain as his fingers came into contact with the shredded flesh was indescribable. He had nothing with which to stitch the wound or staunch the bleeding. Biting down on the agony, Fehr pulled his shirt over his head, tore off the sleeve and used it to bind up the wound. In less than a minute it was clotted black with thick, sticky blood.

As the night wore on the blind wolf’s baleful cries haunted him but the wounded animal did not return. It would find its feed elsewhere or it would die. In that way they faced the same fate, man and beast.

Deep in the dark heart of the night Fehr lapsed into unconsciousness; it could not be called sleep.

Fehr woke to the first fat drops of rain falling on his face. The weather worsened, the blustery winds gathering momentum. The cold and wet seeped through to his skin. For a moment he was utterly lost, and then it all came back to him: the ambush, his panic and flight, the wolf. He cast about in the darkness, looking for his sword. It was over by the fire pit. The fire, as pitiful as it had been, had burned out while he slept. Pain flared through him as he reached down too quickly, stretching the new wounds. He almost blacked out with it, sunbursts in negative erupting across his vision, black holes of agony that threatened to overwhelm him. Fehr slumped to his knees, clutching at his stomach as he heaved his guts out into the charcoal of the pit.

He wiped the spittle from his lips with his good hand and crawled away from the pit.

He sat with his back against the stone, the sword across his lap, while the rain streamed down his face.

He had never felt so completely alone.

A jag of silver lightning split the sky. Three heartbeats later the distant rumble of thunder rolled across the hills. The elemental rush made the darkness and isolation easier to bear. Fehr pushed himself to his feet, cradling his damaged arm as he strapped on his sword-belt. The makeshift bandage was stiff with dried blood. He needed to find water; the wound needed cleaning and redressing, otherwise the germs the wolf carried in its saliva would fester and the wound would become gangrenous. A second spear of lightning forked across the bruise-purple sky. Wolfgang Fehr imagined the shapes of so many unnamed daemons out of the shadows thrown down by the wrath of nature.

He started to stagger, trying to keep low, his body bent over to protect his arm. His head swam sickeningly.

The thunder chased him.

He didn’t know whether to seek high ground or low, whether to seek shelter in the trees or stay in the open. This time the lighting was so much closer that it seemed to leap from the ground into the sky rather than the other way around. There was no lag between the flash and the bang as the thunder cracked. He felt it like a physical blow, like hands on his chest bowling him off his feet. Fehr stumbled and fell to his knees. He looked up in time to see a three-pronged fork of lightning lance deep into a promontory of rock, splitting it asunder with the sound of the mountain itself dying. Stone split and crumbled, a landslide of scree tumbling down from on high. Fehr lurched to his feet as another bolt of lightning tore up the sky and in its afterglow he saw, beyond the ruined spike, the silhouette of an old abandoned fortress. Without the intervention of nature he never would have seen it. He ran towards it, thinking that the dilapidated towers offered salvation.

Fehr stumbled forward, struggling against the ferocity of the storm. The ghosts of the brutal battle burned bright in his mind, resurrected with each fresh lightning strike. The wind and rain battered him, biting at his face, drawing the heat out of his blood and through his stinging skin as it cut him. He shivered, drawing his damaged arm in closer to his stomach protectively.

The lightning revealed the high towers of the ruin, and it was very much a ruin. Each one crumbled as though the stones were being reclaimed by the island it rested on. It looked like no place he had ever seen outside of nightmare, with leering gargoyles and daemonic faces carved into the broken stones. Withered trees shrived of life bordered one side of the path down to the ruined castle, and before it lay a huge lake in which it seemed to stand. There was no drawbridge or any other means of reaching it that he could see. As he neared the afterglow of the lightning made it appear as though the stone creatures writhed and twisted, the stark shadows adding to the nightmarish quality of the vision. It took Fehr a moment longer to realise that there were subtle movements within the stones, and a moment more to understand that the worms of motion he thought he saw were actually a madness of ravens swarming in and out of the cracks between the stones.

Fehr felt eyes watching him as he neared and tried to convince himself that the only spies looking down on him were avian. He didn’t believe his own lies for a minute.

He stood at the water’s edge. The great ruin loomed over him, full of menace in the storm. He could not hope to cross the water with the rain lashing down in torrents. Fehr stared across the churning lake to the castle gates. But for another jag of lightning he would have missed it: a path led back from the gates, running close to the wall and then around the lake. It was well hidden, and almost invisible from this side of the water, making it a deceptive defence. He followed the line of the path with his eyes as it skirted the lake on the furthest edge and then followed the line of trees. Fehr stumbled towards the trees, and halfway there saw that the illusion of the water was even more cunning: the lake was a naturally formed horseshoe of water. Despite how it appeared from the pass, the ruined castle was not actually on an island within the lake but set behind its bowed waters.

He stumbled on, dragging himself around the lake. Twice he needed to rest, first using the trees and then the curtain wall for support, before he reached the gate.

The arch of stone over the huge ironwood doors of the castle offered some slight protection from the elements. Another fork of lightning and crescendo of thunder lit the doors in stark relief. They were banded by black iron and deeply pitted with woodworm. Like the rest of the ruin the doors retained little of the integrity they had had when they were new. The ironwood crumbled like sand against his fingertips. Beneath the corruption a hardwood core remained. He pushed at the door but it did not open. Thinking it was just the resistance of disuse, Fehr put his shoulder to the wood and pushed. Still, it did not open. Grunting, he dug his heels in but the door didn’t budge so much as an inch.

Above, the ravens mocked him, their caws like laughter as they rolled beneath, behind and between the thunder.

He looked up, and for a moment fancied he saw an ugly face leering back down at him through one of the murder-holes set into the stone arch.

Fehr hammered on the heavy wood with the flat of his hand.

The last thing he expected was for it to open, even if only a crack.

Through the crack he saw a curious bloodshot eye peering out at him.

‘What do you want?’ the mouth beneath the eye rasped, chipped and broken teeth turning the question into a single elongated sibilant hiss: Wathdyouthwanth?

Fehr lifted his damaged arm, showing the gatekeeper that he was helpless. ‘I need water and bandages first, though I would not refuse shelter from the storm.’

‘There is no place for you here.’

‘Please,’ Fehr said, stepping closer to the door. ‘One night, then I will move on. If I cannot treat the wound it will fester. I am starving, cold and in agony. Have mercy.’

‘That is not our concern, stranger. There is no mercy in this place. Go.’

‘Please,’ Fehr repeated. There was nothing else he could say. He held out his arm as though he hoped it might inspire pity in the man behind the door.

‘Come closer,’ the gatekeeper said, pressing his face up into the crack, tongue lolling between his yellow teeth as he sniffed the air like some rabid dog. ‘Who are you boy? And what brings you to our door?’

‘Fehr,’ he said.

‘Fear?’ The gatekeeper repeated, missing the inflection. ‘You are fear or fear brought you to our door?’

‘Both,’ he answered, honestly.

‘Wait,’ the man said, but instead of pushing the door open he slammed it closed in Fehr’s face. He heard the drag of wood on wood as the beam was dropped in place to lock him out. With little other choice, he did as the peculiar gatekeeper had bid him.

As the minutes stretched into a full hour Fehr sat slumped against the foot of the curtain wall, staring blindly up at the stars. The rain streamed down his face. He found himself picking at the scabrous crust that had hardened over the damage caused by the wolf’s bite. He broke the crust, causing the wound to bleed again.

Behind the door, Fehr heard the wooden brace being lifted. He scrambled to his feet in time to see the huge door open wide enough for him to walk through. He didn’t. A young girl of perhaps ten or twelve stood in the doorway, her face wrinkled with concentration. She was a pretty young thing. She smiled at him, the warmth in her eyes causing him to smile in return. She was dressed in a simple white shift, the hem blowing around her legs. The rain matted her long blonde hair, causing it to curl into ringlets. He had no idea who she was, or what she was doing awake at such an ungodly hour, or why the gatekeeper would summon her to greet him. None of it made a lick of sense to him. Her feet, he saw, were bare. The right was small and dainty like the rest of the girl, but the left was withered and twisted with the relics of polio or some other heartless disease.

‘Give me your hands,’ she said, holding out her own, palms up.

She was trembling with the cold.

Fehr crouched down before the girl and offered up both hands, wincing as the skin beneath the scabs stretched painfully. Her fine-boned fingers closed around his and she drew them up towards her face. She placed them on either side of her face. Her cheeks felt like ice to the touch, the cold going deeper than the bone. She smiled reassuringly at him as, with questing fingers, she picked away at the makeshift bandage covering his wounded arm. Before he could stop her the girl dipped her head and licked at the crust of blood. Her face came away slick with crimson.

She looked up at him with a misplaced longing in her eyes and nodded as she let go of his hands. ‘You are welcome here, Fear. Your running can stop now. Let Kastell Metz be your new home.’

He caught himself about to correct her pronunciation of his name and then he realised what she had called this ruin. Kastell Metz? It couldn’t be. Metz was back in Grimminhagen. He had grown up playing in the fields beneath the fortified manse. This place, this ruined fortress, wasn’t Metzger’s ancestral home.

She opened the door wide and stepped back so that he might see the place she had bid him call home.

He did not move.

Fifty rag-clothed wretches gathered on either side of the door, waiting to welcome him. They wore the shadows as protection against ridicule. He saw one-legged harlots shuffling uncomfortably, pox-addled pick-pockets itching, he saw a twisted hunchbacked dwarf of a man, and a woman whose face seemed to have melted beneath an angry flame. They were the wretched, the sick and the twisted. They were monsters to a man, woman and child.

They moved back to let him through.

She looked at him strangely, tilting her head. ‘Do not be afraid, Fear,’ she said, misreading his hesitation. ‘They are like you, refugees here. We do not judge, we do not condemn. We find a little peace in this isolation, and the master is kind to us. You will not be a pariah here. You are one of us. This is where you belong.’

Here, he thought, as she beckoned him, here among the freaks and killers that took Jessika and destroyed my home. This is where I belong? He wanted to scream at the stupidity of the thought. He belonged nowhere. The dead and the damned had seen to that when they murdered his friends and tore down the walls of his town. He looked at the little girl, lost, it seemed in this macabre flock. His eyes drifted down to her shrivelled foot. She was one of them. Touched by some cruel deformity she had taken refuge behind the crumbling walls of the castle and made herself a new life amid the damned, and that was truly what they were, each and every one of them. Abandoned by mothers and fathers through fear, left out to drown or bundled in sacks and beaten to within an inch of their lives, these wretched souls were, like him, survivors. The similarity, when he thought of it in those terms, rocked him.

Fehr reached out his ruined arm and the young girl took his hand, leading him into the wilderness of lost souls.

There was so much pain all around him, and beneath it, an underlying hatred that was shocking in its intensity.

‘Let Messalina see to your wounds and then we will find you a place to sleep.’

He nodded, mutely.

Messalina, it turned out, was a haggard-faced weather-witch who had taken up residence amid the clutter of rags and barrels and other refuse at the far side of the bailey, making her home out of a garish swathe of tent cloth tied to wooden poles. She shuffled forward on her knees as they neared, her grey hair hanging over her eyes in greasy wet ringlets. Her clothing was every bit as garish as her makeshift home, though thick with mud and grime and soaked through from the downpour. She looked up at Fehr, nostrils flared as she sniffed the air like some mindless mutt. ‘You bleed,’ the woman said. ‘Agnes, you bring a bleeder into our home? Lucky the master is away, lucky indeed. Such temptation, such foolishness.’

‘Fear needs our help, Messalina.’

‘Does he now? Does he indeed? Can Fear not speak for himself?’ She rounded on him, her eyes thick with cataracts that made them as grey as her hair.

‘A wolf bite,’ he said, holding out his arm again.

‘I can see what it is, Fear. You are a lucky man. Be grateful the Forsaken one is gone chasing treasures. You would not want to meet him with your life exposed so. He does not feed on our kind often, but the temptation of the blood is too much for his sort. He would wring it out of you greedily, make no mistake. Now, sit, sit, let me put water on the fire and find some rags. We will clean and bind the wound before it draws them out of the tower.’

He did as he was told. All this talk of blood and the Forsaken one feeding swam around sickly in his head. That they were so obsessed with the ramifications of blood told him all he needed to know about the nature of the Forsaken. There were few such predators that feasted on blood, and only one he could imagine making its home in such a noble ruin. Wolfgang Fehr had unwittingly staggered into the lair of the vampire that had damned Grimminhagen. On all sides he was surrounded by the dead and the damned. He did not belong here.

He scratched at the clean bandages.

For all the filth they lived in, Messalina and her kind were fastidious when it came to cleaning away blood. He pieced it together in his head: they talked in fearful whispers of one they called the Forsaken, a withered ancient as old as the hills where he made his home, cursed to life eternal even though his flesh passed the way of all things, into rot. The Forsaken made his home in the highest tower of the castle, with those few he trusted, and seldom walked among the brethren gathered below. The rest, those wretched souls marked with deformity and sickness were given shelter but this was not their home. They did not enter the keep unless bidden, living instead beneath canvas and other scavenged shelter. They feared the vampire’s wrath for its capriciousness, just as they feared his thirst; neither were predictable.

The creature spent day and night closeted away in the darkest places of the castle, slaving over mad experiments. Now and then he would wander out into the courtyard and snatch one of them, dragging them back into the damned castle to feed his lust for power and understanding. That constant fear was a small price though for a place of relative safety away from the judgements of mankind.

The name Fear stuck to him. The little girl, Agnes, was much loved by the damned of Kastell Metz. She drifted amongst them all, claiming hugs as she passed from wretch to wretch, nuzzling up against the ugliest of them. At night she would seek him out to tell him stories of her day. That night, for the first time since his arrival, she spoke of the creatures from the tower, confirming what he had always known: they only came out at night, beneath the shelter of the moon, and save for Amsel, who in his own way cared for them, they kept themselves to themselves. Amsel had gone months before, taking with him the vile Volk, and Radu, the Forsaken, had not been seen for two cycles of the moon. Casimir, remained behind. The night before he had snatched Elis, Agnes’s brother from his cot and dragged him screaming into the tunnels beneath the castle.

‘He is dead now,’ the girl said, as though offering an indisputable matter of fact.

‘You don’t know that,’ Fehr reasoned, worming a grubby fingernail beneath the wrap of cloth to stab at the wolf bite. The wound was still sore, but it was healing, the flesh pink and healthy.

‘I do,’ Agnes said, resting her small hand over his as though he were the one in need of comfort. ‘I cannot feel him. When I search inside my head Elis isn’t there. He was always there and now he isn’t.’

He did not know what to say to that so he merely stoked the fire with a twig, causing sparks to dance.

‘Tell me about him,’ he said in the end, not taking his eyes away from the flames.

And she did, for hours, her voice an enthusiastic babble as she took him through her childhood. Fehr closed his eyes as he listened and found that she painted such a vivid image with her words that he could almost see the stories playing out across his mind. Her tone changed though, as her words brought them back to Kastell Metz, and eventually the beast that had killed her brother. ‘Casimir is a monster,’ she whispered, looking around fearfully as she did so, as though she thought the vampire’s thrall might be there now, wreathed in the shadows, listening and waiting to punish her for her loose tongue.

It occurred to him then that the little girl might well be the answer to his prayers.

Perhaps, with her help, there was a way for him to go home.

Over the next span of nights Casimir proved himself a petty and vindictive beast.

He came out of his tower with the full moon.

It was the first time Fehr had seen him. The thrall stalked though the shanty town of rags, kicking through the detritus of their wretched lives, hunting for something, or someone. They recoiled from him, pressing their flesh up against the stone curtain wall as though trying to disappear into it, all except Fehr, who sat before his fire picking at his wounded forearm.

The vampire came up to stand beside him. The fire’s shadows cavorted eerily across the beast’s gaunt face, conjuring life and movement where there were none. ‘I do not know you, human,’ Casimir said, his voice thick with malice.

‘And I do not know you,’ Fehr said, surprising himself as he looked into the eyes of the monster. ‘They call me Fear.’

‘Because you cower from the shadows, no doubt, like the rest of your wretched brethren.’

‘Because I do not know the meaning of the word.’

‘Then you are a particularly stupid mortal,’ Casimir said dismissively.

‘Perhaps,’ Fehr agreed, ‘but then I am not the one who shies away from the yellow sun.’

‘Where is the girl child?’ The vampire asked, ignoring his barb.

‘How should I know?’

‘I smell her on you. Do not try my patience. I am in no mood for lies.’

‘What do you want with her?’

‘Her brother hungers for her company,’ Casimir said, eventually.

Fehr looked up. ‘Her brother is dead.’

‘Yet still he misses the girl child. Tell me where she is so I might offer them a tearful reunion.’

‘No,’ Fehr said.

‘Do you dare defy me?’

‘I think I do, yes.’

Out of the darkness, Fehr saw others beginning to stand. At first it was just one or two of the freaks but as he refused to hand over Agnes to the vampire more gathered the courage to rise up until, as he said ‘yes’ fifty or more of the rag-clothed damned closed in around his small fire. There was something about the way they looked at the vampire; it was not only fear that burned in the firelight reflection in their eyes, Fehr realised, there was hunger there as well, and need. They looked at the beast and saw something in its dead flesh that they craved. They might have appeared human as they pressed in around the fire, but mentally and spiritually they were bereft. These wretched souls craved the unlife.

‘You,’ Casimir said, grabbing the one-legged whore by the scruff of the throat, ‘where is the girl child? Tell me and I shall spare you your suffering.’

The woman shook her head.

The vampire cast her aside violently, his face splitting in a vicious snarl as he rounded on the witch, Messalina. ‘Where is she, woman?’

‘Where you cannot harm her, Casimir.’

‘I will feast on your wrinkled carcass, hag. Where is she?’

Messalina stiffened and straightened her back as his filthy claws hooked into the loose-hanging skin at her throat, digging deep.

‘Where is the girl?’

‘I am old, Casimir. I have lived my life and more beside. You do not frighten me. Take me. Let me taste your blood. Make me your servant. Only then will I surrender the girl to you, master.’

‘You lie,’ the vampire rasped as his nails opened her throat. He licked his lips, savouring the tang of her ancient blood in the fusty air.

The old woman’s eyes widened in fear as the intimacy of death reached her heart and mind, but shook her head in mute defiance.

‘There will be no blood kiss for you. You are not worthy.’ Casimir leaned in and with shocking ferocity tore out her throat. Her blood sprayed out in a huge arc, soaking the faces of a dozen more around the fire. The vampire looked up, the weather witch’s throat still in his mouth. He spat the flaps of skin out and wiped the thick crimson juices from his lips as he stared at each and every one of them in turn. ‘You will all suffer the same fate if you do not surrender the child.’

‘Why do you want her?’ another asked. Messalina’s blood ran down the side of his face. He did not move to wipe it away.

‘She is mine, as you all are,’ the vampire hissed. ‘You reside here under sufferance, you feed our thirst for knowledge. That reason, and that reason alone, is why you live.’ His hand snaked out to punch clean through the man’s ribcage and tear out his still-beating heart. It took a moment for the shock to register on his face but by then he was already dead. The vampire sank his teeth into the bloody organ, taking a deep bite from the soft, succulent flesh before he cast it aside. ‘You do understand how the reek of blood drives my kind to madness? I can smell your fear. It is a violent delight just waiting to dribble down my throat. Your suffering is my ecstasy. Deny me the girl and I will take particular pleasure in devouring each and every one of you. Now, where is she?’

‘Here,’ Agnes said, pushing between the legs of the adults. ‘I am not afraid.’

‘You should be,’ the vampire said, holding out his hand for her to join him.

‘Why? Elis came to me. He promised me he would be there to meet me. Why should I be afraid of you if it means seeing him?’

The vampire’s grin was cruel, ‘Because, sometimes, child, there are worse fates than death.’

‘Harm her and I will kill you,’ Fehr said, crouching to wrap his arms protectively around Agnes. She was tiny in his arms, shivering with the cold.

‘Oh, such tender bravado, but I don’t think so, Fear. I think you are aptly named for the coward you are. Now let go of the child before I run out of patience and kill you both here.’

‘No,’ Fehr said. The beast was right, he was a coward. His heart beat wildly against his chest. His mind raced with imagined pain. She wasn’t shaking, he realised, feeling the tremors worsen. He was. Like the rest of her foul kind she craved the unlife that the beast’s kiss offered. Yet still, he did not give her up.

‘Then you are a fool, Fear, and you have damned all of your cohorts with your stubbornness. I trust you are happy with your new-found courage?’

‘Mock me, beast, it matters not. Call me a coward, you would be right, call me a fool and you would be equally right, but for all my failings, for all my fears and weaknesses, I am not the sort of man capable of surrendering a child to murder.’

He remembered Jessika’s face as the beast had compelled her into the earth to retrieve the box, and worse, by far, he remembered her fear.

‘Pretty words. Did you practise them? A dying man should say something important with his final words, don’t you think? Now give me the girl and let this miserable charade be over. I am bored with it.’

Fehr said nothing.

Agnes wriggled out of his arms and went to the beast.

Fehr could not bear to watch as the creature led the little girl towards the darkness of his tower.

They burned the weather witch and the other hapless fool who had got his heart torn out. There was no ceremony to it, no dignity. Two men dragged the corpses through the dirt by the heels, tossing them into the fire pit. For a while, as they all stood around and watched, it did not seem as though the flames were fierce enough to sear away the flesh and bake the bone, but as the juices dripped out of their bodies the flames roared and the heat forced the mourners back step after step.

Then they brought the pieces of their lives, the weather-witch’s gaudy tent and the geegaws of her magic, and threw them into the flames beside the bodies. The clutter of life was quickly reduced to smoke and ashes. The flesh took considerably longer but it too went up in the sickly smelling clouds, and like that they were gone.

He had lived amongst the deformed death seekers for the best part of a month and still he had no idea who the man had been, only that he had lost his heart for the little girl they all adored in their own way.

Fehr felt sick.

He wanted to tear the place apart stone by stone. He wanted to bring it down until it was nothing more than a pile of dust. The strength of his anger surprised him. It seemed disproportionate to the death of a child he barely knew, but then it wasn’t about Agnes and it wasn’t about the old woman Messalina or the fool who had lost his heart. It was about Jessika and his parents, his home, the four walls he had been raised in, the grass outside the kitchen window where he had played as a child. It was about Metzger and Bonifaz and the soldiers he had betrayed in fear, and most of all it was about him.

More than anything, he wanted to beat down the tower door and confront the vampire face to face even if it meant dying.

That thought meant he was just like the rest of them: a seeker of death. The only difference, slight though it was, was that he did not seek immortality in the endless night of the soul. He sought oblivion.

He did not throw himself at the door. Instead, Fehr watched the flames as though it was his own life they so greedily consumed. The pattern they wove was hypnotic. There was a tragedy here above and beyond the existence of these wretched folk, above even the beast that haunted their nights. It was the tragedy of the human condition and its ability to survive where truthfully it had no right to. It was the confession that mankind was nothing more than another parasite feasting on the bloated corpse of the world. It was the blight of this unnatural selection that had the dead walking hand in hand with a youngster too willingly naive to know that her brother couldn’t be waiting for her.

He might crave death but he did not belong here. He never had, no matter what Agnes had said.

He didn’t belong anywhere.

It had never been so obvious. He was not one of these pitiful creatures. He refused to be. And yet what was he? Fear? Were they right in naming him? He could feel the pull of the place. It grew more insistent day by day. Their wretched ghetto was claiming him for its own. He could feel it seeping into his blood like a rot had set into his will. He looked down at his clothing, the shirt with the torn sleeve and the trousers caked thick with mud that had dried into a crust. The toe of his boot had worn through. His belt was little more than a frayed rope that kept his trousers on his bony hips. He looked every bit as pitiful as the next man in the castle. He turned away from the fire, hating what it showed him about himself. Instead he clung to the anonymity of the shadows along the curtain wall. His breathing was harsh, ragged. His skin itched, not just the pink flesh of the healing wound, but all of it, every inch of skin. Fehr looked up at the moon and wanted so desperately to howl out his frustration. He had to cling fiercely to the knowledge that there was one subtle difference between them: he did not yearn to be some bloodsucking monster.

Fehr huddled up against the chill brace of the stone wall and wept for the girl, Agnes, and for himself, for all of them. He had to get out before the ghetto claimed his soul as fully as it had claimed his body.

When he thought of what he knew about Kastell Metz and its wretched denizens he couldn’t believe it would be enough to buy his life back from Reinhardt Metzger. No, he needed to know more. He needed to know all of its most intimate secret places. He needed to strip it of its mysteries. Within those hidden things lay its weaknesses. With those, perhaps he could buy his life back.

CHAPTER SEVENTEEN

Nine Lives
Kastell Metz, Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Winter of Buried Grief

Casimir dragged the girl behind him.

She did not kick or struggle; it might have been better if she had. No, she was lifeless in his hand. The irony of it did not escape the necrarch’s thrall. Shadow shapes twisted as the baleful wind coiled around the tombstones. Curls of mist roiled around the withered stems of twisted thorns. There were no flowers in the boneyard. Huge stone sarcophagi and mausoleums leaned drunkenly, their foundations slipped over the centuries of disuse and disrepair. Each slumped silhouette cast another gnarled show across the cemetery lawn. Shadows of gargoyles leered, their faces stretched by the moon. He dragged the girl between standing stones and behind echoing mausoleums towards the subterranean tunnels that led down to his hidden workshop.

Together they descended into the earth and along the dank tunnels to the pit beneath the graveyard where he laboured. The chill of emptiness stole into the chamber as he pushed open the heavy wooden door. It was the same chill that crept into Agnes’s hand, born from a similar emptiness. The child had given up the vitality of life even before he had fed her to the machine. He was almost disappointed, almost. He would have been but for the fact that she was precisely what his little experiment needed.

He pushed open a second oak door and propelled her through in front of him, down a narrow flight of stairs carved into the clay of the earth, and deeper until he emerged into a second, lower chamber hidden away beneath Radu’s workshop. Alchemical globes lit the vast space. It was not as grand as the necrarch’s but it was secret, and it was his. The globes did not gutter in the draught that blew through the open door. The machine stood in the centre of the pit, itself sunk in the centre of the room. It was an elaborately welded bronze and tin framework of beams and cross braces, and in the centre of the machine were the leather cuffs waiting to harness the little girl beside what remained of her brother.

She did not recognise the wretched creature as her kin, but how could she?

The boy had at least looked like a boy when she had last seen him.

Not so now.

Now he bore little resemblance to anything remotely human. His musculature had been torn apart, his heart kept beating by arcane manipulations even as his skin was peeled back and the muscle and tendon drawn away from the bone to wrap around another skeletal frame, this one fashioned of brass and tin. The notion of replacing the skeleton, so brittle and pointless with something unbreakable fascinated the vampire. Could the essence of the boy, Elis, survive or would the new creation be new in every way? There was so much he did not know, but the processes would reveal the truth; that was the beauty of scientific reasoning, the truth could not hide from it.

He stood behind the girl, imagining his creation through her eyes: part man, part monster, which was which though was more difficult to differentiate. The metal frame was eight-limbed, like a giant spider, for balance. Because of that it needed more than one body to flesh it out. It needed several, eight, in fact. All eight hearts still beat on in the centre of the construct, one set in the cavity before each of the limbs, still linked by veins and arteries to the flesh of the dispossessed. Likewise the grey matter of their brains had been placed within a web of pulsing blood vessels, still controlling the most basic automotive functions.

The girl was to be the final element, the soul of the monster. Once fastened into the framework he would open her skull and fuse the eight to her one mind so that she might will life into his great creation. She would be its mind, its eyes, its very core. She would turn eight into one and become a creature of immense power in the process.

He saw a thing of great beauty, a thing that could not have existed without his vision. For all his age and wisdom, Radu could not have done it, but then he was capable of so little, bastardising the genius of those around him. The thought of Amsel having the power to fuse flesh and recreate life so immaculately was laughable. No, he was unique in his vision as well as his gift. The others were ciphers, pale shadows of their kind. How could such noble ancestry be diluted into this weak blood? How could their sires allow it to happen? But he knew, of course, the insidious whisper of the truth niggled away at his mind as it had done for years. They allowed it to happen because they wanted it to. Paranoia prevented them from allowing their gets to truly inherit the gifts of their kind. Instead they subjugated them, undermining them, leading them into failure whilst gleaning what little they could of their genius.

Not so Casimir. He had out-thought his brethren. Soon his scheming would come to glorious fulfilment and he could throw off the shackles of the servitude he endured. The vampire gritted his teeth, a physical manifestation of his will to overcome.

He pushed the girl towards his creation, close enough for the rancid stink to overwhelm her senses and sting tears from her eyes.

‘Such a noble beast,’ he said with conviction. She did not disagree. She said nothing. She did, however, shiver. He relished that single tremor.

Casimir shoved the girl towards the metal and flesh monstrosity. ‘In,’ he demanded.

She did as he bade her, clambering into the belly of the construct. He fastened the harness, buckling the leather straps at ankles, wrists and throat before adjusting the tin pins to hold her head forever in place. When she was secured, he tightened the pins, drawing beads of blood where they burrowed in to the bone. He walked around the frame, tutted and furrowed his brow. He took a saw-toothed blade and cut through her screams, first slicing down to the bone and tearing away the girl’s scalp, then deeper, through the bone, careful not to bite into her brain lest he damage it. Carefully, he opened her up so that he might affix the dreadful tissue of the eight freaks from Amsel’s coterie that had preceded her into his great creation and fuse them all together.

She screamed again, the pins holding her in place even as the blood streamed down her face and her cheeks and ears, but he did not hear so much as a stifled sob, an artfully crafted glyph on the floor absorbing all of her torment so that he did not need to hear it. On another day he would have savoured the suffering of a mortal but today he needed to concentrate. There were a dozen glyphs set in a circle around the frame, each serving its own specific purpose: one to hold back the inevitable moment of death that ought to have greeted his invasion, another to hinder the putrefaction of the meat and yet another to dampen the maddening lure of the blood. There was a sigil for every eventuality and complication he could anticipate. That, too, was a gift of the scientific method. The theoretical drove the practical, and step by step it offered solutions for all that could possibly stand between his creation and its rebirth as a glorious monster.

The vampire offered no platitudes to the child; there was no need. In that single sawing cut through the sanctity of her skull she had learned the truth. There were things worse than death, many, many things. He began the slow ritualistic chant, drawing the bloody flesh together. Ropes of the stuff ran slick with blood between his fingers. He did, however, offer a chilling smile as the light of recognition flared behind her frightened eyes, her brother’s thoughts melding smoothly with hers.

Before she could begin to come to terms with the presence of a second mind within hers, the ritual opened her up to the third and fourth, the screaming minds of the freaks drowning out any trace of sanity the child might have retained.

He walked the circumference of the circle around the infernal machine. The line was drawn with fine gold filament laid deep into the stone, forming an unbreakable cage for his rituals. Too many times Casimir had read of great sorcerers and daemonologists undone by careless preparation. The use of gold, smelted and poured into the runnels carved into the floor was one of many safety measures that he had taken to ensure he did not end up a cautionary tale for scientists. At each of the seven points within the circle, where the gold triangle and square set inside connected with the outer ring, he stopped to utter another line of the incantation. Within the geometry of gold, the construct sculpted around the girl mutated, embracing young Agnes into its heart. As he left the third point, there was little of her left side that was not somehow melded with the muscle of the frame. By the fifth she was unrecognisable as the young girl she had been. By the seventh she was unrecognisable as human, so complete was her sacrifice.

Even so, Casimir did not know if she would survive to breathe life into the marvellous creation. One by one he needed to remove the glyphs, knowing that in doing so he was breaking the sorcery that supported the child’s life with no guarantees that her flesh was strong enough to survive the transition.

His creation could still prove to be stillborn despite the months of secret labour that he had devoted to bringing it to life.

He could not allow doubts to creep into the ritual. Even the slightest flaw in the intonation of a single syllable could have untold ramifications. Casimir held up a hand, like a puppeteer manipulating phantasmagorial strings, and reverently commanded the creature of nine souls to, ‘Dance.’

And it did, slowly, with no rhythm or coordination to its spasmodic movement.

A cruel smile curled across the vampire’s bloodless lips. He made a second pass around the circle, scrubbing out the magical symbols that he had so carefully inscribed. With each one Casimir held the breath he no longer needed to breathe, willing his creation to live on, independent of the sorcery that had thus far bound it together.

With the collapse of each warding spell and protection, it survived, until with all of the glyphs removed his creation of nine minds fused into one glorious whole, lived on.

Casimir threw back his head and laughed, his cry of, ‘It’s alive! It’s ALIVE!’ filling the subterranean laboratories. Mammut, the beast of Nine Souls, was a perversion of magic and madness but it lived!

Wolfgang Fehr crouched, the side of his face pressed up against the wall.

There was a crack in the mortar and brick of the wall that allowed him to peer through and spy upon the vampire’s vile experiment. He shivered impotently. He knew, even as he watched, that his failure to intervene had cost him a part of his soul. The chill sweat of fear ran down the ladder of his spine, making a mockery of his new resolve. He had followed the beast back into its lair, his mind fired up with thoughts of confrontation, of saving the girl and going back out to the others as a hero.

Moving through the workshop with its mad scrawls on the walls and piles of bones was akin to walking through the gates to the Underworld. He could not breathe for the cold hand of dread around his throat as he slipped through the second door and began to descend still further, sure that he would never again feel the luxury of the sun on his face or the wind against his cheek. The sickly subterranean light cast its pallor across the clay stairs exposing their thick cracks and many more deep fissures in the walls as though the passages and chambers cut out of the earth were buckling from the constant pressure bearing down on them from above.

Instead, he was on his knees, his face squashed up against one of the widest cracks, shivering violently as he watched Agnes absorbed into the hellish monstrosity of the necrarch’s making.

He retched, helpless to prevent his body’s betrayal.

The sound of his revulsion echoed loudly in the hollow earth.

Fehr sank forward, the contents of his guts spilling across the cold stone of the floor.

On the other side of the fissure the beast turned, drawn by the noise. Its face shifted in the shadows cast by alchemical light. Shock at the intrusion was quickly masked as the vampire’s pale brow furrowed. Its cheekbones narrowed, casting deeper shadows as its jaw distended. In the silent echo between heartbeats the vile creature shifted shape from the withered old man into something primal, animalistic. The vampire tossed back its head, nostrils flaring as it scented his vomit on the stale air.

‘How dare you?’ the creature rasped, moving with shocking speed across the floor.

Fehr lurched to his feet and tried to run for the stairs but his guts cramped and he vomited again. Behind him the oak door slammed open as the vampire burst out of the workshop to snatch him up off his knees and hurl him into the wall. Fehr hit the stone hard and slumped down into a pool of his own vomit.

‘You invade my sanctuary,’ Casimir said, driving his boot into Fehr’s gut, lifting him bodily to the snap of ribs. ‘That is a violation, Fear. I suffer your existence for my master, but at a distance. You are a fly on a dung heap to me, a necessary evil. I should have killed you when I had the chance.’ Then he broke off, distracted by a sudden notion. His lip curled back on feral teeth. ‘No, no, this is better. This serves a purpose. It is ordained. You were brought down here to feed my child. Of course. Yes. You desperately crave freedom from your hellish existence. I understand you now, Fear, you are just like those other wretched mortals. You seek oblivion. Should I share my blood with you, Fear? Or should I share yours with Mammut of the Nine Souls?’

When Fehr did not answer the vampire’s smile spread, the beast taking his silence as tacit agreement. ‘It is good yes, very good. She needs to feed. You understand her needs. You always did, that was why you gave her to me. I see it now. I understand. It was not the child you surrendered, it was yourself. How many times have you spied on me down here? How many times have you crawled on your hands and knees so close to my beautiful creation longing to be a part of it? I ought to punish you, but I will give you what you want. I will feed you to the Nine, though I do not think she will absorb you, merely digest you, a coincidence of needs. How opportune. You, Fear, will be meat for the beast.’

Fehr lifted his head as another cruel kick drove into his chin, snapping it back.

The beast grabbed him by the wrists and dragged him into the workshop, and across the floor, throwing him bodily inside the gold circle, then hunkered down beside him. Casimir stroked Fehr’s cheek almost tenderly. ‘I can smell your fear, little man. It oozes out of every pore, soaked into your sweat. It is such a delicious stench, fear.’

‘Please,’ Fehr begged, drawing his legs up to protect his damaged ribs.

‘Do not beg, Fear. It is a revolting trait, so mortal in its pointlessness. Think instead that what you are doing is a great thing, a noble thing. You will not be forgotten. You will live on within Mammut. Surely that is better than the unremarkable life you have fled from?’ Casimir took Fehr’s bandaged arm in both hands, drawing back the cloth to expose the soft pink under-skin that had healed over the bites. He lowered his head to the wound, his nostrils flaring as he savoured the thrill of the blood so close to the surface. Their eyes met and their gazes held. It was the perfect parody of a lover’s moment, broken only when Casimir’s teeth pierced the raw flesh, opening the vein. The beast suckled at the wound, savouring each pulse as he swallowed. When he drew his head back up his chin was covered in a thick crimson smear.

The circle did not dampen his screams.

‘Are you ready to become a part of history?’ the vampire crooned. He wiped the blood from his lips and moved in close to the cluster of meat and muscle that had been the girl Agnes, and held out his hand until a ragged maw opened and a grotesque tongue laved across his fingers, Mammut of the Nine Souls tasting blood for the first time. Casimir smiled his satisfaction.

‘Run,’ he said, without turning, and chuckled as he heard the frantic slap of Fehr’s hands trying to protect his face from Mammut’s reaching talons as the monstrosity sought to bury them inside Fehr. He screamed and thrashed out, but the beast was relentless and remorseless in its hunger.

Fehr’s screams were pitiful.

The more he resisted, the worse the pain became as the bones of his chest tore apart to breaking point, his struggles opening him to fresh agonies. He refused to die here, like this, grubbing in the dirt at the feet of the vampire’s pet. He needed to live. He needed to carry what he had learned to people with the strength to put down the rabid animal. He owed them that much having failed them so many times before. Wolfgang Fehr lifted his head defiantly, feeling the bite of bone breaking. He pulled his good hand away from the suckling flesh of the bloodstained mass of flesh that was Mammut. The abomination’s juices had dissolved patches of skin, stripping it down to the muscle beneath.

He scrambled away from the monster, cradling his ruined arm against his broken ribs.

The vampire stood over him, eyeing the hurts appreciatively. ‘Death becomes you, Fear. See how willingly your flesh succumbs? You are truly one of the damned.’

‘No,’ Fehr said, stubbornly. His voice barely carried the inches between them.

‘What was that? Resistance? You seek to deny me still? You are a curious creature. Such spirit for a coward. I did not expect that. I had you down as a runner, Fear, a man always taking to his heels come the pain. Tell me, Fear, did you think I could simply allow you to walk out of this place with your head full of our secrets?’ He swept his arms around to encompass all of the walls. Like the workshop above they were covered with meaningless scrawls of formulae and invocation.

Fehr shook his head. It was a frantic desperate denial. ‘I don’t know anything,’ he promised, but he knew that he knew too much. How could he not? He had seen the kind of diabolical experiments these mad creatures were capable of, and in them glimpsed the true nature of their dead hearts.

‘So much for those gallant final words, Fear. To die with self-confessed ignorance on one’s lips is less noble by far, but it is good that you have rid yourself of those heroic notions of saving the world.’

The vampire turned, as though hearing some inaudible voice over his shoulder.

He nodded, and inclined his head.

Still with his back to Fehr the vampire said, ‘Perhaps I won’t kill you, what then?’

Fehr did not dare hope the question was anything more than another part of the beast’s cruel madness.

He said nothing.

‘You cannot leave like this, oh no. No that would not be right, but then, you cannot stay. I have no need of you if you are not to feed my child. No, but perhaps you can be used,’ he said, turning around to look at the wreck of a man curled up on the floor. ‘Can you be used, Fear?’

‘Anything,’ Fehr said, and knowing even as he said the word, he meant it.

‘Good, good. Perhaps we have a second coincidence of needs, you and I?’ Casimir knelt taking Fehr’s face in his hands and pressing lightly with the index fingers of each one, pushing the grubby nails through the layer of skin as though thinking to probe the man’s mind with heavy hands. Blood trickled down Fehr’s temples. ‘You want retribution. It burns in your blood like every one of your wretched dreams. You would strike down the monster that ruined your life.’

It was a trick of petty fortunetelling. It took no great skill to guess that revenge motivated the majority of the tortured souls in the old world. He bore the stigma of loss, made plain by both his reluctance to hand over the child, and his failure to protect her. It marked him out as clearly as any leper’s mark. That, at the last, he had still tried to save her was as pitiful as it was heroic and smacked of a need to salve his own daemons.

‘If I could offer you vengeance, would you take it? If I could give you the vampire that destroyed your life, would you slay him?’

‘At what price?’ Fehr asked.

‘Your immortal soul,’ the vampire said, and then threw his head back and laughed, not the menacing laugh of maniacal evil, but honest laughter. It took him a moment to realise that the beast was making a joke. ‘I jest,’ Casimir said, grinning. In that moment Fehr had a glimpse at the man the beast might once have been. It was a shocking revelation in that they were not so different, the two of them. ‘I want what you want.’

‘It can be arranged,’ Fehr mumbled, still unable to move from the beating he had taken. ‘Give me a piece of wood and I’ll drive it through your heart right now.’

‘Believe me, Fear, I am not the one you want to kill. Like you I am a mere servant. I do the bidding of another. We are both soldiers in a fight that is not ours, no? You serve your master, I serve mine and neither of us is our own person. That is how it is the world over, a power play of master and servant, no? We are not free. No one is. Your life is controlled by the whims of another, just as mine is. You seek approval and fear that you disappoint in everything that you do. So you strive to do more, no? Even now you are thinking how you might bring about my undoing and thus save yourself from the cowardice that brought you to my door. That is how it is. Life reeks of subjugation. I would be free of the shackles that bind me as a thrall. Yet the master returns.’

The promise chilled Fehr. He lay at the feet of the vampire, broken, being taunted by the fact that a greater evil neared. He felt as weak and helpless as a newborn fly trapped in an infinite web. ‘What would you have me do?’

‘Only what you would do anyway: betray us to your masters.’

And so the vampire proposed an alliance that neither man could trust. ‘Radu nears. I can sense his presence in my blood. The press of his will on mine has been long absent, leaving me my own master. I would have it no other way. I will deliver the master unto you and yours, in return for the peace I crave.’

‘And in that peace you will continue with this?’ Fehr asked, nodding towards the monstrosity that was Mammut, his face unable to mask his revulsion.

‘I will be no threat to you,’ Casimir said, not answering the question. Fehr did not believe him for a moment. ‘Ask yourself all the questions you need to, Fear, but do not allow superstitions to cloud your judgement. You can avenge your people or you can die here like a wretched piece of offal smeared beneath my feet. Vengeance or failure, which is it to be?’

‘You will deliver your master to us? You are willing to betray him, and yet you ask me to trust you? I was not born yesterday, vampire. Your kind are masters of deceit. You promise one betrayal, why should I not expect a second? Why should I think beyond these words of yours being the sprinkle of sugar to bait a bigger trap? I would be a fool to trust you.’

‘And you will be a dead fool if you do not. There is a way out of here through the old tunnels. It takes you beyond the lake’s edge. Return to your people, Fear. Bring them back to our door. Or don’t. Stay and become one with the damned. I could taste their taint in your blood. Day by day you weaken, becoming more and more like them, don’t you? You sense it within yourself. You have twin destinies, Fear. Which do you choose?’

Casimir stood on the high tower, savouring the elemental fury of the storm. The wind howled around him, bullying him, but he was not about to back down from it. It was a risk, but then all of death was a risk. Fear was out there now, somewhere in the wilderness, running for his life. He closed his eyes, listening to the symphony of nature’s instruments as they played for him. It was a beautiful and haunting melody, so simple, so pure, and yet so cunning in its construction.

He moved close to the edge, clambering up onto the parapet. The movement frightened the ravens into flight. Black wings swirled and flapped around him, and for a moment, even set against the moon, the vampire was invisible. It was a subtle deception, as simple as a sleight of hand trick, and as effective as the most powerful of magics. One moment he was there, the next he was gone.

The birds broke with the wind, riding the thermal currents to settle all along the battlements.

Their scattering did not return Casimir. The illusion was complete. The vampire took to the air, merging with the madness of ravens, and became one of them.

The master had chosen to side with his precious Amsel. He would regret slighting Casimir.

The seeds of his downfall were even now scattering to the four winds.

Along the battlements a raven cawed, sighting the master and his entourage returning. The cry was taken up by all of them save one. Likewise, all save one bird took flight, filling the sky. That one bird remained on the battlements, watching, waiting, and imagining what it might be like to be truly unfettered.

CHAPTER EIGHTEEN

Lost Rites and Resurrections
Kastell Metz, Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Winter of Rancid Flesh

The sight of the castle lifted Radu’s withered heart.

His birds took to the air in greeting, filling the sky with tenacious feathers as he walked around the long path skirting the lake. A grey, empty mist lay thick on the ground.

‘Soon,’ he whispered, caressing the simple wooden box he clutched tight to his chest. ‘Soon.’

He had not let the object out of his sight since the girl had brought it up from the earth, but neither had he dared to open it again, not out here where so many eyes might see.

No, the contents of the casket were a secret worth savouring. It was enough that he could feel its presence through the wood. It stirred with his touch as though whatever lay hidden was somehow alive, though rather than sentience he suspected it was the proximity of his flesh that triggered the excitement. He had tested the hypothesis with one of the Amsel’s loyal creatures, bidding the miserable wretch place his palm flat on the lid of the casket and describe what, if anything, he felt. The man’s answer had been an utterly unremarkable, ‘Wood.’ Then Radu had placed his own hand down alongside his. There had been no need to ask again; the man recoiled in shock as the casket pulsed with hateful life. That single touch had been enough for Radu.

Amsel fussed around him. He saw the covetous way his thrall looked at the casket, and the hurt in his eyes when Radu snapped and snarled and drove him away so that he might have some peace. Worse though was the way he acted. The prissy little fool carried on as though he had somehow gifted Radu with such an amazing thing. Did he not understand that Radu’s hand had been slowly steering him towards the relic’s resting place? It was pitiful, really.

Amsel spent most of the march with his wretched coterie, pretending to be their master. It was a miserable charade. Watching the birds, he made a silent vow to remind the thrall of his place within the scheme of things.

But first things first, he was eager to return to his laboratories and fully examine the treasure they had found.

He scuttled spider-like towards the great gates. Behind him the waters of the lake rippled, the mist spreading to mask it completely from view. The trees might have been emaciated sentinels watching his return, their gaunt spectres casting black shadows through the thickening banks of fog that rose up in his wake. The coterie of damned hauled the black iron-bound gates open at his approach, and then scuttled away back to their hovels in the outer bailey and courtyard. Behind him Amsel’s few loyal servants grunted and cheered, their chants spiralling as they marched in step to the rhythm of the noise. There was no army now, and no need for one. He had allowed the bones to fall, leaving the skeletons to rot where they fell, and cut the tethers on the zombies, allowing them to shuffle mindlessly, his last order imprinted on their minds: fight! When the imperative failed, they too would fall, their resurrection temporary.

Casimir was not at the door to meet him.

Radu had no interest in the ugly faces that stared at him as he entered the courtyard. The casket pulsed in his hands as though it sensed that the moment of revelation was near. Twisted thorns were carved into the brickwork of the walls, a relic from the castle’s past life. Set into the abutments and wall braces death masks and chiselled faces fell under the shadows of the twin moons, their visages hideously twisted by the elongated shadows. The wretched death seekers huddled beneath their canvases, their faces every bit as twisted as the shadow-tortured carvings. Ignoring them, he walked through the courtyard, the lord returned to his demesne. He craned his neck, scanning along the ramparts to the high tower, the disused chapel, and then across the outbuildings and back in a slow circuit.

He hissed back one of the damned who dared approach, and swept through the courtyard, his cloak flapping around his legs, eyes fixed on the door ahead that would lead him down to his arcanum and workshop.

‘Soon,’ he crooned again feeling the heat radiating from the box. Radu hunched over it protectively. There was no sense of homecoming as he bustled over the threshold. Nothing had noticeably changed in his absence. ‘Casimir!’ he barked, throwing open the tower door. The thrall did not come running. ‘Wings clipped, that’s what it needs, yes, yes. Put them in their place. Put them down.’

He scurried down the narrow hall towards the stairs that led down towards the underground laboratories.

‘Casimir!’ he called again at the foot of the stairs.

There was no sign of the thrall.

He was more at home in these dank tunnels than anywhere else in the world. He was a nesting creature, a hermit crab squatting in the shell of Korbhen’s great triumph. He knew all that but it did not matter one whit. These tunnels were his just as much as if he had carved them out with his two bare hands.

It was impossible to tell if it was the casket or his hands, so violent was the trembling as he pushed open the door to the arcanum. ‘Casimir?’ he called out again, but his shouts fell upon deaf ears. It did not matter.

It felt good to be back in the familiar room, surrounded by the scrawled sigils of his formulae, and the objects of his craft: the pipets and tubes, the ampules and clay tablets cultivating festering moulds and growths that defied naming as well as more arcane paraphernalia that cluttered the acid-burned benches.

He closed the door behind him, and then set the box down reverently on a marble slab, marvelling again at the lurid simplicity of the faces for a moment before depressing them to trigger the mechanism. Each pressure point was met by a soft snick and increasingly frenetic vibrations. As the third lock was released the wood grain of the lid shifted rather like the opening of a puzzle box, the metal plates falling into place. Radu closed his eyes, savouring the moment.

‘Patience, patience,’ the necrarch crooned, his hands lingering over the unfastened mechanisms. It was easy to preach calm but inside his thoughts were a tempest, seething with anger that seemed to emanate from the box and plant itself within his mind, such was the wrath contained within the casket. He felt out each and every grain of wood in the surface. There was so much hatred carved into the simple lines of the wood, so much that he could feel it, like fire burning the tips of his fingers, like ice biting into the turgid blood in his veins. The anger called to Radu, its insidious voice whispering talk of destiny. Right then, right there, the necrarch knew that the casket had been waiting for his hand to break the seals and return the relic to the world of the flesh.

Breathing deeply of the dead air, Radu opened the box for the second time. Even though he knew its contents, he gasped slightly at the sight of the grey mottled hand that lay on plush red velvet just the same. The fingers were withered and hooked around on themselves like a raven’s claws. There looked to be no physical decay; there were no obvious signs of mould festering or other such malignant contagion eating away at the hard crust of leathery skin. It was in a remarkably well preserved condition given the propensity of flesh to rot. Buried away for centuries it almost certainly should have been grave dust. Instead the ragged wounds in the flesh were still readily apparent from where it had been hacked off at the wrist. The flesh beneath was clearly dessicated, all the juices of humanity that kept the hand ripe, soft and supple, leeched away by time, but it could be restored. He had that skill.

Radu held the hand in his, and felt the overwhelming rush of anger and hate wash over him as the fingers of the severed limb clenched into a fist beneath his grip. Images of places he had never visited, deaths he had never wrought, pleading, begging and pitiful screams filled his mind, and with them came the fierce joy of power. It flooded his system, energising his coagulated blood. The final image, of a man on his knees, pleading as a bone knife severed his hand at the wrist left him in no doubt, from the strength of the flesh’s memory that this was the same hand he saw in his vision. It did not matter that it was not the Great Necromancer’s own flesh. That he had possessed it, perhaps even crafted it, was enough. The hand was imbued with such lingering magic that even now it was as strong as any relic he had ever touched. The necrarch’s hands trembled as he lifted the hand out of the casket.

Behind him, someone coughed.

He had not heard the door open.

Radu wheeled around to see Amsel standing in the doorway, contrite, head bowed. When he looked up from his shuffling feet an unholy hunger filled his eyes and he asked, ‘Is it all you dreamed, master?’

‘Everything and more,’ Radu admitted. The power seethed within him, barely constrained by the bounds of his flesh.

‘What is it?’

‘My birthright,’ Radu said.

‘A fetish? A totem? Some kind of arcane component? An incantation?’

‘Far more than any of those, I think,’ Radu said, wallowing in the memories of agony that filled his mind’s eye. He had connected with the force that lingered within the hand, but not with the man. Despite the snatches of memory that tormented him, he had no clue whose the hand might be. ‘There is much I have yet to learn of this treasure and much study to be done. Watch,’ he said, holding out his hands. Within them the severed fist unclenched reflexively.

‘It’s alive?’

‘I do not think so, no more than you or I are,’ he said, the irony causing Radu to smile.

‘Do you control it?’

‘Yes,’ the necrarch lied smoothly. With the lie came an overpowering vision, so real that it pulled him out of the subterranean chamber. In it he learned the secret of the hand and how it might be used.

He saw a thick muscled man bound to a sacrificial stone, vents and raging tongues of flame hissing and steaming. He was part of the vision, living in its centre. He stood over the frightened man, looking down at the elaborate pattern of blue woad tattoos inked across the well-defined musculature. In the patterns he saw the ghosts of gods long forgotten by man and the faces of devils and daemons lost even to the most superstitious of fools. They were in some infernal pit, the twin midnight moons casting their silver and green across the landscape although the venting flame gouts turned the centre of the pit day bright. The clash of steel rang out and the necrarch reached down with his withered hand, forcing the hero’s muscle and bone apart to expose the great weakness of the living: the heart. Slowly, with tenderness, the necrarch’s vision-self closed his fingers around the still-beating organ and wrenched it out of the man’s chest. Despite the primal screams of pain the man did not die for a full agonising minute in which his blood-starved brain refused to look away from the horror of the vampire clutching his heart.

The vision swirled around within him vertiginously, the necrarch losing the fixed point of reference within the scene as though coming unanchored from himself, his sight spinning furiously. He tried to take in the hellish magnificence of the pit, catching flashes of metal and bone constructions lining the walls, and the grim-faced dead who manned them working with laborious precision. Each movement possessed a weirdly choreographed fluidity. There were hundreds of them toiling in the heat of the fires, bathed in the grime of the pit. In the centre he fastened the heart of a nameless hero within the grasp of a severed hand and laid it within its velvet-lined box.

With words writ in blood across his ruined body the warrior rose to stand beside him, born again.

Then the vision crumbled, slipping away like grains of sand through his clutching fingers. Amsel looked at him with a mixture of concern and confusion on his ugly face. He had not been ready for the vision to fail. There had been so much hidden within the layers and textures of it for him to learn, savour and understand, but as suddenly as it had come, it was gone. It did not matter; he knew what he must do.

‘Bring me a man.’

Amsel looked perplexed by the command.

‘I said bring me a man,’ Radu rasped. ‘Do I need to beat the order into your head.’

‘A man?’ the thrall repeated stupidly.

‘A warrior. Bring me a warrior of great strength and heart. Bring someone to inspire terror and awe with his martial skill. Bring me a hero, I would raise a champion!’

‘I do not understand, sire.’

‘I will take the greatest they have and remake in him my image, Amsel.’

‘You wish to sire another?’

‘Hardly, I have no need for a third lickspittle. No, I will raise a warrior whose might will make the ground beneath his feet tremble with fear, a killer immortal. I will raise a legend! I will raise a bringer of death like no other and the world will understand what it means to live in fear! Now go! Bring me my hero!’

‘So it shall be, master,’ Amsel said, bowing and scraping as he turned to leave. Then, almost as though an afterthought, he turned and asked, ‘Should this hero be alive or dead, master?’

Radu’s smile was imperious. ‘It does not matter, such is my command over the veil. Bring me the corpse of the greatest warrior who ever lived and I shall make him rise as my butcher, or bring me the living breathing embodiment of mankind’s obsession with heroes, and I shall break him into my bringer of death.’

‘Very good, yes, yes,’ the thrall muttered, turning and fleeing the great laboratory in search of a hero of the human cause to appease Radu.

Not one of the mortals within the castle was fit for the new master’s scheme. With the winds howling around him, Amsel scoured the gravestones of the castle cemetery, reading the names. It was impossible to judge the heroism of the dead, and though he was tempted by the largest of the mausoleums, assuming it marked the greatest of the warriors, that could not be taken for granted. The storm broke. Fat heavy rain began to fall. In a matter of minutes it was pouring from the heavens. The ground quickly turned to a sucking mire of mud.

He had to find a suitable corpse, a fallen hero: a colossus.

He thought of the black knight with the ruined face. The man had been a brute in life, and had died like a coward pleading for his worthless hide, but in death he had been a giant. He had died truly, cut down by a better warrior, a true bringer of death.

Amsel knew what he needed to do, and precisely where he would find his heroic corpse.

He ducked his head and shuffled through the sludge towards the heavy ironwood door that led out through the wall. The rain lashed down as he skirted the lake, transforming the skin of the water into a drum. The fog was thick now, thick enough so that he could barely see beyond his outstretched hand. He pressed close to the fortified walls, using them to guide him around the hidden waters of the lake. The footing was treacherous, but he moved slowly, placing each foot with great care. Still he lost his footing on the narrow path more than once, barely avoiding falling in. The deadfall of leaves and branches provided the timpani to offset the rising water. He drew his ragged travelling cloak tightly around his shoulders, only his bald pate and grey knuckles exposed to the downpour. He walked with purpose, keeping to the dark places along the fringe of the trees and the treacherous slopes, through the broken peak, and then across the marshland working his way back towards the battlefield he had barely escaped with his death.

The memory was still fresh in his mind: the old man cleaving through the ranks of the dead towards him. Amsel recognised him then, and now, for what he was: a hero, the kind of man that stood as a fulcrum around which the events of history pivoted.

He would bring the old man to the castle.

Amsel drew the image of the bat into his mind, giving his form over to it so that he might catch the wind and rise with it. He felt the aches of the flesh subside and the freedom of the air covet him, and then he was flying, flitting across the night landscape in search of the battlefield. He flew along the tree line, weaving in and out of the branches, and then across the long open expanse of marsh, skimming low across the rank bog, the stench strong. He no longer saw the world, he heard it, rebuilding it in his mind through the sounds it fed to him. Amsel flew, drawn by the stench of death that still clung stubbornly to the land, for the land was not unlike the mind, it cradled memories of pain and locked them in stone. It did not forget.

Dead or alive, the new master had said, and there were heroes galore freshly buried down in the valley where the living and dead had clashed.

It was deep in the night that he found the familiar landmarks of the narrow passes. He settled into the form of a man and crouched, pressed up against the rock behind a thin line of scrub bushes. The rain brought out the scent of the bushes: lavender. He scanned the fields below, reconstructing the fight in his head. Had the old white-haired warrior fallen after Amsel had fled the field? Or was he alive still? Amsel sniffed the air but he could not tell one reek from another, so powerful still was the taint of blood on it.

The living had abandoned the field, though he doubted very much that they would ever find the castle they sought. A number of simple obfuscation charms combined with the natural protection of the geography made the place almost impossible to stumble upon if you did not know precisely where it was. The master took few chances with their privacy. An army could march for months within a few square miles and never realise they had passed the ruin a dozen times, the great gate close enough to breath upon.

Expedience would have them burn rather than bury the dead, but they would not burn a hero. That was a peculiarity of mortals, somehow they viewed the flames as less than a corpse left to rot and feed the worms in the Garden of Morr. It was folly, as was much of their thinking, based on a falsehood of logic. There was beauty and glory in the flames of a funeral pyre. Any truly worthy corpse would not have been burned.

Scorched earth marked the remains of the ruined supply wagons. Along with the deep scores in the dirt that marked the graves it was the only remnant of the battle with the Imperial force. The few actual graves were honoured with marker stones, though one was honoured with a sword thrust into the earth.

The storm had turned the ground treacherous. Amsel prowled the graves. It was obvious which belonged to the mightiest warrior. He grasped the hilt of a mighty blade driven deep and drew it out of the soft earth.

The sky was framed a soft silver by the distant stars. It ought to have been an image of beauty but there was no place for beauty in such a harsh landscape. Only a hero would wield a blade of its like, Amsel reasoned. Only a hero would have been spared the burning. This was his white-haired warrior. This, buried here beneath the blood-soaked dirt of the field, was the master’s heroic corpse. Amsel stabbed the sword back into the dirt and began to dig. It was a shallow grave. After a few minutes he tossed the weapon aside and finished the job with his hands, pulling handfuls of soil out of the hole until he saw the twin scars on either side of the dead swordsman’s face and his hands clasped across the hilt of a second blade that matched the grave marker. Rust had eaten into the second blade. Amsel cast it aside as useless and dragged the corpse from the grave. It was not the white-haired hero but another. Rot had ruined his skin, decay and worms eating into the muscle.

He gathered the corpse into his arms. He could not carry the blade, but there were other swords. The master needed bones not steel. Amsel carried the dead man the many leagues back to the subterranean warren and his expectant master.

All the way, the storm raged, all the forces of nature unleashed in mourning for the loss of the hero given over to the earth’s protection.

‘You have brought me a worthy corpse?’

They were in the necrarch’s subterranean arcanum, the workshop where he quested for knowledge.

‘I have, master, yes, yes, most worthy, a true hero of the living.’

‘Let me see,’ he said, rubbing his hands together expectantly as he bustled through the tools that he had prepared for the ritual of resurrection. The visions had intensified, the consciousness contained within the hand sharing more and more of its secrets, and with them, its power. Radu hungered to feel, touch, taste, experience all of it.

The necrarch studied the corpse. There was no obvious cause of death until he drew back the hair and saw the exit wound punched out through the back of the dead man’s neck. The arrow had entered his mouth, tearing out the back of his throat, breaking the bones in the process. He could repair it. He had mastery over blood and bone. Otherwise the corpse was only now beginning to be consumed by the lividity of death. The dead man’s back was deep purple where the blood had settled post mortem.

‘Lay him on the slab, and then leave me,’ Radu said, fetching the necromancer’s hand from the casket. He would not allow unwanted eyes. None would share his secret. This magic was his and his alone. He cradled it close to his chest, stroking it lovingly as he shuffled back towards the slab and the exquisite corpse.

He heard the door close quietly behind him as his thrall left.

Radu had marked out the same arcane sigils that he remembered from his vision, as well as emulating the great flame gouts with strategic alchemical globes and candles of black wax. Lighting each in turn he intoned a single ritualistic line of offering in a long dead tongue, and with each new illumination the ambient temperature of the room dropped another degree until the air was like ice.

Still, the corpse did not rise the first time he intoned the invocation. The flesh twitched and trembled but in the end lay lifeless. Radu cursed. He charged around the room grabbing things and hurling them to the floor in his frustration. Then he turned to beating his fists down to pulp and bone against the walls while he struggled to find his focus.

He returned to the slab and demanded the dead man rise.

For a moment it looked as though he might; the corpse’s head came up, as did its shoulders.

‘Yes, yes!’ he hissed, only for the dead man to collapse again, inert.

Then he placed the withered hand in contact with the dead flesh. With the contact the invocation came naturally to mind, but only while both he and the corpse were in direct contact with the dismembered limb.

‘As death demands the heart of a noble warrior to give heart to the fiercest fighter, so we take heart,’ Radu whispered reverently, caressing the mottled skin with a crooked finger. His blackened nail raked across the pale nipple, digging into the thick muscle protecting the silenced heart. He looked at the warrior’s beatific face. ‘Come to me, my champion,’ Radu commanded, forcing his hand into the dead man’s chest, hooked nails puncturing the skin and tearing through the layers of muscle until they reached the bone cage over the heart. Grunting, he forced his hand deeper, cracking the bones until his hand closed over the lifeless organ. He dragged his hand clear, turgid black blood clinging to his wrist where the jags of bone had torn into his flesh, such was the force of the violation.

He placed the dead heart into the clawed grasp of the necromancer’s withered hand and set it back into the casket. As he closed the lid he saw the heart beat, once, the blood within it pumping out of the torn veins with the convulsion. Radu closed the lid and returned to the body on the slab.

An hour later the necrarch’s hand ceased trembling as he sewed the last suture, closing the dead man’s ruined chest. He wiped the blood off his hands and whispered the final word of power to complete the resurrection.

A gust of wind rose up from nowhere. The candles guttered and blew out. In the soft alchemical light, the necrarch saw his scar-faced warrior reborn.

The corpse that had been Bonifaz the Silberklinge opened its eyes.

The risen knight was unlike the zombies he had caused to return. That much was apparent immediately. The scar-faced warrior was not some mindless automaton to do the bidding of its master like a marionette. Far from it. In the silence after the corpse of Bonifaz opened its eyes, the necrarch could see the Silberklinge’s final, and greatest fight being played out behind his dilated pupils. The dead man’s glazed eyes roved wildly back and forth, widening with sudden clarity as the essence of the necromantic displaced the consciousness of the hero.

In that instant, as the last remnants of Bonifaz died, a scream was ripped from the dead man’s lips.

It was a primal sound, rooted deep in the soul of the human. As it died on the dead man’s lips, so too did the last fragment of his humanity. The creature that stared back at the necrarch was utterly alien.

The warrior rose from the slab to stand at Radu’s side.

From its ruined mouth came the simple truth, barely intelligible as words, ‘I am reborn.’

‘You are my death-bringer, warrior.’

‘Death-bringer,’ the dead man said, the word hanging like a promise in the stale air. There was a hollow echo to his voice filled only by the sucking rasp of air. Its eyes blazed with cruel intelligence. Almost hesitantly, the scar-faced warrior touched the rough stitches that drew the mottled skin tight across its chest, and then moved down to the empty sword belt still on his hip. ‘Sword?’

Amsel scurried forward carrying two exquisitely-wrought blades like an offering, resting on his palms.

The dead warrior took them, cutting the air again and again and again, slowly and awkwardly at first, but with gradually more precision before sheathing them. It was a slow, macabre dance, the steel describing arcs in the air, cutting high towards his throat and low, snaking out to emasculate the necrarch.

Radu did not flinch.

‘Incredible,’ he breathed.

It was no mere zombie. It was learning how to move again, clumsy and awkward like any shuffling dead at first, but, as though rediscovering its own corpse, the death-bringer was beginning to fill the skin and bones. Risen corpses were puppets to the will of the summoner. They did not practise weapon katas or demand their blades. This death-bringer was more, a zombie yes, but one capable of improvement. Could it eventually become a true warrior of the dead? The thought excited the necrarch.

‘Come,’ Radu said to the scar-faced warrior, ‘I have such delights to show you.’

The dead knight inclined his head and followed as the vampire scuttled out of the laboratory and deeper down the labyrinthine twists and turns of the tunnels hollowed out beneath Kastell Metz towards the vast chamber of bones beneath the graveyard where Casimir was toiling over the bones of the dragon.

The thrall looked up guiltily, his hands black with oily residue. He wrung them out like some miser over a pile of coins and shuffled towards Radu.

‘Progress?’ The necrarch demanded.

The thrall shook his head. He was lying; Radu could always tell when his underlings were trying to keep things from him. They thought themselves so clever with their schemes but he knew better than to trust either of them. No, Casimir was hiding something. There had been progress. Radu looked over the clutter of the laboratory but could see nothing out of place. In fact everything was exactly as he had left it, weeks ago, meaning that Casimir had been toiling over his own experiments while he was alone, not proceeding with the task Radu had charged him with. It was a petty betrayal but indicative of the thrall’s burning ambition. He thought himself above menial labour. How long before he turned on his master? It was all dependent upon how hungry Casimir was for his freedom. Radu knew the burning need well enough; he had felt it for centuries, chafing beneath the constant battering of Korbhen’s iron fist. He saw it now, smouldering in the thrall’s dead eyes when he looked at him. The question was when, not if.

‘The dragon will be reborn today. I feel it in my blood.’

‘Master?’

‘The song of the dragon, can you not feel it, Casimir? The ancient spirit of the beast is with us today. It is time. The beast will rise.’

He could see that the thrall had no idea what he meant when he talked about spirits and songs of the blood. Good, let the arrogant fool think there is some secret he has not yet learned. It will serve him well to be humbled a while, Radu thought.

‘What is this?’ Casimir asked, looking beyond the necrarch. The scar-faced warrior met the question with a curious tilt of the head, as though it had not yet considered who it had been, or who it had become.

‘I am two. Bonifaz… called bringer of death,’ the dead rasped. It was, Radu thought, almost as though the dead warrior had reasoned it out, not merely repeated the words he had heard.

‘Another misfit for your menagerie, master?’ the thrall said, though rather than looking at the scar-faced Bonifaz he stared squarely at Amsel beside him.

‘Quite,’ Radu said, twisting the implication subtly. ‘Now, we must apply intellect to our quandary, not brute force. We are not thugs of magic; we are engineers of the arcane. There is dignity to what we do, majesty in what we fashion. So, my greedy brethren, let us bring this damned beast back, shall we?’

Radu walked across to the wall with its maddening scrawl of arcana and reached out, touching the scratches of a dozen aspects of the formulae. ‘Yes, yes, yes,’ he muttered fiercely, familiarising himself with the challenges of the chant he had begun to unravel so long ago. There was genius in the workings, the daemons buried deep in the details. Quickly he bustled across to the far side of the chamber, pulling open a draw and rooting through the collected miscellany until he found what he was looking for. The necrarch pulled out a candle quite unlike the others already laid out around the room. The black wax was merely a stub compared to the rest but that did not matter. He lit it quickly from one of the others and then moved into the centre of the room, shielding the flame so that it did not blow out. He planted the candle within the jaws of the great skull, allowing the molten wax to dribble on to the bone. Even as the candle burned down it did not burn out. Radu stepped out of the summoning circle, clapping his hands thrice, sharply. On the first clap the candles around the room guttered. On the second they failed, leaving only the soft glow of the alchemical lights. On the third the room was plunged into darkness.

For a moment there was only the sound of that tiny flickering flame of the black candle stub that he had placed within the dragon’s skull, and then Radu spoke, framing the words of the invocation. Behind him both Amsel and Casimir took up the intonations of the chant. Slowly, inch by inch, the skull rose, the shadow beneath it receding as the lone candle burned on. The pitch of Radu’s voice rose, the intensity of his words heightening as the invocation tripped off his tongue. The sound of bones gnashing against one another filled the darkness, as all across the floor, the skeletal remains of the dragon rose.

This time the fell beast’s remains did not crumble and collapse. The words of binding held it.

Radu clapped his hands together thrice more, bringing back the light. As it rushed to swell back into the vast chamber, the light brought with it a sight of unbridled horror: before them, rearing up on the thick bones of its huge hind legs, the skeletal frame of its wings unfurled like some daemonic behemoth, the serpentine zombie rose, stamping and snarling. The creature was giant, the span of its wings bone-tip to bone-tip more than one hundred feet.

The necrarch did not cease his chant, his reedy voice spiralling until he had enunciated the final syllable of the resurrection ritual, bringing the beast back and binding it to their plane. The bones reacted like rats to some pied piper’s flute, jerking and rising up to fuse with the malignant monstrosity that was the dragon until finally it stood before them in all its vile magnificence.

CHAPTER NINETEEN

A Mad Man’s Dreams
In the Shadow of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Spring of Bloated Parasites

Wolfgang Fehr ran for days that bled into weeks. He had been travelling in circles, it seemed. Landmarks that he thought were familiar kept being rediscovered as he crested new hills. Lakes and trees all looked the same to him, but could they have actually been the same? He scavenged the barren landscape for berries and roots. They left an ache in his belly that went beyond hunger. He stumbled and staggered, ran on and collapsed, into the marshy ground, on the rocky abutments to the hills, in the shadow of the grim... It all blurred into one single hellish geography of torment.

He lay on his back looking up at the sun or the stars.

They were as unreachable as any other form of freedom.

He was a fugitive, a deserter, a traitor.

His life was forfeit.

He had thought about hunting Metzger’s men. He harboured some vague notion of returning to the ranks of the army he had fled, a hero, buying back his life with the secrets he had learned from Casimir, and delivering the beast and his vile kin up to the swords of the Silberklinge.

Those thoughts were naïve. He was not a child. He knew that it didn’t matter what secrets he brought back to Metzger, there could be no forgiveness for his crime. That was the hopeless truth of war: cowardice was a pandemic. If one ran, others would. He had undermined the cohesion of the crusade, worse he had betrayed his friends.

Only one fate awaited him if he ever returned.

So he banished all thoughts of going home.

His flesh was rank. It had not rained in weeks and the foetid swamp water had bled itself into the weave of his clothes. With the sun up he stank like one of the dead. He found a shallow stream, stripped and jumped in. The shock of icy water was like a fist buried deep in his gut; it doubled him over as he sought to minimise the cold. Even so, he submerged his head beneath the brackish water and came up spluttering for air. He swam for the bank, and then pushed off and swam for the opposite side, forcing his arms and legs to pump hard to get the blood circulating. Then he crawled up to get his clothes and soaked them. With no lye or soap he wasn’t really cleaning them, but anything was better than the rancid reminders of the swamp wafting up from his breeches.

He crossed the river, and laid his sodden clothes out on the grass. Fehr lay on his back on the riverbank, utter exhaustion bullying him into sleep while the sun dried his skin and his clothes beside him.

His skin crawled as it contracted beneath the sun’s warmth. His dreams were haunted by faceless creatures stalking him. He awoke sweating, the remnants of the nightmare lingering. He struggled to unravel them before they whispered away to nothing and were forgotten like all the other dreams that had filled his flight from Kastell Metz. There was nothing substantive to hold onto, only subconscious symbolism. It wasn’t difficult to work out what it all meant. He was a lamb in a world of wolves.

He rolled over onto his stomach and forced himself up. The clothes were still damp, but it didn’t matter. He dressed quickly and set off again, moving towards the lowering sun. He saw curls of smoke in the distance, from a hearth fire. Without thinking about it, his path had carried him back towards people. He berated himself for his carelessness, but the gnawing in his belly kept him walking towards the distant farmhouse.

He started to run, in his head making up lies to tell the farmers in return for a hot meal and a bed for the night before he moved on. The first thing he noticed as he neared was the disrepair of the fences around the higher fields. The corn husks had been left to rot, unharvested from the year before. In the lower fields emaciated cattle had butted into the planks again and again, splintering them. Nails had torn loose leaving timbers dragging in the dirt. Despite the smoke coming from the chimney breast this was not a working farm. It had been once, but not for the best part of a season, which meant one thing: the farmer had died leaving his widow alone and unable to cope. All the lies he had been brewing fell apart as his mind raced.

A widow alone?

His first thought, and he hated himself for it, was that he could simply take the farmstead. How could a woman hope to stop him? He could snap her with his bare hands and bury her in the dirt of the yard and no one would be any the wiser. The thought was not his own, or at least he needed to believe that it wasn’t. Growing up, Fehr had always believed he would be the hero of his own life. When the time came he would fight and do right by those he loved and who relied upon him. When Jessika had fallen he had fought. He had run in without thinking and buried his sword in the necromancer’s bloated belly, but there had been no heroism in the charge, only grief. Now, instead of doing the right thing he entertained thoughts of butchering a helpless old woman and digging a hole in the yard to hide her remains from the wolves. Those were not the thoughts of a hero.

‘What has happened to me?’ he asked aloud. The wind had no answer for him. The sky above still clung to the last shreds of blue before fading into black, the clouds full and soft and white. It was an ordinary sky, unremarkable in any way, just as it was an ordinary wind. Yet it was not an unremarkable day. Far from it, it was the day when that naïve dream of heroism died once and for all.

He walked on through the fields of rotten corn husks and the chewed-out meadow of grazing cows, along the side of a narrow brook, all the while heading towards the curls of smoke.

The house was small, the white-wash daub of the walls cracked and broken to expose the wattle beneath. A rat scurried across his path, disappearing into the cattle shed. The old shed itself was dilapidated, the doors hanging drunkenly on their hinges. The stench of mulch and rotten hay filled his nostrils. The farmhouse was little better; the windows were covered with grime, making it impossible to see in or out, and the timbers around them were riddled with woodworm. He walked around the outside of the house. There were no neighbours within sight or sound of the place, no dogs yapping. The tools he saw lying out had been abandoned for so long that they had begun to rust; the blade of the hand plough was red with the stuff.

Fehr knocked on the door and waited.

He heard the woman bustling about behind the door before she opened it. She peered out through the crack as though with myopic eyes, straining to see him in the failing light of the day. Fehr stepped back, making sure that she could see him properly, and smiled what he hoped was a warm, reassuring smile.

‘What do you want? I ain’t got no money, ain’t got no work, neither, so if it’s either of them two, you’d best be on your way,’ the woman said. Fehr saw more of her as she opened the door wider. She was not the doddering old maid he had expected, far from it. She was no more than a handful of years older than him, plain but handsome, good breeding stock as his old man would have said.

He found his voice and said, ‘I’ll work for food and a bed for the night, nothing more. Put me to use around the farm, mending the fences, tending to the tools. I’ll feed and water the livestock, clean out the cattle shed, whatever you need in return for a meal and a place to lie down out of the elements.’

‘Ain’t got nothin’ that needs doing,’ the woman said, crossing her arms defensively over her ample breasts as though that small gesture made her argument irrefutable.

He stepped forward, and she bristled. He knew then exactly how it must seem to a woman alone, a stranger who despite his recent dip in the river, looked like he had been dragged through a hedge backwards kicking and screaming, and was still pungent. He looked like what he was: trouble. He held up his hands. ‘I’m not looking for trouble, honestly. I don’t even need to set foot in the house. Let me sleep in the barn. I’ll work my hands bloody for a decent bite, and then I’ll move on. Please.’

‘It ain’t fittin’ for a man to beg none,’ she said, shaking her head.

‘I am just so tired. Give me a blanket and I’ll sleep in the straw. You won’t be bothered by sight nor sound of me, I promise. I just need a place to sleep.’

‘You’ll work the fields?’

‘Whatever you want.’

‘Straighten up Klaus’s tools?’

He nodded, assuming Klaus was her dead husband.

‘For a meal and a blanket?’

He nodded again.

‘Yer bad news, ain’t you, boy? You gonna break in here in the middle of the night and cut my throat? That yer plan?’

Fehr shook his head. ‘Just a bed,’ he said again, but he couldn’t shake the image of a hole dug right beneath his feet.

‘I oughta drive you off my land, you know that, don’t you?’

‘But you won’t,’ he said, and it was not a question.

Fehr slept in the barn that first night, deeply and well for the first few hours, his dreams untroubled. He woke deep in the heart of it, sensing the woman’s presence even though he could see nothing in the darkness but shadows and shapes.

He lay there silently, his face pressed into the mulch of the rotten straw, breathing deeply and listening to the sound of it swelling to fill his mind.

He did not move, but then, neither did she.

The woman stood framed in the doorway, content, it seemed, to watch him sleep.

He watched the deeper shadow where she stood with one eye open while he concentrated on keeping his breathing shallow and even, feigning restless sleep. Fehr shifted slightly. Instinctively, she matched his movement. The more intently he stared, the greater definition she took on as his eyes adjusted to the lack of light until he could see her clearly. A glint of silver in the moonlight caught his eye as she turned a meat carver over in her hand. After a dozen minutes of silent watching, she left him and returned to the farmhouse. He did not close his eyes until he heard the soft snick of the door closing.

He did not sleep for the rest of the night.

After a breakfast of hard bread and mouldy cheese, the woman worked him like a dog. He began by clearing out the barn and burning the rotten straw, scrubbing down the surfaces with water and lye, and patching the broken slate that let the rain leak through. He spent the afternoon with the whetstone grinding off the rust from the blade of the plough and the other hand tools, and oiling them once he had honed an edge. The widow came out to watch him work three times, standing a little way off with her arms folded across her chest, without saying anything. He did not even know her name. He supposed it was unimportant; after his meal he would be moving on. There was no need for them to be best friends forever. Come sundown she fed him a bowl of stew with chunks of meat in it. It was the best thing he’d eaten in months.

They talked a little.

‘My name is Wolfgang,’ he said, between spooning mouthfuls of the steaming soup down his gullet. He wiped his lips with the back of his hand.

‘Irena,’ she said.

‘I will be moving on tonight, as I promised.’

She nodded. ‘There is still a lot to be done,’ she said after a moment. Fehr spooned a chunk of stringy meat into his mouth. ‘Another day would not hurt. After all, it is getting late for being out on the road. Stay the night if the barn suits your needs. I will not chase you out.’

‘My thanks,’ Fehr said.

So it went for several days.

Fehr worked his fingers bloody, dead-heading the husks and burning the chafe, and then turning the soil and replanting, and night after night they shared a quiet meal. For a while it was as though he had stumbled into a normal life. He slept out in the barn, his muscles burning with the ache of honest toil, and it felt good. He didn’t sleep deeply, and his dreams were often troubled.

For the first two nights Irena came out to watch him. She stood quietly in the doorway, the steel carver in her hand. She did not enter the barn, but simply stood in the doorway, watching.

At the start of his third day working the farm she invited him into the house. He came willingly. Irena talked more openly about her life and her man and how he had died a year before, and about the loneliness he had left her with. In turn, Fehr told her about Grimminhagen and Jessika and, in the darkest part of the night, about the dead.

‘I see him each time I look in your eyes,’ she said.

He rolled over onto his elbow and looked at her. She was not pretty, not in the girlish way of girls he had known, but nor was she ugly. She had a strength about her that lent its attraction. ‘I am not going anywhere,’ he promised, but even as he said it he knew it was one of those lover’s promises, rash and unkeepable, like, ‘I will always love you’.

‘Your eyes!’

He reached up and touched his face. He could feel nothing wrong.

Then she started laughing at herself. ‘I could have sworn they were yellow,’ she said shaking her head, trying to dislodge the tricks of the candlelight.

‘Are they yellow now?’ Fehr asked.

She shook her head.

Fehr found himself in those long nights. It was during the day that he lost himself. He threw himself into the chores of the farm, seeding and furrowing, herding the cattle, milking the cows, clearing away the burned chaff and so much more. He relished the burning in his blood and for a while he forgot about Metzger and Bohme and the armies of the damned.

At night he dreamed, and in those dreams he was not hunted. In those dreams he was a father.

Like every lie he had ever told, it could not last.

It was not a normal life. In the daylight she could not bear his touch and would not look into his eyes, no matter what colour she thought them.

Fehr was on his knees in the top field when he saw the outriders coming down the hill. He hid, curled up beside the brambles, and watched them. He recognised one of the two men as Cort, the Silberklinge who had worked them so rigorously on the drill fields with Bonifaz and Bohme. His heart hammered against his breastbone. His hands sank into the rich black loam. He kept his head down. He did not dare move as the pair rode passed. He watched them all the way down to the farmhouse, praying fervently to whichever god or daemon watched over deserters that they would ride on by.

They did not.

The two warriors dismounted and approached the farmhouse.

Fehr was torn. He did not know whether to run towards them or as far away from them as he could. In the end he stood rooted to the spot, watching as Irene opened the door to them. After a moment both men turned to look up towards him. They were like ants down there but he fancied he could see the most minute of details: Cort raising a hand to shield his eyes from the morning sun, his companion licking his lips. He could smell them on the wind. They had ridden hard, their sweat dried into the wool of their under-tunics. He breathed it in. They were weary, tired of being afraid in this hostile hell of a place, so far from home with no means of return. Fehr licked his lips, not sure how he could know any of this. His blood pumped through his veins, his heart racing. He strained to hear, despite the mile or more distance between them. Cort and his companion saddled up and kicked their mounts into a gallop, riding straight for his hiding place.

She had turned him in. For a moment he could not believe it. He had thought… what? That she loved him? That they would be a normal happy family? He laughed bitterly at the ridiculousness of the notion. She could not even bear to look at him when the darkness did not hide his face.

Fehr ran.

They came fast, spurring their mounts on. The horses were grateful to be given their head. Like the men, they were frightened in this place, though their fears were more primal. They smelled death on the wind, death and predators. Fehr stumbled, grasped a wooden stile and threw himself over it. The mud of his freshly furrowed field sucked at his feet slowing him down. The horses hooves drummed loudly in his ears. He looked about frantically for a place to hide, but the landscape offered little shelter: a line of trees up ahead, the bank of the shallow stream off to the left, or wide open fields of burned chafe to the right. He ran for the water.

He did not reach it.

They rode him down long before he made it to the riverbank, driving him down onto his knees with blow after blow from the flats of their blades. Tears streamed down his cheeks as he collapsed, but he did not beg.

Cort dismounted and came up to stand on his shoulder. He grabbed a fistful of Fehr’s hair and yanked his head back.

‘I know their secrets,’ he pleaded, clawing at the fist that held him.

‘What rubbish is this?’ the warrior’s companion said contemptuously. He drove a booted foot into Fehr’s gut. Cort’s grip on his hair prevented him from doubling up in pain as a second savage kick hammered home.

‘Hear me out,’ Fehr gasped, refusing to plead even as he felt something inside him break as a third kick crunched into his ribs.

‘Speak plain, and speak fast, boy,’ Cort said. ‘No lies.’

‘I have seen inside the vampire’s lair. I have lived among his wretched kin. I know where they hide away. I can take you there.’

‘Impossible!’ Cort’s companion rasped, driving in another brutal body blow. ‘There is no lair! We have walked these hills for almost a month, being turned here and there about by the mists and the crooked paths. There is no castle here. There is only death. Kill the traitor!’

‘No. That is not for us to decide,’ the Silberklinge said, and then he brought the hilt of his sword down hard against Fehr’s temple. The last thing he heard as he blacked out was the warrior saying, ‘Bind him.’

CHAPTER TWENTY

The Hollow Man
In the Shadow of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Spring of the Beast

Kaspar Bohme sat with his head in his hands.

He felt hollow.

They had walked and walked, hunting high and low, but there was no sign of the enemy nor its lair. Before it had been easy, tracking the damned; their passage was burned into the earth, but after the confrontation at the pass the blight had faded. They followed signs that led them in circles. The mists that clung to the lower land hid the truth of the landscape, but even that couldn’t explain the fact that they could walk towards mountain peaks for a week without appearing to get any closer, and then turn around and see the same peaks behind them, their path all turned around. It sapped the will and left the men thinking that they would never get the justice they craved, which in turn left the craving weakened, their resolve undone.

The crusade had taken its toll on all of them.

That was the truth.

They sat in the valley basin, either one hundred leagues from where they had battled with the dead, or just over the next line of hills. They were lost in more ways than one.

There was something inherently sickening about bringing judgement on one of his own men. He felt as though he had failed young Fehr, rather than the other way around. He was the experienced warrior. He was the one who had walked into hell and back time and again. He was the one who had watched his family and friends lowered into the ground. He was the one who had lived and died a thousand times. How could a mere boy be expected to pay such a huge price for a moment’s panic? He wanted to tell the boy he was forgiven, that there was still a place for him among the men. Then he remembered the look of shock on Bonifaz’s face as the arrow took him and he knew he could not. The men needed to see strength from him, not compassion. There was nothing to say that had Fehr held his nerve Bonifaz or any of the others would still be alive, but that was irrelevant. Fehr had run, as had others, and their sword-brothers had paid the price. Now it was up to the youngster to count the cost of that decision.

‘I am sorry,’ he said, and he was.

‘I don’t want to die,’ the prisoner said without looking at him.

‘That’s the one truth of life, lad. We all do it.’

‘There’s no one left to mourn me,’ Wolfgang Fehr told him. There was something terribly sad about a young man being so alone in the world, but that was the way of life. There were fathers who outlived their sons, no matter if they fathered one or one dozen. Life was not a list of checks and balances, it was cruel and capricious and ultimately unpredictable.

‘There’s no one left to shed a tear for me, either,’ Bohme confided. ‘That’s a soldier’s life. Why’d you do it? I saw you at Grimminhagen. You are no coward, lad. You saved us all that day, and don’t think we’ve forgotten it. Soldiers have got long memories. We might not say much, but we don’t forget. Had you been anyone else Cort would have brought your head back. You know that, right? That’s all an officer needs to instil discipline, the head of a traitor. He brought you back because of the blood debt he felt he owed you, and now you’re my problem.’

‘I’m sorry,’ Fehr said. It was too little, too late, of course, but it was the truth.

‘I don’t doubt it for a minute, lad. I just wish you had come back rather than kept on running. That’s the part of this whole sorry mess that’s going to cost you your life.’

There were only five hundred of the men left. The crusade had seen two hundred fall, and a hundred horses besides. The atmosphere in the camp was subdued. The realisation had settled in long since that they were not going home. This was Reinhardt Metzger’s last crusade. It wasn’t some noble adventure. The old man had come to this place to die, and he had brought them with them. Each and every one of the men was content with his fate. They were soldiers. This was what soldiers did: soldiers died.

The initial anger over the slaughter at Grimminhagen had faded, dulled into an ache and then more until all that remained was a deep festering need for justice. ‘Every one of the men lost someone that day,’ Bohme said, ‘not just you lad. I know you feel like your life was ripped apart. I’m not going to waste platitudes on you, but tell me, why all the lies about being a prisoner in the vampire’s lair when you were happily rutting away with the merry widow?’

‘They aren’t lies,’ Fehr said, stubbornly.

‘Really? You expect me to believe that you lived in a shanty town with the freaks and they didn’t gut you like a fish? Why would they spare you, Wolfgang? That’s what I don’t understand. Why would they welcome you as one of your own? Your story doesn’t ring true. In fact, it sounds to me like a story you’ve concocted in the hope of buying your life back. That’s what I think.’

‘I can show you,’ Fehr said. This time there was an edge of desperation in his voice.

‘Lead us into a trap, you mean?’

‘No, you have to believe me. They want the vampire dead as much as we do.’

‘My enemy’s enemy is my friend,’ Kaspar Bohme said.

‘Yes! Exactly!’

‘Do you take me for a fool, Wolfgang? Is that it? Do you look at me and see an idiot?’

‘No.’

‘Then why do you expect me to believe that they would send you back to us with a promise to betray their evil master? That all we have to do is follow you to the door of their hidden lair and they will throw the doors open in welcome? Can’t you hear how preposterous it all sounds?’

‘But it is true, I swear on my mother’s–’ he had been about to say life, ‘grave.’

‘Then Metzger will want to hear your story,’ Bohme said, not unkindly. ‘So you will die another day.’

‘Two old men waging a war against the beast and his dead army,’ Metzger said. The old man paced back and forth. They had struck camp three days before and it had begun to take on an air of permanence. The landscape was familiar in that he was sure he had seen the same line of trees and the same cleft of rocks three times since they had entered the hills. The castle was here. It had to be. The location fit everything he had ever heard about his original ancestral home. It had to be magic masking the landscape, turning them around and hiding the place in plain sight. There would be a way to break the charm and he would find it. He couldn’t ignore the possibility that maybe the lad, Fehr, was the key. ‘How pitiful does that sound in your ears, my friend? I have to admit that in mine it sounds like the grandest folly.’

‘No more foolish than two young men going into battle alone against arrayed mercenaries of a petty baron because the bastard raped the daughter of a friend,’ he said, chuckling bleakly at the memory.

‘Ah, but those lads were fired up with the passion of youth and driven to see justice done. The world had yet to beat the idealism out of them.’

‘Whereas the old men have seen all the shit the world has to throw in their faces and still want to see justice done. I don’t know who I would be more afraid of,’ Bohme said, wryly.

‘Do you think he’s telling the truth?’

‘He is too frightened to spin such a compelling lie.’

‘Perhaps not, perhaps he is just frightened enough.’

Bohme shook his head. ‘You don’t believe that.’

‘You’re right. I don’t, but there’s something ugly about his confession.’

‘I know what you mean. Why would the damned simply let him walk away? It makes no sense unless it is a trap.’

Metzger shook his head and said, ‘No, not that, though what you say is a reasonable assumption. No, why would they welcome him in the first place? That’s the bigger question, I think.’

The old man rubbed at his thick growth of salt-and-pepper beard. His eyes were still as sharp as ever. The wind had its dander up and was blowing in fiercely from the west. The ground was still moist with rain from the morning. Looking at the sky another shower was moving in. That was spring in the lee of the hills: fierce winds, intermittent showers and glorious sunshine as the meadows bloomed all at once, life returning to the world.

‘But not one we need to worry about,’ Kaspar Bohme said as a tree frog crossed his path. ‘Either we walk knowingly into the trap they’ve laid, or we don’t. Strip away the bullshit and it is as simple as that.’

‘Hardly simple, then, is it?’ Metzger said.

Bohme grunted out a miserable laugh. ‘I think I know you well enough to know just how simple it really is.’

‘The lad’ll lead us to their door. They’ll be expecting us but this time we’ll be expecting them as well. That makes all the difference in the world. We won’t be walking blind into some ambush on the hill. There’re five hundred of us and a whole hell of a lot of them, so we’ll end up fighting like bastards when they come at us. If there’re ten more of them to every one of us we’ll have to kill ten of them each. It’ll be bloody but we’ll kill every last one of the bastards or die trying.’

‘Sounds like a plan,’ Bohme said. ‘One last grand huzzah!’

‘One last grand huzzah,’ Metzger agreed.

‘Are we going to die?’

‘Eventually, but not today. I don’t know about you, but today I intend to live,’ Kaspar Bohme told the young man at his side. It was true. They would not die today, but that did not mean they wouldn’t die tomorrow.

They had struck camp and started marching that morning, and had walked deep into the day, following Fehr’s directions. He did not trust the lad.

‘Then why have we left the wagons?’

It was a question that only had one answer: because the wagons would slow them down, and because after tomorrow it was unlikely that any of them would need to feed again. They would meet the enemy on the field of battle and they would do what soldiers did best. They would die. It wasn’t the kind of answer that needed to be said aloud, but they had been through enough together to be spared lies, ‘Because tomorrow is another day.’

The young man nodded and said, ‘Does it ever frighten you, sir?’

Kaspar Bohme looked at the young man. In truth he couldn’t have been much more than a boy, but the last few months had taken their toll on his youth. He carried the grief of the world on his young shoulders. ‘I’ve had a good life, lad. I went to war before you were born, and I’ve yet to go home. When I was twenty my best friends Maren and Nate died as they stood on either side of me. When I was twenty-three it was Horst and Mort. When I was twenty-four it was Lucan. When I was twenty-six it was Felix and Kurt and Darius. I’ve lost more friends than most men have in a life-time. If I die tomorrow they’ll be there waiting to tell me how much better swordsmen they were, or better with the women or funnier, or more attractive, or simply how much more they could drink than me. I’ll be back among the easy camaraderie of friends. That doesn’t seem so bad to me.’

‘Do you really believe that? That the dead will be waiting for us when we fall?’

‘No,’ Bohme admitted, ‘but it makes a pleasant thought, doesn’t it?’

The young man nodded but there was disappointment in his eyes.

‘What’s your name, soldier?’

‘Kane.’

‘Well, Kane, when the fighting begins, stick by my side, eh? A soldier needs a man he can trust watching his back and I can’t think of anyone else here I’d rather have looking out for me.’

‘Sir,’ the young man said, ‘but what if?’

‘There are no what ifs, soldier. We deal in absolutes, your sword and my sword. That’s what the world comes down to in the end.’ He patted the young soldier on the shoulder and rode to the back of the line, where Metzger was riding with Cort.

‘You were right,’ he told the old man, without telling him what about.

They dragged Fehr along in chains like a dog.

When the others ate, he was given a cup of water. When the others drank he was left to go thirsty. He neither begged for more nor complained.

They no longer followed any roads, trudging across the country. The remnants of Ableron’s Twin-Tailed Comets struggled with their mounts. None of the horses of the Silberklinge survived. The animals had been put down for their meat when they started to founder in the impossible terrain, tearing fetlocks and splintering hooves, nature humbling the mighty animals. Their deaths brought the men more time in their quest. The ground beneath their feet turned to marsh, bogging them down. Fehr constantly looked around, trying to get his bearings. He knew they were close to the castle of the damned and deformed, that the marsh would eventually cede to the tidal lake, but memory was a tricky thing at the best of times and one strand of trees and outcropping of rock looked much like another with someone whipping your back.

‘Where now?’ Cort rasped, kicking him forward.

Fehr shook his head, trying to clear it. The chain chafed at his neck, burning into his skin where it rubbed. He stumbled forward on his hands and knees. Then he caught the scent of the freaks, so close, over the next rise, and wondered why the others couldn’t smell it. It reeked.

‘This way,’ he said, pointing towards the lightning-shattered peak two miles distant across the boggy plain. ‘Over the ridge there is a body of water, and beyond that, the castle.’

‘So we are close?’

Fehr nodded. ‘A league, no more.’

‘So we are close enough for the fighting to begin at any minute?’

Fehr had no answer for that.

The warrior drew his sword and took a moment to very deliberately study the blade for nicks. Satisfied, he said, ‘Then we’re close enough for me not to want a whoreson like you within a mile of me.’

Cort hammered the pommel of his blade into the back of Fehr’s skull, leaving him sprawling in the boggy ground like a drunkard. ‘Get this bastard in the brig,’ he ordered two younger men, survivors of the Grimminhagen militia. They ran to do his bidding, dragging the groggy Fehr between them to the cramped wooden box that had been cobbled together by two of the men the night before. A deep-throated feral growl rasped between Fehr’s clenched teeth as he lashed out, trying to bite and claw at his captors. A moment later, wild-eyed with terror he was on the floor at their feet whimpering and begging, ‘Help me… I don’t know what is happening to me. It burns. My blood burns.’ They hit him again, savagely this time, knocking him insensate. They kicked him when he was down, and then manacled his wrists and ankles, shackling him before they lifted the lid and forced Fehr inside. Before he could so much as scream, they slammed the lid back down on him, and while one leaned all of his weight on the box, the other nailed him up inside.

Even in the relative chill of the spring, in an hour the claustrophobic box would be unbearably hot, the air breathed so many times that all of the goodness would have been sucked out of it by fear. In three hours the dead air would be suffocating, and but for the small hand-sized hole cut away from one of the timbers, in five it would be a coffin.

That small hole was no mercy though, it merely prolonged the inevitable, another layer to the torture of the box.

The hole was set low enough for the deserter to reach out with his fingers for any small scraps the men he had betrayed might offer. It was a barbaric punishment, but it was not death. Though given a day or two in the box Fehr might wish it was.

But then in a day or two they would almost certainly all be dead so what did it matter if the traitor died chained in a box or free with a sword in his hand?

The two men hoisted the box on the carrying poles up onto their shoulders and marched, bringing up the rear of the line. The ground sucked and pulled at their feet, as though trying to drag them down. They marched out without complaint, even as the weight of the carrying poles dug deeper and deeper into their shoulders. It was not pity for the prisoner that stayed their tongues, it was fear of what waited beyond the shattered peak.

Grey wraiths of mist clung to the field, coiling up towards the steely sky.

The boggy ground made it difficult to keep rank and file as they marched, the lines losing all order and cohesion the deeper they got into the wet ground. For the first five hundred or so feet the earth retained the semblance of solidity but that quickly gave way to a shifting landscape of tussocks of tall reeds and thick grasses and instead of the brackish water sloshing around their ankles it was up to their waists making any kind of haste impossible.

‘We’re sitting ducks out here,’ Bohme commented to Metzger. The old man didn’t disagree. He checked the prevalent wind direction, licking his finger and holding it up to the breeze, and then gestured for the front line to wait for the rear to fall into line. Bohme turned to watch the rabble splashing and stumbling behind them. The sight did little to instil confidence in him. He watched one of the militia boys go over, screaming like a girl as he fell much to the amusement of the men behind him. That amusement died in their mouths, stillborn, as the marsh water around him turned red with his blood. His body buoyed back up to the surface. His throat had been torn out. It was as sudden and shocking as that.

The closest to the soldier’s corpse splashed back away from it, reaching instinctively for their weapons.

Two more went down a moment later, kicking and splashing wildly as they went under the black water. They were dead before they were fully submerged.

‘What the hell’s happening?’ Cort shouted.

‘Everyone stop! Stand still!’ Bohme yelled, eyes frantically scanning the surface of the black marsh water. Discipline was a soldier’s closest friend. The order got through the panic to them. To a man they stopped mid-step. The bog became eerily silent, the only sound the low susurrus of bodies swimming stealthily beneath the dark water.

Bohme looked down and saw a dead face looking up at him, the reflection of the lowering sun shimmering on the skin of the water. He stabbed down fiercely with the point of his sword, driving it into the corpse’s rotting skull. The blow severed the dead man’s spinal column and left the decapitated head to drift away with the undertow. Flaxen hair fanned out like the fingers of a grasping miser, tangling around his legs.

‘They’re under the water!’ one of the men shouted, pointing at the eddies caused by the sinuous corpses as they curled about the men.

A moment later a fourth soldier cried out, dragged from his feet by mottled hands.

Metzger boomed out a stream of orders, and the men struggled to respond to them but it was impossible to obey. They stumbled and splashed trying to form up, and fell back as the ground shifted, leaving them wide open again. By stopping them he had turned them into ripe plucking. ‘Form up! Form up!’ he bellowed. ‘Defensive lines! Protect your right!’

Another man hacked at the water, seeing one of the dead drift up against his thigh and reach up for him. Then all was pandemonium as the dead rose up out of the water, pallid skin and mottled bone grasping at the armour of the living. A dozen warriors were dragged under, a dozen more thrown off balance and left floundering as the corpses swarmed over them. Swords hit the water and sank beneath the surface. Men screamed, slashing out desperately, not caring what they hit.

Kaspar Bohme swung his sword at the head of a putrid corpse. The creature threw up an arm in desperate defence, the blade slicing off the bone and burying itself in the dead man’s throat. Bohme wrenched it clear. Another blow scythed in at him from the left. Bohme took it on his shield and reversed a cut, hacking into this new foe’s thigh deeply enough to sever the tendon that kept the corpse standing. All around him the battle was joined. It was a mêlée. The living fought back to back, driving back the dead only to have more corpses swim up around their legs and drag them down, screaming, into the black water.

For a moment he was clear of the slaughter. Bohme saw that Metzger had hacked his way into the very thick of the furore, his blade dripping with the gore of the dead. The old man was surrounded on three sides by clutching dead with rusty blades. They swung ponderously, Metzger battering the blows aside as he stepped in close and hammered his shield into the face of the nearest, driving the dead man off his feet.

Bohme pushed through the deep water to meet him. He caught a surge of movement out of the corner of his eye and barely brought his shield around in time to block the blow from a rotten axe. The wooden shaft shattered in the corpse’s wretched grip, leaving the axe-head buried in Bohme’s shield. Unbalanced, Bohme lost his footing and fell sideways, sending up a spume of stinking swamp water as he slashed out desperately with his sword. The blade lodged in the ribcage of a corpse. Before he could wrench it free another empty-eyed skull lurched up in front of him swinging a huge hand-and-a-half bastard sword. Bohme threw himself forward, relinquishing his hold on his sword in a desperate attempt to dodge the corpse’s almighty swing aimed at parting his head from his shoulders. He barely made it beneath the blade, but hit the water hard, and fell to his knees, up to his chest in the turgid water. The corpse thundered another scything blade at Bohme. The sword slashed across his face.

Then the young militia boy, Kane, hurled himself bodily at the corpse, taking its wild blow on the flat of his blade and even as the impact staggered him, reversing his swing to slash straight up through the dead man’s chest. Kane’s sword opened the corpse from stem to sternum with clinical precision. He deflected a weak blow from his dead foe, and then drove the point of his sword through the reanimated creature’s heart. He wrenched it free and delivered the coup de grâce, beheading the corpse and kicking it aside contemptuously.

Bohme crawled forward on his hands and knees, the water getting in his mouth as he wrested his sword free of the corpse.

He nodded to the lad and held out his hand to be helped up.

The two fought side by side as the dead came at them again and again from below the water, rising up, dripping the ichor of the swamp as they lurched forward with decrepit weapons. ‘Hold the line!’ Metzger shouted, crashing his blade into a skull and splitting it. Still the dead came up, snaking up around the legs of the living and dragging them down into the murky depths of the bog even as they cut and thrust and parried, fighting for their lives.

The sounds of the battle haunted the landscape.

Metzger’s men were in disarray, his shouts for discipline falling on deaf ears as the invisible threat from the black water dragged more and more of them down.

The box bearers dropped the prison. The box fell on its side, the air hole in the water. From within, Bohme could hear the desperate hammering of Wolfgang Fehr as the black water swelled up around him. For a moment he thought about letting the lad drown. Then he fought his way through to the box and heaved it up so that the hole was out of the water.

More than one hundred of them drowned in under an hour.

Wolfgang Fehr did not.

Bohme could read a battle. He had been in enough of them to sense the moment when the balance shifted. The elements of surprise and horror had faded and the dead were no longer coming at them in relentless waves. Down the line, Cort issued a piercing cry and threw himself forward, hacking into the dead so ferociously that he drove the creatures back and back. The Silberklinge grinned wildly as his blade opened a path through the dead. ‘Drive them back to the pits of the underworld!’ The warrior yelled, to the cheers of the men at arms. The living rushed forward, pushing the dead further into retreat, until Bohme and the others were standing in the ‘V’ left by the shattered peak, looking down at the dead as they fled towards the lakes.

Metzger’s face paled as he looked up at the walls of the castle and the towers.

Dark clouds festered in the sky above it.

A storm was brewing.

The castle seemed to stand betwixt and between glittering expanses of water, its crumbling gothic walls and towers filling the glowering sky. It was like a vision taken from his childhood memories and warped through the filter of a nightmare. What should have been familiar and comfortable was utterly alien and wrong, and yet it seemed somehow fitting. Good men died in the rain, not in the glorious spring sunshine, fighting before the portals of nightmarish bastions, not family homes, he thought bitterly as he stared at the machicolations. His men, the men he had dragged from their homes and families on his damned crusade, charged down the hill towards the lakes, brandishing their weapons and hammering them against their shields in a cacophony meant to scare their undead enemy. It had little or no effect other than to break the silence. That in itself was a blessing.

This was his birthright. It seemed impossible looking at it now but he knew it was true. This was the true Kastell Metz. This was the place where Felix Metzger had fallen to the necrarch fighting the hopeless fight for what he believed in. This was the secret shame of his clan, the ancestral home they had lost to the mad dead. He did not know what he had expected to feel, confronted with the past, but it wasn’t this. He stared at the walls, and the huge lakes traversed by a wide causeway and felt nothing, no pull of homecoming, no vengeful return. Instead there was an immense hollowness within him.

He stood there, aside from his men, alone on the hill. He was the last man to go over the top.

As he walked down the scree, he was reminded of so many truths about his life. He was a hollow man on a fool’s quest for an unattainable justice. It was little wonder he felt empty as he stared at the home he had never known.

The living drove the dead down the hill and into the cleft between the lakes where the causeway ran. Roaring defiance, the men of Grimminhagen charged after them. It was chaos, but there was an element of order within it. The living came together in a driving wedge, Cort at the front, his sword slicing again and again at the stumbling dead. It was butchery. Stripped of their hiding places beneath the black water, the dead were a slow, lumbering foe. But something niggled at the back of Bohme’s mind. The living ran and screamed anger and hate at the fiends that had snatched away their friends, and the dead were pushed back towards the castle gates.

He had fought the dead before.

This was the first time he had seen the enemy routed.

‘Back!’ he yelled, realising it was a trap. ‘Pull Back!’

No one could hear him above the clamour of combat. The chill ghost of fear gripped the nape of his neck as he stared down at Cort rushing the dead. The Silberklinge’s charge drove the shambling enemy back onto the first slick cobbles of the causeway.

Slick.

The failing light clung to the lichen encrusting the stone like oil.

It took him a moment for it all to fall into place: the dead driven back, slick cobbles.

It was there, in the front of his mind but he couldn’t grasp it. Something about the landscape was wrong. He stared and stared, frantically trying to see what it was, but he couldn’t see anything that he hadn’t been warned about by young Fehr. It was a blighted place, of that there could be no doubt but it was more than that.

Dark clouds gathered overhead, a storm front rolling in. There was a palpable shift in the air pressure.

Cort drove the dead towards the middle of the causeway, fifty men with him. Bohme stared at the cobbled causeway and the skeletal limbs of the trees beyond the far shore of the lake. The dead splashed and floundered, stumbling back towards the huge gates of the castle as Cort cleaved into their panicked ranks. Above them ravens circled, cawing hungrily as they rode the winds.

The box carriers pushed by him, grunting and straining under the weight of the mobile prison. He could hear Fehr weeping inside. Fehr. What was it the lad had said when he was sketching out the lie of the land?

Something about the lake.

The castle is bordered by a huge lake.

Not: the castle is bordered by two huge lakes.

There was no mention of a causeway dividing the lake.

It hit him as he looked up at the walls of the castle and saw the misshapen silhouette of a man gazing down over the fighting. It all came together inside his head. The dead hadn’t been driven back. They were mindless puppets; they had baited the trap and drawn the living forward onto the causeway and into the middle of the lake.

‘Cort! Cort! Get them back from the causeway! Look at the water!’

He started to run down the scree-covered slope, skidding and sliding as his arms pin-wheeled desperately. He did not fall. Bohme yelled at the top of his voice but with the discordant symphony of the mêlée, his voice couldn’t carry to those out in the middle of the no-man’s land that until recently had been submerged beneath the water. He yelled again, crying himself hoarse, and still his warnings couldn’t rise above the din.

It was subtle at first, the lake water lapping against the edge of the causeway’s cobbles as whatever force had driven a tidal line down the centre of it ceded its hold over the water. Then the water was up around their ankles, and deeper, around their knees in a matter of moments. The men out there realised then, turning to flee the trap before its watery jaws could snap shut and drown them.

It was too late.

The water banked up into steep waves that came crashing down, the sheer elemental force of nature surging around the living, driving them off their feet and under the frothing white-caps. It carried them off the relative safety of the causeway and out into the deeps of the lake where more submerged dead swam, grasping and clutching and keeping the desperate soldiers from getting their heads above the waterline.

Then they were down and they were drowning, their forgotten blades dragged away from limp fingers to the bottom of the lake.

He stood watching in horror as one by one the corpses of his friends bobbed back to the surface of the suddenly placid lake, only for the weight of their armour to drag them back down as the air leaked out of their dead lungs.

Within minutes they were gone, and it was as if they had never been.

Bohme stood on the edge of the lake, balanced as though hovering over the edge of forever beyond which the endless night waited, staring at the still waters, and then at the cackling figure on the wall walk.

The emaciated hunchback threw up his arms as though trying to pull down the sky and the storm broke. A single jag of lightning and a deep rumble of thunder heralded the downpour. He saw a ghost within the white light: Bonifaz. There was a cruelty to his face in death that had never been there in life, marking him more indelibly than his twin scars ever had.

There were no more screams.

CHAPTER TWENTY-ONE

Blood Crazy
Outside the Walls of Kastell Metz,
Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Winter of Scars and Grief

‘It burns, it burns in my veins,’ Wolfgang Fehr whimpered, scratching at the wooden walls of his prison. ‘Help me.’

But no one heard him.

The darkness within the box ate him, gnawing into his mind. His hands were warm and sticky where his nails had been pulled back and broken off with his desperate clawing. It was only when he reached down for the tiny hole that he saw the blood and the damage his claustrophobic fear had wrought.

The sounds of fighting had been dampened by the wood, the anguished screams of the dying muted. Now there was only darkness and silence. Even the motion of the box had ceased leaving him lacking any sensory perception beyond the pain of his ruined fingers and the fire in his blood.

It was worsening by the hour.

At first he had believed it to be a sickness, swamp fever or even the blood plague ravaging his veins, but as it progressed he knew it wasn’t. Primal images filled his mind, visions driven by the most basic, animalistic urges. The hallucinations took on integrity and shape and soon became more real to him than the walls of the box and the darkness.

Inhaling the musty air of the wooden prison he breathed in the cadaverous reek of the slaughter. Closing his eyes he found he could differentiate the disparate tangs and textures of the blood, old dead blood against the fresh vital blood spilled by the living. That chilled him.

‘What is happening to me?’ he begged the darkness.

It harboured no answers, only more secrets.

There was another sort of blood, too, neither living nor dead, but tainted like his. He felt its pull in his blood, not in his nose. It was thicker, bonded to the world in a way the spilled blood wasn’t.

Fehr clawed at the wood, needing to be out of the choking confines of the box. He pressed his face up against the tiny hole, sucking desperately at the air.

Time did not merely lose its meaning; it ceased to be.

The world was reduced to fragments: one when the box shook as someone kicked it; another as someone left a canteen of water within scrabbling distance of his fingertips, though he could not drink it because the hole was too small; and another as the voices came, whispering up against the hole, goading him to die. Finally he lost control of his bodily functions, the pain in his gut and bowels so intense that he could do nothing to prevent them from emptying. The stench of faeces and the acrid tang of urine transformed his prison into a new kind of hell.

As the hallucinations worsened he imagined he was a wolf, and saw his own yellow eyes burning back at him. He prowled, hunting, stalking the beasts whose rank blood seared his nostrils. He saw himself rending flesh with tooth and claw, lapping greedily at open wounds and somewhere within those dreams his mind broke.

The images shifted in intensity and focus as the beast rose from within. His body responded in kind, the arc of his spine lengthening, the grasp of his hands becoming claw-like.

The darkness existed for a single reason: to taunt him with the smell of blood.

Desperately, he pushed at the walls of his prison.

‘Let me out! Help me! Please! Please! Let me out!’ He roared and raged, hammering against the walls of his stinking prison, his mind conflicted as the human struggled to stave off the all-consuming rage of the beast. It was a fight against nature that he could not hope to win. Somewhere in that timelessness the man that had been Wolfgang Fehr ceased to be. All that remained was the mind of the wolf.

Then the walls of his prison came tumbling down.

Rest was impossible, but without it they were doomed.

In the grim shadow of the beast’s castle, Metzger ordered the men to strike camp. After the initial ambush the dead had not sallied forth, content to barricade themselves up behind the high walls where they could not be reached. With the sun fully risen they would not strike out. The men needed to rest whenever they could. With the lake between them Metzger wrestled with guilt. His men were down beneath the water somewhere. They deserved a Sigmarite burial, or at least they deserved not to bloat and rot and float to the surface in a month’s time, ruined husks with no trace of their humanity left to them.

But what could he do? Dive after them and drag them back? Hardly.

Let them rot?

He could see little alternative, and it sickened him.

This was his death, not theirs, his last hurrah. A silent tear rolled down his cheek, over the bone. ‘How did it come to this?’ he asked the man beside him.

Kaspar Bohme shook his head and said, ‘The same way it always does, my friend. The same way it always does.’

Four hundred and fifty of the five hundred men who had left Grimminhagen still looked to him for leadership. None of the Twin-Tailed Comet had survived the lake. He felt the sharp twinge of pain in his left side but refused to acknowledge it.

‘We can’t very well go under the walls,’ he said, looking at the lake. Using sappers was out of the question; the water from the lake would have seeped down to permeate deep into the rock undermining any chance they had of digging tunnels beneath the walls. The weight of the earth pressing down on them would cave in any excavation they tried and almost certainly result in dozens of men being buried alive. He could not imagine a worse fate. ‘And a protracted siege is out of the question. We don’t have the supplies or the men to starve them out or batter down the gates.’

‘Not to mention how you starve the dead out of anywhere,’ Bohme said. It was a poor joke.

Reinhardt Metzger ignored him.

He only had eyes for the man standing on the battlements who was in turn watching them.

‘Is that...?’ He didn’t have the stomach to name the dead man looking down at them. His stomach twisted, dread taking root. He couldn’t be sure who he was seeing. He didn’t want to be sure. It was impossible. It was horrible. He stared up at the man on the wall.

Bohme nodded. ‘Bonifaz.’

‘He looks different.’

‘He’s dead,’ Bohme said, ‘of course he looks different.’

‘No, it’s more than that. He looks… inhuman.’

‘He is waiting for us,’ Bohme said. The notion, now voiced, sent a cold shiver down the ridges of Metzger’s spine. ‘He always believed he was the best of us.’

‘His chance to test that belief will come,’ Metzger said bleakly. No threat, no bluster.

‘Do you think they will come at us tonight?’

‘Why would they? We’re like flies buzzing around their stinking carcass. Soon enough they’ll reach out to swat us away, but right now we are barely even a nuisance.’

‘So what say we make a nuisance of ourselves?’ Bohme said, with a fierce grin.

‘What do you have in mind?’

Before he could answer, the sound of wood rending tore through the thick silence. It took Metzger a moment to place the sound, so out of place was it in this blighted place. He turned as the side of the brig-box splintered and Fehr’s hand came reaching out through the tear. Only it couldn’t have been the lad’s hand, Metzger thought, seeing the thick clumps of reddish hair that clung to the back of it. The fingers were inhumanly long, the joints twisted and spindly, hooking the misshapen hand into a vicious claw. The wood frame buckled against the pressure from within, the metal nails tearing free. The rest of the arm, as weirdly malformed as the hand emerged, the musculature distorted and overly thick around the joints. Then the box shattered completely and the wild-eyed Fehr lunged out of the debris, his face bestial with rage as he ripped away at the wood with his bare hands.

The manacles shackling the deserter stretched tight as he threw his arms up above his head, forcing them apart beyond the limits of the metal’s tensile strength. The chain snapped with a shocking finality. Fehr launched himself at the nearest man, lashing out with the dangling chains transforming his imprisonment into a weapon. He slashed the man across the face again and again, moving with dizzying speed. The chains bit deep, cutting mercilessly through the soft flesh of the soldier’s cheek and eyes. Again and again Fehr lashed out, driving the man to his knees and then onto his back, screaming as the chains cut him up.

Fehr crouched, chains dangling, and looked left and right, his face contorted with animalistic rage.

Moving with unerring agility he threw himself forward, rolling away from a wild sword slash, and came up on his bare feet, kicking up dirt and dust from the lake shore as he scrabbled backwards. He threw back his head and barked at the rising moon.

Two of Metzger’s militia moved to intercept the prisoner before he could flee, only Fehr never intended to flee, that much was obvious by the way he rounded on his would-be captors and snapped them like brittle twigs. His hands reached out, grabbing the closest of the men by the wrist and forcing it back to the point beyond which it could bend, until it snapped. Then he jumped to his feet, wrenched the soldier’s arm out of its socket and dragged him in close. Fehr’s mouth opened in a feral snarl, and then with shocking swiftness, Fehr ducked his head and tore his teeth into the screaming man’s throat, ripping the flesh out in one bloody mouthful.

Metzger ran towards Fehr as the deserter spat a clotted lump of flesh out onto the dirt at his feet.

The second man died through carelessness. He came too close to the bloodstained chains. Fehr lashed out, but not to hit or hurt. The metal links wrapped around the man’s legs and with one quick tug Fehr pulled his feet out from under him. He fell upon the man, biting through the cartilage of his nose and tearing it off in a fountain of blood. The man’s screams were as sickening as they were short-lived. Swallowing down the meat and gristle, Fehr sank his claws into the soft stuff of his eyes, hooking deep into his skull as he jerked his head back and bit deep into the pulsing vein at his throat, driven crazy by the siren song of the rich blood.

He pushed himself forward, into a crouch, ready to spring at anyone who came too close.

Fehr looked at the old warrior, and such pain and grief there was in the jaundiced eyes that looked back at him. In that moment, gazes locked, the beast that Fehr had become was painfully obvious to Metzger. Stripped of his humanity, abused by his captors, caged and bound, beaten and humiliated, he had lost whatever held his mind together only to find some deep-buried primal instinct: the animal within. He howled again, all traces of humanity shorn from his ragged cry.

Metzger moved in cautiously.

Fehr lowered his head, a low growl purring deep in his throat.

Then he spoke, only two words, ‘Help me.’

Metzger nodded, reaching around to draw his sword.

‘In death there is mercy,’ Metzger said, and he almost believed it.

CHAPTER TWENTY-TWO

Wolf’s Hour
Outside the Walls of Kastell Metz,
Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Winter of Scars and Grief

Behind the old man and the beast, their dead friends rose up out of their watery grave.

Skulls broke the placid skin of the lake, followed by lank hair tangled with strands of water-weed and scum, and worm-eaten eyes and mottled skin. One by one the drowned resurfaced. Many of them bore no weapons but then they needed none. They came out of the water, moving slowly with the sickening grace of swans gliding over the smooth surface of black water.

The filth of the lake clung to their armour and flesh.

The shell of the warrior, Cort Angiers, opened its mouth to scream. Lake water bubbled and frothed out of it, followed by a low keening moan that slowly shaped itself into a word, a challenge: ‘Metzzzzgeeeerrrr!’

Reinhardt Metzger heard his name but did not turn to face his challenger. His knuckles whitened as his fingers closed around the leather wrap of his sword’s hilt and slid the blade out of its sheath. The blade sang as he dragged it free.

It felt utterly natural in his hand, like an old friend.

He felt a stab of pain, sharp like needles piercing his chest, and numbness flow down his left arm. It was as though the blood were somehow leaving that side of him empty. He clenched his fist and hammered it off his breastplate in defiance of the pain and in challenge to the beast that he faced.

Fehr sprang.

At the sound of Metzger’s name, coming out of the water like the voice of Manann himself, Kaspar Bohme turned. His hand went instinctively for his blade, but he fumbled it. The cold steel fell through his fingers as the sight of his fallen comrades emerging from the lake ripped into that part of his mind where fear lay nascent.

‘Look to the water!’ he yelled, bending to retrieve his blade.

The men were ill-prepared, stripped out of their armour, swords laid aside as they readied themselves for the respite of night before the dawn of war. There would be no sleep this night. Beyond the dead, Bohme saw the hunchbacked figure up on the high tower, a madness of ravens circling around him like a feathered cyclone, and beside him the unmistakable bulk of the dead Bonifaz. The hunchback cavorted like some demented dancer, throwing himself around like some dervish. With the moon at their back the pair looked like a faceless manifestation of death.

Bohme straightened. His sword hand itched.

‘To me!’ he shouted, and ran headlong at the line of corpses shuffling up the lake’s shore.

The men reacted, grabbing shields and swords. Some ran bare foot, others with breastplates partially strapped in place, buckles hanging loose. They charged down to join Bohme as he ducked beneath gasping hands and drove his blade hilt deep into a familiar face. Dragging it clear, he spun to block a blow raking in from the left, taking it on his arm. The pain shivered through him, almost wrenching the blade from his hand. He hacked into a third drowned knight, his blade clattering off the dead man’s rusted breastplate and sliding up into the bloated white flesh of his neck. The blow barely slowed the drowned man. Bohme stepped in and drove his fist into the dead man’s face, snapping his head back, and then brought his sword arm up savagely, the blade sliding up through the gap between the plate and skin, disembowelling the corpse. His insides spilled down over the blade, soaking Bohme’s hand with blood and gore. Bohme slid the sword clear.

Then he was no longer alone in the shallow water, cutting and splashing and struggling desperately to stay on his feet as the lake-bed shifted treacherously beneath them.

The world around him was reduced to sword and bone.

Bohme broke away from a clinch, forced to draw a short stabbing dagger from his opponent’s sodden belt and ram it into the dead man’s gut to buy himself a few feet of calm. He found himself once again side by side with the young warrior, Kane. There were no grins between them this time. Tears stained the youngster’s cheeks as he fought, all discipline gone from his movement. Seeing the facial similarities between Kane and the vile corpse he hacked away wildly at, Bohme knew all too well why.

He stepped in close enough to reach around and drive the point of the dagger deep into the eye of the warrior’s brother. He dragged it clear and stepped away from the corpse as it fell, the motors of its brain ruined.

Still Kane slashed wildly at the air where his brother had stood, his face torn with grief as his blade slashed again and again at nothing. He fell to his knees in the shallow water and threw his head back in a pitiful scream as his brother’s corpse brushed up against his side. He reached down, sobbing, to cradle the dead man in his arms, oblivious to the battle raging around him. He was locked in his own personal hell.

Bohme could not comfort him, but he could keep him safe as the dead came on again and again.

Fehr hit Metzger so hard that the old man staggered back and fell, sprawling in the mud. He lost his grip on his sword, and then lost sight of it as Fehr came down on top of him.

Nothing of the man remained in the deserter’s face. Even the bone structure beneath it had shifted, elongating and becoming almost lupine beneath the blazing yellow eyes. Unshaven facial hair grew in across his cheeks and up to those jaundiced eyes, while his hairline had crept down low across his brow, and even as the lost boy looked down at the old man, his wild hair became more of a mane than a ragged mop. His mouth opened on sharp canines while his jaw distended like a snout. The transformation was as horrific as it was incredible.

There were tears in his yellow eyes as he reached out with thickly muscled arms and wrapped the rusted chains that dangled from his wrists around Metzger’s throat.

‘Help me,’ he pleaded, slowly choking the life out of the old man. Then he shook his head brutally, and whatever last vestiges of Wolfgang Fehr clung to the beast’s sense of self were gone. ‘I can smell death within you, old man. It’s in your blood. Killing you will be a mercy.’

‘You talk… too… much,’ Metzger said, the chain biting deep into his throat as it choked off his breath. He reached up, clawing weakly at the length of chain with his left hand in a desperate subterfuge. He reached down with his right hand, fumbling blindly for the hilt of the dagger sheathed in his boot. His fingers snagged it, drawing it an inch out of the leather, and then another inch until they could wrap around the leather binding.

The chains bit so deep into his windpipe that he couldn’t swallow down even a mouthful of air.

He flapped weakly at his throat with his left hand and closed his eyes, counting silently to five in his mind. Then he brought his right hand up with terrible swiftness, ramming the short blade into the side of the beast’s neck. It went in up to the hilt, the metal cutting easily through the soft flesh of Fehr’s throat, opening the thick vein and parting the windpipe in a single cut. Metzger wrenched the dagger’s hilt sideways, opening the wound wide. The wet sound of the beast sucking air through the ragged hole was accompanied by a weak, gurgling rasp as Fehr’s eyes rolled up inside his skull and he slumped forward.

Metzger rolled out from beneath him, untangling the chains from around his throat. Gasping hard, trying to swallow down gulp after gulp of air, he rolled Fehr over. The taint of Chaos that had so brutally transformed the boy into a monster remained. He had died a beast, not a man, but there was some small mercy in his dead eyes. The yellow stain had left them. There was hope at least that his soul had gone on to Morr released and that in death he had somehow found his humanity again. Metzger could not dwell upon it. Down by the water the fighting had reached a tumult. He pushed himself to his feet, and as he did, another fierce stab of pain lanced clean across his chest, tearing away at the muscles. He staggered forward a step, his knees buckling as the world swam around him, threatening to go black. He closed his eyes and shook his head, ‘Not now. Not yet. Just give me an hour, that’s all I ask.’ Metzger grunted, willing his vision to come back into focus.

For a moment the world retained some of its clarity, though the sharp edges remained blurry. He looked around for his sword and found it lying beside the corpse of a broken soldier. He bent down carefully to retrieve it.

With one final look at the empty battlements, Reinhardt Metzger walked resolutely down to the water’s edge to join his men for one last time.

The shadow of death had come down from the dark tower to join them outside the gates of the castle. Ravens circled, the braver birds settling on the fresh corpses already, picking over the best of the meat.

Slowly, the huge iron doors groaned open.

CHAPTER TWENTY-THREE

The Traitor’s Game
Behind the Walls of Kastell Metz,
Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Winter of Black Hearts and Tainted Blood

As the enemy approached the gates, Amsel stared at their flag, a glimmer of recognition stirring in the back of his mind as he watched the ragged cloth pennon snap in the wind. He knew the crest. There were still doors within the old castle that bore the matching mark. They were not the frightening force they had been. From his vantage they appeared battered and broken, yet still they came on. It was the strength of their humanity that made them most dangerous now.

There was one that the master had forbidden him from opening until the end, though how could he know it was the end? The world went in circles not lines. Events lapped and overlapped; they did not run side by side. Yet this, here and now, was the end, he knew.

He saw Radu and the scar-faced dead man striding along the walls towards him.

He could not stay. There was much to do. ‘A door to open,’ he mumbled, turning his back on the new master and scurrying away.

‘Wait!’ the necrarch barked as Amsel reached the narrow flight of cracked and broken steps. He did not. He descended quickly and fled across the courtyard, chased by the sounds of fighting and dying. Radu and his new plaything did not follow.

‘Soon,’ he crooned, a spring of anticipation creeping into his step as he approached the main building. He slipped through the open doorway and in no time was stalking through the tunnels far below.

His footsteps echoed hollowly in the musty passage. Dank rivulets of water seeped down through the ceiling from the lake above, tracing wet lines down the walls. The vampire paused at the corner, smelling the corruption that lingered in the dank air.

‘Soon,’ he breathed again, a promise to the dark corners beyond the alchemical lights.

He dragged a hand across the slick stones, feeling the earth shiver with revulsion. A deep tremble ran all the way through it as somewhere up above Radu the Forsaken unchained the bones of the dragon.

There were things that had to be done despite the press of time. Things that the master, the true master, had entrusted to him.

‘So little time,’ he grumbled, scurrying like a rat through the warren of twists and turns. He knew each one intimately having walked the rough stones of the tunnels smooth with his shuffling feet. Then he reached the hidden door, though it looked nothing like a door. It was marked with a single stone, the crest of the old family chiselled into it. He had seen the crest somewhere else, somewhere outside of this place. The vampire rested his hand upon the stone and pushed until he heard the faint click of a rusty mechanism falling into place and the tumblers being released. It was as though the sound crystallised the half-forgotten memory for him. He knew then where he had seen the sigil: on one of the gravestones in Grimminhagen, close to the hole where the girl had descended into the earth to retrieve the master’s treasure.

He pushed the false wall open to reveal a small cavity, more akin to a tomb than a room. The vampire’s palms itched as he reached up to adjust the alchemical globe so that he might better see into the recess.

What he saw confused him.

There was an empty funeral bier, or rather a bier without a body. Instead, a wonderfully wrought sword had been interred there, deep in the hidden places of the castle. He eyed the blade covetously, not sure precisely what he had expected to find in this hole in the wall, but this relic of the keep’s old masters was certainly not it.

Had Korbhen hidden it or Radu himself?

It mattered little.

Amsel crouched and reached into the cavity, his cadaverous hand closing around the hilt of the blade and thrilling to its touch.

‘How long since someone held you?’ Amsel crooned. He might well have been talking to a widow, so intense was the longing in his voice as he stroked the flat of the blade. It was a wondrous piece, the metal folded and folded and folded time and again in the tempering process. The flame-scalloped edge was serrated like the teeth of some great beast, and still maintained a deep onyx lustre. The hilt added to the illusion, the grip covered in black leather, the pommel, guard and centre an antique brass with what looked like bone accents set into the cross-brace.

Why open the door now, only at the last with the wolf at the door?

Why, unless there was more to the sword than folded metal?

He ran his crooked fingers along the blade again, feeling for any residual taint of the arcane within the metal but there was nothing magical about the blade. There were no daemons bound to it, no runes etched into its metal, no Chaos hunger that would leech the soul of the living into it, no entrapped wizardry. It was merely a sword, a beautiful sword, no doubt with a story to tell, but a sword just the same.

Then he understood the master’s plan. It was so simple in its genius.

This was the last secret of Radu the Forsaken, a sword from another life with a story to tell to the right listener. It was not some trinket or superstitious gewgaw; it was the truest of relics binding the necrarch to his past life. There were no coincidences. Korbhen had laid out a pattern of cause and effect that spanned miles and years to culminate in this place, at this time. The subtleties of it were intricate and far-reaching but undeniable. It was no accident that the casket had lain hidden so long in Grimminhagen, the matching crests of the family Metzger proved that. No, this was akin to the blossoming of a perfect rose, each petal a layer of intricacy to the schemes of the necrarch lord, another aspect to the subtlety of the lies that Korbhen had laid out across the land to inflict one final torture upon the warrior he had sired so many long years ago. It was vicious and vindictive and an utterly exquisite vengeance.

He would see the new master humbled and shed the yoke that ground him down. There was only one mind in this place worthy of apprenticeship to the true master.

Amsel hefted the blade. Despite the fact that he possessed no skill of arms he could feel how well it was weighted and appreciate the perfect balance between hilt and blade turning the wielder’s wrist into a fulcrum around which death pivoted.

It was a hero’s blade.

A hero should wield it. He grinned fiercely as the thought crossed his mind. ‘Yes, yes, yes,’ he crooned delightedly. It was so obvious. All the signs pointed to this final deception.

With no way to conceal it, Amsel clutched the great sword as he hurried back towards the surface in search of the hero to wield it against the necrarch.

Casimir climbed the stairs to their summit.

The tainted warrior, Fear, had brought the enemy to their door just as he had planned. All that remained was to open it and let the living in.

He stepped out onto the roof of the great tower, treachery in his dead heart.

Out on the killing fields below the fighting raged, but it looked so artificial, comical even. He watched with curious detachment as the dead rose up out of the lake and shambled towards the shore, only to be met with the old man’s steel. His mane of white hair streamed wildly in the wind, untamed. He was an oddity, this ancient in the midst of such vibrant and desperate youth, leading them on this hopeless crusade.

And it was hopeless, or it would be without a few traitorous manipulations. Forget the coterie of the damned and deformed, men and women blighted by disease and the touch of plagues and other evils. Forget the scar-faced warrior with his heart in a box down in the subterranean laboratories, risen dead but no longer some sluggish, mindless zombie, but a deadly foe. Forget even the necrarch’s parasitic touch. Down and down, deeper than the bones of the old gravestones lay the skeletal remains of the huge dragon, chafing at the chains that bound it. Cut the beast loose and none of them would survive, such was its threat.

He watched the living playing at their game of soldiers.

The world, he thought, as sword clashed with bloated flesh, could be divided into two: predators and prey. For all their fight, the old man and his little men with their swords were prey.

He could not unbind the dragon, neither could he slay the scar-faced one, but he was not alone. He could call on Mammut of the Nine Souls, and what such a beast was capable of even its creator did not know. His smile was slow and cunning.

‘Soon,’ he told the wind, savouring the taste of betrayal on the wind.

Radu could not have discovered Mammut. Since his return the necrarch had been caught up with the dragon and the dead knight, too cocksure in his power. Hubris would be his undoing, the same as it ever was.

‘Who would be master then?’ Casimir asked the moon, for there was only one in the sky. Morrslieb eclipsed Mannslieb. It was an omen. The death god was coming to claim his dues this night. Casimir welcomed the deity, and though he had no soul for the lord of the underworld to harvest, he still thought of death as his only friend.

The tower’s ravens gathered around him, a hundred or more birds fighting one another to get close to the vampire. Those that were closest pecked at his ankles and feet, their beaks digging into his emaciated flesh and chipping away at the brittle bones beneath. He lashed out, kicking at the birds, first with his left foot, then with his right, and then with his left again. He threw his arms up, cawing loudly in imitation of the carrion eaters, and then jumped and twisted, flapping his arms in a mad caper to scare the ravens into flight.

They took wing in an explosion of oily black feathers and vicious caws.

Down on the battlements beneath the tower he saw Radu looking up at him. Casimir sneered, knowing there was no way the necrarch could read his expression from so far away. It was a petty rebellion, but gratifying just the same. Radu could surround himself with all the powers of the natural world, but they would not save him. Casimir’s time had come.

He left the tower. First he would slip the bar on the great gates to let the living in behind the walls. Then he would free the beast with nine souls.

There would be blood tonight.

Radu watched the slaughter from the high wall. Anger seethed within his tortured body as the battle ebbed and flowed. It was an organic thing, killing. The living cut into his dead, even as he raised them again and again, and the dead cut into the living, giving him more corpses with which to defend his bastion. The way Amsel had fled the wall did nothing to appease the paranoia fermenting within his turbulent thoughts. The wretch made no secret of his split loyalties, mumbling about his old master all the time. Could he not see how much greater Radu was than Korbhen had ever been? He would show him, yes he would. Well, Radu would drive a stake of bone through the ghost of his sire once and for all. Amsel could plot and scheme and play with his demented followers to his calcified heart’s content. It mattered little now. His petty ambitions were about to be crushed. Radu had always known that the thrall must die.

He looked up at the tower. Bathed in the sickly moonlight Casimir watched the violence unfold.

Radu turned his attention back to the slaughter.

‘You dare come at me?’ he whispered, barely forming the words. The necrarch shook his head, his skeletal fingers digging deep into the crumbling masonry of the low battlements. The stone wept dust, so fierce was his grip.

The warrior cleaved into the bloated corpse that shambled into his way, cutting clean through the wet flesh of its neck and bringing his blade around to gut a second. It was not graceful but it was brutal and effective. The white-haired warrior led the line. Others fought beside him, forming an arrow-head of steel that cut towards the barricaded gates of the castle.

‘Then come, dead man,’ Radu said. It mattered little that the warrior could not hear him. ‘Come and let us be done with this dance.’

The old man floundered in the shallow water with his sword raised above his head.

Radu laughed cruelly but the sight brought with it flickers of distant memories that stole any mirth from the situation. He saw the ghost of himself out there, looking up at the walls, his heart swollen with fear. He had been another man, his intellect harnessed by the wretched sword in his hand. Steel proved nothing. It was not power. The result of true power stood at his side, scars marring his beautiful face. True power allowed him to reach beyond the veil and drag a hero back to the mortal plane to do his bidding. True power granted him immunity from weaknesses of the flesh. True power conferred its immortality upon his shrunken bones. True power was unlocked by the rigours of the mind, not the strength of the sword arm.

The white-haired warrior was a dead man walking. Radu could smell the corruption eating through his blood from where he stood. It was rank.

He recognised the banner they marched under. It had not changed in all the time since he had carried it.

He almost pitied the fool for his bravery, only it wasn’t bravery at all; it was suicide. It was a motivation he was well familiar with. After all, it was the same one that had brought him back to these very doors.

‘Death will come to you soon enough,’ he promised the old man, enjoying the exquisite irony of it all. Circles within circles; it was a complex pattern of life and failures. The man was like a flea picking away at his corpse, but there came a time when all the flea-carrier could do was scratch.

Perhaps he would sire the warrior, just as he had been sired at the gate? Close the circle once and for all?

With Amsel disposed of he would have need of willing hands to do his bidding while he immersed himself in his work.

There was a curious appeal to the thought.

Radu looked up at the eclipsed moon.

It was time for the living to learn how truly pitiful they were. Let them tremble and fall upon their swords. Let them beg for mercy that he did not possess. Let them die.

He relinquished his hold over the drowned men, breaking the incantation, and threw up his arms, shouting, ‘Arise! Arise!’ The world shivered beneath the force of his will, the very ground quaking at his might. At first it was no more than that, a ripple through the dirt, a convulsion that ran from the walls of the castle through the courtyard and the outer bailey and back, across from the disused chapel to the graveyard. By the time the tremors reached the graveyard the earth around the tombstones began to sift down through the cracks and the stones yawed like broken teeth in a cemetery smile.

As the drowned men fell, a fork of lightning rent the black sky, spearing down into the heart of the earth.

With a pitiful shriek, the ground was torn asunder.

The gravestones fell away into the huge cavity that opened up beneath them, the bones of the long-dead sliding down to back-fill the wounded earth. For a moment the cacophony of falling soil and stone and corpses buried the sounds of the battlefield.

Then a swarm of bats erupted out of the belly of the earth.

‘Arise!’ Radu roared, throwing his hands wide.

Thousands and thousands of bats wheeled in the air, banking, rising and falling erratically. Their screeching had the men on the ground dropping their swords and covering their ears as the madness of sound clawed into their skulls.

‘Drums?’ Bonifaz said, staring down at the fight below. He breathed in deeply. ‘No, hearts,’ he corrected himself, the wild hammering growing louder and louder in his ears. ‘Hearts and fear.’

Beneath it came a deeper sound, a rumbling far down in the heart of the labyrinthine tunnels beneath the castle, down where the bones of the dragon stirred.

‘Arise!’ Radu bellowed. A flesh-eating worm burrowed its way out of his death-mask of a face, exposing the bone beneath the rotten pulp of flesh. ‘Arise!’

Lightning pierced the sky once more. The wind whipped up into a savage bluster that bullied the bats across the lightning-bright sky.

Beside him the scar-faced death-bringer fingered the hilts of his twin swords as he watched the old man and his blades struggling against the tide of the dead rising up from the lake bed. Each scream sent a thrill through the cavity where his heart had been. Quietly, he whispered, ‘Suffering,’ and Radu had no way of knowing if it was a promise to him, or to the men down there.

Amsel felt the earth fall away beneath his feet, and even as he stumbled and fell, he saw the dirt of the roof come crumbling down like filthy rain.

He forced himself back onto his feet and pushed on, deeper into the warren of tunnels.

He knew the dark ways intimately, having spent so much of his unlife exiled in them. There was a comfort to the dark, and with it a sense of self that the vampire did not feel when he was up above with the moon on his face, and yet he must rise, he knew that. He could not hide out here forever hoping that the end of all things would pass him by. It had begun.

The ground shifted beneath him again, like some volcanic shiver tearing through the crust of the earth. Amsel pressed up against the beams that supported the excavated wall. The wood had buckled and splintered beneath the enormous weight of the collapse. It was only a matter of time before the stresses being brought to bear on the beam’s wooden core found the weaknesses within the grain and the supporting strut tore apart. One of the alchemical globes along the tunnel fell, shattering on the floor, its eternal flame extinguished as crudely as that. Amsel shuffled towards the dark spot. His footsteps dragged loudly in the echo-trap of the subterranean walkway. He clutched the sword to his chest.

He heard other noises down in the deep: a susurrant rush of dirt and rock out of the cracks in the wall, the grating of bone on stone as the graves from up above poured down to fill in the cavities beneath them, the groans of the straining support beams buckling grain by grain, and so much more that could not be explained: sounds of the earth.

The air around him grew hotter the deeper he went, uncomfortably so.

A sharp crack behind him preceded the collapse by a moment.

Amsel started to run, his robes tangling around his legs and the fetishes that hung from his rope belt getting in the way of his long strides. He ran hard, gripped by panic. He had died once before. Death held no fear. Living did. His mind filled with frightened thoughts of being buried deeper than the bones of the castle, trapped in the torment of the unlife for an eternity. He could imagine no worse torture than the dirt and the broken stones pressing into his face and down his throat, pinning his arms by his side, the claustrophobic weight on his chest pressing down mercilessly. He could imagine nothing worse than being unable to move, unable to feed, but equally unable to let go of consciousness and thought, unable to let go, and so driven mad by an eternity of nothing.

He ran, if not for his life, then for his death.

Before, there had always been a loneliness to the dark places, but the chorus of collapse stripped them of that. Now there was only noise and fear.

The ground cracked again. He clutched the sword’s blade so tightly that its flame-scalloped edge bit into his hands. He barely registered the pain. The grating of the rock above his head swelled to fill his mind, and he understood. The world was not collapsing, but that did not help him. The tunnels were still caving in beneath their added burden. The ceiling of the subterranean laboratories had been opened up, causing the seismic shifts as the world contracted to fill the empty spaces beneath it.

‘Time, time, time,’ Amsel said, the words like ghosts taunting him. He looked up at the stones above, willing them to hold until he had found his way back to the world above.

But if Radu had released the dragon he had no hope.

A single imperative galvanised him: I will not fail the master.

Amsel stumbled on towards the wooden staircase and the hidden trap that opened up within one of the false graves of the bone garden.

Casimir grabbed the woman by the throat, his dirty nails digging deep into the vein that pulsed at her throat. She was one of the coterie, a faceless piece of flesh that he had never given a second thought to. Now she was imperative to his plan’s fruition. The wind and the shrieks of the enemy howled all around the courtyard, bringing it close, making it all so real.

‘Listen, woman, and listen well,’ he rasped, pushing his face up to hers, so close that they might have shared the most tender of kisses. ‘The message is simple: he has been betrayed. Tell him that. Tell him that Amsel has betrayed him. Tell him the wretch has made a pact with the living and led them to our door. Do you understand me, woman?’

She nodded.

‘Then tell me what you are to tell the master?’

She licked her dry lips. ‘We know of the betrayal because we are supposed to be his secret army, to rise up and help the living when they enter the keep. There are men within our number who will turn on the necrarch at the last, delivering him to the old man with the white hair. I know this because it is the vampire Amsel’s doing. He is loyal still to the one they call Korbhen. I do not know who, so none are to be trusted.’

‘Yes, yes. It is important you name the threat. Feed his paranoia. Good. Now go.’

He pushed the woman away. She stumbled, catching her filthy skirts, and fled towards the stairs that would take her up to the battlements and the great necrarch himself.

Content that the seeds would be sown, Casimir moved through the cluster of tents and wooden crates and all the filth of humanity that festered within them, towards the gate.

No one moved to stop him, but why would they? He was untouchable, the master’s most loyal servant. He was Radu’s left hand, full of sinister purpose. Who would dare suspect him of treachery? Who apart from that wretch, Amsel?

A self-satisfied grin touched his lips at the thought of that lickspittle being undone by a few words.

‘Arm yourselves!’ he demanded. ‘The wolf is at the door, and the beast won’t be content until we are all purged from this place by fire and sword. Let us give them the fight of their lives!’

There were no cheers to greet his rousing words. Some of the men moved away, grabbing makeshift weapons, spears and staves and whatever else lay to hand, while others rooted around in the rags of their lives and pulled out rusted old blades that had seen better days.

He left them to get on with it, turning once, halfway to the gatehouse. ‘Protect the master at all costs,’ he called back. ‘It is imperative!’ The lie was an easy one but then they all were. With one well-placed lie Radu would believe some within the coterie meant him harm, with another the damned and deformed would do all they could to remain at the necrarch’s side believing it their duty to protect him. It was delicious the way they all tangled up within themselves but he could not allow himself the luxury of enjoying it, not yet.

It was never about the might of swords or the mastery of magic. Fools believed in those tools of power. Men of power understood its nature better. It was about greed and lust; those base instincts had primacy. The weak craved more, the strong craved more. There was no difference between them outside their ability to take it. That understanding made all the difference in the world. A simple word in the right ear at the right time could undo the strength of any sword arm. It was the nature of magic to gnaw away at the practitioner. When the world became a mutable thing it became much more difficult to believe in the truth of the eye. A word at the right time, whispered to feed the right doubts, could undo every strut and support that held together the paranoid’s world. Those were the powers that ruled the world, whispered words, not the thud and blunder of swords or the flash and bang of mages. Casimir understood this. He always had.

He barely noticed the rain as it came down, bustling up to the abandoned gatehouse.

As the air filled with the shrieking of bats, Casimir lifted the wooden brace that held the huge door closed, and grasped the great mechanism beside it, turning the spigots that in turn dragged on the ropes that pulled the hidden cogs. Slowly the gate began to drag open.

It amused him to think that it could all be undone by such a simple thing.

Amsel found the staircase and climbed up out of the grave.

He had never thought to enjoy the feel of the air on his face again, but as he emerged into the night a sigh of contentment slipped out of his lips. He had come up behind the line of fighting, between the lake and the old graveyard, though there were no gravestones now, only a vast pit from which thousands upon thousands of bats streamed up into the night, the press of their hides so thick that they blocked out the moon.

Amsel moved fast, keeping low as he ran. The bone and feather fetishes on his belt bounced against the atrophied muscle of his thigh. He twisted left and right, constantly looking up towards the walls, sure that the new master could see him from his perch.

The killing had shifted its emphasis away from the lake, the living clinging to the narrow trail that led around it, skirting the line of trees, to the castle gates. He could not tell if it were a trick of the dark, or if the huge black iron-bound doors truly were grinding open on themselves.

He ran towards the fighting, thinking only to reach the white-haired warrior that led the line. He had seen him at Grimminhagen, and now here, fighting with controlled fury. That the living flocked to his side to fight with him told the vampire all he needed to know. He had to get the blade to the old man.

Before he could take another step a soldier loomed up out of the darkness, full of righteous fury at the sight of the vampire’s rotten features, and rammed his sword hilt deep through Amsel’s chest. The shock of it was like fire lancing through his corpse. The blade tore from his chest, its teeth tearing so much of his insides out that Amsel felt his body coming undone. His hands refused to obey him. He tried to offer the sword up, to speak to the warrior, but the man’s blade drove in again, opening his throat as fully as it had opened his gut. Gagging on the sudden swell of rank black blood in his throat, Amsel dropped the sword and fell to his knees. He reached up weakly towards the steel still embedded in his throat, thinking only to wrench the wretched metal free.

The sword, he tried to say, but the words would not come out.

He looked down at the blade lying in the mud, pleading silently with his killer to understand.

But there was no understanding for the vampire in the man’s eyes, only the cold hatred of the living for the dead.

The man wrenched his sword clear of the vampire’s throat, tearing out the tubes of speech and sawing deep into the vertebrae.

Amsel lowered his head, reaching out, groping blindly in the mud for the flame-scalloped blade. As his hands found its hilt, a surge of triumph flared through his veins, and for a moment, for a mote in the eye of time, it felt right. He surrendered to the rage and allowed his bestial aspect to rise from deep within his skin. His lips shrank away as his jaw distended and his teeth sharpened to venomous fangs. He looked up, meeting the warrior’s frightened gaze, and roared. The animalistic venting sprayed blood and spittle as he drove the sword upwards, but Amsel was no swordsman. The warrior moved at the last moment, bringing his sword round to deflect what should have been a killing thrust. Instead of driving deep into his gut the blade glanced off the curve of his breastplate, slipping between the crack and sliced viciously into his side. It bit deep enough to hurt, but not enough to kill. It wasn’t a clean blow, the serrated edge opening more of the man than a normal weapon would as Amsel dragged it clear.

Then, in the silence between life and death the nameless warrior gripped the hilt of his sword resolutely, and with every last ounce of strength left to him, he scythed through the vampire’s neck, severing meat and bone.

The sword broke, but it did all that was required of it.

The steel took the vampire’s head before its weakness snapped it clean in two.

At the gates, Casimir’s skull pounded with the drumming of countless heartbeats beating wildly and erratically. The reek of blood in the air turned his mind feral. It had been so long since he had tasted fresh blood.

He clutched at his temples, digging his fingernails into his scalp. The pain served to drive the thoughts of blood way. It was an intoxicant, not a need. He did not need blood, not now. He willed himself to hold to the task as he cranked the spigot around again and again until the great gates stood open, the way into the belly of the castle wide open.

The rain came down so hard that it drummed six inches back off the dirt. He looked up at the sky filled with bats. The reek of blood was overpowering. He felt the beast slipping out from beneath his skin, drawn by the vital fluid. He knew he could not stay out there for long. With each passing minute the stench of blood rose, thicker and more viscous, and with it rose the beast within him, that primal aspect of the vampire. He could barely keep it in.

Behind him the coterie of the damned and deformed formed up, their makeshift weapons clutched tightly in trembling hands. They cut pitiful figures in the downpour, utterly tragic with their rags soaked through and the filth streaked across their faces. They stood in a dozen lines that stretched the width of the courtyard, those with real weapons at the front. They were ready to die for him. He savoured the thought, backing away from the gate.

‘They come!’ he said, throwing back his head. He tasted the rain in his throat and it tasted of blood.

The damned raised their weapons and stamped their feet ever faster in some mad tribal dance, whooping and hollering as they slammed their clenched fists off their chests. Behind each one lurked a ghost that would be released before the night was over. They were truly damned.

‘Do not go gently. Fight. Make them hurt for every hurt you have ever suffered at their hands. They are the parents that rejected you, the villagers that shunned you. They are the bastards that tried to drown you in their sacks or dragged you out into the forest and left you to die. They are all of these people. Dig deep. Find the taint within your blood, savour it, draw it to the surface, let it consume you, and then, when it has and they are so close you can smell their rancid breath, use it to take from them everything they took from you!’

They cheered him, even as the doors behind him were torn asunder and the living poured in, led by the white-haired warrior.

Casimir stepped forward, the rain blurring around him as it appeared to hiss and sizzle off his body, forming a thick white mist that hung between them. When the rain finally tore through it, the vampire was gone.

CHAPTER TWENTY-FOUR

The Knight of the Last Hour
Kastell Metz, Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Final Spring Night of an Old Man’s War

The youngster, Kane, looked down at what remained of his sword: the leather-wrapped hilt in his hand and a broken stub of steel. His knuckles blanched white where he gripped the hilt. A weakness in the blade had seen it shear in two as it cleaved into the vile creature’s neck.

He stood over the dead vampire, breathing hard, hurting from the deep cut in his side. Of all things it was the broken sword that betrayed him, accentuating his trembling. It wasn’t that he was afraid; it had gone well beyond that. In the last few hours he had seen his brother, Blaine, drown and had barely had time to grieve for him before his corpse came shambling back out of the lake that had claimed his life. He had killed him again, but in the process something inside Kane had broken. Like the sword, he thought.

He had tried. He had stood next to Bohme ready to follow the man into hell, but when the gates had groaned slowly open to give them a glimpse of the freaks lined up behind them, he hadn’t been able to do it. He had no thoughts of revenge or retribution. Instead he imagined his mother and his father in their shared grief and wondered how he could possibly tell them it was his sword that had finally put his brother in the dirt when he had promised them that he would protect Blaine? And he fled.

Kane lifted the broken blade, seeing his grief-torn reflection in the steel. He could not bear to look at himself, and though it hurt to discard the blade, that one swing had rendered it useless. He tossed it aside. The sword had been a coming-of-age gift from Blaine. That it had broken in his hands, just one swing after delivering the blow that turned him into a kinslayer seemed so fitting.

It was a sign.

He had tried to flee and the battle had come to him. His blade had possessed one last blow before its weakened core had splintered, but that one blow had been enough to save his life. Did he run again, leaving the others to die? Or did he turn around and go back to the dying? He harboured no illusions: that was precisely what they were doing here, dying. The choice was simple, run now to die another day, or return to fall beside the men who had over the last few months become his surrogate family. It was no choice at all. He knew what Blaine would have done in his place, so how could he do anything other?

He took a single step. Pain flared through his side as the movement tore the wound wider. He told himself there was no way he could run. The ground buckled beneath his feet, every fixed point his balance depended upon betraying the sudden fluidity of the earth. He stumbled, gritting his teeth against the fresh wave of black agony as it threatened to overwhelm him. For a moment the sound of the rain drumming down on the lake, the shrill screeches of the bats clogging up the black sky and the seismic groans of the earth failed to silence the screams of good men dying beyond the castle wall, and then they came together to drown out everything with the agonies of the world.

Kane steeled himself, his breath still coming quick and shallow. His hands were trembling and the blood ran freely down his side from the cut delivered by the vampire’s sword, but he marshalled the will to turn back towards the lake and face the castle beyond it.

The bats smothered the moonlight but the vague shadows of the corpses were unmistakable.

One amongst them was his brother.

He knew what he had to do. It wasn’t about resolve or revenge. It was about dying. He wanted to die. But it wasn’t as crude as suicide. If it had been he could have simply fallen on his broken sword and let the damned steel claim both brothers. It was about standing beside the others. He was a soldier. Soldiers died. Kane turned back to the vampire’s decapitated corpse. His vision rolled unsteadily. This time it was not the earth that betrayed his balance, it was the loss of blood. Tentatively, he explored the wound, pressing his fingers into his flesh. It was deep and wide, and without being treated would almost certainly see him unconscious in a ditch. His hand came back thick with blood. The sight of it made his pain all the more real.

‘Tonight’s as good a time to die as any other,’ he muttered, casting about for a weapon because dying was all well and good but he wasn’t about to do it without a sword in his hand. His broken sword was neither use nor ornament. There were blades aplenty, the lakeside was littered with them. The swords of hundreds of men lay in the mud beside the fallen, but there was nothing close at hand. He had run too far from the battle in his panic.

That wasn’t true. There was one weapon, but Kane had no intention of wielding the vampire’s flame-scalloped blade.

The lightning transformed the world around him, lighting the skeletal limbs of the trees and the bloated bodies of the bats as they swarmed above him. For a moment he might have been standing on the bottom of the lake, looking up at the surface thick with the flotsam and jetsam of death floating above him. Then the residual glow faded and the world returned to the night side.

He had enough ghosts; he did not need to go looking for more.

Pushed beyond desperation, he took up the beast’s blade and, clutching his bloody side, ran towards the fighting within the castle proper.

The world lurched beneath his feet again, venting a terrible scream of dirt and stone.

The bleached white skull of a great dragon breached the line of the wall walk, bursting into the sky, huge rotten wings helping it climb.

He saw the necrarch on the wall, obviously commanding the creature with the strands of its vile sorcery.

Suddenly the sword in his hand felt tiny and inconsequential: a pig-sticker that would barely graze the monster’s bones, either of them.

More and more of the creature rose up behind the castle walls, its bones brittle ivory in the diseased moonlight, until it took its place amongst the bats. The thing was immense, its wings fashioned from hundreds and hundreds of bones fused together by some vile magic. The skeletal beast merged with the bats, the leathery wings of the smaller mammals fleshing out the dragon. It hung there in the sky above him, blacking out the moon, a huge spectre of death hanging over the castle. The bone dragon loosed a hideous cry and swooped low, its immense jaws closing around the kicking and screaming body of a soldier. The beast climbed high into the sky, flapping its wings languidly as it rose higher and higher, until the screams became one with the rain. At the height of the scream, it opened its mouth and let the man fall out of the sky.

He was dead long before he hit the ground.

Reinhardt Metzger gritted his teeth as another savage cramp tore into his chest.

He barely brought his shield up high enough to catch the wild swing aimed at taking his head off his shoulders. The impact jarred through him, shaking him all the way down to his boots. The warrior stepped in, leaning heavily on his right foot and drove his sword up into the belly of the wretched freak that stood in his way.

For a moment he was out of the rain, sheltered by the arch of the huge castle gates. Two hundred of the men he had brought with him hadn’t made it that far. Rainwater overflowed from the wall walk above the arch’s keystone and drilled into the straw roof of the stables, soaking through to the sandy soil beneath. Metzger looked to all points of the castle, left to right from the stables, across the lower bailey to the well, the shadowy keep and the great conical tower to the wall curtaining off the main bailey, and behind the wall, the main buildings and what once must have been the chapel, getting his bearings. He counted six staircases cut into the curtain wall, leading up to the ramparts and the battlements.

Metzger stepped back out into the storm.

There were no rousing speeches, no calls to arms. Every man beside him knew why he was fighting. Any words would cheapen their sacrifice. Metzger barrelled into the front line of the damned, seeing the faces of everyone who had ever done him wrong, everyone who had hurt those he cared for. He brought his blade around, hacking into the face of a woman, not waiting for the rusted short sword to slip from her fingers before he pushed her corpse out of his way and thundered a crippling punch into the face of the man beside her. Metzger fought like a daemon possessed, his matted white mane a beacon for the living and the damned.

Bohme fought at his side.

Each was so familiar with the other’s movements they could anticipate and move into the spaces left behind by the other. The lower bailey quickly became a scene of carnage. Men and women fell, slopping and sliding in the mud as they struggled to fight. The discipline of the lines collapsed, the freaks swarming over Metzger’s men. From above, cocktails of fire oil were launched, chased by flaming arrows.

A bottle sailed through the air. Metzger barely managed to get his head out of the away and avoid any back-splash as it shattered against the head of the man three steps behind him. It was followed a moment later by a scream and a soft crump as a burning arrow slammed into the man’s shoulder. Metzger followed the burning arc of the arrow’s flight, helplessly captivated by it as the flame’s heat singed his cheek. He saw the arrow bury itself deep in the warrior’s shoulder, saw the look of shock, horror and sudden understanding as he frantically grabbed at it.

Before the warrior could wrench it free the flame caught the oil in his hair and transformed him into a living fireball. There was a bleak moment of doom when the man knew he was dead even before his flesh was consumed. He did not try to cling on to his sword, he simply cast it aside and stumbled forward, almost colliding with Metzger as he reached out with groping hands. Make your death count was every warrior’s motto. This man did. It did not matter that his screams were horrific as he ran blindly, ablaze, into the centre of the ranks of the freaks. What mattered was that he brought death into the heart of their ranks, clutching at anyone trapped in his way and smothering them in his fiery embrace.

Metzger threw himself into the man’s burning wake, cutting to the heart of the enemy’s ranks. He did not look to see if Bohme followed. A fury burned within him as bright and fierce as the fire that consumed the man stumbling before him.

The burning man fell.

Metzger did not.

He blocked an overhead cut and answered it with a stunning riposte, slashing across the face of the ugly man before him. Ugly became uglier as pain twisted his features. Metzger stepped in and plunged his sword into the man’s chest, ending his pain. He wrenched his blade free as a burning figure stumbled towards him. He gave the wretch a merciful death, opening his throat.

The second death bought him a few feet of breathing space. He scanned the wall walks and the bat-filled sky. The shrieking of the shrivelled creatures had become indistinguishable from any other in the battle. He felt a curious contentment with his sword in his hand, Bohme at his back. That contentment burned out in the shadow of another burning man, when he looked up at the sky and saw the stark silhouette of the great winged wyrm climbing for the eclipsed moons. It was a vision ripped from a hellish oblivion and made real. Then he saw the man falling, flailing and screaming soundlessly before he disappeared behind the wall. Bohme felt his resolve buckling, his limbs slack with fear. Despite all that he had seen nothing had prepared him for the sight of this new twisted parody of death.

The great bone drake bellowed at them, a sound like nothing else in the world, and streaked down towards the swell of bodies. Metzger could only watch in horror as the great grinding jaws snapped up three fighters. The creature’s slaughter was indiscriminate. It took two of his men and one of the castle’s wretched denizens and dashed their brains out against the red tiles of the conical roof of the dark tower before it swooped down again, huge jaws wide, straight for the white-haired warrior.

Sheets of flame roared out of the skeletal dragon’s maw, roasting across the heads of the combatants, raging out of control, and Metzger stood in the path of the flame.

It seared towards him, great gouts of fire, but he could not feel its heat. His armour ought to have melted against his skin, his hair shrivelled away, his skin burned and blistered, but as the dragon’s fire consumed him it did no such thing.

Reinhardt Metzger stood in the heart of the fire, untouched.

The dragon chased the ghost fire. Unlike the flames, the mildewed bones were still every bit as powerful as they had been in life.

Metzger threw himself to the side. The old man lost his grip on his sword as he sprawled in the mud at the feet of a dozen rag-clothed misfits. Each of them clutched either fistfuls of stone or snapped poles with ragged ends, still tied with strips of cloth. Metzger barely avoided the dragon’s eight-inch long incisors. He tried to push himself back to his feet but the sodden ground sucked at his hands and knees as he struggled to rise. Then the first stone hit the centre of his back. Another cracked off the back of his skull. Then they used the poles to beat him back down into the mud. Metzger tried to protect his head from the beating.

He looked up to see the deformed faces staring down at him, hungry to cause the old man hurt.

CHAPTER TWENTY-FIVE

Ancient Blood
Kastell Metz, Deep in the Heart of the Howling Hills, Middenland
The Final Spring Night of an Old Man’s War

Kane stood at the water’s edge, driving the tip of the flame-tongued sword into the muddy bank. He ignored the shrill squall of the bats and the raucous cawing of the frightened ravens, and knelt beside his brother’s corpse.

He had no words so he simply bowed his head.

He did not stand again until he had said his good-byes, ‘I will see you on the other side, brother.’

Kane followed the light of the dragon’s flame through the huge gates of the castle. He stood there for a moment, stunned by the sheer horror of the slaughter, and then he saw the white-haired Metzger go down, and threw himself into the thick of the fighting. There was no easy path to the old man’s aid. Metzger had driven himself deep into the press of the deformed enemy with their hellishly contorted faces and hideously twisted limbs, but the path he had cleaved had closed up behind him, leaving the old man trapped.

Kane ducked away from a thrown stone, only to be hit square on the chest by a second. An astringent reek blossomed beneath his nose, stinging his eyes. It took him a moment to realise it hadn’t been a stone but rather a clay vial that had shattered upon impact, splashing a viscous fluid across his chest and up across part of his cheek. He reached up with his free hand, touching the liquid. It stank but it did not sting, but as he stepped back out into the rain he realised that the water did not wash it away. That struck a chord of fear in his heart. He clenched his fist around the hilt of his borrowed blade and launched himself at the wall of men.

A corpse with rank boils all down the side of its rotten flesh reared up before him. Kane swung. The sword hissed as it sliced though the air. It sliced bloodily into the man’s groin. As the man buckled, Kane swung again, cleaving the dead man’s neck and severing his spine. It was only then that he realised the man had no weapon. He couldn’t allow himself the luxury of pity. It was not killing, he told himself; he was simply banishing them from the life that was not theirs. He was bringing them final peace. He forced himself into the mêlée. He banished the second corpse as ruthlessly as the first, with two cuts, one high on the thigh, the other across the thick vein of the man’s neck. There was no arterial spray.

The third, with his rusty sword, took longer, but not much. He lunged forward on the front foot, going for a swift kill through the heart. The move cost him. The wound in his side opened up, the pain from it blinding him for a moment. The deformed man parried the thrust with surprising skill and delivered a return cut that grazed Kane’s cheek, opening up a thin trickle of blood. It could have been so much worse but his vision cleared in time to fend off a second cut. They traded blows, cutting and slashing, Kane driving the man backwards step by step, until his back was pressed up against the men behind him. The wretched zombie blocked, moving back still further. A path seemed to open up for him and Kane realised that he was being led into the mass of the enemy. He went in willingly. He felt himself beginning to tire, the loss of blood taking its toll. He feinted a second desperate lunge at the last moment shifting his balance and cutting the creature’s legs out from beneath it. Two more went down in the space of a single moment as Kane slashed out in a huge sweeping arc, the flame-scalloped blade cutting through their bellies and unravelling the rope of their guts.

Then he saw the old man lying on his back in the sucking mud. The rain streamed down across his eyes, cold on his face. Metzger was in trouble. A dozen of the deformed freaks swarmed all over him. He had his arms up trying to protect his face but he had no sword.

Three more men stood between them. He did not know if they were living or dead. He did not care.

The first came at him hard, and he staggered as the man’s improvised staff thundered off the side of his skull, barely blocking the follow-up as the jagged teeth of the broken end of the pole lanced towards his ribs. The exertion tore open his side-wound even further. The fire inside was agonising, but Kane dug deep, finding strength he did not know he possessed, and surged forward. He opened the man’s throat, stepping over him as he slumped forward, choking on his own blood. The second died with a blow to the face that opened a gaping hole in the centre of his head. He would have made it all the way to Metzger’s side but for the sudden stabbing pain in his back.

At first he thought he had been punched in the base of the spine, but he felt his knees begin to give out even as he tried to force another step out of his legs. He blinked, rain in his eyes causing his vision to fade in and out. The pain of the punch didn’t fade. His blade met that of the last man, who blocked three successive blows, each one coming at greater and greater effort to Kane until he was moving purely on instinct, no conscious thought behind his attack. The man came back at him, a huge rusted broadsword sweeping into his gut. The blade rattled off the plate of his mail. The shock of it was brutal. Kane fell towards the man, crashing his left fist into his face and exploding the gristle of his nose. He followed the punch with a vicious thrust, disembowelling the last man that stood between him and Metzger.

The old man was only five paces away when Kane’s legs buckled and he slumped to his knees.

Blind with the pain, he reached around, his fingers finding the wooden shaft of an arrow embedded deep in his back. It had punched through the metal of his backplate. He tried to rise but couldn’t.

A second arrow came down out of the sky, trailing out of its arc with a tail of flame. It struck the young warrior in the shoulder. A moment later his chest went up in flames. The agony of the naphtha eating into his skin was brutal as it tore into his face, melting away the skin through to the bone.

He reached out with the sword, still trying to reach the fallen warrior, and then through the flame he thought he saw his brother striding towards him. He lost his grip on the sword, falling forward onto his face, and as the light finally dimmed, the castle and the carnage lost to the endless night of death, Kane reached up to take his brother’s hand.

Metzger watched the lad burn in horror, unable to understand the beatific expression that settled on his face even as the flames melted it away.

The dead man’s sword had come down inches from his fingers, closer by far than his own. It taunted him with a chance of life, if he could just close his fingers around it. Metzger stretched out his arm, desperately trying to snag it.

The sharp ends of broken poles pounded on his chest. He felt his heart skipping arrhythmically, each missed beat sending a spasm of pain through his muscles. His fingers grazed the sword and then he had it in his palm. He brought it around blindly, sheering into the legs of the men standing over him.

The sky above filled with the angry red of the bone dragon’s ghost fire and it was as though the gates to the Underworld had been dragged open. The dragon came down to settle on the great wall. They stood side by side surveying the slaughter. The necrarch climbed the ladder of the giant wyrm’s vertebrae and rode it into the rain-filled sky.

Kaspar Bohme lost sight of Metzger when the dragon scorched the earth.

The rain came down in a black veil, drowning the sky and everything beneath it. The bats disappeared over the tops of the bare trees, banking and swirling swiftly as they rose. They were not what interested the Silberklinge. He only had eyes for the dead man walking with an arrogant strut down the worn-smooth stairs leading down from the battlements.

Bonifaz’s scarred face split into a broad grin as he reached behind him and drew his twin blades with practised efficiency. They whispered clear of the scabbards strapped to his back. He turned them over and over in his hands, the steel circle lazy at first but by the time he reached the bottom step it was a lightning-fast blur.

‘We buried you,’ Bohme said.

‘Dug up,’ Bonifaz rasped, launching himself forward with a blistering series of cuts, each blade met by Bohme’s, barely. ‘Better now.’ The words rasped wetly though his mouth and the ragged wound in the back of his throat. It would have sounded comical if not for the nightmarish quality it took on in the storm, surrounded by the squall and the thunder. Instead it was a sound that would haunt Kaspar Bohme until the end of days.

Twin swords slashed in again. He blocked the first but the second opened a bloody gash in his left cheek, and before he could fend it away a third blow opened a matching line down his right cheek.

‘Brothers,’ the dead man said.

The cuts were shallow, more humiliating than painful.

‘What has he done to you?’ Bohme asked as he circled Bonifaz slowly, keeping a distance that was not quite safe between their blades. ‘Are you his puppet? Do you dance to his tune? Is it even you in there or am I talking to the bastard beast himself?’ Bohme lashed out. Bonifaz blocked the blow easily, turning it aside with a nonchalant roll of the wrist.

‘Me.’

But Bohme refused to believe that was true.

Bohme was good, but Bonifaz had always been the better swordsman. His only hope was to make this brief. The longer the circling and the testing blows went on, the more tired he would become and in turn the slower he would be. He was already aching bone deep. Bonifaz’s blades licked out, six cuts in rapid succession, each one softly nicking the armour protecting his biceps, just enough to scratch the mail but not dent it. The dead man was mocking him. It occurred to him what he needed to do to stand a chance of making it out of this uneven duel alive. He loosened his grip on the hilt of his sword ever so slightly, a hint that he was tiring, and then dragged his trailing foot in the mud a fraction longer than he needed to, compounding the hint. He saw the predatory gleam enter the dead man’s eyes as he sensed his opponent weakening. Bohme traded a dozen more blows, each a fraction less forceful than the one before. He breathed deeply, the air leaking out of him like a sigh. He let his guard drop an inch.

It was the signal for Bonifaz to come in for the kill.

He did just that, launching a lethal combination of fast left-right-left cuts aimed at opening Bohme from groin to throat, disembowelling him, but the older man was ready for it, feinting left and launching himself backwards. The momentum of the dead man’s lunge carried him forward off balance. Bohme brought his blade up and the dead man staggered on to it, the sword sinking hilt deep into the centre of Bonifaz’s chest. He looked down at the weapon protruding from his chest, and then up at Bohme. He shook his head slowly and drew himself off the blade. There was not so much as a single drop of blood spilled. ‘Not the end.’

Kaspar Bohme said nothing.

He did not need to. His fear was written plainly in every line on his face.

Before the dead man could bring his blades to bear, Bohme threw himself forward, swinging wildly. The blow cut deep into the dead man’s neck, biting through the bone cleanly, but it was not enough to sever his head. It hung on a strip of tendon, and rolled back so that the dead man stared up at the sky.

He finished the job with a second savage cut, and still it did not stop Bonifaz.

Casimir stood stricken, staring at the weight of rubble that had come down to crush his dreams of vengeance and freedom. Somewhere beneath it Mammut lay buried, alive or dead he had no way of knowing.

He threw himself at the wall of broken stones, grabbing chunk after chunk and hurling them aside in his desperation to get through to his glorious creation. For each rock he removed a dozen slid down from above. Choking dust clung to the air.

There was nothing he could do.

The ceiling above him groaned perilously, the weight on it threatening to bring even more of the corridor down.

At that moment he loathed Radu more than anything else that had ever lived.

He wanted to hurt him but without Mammut of the Nine Souls he was impotent against the necrarch and his legion of death-bringers.

He had to leave, now. He had to run. He could not bear to be trapped down in the depths of this place.

But, he thought covetously, there were such treasures close to hand, and one in particular, the casket the necrarch had scoured the world looking for. The master had crushed something of his. In turn he would crush something of the master’s.

Covered in the dust of the collapse, he ran through the tunnels, tracking back on until he came to the stairs that led back up to the same level as the vast laboratories. Even though the huge complex was abandoned, he hesitated before entering.

The destruction was near-absolute. The ceiling was gone, ripped open to the sky. The walls had crumbled, all of those secrets so close to resolution lost as the clay cracked and fell away from the stone, only to shatter on the floor. The pit where the fettered dragon had been chained after its resurrection lay empty.

There was nothing of value left to be salvaged.

The objects of their experiments lay in ruin, the equipment mangled.

He looked around frantically, but he could not see it. He fell to his knees, clawing through the detritus, hurling aside rock and rubble as carelessly as he did fragments of twisted arcanery. He could feel the heat burning up through the stone. It was down there, buried beneath the ruined walls. He would not be denied twice. He refused to be. He tore away his nails and the flesh from his fingers in his urgency to get through to the source of the heat.

Then he felt the thrill of power surge through him as he touched the plain wooden casket. Casimir dragged the box clear, the rhythmic dub-dub, dub-dub of the scar-faced warrior’s heart bounding ceaselessly inside his skull.

He released the lock mechanisms and opened the box.

For a moment he stared down at the heart beating impossibly within the clutch of the withered hand, and then he tore it free.

His head filled with silence as the heart was stilled.

Not content, Casimir raised the dead man’s heart to his lips and tore into it with his teeth, chewing and swallowing it one mouthful at a time.

Only when he had finished did he flee the tunnels, clutching his stolen treasure to his chest.

Radu watched the arrow trail away harmlessly as the great bone dragon swept low across the upturned heads of the fighters, cackling delightedly as the beast snatched up another hapless fighter and scrambled up through the sky to dash his brains out from a thousand feet.

A second arrow lodged into the dragons huge rib. For a moment it appeared to be burn out, but then the last dregs of the flame licked the pickling oil that they had used to preserve the bones. The oil ignited, the flames spreading quickly across the beast’s skeletal frame, charring deep into the calcified bone and eating away at all of the moisture that prevented the old bones from crumbling and blowing away on the wind like motes of dust.

Soon every bone was aflame, the great wyrm streaking across the sky like a comet, blazing a trail.

Radu hurled himself off the back of the burning beast, and for a moment fell, tumbling out of the sky, the wind tearing at his clothes. Then he found the form of a great black bat, his body twisting and mutating as it plummeted.

Empty rags blew away on the wind while a lone bat flitted across the sky. It did not follow the same way as others that had gone before. Instead it settled on the roof of the old tower.

The blazing bones of the dragon fell from the sky, streaking through the darkness like the fiery tales of comets as they burned and burned, brighter and brighter still as they fell. The air filled with the maddening shrieks of the magic undone. The ragged flaps of scale and wing shrivelled, their ash falling like black snow on the up-turned faces of the fighters.

Then the bones of the beast crashed into the lower bailey.

The fires consumed its bones utterly, until there was nothing left to burn.

Bonifaz fell.

Bohme didn’t understand why and he didn’t care.

He bled from a dozen shallow wounds inflicted by the headless warrior.

He stared down at the corpse, half expecting it to rise up again.

It didn’t.

Behind him the lower bailey burned, but the heavy rain had already begun to extinguish the small pockets of fire. Before him, he saw Metzger charging through the carnage towards the doors of the tower.

The old man turned and waved for him to follow. Even as he did, he clutched at his chest. He disappeared inside the tower.

‘He who scorns his own life owns yours,’ the warrior said, setting off after his friend without a second thought.

His heart was on fire as he climbed the spiral staircase. He forced himself to run on, even as a fresh wave of pain engulfed him and the confines of the stairwell turned black before his eyes.

Metzger had watched the fall of the flaming bones, a peculiar flutter of motion catching his eye. Its erratic flight betrayed the bat. While others, he was sure, watched the creature’s empty clothes drift down on the wind, Metzger followed the bat with his eyes, tracking it back to where it settled on the roof of the great tower.

He burst out through the door to see the vile creature standing over the parapet, grinning ferociously at the devastation the burning bones had caused. The necrarch turned to face him, the corruption that claimed his face absolute.

Metzger stepped onto the roof, finally face to face with the creature that had savaged his protectorate. It seemed hardly credible that this withered husk of a thing could be behind such pain and suffering. The vampire looked down at the blade in his hand and whatever words of mockery lay on its lips died. ‘My sword? Where did you get my sword?’

Metzger said nothing, moving forward resolutely.

Another ferocious spur of pain tore into the white-haired warrior. His entire left side suddenly numb, Metzger clenched his fist around the blade’s hilt.

He stared at the beast who neither moved to flight nor to defend itself.

Despite the ruin, and as wilfully as he wanted to deny the truth of his own eyes, he saw his features mirrored in the beast’s.

Another paralysing wrench tore at his heart.

His face twisted, betraying him to the beast.

‘You slaughtered my people. You must pay for that.’

‘I don’t think so,’ the necrarch said smugly, oblivious to the ruin all around him.

Metzger lurched on another step, closing the gap between them to just a few paces. He brought the sword up.

‘You butchered women and children in your lust for power. You must pay for that.’

‘I don’t think so,’ the necrarch repeated. ‘Who is left to extract a price? You? Do not make me laugh, you can barely lift your blade. The fire of your life has burned out, old man, but I could offer you salvation.’

Metzger managed another step before the pain erupted again, bringing him to his knees. The sword slipped through his fingers.

‘I need nothing from you,’ he managed through clenched teeth.

‘Oh, come now,’ the necrarch said, almost affectionately. ‘It pains me to see my own kin suffer so. Look around you, all this could be yours again. This is your heritage, your birthright. Embrace it before that treacherous heart of yours gives in. I can smell death on you.’

‘No,’ Metzger said, his head swimming.

The necrarch walked around him slowly, circling like a vulture. He trailed a filthy finger across his matted hair, and then leaned in close to his ear and whispered, ‘Very well, I won’t make you beg. Think of this as a gift, from me to you.’ Then he sank his teeth into Reinhardt Metzger’s throat.

‘Now,’ Metzger pleaded, ‘Finish it…’ He never finished the sentence.

Bohme reached the top of the stairs to see the naked, decrepit form of the vampire hunched over his friend, suckling at his neck.

He chose stealth over speed, moving silently across the rooftop to stand over the crook-backed creature as it sucked the last of the life out of his friend. He would not allow the parasite to claim the old man. Bohme drove his sword deep into the beast’s back, and as its head reared back, tearing out lumps of Metzger’s throat, he rammed the blade in deeper, yanking it upward viciously so that it opened a wound more than a foot long along the line of the vampire’s spine. The beast’s cries were terrible. Bohme did not flinch from the task. He wrenched the blade clear, and then grabbed the vampire’s head, digging his fingers mercilessly into the wretched monster’s eyes. He pulled the vampire’s head back, baring its throat so that he could saw through it.

Then he tossed the head over the side of the tower.

He stood silent vigil over his friend, not sure whether the beast’s bite alone was enough to contaminate him. He said a prayer to Sigmar, begging forgiveness for what he was about to do, cutting through his friend’s neck, hacking away until the bone and tendon had come apart and he was holding the head of the man he loved in his hands.

Bohme slumped to the floor, tears of grief streaming down his face.

This was victory, but at what cost?

They had lost everything.

There was no glory, no satisfaction. They had given everything to slay the beast.

Now he was alone.

He felt utterly hollow.

In time he would go back down to join the survivors, few as they were. In time he would find the strength to bury his friend. He would bury the two of them side by side, the last of the Metzgers. He knew the truth but it would die with him. For the others, this place was nothing more than a castle of the damned. He knew differently. He would bury his friend here, so that the place might forever be Kastell Metz. Whatever he had become, it was only fitting that Felix lay beside his great-great-grandson. This place had claimed both of their lives. In time he would come to terms with the fact that his friend had bought his life at the price of his own death, but for now, he needed to be alone to mourn.

PORTRAIT OF
MY UNDYING LADY

Gordon Rennie

‘A commission, you say? What kind of commission?’ Giovanni Gottio leaned across the table, wine slopping from the cheap copper goblet in his hand. It would soon be replenished, he knew, in just the same way as his new-found friend sitting opposite had been steadily refilling Giovanni’s goblet all night.

‘A portrait,’ answered his new-found friend. ‘In oils. My employer will pay you well for your time.’

Giovanni snorted, spilling more wine. Absent-mindedly he dabbed one grimy finger in the spilled mess, painting imaginary brush strokes on the rough surface of the bar table. Faces. Faces had always been his speciality. Strangely, though, he had been sitting with the man for hours, drinking his wine and spending his money, but if the stranger got up and left this minute, Giovanni would have been unable to say what exactly he looked like. His was more a blurred impressionistic sketch of a face – eyes cold and cruel, mouth weak and arrogant – than any kind of finished work. The most memorable thing about him in Giovanni’s mind was the way the emerald ring on his finger caught and held even the dim candlelight of this grimy back street taverna.

‘Haven’t you heard?’ Giovanni slurred, becoming gradually aware that he was far more drunk than he should be this early in the night, even after those three pitchers of wine the stranger had bought for him. ‘The great Gottio doesn’t do portraits any more. He is an artist, and artists are supposed to show truth in their work. The trouble is, people don’t want the truth. They don’t like it. That fool Lorenzo Lupo certainly didn’t, when he commissioned the great Gottio to paint a portrait of his wife.’

Giovanni realised he was shouting now, that he was drawing sniggering glances from the other regular patrons of the taverna. Not caring, he reached out to angrily refill his goblet once more.

‘Did you see it, my portrait of that famed beauty, the wife of the Merchant Prince of Luccini? Not many people did, for her husband had it destroyed as quickly as he could. Still, those few that did see it said that it captured the woman perfectly, not just in its reflection of her exquisite beauty but even more so in the way it brought out all the charm, grace and personality of the hungry mountain wolf that lurked beneath that fair skin.’

Giovanni drained his goblet and slammed it down, stumbling as he got up to leave. This drunk after only three pitchers, he thought. The great Gottio truly has lost his touch…

‘So, thank you for your hospitality, sir, but the great Gottio no longer paints portraits any more. He paints only the truth, a quality which would sadly seem to be in little fashion amongst this world’s lords and masters.’

Mocking laughter followed him out of the taverna. Outside, he staggered along the alleyway, leaning against a wall for support. Shallya’s mercy. That cheap Pavonan wine certainly had a kick to it!

A welcome night breeze sprang up, carrying with it the strong scent of the fruit orchards that grew on the slopes of the Trantine Hills overlooking the city, and Giovanni took several deep breaths, trying to clear his head. From behind, he heard quick, decisive footsteps following him out of the taverna; clearly his new-found friend wasn’t a man prepared to take ‘no’ for an answer.

Giovanni turned to greet his persistent new friend for the night, but instead of the ingratiating smile he expected, he saw a snarl of anger. A hand reached out, grasping him by the throat and lifting him off his feet. Claws sprang out where there had only been fingernails before, and Giovanni felt their sharp edges dig into the skin of his exposed throat. The hand held him there for long seconds as he struggled, unable to draw breath, never mind cry for help. And then it suddenly released him. Senses dimming, Giovanni fell to the ground, only half-conscious as his supposed friend effortlessly dragged him through the shadows towards a nearby waiting coach. There was the sound of a coach door opening, and a face as bright and terrible in its unearthly beauty as that of the Chaos moon of Morrslieb looked down at him as Giovanni finally slipped into unconsciousness.

‘No matter, Mariato,’ he heard it speak in a voice as cold as glacial ice. ‘This way will do just as well…’

Giovanni awakened, immediately recognising in the pain throbbing behind his eyes the all-too-familiar signs of the previous night’s excesses. Mind still numbed by the copious quantities of wine he had no doubt cheerfully downed, it took him several seconds to register the fact that this was not the hovel-like garret that the recent downturn in his fortunes had reduced him to calling home. Nor were his clothes – a shirt of finest Cathay silk and breeches of pure Estalian calfskin – the same threadbare and patchy garments that he had put on the previous morning.

Previous morning? he thought, suddenly realising that it was still night, a silver sliver of the waxing Morrslieb moon visible through the barred window above his bed. He ran a hand to his face, feeling the rough stubble of what felt like two days’ beard growth that had not been there earlier. Shallya’s mercy. How long had he been unconscious?

There was a rattle of keys at the only door into the room. Giovanni tensed, ready to… what, he wondered. Fight? Overpower his gaolers and try to escape? Half a head smaller than his average countryman – the stature, or more precisely lack of it, of the inhabitants of the Tilean peninsula was the basis of many jokes amongst the other nations of the Old World – and with something of a paunch that the long months of penury since his fall from grace had still so far mostly failed to diminish, Giovanni knew that he was hardly the stuff that dashing dogs of war mercenary hero legends were made of. The only wound he had ever suffered was a broken nose inflicted during a heated taverna dispute with some fop of a Bretonnian poet over the favours of a young and curvaceous follower of the arts. The only blade he had ever wielded was a small knife used to sharpen the charcoal pencil nubs he sketched with.

The heavy door swung open, revealing two black-robed figures standing in the corridor outside. Faceless under their hooded robes, it was impossible to determine anything about them. A hand, pale and skeletal-thin, appeared from within the folds of one of the robes, gesturing for the artist to rise and come with them. Shrugging with an attempted air of casual nonchalance that he wished he truly felt, Giovanni did as commanded.

He found himself in a wide stone-walled corridor, falling into step between his faceless gaolers. Stars shone through breaks in the wood-raftered ceiling, and, glancing up, Giovanni saw the shattered ruins of a burned-out upper storey above him. The floor at his feet had been hurriedly swept clean, with piles of rubble and ancient fire debris piled up at its sides, and Giovanni could just make out blackened and faded frescoes under the grime and soot on the corridor walls. They showed nymphs and satyrs at play and were of a pastoral style that had gone out of fashion over a century ago. The night breeze drifted in through the breaks in the ruined ceiling, and Giovanni caught the faint but familiar scent of distant fruit groves.

With a shock of recognition, he realised that he was probably in one of the abandoned villas that dotted the countryside hills above Trantio. There were many such ruins, Giovanni knew, for in safer and more prosperous times it had been the fashion amongst the city’s wealthy merchant families to build such palaces in the surrounding countryside, as both an ostentatious display of wealth and a retreat from the squalor of the city. A downturn in mercantile fortunes and the steadily increasing numbers of greenskin savages stealing over the Apuccini Mountains had brought an abrupt end to such rural idylls, and the survivors had abandoned their countryside retreats and fled back to the comfort of their counting houses and the safety of high and well-guarded city walls. Since then, the abandoned villas had become notorious as lairs for the predators that hid out in the wilderness areas, beyond the limits of the Trantine city guard’s horseback patrols.

Predators such as bandit gangs, or orc warbands, or–

Or what? Giovanni wondered with a shudder, his lively artist’s imagination painting a series of vivid nightmare images of all the things bad enough to scare bandits and even orcs away from such a place.

Something rustled at Giovanni’s feet and he jumped back as a large rat scampered out of a hole in the floor and ran across the corridor, running right over the top of his booted feet. There was a blur of movement from behind him, followed instantly by a harsh squeal of pain and an abrupt wet tearing sound. Giovanni turned, catching a glimpse of the scene beneath the hooded cloaks behind him – long, skeletal fingers crammed something squealing and still alive between jaws distended horribly wide open – before a warning hiss from his other gaoler urged him to keep moving. Suitably inspired, Giovanni’s imagination mentally erased the previous portfolio of nightmare images and began work on a new gallery of even greater horrors.

The corridor ended in an open doorway, soft light spilling out from the open doorway there. Urged on by a low angry grunt from one of the gaoler creatures, Giovanni gingerly stepped forwards into the room beyond.

The chamber was how he imagined the villa would have looked in its heyday. It was opulently furnished, and his gaze passed over a tempting platter of fruit and a crystal decanter of wine laid out on a nearby table – did his captors seek to trick him into poisoning himself after having him at their mercy for at least a day as he lay insensible in his cell, he wondered? – and also the oddly disquieting sight of a painting easel with a blank canvas upon it. But it was the paintings on the walls all around that drew his immediate attention.

There were a full dozen of them, and they were by far the greatest collection of art that Giovanni had ever seen.

There he recognised the brushwork of the legendary da Venzio, whose monumental frescoes decorating the ceiling of the great Temple of Shallya in Remas were still one of the great wonders of the Old World. And beside it was a canvas bearing the distinctive Chaos-tainted style of the mad Estalian genius Dari, whose work had been condemned as heretical two hundred years ago and was still banned throughout the Empire to this day. Hanging on the wall opposite the Dari was a work bearing all the hallmarks of the work of Fra’ Litti. There were only eight known Litti paintings still in existence, all of them in the possession of the richest merchant princes of Tilea who competed with each other in bitterly fought bidding wars to purchase only the rarest and most exquisite works of art. If this really was a ninth and until now unknown Litti, then its potential value was truly incalculable.

Giovanni’s senses continued to reel at the wealth of artistic riches that surrounded him. Over here a work by Bardovo, whose epic depiction of Marco Columbo’s discovery of Lustria had spawned a whole school of lesser talented imitators. Beside it hung a canvas bearing the disturbing scratch-mark signature of the mysterious Il Ratzo, who some historians now whispered may not even have been fully human.

It was only then, as he reached out to touch the da Venzio canvas, his fingers reverently tracing the maestro’s brushstroke patterns, that an even greater and more profound realisation about all the paintings collected here occurred to him.

They were all portraits, and they were all of the same subject: an alabaster-skinned noblewoman of striking but glacial beauty.

Giovanni gazed from portrait to portrait, his eyes confirming what his mind would not yet accept. No matter the artist, no matter the difference in their individual styles, each had painted the same subject, and from life too, if the telltale details in each painting were to be believed. Here he saw the same glint of forbidden promise in the dark pools of her eyes, there the same hint of unspoken secrets behind the faint mocking smile on her lips. But while each artist had found the same qualities in their subject, each also found in her something different. In da Venzio’s portrait she was a beguiling angel of darkness, his painting a blasphemous twin piece to the images of the blessed goddess of mercy on the temple ceiling in Remas. Bardovo’s work showed her as a lonely spectral figure standing against a backdrop of a corpse-strewn battlefield.

How could this be, Giovanni wondered? Da Venzio had lived three hundred years ago, Bardovo more than a thousand and Fra’ Litti and one or two others even longer ago than that.

A faint breeze passed through the air of the room, sending flickering shadows over the faces of the portraits as it disturbed the flames of the many candles which lit the chamber.

‘How could artists that lived centuries apart all come to have painted the same subject?’ said a voice from somewhere close behind Giovanni, completing the thought that his mind dared not yet ask itself.

He turned to face the figure reclining on the couch behind him, a figure who had not been there moments ago, he was sure. She was even more beautiful in person, he thought. More beautiful and more terrible than any portrait – even one by the great da Venzio himself – could ever do full justice to. Her eyes were endless pools of mystery that drank in everything, surrendering nothing in return. Her blood-red lips were full and of the same colour as the burning scarlet rubies which hung at her plunging neckline, revealing flawless skin that glowed like soft moonlight, skin that had not felt the kiss of sunlight in centuries.

‘I am the Lady Khemalla of Lahmia,’ she said in a voice that whispered like the shifting desert sands of her long-dead homeland. ‘I bid you welcome to my home.’

‘Then I am not a prisoner here?’ asked Giovanni, surprised at his directness of his own question.

‘You are my guest,’ she smiled. ‘And, while you are my guest, it pleases me for you to paint my portrait.’ She gestured at the paintings around them. ‘As you can see, I have a taste for art. And occasionally for artists too.’

She smiled at this last comment, blood-red lips curling back to show the subtle points of concealed fangs.

‘Why me?’ asked Giovanni, pouring himself a generous measure of wine from the decanter. Doomed as he was, he saw no need to deny himself a few final pleasures.

‘If you know what I am, then you must understand that it has been many years since I have gazed upon my own face in the glass of any mirror. To never again see the features of your reflection, to live so long that you perhaps forget the image of your own face, can you begin to imagine what that might be like, mortal? Is it any wonder that so many of my kind give themselves fully over to madness and cruelty when they have nothing left to remind them of their own humanity? I can only see myself through the eyes of others, and so I choose to do so only through the eyes of the greatest artists of each age.’

She paused, favouring him with a look from the deep desert oases of her eyes as she again gestured at the paintings hanging on the walls around them. ‘You should be honoured, little mortal. After all, consider the company I am including you in here.’

‘You know that I have a reputation for only painting the truth as I see it.’ Nervous, he reached to refill his already empty glass, concentrating hard to quell the involuntary tremor in his hands. ‘It is a trait of mine that found little favour with my previous patrons. I have discovered to my cost that people wish only to have their own flattering self-image of themselves reflected back at them.’

She smiled at his show of bravado. ‘I chose you because of your reputation. You say you only paint the truth, the true soul of your subject. Very well, then that is what I want, brave little mortal. The truth. Look at me and paint what you see. To try and capture on canvas the soul of one of my kind; what greater challenge could there be for an artist?’

‘And afterwards, when the work is complete? You will let me leave?’

‘You will be free to refuse my hospitality when you have gifted me something that I deem worthy of your talents. If your work pleases me you will be well rewarded for your troubles, I promise you.’

‘And if it does not, what then?’

The question hung unanswered in the air between them.

Giovanni set down his goblet and went over to the easel and blank canvas set up nearby. As he had expected, there was a palette of every imaginable kind of artist’s materials. He rummaged amongst them, selecting a charcoal pencil for sketching and a knife to sharpen it with. A challenge, she had called it, and so it was. To paint the soul of a creature of the darkness, an age-old liche-thing, and yet to paint only the truth of what lay beneath that perfect ageless skin while still producing something that would please this most demanding of patrons. This would either be the greatest work of his life, he thought, or merely his last.

He turned back to his waiting subject, his practiced eye seeing her at this earliest stage as merely a vexing collection of surfaces, angles, lines and subtle blends of light and shadow. The fine detail, in which lay those crucial insubstantial elements that would determine whether he lived or died here, would come later.

‘Shall we begin?’ he said.

Like the villa’s other inhabitants, he worked only at night now and slept by day. Each night after sundown they came for him, and each night she sat for him. She talked while he worked – he always encouraged his subjects to talk, the better to understand them and their lives, for a portrait should speak of far more than its subject’s mere outward physical appearance – and as he worked he heard tales of her homeland. Tales of gods, heroes and villains whose names and deeds are remembered now by none other than those of her kind; tales of mighty cities and impregnable fortresses now reduced to a few ancient crumbling ruins buried and forgotten beneath the desert sands.

Some nights they did not come for him. On those nights, she sent apologies for her absence, and gifts of fine wines and food, and books to let him pass the time in his cell more easily. The books, usually works of history or philosophy, fascinated him. Several of them were written in languages completely unknown to Giovanni – the languages of legendary and far Cathay or Nippon, he thought – while one was composed of thin leafs of hammer-beaten copper and inlaid with a queer hieroglyphic script which he doubted was even human in origin.

He knew that there were other occupants of the villa, although besides his silent faceless gaolers and his patron herself he had seen none of them. But as he lay in his cell reading on those work-free nights, he heard much activity going on around him. Each night brought visitors to the place. He heard the clatter of rider’s hooves and the rumble of coach wheels and the jangle of pack team harnesses, and once he thought he heard the beating of heavy leather wings and perhaps even saw the fleeting shadow of something vast and bat-like momentarily blotting out the moonlit window above his bed.

There were other sounds too – screams and sobs and once the unmistakable cry of an infant child – from the cellars deep beneath his feet. At such times Giovanni buried his face into the mattress of his bedding or read aloud from the book in his hand until either the sounds had ceased or he had convinced himself that he could no longer hear them.

One night he awoke in his room. The sitting had been cut short that night. One of the black-cloaked servant things had entered and fearfully handed its mistress a sealed scroll tube. As she read it her face had changed – transformed, Giovanni thought – and for a second he saw something of the savage and cruel creature of darkness that lay beneath the human mask she presented to him. The news was both urgent and unwelcome and she had abruptly ended the night’s session, issuing curt orders for him to be escorted back to his room. He had fallen asleep as soon as he lay down on the bedding, exhausted by the continued effort of keeping up with the night-time schedule of his new employer.

Again, he heard the sound that had awoken him. There was someone in the room with him.

A face detached itself from the shadowy gloom of the cell, leaning over the bed and glared angrily down angrily at him. Jagged teeth, too many of them for any human mouth, crowded out from snarling lips. It was her servant, Mariato, the one that had approached him in the tavern that night. He had obviously just fed, and his breath was thick with the slaughterhouse reek of blood.

‘Scheherazade. That is what I shall call you,’ the vampire growled, glaring down at him with eyes full of hate and the madness of bloodlust. ‘Do you know the name, little painter? It is a name from her homeland, a storyteller who prolonged her life for a thousand and one nights by entertaining her master with tales and fables.’

The vampire raised one bristle-covered hand, pointing at the half-face of Mannslieb in the sky above. The ring on his finger flashed green in the moonlight.

‘How many nights do you think you have left, my Scheherazade? Her enemies are close, and by the time Mannslieb’s face shines full again, we will be gone from here. Will your precious painting be finished by then? I think not, for such things take great time and care, do they not?’

He paused, leaning in closer, hissing into Giovanni’s face, stifling him with the sour reek of his carrion breath.

‘She will not take you with us, and she cannot leave you here alive for our enemies to find. So what is she to do with you then, my Scheherazade?’

The vampire melted back into the shadows, its voice a whispering promise from out of the darkness.

‘When Mannslieb’s face shines full again, then you will be mine.’

‘Your servant Mariato, he doesn’t like me.’ She looked up with interest. This was the first time he had dared speak to her without permission. She lay reclining on the couch in the position that he had first seen her in. A bowl of strange dark-skinned fruit lay on the floor before her. The main composition of the piece was complete, and all he needed to concentrate on now was the detail of the face.

‘He is jealous,’ she answered. ‘He is afraid that I will grow bored with him and seek to make another my favourite in his stead.’ She looked at him sharply. ‘Has he disturbed you? Has he said or done anything to interrupt your work?’

Giovanni kept his eyes on his work, unwilling to meet her keen gaze. ‘Has he a right to be jealous?’

She smiled, favouring him with a look of secret amusement. ‘Perhaps,’ she mused. ‘His kind always have their place at my side, but they are always dull and unimaginative. Perhaps I will take a new consort, not a warrior or a nobleman this time. Perhaps this time an artist? What do you think, little mortal? Shall I make you my new paramour and grant you the gift of eternal life in darkness?’

She laughed, picking up a fruit from the bowl and biting deep into it, enjoying the taste of his fear. Thick juice, obscenely scarlet in colour, bled out of the fruit as she ate it.

Giovanni studied the lines and contours of the painted face on the canvas in front of him. A few brushstrokes, a subtle touch of shading, and he had added an extra element of sardonic cruelty to the line of her smile.

The next night he returned to his cell at dawn to find a small tied leather pouch sitting on his bed. He opened it, pouring out a quantity of powdered ash. Puzzled, Giovanni ran his fingers through the stuff, finding it strangely unpleasant to the touch. There was something amongst it. Giovanni gingerly picked it up, discovering it to be a ring. He held it up, the light of the rising sun catching the familiar emerald stone set upon it.

It seemed that Mariato no longer occupied the same position amongst his mistress’s favours as he had once done.

Giovanni knew that their time together was coming to an end. Mannslieb hung high in the night sky, almost full, and for the last few nights there had been more activity than usual in the villa. He heard the sound of heavy boxes – earth-filled coffins, he supposed – being dragged up from the cellars and loaded into wagons. He worked in daylight hours too now; foregoing sleep and working on the painting alone in his cell, making changes so subtle that he doubted anyone other than he would notice the difference. Adding new details and taking away others. Revising. Reworking. Perfecting. He was haggard and gaunt, exhausted from too little food and sleep, looking more like one of her pale ghoul-thing servants than the portly florid-faced drunk who had been brought here just scant weeks ago.

All that mattered now was the painting itself. The greatest work of his life, that is what he had said he would have to produce, and that is what he had done. After that, he discovered to his surprise, nothing else really mattered.

She sent for him the next night, with Mannslieb shining full-faced in the night sky. The painting too, was now complete.

She stood looking at it. The room had been stripped almost bare, and the easel that the canvas stood on was the most significant item left in it. There were faint outlines on the walls where her portraits had hung.

‘You are leaving?’ he said, more in statement than question.

‘We have many enemies, my kind. Not just the witch hunters with their silver and fire. We wage war amongst ourselves, fighting over sovereignty of the night. It has become too dangerous to remain here.’

She gestured towards the painting. ‘It is beautiful, master Gottio. I thank you for your gift. What do you call it?’

‘Unchanging Beauty,’ he answered, joining her to look at his masterpiece. It showed her standing regally against a backdrop of palatial splendour. Giovanni’s talent had captured all her cruel and terrible beauty as the others before him had also done, but the real artistry was in the detail of the trappings around her. Look closer and the eye was drawn to the tarnished gold of the throne behind her, the subtle patterns of mildew creeping across the wall tapestries, the broken pinnacles of the palace towers seen through the window in the far background. It was a world where everything other than her was subject to change and decay. Only she was unchanging. Only she was forever.

‘Then my task here is done. I am free to leave now?’ He looked at her, half in hope, half in dread.

‘I had thought to keep you here with me as an new diversion to replace poor Mariato.‘ She looked at him, trying to gauge his reaction, toying with him yet again.

‘But, no, you would make a poor vampire, master Gottio,’ she reassured him, relishing one last taste of his fear. ‘There is something in our nature that destroys any creative ability we may have had in our mortal lives, and I would not deny the world the great works still within you. So, yes, you are free to go.’

‘And my reward?’

She gestured towards a small open casket nearby. Giovanni glanced at it, silently toting up the value of the gold and precious stones it contained and coming to a figure comparable with a minor merchant prince’s ransom. When he looked back, she was holding a goblet of wine out to him.

‘What is it?’ he asked, suspecting one final cruel jest.

‘A little wine mixed with a sleeping draught, the same one that Mariato tried to lull you with. Call it a final precaution, for your own safety. When you awaken, you will be safe and in familiar surroundings, I promise you. I could compel you to drink it, but this way is easier.’

He took it, raising it to his lips and drinking. She watched him intently as he did so. The wine was excellent, as he expected, but mixed in with it, the taste of something else, not any kind of potion or sleeping draught. Something dark and rich, something that rose up to overwhelm his senses.

‘An extra gift,’ she said, seeing the reaction in his eyes. ‘With your painting, you have given me a part of yourself. It only seemed fair that I give you something equally valuable in return. Farewell, little mortal, I look forward to seeing what uses you will put my gift to.’

She reached out with preternatural reflexes to catch him as he fell, as the darkness rushed in to envelop his numbed senses…

He awoke in blinding daylight, crying out in pain as the unaccustomed sunlight stabbed into his eyes. When he recovered, he realised that he was in the pauper’s attic garret he called home. The precious casket lay on the floor beside him.

It took him several hours to realise the nature of the additional gift she had given him.

He sat inspecting his reflection in the small cracked looking glass he had finally managed to find amongst the jumble of his possessions. Days ago he had been a haggard wreck, now there was not a trace of the ordeal left upon him, none of the exhaustion of the last few weeks. He looked and felt better than he had in years. In fact…

Shallya’s mercy, he thought, studying the reflection of his face in the mirror. I look ten years younger!

He thought of certain legends about her kind, about the gifts they granted to their loyal mortal servants and about the restorative powers of…

Of vampire blood. Only the smallest portion, but he could feel it flowing in his veins, feel her inside him. Her life-force added to his own. Had she done this with the others, he wondered, and then he remembered that the da Venzio had been reputed to have lived to over a century in age – blessed by the mercy goddess, they said, in reward for the work he had done in her great temple in Remas – and of how Bardovo had lived long enough to paint not just the portrait of the Marco Columbo but also that of the legendary explorer’s merchant prince great-grandson.

He wondered how long he, Giovanni Gottio, had, and about how he would put his time to best use.

He looked around his squalid attic, seeing only the detritus of his former miserable life: smashed wine bottles and pieces of cheap parchment torn up in anger and thrown in crumpled balls across the room. He picked one up, smoothing it out and recognising it as the abandoned portrait sketch of a local tavern girl. The workmanship was poor and he could see why he had so quickly abandoned the piece, but looking at it with fresh vision he could see possibilities in its line and form that had not been there to him before.

He found his drawing board and pinned the parchment to it, sitting looking at it in quiet contemplation. After a while, he searched amongst the debris on the floor and found the broken end of a charcoal pencil.

And with it, he began to draw.

THE VAMPIRE HUNTERS

Robert Earl

The wind came fleeing down from the dark wastes of the north. It clamoured outside the tavern with a thousand phantom voices, each of them begging for admittance. The men within could feel its hunger as they sat, hungry themselves, around the smouldering fire.

At first they had tried to ignore the storm’s plaintive wailing. When that had proved impossible they had tried to talk over it and drown it out with forced good humour. But winter had soon frozen their conversation just as surely as it had frozen the village well. So now they just sat, and listened, and tried not to think of the things that waited outside.

It was difficult. When the wind clawed at the rough-hewn pine of the walls, how could they not be reminded of other, stronger fingers? And when it tore at the reeds of the roof, burrowing its way down like a wolf into a hare’s nest, who amongst them could help wondering what might be coming with it? And when it screamed… Well, when it screamed then it was time for more vodka, and to hell with making it last the winter.

Yet still, despite their fear, they remained calm and resolved. They were, after all, Kislevites, and generations of hardship had forged them into a race not easily broken. Even when the first blow was struck upon the oak door, hard enough to ring the icy wood like a bell, they didn’t panic. They merely unsheathed their long skinning knives and waited, eyes glinting warily in the firelight.

One long, breathless moment stretched into the next.

The wind howled.

As if in sympathy, the fire flared up, the light of the dancing flames gleaming on the knives of the waiting men. Grigori, the tavern keeper, watched the door and chewed the white-whiskered tip of his drooping moustache. Although his comrades mocked him because of the mannerism, it was a habit he’d never been able to break, even after forty years of trying.

‘Perhaps,’ Danovich ventured, his voice little more than a whisper, ‘it was just a stray branch.’

‘Perhaps,’ Piotre agreed, doubtfully. Grigori, still chewing, said nothing.

Another knock, harder this time, beat against the door, and the men jumped like three puppets on a single string.

‘Anybody in there?’ a voice yelled, struggling to rise above the wind.

Danovich and Piotre looked at Grigori. He shrugged before rising and walked over to the door; his two friends huddled close behind.

He took a deep breath and pulled out the loose rivet that served him as a spy hole.

Outside there was nothing but the swirling snow, gray beneath the light of a dying sun and a tall figure, standing with his back to the door, shivering beneath his cloak.

‘Who’s that?’ Grigori demanded, squinting out into the half-light.

‘Calixte Lesec,’ the figure replied, turning back to the door, ‘and my man-servant, Viento.’

‘Man-servant, my arse!’ a voice grumbled from somewhere out of sight.

‘Can we come in?’

Grigori hesitated.

‘This is the village of Novograd, isn’t it?’ the stranger persisted.

‘It is,’ Grigori allowed.

‘Then we have business. We met a young man called Petrokov on the road, and he…’

Grigori slammed back the bolts and dragged the door open.

‘Come in, come in,’ he cried, beckoning the two travellers into the tavern. The wind surged in gleefully behind them as they bundled inside, red-faced and glowing with the icy chill of winter. Grigori shouldered the door shut before turning to greet his guests.

‘Grigori Calinescu,’ he said, offering his hand.

‘Calixte Lesec,’ the stranger said, shaking it. His cold fingers were thin and smooth, almost effeminate, but there was nothing effeminate about his face. True, it was smooth and fine-boned, from temples to cheekbones to cleanly shaved chin. But there was a hardness apparent in every line that spoke of strength, not fragility. Grigori wondered how old the newcomer was.

‘Viento,’ the second man said, thrusting out his hand.

‘Pleased to meet you.’ The tavern keeper nodded, surprised at how similar the two men were. Perhaps they were brothers. ‘Come, give me your coats and take a seat by the fire. These are my friends, Piotre and Danovich. Piotre, will you get our guests a drink and some stew while I see to their horses?’

‘We have no horses, I’m afraid,’ Calixte said, waving his hand in airy dismissal. There was arrogance in the gesture that the tavern keeper didn’t care for. After all, he was a free man, not a serf. Still, this was no time to be taking slights. There were more pressing issues.

‘And you need not worry about food,’ Viento added, patting his belly and winking at his host. ‘That’s where our last horse went little more than an hour ago. A shame, if we’d known we were so near… Well, no matter.’

‘Well then,’ Grigori said. ‘You’ll take a drink with us at least.’

‘Glad to.’ Calixte smiled, baring a set of perfect white teeth.

Grigori went to the counter and filled two cups. He managed to hold back the question that had been burning within him until they had clinked the pottery together and drunk a toast to the Tsarina.

‘How long ago did you meet my son?’ he asked, even as the fiery spirit burned its way down his throat.

‘Petrokov was your son?’ Calixte asked. ‘I see now why you were so keen to welcome us in. Not that you wouldn’t have been anyway, of course.’

Again, that tone of condescension. Grigori ignored it and waited for an answer. Calixte took another drink before obliging him.

‘We met him two days ago, on the road to Kislev. It was dusk, so we shared a fire and a meal. That’s when he told us of your, ah, problem.’

‘So you know? Good, good. But where is Petrokov, now?’

‘Don’t sound so worried, old man,’ Viento chipped in with a patronising grin. ‘He’s quite safe. He went on to Kislev.’

‘Yes. You see, when he told us of your problem we weren’t really interested. No offence, obviously, but we like to be paid in gold, not food and lodging.’

‘After all, we’re warriors, not plough horses!’ Viento exclaimed, and laughed loudly at his own witticism. Piotre and Danovich smiled weakly. Grigori ignored him.

Calixte shook his head and looked apologetically at the tavern keeper before continuing.

‘Anyway, the day after we had bid your son farewell, this weather started. We come from the south, you see, and didn’t expect it. So we thought that, as we’re not going to be able to make it to anywhere civilised until the snows let up, we might as well take up Petrokov’s offer. If it still stands, of course.’

‘Oh, it still stands,’ Grigori said. He realized that he was sucking the tip of his moustache again and hastily spat it out. ‘A season’s food and board if you kill that… that thing.’

‘Thing? You mean the vampire?’

Piotre and Danovich glanced nervously at the door, as if the very mention of the daemon would summon him like a rabbit from a conjuror’s hat. Grigori restrained himself, focusing instead on his guest. The young man seemed to be genuinely sanguine about the idea of taking on such a foe. Relaxed, even. It occurred to Grigori that if this was no more than arrogance, then sending the young fool out might do more harm than good.

‘Tell me, Lesec…’

‘Please, call me Calixte.’

‘Calixte, then. Have you ever fought against a… a vampire before?’

‘Yes. On occasion. They are terrible to behold, I know. Wonderful and terrible. They are like life. Or rather, life magnified until it becomes unbearable.’ Grigori was surprised at the sadness in his guest’s tone. ‘But their weaknesses are as great as their strengths. Even a flame which burns as brightly as the sun can be extinguished.’

‘You sound as though you sympathise with them,’ the tavern keeper said. Calixte shrugged unapologetically.

‘I hunt them. Don’t you love the deer your arrows find?’

‘Yes.’

‘Well then.’

‘I meant no offence.’

‘Of course not. Don’t trouble yourself.’ Calixte smiled, his teeth white in the gloom of the tavern. ‘Now, what of this vampire? Which of the blood lines is it of?’

‘Blood lines?’

‘Yes. Which, ah, family?’

Grigori exchanged a puzzled look with his friends.

‘I don’t know about its family,’ the tavern keeper admitted. ‘Or even that a vampire could have such a thing. Do you think that there might be more than one, then?’

‘No, I meant… it doesn’t matter. Can you tell me what it looks like?’

Grigori nodded, shifting uncomfortably.

‘It is bigger than a man, maybe as big as an ogre. And strong. It tore the door to the Bodoyen’s cabin off steel hinges then flung it twenty yards. By the Tsarina, I hope they didn’t suffer,’ Grigori muttered, the vision of that massacre rising like some dead thing from the pool of his memory. There had been eight of them packed into their cabin, three generations of the same family. Yet when he had called around with the grandfather’s monthly jar of vodka, the hovel had been empty, as hollow as a bone with the marrow sucked out.

‘And it’s cunning, too.’ The tavern keeper dragged his mind away from the image. ‘It took Ilyich and Radan, and they were nobody’s fools. Even when they were drunk they moved through the forest like ghosts, letting it whisper its secrets to them like an old friend. We lost them in the first week of winter. Nothing left of them but blood on the snow. Gods, but I’ve never seen a brighter red.’

‘Yes,’ Calixte said thoughtfully. ‘And when did it start hunting here?’

‘Autumn,’ Grigori said, tonelessly. ‘That’s when it killed the peddler. We found him floating in the shallows of the river, drained. That’s how we knew that it was a… vampire.’

‘And have you seen it?’ Calixte prompted gently, his arrogance gone now, replaced by a sort of breathless eagerness.

‘Not me, but my friend, Ivan. He was checking his snares up by the Bear’s Teeth when he saw the thing. Big, like I said. Naked, with muscles like knotted rope. Almost like a man, except for the head.’

‘The head?’

‘Yes. He said it was like a bat’s, a giant bat’s but without the fur.’

‘Let me talk to this man, Ivan.’

‘You can’t. He’s gone.’

‘Gone?’

‘Dead. Suicide.’

The crackling of the fire grew loud in the silence that followed. Grigori stared numbly into its depths. You bastard, Ivan, he thought. Why didn’t you come and talk to me?

‘Why?’

‘What?’ Startled from his reverie Grigori looked up, seeing the eagerness in Calixte’s face.

‘Why did he kill himself?’

‘The vampire was carrying a child when he saw it. A little girl. She was screaming, he said. And even after the vampire had passed his hiding place and taken her down into the labyrinth he could hear her screaming still. Even when he got home. Even at night. So…’ The tavern keeper waved his hand helplessly.

Calixte and Viento exchanged a hungry glance.

‘Excellent,’ said Calixte, rubbing his hands together with glee. He might have been a small child looking forward to a treat. ‘Then we know where the strigoi lives. A hole in the ground. How typical!’

Once more Viento laughed, loudly and alone.

‘Tomorrow morning you will take us to this place,’ Calixte decided. ‘Until then we will sleep. Where are our beds?’

‘This way,’ Grigori said, rising to his feet. It was no longer in him to resent the mercenary’s arrogance. His thoughts were too full of Ivan’s hanging body and his son’s lonely ride to Kislev.

The night was long. Although he tried to sleep, Grigori found himself staring blindly at the smoke-stained rafters above his cot. It was partly the cold of the draughty loft that stole his rest, partly the sweaty heat of his horrible and nebulous nightmares. Most of all, it was the thought of what he must do tomorrow: what he must face.

Yet when the grey light of dawn did finally come he felt relief more than anything, relief that the waiting was over.

Calixte and Viento were up before him.

‘Ah, there you are,’ Calixte nodded to him as he made his way down to the tavern room. ‘I was about to wake you. Well, come along then. Let’s be off.’

Grigori tried to restrain his usual early morning temper.

‘We’ll go when I’ve eaten,’ he growled, pushing past the two would-be vampire hunters to breathe fresh life back into the fire. That done, he put on water for his porridge and measured out a spoon of dried tea leaves into a mug; after a moment’s thought he added another, and then a lump of precious honey. It had come all the way from distant Lustria, according to the peddler who had sold it to him. He had been saving it for a special occasion, but somehow he couldn’t shake off the feeling that if he didn’t use it now he never would.

‘How long will it take you to get ready?’ Calixte snapped. Grigori sipped his tea and tried not to smile at the young man’s show of nerves. How often had he seen it before, this transformation from fearless warrior to hapless soldier as tavern nights gave way to cold mornings?

‘Let an old man finish his porridge and we’ll be gone. Have no fear, we’ll be there soon enough.’

Grigori was scraping his bowl clean when Piotre and Danovich arrived. With one look at their faces the tavern keeper knew why they had come. He was proud of them.

‘Good morning,’ Piotre said, swallowing nervously and trying to smile.

‘Morning,’ Grigori replied. Calixte and Viento grunted.

‘Have some porridge?’ Grigori offered.

‘No, I… no,’ Danovich muttered, looking a little queasy.

Conversation stopped so that the only sounds were Grigori’s slurping, the hiss of the fire and the tap of Viento’s boots as he paced nervously up and down the room.

‘Right,’ Grigori said, pushing his bowl away. ‘If you gentlemen will just give me five minutes for a pipe, then we can begin.’

Calixte sighed theatrically and rolled his eyes.

‘I’m ready when you are,’ Piotre said, miserably.

‘You two are going nowhere,’ Grigori told him.

‘We want to come with you,’ Danovich muttered, unconvincingly.

‘Rubbish. Why hire a dog when you can bark yourself?’ Grigori inhaled a lungful of smoke and watched Calixte. But if he had heard the insult he gave no sign; he merely beat his fingertips against the well-tooled leather of his scabbard.

‘It’s–’ Piotre began, but Grigori cut him off.

‘You’re not going,’ he said, taking another pull on his pipe. He waited until the bowl was empty before pulling himself to his feet. He handed Piotre the key to the tavern and headed out into the snow.

His two friends watched him go as he led the mercenaries away into the distance. Between the vast grey slabs of sky and snow, the three dark figures looked tiny. Hopeless.

‘Good old Grigori,’ Danovich said with a sigh of relief.

Piotre grunted, and together they returned to the warmth of the tavern.

The winds of the night before had dwindled and died. Now the air lay still and sullen, as thick as oil beneath the towering weight of the snow clouds above.

Despite the oppressive weather, Grigori felt strangely light-hearted. As he swished through the snow, plodding along on his favourite snowshoes, he caught himself humming. At one point he even began to whistle, the tuneless note drawing stares of disapproval from Calixte and Viento.

And quite right, too, Grigori thought. In this silent wilderness, such shrill noises could bring only disaster.

He looked back at his two companions. They were making heavy going across the snow, stomping and backsliding and kicking up great drifts. More than once he had suggested a rest stop, but the two mercenaries were intent on pushing on.

The tavern keeper was a little surprised by their perseverance, and a new respect for them began to grow. They must be fit indeed to be able to keep up with him whilst stumbling along like that.

Midday came. The sun glowered low and unseen beyond the snow-fogged horizon, and they reached the outer tendrils of the Staslav forest. An ocean of black pine stretched, as far as Grigori knew, right up to the edge of the world.

‘We’ll stop here,’ he told his companions, halting on the top of a ridge.

‘No, let’s press on,’ Calixte said, with hardly a trace of the breathlessness Grigori expected. ‘We want to take this strigoi during the day. They’re weaker then.’

‘So I’ve heard,’ Grigori nodded. ‘Five minutes won’t matter, though. I want to rest and eat something before the last leg.’

For a moment he thought that Calixte was going to argue, but the young man just grunted with barely disguised ill grace and turned to Viento.

‘Won’t this animal be surprised to see us?’ he said, gloating as if their prey were already dead.

‘Yes indeed,’ his partner agreed with a strange little giggle.

Grigori, chewing on a strip of dried venison, watched the two of them. For the hundredth time he found himself wondering at their confidence. They were hard men, yes: strong and well armed. Yet their eagerness to meet this monster, in its own lair, too, seemed strange.

‘Are you ready yet, old man?’ Calixte suddenly asked, shifting his weight from one leg to the other in a dance of impatience.

‘Yes,’ Grigori said, finishing his lunch with a swig of vodka. ‘No more speaking, now. We’re barely half a mile away.’

‘Fine, fine. Off we go then.’

The tavern keeper stood, stretched, and led them into the deepening gloom of the forest.

They went slowly. Even beneath the triumphant sun of high summer the twisting paths that linked one pine-pillared cavern to the next remained dim and shadow-haunted. Now, roofed with snow, Grigori found that he could hardly see. Had he not hunted within this realm for the last half a century he would have found it impossible to find the way.

As it was, he merely found it difficult. It took little more than an hour for them to reach the jagged, grey walls of the Bear’s Teeth; granite towers thrown up to loom menacingly over the threesome.

Cupping his hands, the tavern keeper leant forward to whisper into Calixte’s ear.

‘This is the place. Look there, between the first two teeth. Do you see it? The entrance to the caves.’

Calixte nodded, eyes shining in the gloom as he studied the cave.

‘Well done, old man,’ he hissed, baring sharp, white teeth in a hungry grin.

‘Wait for us here.’

‘I’ll come with you, I reckon,’ Grigori replied.

‘No need.’

‘You’ll be hard pressed to find your way out without me.’

The two vampire hunters exchanged a glance. With a fine-boned hand, Viento smoothed a mocking smile off his perfect face. Calixte rolled his eyes.

‘Very well. But stay well back.’

‘Agreed.’

Cautiously now, hardly making a sound as they picked their way across the snow, the three men closed in on the cave. As they reached the mouth, Grigori reached out to stop Calixte.

‘Torches,’ he mouthed, unslinging his bundle. Again Calixte and Viento exchanged a glance, the wordless communication of men who have hunted long together, and Calixte shrugged his assent. With a strike of steel on flint Grigori lit his torch, the smell of burning pitch sharp in the cold air. He then followed the two mercenaries as they descended into the blackness beyond.

They moved quickly into the depths, their feet finding silent purchase as they glided forwards. Grigori stumbled behind them. He began to sweat with the effort of keeping up.

The torch he held flickered and flared in the drafts that followed them into the fastness of the labyrinth. It painted sudden, looming shadows onto the crumbling walls that sent the tavern keeper’s heart galloping into many a false alarm.

Somehow, the vampire hunters ahead of him seemed to have little need of this treacherous light. They bounded forwards into the darkness with all the eagerness of unleashed hunting dogs, their supposed guide forgotten as he struggled along in their wake. And even now, as the rain-smoothed stone of the upper reaches began to give way to crumbling shale, the rush of the two men remained as silent and effortless as that of a cat’s across a deep carpet.

Grigori, wincing every time he kicked a stone or sent an alarm of shifting shingles echoing around the labyrinth, began to wish he hadn’t come. The realization of how badly he had underestimated these two mercenaries was followed by the knowledge that he was becoming a hindrance rather than a help.

Ahead of him, black and orange in the uncertain light of his torch, Grigori saw that a fall of stone had all but blocked the passage. Calixte and Viento hardly broke their pace as they ascended the barrier. Floating upwards like two dark clouds, they disappeared into the blackness beyond.

Grigori, biting back a curse, wiped the sweat from his brow and followed them up the scree. Moving as cautiously as he could, testing each jagged handhold before resting his weight upon it, he crawled laboriously upwards. Even so, by the time he had crested the top of the mound he had sent the echoes of at least a dozen falling stones chasing each other into the labyrinth beyond.

Still struggling to remain quiet, he worked his way down to the other side of the barrier. At last, with a sense of blessed relief, he felt himself once more on solid ground. After spending a moment tending to his torch he looked up and around in the renewed light. He was completely alone.

‘Be calm,’ he told himself nervously, trapping the tip of his moustache between his incisors and biting down. ‘Be calm.’

Trying to ignore the accelerating beat of his heart, Grigori fought the temptation to turn and run. Instead he put one foot in front of the other and lurched reluctantly onwards. As he did so, a mad urge to call out to his companions seized him. It was as attractive and horrifying as the urge he sometimes felt to throw himself off the high precipices of the spring pastures.

‘Gods give me strength,’ he muttered, blinking a stinging drop of cold sweat out of one eye. ‘They can’t be far off.’

Yet in the absolute silence of this deep cavern, the only sound was the pumping of his own blood in his ears, the only sight that of shadow and stone. Pressing on, Grigori fought the impression that he was totally alone.

‘They can’t be far,’ he told himself. Repeating the phrase over and over like a mantra, he marched miserably onwards.

After a few hours, or perhaps it was minutes, he felt himself becoming calmer. After all, he had been down here before, many times. He and his father had used these caves as a food cache, just as he had with Petrokov. And as a boy he’d often come down here with his friends, using the claustrophobic depths to test each others’ courage. The wind-burnt leather of his face wrinkled into a smile as he remembered jumping out to frighten Piotre, almost a lifetime ago. How the boy had screamed!

Lost in a fog of long-forgotten reminiscences the old man trudged on. He remembered hunts and feasts and fights, won and lost. He remembered his wife, dead these eight years past. He remembered Petrokov’s birth.

Then the first rumour of his enemy’s approach reached him and he remembered why he was here.

It was not footstep or challenge that warned him of the monster’s approach. Instead, it was a whispering out of the darkness: a rapid, scuttling rush that was as staccato and insistent as a crone’s knitting needles. It echoed around the labyrinth, stroking cold sweat out of Grigori’s skin even as it clenched his stomach into a tight fist of nausea.

With a start, the tavern keeper realized that the sound was coming from behind him, blocking any chance of retreat.

‘It must be Calixte,’ he lied to himself, spinning clumsily around to face his pursuer.

His torch flared defiantly as it swept it through the air. For a moment its guttering light chased the shadows all the way back to the fall of rocks, the barrier over which Grigori had lost the two vampire hunters. He was beginning to suspect that he’d lost them for good.

The scuttling grew louder, scratching the inside of Grigori’s skull.

Reaching for his belt the old man drew his knife. No great sword, this, no weapon for a hero. But it was sharp. Over the years he had honed it down to a sliver of blade that fit snugly beneath his forearm, stretching from Grigori’s wrist to his elbow just as neatly as if it were cousin to the bone beneath. Even in the darkness of these depths it gleamed with a dull menace.

Now the patter of claws upon stone seemed closer than the rockslide. Much closer.

Grigori narrowed his eyes, squinting into every shadowed corner, but there was no movement other than that caused by the flickering of his torch.

The old man curled the fist that held the knife backwards, trying to hide the blade behind his sleeve. If he could manage just one slash at this monster… well, who knew?

Now the clatter of claws was so loud that it couldn’t be coming from more than a dozen feet away.

‘Invisible, are you?’ Grigori whispered, teeth bared defiantly.

It drew closer. Faster.

‘Where are you?’ the old man whispered, eyes flitting nervously from side to side, hunting through the shadows.

Then he looked up.

It was almost upon him, the twisted bulk of its form hanging like rotten fruit from the jagged ceiling of the cave. Even though it was twisting and swinging from one handhold to another, it was terrifyingly quick, filled with all the twitching eagerness of a cockroach.

There was nothing remotely human about it. It had two arms and two legs, true, and the muscles that writhed beneath its leprous skin had their own counterparts on Grigori’s own frame, but crawling forward on taloned feet and hands, torchlight gleaming blackly on its carapace of a hide, it looked like nothing so much as a massive insect.

A massive and hungry insect, Grigori thought, stumbling backwards away from it. As he did so, the torch flared and the vampire’s head, which had so far been hidden in the shadows, emerged into the light.

Grigori, for the first time since childhood, screamed.

Ivan had described its head as bat-like. It was as good a comparison as any sane man might make: the sharp, ragged ears, the vicious little wrinkle of a snout, sneering over a splintered mouthful of razor-sharp teeth, the tiny sunken eyes, they all had something of the rodent about them.

There was something more, though, something about the things face that spoke of a horror beyond the power of any natural creature to inspire. Perhaps it was something to do with the intelligence that leered out of the blood-red pits of its eyes, an intelligence that was both more and less than human.

Grigori stared stupidly at the thing as it closed the last few feet that separated them. Its mad, insect rush slowed now, as if the beast was gloating as it closed in. Still hanging upside down from the ceiling, it pushed its head slowly forwards until its eyes were only inches away from Grigori’s own.

He didn’t want to meet the thing’s gaze. He wanted to close his eyes and hide them in his hands.

To tear them out if need be.

The vampire opened its maw, revealing shards of glistening teeth, and it lolled the arrow point of its slimy tongue out towards Grigori. It switched spasmodically back and forth, rippling as it savored the aura of terror that had wrapped Grigori in its iron embrace.

The tavern keeper felt the acid rush of his gorge rising as the stench of the thing’s breath hit him. As sweet and ripe as rotten fish, it hung greasily on the air: the smell of ancient corruption.

With a distant, unrecognized clink, Grigori’s knife fell from his nerveless fingers.

In the back of its throat, the vampire made a gargling noise that could almost have been a laugh. Then it drew back a little, rolled its head to one side, and struck.

Grigori’s mind remained frozen, mesmerized, a hare in the snake’s spell.

His hand didn’t.

Even as the vampire’s head whipped forward, eyes blinking shut as its tangle of fangs snapped towards the old man’s neck, some deep, forgotten instinct sent Grigori ducking backwards, and he thrust out with the torch.

So it was that instead of tasting the warm rush of pulsing blood, the vampire tasted fire: clean, bright fire.

It screamed as it fell, but even through its pain it managed to turn, twisting to land on all fours. The slap of its feet punctuated its cry of pain; its sudden leap ended it. One great taloned hand swiped the torch out of its prey’s hand and, as the flame crashed against a far wall, Grigori saw it leap.

Darkness, as pure as blindness, rushed in on him.

But before it did the dying flames granted him one last sight. It was of the vampire hunters’ return.

They came together, their separate attacks timed with the perfect harmony of a boxer’s fists. Viento was the first to emerge from the gloom, appearing like an apparition from the darkness behind Grigori’s tormentor. He raced along the roof of the passageway, his fingers obviously as skilled in finding purchase as the strigoi’s. Inverted above the trailing volume of his cloak the pale moon of his face shone, its fine features contorted into a mask of unholy joy.

Calixte came from behind the tavern keeper. His porcelain cold fingers pushed down on Grigori’s head as he vaulted over him, a rush of displaced air marking his passage. The confusion of his attack – a blur of speed and savagery – was burnt onto the tavern keeper’s retinas as his torch died.

Cowering in the darkness, he listened to the sound of the battle, and prayed.

It lasted for no more than seconds, yet in that time Grigori felt years pass. The screams that echoed from mouths to walls to the inside of his head had a madness in them that made no distinction between joy and pain, terror and lust. Tearing flesh, splintering bone, the splatter and sliver of dismemberment rang out in hellish counterpoint to the unmistakable high-pitched squeal of Viento’s giggle, his laughter interrupted only by sudden grunts of exertion.

Calixte remained silent.

The worse was the warm, wet rain that began to fall, sticky to the touch and iron to the tongue.

It was too much.

Grigori collapsed helplessly on the cold floor, wracked with spasms of nausea. For a while he remained lost in the world of fear and disgust. Then, slowly, he became aware that the sounds of battle had gone. Once more, silence reigned, broken by neither breath nor movement.

For all of that, though, Grigori was past falling into any illusion that he might be alone. Bent double he groped forwards in the darkness, fingers slipping across newly dampened stones as he searched for his torch.

Still trying not to think about what its rekindled light might reveal, he took out flint and steel and scraped a shower of sparks onto the pitch. The torch took the flame, sputtering out an uneven light. With an effort of will the tavern keeper forced himself to look up.

The vampire hunters stood on either side of their foe’s ruined body, bookend statues of tranquility. Neither of them seemed harmed, or even shaken. Blood drooled in thick black slicks from their perfectly carved lips and glistened on their delicate hands, but Grigori didn’t think that it was theirs.

‘A good fight,’ Calixte said with the sigh of a man who has just enjoyed a fine meal. He turned to Grigori and bared his pink stained teeth in a smile.

The tavern keeper tried to return the gesture, pulling his lips back even as he realized that Calixtes eyes now gleamed with the same blood red he had seen in the vampire’s.

The other vampire’s.

‘No...’ Grigori said, slumping back into the cold embrace of the wall.

‘Now, now,’ Calixte said, his smile growing wider as he winked at Viento. ‘No need to worry. The deal remains the same. All you owe us is a season’s food and board. I’m sure that we won’t eat you all out of house and home.’

Calixte glanced at Viento, but his companion was beyond appreciation of any wit. He had the dazed, happy look of a satiated drunkard.

A sudden fear seized Grigori, sharper than any other in this nightmare his life had become.

‘Petrokov…‘ he began. ‘My son?’

‘Don’t worry about him,’ Calixte advised, looming up as he approached the tavern keeper. ‘You have more pressing concerns.’

One wet, darkly stained hand dropped upon the old man’s shoulder. Squeezing as tightly as a vulture’s claw, it bruised flesh and ground bones together. Slowly, without any sign of effort, Calixte lifted his host clean off the floor and held him there, the better to gaze into his eyes.

‘Now you will take us home,’ the vampire told him with all the confidence of a man who has seen the future. And perhaps he had. Perhaps the twice-stolen blood that squirmed and flowed beneath the transparent lenses of his eyeballs granted him that power.

‘But, my son…’

‘Gone. Now, let us go.’

As gently as a cat with her kitten, he lowered Grigori back to the floor. The old man slumped, his jaw dropping foolishly. Suddenly he looked a lot more than his sixty years.

‘Lead on,’ Calixte said, with a theatrical bow. ‘I’m hungry!‘

One step followed the next as Grigori, with the aimless shamble of a broken man, led them back out of the labyrinth and into the world beyond.

They emerged into the icy blast of an enraged wind. It snapped and whipped around them, sending great sheets of blinding snow swooping across the entrance to the cave. Even the two vampire hunters hesitated before venturing out to brave its full fury. Only Grigori seemed unconcerned. He barely broke his step as he trudged out into its embrace, not even stopping for his snowshoes.

‘This way,’ he said, his voice as flat as ice and as weak as broken straw.

Calixte savoured his guide’s despair as he led them out into the storm. He studied the stoop of the old man’s shoulders as, stumbling like an octogenarian, he trudged back into the relative shelter of the forest. The vampire was content to let him pick his way hesitantly forward along trails blanketed with thick falls of driven snow, his hood forgotten, his head low.

Calixte smiled, and in that moment decided to let the tavern keeper live. He could be a sort of breathing trophy. Sometimes the subtle pleasures were the best. After all, any animal could destroy a body. It took a master to break a soul.

Here and there, sheltered by overhanging boughs or cleared by strange eddies of the blizzard’s energy, dark patches of frost-rimed earth glistened black and silver in the gloom. For the most part, though, the ground was a rippling ocean of grey snow, stretching out endlessly in every direction.

‘This way,’ Grigori repeated, the wind leaping up to snatch the words from his mouth.

The three dark figures tracked through a deep, stone-walled crevasse, the ribbon of water that had cut it hidden beneath deep drifts. Then they began to climb, one crest following the next in a confused jumble of hillocks.

‘Grigori!’ Calixte called, his voice almost inaudible beneath the gathering storm. ‘I don’t recognize this place. Are we lost?’

‘I’m hungry,’ Viento complained, his gaze fastening on the thin strip of flesh visible between Grigori’s beard and cloak. Calixte scowled at him.

‘Lost?’ Grigori repeated apathetically. ‘No, this is a short cut. Do you want to go back and start again?’

‘No, no,’ Calixte grumbled, watching his companion warily. It wouldn’t do to kill their guide, especially whilst they still had use for him. ‘Just be quicker.’

‘Yes,’ the tavern keeper mumbled, ‘quicker.’

So they marched on. Grigori pushed himself until his clothes became as damp from sweat as from melted snow, so that they clung to his skin in a constant freezing embrace. Soon his legs began to burn with the agony of wading through drifts and over ridges. The pain was unbearable. He bore it anyway.

Night, as tight as a strangler’s fingers, closed in around them.

‘Are we almost there?’ Calixte asked, his tone as light and pleasant as a man enjoying a summer’s stroll. He seemed not to feel the frost that covered his forehead, nor the tiny icicle daggers that hung from his frozen hair.

‘Not long now,’ Grigori assured him, calling back over his shoulder as he led them upwards. He stopped.

Suddenly, with the violence of an axe stroke, the forest ended at a straight-edged cliff. Grigori looked over the edge and, even in this dim light, could make out the forest far, far below. The black-spired pines that clung to the foot of the cliff looked as small and thin as the hairs on his arm.

‘How can you see in this light?’

‘I can see enough.’

‘Liar.’

‘No, it’s just over–‘

Calixte’s grasp cut off the old man’s word. He had somehow blinked into existence directly in front of Grigori, his silhouette as black as a hole cut out of the snow-choked sky beyond. Pressing frozen palms against Grigori’s cheeks he held his head and stooped to examine him, rolling the old man’s skull back and forth like a strigani with a crystal ball as he peered into its depths.

‘Look at me,’ he commanded, peering into Grigori’s eyes. Calixte grunted. There was something there, hiding behind broken veins and despair. Something…

With a piercing scream he recoiled, flinging the old man to one side as if he were no more than a straw doll. Staggering backwards, his mouth and eyes wide with shock, Calixte’s fingers fluttered down to rest, pale as moths, upon the knife hilt which now sprouted from his stomach.

‘Liar!‘ he hissed, plucking the knife from his midriff with a wet, sucking sound. He glanced down at the blade and pursed his lips.

‘What’s going on?’ asked Viento, warily advancing through a curtain of quickening snow. For a moment his master ignored him, turning his attention instead to the vanishing track of their fading footprints. The blizzard, he realized, had been filling them almost as quickly as they had been made.

‘Our guide has been trying to get us lost,’ he said, absentmindedly brushing the torn cloth of his waistcoat back down.

‘You should have tested his obedience before following him out here!‘ Viento whined. ‘I’m hungry!’

‘Oh, don’t worry. This old fool will lead us back. Won’t you?’ Calixte’s grin was invisible in the darkness. Grigori, ignoring the bright flare of pain in his broken shoulder, dragged himself to his feet. A blast of wind crested the edge of the precipice behind him, ruffling his hair.

‘Yes, you’ll lead us. Take my word for it, you will. I am something of an expert in these things. What will it be, old man? Pain? Terror? The blood kiss? Somehow I don’t think it will be gold.’

Grigori took a step backwards. Then another. With the rattle of falling earth the ground beneath his foot began to slip.

He stopped.

‘No escape that way,’ Calixte gloated, enjoying himself.

‘Let’s kill him!’ Viento suggested, starting forward.

‘Not yet.’

‘Why not?’ Grigori asked in a voice as warm as honey. There was nothing left in it of fear, or of pain. And if there was a despair, well then, it was despair that had collapsed under its own weight into something else, something infinitely more dangerous. ‘Why not kill me? Or are you too much the coward?’

For the first time in a century Calixte Lesec found himself at a loss for words.

‘No…’ the old man continued, with a sneer. ‘No courage.’

Viento hissed.

‘Ah,’ Grigori mused, ‘so your monkey has something to say after all.’

‘Monkey?’

‘Yes, that grovelling thing which follows you.’

The blizzard chuckled appreciatively.

‘That’s hardly pol… No! Wait!‘

Calixte snatched at his companion, but it was too late.

As swiftly as a serpent, as silently as an owl, Viento struck. The impact shattered Grigori’s bones like frost-rimed boughs, the snapping of them loud even above the growing cacophony of the storm. And yet, even as the splintered bone bit into his lungs, the old man was screaming out a cry of terrible victory.

‘Wait!’ Calixte howled at his unheeding companion. He lunged forwards, the white claws of his frozen hands crunching as they tore at the ice-hard folds of Viento’s cloak. With a savage tug the vampire hunter felt himself pulled forward into a sudden slush of blinding snow.

It covered his face, thick and unmelting upon the cold orbs of his eyeballs.

‘Viento, stop,’ he hissed, blinking furiously.

But Viento was deaf to everything now, the world outside eclipsed by a hunger so intense that it verged on insanity. With a sigh he bit down into Grigori’s exposed jugular, battening on to his victim like a leech as the hot blood began to spurt.

Calixte, his foothold crumbling away to nothing beneath Viento’s steady advance, tried to release his grip on his companion, tried to push him away.

Tried and failed.

He stared disbelievingly at his hands, his fingers lost in the crackling depths of his companion’s cloak. Somehow, beneath the silver gloves of ice that had enveloped his fingers, his fists seemed to have fused into a dead iron grip.

‘Viento!’ he screamed, ignoring the snap of his own finger bones as he pulled backwards.

But Viento was feeding. With a last, gurgling snarl he hoisted his stricken companion close, oblivious to their peril even as the world began to turn around him.

The ruins of Grigori’s vocal chords hissed as he tried to curse and added his own small weight to Viento’s manoeuvre. With the last of his energy he wrapped his arms around his tormentor and, locked together in an embrace tighter than any lovers, he pulled the three of them backwards and down, down into the void beyond.

Of the three falling figures only Calixte screamed.

For a time there was nothing left in the world but the roar of the quickening blizzard, and the agonized groans of the forest upon which it vented its fury. The darkness was complete now, the falling snow thicker than pyre smoke as it choked the air between the huddled trees.

And yet, eventually, something crawled back into this terrible world. Something huddled and dark, its form hunched as, hand by trembling hand, it dragged itself up and over the lip of the crevasse.

The wind whined jealously and tried to push the emerging figure back into the abyss from whence it had come. It tore at his clothes, plucked at his hair, pushed against his chest.

Its efforts were all in vain. Slowly, weakened by a dozen terrible injuries and anaemic from blood loss, Grigori fought the wind and scrambled to his feet.

He staggered towards the forest, fumbling for his fire tin as he did so. Through the numbness he felt the lump of it, safe in a pocket, and grunted. The expression ignited a flare of red, jagged pain in his throat.

The Kislevite ignored it, just as he ignored the numbness and the small, insistent voice that begged him to lay down in the comforting embrace of the snow and sleep.

He wasn’t dead, and he wasn’t going to give up.

Not now.

Not ever.

As if to mock him, his left leg chose that moment to give out, sending him sprawling into the snow. The soft, warm snow. How nice it would be to rest here for a while, to sleep safely in the knowledge that when he next opened his eyes it would be to see his wife and son.

Grigori swore, welcoming the pain that the curse brought. It helped him to bully himself back up to his feet and to renew his struggle onwards. The snowstorm followed him close, burying the bloody trail he left as swiftly as a guilty secret.

No. He would never give up. He’d hole up until the storm passed, build a fire and pull together a shelter. When the numbness abated there would be pain, he knew, terrible pain. So be it. He’d endure, as he always had, and find his way back to the village. His way back to Piotre and…

He stopped suddenly, eyes widening in horror. One hand fluttered up to his throat. It flitted over the torn flesh at his throat and stroked the two jagged holes that burned beneath the crusting of snow that clung to his beard.

Beneath the frozen tips of his fingers Grigori felt blood weeping from the torn flesh, the drops sliding sluggishly down into his collar: blood from the vampire’s bite! Gradually, even as he probed the wound, the trickle of blood ceased.

Another man might have been relieved. Grigori wasn’t such a fool. With a wound this deep the blood didn’t stop until the pulse did.

It occurred to the tavern keeper that there was now nothing that could stop him from returning to his village. There was nothing that could stop him from returning to his friends, and their wives and children. Nothing that could stop him from returning to their open arms and unsuspecting hearts.

Had he still been breathing the old man might have sighed. As it was he just turned his face back into the onslaught of the blizzard and stumbled back towards the crevasse.

A burst of driving snow scoured his face as he reached the edge and stood for a moment, peering into the void beyond. Sudden drafts snatched dangerously at his heels, and driving snowflakes brushed into the dead chill of his mouth. They collected there to lay, still and unmelting, upon the icy blade of his tongue.

As the angry shroud of the blizzard wrapped itself around him, Grigori closed his eyes and thought back to a summer long ago when, bathed in the green light of a forest glade, he had taught Petrokov how to dive into a pool.

‘It’s easy,’ he mouthed silently through frost-blackened lips. ‘You just stand up straight, throw forward your arms… and dive!’

He hurtled downward, his body slicing through the wild eddies of the blizzard as he fell. And as he plunged towards the jagged rocks that waited below Grigori was smiling, for he heard not the storm’s triumphant howl, but the ring of his son’s delighted laughter.

THREE KNIGHTS

Graham McNeill

Darkness was approaching as the three knights neared the outskirts of the village, their horses’ hooves thumping on the rain-slick timbers of the bridge. Below them, the river foamed white, swollen by the recent rains washing down the flanks of the Grey Mountains. The roadway led within a badly constructed wooden palisade wall and lamplight from behind shuttered windows cast shafts of light in their path. The air was thick with the smell of woodsmoke.

A wooden sign nailed to an empty guard booth at the end of the bridge proclaimed the village’s name as Gugarde. An ugly name for an ugly town, thought Luc Massone as he and his two companions rode through the broken gateway into town.

Luc knew that Bretonnian towns were never the most aesthetically pleasing places at the best of times, but this was a particularly offensive example. His father’s estates to the south of Couronne were much more attractive to the eye. Luc was a powerfully built figure, with a thick mane of black hair and darkly handsome face. A long, white scar trailed from his right temple to his chin, giving him a cruel, sardonic expression.

As they rode deeper into the town, he knew they were being watched. Fitful slivers of light, as tattered drapes were drawn aside behind barred windows, told him as much. Luc knew that three armoured knights on horseback would not pass unnoticed in a squalid little town like this.

‘This place reeks of fear,’ said Fontaine, Luc’s second brother, riding on his left. ‘They hang witchbane and daemonroot above their doors. Mayhap the stories were true.’

Luc smiled at the unmistakable edge of anticipation in Fontaine’s voice.

‘Did I not tell you so?’ answered Luc. ‘We shall find the dark ones soon, I am sure. Evil like theirs does not die easily.’

‘Then are we three enough?’ asked Belmonde, Luc’s youngest brother. ‘If the nightwalkers have truly returned should we not have come in greater numbers?’

Luc sighed in exasperation at Belmonde’s foolishness. His brother would never learn. ‘And if we brought an army and smashed down their keep stone by stone would that make you a knight? Where would the honour be? How then would you prove your manhood to father with a horde of screaming peasants at your back? No, if we are to do this, we do it alone. Only in this way can you become a knight of the realm as I am.’

Suitably chastened, Belmonde did not reply. Luc reined in his horse before a low-roofed building, the odious stench of unwashed bodies and boiled vegetables emanating from within. A faded sign above the door bore a crude etching of a many-turreted castle below which were carved the words, ‘The Manor’.

Luc laughed at the inappropriateness of the name as the brothers dismounted, tethering their horses to the inn’s only hitching rail while Belmonde did likewise with their pack mule. Casting a distasteful glance at the establishment, Luc and his brothers ventured within.

The stench of the inn was an almost physical thing, all-encompassing and overpowering. The sweat of hard labour, poor food and stale beer mingled into a pungent aroma that caught in the back of Luc’s throat. The inn was surprisingly full and, conspicuously, none of the bar’s patrons raised their eyes to the knights. A surly looking barkeep sat behind a trestle bar at the end of the room and Luc’s annoyance rose as he moved through them. Did these peasants not realise the honour he brought them merely by deigning to enter their stinking establishment? He drew a gold coin from a purse hanging from his sword belt and dropped it onto the bar.

‘There are three horses and a pack mule outside,’ he stated. ‘See to it that they are fed, watered and stabled adequately for the night.’

The innkeeper’s eyes bulged at the sight of the coin, more wealth than he would normally see in a year, and snatched it up in his meaty fist. His eyes darted suspiciously around the room, frightened that others might see his sudden good fortune. He smiled and barked, ‘Antoine! Move your worthless carcass and take the lords’ horses to the stables! Hurry now!’

In response, a harried looking youth scurried quickly from the inn.

‘We shall also be requiring rooms, food and wine,’ continued Luc. ‘This should ensure that they are of the requisite quality...’ He dropped another coin on the wooden bar, its clatter causing heads to turn throughout the inn.

The innkeeper scooped up the second coin as quickly as the first.

‘You shall have the very best, my lords!’ said the man. ‘The best in all Bretonnia!’

‘I somehow doubt that,’ replied Luc airily, ‘but do what you can.’

He turned his back on the man and made his way to an empty table next to the window. Conversations that had been low and subdued before now ceased altogether and every man in the bar stared into his tankard as though fascinated by its contents.

‘Luc,’ whispered Belmonde urgently, ‘do you know how much you gave that man?’

‘Of course,’ answered Luc. ‘It is only money, and a Bretonnian knight needs not money.’

Fontaine smiled, thinking he understood his brother’s intentions, and said, ‘Yes, one must always be prepared to help the lower orders. You must learn this, Belmonde, if you are to be part of this, the brothers Massone’s quest...’

Silence filled the expectant gap left hanging by Fontaine’s words and he struggled to conceal his anger as no one in the bar took the bait of his statement. Belmonde, finally grasping his brother’s vain theatrics, said, ‘Yes, Fontaine. To destroy the evil blood drinkers that dwell in Blood Keep we must be true to the vows we swore in the Lady’s Chapel in Couronne. We must...’

His words trailed off in the face of Luc’s stare. Unaware of Luc’s chagrin, Fontaine continued, ‘Indeed, brother. For such is our quest, to do battle with the creatures of the night that plague these noble people, that carry their children to Blood Keep and drain them of their souls. To face the vampires!’

Fontaine sat back in his chair, the barest hint of a self-satisfied smirk playing around the corners of this mouth. A throat cleared at a table beside the fireplace and his grin widened as an aged voice began to speak.

‘If you are truly heading to Blood Keep then you are even more stupid than you look.’

Fontaine’s grin vanished and he surged to his feet, face scarlet and his hand flashing to his sword hilt. A blur of silver steel and the blade was in his hand.

‘Who dares insult my honour?’ he roared, eyes scanning the wary crowd. A single pair of eyes rose to meet Fontaine’s. A man, bent by age and toil, his skin worn and leathery, whose eyes, despite the twin ravages of time and alcohol, were clear and blue, haunted by a wisdom that belied his appearance.

Fontaine’s resolve faltered as he met the old man’s gaze, but his pride would not allow him to back down now. He held the sword at the old man’s throat and said, ‘Were you a worthy foe I would challenge you to a duel. But I am a man of honour and will not strike one so venerable.’

The man shrugged, as though the matter was of no consequence, saying, ‘You are a fool to think you can defeat the Blood Knights. They are warriors beyond compare. I know. I stood in the ranks when the Duc de Montfort fought them at Gisoreux. He was a great man, but the vampires cut him down like a child.’

Luc stood and gently lowered Fontaine’s sword arm.

‘I am also a warrior of no small repute, old man,’ Luc began. ‘In Kislev they called me Droyaska – blademaster – and in the Northern Wastes, the Chaos beasts know me as the “One who walks with Death”. It is the night stalkers who should be wary of me.’

Fontaine spun his sword, sheathing it in one smooth motion and sat down as Luc stood before the wizened figure.

The old man fixed Luc with his piercing gaze, looking deep into the young knight’s eyes. He leaned forwards and whispered, ‘There is fierce pride within you, boy. I see it plain as day, but do not travel to Blood Keep. If you do, you will all die. I can say it no more plainly than that. Heed my warning, leave this place and do not return.’

Luc smiled and turned his back on the old man, addressing the bar’s patrons, ‘Know this, people of–’

‘Gugarde,’ whispered Fontaine.

‘Gugarde,’ continued Luc smoothly. ‘We travel on the morrow for Blood Keep and the vampires. That my name shall be remembered is reward enough.’

His speech over, Luc spun on his heel and strode in the direction of the stairs to the upper floors.

‘Innkeeper!’ he barked. ‘Show us to our rooms and I demand you bring us the finest wines you possess.’

A thin mist hung over the muddy road as the three knights led their horses from the gloom of the stable into the weak morning sunlight. Luc tethered his black gelding to the hitching rail again and slid his sword from its oiled scabbard. He moved to the centre of the road, swinging his weapon in easy arcs around his body, loosening the muscles of his shoulders. He slowed his breathing and held the blade before him, the quillons level with his face. Suddenly he lunged, spinning and twisting, the blade a sweeping arc of silver as it spun in a glittering web before the knight.

Luc’s bladework was flawless, every movement perfectly balanced and controlled. Cut, thrust, parry and riposte, Luc’s sword became an extension of his flesh. He finished his exercises by making one last neck-high cut, spinning the weapon by its pommel and scabbarding it.

Luc returned to his horse, examining the beast’s legs and hooves. The stable lad, Antoine, had obviously looked after the horse. Its flanks were clean and groomed and the leather saddle had been given a fresh coating of oil. He crouched beside the gelding and tightened the saddle cinch before climbing onto the horse’s back. He stared up into the soaring mountains and felt a thrill of anticipation surge through him. He was so close to his goal he could almost taste it.

High above him, the blackened fastness of Blood Keep awaited him. All his years of questing and battle had led him to this point and now that he was here, he was faintly amused to discover that there was a tremor of fear mixed with his excitement. Would he prove worthy? Almost as soon as he formed the thought, he chided himself for his lack of faith. Had he not fought the mightiest foes and vanquished them? The real question should be, was this quest worthy of him?

He twisted in the saddle to make sure his brothers were ready and saw the young lad, Antoine, standing by the stable door, casting hopeful glances at the armoured warriors. Luc fished in his purse and drew out a copper coin, flicking it in the boy’s direction. The boy scampered forwards and caught the coin, hesitantly approaching Luc. He smiled nervously, exposing yellowed stumps of broken teeth.

‘Sir knight?’ he began.

Luc scowled. ‘I have no more coin for you, boy.’

‘No, sir,’ said the boy shaking his head. ‘I don’t want no more of your money.’

‘Really?’

‘Really,’ said Antoine. ‘I want to come with you, to fight the vampires.’

Luc laughed and slapped his thigh with mirth. ‘You want to fight the vampires, boy? How old are you?’

‘Not sure, sir knight. I think maybe thirteen. I can be your squire. I can carry stuff and I can cook and clean swords and stuff. Please?’

‘It takes more than that to become a squire, boy,’ said Luc sternly. ‘Years of training, noble spirit and the right heritage. Can you match up to that?’

Antoine’s head dropped and he muttered, ‘I know a short-cut up the mountains to the keep as well.’

Luc’s interest was suddenly piqued. He could see the boy was close to tears at the thought of being left behind and sighed. He didn’t need this, now of all times. But if the boy knew a quicker route through the mountains then perhaps he might be useful after all.

‘Very well,’ said Luc, ‘you may ride the pack mule and will do exactly as I say when I say it. You displease me even once and I will send you back here. Do you understand me?’

Antoine nodded enthusiastically. ‘Yes, sir! I do! You won’t be sorry, I promise.’

‘I’d better not be,’ snarled Luc, in what he hoped was a suitably fearsome voice.

Fontaine walked his horse next to Luc and whispered, ‘Luc, are you sure about this? Do we really want this boy travelling with us? We will not be able to protect him properly if we are to go into battle.’

Luc nodded. ‘The boy claims to know a short-cut through the mountains. I shall let him lead us to the pass then send him on his way. He’ll be in no danger and I’ll look out for him if things turn vicious. You worry too much Fontaine. We are on the road to glory, brother. Have faith.’

Fontaine shrugged, ‘You know best, Luc.’

‘Yes,’ agreed Luc, ‘I do. Now come on, I want to get as far up the mountains as possible before it gets dark. Even if the boy’s short-cut is genuine, I do not believe we will reach Blood Keep before nightfall, but I want to be sure we’ll get there while it’s daylight the following day.’

Luc touched his spurs to the horse’s flank and the small group headed north along the mud-choked street, Antoine swaying on the back of the pack mule. At the edge of the village, next to the village cemetery, the group passed a small, ill-kept shrine to the Lady of the Lake. A few flowers and a pile of mouldy grain were the only offerings within the alcove and the three knights bowed their heads as they passed. Overhead a carrion bird circled, black wings spread against the struggling sunlight.

The sunlight burned through the mist within the hour and the ground began to grow noticeably steeper. The day had warmed and Luc removed his helmet. It was warm now, but he knew that once they climbed higher into the mountains, the temperature would plummet rapidly. The short-cut Antoine had shown them had cut nearly seven miles from their journey and Luc was in fine spirits. The air was clear and Luc breathed deeply, enjoying the sense of freedom he suddenly felt.

The morning passed uneventfully, the path up the mountains allowing them to make good time. The miles were covered quickly, though the horses were tired and Luc called a halt to their climb as the sun reached its zenith. Antoine walked and fed the horses as the knights rested and ate a light meal of black bread and cheese accompanied by a bottle of Estalian wine. Luc leaned back against a boulder and peered into the snow-capped mountains, their tops wreathed in ghostly, grey clouds.

Separating the land of Bretonnia from the heathen land of the Empire, the Grey Mountains towered above him. Blood Keep nestled in a narrow pass that connected the two lands and had once been a mighty fortress, home to a noble order of warrior knights that had protected the lands hereabouts from harm. The knights had been renowned for their honour and martial skills, the very sight of their banner enough to send cold jolts of fear through the servants of evil.

Legend told that one day a warrior had presented himself at the gates and demanded to join the order. It was said that this had been the deathless knight known as Walach of the Harkon family and that he had, in one night, infected the order with the curse of vampirism. The knights took the ancient name of the Blood Dragon order as their own and years of terror and bloodshed were unleashed on the lands surrounding their fortress. It had taken the combined might of four orders of Empire knights to stand against the vampires and drive them back to their fortress. After three years of siege, the gates were finally breached and the castle put to the torch. The knights and witch hunters slew the vampires and the evil legacy of Blood Keep passed into history. To this day, it was believed that their evil had been defeated, but Luc knew that the bloodline still lived.

Deep in the northern Chaos Wastes he had fought one of the soulless vampire knights and cut the head from his body in a battle that almost cost him his life and left him with the long, white scar on his face. Luc had gazed upon the seraphic face of the vampire and watched in amazement as his youthful face had aged centuries in a matter of seconds before disintegrating into ashes. The vampire’s blood-red armour, exquisitely detailed with intricate scrollwork and moulded muscles, was all that remained of the creature. It was a work of art and Luc could tell that it was incredibly ancient. The vampire must have been hundreds of years old, yet looked no different than Luc’s youngest brother, its youth prolonged for all eternity!

Luc shook his head at the memory, remembering the feelings the vampire’s demise had stirred within him. He finished his bread and pushed himself to his feet. They set off again and continued further up the mountain, the air becoming colder as they went higher and higher into the peaks. The sun dropped behind them, bathing the Loren Forest in a golden glow as the day wore on.

‘Luc?’ said Fontaine, startling him from his thoughts.

‘What?’

‘It is getting late. Should we not send the boy home?’

Luc glanced round at Antoine, cursing as he raised his eyes to the darkening sky and realised that it was too late to send the boy back.

‘No, he will need to make camp with us tonight. I will send him back tomorrow. Where we go he cannot follow.’

‘Where shall we make camp?’

Luc scanned the horizon, spying a circle of jagged boulders perhaps an hour’s ride uphill. He pointed to the spot he had selected. ‘There, we’ll make camp in the rocks yonder.’

Night drew in swiftly and it was dark long before they arrived at the circle of boulders. A wolf howled in the distance and the knights paused in their ascent. An answering chorus of howls echoed mournfully across the darkness and the horses whinnied in fear, eyes wide and ears pressed flat against their skulls. Antoine once again took the horses as they reached the rocks and Belmonde began preparing a fire in the lee of a flat-sided boulder. Satisfied that all was well, Luc walked to the edge of the camp and stared into the inky blackness, his thoughts on the castle above them and the beings that were said to have returned to dwell within it.

The mountains were a different place at night. Where earlier he could see for hundreds of miles in all directions, now he could barely see his hand before his face. The fire behind him illuminated a pitifully small area, its fitful light a tiny island of life in the night’s darkness.

Luc returned to the fire, the reflected heat from the boulder beginning to warm him now. He settled down on his haunches, watching as Antoine unpacked a pot, some chopped meat, vegetables and oats from the panniers on the pack mule. Luc suddenly realised how hungry he was, his mouth watering at the thought of a hearty broth.

‘You’ll need some water for that pot,’ pointed out Fontaine. ‘There’s a stream about twenty yards or so that way.’

Antoine glanced fearfully in the direction Fontaine had indicated, unease plain on his features. Luc sighed, ‘Take a torch from the fire, boy. And don’t be long, I’m so hungry my belly thinks my throat’s been cut.’

Reluctantly, Antoine took up a burning brand and picked his way over the uneven ground in the direction of the stream. The brothers chuckled as they heard the boy cursing as he slipped on the uneven shale. Fontaine followed the bobbing torch as Antoine made his way towards the stream. A sudden sense of premonition made him glance uphill from the lad’s position as he caught sight of sinuous movement at the edge of the torchlight. He sat bolt upright, reaching for his sword as he saw more shadowy forms with red coals for eyes surrounding the boy.

‘No!’ he yelled as the first wolf attacked, a bolt from the darkness with gleaming fangs and claws. The boy barely had time to scream before the giant wolf’s jaws closed on his head, tearing his face off in a spray of blood. Claws like knives raked down his chest, laying him open to the bone. The creature’s body was briefly illuminated by the torchlight as it attacked, rotting skin and bone glistening wetly through mange-ridden fur.

Antoine’s body spasmed as he died, his hand swinging around and thrusting the torch into the wolf’s body. It howled as long-dead flesh and fur ignited spectacularly. The sudden flare of the wolf’s death cast a wider ring of illumination and Luc had a brief glimpse of over a dozen undead wolves closing on them. The knights drew their swords, Luc grabbing Fontaine’s arm as he made to rush to Antoine’s aid.

‘He’s dead!’ he snapped. ‘There’s nothing we can do for him now!’

Fontaine nodded curtly, and stood back to back with his brothers, the fire at their centre. Antoine was dead for sure. All they could do was avenge him and fight off these devil dogs as best they could. Their warhorses reared and stamped the ground as the wolves circled them, hooves lashing out as the beasts came in range. One wolf pounced forwards, jaws wide. An iron shod hoof smashed its skull to shards with a single blow.

‘Don’t leave the firelight!’ yelled Luc as a wolf leapt at him. He ducked, swinging his sword in a short, brutal arc. His blade disembowelled the wolf, decaying entrails spilling from the wound. Its carcass landed on the fire, sparks and embers flying.

Howls echoed as the wolves attacked en masse. Luc drew his dagger and thrust the blade between the fanged jaws of another hell beast. It howled and rolled away, tearing the weapon from his hand. He side-stepped and swept his sword down, beheading another wolf. Fontaine staggered from the fire, his shoulder guard torn away by powerful claws. He dropped to his knees, a wolf’s jaws snapping shut on his vambrace. The armour held and Fontaine grunted in pain as the metal compressed on the flesh of his forearm. Luc thundered his boot into his brother’s attacker, feeling ribs break under the impact. He stabbed with his sword and another beast was silenced. Luc pulled Fontaine to his feet, dragging him back to the fire.

Belmonde swung wildly with his sword and a burning torch. The wolves snarled, wary of the flames. The three brothers regrouped at the fire, their breathing shallow and laboured. The pack mule was down, screaming as blood pumped from its torn belly. Again the wolves charged, to be met by the steely defences of the knights. Keen blades flashed in the firelight and blood splashed the rocks. Luc slashed and cut, killing wolves with every stroke. The carnage continued until the first cold, grey slivers of light began spilling over the high peaks. With a howl of defiance the wolves melted into what darkness remained, leaving their slaughtered kin behind. Belmonde slumped to the ground, his armour streaked in gore, his face lined with exhaustion.

Fontaine sat next to him, wiping the blade of his sword clean on a dead wolf. Like his brother, he was covered in blood. Luc stared up the mountainside, grinning fiercely and raised his sword to the lightening sky.

‘I am Luc Massone!’ he shouted, ‘and I am coming to Blood Keep!’

He turned to his brothers and walked to where the warhorses stood, their flanks heaving and nostrils flared. The animals bled from scores of wounds, but they were alive. It was not for nothing that Bretonnian warhorses were renowned as the finest cavalry mounts in all the realms of man. He sheathed his sword and gently stroked each animal’s head, calming them with soft words. Finally he allowed himself to sit next to his brothers.

‘Well done,’ he said. ‘You fought well. I am proud of you both.’

For long seconds no one spoke until Belmonde’s head snapped up.

‘Antoine!’ he groaned, standing on weary muscles and limping across to where the boy had died. The burnt corpse of the wolf lay where it had fallen, a pile of stinking ashes, the wood of the brand lodged in the remains.

But there was no sign of the boy’s body, just a wide crimson stain on the rocks.

The brothers divided the supplies from the dead mule and set off with the dawn’s light. Luc knew Fontaine and Belmonde had been shaken by the wolves’ attack and he couldn’t blame them. Such beasts were feared throughout the Old World, but Luc had faced horrors a hundred times worse and prevailed. A pack of mangy wolves would not stop him from achieving his destiny.

The journey became slower as the ground became more treacherous and icy, the path vanishing as they climbed past the snowline, and the weather quickly worsened. Several times their horses stumbled on the slick rocks and the knights were forced to dismount, leading their horses over ice-covered ledges. All three were well-wrapped in thick furs, yet still the wind leeched the heat from their bodies as it knifed through them. Hours passed in a white haze, swaying with exhaustion, the freezing temperature robbing them of strength.

‘Luc! We must turn back!’ implored Fontaine, moving alongside his eldest brother.

Luc shook his head violently, ‘No! We go on. It can’t be far now.’

‘You said that two hours ago.’

‘I know what I said, damn you!’ snarled Luc. ‘We’re almost there. I feel it in my bones. We cannot stop now! I will not stop!’

Luc dragged his mount onwards, ending the discussion.

Another hour of frozen misery passed before they crested a snow-covered rise and a vast shape emerged from the whiteness. At first Luc wasn’t sure what he was seeing as he stared into the flurries of white before him. Then, gradually, shapes began to resolve themselves from the blizzard. Jutting from the rocks, shattered walls and breached bastions loomed out of the falling snow. Smashed turrets and broken merlons, all that remained of the ruined fortress-monastery, reared vast and bloated, like jagged and blackened teeth. Before them lay the rotting carcass of what had once been one of the mightiest citadels in the Old World. Splintered gates hung on sagging hinges and the air of desolation was palpable.

Luc turned to Fontaine and smiled in triumph.

‘Blood Keep,’ he said.

A single, lonely path wound its way over the rocks towards the broken gates and the knights directed their horses towards the remains of Blood Keep. Luc smiled, breaking the ice that sweat had formed on his skin. He was here! Nothing could stop him now. He glanced over at his brothers and his smile faltered, but as he imagined the rewards of success, he put such thoughts aside.

‘I dislike this place,’ said Belmonde as they entered the cold shadow of the keep’s walls. ‘We should not be here.’

Luc said nothing, urging his mount further up the path. The walls soared nearly sixty feet above him, the stonework blackened by fire and the rubble infill spilling from holes blasted long ago by Empire cannon. A shiver passed through Luc as he entered Blood Keep and though he told himself it was the cold, he only half-believed it.

They found themselves within a wide, granite-flagged courtyard, drifts of snow piled high against the walls. Wind whistled through the stables and lean-tos around the walls, a ghostly lament to the warriors who had once occupied this place. The main keep of the fortress squatted against the sheer rock face of the mountains, its main gateway also splintered and broken. Blackened loopholes in the wall gaped like empty eye sockets and Luc could not help but feel he was being watched.

He gently patted his horse’s flanks. The beast was exhausted and frightened. Something about this place had spooked the beast; looking round he saw that the other horses were similarly wary. His brothers moved to stand alongside him.

‘What now?’ asked Belmonde, staring at the inner keep.

‘We find the vampires,’ answered Luc, untying his shield from his warhorse. ‘Come on.’

His brothers shared an uneasy glance and also took up their shields, following Luc as he walked his horse towards the inner keep. Fontaine looked into the sky as Belmonde tied the horses to a broken timber spar. He couldn’t see the sun and wondered how long it would be until nightfall.

The three brothers stood together at the gate and drew their swords.

‘Come, brothers,’ smiled Luc. ‘The vampires await.’

The darkness within was absolute, as though light itself were afraid to venture too deeply. Two skeletons lay inside the gateway, slumped against the wall and still clutching rusted spears. Luc crouched before the nearest cadaver, tearing two lengths of cloth from its tattered tunic. He snapped the shaft of the dead sentinel’s spear and wrapped the cloth around one end, passing the other half and some of the cloth to Belmonde. Fontaine dug out a tinderbox and lit the dry fabric, the light from the torches illuminating the passage with a flickering glow.

Luc set off without a backward glance, advancing down the wide corridor with his torch held before him. Murder holes pierced the ceiling and arrow loops punctuated the walls. Luc could imagine the horrific casualties the Empire knights must have suffered attacking down this hallway. The passage ended at a sharp right turn, ascending a spiral staircase into the cobwebbed darkness. Luc swapped the sword into his left hand, knowing that the turn of the stairs would prevent him from using the sword effectively in his right. He slid along the outer wall of the stairs, his weapon extended before him, having learned to use either hand with the same deadly skill.

The knights emerged into an echoing cloister, the air musty with the stench of decay. Hundreds of skeletons littered the floor, clustered around an oaken double door, their armour rusted through and bones filmed with the dust of centuries.

‘Do you know where you are going?’ whispered Fontaine nervously.

‘Of course,’ hissed Luc. ‘To find the vampire’s lair.’

‘Then should we not be looking for a way down rather than up?’ said Belmonde. ‘I was led to believe that vampires would make their lairs within underground crypts and sepulchres.’

Luc shook his head. ‘The main hall will be where we shall find these vampires. I am sure of it.’

His brothers looked unconvinced, but Luc pressed on before they had time to contradict him, stepping carefully over the skeletal warriors towards the door at the end of the cloister. The door was splintered at its centre and he pushed it open, beckoning his brothers to follow as he slipped through into the main hall.

Golden sunlight filtered in through high windows, partially blocked with rotted velvet drapes, revealing a long banqueting hall with a gigantic wooden table running its length. Shields and suits of blood-red armour lined the walls below crossed lances, unlit torches and faded tapestries.

Belmonde and Luc passed down one side of the table, Fontaine the other, lighting the torches set in the sconces as they went. Their armoured boots echoed loudly in the deserted hall.

‘The table is set for drinking,’ said Belmonde, nodding towards empty goblets placed before every seat.

‘But not eating,’ pointed out Fontaine. ‘Where are the plates?’

‘The vampire does not take sustenance as we do, brother,’ answered Luc.

Fontaine grimaced and advanced towards the massive fireplace, bending his head towards the grate. He turned back to Luc and said, ‘This smells of woodsmoke, a fire has been lit here recently. And look, there is fresh-cut wood here. Why would the undead require heat?’

Luc joined his brother at the fireplace. He shrugged. ‘I do not know, Fontaine. Perhaps other travellers have passed this way recently.’

‘And stopped for the night in Blood Keep?’ blurted Belmonde. ‘They must have been desperate.’

‘Perhaps,’ agreed Luc, watching as the thin strips of light filtering into the hall from behind the velvet drapes slowly crept across the floor as the sun descended behind the peaks.

Fontaine caught Luc’s gaze and also noticed the dimming light.

‘Luc!’ he exclaimed, ‘the light is going! It must be later than we thought. We must leave this place!’

‘It may already be too late for that,’ answered Luc, hearing the rustle of dry bones from the cloister they had passed through and noticing armoured figures cloaked in shadow on the balconies above them.

‘Lady protect us!’ prayed Fontaine as the oaken door burst open and the previously lifeless skeletons marched relentlessly into the banqueting hall, spears and swords raised before them.

‘For the Lady!’ screamed Belmonde, launching himself forwards, his sword smashing the first skeleton to fragments. Dust billowed around the skeletons as they attacked. Flesh and blood fought dry, withered bone, the air filling with the crack of ancient skulls and ribs. Luc hacked a skeleton apart at the waist and smashed his shield into another. Fontaine kicked the legs out from under his assailant, breaking its skull open with his boot heel. Belmonde’s sword rose and fell, the blade as much a bludgeon as a cutting weapon. The skeletal warriors were no match for the knights, but no matter how many the brothers killed, there were more to take their place.

Slowly but surely they were forced back towards the fireplace, the shadowed figures above them silently watching the battle. Fontaine screamed in pain as a spear point stabbed into his unprotected shoulder, where the armoured plate had been torn away by the wolves. The thrust pitched him off balance and he fell to his knees. A sword smashed into his temple, tearing the helmet from his head. His vision blurred as blood streamed down his face.

‘Fontaine!’ shouted Belmonde as his brother struggled to rise.

Bony fingers grasped at Fontaine’s wrists, the press of numbers preventing him from rising. He roared as the skeletons held him down, struggling to free his sword arm and kicking out desperately. He had a fleeting, horrified glimpse of a wide spear-point plunging towards him before it was rammed deep into his belly below his breastplate. It tore upwards into his heart and lungs, bursting from his back in a flood of gore. His screams trailed into a bloody gurgling as an axe split his head apart.

Belmonde hacked his brother’s killer down, screaming a denial. Luc was at his side, sweeping aside the undead with brutal sword blows, but it was far too late for Fontaine Massone. Backs to the wall, Luc and Belmonde kept the skeletons at bay with desperate skill, tapping reserves of courage neither knew they possessed.

As he destroyed another skeleton, Luc felt his fury building. This wasn’t how it was supposed to end! He spared a glance up at the dark balconies and the warriors watching the furious battle.

‘Cowards!’ he yelled as he smashed his dented shield into the grinning face of another opponent. ‘Where is your honour? I am Luc Massone and I slew one of your kind! I demand you come down and face me!’

Almost as soon as he had spoken, the skeleton horde ceased their attack and took a single backward step. The hall was silent, the sudden absence of noise more unnerving than the clash of arms. Belmonde rushed to Fontaine’s side, cradling his dead brother’s head in his arms. Tears streaked clear trails in the dust coating his face.

‘Oh my brother, what have we done?’ he wept.

‘Belmonde!’ hissed Luc. ‘Stand beside me. Now!’

His brother ignored him until Luc grabbed him by the shoulder and hauled him to his feet. Belmonde’s face was twisted in grief, his sword held limply at his side. Luc smiled weakly at him. ‘Fear not, brother. This will all be over soon.’

He looked towards the balconies, watching as the armoured figures slipped out of sight. The metallic rasp of armour sounded as the watchers descended to the banqueting hall, emerging from concealed alcoves either side of the fireplace.

Three powerful warriors, clad in suits of exquisitely fashioned crimson armour stood wordlessly before the two brothers. The Blood Dragons wore no helmets, their pale, aquiline faces regarding the exhausted knights before them with expressions of faint amusement. Each carried a black-bladed sword, its surface seeming to shimmer with an oily iridescence.

The knight on the left tilted his head to one side and raised his sword.

‘You say you have killed a Blood Dragon?’ said the vampire. ‘You will forgive my scepticism, I hope?’

Like a striking snake, his sword lashed out at Luc’s neck. Luc had been ready and swiftly parried, his riposte slashing towards the vampire’s groin. The Blood Dragon barely had time to react, his sword flashing down to block the blow. Fast as quicksilver, Luc altered the direction of his cut and hacked off the vampire’s head in a single, powerful sweep. The Blood Dragon toppled backwards, his body ashes before the armour hit the stone floor.

Luc pulled his sword back to the guard position.

‘Anyone else?’ he asked.

The dark-haired vampire with deep violet eyes who faced Luc glanced at the empty suit of armour beside him and said, ‘You are fast and skilful for a mortal. There are few alive who could have even scratched Grigorij, let alone slain him.’

Luc nodded. ‘My skill with a blade is great.’

The vampire smiled. ‘Where is your humility, knight? You are arrogant.’

‘It is not arrogance if it is the truth,’ pointed out Luc.

The Blood Dragon laughed. ‘Here, in this place, you are a child amongst your betters. I could kill you in a heartbeat. You cannot hope to vanquish me. Surely you must know that?’

‘I know that,’ nodded Luc.

‘Then why are you here?’ asked the vampire. ‘You have not come to slay me?’

‘No,’ admitted Luc as Belmonde stared at his brother in horrified fascination.

‘Then why?’

Luc altered his grip on his sword and shouted, ‘Because I have come to join your order!’

His blade slashed and blood geysered as Luc Massone spun round and beheaded his brother. Belmonde’s corpse swayed for a brief moment, then slowly crumpled to the floor, slumped across Fontaine’s lifeless body.

Luc faced the Blood Dragon and planted the sword, point first, on the stone hearth, his face alight as he met the vampire’s stare.

‘The blood of innocents is on my hands and I am a warrior beyond compare. Where in the mortal world can I find my equal?’ hissed Luc. ‘I bring you this offering of my own flesh and blood as proof of my desire. I am one of you and I demand you grant me the boon of immortality!’

Hot excitement pounded through his veins. Luc’s skin flushed red, his scar a livid white line across his face. It was done. He had reached the point where all mortal laws ceased to bind him. He would become one of the ever-living, destined never to die, destined only to become the greatest warrior of the age!

The Blood Dragon watched the blood pump from Belmonde’s neck and raised his eyebrows in puzzlement.

‘Demand...’ he said as though he had never heard the word.

‘Aye,’ snarled Luc. ‘It is my right. I deserve this.’

The vampire knight grinned, exposing razor sharp fangs.

‘Very well. you shall have what you deserve,’ he promised.

The village of Gugarde echoed to screams of pain and fear. Dark horses with red eyes carrying crimson armoured knights stalked the streets. No one had really believed the three knights boasts of defeating the vampires of Blood Keep when they had passed through the village some six months ago, but perhaps there had been tiny embers of hope stirred in a few hearts. That hope was now ashes on the wind as black-armoured skeletons dragged the screaming inhabitants from their beds to the slaughter.

The knights laughed as peasants ineffectually waved bundles of daemonroot before them. A venerable human with a rusty sword had been the only one prepared to fight, but there had been no honour in slaying one so old. The vampires would feed, but would not lower themselves to trade blows with those who were not worthy of their blades.

Undead warriors in rusted armour stood motionless as their masters began feeding on the villagers, zombies picking themselves up from the mud as the vampires raised the newly dead to swell their ranks. Bats flapped noisily overhead as snarling wolves padded soundlessly through the village, seeking out those who had chosen to hide from the vampires. There would be no escaping the killing.

In the walled cemetery at the village’s edge, stooped creatures hugged the shadows, scrabbling at the wet ground. Pale, blotched skin hung loosely from their emaciated frames as they dug the dead from the ground. Perhaps a dozen of the vile ghouls pawed furiously at the earth, the hunger for cold, dead flesh driving their efforts. At last the group dragged out a simple casket, the largest of the fiends wrenching the coffin lid off and howling in triumph. Clawed hands reached within, desperate for the taste of human meat, but the largest creature snarled and the rest pulled back hissing.

It reached inside the coffin, tearing out the dead heart and ripping great chunks of rotten meat from the bones of the corpse. It scuttled to the cemetery walls to devour its horrific meal, unnatural hunger in its eyes.

The moon emerged from behind a cloud and the degenerate beast blinked in its unforgiving glare, noticing a small shrine lying on its side where the Blood Dragon’s charge had knocked it. It stared at the shrine as a faint memory stirred, as though the sight should be familiar to it. But the memory was gone and the beast shook its head, biting deeply into the cold heart it carried and scratching idly at the long, white scar that ran from its right temple to its chin.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

C L Werner’s Black Library credits include the Age of Sigmar novels Overlords of the Iron Dragon, Profit’s Ruin, The Tainted Heart and Beastgrave, the novella Scion of the Storm in Hammers of Sigmar, and the Warhammer Horror novel Castle of Blood. For Warhammer he has written the novels Deathblade, Mathias Thulmann: Witch Hunter, Runefang and Brunner the Bounty Hunter, the Thanquol and Boneripper series and Warhammer Chronicles: The Black Plague series. For Warhammer 40,000 he has written the Space Marine Battles novel The Siege of Castellax. Currently living in the American south-west, he continues to write stories of mayhem and madness set in the Warhammer worlds.

Robert Earl graduated from Keele University in 1994, after which he started a career in sales. Three years later though, he’d had more than enough of that and since then he has worked and travelled in the Balkans and the Middle East. He now lives in England, and his credits for Black Library include the Florin and Lorenzo series and Ancient Blood.

British author Steven Savile is an expert in cult fiction, having written a wide variety of science fiction, (including Star Wars, Dr Who and Jurassic Park) fantasy and horror stories, as well as a slew of editorial work on anthologies in the UK and USA. He won the L. Ron Hubbard Writers of the Future award in 2002, was runner-up in the British Fantasy Award in 2000 and has been nominated three times for the Bram Stoker award. He currently lives in Stockholm, Sweden.

Gordon Rennie is the author of the Warhammer 40,000 novels Execution Hour and Shadowpoint, both set during the Gothic War, the Warhammer novel Zavant and the Necromunda novel Blood Royal, with Will McDermott. He wrote many comics for Black Library, including Deff Skwadron, three volumes of the Blood Angels series Bloodquest, two volumes of Kal Jerico and a run on the Adepta Sororitas series Daemonifuge. He lives and works in Edinburgh, Scotland.

Graham McNeill has written many titles for The Horus Heresy, including the Siege of Terra novellas Sons of the Selenar and Fury of Magnus, the novels The Crimson King and Vengeful Spirit, and the New York Times bestselling A Thousand Sons and The Reflection Crack’d, the latter of which featured in The Primarchs anthology. Graham’s Ultramarines series, featuring Captain Uriel Ventris, is now seven novels long, and has close links to his Iron Warriors stories, the novel Storm of Iron being a perennial favourite with Black Library fans. He has also written the Forges of Mars trilogy, featuring the Adeptus Mechanicus, and the Warhammer Horror novella The Colonel’s Monograph. For Warhammer, he has written the Warhammer Chronicles trilogy The Legend of Sigmar, the second volume of which won the 2010 David Gemmell Legend Award.

An extract from Cursed City.

Though the shutters were barred, and the doors bolted, the Black Ship was more alive in the long hours of the night than it had been during the dreary grey day. The tavern was ablaze with the light of whale-oil lamps and its common room rumbled with the clamour of a hundred raucous conversations, people huddling together in the warmth that was absent in the cold streets. Flagons of ale, steins of beer, bottles of pungent vodka and glasses of dark wine were carried to patrons throughout the building’s three levels, borne upon wide copper trays by the buxom, strong-armed beer maidens employed by Effrim Karzah, the establishment’s roguish proprietor. Notes of music crawled through the rooms as a rotund performer worked a hurdy-gurdy and bellowed salacious sea shanties.

A long casketwood bar dominated one side of the common room. Patrons flocked to the counter, loudly shouting for more drink. Whalers with salt-encrusted slickers would brush shoulders with crookbacked lobstermen, their fingers and hands scarred from the claws of their catch. Stokers who worked the immense try pots to render blubber into oil sought to cool their hot work with cold ales. Drovers and stevedores propped their boots on the copper rail that ran along the base of the bar and swapped lies about the day’s custom. Among those seeking to retreat from their labours mixed those whose vocation catered to such relaxation. Gamblers and panderers, sellers of wares and seekers of services all ventured to the counter to engage those gathered there.

Only at one spot was the bar not crowded. Towards the back of the common room, for a radius of a dozen feet, there was an open space. Within that space only two people stood. The two men had been there for some time now, yet none of the carousing inmates of the tavern intruded on their privacy. From the guarded looks that sometimes were directed their way, it wasn’t courtesy that provoked such distance, but fear.

One was tall with a light complexion and locks of fair hair spilling out from beneath his wide-brimmed hat. His features had a rugged handsomeness about them, with a hawkish nose and piercing blue eyes. A long coat encompassed his figure, but around the waist it was bound by a wide belt from which hung a rakish sword and a big horse pistol. It was not the open display of weapons that so unsettled the occupants of the Black Ship, however. Hanging about the man’s neck was a pendant, a little silver talisman cast in a symbol long taboo in Ulfenkarn. The hammer of Sigmar. To openly display veneration of the God-King in the city was to invite swift and terrible destruction. Had night not already fallen, were the doors not already barred, there were many who would have slunk back to their slovenly hovels. As things stood, they tried their best to keep apart from the stranger. When doom came for him, nobody wanted to share in it.

Except perhaps the man who was with him. He was thin with short black hair and a trim moustache beneath his knife-sharp nose. Though he wore clothes that were rich by the standards of Ulfenkarn, his skin had the grey pallor of those who toiled away in the mushroom plantations beneath the streets. His eyes looked as though they were caught in a perpetual scowl, disdainfully appraising everything and everyone they gazed on. From his haughty demeanour and sinister appearance, there were many in the Black Ship who marked him as an agent of Ulfenkarn’s rulers, one who’d been promised the Blood Kiss by his masters. Why a spy for the vampires was sharing a drink with a Sigmarite was a mystery none felt inclined to explore.

Gustaf Voss pushed back the brim of his hat so he could better see the bottles arrayed on the rack behind the bar. ‘They’ve a nice vintage from Carstinia there,’ he commented to his companion. ‘That is if you don’t think it would be too strong for you?’

The other man gave him a stern look. ‘That’s an old Belvegrodian fable, you know. That they don’t drink wine.’ He frowned at his glass and tapped a finger against its stem. ‘I don’t like drinking in public. It dulls the senses and you never know what might be watching, waiting to exploit the first hint of weakness. If you’re going to have libations, it’s better to indulge when you’re alone.’

Gustaf cast his eyes at the empty space around them. ‘We’re as good as alone right now, Vladrik,’ he said.

‘All it takes is wealth to be popular in places like this,’ he replied. ‘Though I don’t know if there’s enough money to make them friendly while you’re wearing that.’ He gestured to the hammer around Gustaf’s neck.

Gustaf took a pull from his beer stein and wiped away the residue of foam from his mouth. ‘There was a saying, something along the lines of “Let them hate as long as they also fear.” That wisdom has served me well until now.’ He gave Vladrik a more serious look. ‘If I make myself conspicuous then the man I’m looking for might find me, instead of making me find him.’

‘Or you might draw attention from those you don’t want to see,’ Vladrik cautioned. ‘I’ve told you I’ll find Jelsen Darrock for you.’

‘It’s been two weeks that I’ve been hearing that,’ Gustaf said. ‘You haven’t given me any results.’

Vladrik swallowed some of his wine and dabbed a monogrammed handkerchief against his lips. ‘Better than anyone, you should know that those who serve the Order of Azyr can be very hard to find when they want to be. I think Darrock has been keeping himself under cover right now. He’s been busy. Only two days ago someone broken into Count Vorkov’s coffin and put a stake through his heart. Aqshian fyrewood. Very rare. Very dangerous. The kind of thing even a vampire doesn’t recover from.’

Vladrik leaned closer and laid his hand on Gustaf’s arm.

‘That’s one thing I’m still unsure of. Did the Order of Azyr send you to Ulfenkarn to help Darrock or to stop him? You’ve never told me which.’

‘No, I didn’t,’ Gustaf said. ‘If you expect an answer, find Darrock for me.’

Gustaf spun around suddenly, one hand dropping to the big horse pistol on his belt. Someone had entered the circle of privacy that surrounded them. A haggard stevedore, the quality of his tunic and the polish of his boots indicating him to be a mark above the labourers who crowded behind him, marched towards the shunned pair. He threw back his head and gave Gustaf a sneering study.

‘You make sport of us, do you, outlander?’ He gestured at the talisman hanging from Gustaf’s neck. ‘Even a fool fresh off the boat knows better than to wear that openly. So, if you aren’t a fool, you must be an idiot.’

Drink slurred the man’s words, but Gustaf wasn’t one to allow even a tipsy antagonist to challenge him.

‘Where I come from, men are still men. They don’t hide their faith and cower in the shadows like vermin. They don’t bow and scrape to the monsters that prey on them.’

The stevedore’s face turned red. His hands curled into fists at his sides.

‘He’s got a gun, Loew,’ one of the other labourers warned.

Gustaf fixed his steely gaze on Loew. ‘I don’t need gun or sword to settle accounts with cowards,’ he said, moving his hands away from the weapons hanging from his belt. For a moment, the tableau held, the two men glaring into one another’s eyes, each ready for his foe to make the first move.

Loud pounding against the Black Ship’s door interrupted the brewing fight. Silence descended on the tavern. Most of the patrons turned to look towards the barred entrance while others retreated into the nearest shadow. From outside, an imperious voice demanded entry.

‘The Volkshaufen,’ Vladrik hissed. He quickly bolted what was left of his wine.

‘Maybe,’ Gustaf said. It was rare for the watchmen to be abroad at night. Ulfenkarn had other guards who patrolled the city when the sun set… but not the sort to ask admittance.

‘Make yourself scarce until we know who it is,’ Gustaf told Vladrik. He didn’t watch his companion withdraw and climb the back stairs to the Black Ship’s upper floor. His attention was fixed on the barred door and whoever was demanding entry.

Perched on a stool near the entrance was a short, scrawny creature with long ears and scabby green skin. The grot looked across the room to where Karzah sat at one of the gambling tables. The Black Ship’s proprietor nodded reluctantly. The grot jabbed the hulking brute that stood beside it with a sharp stick. The square-jawed orruk roused itself from its fungus-addled lethargy and drew back the bar on the door. Karzah preferred to use the greenskins as his establishment’s first line of defence because their blood wasn’t appetising to the things that prowled the city.

Instead of the Volkshaufen, it was a trio of men in finely cut sealskin coats who sauntered past the orruk. Gustaf noticed the mirror discreetly placed on the ceiling above the door. All three men were reflected in it, but that meant nothing. If one of them was a vampire and was aware of the mirror’s presence, he could project an image into the glass and thereby conceal his nature.

Of course, in Ulfenkarn, a vampire had little reason to hide what he was. At least from people who weren’t Jelsen Darrock. Or Gustaf Voss.

‘Looks like it’s already too late to teach you anything,’ Loew told Gustaf, a trace of regret in his voice. ‘May the soil rest easy on your grave,’ he added, withdrawing back among the labourers. They retreated while the three men walked straight towards Gustaf.

‘Now there’s a peculiar sight,’ one of the men quipped as he approached. He turned his ferret-face and glanced about the tavern. ‘It seems no one wants to drink with you. Don’t you have any friends?’ The question brought a cruel laugh from one of his associates, a bull-necked ruffian who looked more like a shaved bear than anything human.

‘No company is better than poor company,’ Gustaf replied. He raised his beer stein and took a quick drink.

Ferret looked at his associates. ‘Bravado,’ he said. ‘I like that. I tell you what, I don’t like to see someone drink alone.’ He walked to the counter and snapped his fingers at one of the barkeepers. ‘Bring me ale,’ he demanded.

While Ferret waited for his flagon, the men with him circled around Gustaf. Bear took position to his left while the other, a nasty specimen Gustaf decided to think of as ‘Cur’, sidled towards his right.

‘We’ll have a drink and then we’ll leave,’ Ferret said, a sneer on his face as he regarded Gustaf. ‘No smart words for me now?’ He glanced at his associates. ‘Notice how the banter falls off when they feel the noose get tight?’

Bear laughed at the remark. Cur just closed his fingers around the grip of his sword.

‘To your health, as long as it holds out,’ Ferret toasted Gustaf, raising his flagon.

At that moment the subject of his mockery exploded into action. To onlookers, it all seemed to happen simultaneously, so quickly did the outlander move. A boot kicked out and struck the flagon, bathing Ferret’s face in ale. Gustaf threw the beer in his stein into Cur’s face, blinding him. Bear sprang forwards, but as he did the stein came smashing down onto his head and dropped him to the floor.

Gustaf dashed away from his reeling foes and hurried across the common room. Before he reached the door, the orruk had once more drawn the bar away. He lunged past the greenskin and out into the darkened street. He could hear angry oaths and the stamp of running feet from the building behind him.

Of more immediate concern were the men who’d been waiting outside.

The ruffians converged on Gustaf the moment he stepped from the Black Ship. In their eagerness to seize their victim, they made a costly mistake. Like Ferret and his associates inside, these men discovered that their enemy was far from helpless. Steel flashed in the light escaping from the tavern as Gustaf whipped the sword from his belt. Its keen edge slashed across the face of the closest ruffian. He reeled away across the icy ground and pitched backwards into the arms of his comrades, screaming and clutching at the gory wreckage left by the blade.

Shocked by the abrupt violence, the ruffians were slow to react when Gustaf turned from them and ran down the darkened street. It was only when Ferret appeared in the Black Ship’s doorway and cursed at them that they remembered their task. Leaving their maimed companion to writhe in the dirt, the thugs set off in pursuit of their quarry.

‘You can’t escape, outlander!’ Ferret shouted as he led the mob. ‘I’ll carve your face worse than you did Karl’s before I turn you over to the boss!’

Gustaf risked a glance over his shoulder as the threats reached his ears. There were nine men chasing after him, each brandishing a sword as they ran. A single adversary, even two, and he’d have stood his ground and crossed blades with them. These, however, were odds that surpassed even his confidence.

He saw the dark mouth of an alleyway ahead of him on his left, just beyond the shadowy hulk of a broken wagon. Gustaf feinted a sideways lunge to the right, then pivoted and threw himself to the left.

‘He’s ducked under that wagon!’ one of the thugs shouted.

Gustaf grinned and hurried down the alleyway. He’d soon put distance between himself and the ruffians.

At least that was the hope, but after only a few steps into the narrow alley Gustaf was betrayed. Trying to keep tabs on his pursuers, he didn’t see the pillory until he blundered into it. The prisoner, some manner of thief to judge by the marks branded into his cheeks, had been left out to give back to the community what he’d stolen in the only way the poor could make recompense. Locked in the pillory, the prisoner’s blood could be drained by anyone who wished to offer it in place of their own as their blood tithe. Usually a prisoner didn’t live long enough exposed in the cold to see the sun set, much less to last after nightfall. By some perverse chance, there was just enough life left in the thief to cry out when Gustaf stumbled against him.

The cry carried out into the street.

‘He’s not here, you idiots!’ Ferret roared. ‘He’s down there!’

Gustaf ran as his pursuers picked up his trail. His lead was less than a dozen feet. The slightest setback would see him fall into the clutches of his enemies. When he dashed out the other side of the alley, he found that setback. The narrow pathway opened into a small courtyard bounded on all sides by dilapidated buildings. He was trapped.

Vicious laughter rang out behind him. Gustaf spun around to see Ferret and his men slowly emerging from the alley.

‘Outsmarted yourself, didn’t you?’ Ferret grinned. He waved for the thugs to spread out and encircle Gustaf. ‘Remember, the Elder said he wants him alive. Whatever else happens’ – he made a dismissive shrug – ‘happens.’

‘I can promise a few of you won’t have an easy time of it,’ Gustaf swore, punctuating his words with a flourish of his sword. His other hand pulled the horse pistol from its holster.

‘Good.’ Ferret laughed. ‘If you kill a few that just means more pay for the rest of us.’ He gestured with his hand, motioning his confederates to close in.

Before they could, Ferret barked in alarm. His sword clattered against the cobblestones as he raised his arms in surrender.

Standing behind Ferret, the edge of her sword pressed against his throat, was a woman wearing a long black cloak. Gustaf could only see clearly the hand gripping the sword. The skin was coarse and deeply tanned, the fingers calloused from rugged employment. The face was largely hidden by the shadow of a hood, but he could feel the intensity of her gaze as she looked at him.

‘You seem to be the leader,’ she snarled at Ferret, pressing the sword closer so it drew a bead of blood from his neck. ‘Call your dogs off.’

‘Do as she says,’ Ferret called to his men. None of them moved in response to his plea. ‘I’m the only one who knows the Elder. If I die, nobody gets paid.’ The last bit of logic swayed the ruffians. Sullenly they backed away from Gustaf and shuffled towards the edges of the close.

Gustaf peered suspiciously at the woman behind Ferret. He kept a firm grip on his weapons, but didn’t move.

‘What are you waiting for?’ the woman snapped at him.

‘I’ve been in Ulfenkarn long enough to know better than to trust anything,’ Gustaf replied. He glanced around at the thugs and the narrow confines of the close. ‘Nobody does anything in this city unless it is to benefit themselves.’

Ferret laughed. ‘Is that what you want? A cut of the reward?’

The woman responded by whipping her sword away from Ferret’s neck and smashing the hilt against his ear. He crumpled at her feet, staggered by the blow. ‘Get moving or stay here with your playmates,’ she shouted at Gustaf. ‘I’ve done my part.’

She turned and ran into the dark alley.

Gustaf lost all hesitation. He sprang forwards and dashed into the alleyway, mashing Ferret’s face with his sword’s guard as he passed.

‘After them!’ Ferret shrieked, one hand trying to staunch the flow of blood from his broken nose. ‘I want them! I want both of them!’

Gustaf reached the street and caught sight of his rescuer’s cloak whipping around a corner on the other side. With the sound of pursuing thugs behind him, he raced after the mysterious woman. He still had no idea who she was or what her motives might be, but at least it was certain she wasn’t in league with Ferret and his mob. For the moment that was enough to sway Gustaf.

When he reached the next street, Gustaf glimpsed her dashing into a narrow gap between a half-ruined net-maker’s shop and a fishmonger’s stall. He rushed after her, slipping into the shadows a moment after she vanished from sight. As the dark closed around him, he felt the point of a blade pressing against his ribs. Only faintly could he make out the outline of a hood in the feeble light seeping down through the fog.

‘Easy,’ he said. ‘I’m Gustaf Voss. The man you rescued just now.’

‘I know who you are,’ the woman said. ‘I’ve been observing you for a week now.’

The explanation escalated Gustaf’s suspicions. ‘So that swine was right. You are after my scalp. What are you? Bounty hunter? Assassin?’

The blade was withdrawn. The woman took a step forwards and drew back her hood.

‘Neither. I’ve nothing to do with such scum.’

Gustaf could make out her face now. There was a loveliness there, but it was subdued, locked away beneath the resolute and uncompromising strength that dominated her visage. Her eyes were like flakes of steel and their gaze pierced him every bit as her blade had threatened to do.

‘I’m Emelda Braskov.’

Her name made Gustaf’s fingers tighten about his sword. ‘Braskov!’ he cried. He raised the pistol, pointing it at her face. She met the threat with a steely stare.

‘The last of the Braskovs,’ Emelda explained. ‘The last that… that isn’t one of his creatures. The last living Braskov. If you understand what that means, then you’ll know why a man like you interests me.’

Gustaf peered keenly at the woman’s face, searching for the least hint of deception. Long years training in the Order of Azyr had made him an expert in distinguishing truth from trickery.

‘If you know who I am, then you know it is fatal to tell lies to a vampire hunter.’

By way of reply, Emelda pressed her hand to the amulet Gustaf wore. He felt her fingers against his chest as they curled tight around the icon.

‘If I were one of them could I do this?’ she challenged him. ‘I tell you, I am Emelda Braskov. The last of my line.’

Gustaf turned to face the street. He could see two of the ruffians hurry around the corner. It was obvious to him that the thugs were following their trail through the snow.

‘Braskov or no, right now we’ve other problems,’ he said. ‘Two against nine are still bad odds.’

‘There’s a back way out,’ Emelda said.

The vampire hunter sheathed his sword and let her draw him down a darkened pathway. The buildings pressed close upon them so that Gustaf was compelled to remove his hat as they went. He could smell the chalky odour of a stone-cutter’s shop as they progressed. At the end of the path he saw a small yard littered with unworked marble and granite. A few partly carved stones were leaning against a wooden framework. A sledge and a small cart peeked out from beneath the shadow of a wooden awning. A rusty iron fence circled two sides of the yard, while the others were bordered by the surrounding buildings.

‘We can lose them in those streets.’ Gustaf pointed to the dark lane outside the yard’s gate. He started towards it, but Emelda held him back.

‘We’re not alone,’ she told him. ‘I’ve been around long enough to recognise an ambush.’ She reached down and recovered a splinter of stone from the cracked cobbles. With a powerful throw she sent it flying against one of the half-finished memorials. The impact brought the heavy block tipping over. It crashed against the ground with a resounding boom.

All around the yard, figures sprang out of hiding. They started towards the fallen block, but quickly realised their mistake.

‘They’re over there,’ Ferret snapped at the thugs as he emerged from beneath the awning’s shadow. He glanced over at Bear and Cur, who’d likewise been hiding in the dark, beckoning them forwards. Another man kept to the shadows, only the outline of his head and shoulders visible. ‘Get them before they get away again,’ Ferret ordered the ruffians. ‘They can’t take all of us.’

‘Maybe not, but you won’t be spending any blood money!’ Gustaf shouted. He raised his pistol and fired at Ferret. Flame exploded out the gun’s barrel, briefly illuminating the yard. The bullet slammed into Ferret’s chest, the impact hurling him back like a rag doll. He crashed against the sledge, then toppled forwards onto his face, a gory hole the size of a fist in his back where the shot had punched through his flesh.

For an instant, the remaining thugs stood in stunned silence. Then a raspy voice snarled at them from under the awning.

‘There’s still a fifty-weight of whalebone to share among you.’

The speaker stepped into the dim light. The ‘Elder’ of which Ferret had spoken. A gaunt shape dressed in crimson, heavy cape drawn about his shoulders, feathered hat poised above his predatory features. His was a face impossible to forget, lean to an improbable degree, the flesh drawn tight about the bones. There was a savage aspect to his visage that evoked the snarling wolf and the prowling jackal. His eyes were like firebrands, shining with wicked hunger. His ashy skin was drawn away from his mouth, exposing the long, jagged fangs.

‘Vampire,’ Emelda hissed when she beheld the creature.

‘It calls itself Viscount Lupu,’ Gustaf told her. He thought about what Vladrik had said. There could be only one reason the vampire had taken such pains to lure him out of the Black Ship. It was looking for Darrock and had mistaken Gustaf for the witch hunter. Gustaf decided not to disabuse Lupu of the error. ‘It is a pity I didn’t find your coffin when I was disposing of Count Vorkov.’ He shifted his grip on the spent pistol, feeling the bite of its hot barrel through his glove. The heavy, studded butt of the gun would make a vicious cudgel. With his other hand he drew his sword. ‘At least you’ve done me the courtesy of not forcing me to look for you.’

‘You destroyed the master,’ Lupu growled. ‘Without him, I don’t know what will become of me. But I know what will become of you.’ The vampire pointed one of his clawed fingers. ‘Kill them,’ he commanded the ruffians. ‘Kill them both.’

The thugs came at them in a rush. ‘Guard my flank and I’ll guard yours,’ Gustaf told Emelda as he sprang forwards to meet the charge. He was startled to find that she’d lingered back in the alleyway, leaving him to face six killers on his own. There wasn’t time to consider her unexpected timidity. He had trouble enough to match the surge of enemies. In a swirl of blades, he parried enemy weapons and slashed at unprotected shoulders and arms with his sword and tried to club them with his pistol. None of his strokes did more than nip the skin of the ruffians, but it served to make them draw back.

While grateful for the respite, Gustaf feared the consequences of giving his enemies time to think. If they came at him with any measure of coordination, he was finished.

‘Lost your taste for blood?’ Gustaf mocked the thugs. ‘I can assure you your employer hasn’t. Right now, it’s probably lapping up whatever spilled out of your leader.’

Before he could gauge if his taunts were having any effect, a scream rose from the alleyway behind Gustaf. He turned his head to see Emelda come rushing out. She’d thrown aside her cloak, revealing a hauberk of boiled leather and studded steel. The sword in her hand was stained with blood.

‘The two we saw in the street,’ Emelda explained as she joined Gustaf. ‘When the wolf is before you, you can’t afford to forget the weasel at your back.’

Gustaf nodded and glared at the other ruffians. ‘No more help,’ he warned them. ‘Just you and us. My only question is, who wants to die first?’

‘Kill them or suffer,’ Lupu threatened the thugs. The vampire’s displeasure was more a menace in the minds of the ruffians than the swords of Gustaf and Emelda. Shouting fierce battle cries, they swarmed the two warriors.

Emelda’s blade ripped open the leg of the first thug to get near to her. The man staggered back, wailing in agony. Two others closed with her, however, and gradually forced her back. Gustaf was left to contend with the remaining three. They fought with a sloppy, careless style, displaying the prowess of men unused to opponents who could fight back. To their slovenly technique, however, was added a frantic recklessness that made them attack with little regard for their own safety. Beset by such foes, Gustaf found he had to suppress his own instincts. If he capitalised on an enemy who blatantly left an opening for him, he would expose himself to the blades of the others. He was compelled to adopt a defensive approach and employ a caution he hadn’t shown since he’d first learned to swing a sword.

At length, one of Gustaf’s enemies exposed a weakness that he felt safe to capitalise on. He plunged forwards, stabbing his blade deep into the ruffian’s chest when the man let down his guard. Blood spurted from the wound as the killer’s body sagged at the end of Gustaf’s sword.

Before he could wrench his blade free of the dying man, the vampire hunter was thrown onto the ground, his fingers ripped away from the weapon’s grip. The pistol went skittering away from his other hand.

It wasn’t a mortal thug who had knocked Gustaf to the ground. Viscount Lupu leaned over him, the vampire’s rank breath blowing down into his face. The fiend had waited for his enemy to be disarmed before entering the fray. Now Lupu exulted in his supremacy.

‘See to the woman,’ Lupu snarled at the surviving ruffians. His claw-like hands pressed down on Gustaf’s arms, pinning him to the ground. The vampire’s fangs glistened in the moonlight. ‘This one… This one is mine.’

Gustaf lifted his head and spat in the cadaverous face. Lupu hissed in rage, but then a wicked smile curled his withered face.

‘Killing you will be thirsty work,’ he promised.

Gustaf closed his eyes and whispered a prayer to Sigmar. He’d resigned himself to a death like this when first he took it upon himself to hunt vampires in Carstinia. Even so, now that the end was upon him, he was determined to resist it to the last.

A flash of spectral light caused Gustaf to open his eyes. The pressure against his arms lessened and he wrested himself free of Lupu’s grip. He found the vampire writhing in agony. The ashy skin was blackened and crumbling, flakes falling away to disintegrate on the ground.

While Gustaf crawled away from the vampire, there came a second burst of spectral light. This time he saw the glow envelop Lupu, watched as the undead sizzled within the horrible luminescence. The vampire opened his mouth to scream, but as he did, teeth fell free from the jaw and the charred residue of his tongue fell back into his throat.

Across the yard Gustaf spotted a sinister shape draped in black robes. The man held a crooked staff topped by a scythe-like blade in the pale hand that he was pointing at Lupu. The interloper had a dark and morbid countenance, drawn and wasted in its expression. Gustaf could see the narrow slit of a mouth moving, whispering words he knew to be some manner of incantation. While he watched, an orb of ghostly energy flitted away from the staff and struck the vampire. This third blast of arcane power was too much for the undead. Lupu was bowled over by the assault and when his burnt body struck the ground, it disintegrated into a mound of ashes.

The vampire’s destruction provoked screams of terror from the surviving ruffians. To a man they fled across the yard, leaping over the iron gate and scattering into the surrounding streets. Emelda leaned down and cleaned her blade with the shirt of a fallen enemy. Then, like Gustaf, her attention was fixed on the strange interloper.

‘Your help was rather timely,’ Emelda said, an edge of suspicion in her tone. Though she’d cleaned her sword, she made no move to return it to its scabbard.

The wizard brushed aside the complaint. ‘No more so than your own, Emelda Braskov. Like yourself, I’ve taken an interest in our friend Gustaf Voss. It would have been inconvenient to me if he’d perished for the sake of that grave-leech’s petty revenge.’ He made a dismissive wave at Lupu’s ashes.

Gustaf recovered his own weapons. He replaced the pistol in its holster but like Emelda, he kept hold of his sword. ‘You’ll be welcome to my thanks once I know your motives…’

‘Morrvahl Olbrecht,’ the wizard said, stroking the long black beard that hung from his chin. ‘I see that name means little to either of you, but there are some in Ulfenkarn who have reason to tremble when it is invoked.’ He nodded and wagged his finger at Gustaf. ‘Yes, it would surprise you who does know me here. For the nonce, let us say I intervened because we share mutual enemies. That makes us friends, doesn’t it? Or am I presumptuous?’

‘It makes you hasty,’ Gustaf said. ‘At best. I know something of magic and its character. What you used to destroy Lupu… that was necromancy.’

‘A necromancer,’ Emelda growled, brandishing her sword.

Morrvahl shook his head. ‘There isn’t time for this,’ he said. ‘You picked a poor night to tussle with Lupu and his hirelings. This district will soon be crawling with patrols.’

‘Because of Lupu?’ Gustaf asked.

‘No,’ Morrvahl said. ‘Because of the murder.’

A bitter laugh escaped Emelda. ‘Murder? There are murders every night in Ulfenkarn!’

Morrvahl turned towards her. His eyes had an intense quality to them. ‘Not like this one there aren’t.’ He glanced about the yard and swung around towards the gate. ‘Come along with me. I know a safe place to hide that isn’t far from here. You can lie low there until the hue and cry dies down.’

Emelda looked over at Gustaf. ‘I don’t trust him.’

‘That’s two of us,’ the vampire hunter agreed. He glanced at the heap of ashes then back to the robed wizard waiting for them at the gate. ‘I confess I am intrigued to know what kind of game he’s playing.’

‘So, what do we do?’ Emelda asked.

‘For now, we follow him,’ Gustaf said. ‘Just keep your eyes open.’ He nodded at Emelda’s blade. ‘And keep your sword close. If Morrvahl is up to something, he won’t give us much time to do anything about it.’

‘Hurry along,’ the wizard urged them. ‘If we tarry too long the Ulfenwatch will decide one of us is the killer. Trust me, that’s one death you don’t want blamed on you.’

Dragomir was unique among the ranks of the Volkshaufen. He hadn’t bought his captain’s commission through either bribery or blackmail. He’d risen through the ranks by dint of his skill alone. He’d proven himself a keen investigator and a remorseless persecutor of the city’s criminal elements. Whether uncovering the hiding spots of those who would defy the city’s blood-tax or rooting out a nest of proscribed Sigmarites, his accomplishments had garnered him notice. Even the corrupt mortals who administered the slums of Ulfenkarn knew better than to defy the desires of the vampires who ruled the city.

In all his years patrolling the streets and back alleys, Dragomir couldn’t remember a scene to equal the ghastliness of that within the courtyard. It was remarkable enough that even his commander had agreed with him that the nobles should be informed of what had been found. It still came as a shock to him when a troop of Ulfenwatch arrived to cordon off the courtyard while an emissary from the Ebon Citadel itself investigated the scene.

Dragomir had a twinge of envy as he watched Silentiary Arno. The man had a bloodless pallor to him, yet exuded a sense of strength and vivacity that was largely absent in the mortal denizens of Ulfenkarn. A gift from the vampires. Some small part of their own immense power bestowed on a favoured servant. Arno was bundled up in a fur-lined cloak, the jewelled pectoral of his station hanging loose against his chest. There was a hungry light in the silentiary’s eyes as he crouched over the body, his gaze roving over every inch of the victim’s butchered remains.

‘It certainly wasn’t robbery,’ Arno said. He shook the purse of pearl discs that had been found alongside the corpse and nodded at the dead woman. ‘One look at her could tell you that, though. No thief would be that depraved.’

Arno nodded and stepped away. As he did, Dragomir again was afforded a view of what had been done to her. There wasn’t any face left. The murderer had carved away every shred of flesh and muscle until all that was left was a grinning skull. The face had been utterly obliterated, denuded by the killer’s knife.

‘We know who she was,’ Dragomir explained. ‘People recognised the clothes. She was a cutpurse named Annika. If the killer was trying to hide her identity, they did a bad job of it.’

‘Yes,’ Arno agreed, ‘but it is the murderer’s own identity that is of consequence here.’ He frowned at the corpse. ‘I’ve tried to call her spirit, but it won’t respond to me.’ He raised a finger to emphasise his point. ‘That is unusual.’ He pointed down at the bloodied cobblestones. ‘That is also strange. The blood is discoloured. I’ve never seen blood look like that before.’

Dragomir realised the silentiary was speaking more to himself than the captain. Arno turned away and gestured to the closest of the Ulfenwatch. Silently the skeletal warriors marched over, their ancient glaives held at the ready. Arno plucked the weapons from their fleshless claws and dropped them on the ground, then waved at the murdered woman.

‘Pick it up,’ Arno commanded the skeletons. ‘Take it back to the Ebon Citadel. Chamberlain Torgillius may be interested in it.’

The undead advanced and clumsily picked the corpse off the ground. One gripped her feet, another pulled her up by the shoulders. Together the skeletons carried her away.

Arno turned back to the bloodstains. He leaned down again and used a knife to scrape some of the residue into a glass vial. ‘Very unusual,’ he muttered as he walked away. The remaining Ulfenwatch fell in around the silentiary as he left the courtyard.

‘Can you beat that?’ one of his watchmen whispered to Dragomir when the undead were gone. ‘Silentiary Arno is interested in this killing. Torgillius might even look into it. You’ll have the notice of important people if you do things right.’

Dragomir shook his head. ‘It’s dangerous for small people to be noticed by their masters,’ he told the watchman. He didn’t like attention from the dreadful beings who ruled Ulfenkarn.

If there were more murders, Lord Radukar himself might notice them.

Click here to buy Cursed City.

A BLACK LIBRARY PUBLICATION

The Red Duke first published in 2011.
Ancient Blood first published in 2008.
Curse of the Necrarch first published in 2008.
‘Portrait of My Undying Lady’ first published in Inferno! #21 in 2000.
‘The Vampire Hunters’ first published in Inferno! #41 in 2004.
‘Three Knights’ first published in Inferno! #29 in 2002.
This eBook edition published in 2021 by Black Library, Games Workshop Ltd, Willow Road, Nottingham, NG7 2WS, UK.

Produced by Games Workshop in Nottingham.
Cover illustration by Artur Nakhodkin.
Map by Nuala Kinrade.

Undeath Ascendant: A Vampire Counts Omnibus © Copyright Games Workshop Limited 2021. Undeath Ascendant: A Vampire Counts Omnibus, Warhammer Chronicles, GW, Games Workshop, Black Library, Warhammer, Warhammer Age of Sigmar, Stormcast Eternals, and all associated logos, illustrations, images, names, creatures, races, vehicles, locations, weapons, characters, and the distinctive likenesses thereof, are either ® or TM, and/or © Games Workshop Limited, variably registered around the world.
All Rights Reserved.

A CIP record for this book is available from the British Library.

ISBN: 978-1-80026-589-9

This is a work of fiction. All the characters and events portrayed in this book are fictional, and any resemblance to real people or incidents is purely coincidental.

See Black Library on the internet at
blacklibrary.com

Find out more about Games Workshop’s world of Warhammer and the Warhammer 40,000 universe at
games-workshop.com

eBook license

This license is made between:

Games Workshop Limited t/a Black Library, Willow Road, Lenton, Nottingham, NG7 2WS, United Kingdom (“Black Library”); and

the purchaser of a Black Library e-book product (“You/you/Your/your”)

(jointly, “the parties”)

These are the terms and conditions that apply when you purchase a Black Library e-book (“e-book”). The parties agree that in consideration of the fee paid by you, Black Library grants you a license to use the e-book on the following terms:

* 1. Black Library grants to you a personal, non-exclusive, non-transferable, royalty-free license to use the e-book in the following ways:

o 1.1 to store the e-book on any number of electronic devices and/or storage media (including, by way of example only, personal computers, e-book readers, mobile phones, portable hard drives, USB flash drives, CDs or DVDs) which are personally owned by you;

o 1.2 to access the e-book using an appropriate electronic device and/or through any appropriate storage media.

* 2. For the avoidance of doubt, you are ONLY licensed to use the e-book as described in paragraph 1 above. You may NOT use or store the e-book in any other way. If you do, Black Library shall be entitled to terminate this license.

* 3. Further to the general restriction at paragraph 2, Black Library shall be entitled to terminate this license in the event that you use or store the e-book (or any part of it) in any way not expressly licensed. This includes (but is by no means limited to) the following circumstances:

o 3.1 you provide the e-book to any company, individual or other legal person who does not possess a license to use or store it;

o 3.2 you make the e-book available on bit-torrent sites, or are otherwise complicit in ‘seeding’ or sharing the e-book with any company, individual or other legal person who does not possess a license to use or store it;

o 3.3 you print and distribute hard copies of the e-book to any company, individual or other legal person who does not possess a license to use or store it;

o 3.4 you attempt to reverse engineer, bypass, alter, amend, remove or otherwise make any change to any copy protection technology which may be applied to the e-book.

* 4. By purchasing an e-book, you agree for the purposes of the Consumer Protection (Distance Selling) Regulations 2000 that Black Library may commence the service (of provision of the e-book to you) prior to your ordinary cancellation period coming to an end, and that by purchasing an e-book, your cancellation rights shall end immediately upon receipt of the e-book.

* 5. You acknowledge that all copyright, trademark and other intellectual property rights in the e-book are, shall remain, the sole property of Black Library.

* 6. On termination of this license, howsoever effected, you shall immediately and permanently delete all copies of the e-book from your computers and storage media, and shall destroy all hard copies of the e-book which you have derived from the e-book.

* 7. Black Library shall be entitled to amend these terms and conditions from time to time by written notice to you.

* 8. These terms and conditions shall be governed by English law, and shall be subject only to the jurisdiction of the Courts in England and Wales.

* 9. If any part of this license is illegal, or becomes illegal as a result of any change in the law, then that part shall be deleted, and replaced with wording that is as close to the original meaning as possible without being illegal.

* 10. Any failure by Black Library to exercise its rights under this license for whatever reason shall not be in any way deemed to be a waiver of its rights, and in particular, Black Library reserves the right at all times to terminate this license in the event that you breach clause 2 or clause 3.